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ABSTRACT 

Since the 19th and early 20th centuries, the consensus within 
Egyptology has been to deny the existence of mysticism in 

ancient Egypt. The myth of Osiris's death and rebirth is 

interpreted in funerary rather than mystical terms, and 
religious texts such as the Pyramid Texts are understood as 
funerary rather than mystical texts. In recent years, 
however, a number of studies have put forward a mystical 
interpretation of texts hitherto regarded as funerary, 

arguing that they were as much designed for the living as for 
the dead. 

In this thesis, the Pyramid Texts are approached from the 

standpoint of the phenomenology of religion. The texts in the 

pyramid of Unas are systematically analysed, the main aim 
being to elucidate the nature of the experiences they 
describe. It is argued that many passages in the Pyramid 
Texts may not be primarily funerary, but could also relate to 

rituals and experiences of the living king, for example 
during the Sed festival. Offering texts, texts concerning 
coronation, solarization, spiritual rebirth and ascent to the 

sky could be viewed as expressive of mystical rites and 
experiences rather than burial rituals or funerary beliefs. 

Interest in mysticism within Religious Studies over the past 
century has focused largely on union or identity with the 
Godhead, often to the detriment of other kinds of mystical 
experience, which have been treated as marginal to the 
culminating unitive experience. However, the experiences of 
death, rebirth and solarization, along with specific 
visionary and paranormal experiences that accompanied them, 
are all intrinsic to the type of mysticism that we find in 

ancient Egypt. Given the importance of similar experiential 
processes within various Western esoteric traditions, if the 
Pyramid Texts are accepted as mystical texts, the way is 

opened for the reconnection of Western esotericism with its 

mystical and initiatic roots in Egypt. 
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PART ONE 

MYSTICISM IN ANCIENT EGYPT 



CHAPTER ONE 

INTRODUCTION: THE ENCOUNTER WITH THE SACRED 



Mysticism and Ancient Egypt 
It is both a curious and lamentable fact that the subject of 
mysticism in ancient Egypt has come to be a controversial 
one. From the beginning of the 20th century, there has been a 
broad consensus within Egyptology against the existence of 
any form of mysticism in ancient Egypt, and this remains the 
situation today. 1 While there have been occasional challenges 
to the anti-mysticism consensus over the years, they have not 
yet succeeded in dislodging it, and Egyptologists tend to 
view mysticism as a dangerous subject best avoided. Instead 
of mysticism, attention is focused on the funerary beliefs of 
the Egyptians. Indeed, the counterpoise to the denial of 
mysticism in ancient Egypt is the undue weight given to the 
funerary interpretation of ancient Egyptian religious texts 
and rituals. One of the. contentions of this study is that 
exclusive emphasis on the funerary interpretation has served 
to depotentize Egyptian religion and to distort our 
understanding of ancient Egyptian religious sensibility. It 
does this by treating as mere belief or external ritual what 
were for at least some Egyptians intense inner experiences 
ritually undergone while still alive. 

The nature of these inner experiences and the ritual contexts 
in which they occurred forms the main subject of this study. 
It will be argued that rituals existed in ancient Egypt in 
which the human soul was brought to the very threshold of 
death in order to enter into conscious relationship with the 
spirit-world. While it will be necessary to draw 
substantially on Egyptological material in order to support 
this argument, the method that will be adopted in relation to 
the material will be that of the phenomenology of religion, 
with the aim of understanding the character and significance 
of these experiences as religious phenomena. 2 Since the 
subject of mysticism in ancient Egypt is of interest to both 
Egyptologists and historians of religion, the question as to 
how the approach taken in the present study differs from that 
of the Egyptologist is an important one and will be given due 
consideration in the next section. The first task, however, 
is to clarify the use of the term "mysticism" in relation to 
the religious experience of the ancient Egyptians, for it is 
a term that is understood in different ways by different 
people, and this in itself is an area by no means free of 
controversy. 

During the 20th century, the word "mysticism" has, broadly 
speaking, been defined in two different ways by scholars. On 
the one hand, there have been those who have understood it in 
terms of states of consciousness called "unitive" or 
"unitary", in which union with the ultimate source of reality 
is experienced. Thus mystical experience is described by 
Robert S. Ellwood as an "encounter with ultimate divine 
reality in a direct nonrational way which engenders a deep 
sense of unity". 3 In such states of consciousness, not only 
does the mystic go beyond ordinary sensations, thoughts and 
earthly passions, but also spiritual visions, illuminations 
and possible accompanying paranormal phenomena. According to 
R. C. Zaehner, mystical experience 

"has nothing to do with visions, auditions, locutions, 



telepathy, telekinesis, or any other praeternatural 
phenomenon which may be experienced by saint and sinner 
alike and which are usually connected with an hysterical 
temperament "4 

The fundamental distinction between the unitive state of 
consciousness and visionary or paranormal states is one that 
is often made in modern studies of mysticism. Visionary or 
paranormal states have frequently been held by both 
practitioners and scholars alike to be of marginal 
significance, and indeed are often regarded as distractions 
from the true goal and real meaning of mysticism: namely, 
mystical union or identity with the Godhead. 5 For scholars 
such as Walter Stace, visions and voices, raptures and 
trances are not mystical phenomena, and a distinction must be 
made between the "visionary" and the true mystic. The former 
is still caught in duality, whereas the latter has 
transcended all distinctions between subject and object and 
enjoys the non-dual consciousness of "oneness" or absorption 
in the Absolute. 6 

This understanding of mysticism as a state of total 
absorption in the Godhead, empty of any imaginative or 
visionary content, has dominated scholarly studies of 
mysticism during the 20th century. Major studies such as 
Evelyn Underhill's Mysticism (1910), Rudolf Otto's Mysticism 
East and West (1932), Walter Stace's Mysticism and Philosophy 
(1960), R. C. Zaehner's Mysticism Sacred and Profane (1961), 

Robert K. Forman (ed. ), The Problem of Pure Consciousness 
(1990) and Nelson Pike's Mystic Union (1992) have focused 
far more on unitive states of consciousness than on 
visionary, non-ordinary or paranormal states, sometimes to 
the complete exclusion of the latter. Because of the 
dominance of this way of understanding what mysticism is, it 
has been argued that the very word "mysticism" should now be 
used only with reference to unitive or unitary states of 
consciousness and that to alter what has become standard 
usage would be confusing and counter-productive.? Such an 
argument seeks to persuade us that because a certain 
definition of mysticism has become generally accepted, it is 
therefore an adequate definition. 

There is, however, a much broader and more inclusive way of 
understanding the meaning of the term "mysticism", that 
encompasses a wide range of unusual or non-ordinary 
experiential states, which include visions, out-of-body 
experiences, otherworld journeys, encounters with spirits, 
initiatory death and rebirth as well as the more unfathomable 
states of divine union or unio mystica. It, too, has eminent 
exponents. According to William James, for instance, mystical 
experiences should be seen as belonging to a spectrum ranging 
from revelatory insights and dejä vu at one end to more 
overtly religious ecstasies and unitive experiences at the 
other. 8 He argued that images, whether symbolic or literal, 
play an enormous part in mysticism, which was for him 
essentially "a vivid sense of the reality of the unseen". 9 
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William James is just one of a number of 20th century 
scholars who sought to embrace visionary, and various kinds 
of paranormal and supernormal, experience within a broad 
definition of mysticism. Amongst them, we may include Mircea 
Eliade, Henry Corbin, Gerda Walther and more recently J. B. 
Hollenback and Andrew Rawlinson. 10 One reason for not 
restricting the definition of mysticism to unitive states 
alone is that a great many mystics are also visionaries, and 
such experiences as encountering angels or spirits, being 
lifted up beyond the sphere of the earth and ascending 
through the heavens, or the intense inner experience of being 
spiritually reborn, are evidently felt to be important 
mystical events in their own right by those who undergo them. 
They reveal domains of spiritual reality that, to those who 
experience them, can have a shattering impact on their 
conception of the world, and a radically transforming effect 
on their lives. While such experiences may not be described 
in terms of union or identity with the Absolute, they 
nevertheless entail a breakthrough in plane, in which a level 
of reality that most people are not normally aware of, 
forcefully impinges upon their consciousness. it is 
experiences of this kind that are described by great 
visionary mystics like Ibn Arabi, Hildegard of Bingen and 
Swedenborg. Their visions were the product of a state of 
consciousness highly receptive to a spiritual dimension 
transcendent of the physical, and it is precisely the 
describability - in words and images - of the content of 
their spiritual visions that makes them valuable to others. 

There is, then, an intermediate realm of spiritual experience 
that has been termed the mundus imaginalis, or the "imaginal 
world". 11 It is a realm of autonomous archetypal images, 
beings and powers, the description of which figures 
prominently in many texts that deserve to be called 
mystical, whether or not they culminate in an experience of 
union or identity with the Absolute. Often the reason why 
they figure prominently is that, as a frequent prelude to any 
experience of union with the Godhead, the veil between the 
world normally apprehended by sense-based consciousness and 
the spirit-world accessed only in non-ordinary states of 
consciousness is drawn aside to reveal vast spiritual domains 
that appear to the mystic as totally real. For scholars to 
dismiss or set aside these spiritual domains in order to 
focus exclusively on a transcendent state of union or unio 
mystica could be seen as a kind of spiritual reductionism 
that would sacrifice a qualitatively rich and ontologically 
significant dimension of experience for the sake of a 
somewhat purist attachment to the essentially ineffable 
culminative experience. The tendency of many scholars to 
focus more or less exclusively on the latter has, however, 
not only been at the cost of bi-passing whole realms of 
spiritual experience, but it has also entailed the 
reinterpretation of what are really visionary cosmologies as 
mere intellectual constructs. 12 This tendency is 
characteristic of a mentality that devalues the image and the 
imaginal realm in favour of that which is aniconic and 
abstract. 
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A further argument against too narrow a definition of 
mysticism is that archaic spirituality, such as is found 
within both very ancient and also modern tribal cultures in 
which shamanism is practised, is "concrete" in the sense of 
being highly coloured by visions, locutions, dramatic 
journeys into the spirit-world, and so on, but "mystical" in 
the sense of involving supernormal states of consciousness in 
which experiences take place in, or in relation to, a 
transcendent dimension. Such experiences may not be 
"unitive", but that is not to say they are not numinous. For 
they might involve awesome encounters with spirit-beings. 
They might also involve the devastating experience of being 
dismembered, or devoured by spirits, and then being "reborn" 
with a new spiritual identity. To quibble over whether 
experiences like this deserve to be called "mystical" is to 
betray a peculiar and quite unnecessary prejudice that would 
exclude a vast and important range of human spiritual 
experience from the domain of mysticism. Tribal spirituality 
is not expressed in the abstract and intellectually 
sophisticated terms that we may find in Hinduism, Buddhism or 
medieval European Christianity, but this is no reason to 
banish it from-the realm of mysticism altogether. For Western 
scholars to argue that mysticism proper does not exist in 
tribal religions smacks of ethnocentrity as well as 
historical bias. It is ethnocentricity and historical bias of 
a particularly puritan bent, that would conceive of the 
divine in a purely abstract way. 13 By contrast, archaic 
spirituality is nearly always concrete (in the sense outlined 
above) and functions in relation to numerous spirits. 14 

While ancient Egyptian civilization was not tribal, its 
religion does share elements in common with the archaic 
spirituality of tribal religions. 15 One of these common 
elements is that ancient Egyptian spirituality expressed 
itself in very concrete visual imagery and clearly functioned 
in relation to numerous spirits and deities. Rather than deny 
that mysticism existed in ancient Egypt, on the grounds that 
there appear to be no ancient Egyptian references to the 
kind of non-dualistic experience of mystic union that we find 
in Shankara or Eckhart, it is surely more fruitful to accept 
that while the experience of union or identity with the 
Absolute is an extremely important mystical experience, it is 
not the only kind of experience that may legitimately be 
called mystical. We then free ourselves to examine what kind 
of mystical tradition may have existed in ancient Egypt and 
what types of mystical experience may have been fostered 
there. 

In his study, The Book of Enlightened Masters, Andrew 
Rawlinson has provided an insightful taxonomy of mystical 
traditions in which he distinguishes a number of different 
types of mystical path, each with a very different emphasis. 16 
For example, certain traditions will emphasise the total 
"otherness" of the divine while others will emphasise its 
intimacy to the human soul which is regarded as essentially 
identical with it. One tradition may emphasise disciplined 
practice through formal graduated steps while another may 
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insist that the state of realization is available here and 
now. Some mystical traditions have elaborate cosmologies, and 
the mystical path is conceived as a journey through difficult 
and often dangerous spiritual terrain, while others may 
dismiss such "intermediate" experiences as illusory 
distractions from the single goal of union with the 
transcendent Godhead. Great misunderstandings can arise if we 
seek to evaluate one tradition from the standpoint of 
another, while failing to see that there are many possible 
mystical paths, practices and indeed goals. If we set up 
Meister Eckhart or Shankara as providing the norm of what 
mysticism is, then we deprive ourselves of the means to 
understand the mystical significance of the visionary 
experiences of Black Elk, or the coronation text of the 
Egyptian pharaoh Thutmosis III, which describes the living 
king rising to heaven in the form of a falcon. 17 Are we to 
simply look askance at these examples of archaic spirituality 
and declare them "pre-mystical" or merely inferior visionary 
episodes because, as Rudolf Otto pointed out, "Eckhart never 
saw 'visions' or experienced 'occult facts', nor does 
Shankara appeal to such experiences"? 18 

When we turn to the question of the existence of mysticism in 
ancient Egypt, then, we need to bear such questions in mind. 
Egyptologists who have denied that mysticism of any kind 
existed in ancient Egypt have invariably adhered to a 
typically limited conception of what mysticism is. Erik 
Hornung, for example, in asserting that "no trace of 
mysticism can be found in ancient Egypt", explains: 

"The Egyptians never succumbed to the temptation to find 
in the transcendence of the existent release from all 
imperfection, dissolution of the self, or immersion in 
and union with the universe. "19 

While "release from all imperfection", "dissolution of the 
self" and "immersion in and union with the universe" may be 
considered legitimate mystical aims in some mystical 
traditions, they are certainly not the aims of all mystical 
traditions. 20 If we cannot find these aims in ancient Egypt, 
perhaps we can find something else that may with equal 
legitimacy be described as mystical. We would, for example, 
look in vain for anything equivalent to the modern concept of 
"self" in ancient Egypt, that might be subject to a mystical 
dissolution. What we do find are a number of different 
psycho-spiritual components or aspects of the human being, 
one of which - the akh - represents a state of inner 
spiritual illumination. 21 If ancient Egyptian religious texts 
stress the importance of attaining the condition of becoming 
akh, then it seems unwise to deny that this has anything to 
do with mysticism on the grounds that the texts are not 
referring to the "dissolution of the self". 22 Something 
similar could be said in relation to the idea of "release 
from imperfection", for it is an aim that would have made 
little sense to the Egyptians. The Egyptian state was 
constantly fine-tuned (through royal ritual) to harmonise 
with the cosmic order of Maat. 23 While "release" from 
imperfection was not part of the Egyptian world-outlook, the 
perfecting of the imperfect world through attuning it to Maat 
was. Why should we regard the former as a mystical aim and 
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not the latter? Again, it is unlikely that the ancient 
Egyptian would have made much of the idea of "union with the 
universe" for the universe was not conceived independently of 
the gods, of which it was regarded as an epiphany. Union with 
gods we certainly do meet, but union with the universe is a 
notion quite alien to the Egyptian mentality. If, then, the 
religious literature describes union with gods rather than 
"union with the universe", are we really entitled to deny 
that mysticism existed in ancient Egypt? 24 In order to enquire 
into whether or not mysticism existed in ancient Egypt, it is 
necessary to set aside some of the preconceptions that have 
dominated the study of mysticism in the twentieth century so 
that we allow ourselves to become aware of the form which 
mystical experience may have taken in ancient Egypt. 

The present study, while intended primarily as a contribution 
to Religious Studies, will also hopefully contribute to the 
understanding of ancient Egyptian religion within Egyptology. 
In respect to Religious Studies, the aim is to demonstrate 
that a type of mysticism existed in ancient Egypt that is 
perhaps best described as "visionary mysticism". It entailed 
direct experience of the spirit-world through states of 
consciousness in which the soul left the body in an ecstatic 
flight, to encounter ancestors, gods and spirits, and to 
experience an inner rebirth. Insofar as we are dealing 
firstly with direct experience, rather than a set of beliefs 
or conjectures, and secondly with a living relationship to a 
spiritual dimension of existence perceived as utterly real, 
it seems justifiable to describe these experiences as 
mystical, and the literature in which they are expressed as 
mystical texts. 25 The main argument of the following chapters 
is that the earliest corpus of ancient Egyptian religious 
literature - the Pyramid Texts - expresses a mysticism that 
has strong affinities to shamanism, which as Mircea Eliade 
has pointed out, is the mysticism of archaic spirituality. 26 
In ancient Egypt the spiritual awareness of human beings was 
not the same as that which came to be expressed in different 
cultures and in later times. Rather than assert, as some have 
done, that mysticism simply did not exist before the 
Upanishads were written, it seems wiser to assume that 
mysticism took a different form in ancient Egypt from that 
which it took in India during the first millennium BC, or in 
medieval Christian Europe. 27 We need to recognise that there 
are many types of mysticism and ancient Egypt presents us 
with a specific mystical sensibility that to call by any 
other name would mean to miss its true significance. 

As a contribution to Egyptology, this study entails a 
reinterpretation of core religious texts that hitherto have 
been regarded as exclusively funerary. The aim is not, 
however, to deny the funerary status of the Pyramid Texts, 
for there is little doubt that they were used in a funerary 
context. The aim is rather to show that they were also 
mystical texts and could - and did - serve mystical as much 
as funerary ends. The reason why it was possible for these 
texts to be both mystical and funerary is that the realm of 
death was, for the Egyptians as for so many other ancient 
peoples, a realm of invisible forces, powers and beings. It 
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was a spirit-realm, that existed in a more interior way than 
the outwardly manifest world that we perceive with our 
senses, but was nevertheless regarded as completely real. 
One of the central contentions of this study is that, beyond 
the funerary rites and the cult of the dead, there also 
existed the possibility of certain individuals entering into 
a more conscious relationship with this spirit-realm, 
breaching the gap between worlds in an altered state of 
consciousness. It was this conscious crossing of the 
threshold between the world of the living and the dead that 
constituted the essence of ancient Egyptian mysticism, and it 
was this spiritual experience, rather than Egyptian "funerary 
beliefs", that determined the content of the Pyramid Texts. 
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A Question of Boundaries 
The methodological approach that will be adopted in this 
study of the Pyramid Texts will be that of the phenomenology 
of religion. One of the primary aims of this approach is to 
position oneself as far as possible within the religious 
consciousness from which these texts originated. In the 
course of this study, therefore, the attempt will be made to 
"stand inside" the religious consciousness of the ancient 
Egyptians of the Old Kingdom. What this means is that, in so 
far as the Pyramid Texts are religious phenomena, we shall be 
attempting to understand them in their own terms, on their 
own religious plane of reference. For the purposes of this 
study, the word "religion" is used in the broad sense of "the 
experience of the sacred" and it is assumed at the outset 
that the religious plane of reference has reality, meaning 
and value. 28 One of the things that distinguishes the 
phenomenological approach from others is that it aims to 
follow the religious material through to its origins in 
actual human experiences. 29 What it seeks to avoid is the 
explanation of religious material in the nonreligious terms 
of historical or cultural determining influences -a 
fashionable if paradoxical endeavour of. both modernism and 
post-modernism. 30 The focus, then, is less on social, 
political, economic and other cultural influences on 
religious forms of experience and expression - important 
though these undoubtedly are - than on the essentially 
spiritual content of the religious experience. What this 
approach entails and why it is felt to be justified with 
respect to the religious material of ancient Egypt will be 
fully discussed in Chapter Five. Sufficient to state here 
that this is the approach that will be pursued in this study, 
in the conviction that through it the specifically religious 
content of the Pyramid Texts can most effectively be 
revealed. 

The argument that it is only possible to understand the 
religious experience of the ancient Egyptians by studying the 
whole society within which such experience took place - its 
language, its literature, its history and art, its political 
and economic organisation and so on - is of course a powerful 
one. At its conclusion is the view that only Egyptologists 
are qualified to pronounce on the nature of Egyptian 
religion, for only they have the necessary expertise in all 
these fields. 31 There need be no difficulty in accepting that 
all the above mentioned factors would have had an effect on 
how the Egyptians interpreted and explained their religious 
experiences to themselves. Religious experience is mediated 
through - and to a greater or lesser extent conditioned by - 
these cultural forms that are reassuringly analysable. But 
simply to explain religious experience in terms of these 
conditioning factors would be to miss something essential. 
That "something essential" is not reducible to ordinary 
social, political, historical or cultural circumstance, but 
belongs rather to the nature of human consciousness and its 
capacity to become receptive to numinous, and thoroughly non- 
ordinary, levels of reality. 32 

It is for this reason that the study of ancient Egyptian 
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religion should not be regarded as the exclusive preserve of 
Egyptology. Few people could doubt that the academic 
discipline of Egyptology is the only reliable mediator and 
transmitter of knowledge concerning ancient Egyptian culture 
today, and the present study is greatly - and gratefully - 
indebted to the scholarly diligence of Egyptologists. 
Egyptology is the necessary foundation on which any enquiry 
into the nature of ancient Egyptian religious life must 
depend. Egyptology does, however, cover a great many 
different subject areas - language, history, literature, art 
and so on, as well as religion - and this breadth of scope is 
not just a strength but also a weakness. 33 It is a strength in 
so far as Egyptologists are obliged to maintain an overall 
perspective, but it is a weakness in so far as that as soon 
as one enters deeply into any single subject area an 
invisible boundary line is crossed, at which point one is no 
longer simply working within the field of Egyptology but has 
moved into an area that falls within another specialist 
discipline, be it art history, social anthropology, political 
history or - as in the present case - the history of 
religion. It is not, however, merely a question of the 
boundaries of academic disciplines and their respective 
methodological tools that concerns us here. In the case of 
ancient Egyptian religion, a point comes when one is no 
longer simply studying ancient Egyptian religion, one is 
encountering the religious dimension as such. One is, in 
other words, encountering a realm of experience that - while 
it may be expressed in Egyptian terms - is by no means 
uniquely Egyptian. 34 

This thesis will argue that the interpretation of religion 
requires not simply breadth of knowledge of the culture in 
which that religion flourished, nor even thorough 
acquaintance with its religious forms, but also a feeling 
for, and a personal interest in, the nature of religious 
experience. Religion - even a so-called "dead" religion (as 
ancient Egyptian religion may seem) - is not so much another 
academic subject to be covered as a universe of human 
experience to be encountered, engaged with and affected by. 
While it may be studied academically, the deeper 
understanding arises only when the academic is prepared to 
allow him or herself to be existentially challenged by the 
material that is being studied. 35 

The question is: to what extent is the Egyptologist - whether 
as an "all-rounder" or a specialist - prepared to become 
vulnerable to such a challenge? Underlying this question, and 
it is only a question, not an accusation, is the issue of 
motivation. If a scholar is particularly attracted to the 
religion of Egypt, is this because the religion of Egypt 
answers a longing in their own soul, or is it merely because 
it is an interesting "field" to be covered? This question 
needs to be asked, because the task of studying and trying to 
understand the religious world that the Egyptians inhabited 
may well lead to depths of engagement that take the scholar 
beyond the sphere of Egyptology into the sphere of religion, 
and an exploration of that dimension of reality with which 
human religious experience is concerned. 
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It is in such circumstances that the issue of boundaries 
arises. When does an Egyptologist become a historian of 
religion? When do the methods used in the discipline of 
Egyptology need to be supplemented or even replaced by 
methods that belong to the phenomenology of religion? And if 
the Egyptologist does not adopt these methods, is there a 
danger that the significance of certain phenomena - 
especially those associated with religious experience - may 
not be fully appreciated by him or her? For the 
phenomenological study of ancient Egyptian religion differs 
from Egyptology in this respect: the phenomenologist does not 
set out simply to describe, nor even simply to interpret, but 
rather to enter into dialogue with the ancient texts and 
thereby risk being changed. 36 This existential risk - which 
arises when one opens oneself to the religious universe of 
the Egyptians - is intrinsic to the phenomenological 
endeavour of following the texts through to their 
experiential origins. 

The experiential root of Egyptian religion is not safely 
located in the distance of a civilization long since past, 
but belongs to the very structure of the human being as a 
religious being. In becoming receptive to it, we provide the 
soil in which it can begin to grow within ourselves, and 
become part of our inner orientation toward the world of 
spirit. In other words, we also grow with it. As the 
historian of religion, W. Brede Kristensen, once stated, 
"When religion is the subject of our work, we grow 
religiously". 37 Perhaps it would be more accurate to say: 
"When religion is the subject of our work, we need to grow 
religiously" - for if we do not, then the subject of our work 
will elude us. The study of religion is not like the study of 
chemistry or biology. It requires that something within us 
awaken that - should it remain unconscious - would prevent us 
from gaining the necessary understanding of the subject. In 
conventional academic disciplines, the call to spiritual 
awakening may be ignored, or at least set to one side of the 
researcher's work, to be pursued in their leisure time. For 
the person who wishes to understand religion, the normal, 
common sense, "everyday consciousness" is not adequate. It is 
only a religious consciousness that can unlock the inner 
meaning of the religious forms of the past. 
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Subjective Engagement 
There is, then, something potentially problematic in a purely 
Egyptological approach to the study of Egyptian religion. 
Namely, that unless the Egyptologist adopt a frame of mind 
that takes the whole sphere of human religion and religious 
experience seriously, then the attempt to penetrate ancient 
Egyptian religion with real understanding is unlikely to 
succeed. But in taking religion and religious experience 
seriously, one has crossed over into a subject that is no 
longer strictly speaking Egyptology. One is studying 
something more universally human, from which we cannot 
exclude ourselves. To paraphrase W. Brede Kristensen again, 
when religion is the subject of our work, we cannot exclude 
ourselves from it. 

The path taken by the Egyptologist studying ancient Egyptian 
religion will at some stage arrive at this borderland between 
Egyptology and the study of religion, and here the 
Egyptologist will have to decide whether or not to make the 
crossing. If the decision is made to cross, then the first 
thing that the Egyptologist will encounter is the great 
dilemma that faces all who embark on the study of religion. 
The dilemma could be expressed as follows: the degree to 
which the scholar is able to understand the meaning of the 
texts is dependent on the degree to which he or she 
"subjectively" engages with them. To the extent to which the 
scholar wishes to preserve the detached stance of 
"objectivity", the meaning of the texts will remain more or 
less unpenetrated. 38 

This scholarly Rubicon has been referred to by Jan Assmann 
who, writing in 1995, noted that few Egyptologists are 
prepared to stray from the edition of primary sources into a 
"fully developed exegesis" of their meaning. 39 Assmann pointed 
out that such ventures into hermeneutics (the art of 
interpretation) are fraught with the dangers of arbitrariness 
and subjectivity which most Egyptologists wish to steer clear 
of. 40 In particular, Egyptology has always been sensitive to 
the fact that its subject matter has a tendency to attract 
esoteric interpretations with which the scientifically minded 
scholar feels profoundly ill at ease. 41 Yet Egyptology cannot 
avoid hermeneutics. Any translation of an ancient Egyptian 
text will at the same time, like it or not, be an 
interpretation. 42 And any attempt to understand the religious 
ground from which that text was produced will necessarily 
involve an activity -a "subjective" activity - of 
interpretation. The issue here is to do with the extent to 
which one is prepared to step into the religious universe of 
the Egyptians, and relinquish - even challenge - the position 
of being a "neutral" observer located in the nonreligious 
universe of modernity. 

But let us stay with Assmann. As one of the foremost scholars 
of New Kingdom religion, his notion of how the Egyptologist 
gains an understanding of ancient Egyptian religious material 
is highly instructive, for he clearly delineates the borders 
that Egyptologists shrink from crossing and which, once 
crossed, proclaim that one has moved into territory that is 
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no longer strictly Egyptological. The other side of the 
border is the terrain of the phenomenology of religion. 
Assmann explains what he, as an Egyptologist, means by 
"understanding" religious material in the following way: 

"By 'understanding' I do not mean empathy or 'tuning 
into', which may deceive one into thinking that one has 
reached the destination without having realised that a 
journey is either possible or necessary. Rather I mean 
analysing and sorting the material that has been 
transmitted to us, so that by reducing its complexity we 
may uncover meaningful and, as such, intelligible 
contexts. "43 

For Assmann, keenly aware of the dangers of subjectivity in 
interpretation, the key to objective understanding 

. 
is 

classification and structural analysis of texts. By 
contrasting "analysing and sorting the material" with 
"empathy" and "tuning in", he makes clear one of the major 
differences between the methodology of the Egyptologist and 
the one that will be taken in this study. It is not that the 
phenomenological approach avoids analysis and classification 
of material. This is important in itself and provides the 
necessary "control" for all subsequent phenomenological 
work. 44 The phenomenologist does, however, seek through the 
material precisely to "empathise" and "tune in" to the 
religious consciousness that produced it. Where the 
Egyptologist is content to subject this material to analysis 
and classification, to "reduce its complexity" and to uncover 
"intelligible contexts", the phenomenologist will attempt to 
re-live the original experience, no matter how complex it is 
and how far it may be from what is familiar to us today. 45 

From a phenomenological standpoint the method of "reducing 
complexity" and "uncovering intelligible contexts" seems 
guaranteed to steer the researcher away from the specifically 
religious significance of the phenomena being studied. For it 
is surely only by acknowledging complexity and by moving our 
focus away from what is merely contextual to what is 
essential that we put ourselves in a position to recognise 
the mystical dimension of ancient Egyptian religion. This is 
precisely what the phenomenological method enables us to do 
whereas, were we to pursue the methodology advocated by 
Assmann, the power, the intrinsic numinosity and existential 
meaning of this dimension would be missed. One of the 
arguments of this thesis is that through the phenomenological 
method, a new kind of understanding may be gained. This 
understanding is both more receptive to, and more engaged 
with, the mystical content of the Pyramid Texts than would 
otherwise be possible if we adhered to methodological 
approaches such as that put forward by Assmann. 

The aim of this study, then, is to move beyond describing 
and classifying the content of the Pyramid Texts in order to 
encounter the human situation, the existential and 
experiential ground, from out of which this content has 
arisen, and to which it ultimately refers. When, for example, 
we read in Utterance 223 of the Unas Pyramid Texts, of the 
king being told to wake up, stir himself and rise up, it is 
not enough simply to note that this is an allusion to a 
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particular episode in the Osiris myth, and that the king is 
at this point identified with Osiris. Certainly to stop at 
this point may be a great temptation. One could of course 
elaborate further on the social, political and funerary 
contexts of this episode of the myth, or devote oneself to 
extended commentary on the grammatical structure of the text, 
and in so doing one would no doubt make a valid contribution 
to scholarly knowledge. In all likelihood one would in the 
process have also safely neutralised the text's existential 
significance, and saved oneself from too unsettling an 
exposure to its real import. But for the phenomenologist, 
there is a further question to be asked, and that is: what 
does it mean existentially and experientially for the king as 
Osiris to wake up, stir himself and rise up? To ask this 
question in a thoroughgoing manner is to deepen our 
involvement with the religious dimension of what is being 
described. We attempt to penetrate further into its meaning 
by allowing its meaning to penetrate into us. The king, in 
being identified with Osiris, has crossed the threshold of 
death, and yet now he is being told to come back to life. 
Here do we not knock on the door of a realm of experience 
that is both unfamiliar and terrifying? To fully expose 
ourselves to the inner meaning of Utterance 223 is to risk 
releasing the full power of a mysterium tremendum. 

While it may be quite appropriate for the Egyptologist to 
hold back from attempting such an encounter, and to focus on 
analysing and sorting the religious data as an end in itself, 
for the phenomenologist this encounter is crucial in order 
to gain the kind of understanding that he or she is seeking. 
This is not to criticise Egyptology, but simply to 
distinguish two different kinds of approach to the same 
subject matter. Within the discipline of Egyptology, it may 
be sufficient to define "understanding" as "analysing and 
sorting the material" in order to "reduce complexity" and 
"uncover meaningful and intelligible contexts". But the 
methodology of analysis and classification by itself will 
result in a mode of understanding that inevitably remains 
external to the living content of the religious text. For the 
phenomenologist, one has not fully understood the 
specifically religious significance of a text until one has, 
in the words of Mircea Eliade, "laid bare the existential 
situation" underlying a symbol, rite or myth. 46 For the 
phenomenologist, no amount of analytical and classificatory 
work will result in true understanding unless there is a 
mobilisation of all one's emotional and intuitive faculties 
in order to "empathise" and "tune into" the nature of the 
experience that is being described. 
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Shamanism in Relation to Ancient Egyptian Religion 
The spiritual universe of the ancient Egyptians does in fact 
have a great deal in common with that revealed in the 
literature of shamanism. In the shamanic literature, we read 
account after account given by people for whom the spirit- 
world is a reality, just as it was for the ancient Egyptians. 
In shamanism, as in ancient Egyptian religion, we are only 
marginally concerned with belief systems: central to 
shamanism are actual human experiences. It is simply not 
possible to approach an understanding of these experiences 
unless one accepts that they relate to a dimension of 
existence of a different order from the sense-perceptible 
world that normally captures our awareness. Thus, as we shall 
see in the course of this study, a certain alliance exists 
between shamanism and ancient Egyptian religion that sets 
them both apart from the later faith-based religions. 

The role of the shaman as mediator between the "non-ordinary" 
reality of the spirit-world and the ordinary reality of the 
sense-perceptible world is in many respects paralleled in 
ancient Egypt by the Egyptian king, whose role is similarly 
to act as mediator between worlds. 47 Such important shamanic 
themes as the initiatory death and dismemberment followed by 
rebirth and renewal, the transformation of the shaman into a 
power animal, the ecstatic ascent to the sky, and the 
crossing of the threshold of death in order to commune with 
ancestors and gods, are all to be found in the Pyramid Texts, 
as we shall see. If within shamanism these motifs correspond 
to actual experiences undergone by the shaman, then we 
fail to do justice to the same motifs in the Pyramid Texts if 
we lock ourselves into an interpretative stance that can only 
see them as the expression of Egyptian "funerary beliefs". 

For the purposes of the present study, however, it would be 
something of a digression to attempt to, argue, on the basis 
of such comparisons, that ancient Egyptian religion was a 
type of shamanism. There are several elements in classical 
shamanism that are absent from ancient Egyptian religion. 
Most obviously, we do not find the single figure of the 
shaman in Egypt, entering into trance states in order to 
retrieve souls, heal the sick or journey into the spirit- 
world, in the way in which this is described in classical 
shamanism. Moreover, classical shamanism is strictly speaking 
a phenomenon of tribal hunter gatherer societies, usually 
organised in small, scattered units. 48 The social organisation 
of ancient Egypt was very different from this. We do, though, 
find a variety of figures in ancient Egypt, be they priests, 
magicians, healers or the king himself, who taken together 
fulfilled practically all the roles of the traditional 
shaman, using more or less the same means. 49 Furthermore, it 
could be argued that we misunderstand shamanism if we see it 
merely as a sociological phenomenon. As Mircea Eliade has 
pointed out, shamanism should be classed as a type of 
mysticism. 50 But while it might be possible to make a case for 
shamanism in ancient Egypt, this is not our primary aim, 
which is more to uncover realms of spiritual experience than 
to apply labels that run the risk of concealing the uniquely 
Egyptian experience from view. 51r aim is to attempt to 
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aim is to attempt to reveal something of the quality of 
ancient Egyptian spiritual life, and the kind of 
consciousnesss within which it arose, rather than to subsume 
it under some general explanatory term. If therefore it can 
be shown that certain features of the ancient Egyptian 
Pyramid Texts have a distinctively shamanic quality, this is 

not to make a case for shamanism in ancient Egypt, but rather 
to illumine the Egyptian religious landscape from a shamanic 
perspective. In so far as comparison with shamanism will be 
made in the following pages, it will be done to serve the 

purpose of emphasizing a lived relationship of the human 
being to the "non-ordinary" reality of the spirit-realm. 

The inner meaning of the Pyramid Texts can also be illumined 
from the perspective of other mystical traditions of the 
Mediterranean world, such as the ancient Greek and 
Hellenistic Mystery cults, the mystical philosophy of 
Platonism and neo-Platonism as well as the Hermetic 
tradition. 52 Crossing over the threshold of death, the ascent 
of the soul to the sky, the encounter with ancestors and 
gods, and the critical experience of spiritual rebirth are 
all attested in these mystical traditions just as they are in 
shamanism. If we find corresponding motifs in the Pyramid 
Texts, then we have all the more reason to consider that they 
may be referring not to "funerary beliefs" but to actual 
mystical experiences. For if the spirit-world is a reality, 
then human beings may become conscious of it, and journey 
into it, through a diversity of means and from within a wide 
range of different religious frameworks. 

Of all the different religious frameworks, shamanism could 
be regarded as the most primal, and could be seen as a 
substratum of what came to expression in more urbanized and 
hierarchically organised, formal religious structures, such 
as developed in ancient Egypt. 53 But Egyptology has been and 
remains remarkably resistant to the idea that there was any 
shamanic element in ancient Egyptian religion. Few 
Egyptological studies of ancient Egyptian religion refer to 

shamanism, and if they do it is usually in dismissive terms. 54 
It is hoped, then, that the present study may contribute to a 
softening of this resistant attitude, and may lead to an 
acceptance that not only was ancient Egyptian religion 
mystical, but that the type of mysticism that existed in 
Egypt had strong affinities with shamanism. 
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The Call to Awakening 
Reference has been made to the attempt to "lay bare the 
existential situation" as crucial to understanding the 
specifically religious significance of a text. Intrinsic to 
any existential situation is both the act of experiencing 
and the object experienced. The interpretation of religious 
texts requires that we recognise that not only do they arise 
out of actual religious experiences, but that they also refer 
to spiritual realities that need to be understood precisely 
as such. 55 The fact that they may not be realities to the 
modern world should not lead us to categorise them as merely 
"cosmologies", "cosmographies", or "ideologies", etc. 56 For 
while this may be how they seem to the modern scholar, for 
the Egyptians they were indubitable realities. 57 It is 

.a guiding assumption of this study that in order to understand 
the Pyramid Texts, we need to overcome what Henry Corbin has 
called the "agnostic reflex" that seems to have become a kiid 
of guarantor of academic respectability, and which has a 
paralyzing effect on the mind, closing it off from the 
dimension of experience to which the Egyptians were so open. 58 
If we are concerned with mystical experience, we are 
concerned also with that to which this experience refers. 
The use of the term "mysticism" in this study therefore 
incorporates both awareness of, and relationship to, the 
spiritual dimension of existence which is perceived to have 
reality and power. Whether the word "shamanism" is 
appropriate or not as an interpretative category is less 
relevant than our recognition that for the ancient Egyptian 
religious consciousness there were experiential realms that 
most moderns are unaware of. The focus of this thesis, then, 
returns to experiences and the transpersonal realities to 
which these experiences refer. 59 

In so far as this study is concerned both with the religious 
consciousness of ancient Egypt and with the nature of the 
inner worlds toward which that consciousness was directed, 
its focus is not simply on the past. It is on structures of 
human consciousness and the objects which are revealed to 
these structures of consciousness. The motivation for the 
present study stems from a belief that ancient Egyptian 
religion serves to put us in touch with dimensions of 
reality that, while they have been excluded from the 
worldview of scientific materialism, are no less real for 
falling outside the dominant conceptual and experiential 
framework of our times. Those who allow themselves to engage 
with it fully know that ancient Egyptian religion has the 
capacity to connect us with something buried and half- 
forgotten within ourselves. For Mircea Eliade, this was one 
of the most important reasons for studying the history of 
religions. He referred to the latter as a "meta-psycho- 
analysis" that can lead to an "awakening" to the existence of 
great spiritual riches and a "renewal of consciousness". 60 

on the one hand, then, the phenomenological approach to 
ancient Egyptian religious material provides a much needed 
complement to standard Egyptological approaches. For it seeks 
to unveil those layers of experience and wisdom that have to 
a large extent been excluded from the purview of the 
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Egyptological establishment and which, it will be argued, 
constitute the mystical core of ancient Egyptian religion. On 
the other hand, the phenomenological study of ancient 
Egyptian religion puts us in touch with a whole dimension of 
human experience that should rightfully be incorporated 
within the contemporary study of mysticism. In this respect, 
this thesis is intended primarily as a contribution to 
Religious Studies, for the religious experience of antiquity 
has not yet received the research it deserves by contemporary 
scholars interested in mysticism. 

Through the study of ancient Egyptian religion, we are 
presented with realms of human experience that few of us 
today come near to experiencing. The root concern of this 
thesis is not just to understand a mode of consciousness that 
is remote from us in time, but also to reflect on ourselves 
and the peculiarly godless predicament that we find ourselves 
in. The study of ancient Egyptian religion serves as a mirror 
to our own consciousness. Through entering into dialogue 
with the ancient Egyptians, our presuppositions concerning 
the possible range of human experience may well be shaken by 
the presentiment that it could be so much greater. While what 
follows is intended to shed light on the religious experience 
of the ancient Egyptians, this in itself can wake us up to 
levels of our own humanity, and to objective spiritual 
realities, that the contemporary world has long since lost 
contact with. 
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CHAPTER TWO 

EGYPTOLOGY: THE DEATH AND REBIRTH 
OF MYSTICISM IN ANCIENT EGYPT 



Mysticism and the Realm of Death 
In Chapter One, we have seen that the question as to whether 
or not mysticism existed in ancient Egypt cannot properly be 
answered unless we take into consideration the nature and 
status of a wider range of spiritual experience than mystic 
union alone. What is important is that this wider range of 
experience arises from a consciousness of a dimension of 
existence that transcends the physical, even though such 
consciousness may not be the ultimate "unitive" consciousness 
of absorption within the Godhead. In so far as it involves 
awareness of, and relationship to, transcendent spiritual 
realities, it deserves to be treated as authentically 
mystical. Examples of this type of mystical experience 
include journeys to the spirit-world, encounters with gods 
and spirits, and the inner experience of dismemberement, 
death and spiritual rebirth, all of which are common to both 
shamanism and ancient Egyptian religion. Although Egyptology 
has generally interpreted the descriptions and portrayals of 
these episodes as belonging to the funerary cult, and the 
context in which they took place as a post mortem context, 
they need also to be understood as intrinsically mystical. 
For while there is' no doubt that within Egyptian religion 
what occurred in passing over the threshold of death was 
deemed to be supremely important, and a vast number of texts 
and images testify to this, it nevertheless should also be 
acknowledged that the religious literature concerning the 
experience of death was not meant solely for the use of the 
dead but also for the living, for the texts themselves 
indicate this-1 

For the Egyptians, death was not simply something that 
happens to a person when they come to the end of their life. 
It was conceived as a realm that exists alongside the 
physical realm that we inhabit during our lifetime, and they 
called this realm the Dwat. 2 The Dwat was an invisible region 
that borders on, and interpenetrates, the world of the 
living. In this region are to be found gods and demons as 
well as the spirits of the dead. Furthermore it is only 
through having entered this region that the experience of 
inner spiritual illumination (becoming akh) can come about. 3 
Whereas today we tend to have a temporal conception of death 
as something that intervenes and cuts off our life at a 
certain moment in time, the Egyptian conception of death was 
not simply temporal, it was also spatial. The space occupied 
by the dead was, however, conceived of as a deeply interior 
space. In contrast to the modern secular awareness of the 
world, the Egyptians were aware that the world they lived in 
was not simply physical, not simply visible, but both 
physical and nonphysical, both visible and invisible. And 
even more unlike the modern view, they regarded the invisible 
or interior world as in many respects more important and more 
real than the visible, exterior world. 

It was more important because it was regarded not only as the 
terminus of old, worn out life but also as the source of new 
life. It was the source of all that comes into manifestation 
on the material plane, somewhat similar to the Platonic world 
of archetypal forms. For the Egyptians, then, life on the 
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material plane was considered to be more than just inter- 
related with the Dwat: it was utterly dependent upon it. To 
understand both the origins and the fate of the things that 
come into being in the physical world, the Egyptians believed 
that it was necessary to know the nature of the invisible 
world of the Dwat. 

There is a New Kingdom esoteric text that appears in the tomb 
of Ramesses VI, and elsewhere, that makes it very clear that 
this interior realm of the Dwat, into which people go when 
they die, was the object of intense interest for the Egyptian 
priesthood. The title of this text is "The Book of What is in 
the Underworld (Dwat)", and in its introductory sentences we 
read that the text is concerned with 

"the knowledge of the power of those in the Dwat" 
including "knowledge of their sacred rituals to Ra, 
knowledge of the mysterious powers, knowledge of what is 
in the hours as well as their gods ... 114 

Now it might be argued that the whole of this text along with 
the contents of all the rest of the massive body of 
literature dealing with the Egyptian "otherworld" is not 
knowledge at all, but mere priestly speculation about 
something essentially unknowable. But it could equally well be 
maintained that this knowledge was the outcome of the type of 
mystical experience that involved crossing the threshold of 
death while still alive, so characteristic of shamanism. 
There is evidence, that will be presented in the next 
chapter, that rituals existed in ancient Egypt that served 
the purpose of projecting the soul across the threshold of 
death even when still alive. These rituals, although 
portrayed primarily as royal rituals in which the king was 
the main participant, are unlikely to have been exclusively 
royal for the simple reason that they were devised and 
directed by, and then recorded under the supervision of, the 
priesthood. Unless there were also initiates into this 
mystical knowledge within the priesthood, it is hard to see 
how such kingship rituals could have been spiritually 
effective. It is also hard to see how the literature with its 
detailed descriptions of the geography of, and the 
experiences of the human soul in, the world of the dead could 
have come about unless there were priests who had direct 
awareness of this realm. 

In this respect, the following comments of Mircea Eliade in 
relation to the role of the shaman in tribal communities are 
also pertinent to our understanding of the role of the 
priesthood in ancient Egypt and the origin of esoteric texts 
such as the Book of What is in the Underworld: 

"It is thanks to his capacity to travel into 
supernatural worlds and SEE superhuman beings (gods, 
demons) and spirits of the dead that the shaman is able 
to contribute in such a decisive manner to the KNOWLEDGE 
OF DEATH. It is likely that many features of the 
'funereal geography, ' as well as certain themes of the 

mythology of death, are the result of the ecstatic 
experiences of the shamans. "5 

Whether we regard such ecstatic experiences as capable of 
producing genuine knowledge depends to a large extent on our 
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own philosophical position, but it is certainly the case 
that within shamanic cultures this was, and is, regarded as a 
valid route to the acquisition of authentic knowledge. In 
ancient Egypt, this also seems to have been the case. 
Kingship rituals were by no means just pageantry, but 
entailed the king undergoing powerful inner experiences. In 
Chapter One (p. 5), reference was made to the coronation text 
of Thutmosis III, in which the king claims to have risen up 
to heaven in the form of a falcon and actually seen there 
the secret image of Ra, and beheld the transformations of the 
sungod "on his secret ways of heaven". 6 We may of course 
dismiss this as merely an empty piece of royal bombast, but 
it could also be seen as a description of a genuine mystical 
experience. 

The titles of various ancient Egyptian high officials from 
all periods, indicate that many of these officials may alto 
have had direct knowledge of spiritual realities. One such 
title was "master of secrets" or in its longer form "master 
of secrets of heaven, earth, and the underworld (Dwat)", 
which we find, for example, in the titulary of the New 
Kingdom vizier Rekhmire, of whom it was claimed: "There is 
nothing on earth, in heaven or in any part of the Dwat of 
which he does not have knowledge. "7 It certainly seems more 
likely that the type of knowledge referred to here had an 
experiential basis than that it was merely a memorizing of 
the content of sacred texts. 8 In other words it was mystical 
knowledge: knowledge that was the result of direct experience 
of spiritual realities. Accordina to the Egyption priogt 
Chaeremon who, living in the first century A. D., is an 
important late source for our understanding of the tenor of 
the inner life of the priestood, the priests of Egypt were in 
"constant contact with divine knowledge and inspiration". 9 His 
account of the type of knowledge pursued in the temples will 
be considered later in this chapter, but it is worth noting 
here that Chaeremon describes it as both "divine" and 
"inspired". 

It was because of the perceived mystical basis of ancient 
Egyptian religion that across the ancient Greek and 
Hellenistic world, ancient Egypt had a reputation for being 
the fountainhead of esoteric knowledge and wisdom. lo Many 
Greek and Roman accounts of ancient Egyptian religion are not 
only respectful and sensitive toward its deeper spiritual 
import, they also affirm that mystical experience was the 
wellspring of this esoteric wisdom. Indeed, not a single 
commentator seems to have thought the funerary cult held a 
paramount place in ancient Egyptian religious life. Instead 
of the funerary cult, we find writers such as Herodotus, 
Plutarch and Iamblichus referring a great deal to mysteries, 
initiation and mystical experience. 11 The Egyptian priests are 
portrayed as spiritual practitioners who had direct knowledge 
of realities beyond the physical. According to our Greek and 
Roman sources, this knowledge was less the result of 
philosophical reasoning or speculation, and more the result 
of direct experience. 12 Thus Greek religion and philosophy was 
often portrayed as but a pale reflection of the earlier Egyptian wisdom. 13 
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The Greek and Roman commentators had the advantage of direct 
or indirect contact with contemporary Egyptian priests, a 
possibility denied to us. Furthermore, they were living at a 
period in time when there was still a flourishing mystery 
tradition which some of our most important sources were 
acutely sensitive to, or into which they were themselves 
initiated. 14 There is therefore not simply just a historical 
proximity to ancient Egypt but also an experiential proximity 
in these ancient sources, the lack of which puts us at a 
distinct disadvantage when it comes to understanding the 
religious experience of the ancient Egyptians. In most other 
respects, our knowledge of ancient Egyptian culture is far 
more accurate and comprehensive than that of the ancient 
Greeks and Romans who, with a few notable exceptions, were 
not able to read hieroglyphs. 15 But in the sphere of religious 
experience, the ancient commentators were spiritually far 
closer than we are to the Egyptians, and for this reason 
their testimony carries considerable weight. 16 
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Egyptology: Mysticism Denied 
The revival of interest in ancient Egypt during the 
Renaissance was largely because it was seen as the source of 
a wisdom of both greater antiquity and greater profundity 
than that of the Greeks. The Renaissance knowledge of Egypt 
depended on ancient commentators such as Plutarch, Diodorus 
and Iamblichus, supplemented with newly discovered and 
freshly translated texts, most importantly the Corpus 
Hermet. icum. 17 This dependency on classical sources continued 
into the 18th century, with the consequence that until the 
end of the 18th century the standard view of Egypt amongst 
academics differed little from the view held in antiquity - 
that Egypt was the source both of Greek culture and religion 
and that it harboured a wisdom more profound than that of the 
Greeks. 18 Thus when Charles Francois Dupuis, one of the most 
politically influential scholars of the French revolution and 
Napoleonic period, promulgated the idea that Greek religion 
and philosophy were simply embellishments of a wisdom whose 
source was Egyptian, this was not seen as particularly 
radical. 19 Indeed, this was the belief of many members of the 
battalion of scholars who went to Egypt with Napoleon's 
Expedition, and quite possibly of Napoleon himself. The dream 
of unlocking a lost ancient knowledge that could then be 
integrated within contemporary European culture was almost 
certainly part of the agenda of the French conquest. 20 The 
direct result of the conquest of Egypt was that Egyptian 
hieroglyphs were eventually deciphered, and the modern 
discipline of Egyptology was born. 

In the beginning, Egyptology was still aligned to the ancient 
perception of Egypt as harbouring a tradition of deep wisdom, 
that was the inspirational fount of Greek religion, mythology 
and philosophy - particularly Platonism and Hermetism. Early 
Egyptologists like Champollion, de Rouge, and Brugsch had a 
genuine reverence for Egypt as, the source of a sublime 
metaphysics and theology. 21 But this reverential attitude 
toward Egyptian religion was gradually displaced by a far 
more critical approach as Egyptology established itself as a 
professional academic discipline. The attitudes of late 19th 
and early 20th century Egyptologists like Maspero and Erman 
differ markedly from those of the earlier "romantics". Their 
interest in Egypt was not fired by religious motivations, and 
the ancient religious texts that they now published for the 
first time seemed to have no affinity at all with the 
intellectually precise treatises of the Greek philosophers. 
Gaston Maspero, who was the first to publish the Pyramid 
Texts, admitted that despite trying, he was unable to 
discover any profound wisdom in ancient Egyptian religious 
texts. After years of grappling with them, he had to admit in 
1893 (the year before his publication of the Pyramid Texts): 

"... that they [Egyptian religious texts] did not show 
any of the profound wisdom that others had seen in 
them. I cannot be accused of wanting to depreciate 
the Egyptians and I am convinced that they were one 
of the great people of humanity, one of the most 
original and the most creative, but they always 
remained semi -barbarians... "22 
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Adolf Erman was of a similar opinion. He pointed to the 
"conflicting ideas", "jumble" and "confusion" that he found 
in the Pyramid Texts, which he felt was simply exacerbated in 
the Book of the Dead. Referring to the latter, he declared 
the confusion to have become so great "that it now scarcely 
repays the labour of attempting to disentangle it. "23 For 
Erman, the Greeks' reverential attitude toward the Egyptians 
could only be explained as being due to their having been 
deliberately hoodwinked by the charlatan Egyptian priests, 
who knew that if they simply kept quiet the Greeks would read 
into their religion all sorts of wonderful mysteries that 
were actually not there: 

"The more taciturn and reserved was the behaviour of 
the priests, the more did the Greeks believe that 
they possessed wonderful secrets; and when in time 
they learned these mysteries and understood what was 
contained in the sacred writings concerning Osiris 
and Isis, Typhon and Horus, their faith in the wisdom 
of the Egyptians was so deeply rooted that they were 
unable to look with unprejudiced eyes at those myths 
so devoid of spirituality. They interpreted them 
according to their own philosophical ideas, instead 
of perceiving their emptiness. "24 

From the 1880's onwards more and more of the sacred 
literature of ancient Egypt was translated and made available 
to the modern world. But for the translators, who were 
working within an increasingly positivistic milieu, these 
texts seemed to reveal only a desultory mix of primitive 
magical spells, a confusion of hymns, offering formulae, 
prayers, fragments of myth and disparate instructions for 
carrying out arcane rituals. To many of the first generations 
of scholars the sacred literature of ancient Egypt seemed so 
muddled, haphazard and obscure that any residual hopes of 
rediscovering some "forgotten wisdom" or "secret knowledge" 
came to seem like childish fantasies, which were now 
exploded. 

Thus it was concluded that the ancient Egyptian mind was 
"pre-philosophical", incapable of coherent or systematic 
thought, and given to expressing itself in rather crude 
imagery. Far from being a treasure house of sublime wisdom or 
a repository of lost secret knowledge, ancient Egyptian 
religious literature seemed to be riddled with primitive 
superstitions and muddled, if somewhat grandiose, beliefs. 

The sentiment expressed by the Egyptologist, T. Eric Peet, 
writing in the 1930's, is fairly typical of the conclusions 
reached by scholars after half a century of labour: 

"In the eyes of the Greeks, the Egyptians possessed a 
reputation for wisdom. As time goes on and we learn 
more about the Egyptian mind and its products it 
becomes increasingly difficult to understand this.... 
Theology, for instance, consisted of a mass of myth 
and legend in which the deeds of the gods, neither 
better nor worse than those of any other pantheon, 
were preserved... The fact is that the 
Egyptians never disentangled philosophy from the 
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crudest theology. "25 
This view of the ancient Egyptian mind to a large extent 
remained the dominant one among Egyptologists for much of the 
20th Century. It was complemented by a second view, that the 
Egyptians were practical people with a basically 

materialistic outlook on life. This is why their theology 
was so undeveloped. For T. Eric Peet, 

"The Egyptian mind was practical and concrete, and 
concerned itself little or not at all with 
speculations regarding the ultimate nature of 
things. "26 

It is an opinion that we find repeated over and over again. 
The Egyptians, far from being the guardians of a secret 
wisdom, were actually an ignorant lot who had not yet 
discovered philosophy or science and concerned themselves 
only with the practical affairs of daily existence. As 
another Egyptologist, B. L. Goff, writing in the late 1970+s 
was to put it, 

"In ancient Egypt, as also elsewhere in the ancient 
world, there was no knowledge of consistent laws 
governing the operation of everything around us. Men 
knew that the world was complex. Much in their 
experience seemed inconsistent. They and their 
associates were often inconsistent... Thus polytheism 
seemed a realistic conclusion from their observation 
of the complexity of the world; and inconsistency 
seemed of its essence... Thus what appears to us 
contradictory did not seem invalid to the ancient 
Egyptians. Furthermore they were practical, not 
philosophical people ... 

0127 
Goff's argument seems to be that, owing to a certain weakness 
in the ancient mind, due (we must suppose) to the fact that 
it did not have the advantage of a modern training in 
scientific thinking, the Egyptians solved the problem of a 
complex and apparently inconsistent world by creating an 
equally complex and inconsistent polytheistic mythology. 
Thanks to modern science, we have now advanced beyond this 
stage of bafflement by the world, and have attained precisely 
what eluded the Egyptians: a knowledge of the "consistent 
laws governing the operation of everything around us. " 

This assessment of the level of knowledge, or rather blind 
ignorance, of the ancient Egyptians was shared by many non- 
Egyptologists as well. Otto Neugebauer, in his monumental The 
Exact Sciences in Antiquity written during the 1950s, put it 
like this: 

"Ancient science was the product of very few men; and 
those few happened not to be Egyptian. "28 

The same opinion is echoed by the philosopher, Bertrand 
Russell in his book The Wisdom of the West: 

"Both Egypt and Babylon furnished some knowledge 
which the Creeks later took over. But neither 
developed Science or Philosophy. Whether this is due 
to lack of native genius or to social conditions, is 
not a fundamental question here. What is significant 
is that the function of religion was not conducive to 
the exercise of the intellectual adventure. "29 
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In the second part of the 20th century, however, the view of 
the ancient Egyptian mind as "pre-philosophical" and 
incapable of accessing worthwhile knowledge, became less and 
less sustainable. As scholars like Alexandre Piankoff, Erik 
Hornung and Jan Assmann began to penetrate the subtle, 
complex and highly intricate levels of meaning in New Kingdom 
religious literature, it became clear to them and others 
that, in the words of Hornung, 

"Egyptian thought steers clear of monocausal 
simplification, convincing instead through refinement 
and association, through mastery of both word and 
image. 1130 

Russell was wrong. The Egyptians were concerned with 
philosophical questions: questions about being and non-being, 
about the meaning of death, about the nature of the cosmos 
and human nature, and many other philosophical, cosmological 
and theological issues. 31 In the view of James P. Allen, 
writing in the late 1980s, we should less lament the 
intellectual deficiency of the ancient Egyptians than of 
modern Western thought that has created a dichotomy between 
objective scientific knowledge and philosophy on the one 
hand, and subjective religious experience on the other. This 
dichotomy simply did not exist in ancient Egypt where 
religion and philosophy formed a unity. 32 Jan Assmann went so 
far as to assert that in ancient Egypt there was, after all, 
"an esoteric body of knowledge". 33 For scholars like 
Piankoff, Hornung, Assmann and Allen, what was required 
was a detailed analysis and sorting of the religious material 
so as to uncover what is meaningful and intelligible beneath 
what initially appears to be confused and confusing. 34 

Although within contemporary Egyptology, the tide has been 
turning in attitudes toward ancient Egyptian religion, there 
is, however, still a long way to go. For while scholars of 
Egyptian religion may now be more inclined to see 
intelligibility and meaning, they do not see mysticism. They 
do not see knowledge that has an intrinsic validity because 
it has arisen from direct spiritual experience. Thus despite 
Assmann referring to a body of "esoteric knowledge", he views 
this knowledge as esoteric by virtue of its restricted access 
rather than because of its intrinsically mystical content. 35 
And Hornung has consistently denied the existence of 
mysticism in ancient Egypt. 36 Both Piankoff and Allen, who 
have worked extensively with the symbolism and cosmology of 
the Pyramid Texts, follow the same line. They do not question 
the general assumption that they are funerary texts 
reflecting complex beliefs concerning the afterlife. 37 Here 
then, it seems we come to the boundary referred to in 
Chapter one, over which Egyptology is reluctant to step. The 
boundary lies between intellectual analysis on the one side 
and empathetic "re-living" of the spiritual experiences that 
are expressed in the religious texts on the other. 

Egyptology in the latter part of the 20th century has on the 
whole been highly resistant to investigating the experiential dimensions of Egyptian religion. Furthermore, it is not unusual still to encounter Egyptological studies that report 
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only incoherence, inconsistency and confusion in ancient 
Egyptian religious texts. 38 On the whole, it would be fair to 
say such perceptions are less dominant than they were, but 
the attitudes that characterised Egyptology during the late 
19th and first part of the 20th century are deeply ingrained 

and form a kind of substructure to the whole edifice of the 
discipline. Underlying much Egyptological thinking during the 
19th and 20th centuries, it is possible to detect 
presuppositions - to a large extent shared by the general 
culture - that still exercise a considerable influence on the 
way in which ancient Egyptian religious material is 
interpreted today. Three can be isolated as having had a 
determining influence on attitudes within mainstream academic 
Egyptology since its inception in the 19th century. We have 
met them all in the previous pages. They are, firstly, that 
since the Egyptians lacked modern scientific method, they 
must also have lacked true knowledge of the world. Secondly', 
because Egyptian civilization was historically earlier than 
that of the Greeks and Romans, it was more primitive and less 
advanced, just as modern civilization is more advanced than 
that of the Greeks and Romans. Underlying this assumption is 
the idea of progress, which tends negatively to colour modern 
perceptions of the past. The third assumption is that the 
character or temperament of the Egyptians was practical 
rather than mystical. This assumption, along with the other 
two, has had particularly serious consequences for the study 
of Egyptian religion and the way in which Egyptian religious 
texts have been understood. 

The three presuppositions have led to many of the deeper, 
more mystical aspects of ancient Egyptian religion being 
passed over or neutralized by being subsumed under the 
general rubric of "funerary beliefs". Those Egyptologists who 
have addressed the mystical aspects of ancient Egyptian 
religion have run the risk of being marginalised from the 
mainstream. For what is at issue is more than just the level 
of knowledge or ignorance (and, by implication, degree of 
"primitiveness") of the ancient Egyptians. It is also a 
question of the satisfactoriness of our own scientific 
knowledge, and the culture that is based upon it, and whether 
perhaps the Egyptians really did know important things about 
which we today are abominably ignorant. 
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The Knowledge of the Egyptians 
It has for several centuries been a fundamental assumption of 
modern Western culture that the way to attain reliable 
knowledge is through science rather than through religious or 
mystical experience, and that science was a product of Greek, 
not Egyptian civilization. The first part of this assumption 
can be traced back at least as far as Francis Bacon's The 
Advancement of Learning (1605), which set forth the vision of 
a, "universal science" within which all knowledge would be 
incorporated through a slow cumulative process, fuelled by 
continuing and systematic research. 39 In this paradigm, 
scientific knowledge is purged of personal opinion, feeling 
or value-judgement in order to attain an impersonal and 
objective description of reality. It does this by pursuing 'a 
methodology that stresses empirical observation, the ability 
of third parties to repeat observations and experiments, and 
the formulation of explanatory theories that will be open to 
modification or refutation by subsequent observations. Its 
objectivity is thus guaranteed, whereas the insights, 
visions or revelations of religious or mystical experience 
are viewed as irredeemably subjective, impossible to verify 
or repeat by third parties, and thus unreliable sources of 
knowledge. 

The second part of the assumption, that it was the Greeks who 
invented the one and only reliable method of attaining 
knowledge called science, began to take root considerably 
later - during the 18th century, when William Warburton and 
others first argued that the Egyptians were unable to think 
scientifically or philosophically. 40 Up until that time, it 
was still widely believed that the Egyptians possessed a 
knowledge and wisdom that was superior to that of the Greeks 
- superior because it was based on contemplation and/or 
mystical experience of the divine order. 41 But slowly the view 
took hold that it was the Greeks who laid the foundations of 
the scientific pursuit of knowledge and that the cultures of 
Mesopotamia and Egypt that existed before that of Greece were 
"pre-scientific" and "pre-philosophical. " As such, they could 
hardly be credited with having had much in the way of "real 
knowledge". 

When the Egyptologist B. L. Goff stated that in ancient Egypt 
"there was no knowledge of consistent laws governing the 
operation of everything around us", he was voicing an opinion 
widely held by 20th century Egyptologists and ancient 
historians that there was no real knowledge in Egypt. 42 This 
opinion is very deep rooted, and emerges in otherwise open- 
minded studies of ancient Egyptian culture, such as Barry 
Kemp's Ancient Egypt: Anatomy of a Civilization (1989). There 
we read, with reference to ancient Mesopotamia and Egypt, the 
almost casual remark that these ancient cultures 

"have arisen and run successfully for long periods 
without much true knowledge of the world at all. "43 

The assumption, of course, is that only modern scientific 
knowledge is "true knowledge". During the 19th and 20th 
centuries, it was argued that in these ancient cultures, 
where the guardians of learning were priests, knowledge 
remained at a primitive level because of the stranglehold of 
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superstition, magic, and uncritically held beliefs that 
supposedly characterised pre-Greek societies. The reason why 
there was no "true knowledge" was that it was totally 
inhibited by their religious outlook and theocratic power- 
structures. 44 The implication here is that a. religious culture 
such as ancient Egypt is necessarily an ignorant culture. 

This assumption has had such a strong hold that even when the 
historian of science Otto Neugebauer and the Egyptologist J-P 
Lauer were forced by the evidence on the ground to admit that 
the Egyptians were using such mathematical relations as pi 
and phi in the construction of buildings, instead of 
concluding that the Egyptians had a theoretical knowledge of 
these mathematical relations, they put it down merely to 
"practical knacks" and "utilitarian empiricism". In other 
words the Egyptians were using these relations without 
actually being aware of the fact that they were so doing. 45 
This reluctance to admit that the Egyptians were as capable 
of logical and mathematical thinking as the Greeks sits 
uneasily with the extraordinary precision with which ancient 
Egyptian monuments, such as the pyramids, were built. It is 
also in stark contrast with the testimony of the Greeks 
themselves. Ancient sources testify that prominent Greek 
thinkers (like Thales, Pythagoras, Plato and Eudoxus) learnt 
their philosophy and science from the Egyptians. 46 Eudoxus - like Pythagoras before him - was a renowned mathematician 
and astronomer, who spent sixteen months studying in Egypt 
before returning to Athens to teach at Plato's Academy. 47 
According to no less an authority than Aristotle, Egypt was 
"the cradle of mathematics" and the priests of Egypt invented 
geometry, arithmetic and astronomy. 48 

In the early days of Egyptology, there was a greater 
willingness to accept that the Egyptians did have an 
understanding of mathematical principles such as pi as well 
as advanced astronomical knowledge, and this can, be seen in 
the writings of Jomard, Piazzi Smyth, Norman Lockyer and 
Flinders Petrie. 49 But during the 20th Century, advocacy of 
such views became increasingly heretical, and a growing rift 
emerged between "mainstream" Egyptology that was dismissive 
of claims that the Egyptians had the capacity either to think 
in- terms of abstract mathematical relations or to make very 
accurate astronomical observations, and "outsiders", who 
usually did not have a formal qualification in Egyptology and 
so could easily be dismissed as cranks or "pyramidiots". 
Foremost amongst the latter was R. A. Schwaller de Lubicz who, 
despite his detailed study of the theoretical principles and 
practical application of ancient Egyptian mathematics in 
The Temple of Man (Le temple de 1 'homme) and his studies of 
ancient Egyptian esotericism and symbolism in this and other 
works, remains virtually ignored by the Egyptological 
establishment. 50 In the Temple of Man, de Lubicz argues like 
many before him that the learning of the Greeks was largely 
derivative of, and lagged behind, the much more comprehensive 
metaphysical understanding of the Egyptians. His explanation 
for the difference between the Egyptian and Greek methods of 
acquiring knowledge is that the Greeks isolated and 
abstracted the analytical faculty from its metaphysical and 
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metaphysical and symbolic locus in the Egyptian religious 
consciousness. It was not so much that the Greeks were more 
intellectually rigorous, but rather that they were less 

spiritually aware than the Egyptians. Thus the science that 
they inaugurated was a science from which the sacred 
dimension had been expurgated. 51 According to de Lubicz, the 
Egyptians had the same intellectual abilities as the Greeks, 
but they put these at the service of an overriding 
metaphysical and symbolic sensibility, ever directed toward 
"the eternal vital moment" that constantly escapes analytical 
enquiry. 52 

It is significant that the explanation given by de Lubicz 
corresponds very closely with an account of the Egyptian 
priest Chaeremon, who lived in the 1st century AD. 53 Though an 
Egyptian, Chaeremon was steeped in Hellenic culture and went 
out of his way to explain Egyptian temple life in terms 
comprehensible to non-Egyptians. Some allowance therefore has 
to be made for his speaking the language of Platonic and 
Stoic philosophy, which by the 1st century AD had become the 
lingua franca of discourse about spiritual matters. According 
to the account he has left to us, the Egyptian priests 

"dedicated their entire lives to the thought and 
contemplation of God... The fruit of their contemplation 
of God was knowledge; and through contemplation and 
knowledge they attained to a way of life at once 
esoteric and old-fashioned. "54 

Through this "constant contact with divine knowledge and 
inspiration" the priests of Egypt pursued "a life of wisdom". 
Chaeremon then explains that it was within this sacred 
context that they practised astronomy, studied arithmetic and 
geometry, and devoted their lives to "scholarly 
investigation". 55 

Chaeremon's Egyptian priests are portrayed as philosopher- 
priests, pursuing a life of wisdom through the contemplation 
of God. This should be understood as his way of making 
accessible to his Graeco-Roman audience the fact that the 
path to "divine knowledge" pursued by the priests involved 
the cultivation of elevated states of consciousness different 
from normal discursive reasoning based on sense-experience. 
The ancient Egyptians valued and prioritised mystical 
knowledge acquired through exalted states of consciousness, 
and this - as we shall see - is to a large extent what is 
documented in the sacred texts that have come down to us. The 
reason why such knowledge was valued so highly is because the 
world was understood by the ancient Egyptians to be 
interpenetrated by divine forces. The gods were the moving 
causes behind and within the phenomenal world. Thus 
knowledge of the gods, in a universe recognised to be a 
manifestation of divine powers, was the only knowledge truly 
worth having: all other knowledge was secondary to it. 

The ancient Egyptians clearly had a quite different 
conception of knowledge from that of modern science, which 
seeks to reduce phenomena to their material causes, and sees 
explanations as successful to the extent that these material 
causes are laid bare. Ancient Egyptian "science" was above 
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all directed toward the immaterial causes that lie behind the 
events of the world, and the goal of knowledge was the 
experience of these spiritual causes or powers. Such 
knowledge was therefore a pursuit of priests, practised in a 
sacred context, and in this respect differed fundamentally 
from modern secular science. In ancient Egypt it was 
inconceivable that knowledge could be pursued in isolation 
from religion, for all real knowledge was religious. To ask 
the question of whether or not the Egyptians pursued 
scientific knowledge in anything akin to the modern sense, or 
had the ability to "think scientifically", is actually to 
miss the far more fundamental question of what the reality 
was in which they lived. For it was precisely their awareness 
of interior, spiritual dimensions of existence that demanded 
methodologies of knowledge that bear little comparison with 
those of modern materialistic science. In Egypt, the rational 
faculty was subservient to a contemplative, inspirational and 
also, as shall later become apparent, ecstatic, contact with 
the divine. 56 
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The Idea of Progress 
The assumption that modern materialistic science provides the 
only sure path to acquiring knowledge, and that true 
knowledge began with the Greeks not the Egyptians, to a large 

extent rests on a second deeply rooted assumption: that human 
history constitutes a steady progress not only of knowledge, 
but also of social organisation, and psychological and 
spiritual maturity. Just as our knowledge today is considered 
to' be more accurate and comprehensive than that of the past, 
so our social and political forms are deemed more just and 
humane, and people today assume that they are more 
psychologically developed and more enlightened than peoples 
of the past. Thus the idea of progress not only works to our 
advantage: it disadvantages the past, for the earlier the 
culture, the more primitive it must have been. 

This contrasts with the way ancient cultures tended to view 
the past, which was that history involves a gradual decline 
fom an original golden age in which human beings lived in 
harmony with the gods. Whereas we tend to think of history as 
inevitably entailing progress and advancement, in ancient 
times history was viewed as entailing an ever greater falling 
away from a much higher spiritual condition. 57 The modern 
idea of progress can be traced at least as far back as 
Francis Bacon, who saw progress and science as indissolubly 
linked to each other. Bacon was one of the first to chide his 
contemporaries for referring to the Greeks and Romans as the 
"ancients" when they were really the youth of world history. 58 
This reversal of perspective took some time to filter 
through, but by the mid 19th century, through the writings of 
Condorcet and then later August Comte, the idea of progress 
had become an unquestioned presupposition in the worldview of 
educated Europeans. 

Comte gave a particularly full and compelling account of 
human history in terms of the idea of progress. In his 
massive six volume Cours de philosophie positive (1830-1842), 
three stages of history are set out, as seen from the 
vantage point of the modern scientific and materialistic 
worldview. In the first and most primitive stage the peoples 
of antiquity, in struggling to understand the world around 
them, explained natural phenomena by reference to imaginary 
deities; in the second stage - beginning around the time of 
the Renaissance - reference to imaginary deities was 
superceded by an abstract philosophical interpretation of the 
world; and in the third stage, which corresponds to the 
modern period, philosophizing gives way to scientific 
observation and experiment. Thus humanity passes through a 
theological stage during which the mind invents, a 
metaphysical stage in which the mind abstracts, and finally a 
scientific stage when it submits itself to positive facts. 59 
Each stage is subdivided into different periods, the 
theological for example having three periods - of fetishism, 
polytheism and monotheism. Ancient Egypt belongs to an early 
phase of the polytheistic period, while Greece and Rome 
belong to a later phase. The long theological stage is 
succeeded by the much briefer metaphysical stage in the 15th 
century, the work of which was largely to clear away the 
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debris of the past and prepare for the new age of scientific 
positivism beginning in the 19th century. 60 

What Comte set forth was a general perspective that 
corresponded to a certain feeling that had its origins in the 
16th century and which, by the 19th and 20th centuries, had 
rooted itself in the European psyche: that the present was 
more enlightened, more knowledgeable and more civilized than 
the past. While his ideas were adapted, refined and modified 
by successive thinkers, he had nevertheless articulated the 
archetypal idea of progress for the modern age. Two years 
after Comte's death, Darwin's Origin of Species (1859) was 
published. The theory of evolution served only to reinforce 
the view of the past as necessarily inferior to the present. 61 
With the idea of progress extended into the sphere of 
biology, scientific thinking for the first time became 
historical. Science and history could thus join forces in so 
far as they both conceived of their subject matter in terms 
of evolutionary progress, of organisms on the one hand and 
humanity on the other. 62 It was this conception that lay 
behind the efforts of late 19th century anthropolgists like 
Edward Tylor and Sir James Frazer to categorize developmental 
stages in human culture, from the more primitive or "lower" 
to the more civilized and "higher" in the evolutionary scale. 
Judging the past in terms of the modern scientific mentality, 
Tylor, for instance, argued that the animistic belief in 
spiritual beings is characterisitic of all "low races". 63 
Such belief arose from inadequate observation and faulty 
reasoning. This was due to gross superstition and the 
inability to distinguish between waking and dreaming, one of 
the main factors that led, in his view, to "the whole 
monstrous farrago" of primitive religion. 64 Frazer, like 
Tylor, also viewed the peoples of antiquity as thinking 
logically but erroneously. He concluded that it was due to 
a certain innate stupidity that they subscribed as long as 
they did to the magical view of the world. In time the more 
intelligent and thoughtful turned away from magic to embrace 
religion, though in ancient Egypt magic and religion remained 
inseparably intertwined. 65 Like Comte, Frazer envisaged three 
phases in the march of human progress. Just as magic would be 
superceded by religion, so religion would be superceded by 
science, for the advance of scientific knowledge would 
inevitably lead to the decline of religious faith. 66 

While Frazer's view of a secular endpoint of human progress 
was not necessarily shared by historians of religion, it was 
part of the atmosphere in which the history of religion was 
studied. During the late 19th century, at the time when 
Egyptology was establishing itself as an academic discipline, 
the concept of an evolution of religion from elementary or 
primitive early stages (totemism, fetishism, shamanism) to 
the later stages of a more refined and elevated religious 
consciousness was promulgated in various theories. 67 But 
instead of religion giving way to science, "lower" religious 
forms could be understood to give way to "higher", with 
"ethical monotheism" being regarded as the most advanced 
religious sensibility. Thus for Sir John Lubbock, writing in 
1870, atheism - far from being the endpoint of the 
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evolutionary journey - was rather the most primitive stage, 
out of which developed fetishism, totemism, shamanism and 
anthropomorphism (idolatory), with ethical monotheism being 
the most developed and final stage. 68 The view that ethical 
monotheism is the most advanced form of religious 
consciousness naturally had a tremendous appeal to historians 
of religion, many of whom were Christian. But it often 
entailed a dismissive attitude to such "primitive" features 
of-historically earlier religions as shamanism or magic. 69 

Since Egyptology was established as an academic discipline in 
the 19th century, it is hardly surprising that we find 
evolutionary ideas reflected in the interpretation of ancient 
Egypt, and especially ancient Egyptian religion. Most 19th 
and early 20th century Egyptologists were initially 
classicists, and in approaching Egypt as it were from the 
territory of Greece, they had to allow that the Egyptians 
belonged to an earlier historical phase and for this reason 
could not be as "advanced" as the Greeks. Thus not only were 
the Egyptians "pre-scientific", but Egyptian religion was 
necessarily more primitive, contaminated with magic, 
superstition and animal worship. As we have seen in the cases 
of Maspero and Erman, the difficulties faced by 
scientifically minded scholars in translating the religious 
literature led to a perception of the ancient Egyptians as 
unable to think systematically. or philosophically. This is 
why they expressed themselves in muddled and unclear 
language. The following (relatively charitable) assessment of 
James Henry Breasted in his classic study of Egyptian 
religion, The Development of Religion and Thought in Ancient 
Egypt (1912) is typical of 19th and early 20th century 
attitudes: 

"The Egyptian did not possess the terminology for the 
expression of a system of abstract thought; neither did 
he develop the capacity to create the necessary 
terminology as did the Greek. He thought in concrete 
pictures, he moved along tangible material channels, and 
the material world about him furnished nearly all of the 
terms he used... As we contemplate the earliest 
developments in human thinking still traceable in 
contemporary documents, we must expect the vagueness, 
the crudities, and the limitations inevitable at so 
early a stage of human development. "70 

For Breasted, the development of religion and thought in 
ancient Egypt was essentially an evolutionary development, 
though only partially realized, that showed the struggle to 
advance from polytheism to monotheism, from superstitibus 
worship to moral idealism, from collective to individual 
consciousness, and even (albeit in the sphere of the 
afterlife) from autocracy to democracy. It is significant 
that for Breasted, as for so many contemporary Egyptophiles, 
the pharaoh Akhenaten is seen as a peculiarly "modern" 
ancient Egyptian, an idealist and Romantic whose sensitivity 
he compared to that of Wordsworth and Ruskin. 71 Akhenaten, it 
will be recalled, launched an assault on the traditional 
religion of Egypt that was almost as devastating as that of 
Christianity some 1500 years later. For Breasted, however, 
Akhenaten represented a climax of Egyptian civilization, and 

34 



after the glorious inflorescence of his reign Egypt entered 
its final phase of decline, a fading flower unable to sustain 
its brief flirtation with modernity. 72 

Sir Alan Gardiner, writing some fifteen years after Breasted 
in 1927, filled out the picture of a people still in the 
childhood of human development. Just as children are averse 
to philosophising, so it was with the Egyptians: 

"Despite the reputation for philosophic wisdom 
attributed to the Egyptians by the Greeks, no people has 
ever shown itself more averse from speculations or more 
wholeheartedly devoted to material interests; and if 
they paid an exaggerated attention to funerary 
observances, it was because the continuance of earthly 
pursuits and pleasures was felt to be at stake, 
assuredly not out of any curiosity as to the why and 
whither of human life. "73 

The Egyptians were, for Gardiner, "a pleasure-loving people, 
gay, artistic and sharp-witted, but lacking in depth of 
feeling and idealism. "74 Depth of feeling and idealism are 
typical late adolescent qualities that presumably were lying 
dormant until they were later developed by the Greeks. 

Although these attitudes would be regarded by most 
Egyptologists today as outmoded, they nevertheless can often 
be detected not far beneath the surface of contemporary 
accounts of ancient Egyptian religion. We shall consider in 
the next section the influence of Gardiner's view that the 
Egyptians were not speculative but practical, and that they 
were concerned with material interests rather than affairs of 
the spirit. Underlying it is the Frazerian theory of the 
religious consciousness of antiquity as being, during the 
magical phase, directed by practical concerns. This theory 
still informs the thinking of contemporary commentators on 
Egyptian religion. 75 For example, in Barbara Watterson's 
popular reference work, The Gods of Ancient Egypt (1984), the 
Frazerian view of the developmental phases of religious life 
reappear, with the Egyptians beginning as animists, moving on 
to adopt magic until "eventually, theories were developed 
that turned magic into religion. " The Egyptians, however, 
"never entirely lost their primitive instincts and remained a 
very superstitious people in whose lives and religious 
practices and beliefs magic always played an important 
part. "76 While certainly magic played an important part in 
Egyptian religious life, should we accept that this was due 
to the Egyptians being a "superstitious people" in the grip 
of "primitive instincts"? 

Twentieth century psychological approaches to historical 
development, such as those initiated by Freud and Jung, have 
also tended to conform to the evolutionary paradigm and the 
idea of progress in its earliest Baconian form, in which 
history is viewed as a maturation from the childhood of the 
ancients to the adulthood of the moderns. Freud's theory of 
individual psychological development incorporated the 
Baconian-Frazerian idea that it recapitulates human history 
- from the "childhood" (magical phase) of humanity, through 
an "adolescence" (religious phase) to its "adulthood" 
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(scientific phase). For Freud the modern child, still 
thinking animistically, presents a picture of the peoples of 
the past, while only those modern adults who have fully 
adapted themselves to the scientific worldview could be 
regarded as mature human beings. 71 Furthermore, the magical 
rites and spells of the earlier phase are characterised as 
corresponding psychologically to the obsessional notions and 
protective formulas of modern neurotics. 78 This adds an 
interesting psychological twist to the idea of progress, that 
the steady advance of humanity has been from psychopathology 
to true sanity (i. e. acceptance of the scientific worldview). 
Thus in the late 1970s Julian Jaynes would contend that in 
antiquity human consciousness was essentially schizophrenic, 
and that Egyptian civilization was controlled and directed by 
hallucinated "bicameral voices". 79 A similarly unflattering 
view of the position of the ancient Egyptians in the 
unfolding of the historical process is given by the 
transpersonal psychologist Ken Wilber, who dismisses the 
whole society as madl80 

More influential than Freud has been Jung's portrayal of the 
religious life of antiquity'as involving the projection of 
inner psychic contents onto the figures of the gods. For 
Jung, the development of consciousness is necessarily a 
process of "world despiritualisation" as these projections 
are returned to the psyche. al Jung's evolutionary view of 
history, as developed in Neumann's The Origins and History of 
Consciousnes, sees the history of humanity as involving the 
liberation of individual consciousness from its original 
state of fusion with the collective unconscious. The 
polytheistic religion of ancient Egypt corresponds to a stage 
in which the original state of fusion begins to dissipate, as 
the ego begins to find itself. 82 For Neumann, as for Freud, 
the whole historical process is reflected in the development 
of each individual, and thus history is presented in terms 
of a movement from humanity's childhood to its maturity in 
the present day-83 

While Jungian Egytpologists are thin on the ground, 84 and 
while most Egyptologists today would avoid adjectives such as 
"superstitious" and "primitive" to characterise the spiritual 
life of ' the ancient Egyptians, the idea' of progress 
nevertheless remains a deeply ingrained presupposition of 
modern culture. As long as the worldview of modern 
materialistic science retains its dominance in the Western 

mental outlook, and succeeds in extending itself throughout 
the rest of the world, it is extremely difficult to envisage 
condescending attitudes toward the past . 

being fully 
dislodged. Despite the more sympathetic and less judgemental 

appreciation of the religious world of antiquity that has 
been shown in the second half of the 20th century, 
mainstream archaeology and ancient history are still 
conducted from within the dominant materialistic and 
evolutionary paradigm. Although it is certainly possible to 
produce nonjudgemental accounts of ancient religious life., 
and many Egyptologists do succeed in doing this, the problem 
is deeper than one of merely writing an objective account of 
a religious world long since past. The real problem is that 
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the religious outlook of the ancient Egyptians is directly 
opposed to the modern secular outlook, and a fullhearted 
engagement with ancient Egyptian spirituality leads us into a 
worldview that challenges at every turn the correctness of 
modern assumptions, not least of which is the idea of 
progress. 

It scarcely needs pointing out that the Egyptians themselves 
would not have regarded their culture and religion as 
belonging to an early and immature stage of human 
development. As we have already seen, their view of history 
was the opposite of the modern view. When they looked back 
into the past, they had the idea that conditions on earth 
more and more approximated conditions in heaven the further 
back in time one went. Thus the king lists show that the 
reigns of the first kings of Egypt, who were gods rather than 
humans, reigned for enormous spans of time, cosmic rather 
than earthly in their duration. In the Book of Sothis, for 
example, Ra reigned over Egypt for a full 30,000 years before 
he was succeeded by a series of twelve gods who altogether 
reigned for just under four thousand years. As history moved 
toward the time when human beings would take over the 
rulership of Egypt, the reign of the kings gradually 
diminished in length. The twelve gods were succeeded by eight 
demi-gods and then finally the human god-kings who together 
ruled for roughly two thousand five hundred years. 85 Other 
Egyptian chronological records concur with the basic 
principle of the diminution in the lengths of reigns as the 
kingship is slowly transferred from heavenly hands into the 
hands of gods incarnate in mortal flesh - the pharaohs. 86 Far 
from seeing their origins in some lowly primate progenitor, 
the time of origins was for the Egyptians a golden age in 
which human beings were much closer to the world of the gods, 
and lived in harmony with Maat, the goddess who personified 
the spiritual order of the cosmos. 87 

Modern secular culture has little conception of history as 
decline because history, post Egypt, has been a triumphant 
progress of secularisation. And Christian theologians, 
despite a more or less critical stance toward secularisation, 
have tended to hail the development of ethical monotheism as 
the most advanced form of religious consciousness. The 
ancient view of "history as decline" does not chime well with 
modern progressive attitudes. And yet a sympathetic treatment 
of ancient Egyptian religion reqires that we set aside these 
modern assumptions and make the attempt to see the world from 
the standpoint of the Egyptians themselves. Not only that, it 
also requires that we make a further effort - to raise up an 
Egyptian mirror to our own times and try to see ourselves as 
the Egyptians might see us. 

We have already observed how according to Hornung, Egyptian 
thought "steers clear of monocausal simplification, 
convincing instead through refinement and association, 
through mastery of both word and image". 88 There is a Hermetic 
text (dating from around the 2nd century AD) which goes 
considerably further in describing the quality of Egyptian 
thought. It gives the Egyptian view of their own mental and 
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linguistic capacities in comparison to those of the Greeks. 
In this text, which purports to summarise many Egyptian 
secret teachings, it is stated that 

"it will be entirely unclear when the Greeks eventually 
desire to translate our language into their own and thus 
produce in writing the greatest distortion and 
unclarity. But this discourse, expressed in our 
paternal language, keeps clear the meaning of its 
words. The very quality of the speech and the sound of 
Egyptian words have in themselves the energy of the 
objects they speak of. "89 

The text then goes on to contrast the "empty speech" of the 
Greeks with the spiritually empowered language of ancient 
Egypt. The Greek language is too feeble, too arrogant and 
superficial to be able to convey the mysteries expressed in 
the original Egyptian. 90 In this passage we are given a 
glimpse of how the Egyptians viewed their own tradition and 
contrasted it with the "abstract terminology" of their 
successors. 

In his dialogue, Timaeus, Plato gives an account of a series 
of conversations between the Greek statesman Solon and 
certain Egyptian priests, which occurred when Solon visited 
Egypt in the 6th century BC. On one occasion an aged Egyptian 
priest abruptly turned to Solon and said to him: 

"0 Solon , Solon, you Greeks are never anything but 
children, and there is not an old man among you. " 

When Solon asked him what he meant, the priest said: 
"I mean you are all young in mind... "91 

Far from revering them as more developed and mature than his 
fellow Egyptians, we sense the exasperation of the old 
Egyptian priest who dismisses the Greeks as mere "children". 
It is worth pondering whether our contemporary instant 
gratification culture of supermarkets, mobile phones and 
global air travel would have seemed to him more mature, or on 
the contrary, even more infantile than the culture of the 
Greeks. 
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Were the Egyptians practical, rather than mystical? 
In line with the Frazerian view of the most primitive 
spirituality being "pre-religious", the Egyptians have been 
constantly characterised as practical people whose preferred 
relationship to the divine world was through result-oriented 
magic rather than through religious piety or faith, let alone 
mystical experience. The typical view is not that there was 
no religion in ancient Egypt, but rather that Egyptian 
religion was so interfused with magic that it never rose to 
the levels of mystical spirituality attained by the Greeks or 
of the enlightened theologies of the later monotheistic 
religions. Egyptian "practicality" is supposed not only to 
have determined their predilection for magic, but also to 
have deflected them from mysticism. At the same time it was 
responsible for their extraordinary achievements in the arts, 
crafts, social organisation and so on. 

Within Egyptology there is a long tradition of paying 
special attention to "daily life in ancient Egypt". From 
Wilkinson's The Ancient Egyptians: their life and customs 
(1854), Erman's Life in Ancient Egypt (1894), Pierre Montet's 
Everday Life in Ancient Egypt in the Time of Ramesses the 
Great (1946), Manchip White's Everyday Life in Ancient Egypt 
(1963) to Eugen Strouhal's Life in Ancient Egypt (1992), a 
picture is presented of farmers, artisans, scribes and 
priests in a physical and social context more or less removed 
from a spiritual one. They serve to promote a picture of 
ancient Egypt that particularly suits the modern secular 
mentality, bent on denying or ignoring the reality of the 
world of gods and spirits that was so present to the ancient 
Egyptians. This tendency to portray the purely practical 
aspects of Egyptian civilization while more or less ignoring 
the spiritual life has far more to do with what modern 
sensibilities feel comfortable with than accurately 
reflecting the tenor of Egyptian culture. When, for example, 
the Egyptologist J. A. Wilson remarked on the "cheerful 

urbanity" of the ancient Egyptians and commented that for 
them the "active, extroverted life they lived was the great 
reality, and they light-heartedly refused to accept any 
extinction of that life, "92 we need to question whether 
this characterisation accurately reflects the true nature of 
the Egyptians. Ancient Egyptian religious texts testify that 
the "great reality" for the Egyptians was less a happily 

active and extraverted life than the cosmic order of the 
universe presided over by Maat and a living awareness of the 
spiritual presence of the gods. To pass over-the testimony of 
the religious writings and to characterise the ancient 
Egyptian attitude toward death as one of'light-hearted 
refusal" is to remould the ancient Egyptians into a form 

palatable to modern saccharine tastes. 

The view of the Egyptians as practical, cheery and extravert, 
not bothering their heads about ultimate questions, is often 
put forward in the context of the interpretation of tomb 
paintings. As practical people, engrossed with the 
activities of daily life, one of their most central spiritual 
preoccupations is supposed to have been the materialistic 
wish that these practical pursuits should continue to be 
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enjoyed after death. By portraying their daily life 
activities on the walls of tombs, it is claimed that the 
Egyptians hoped magically to ensure that these activities 
would continue into the afterlife. Because of their lack of 
spiritual sophistication, they not only naively pictured the 
afterlife as a continuation of the pleasures of life on 
earth, but actually believed that by representing scenes of 
daily life in their tombs these scenes would become 
realities in the otherworld. So, according to William 
Murnane's Guide to Ancient Egypt (1983), 

"these scenes reflect the ancients' belief that they 
could 'take it with them', projecting an ideal of 
the good life into the world beyond death. "93 

Beyond this, however, was a further practical concern: 
"their main raison d'etre was practical... Creating 
a picture of these offerings, of the servants who 
presented them and ultimately, of the means of 
production that brought them into being were all 
logical extensions of the same concern, that is to 

guarantee these materials for the tomb owner's use 
for ever. A wide variety of rather humdrum 
activities thus came to be illustrated in most 
private tombs. "94 

In other words, since the tomb owner required endless 
supplies of the good things of life, images of them had to be 
provided in abundance; but to make completely sure that these 
things would never run out, the whole process of their 
production had to be portrayed as well. 

Such an interpretation clearly not only implies that the 
Egyptians naively denied the reality of death, it also 
excludes any thought that the experience of "daily life 
activities" was injected with spiritual content, and that 
their portrayal in tombs was more likely to have had a 
symbolic rather than a merely practical meaning. While the 
infusion of apparently profane activities with sacred content 
has long been recognised as a characteristic of the religious 
mentality of ancient peoples by historians of religion, 
Egyptologists have tended to see the spheres of the sacred 
and the profane as separated from each other. Despite the 
fact that, since the 1970s, this tendency has been 
challenged from within Egyptology by scholars such as 
berchain, Westendorf, Ritner and Wilkinson, 95 it remains 
deeply entrenched. The standard religious interpretation of 
the so-called "daily life" activities in tomb paintings is 
still that they served in a magical way the naive wish- 
fulfilment of a happy afterlife of hunting and fishing, or 
magically provided all the material needs of the ka after 
death. This literalistic approach fails to take into account 
the symbolic resonance that all daily life activities had for 
the Egyptians, and in fact tells us far more about the modern 
commentator, who prefers to see the Egyptians as basically 
ittaterialistic and their art as devoid of spiritual meaning, 
than it does about the ancient Egyptians. 96 

It is from within the safety of the view that the Egyptians 
'Were essentially pragmatic and materialistic, and that their 
religious consciousness did not rise above the level of 

40 



rather crude magical thinking, that it then becomes possible 
to justify ignoring the spiritual life of the Egyptians in 
order the better to concentrate on their more tangible 
achievements in the arts. I. E. S. Edwards summed up the 
presumption admirably: 

"However primitive and materialistic the Egyptian 
conception of the Afterlife may seem, it must be 
conceded that it was responsible for the production 
of some of the greatest artistic masterpieces in 
antiquity. Without the impetus provided by a 
practical motive, it is doubtful whether a fraction 
of the statues, reliefs or inscriptions which are 
now so universally admired would ever have been 
produced. "97 

The attitude that while we may legitimately admire the 
wonderful artistic achievements of the Egyptians, the beliefs 
that gave rise to them are not worth our serious 
consideration has its origins in the early struggles of 
Egyptologists with the religious material which seemed to 
them so confused and abstruse. Gardiner regarded art and 
craftsmanship as "the noblest of her [ancient Egypt's] 
achievements, " whereas Egyptian religion was but a "wil-o'- 
the-wisp by reason of its mystery and in spite of its 
absurdity. "98 Cyril Aldred, in his three volume study Art in 
Ancient Egypt (1968-1972), made the observation that the tomb 
paintings of the Old and Middle Kingdoms were founded on 
beliefs discoverable in "the lower layers that we can trace 
in the ancient rubbish-mound of Egyptian religion". 99 Erman 
was no less dismissive of Egyptian religion: it was "an 
unparalleled confusion" and the gods "meaningless puppets" 
but her people he nevertheless hailed as "intelligent, 
practical and very energetic". loo Despite the fact that more 
sympathetic and penetrating studies of Egyptian religion were 
made during the second half of the 20th century, this 
assumption of Egyptian practicality has to a large extent 
remained dominant, determining the favoured topics of 
research, and thereby reinforcing the stereotype. 

It reappears again in Hornung's Conceptions of God in Ancient 
Egypt, in a passage already referred to in Chapter One. Just 
where Hornung denies any Egyptian tendency toward mysticism, 
he promotes the view that the Egyptian mentality was 
essentially pragmatic: 

"Several writers have stressed quite correctly that no 
trace of mysticism can be found in ancient Egypt. The 
Egyptians never succumbed to the temptation to find in 
the transcendence of the existent release from all 
imperfection, dissolution of the self, or immersion in 
and union with the universe. They remained active and, 
to us, startlingly matter-of-fact; any sort of ecstasy 
appears quite alien to their attitudes. "lol 

The denial of mysticism in ancient Egypt is here clearly 
allied to the affirmation of Egyptian down-to-earth 
practicality, extraversion and a "matter-of-fact" attitude 
to life. 

Hornung is one of several influential Egyptologists who have 
argued that there was no mystery cult in ancient Egypt 
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equivalent to the mysteries of the Greek and later Graeco- 
Roman world, and we shall return in the next chapter to 
discuss the views of him and others on this important 

subject. Whether there were mysteries or mysticism in ancient 
Egypt is becoming one of the most pressing questions 
currently being debated both within and outside the 
Egyptological establishment. The way it is answered does not 
only affect the way in which Egyptian religion and the 
Egyptian character is understood. It also affects the way in 
which Egyptology conceives of its own task. If the Egyptians 
are to continue to be portrayed as down-to-earth and cheery 
souls unperturbed by the greater questions of life, then 

mysticism of any kind will be foreign not only to them but 
also to Egyptology. If, on the other hand, it is accepted 
that there is a mystical core to Egyptian religious life, and 
that the Egyptians were indeed religious people, then 

mysticism itself would become part of the agenda of 
Egyptological research. Due consideration would have to be 
given to the far-reaching parallels between the 
transcendental experiences reported in the literature of 
shamanism and ancient Egyptian religious texts. Gnosticism, 
the religious philosophies of Platonism, Hermetism and 
Neoplatonism as well as esoteric traditions such as alchemy 
and freemasonry, would need to be re-evaluated both in terms 

of the possible influence exerted by Egyptian religion on 
them and also for the light that they might reciprocally shed 
on our understanding of ancient Egyptian religion. 102 

It is partly because of the long association of interest in 
Egyptian mysticism with such esoteric and metaphysical 
perspectives that the question of the existence of mysticism 
in ancient Egypt has become so loaded. For the modern 
professional Egyptologist, taking Egyptian religion seriously 
is fraught with the danger that one comes to be perceived as 
taking magic and occultism seriously, and hence aligning 
oneself with the old Hermetic-Neoplatonic respect for ancient 
Egyptian spirituality that academic Egyptology definitively 
rejected at the end of the 19th century. 103 As John Baines has 
pointed out, Egyptology began at the decipherment by breaking 
away from the earlier Hermetic, Neoplatonic and esoteric axis 
and increasingly needed to define itself as anti- 
metaphysical and anti-esoteric precisely in so far as it was 
scientific. 104 Thus the denial of mysticism in Egypt became at 
the same time the affirmation of the scientific respectablity 
of Egyptology, and remains so today. 105 

There is, then, more to the denial of mysticism in ancient 
Egypt than at first meets the eye. A major factor in this 
denial is the historical struggle of Egyptology to be 
accepted as a credible academic discipline, which required 
that it distance itself from the earlier European 
metaphysical and esoteric traditions. It is this factor in 
the history of Egyptology that is at the root of its 
rejection of mysticism in ancient Egypt, and the 
corresponding portrayal of the Egyptians as happy-go-lucky, 
practical and extravert. Such a portrayal conveniently masks 
the spiritual reality in which the Egyptians lived, and saves 
the Egyptologist from the embarrassment of having to engage 
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with a religious consciousness that, for the modern secular 
mentality, is profoundly challenging. 
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The Rebirth of Egyptian Mysticism 
Despite the long established consensus within Egyptology 
against the existence of mysticism or mystery rites in 
ancient Egypt, there have been some Egyptologists who have 
taken a different view. Back in 1922, Alexandre Moret 
interpreted several Egyptian rituals, both royal and non- 
royal, as rituals of death and rebirth on the lines of the 
later Greek and Hellenistic mystery cults. He argued that 
although they are often documented on tomb walls, in funerary 
papyri and mortuary stelae, what they describe are rituals 
performed during a person's life. 106 A generation later, S. 
Mayassis argued that Egyptian religion was essentially 
mystical, and at its core were initiatory rites that involved 
suffering the trial of death while still alive. 107 For both 
Moret and Mayassis, the key to understanding mysticism in 
ancient Egypt was the concept of the "voluntary death! ' 
undergone before one's actual physical death. This was the 
necessary preliminary to the experience of a mystical rebirth 
or "going out into the day". 108 Whereas for everyone the 
experience of dying is a kind of initiation, for those who 
undergo the "voluntary death" during life, the way to 
spiritual rebirth is opened, and the celestial destiny of the 
soul is assured. It is in this crucial respect that the 
initiate differs from the uninitiated. 109 Neither of these 
authors, however, made much impact on attitudes within the 
Egyptological establishment, which were sharply antagonistic 
toward such interpretations of Egyptian religion. 110 

A generation after Mayassis, in 1982, the Egyptologist Edward 
Wente opened up the question of Egyptian mysticism again in 
an article entitled 'Mysticism in Pharaonic Egypt? ' published 
in the Journal for Near Eastern Studies. In this seminal 
paper, Wente argued that certain New Kingdom texts, despite 
being located in royal tombs, were not just funerary texts 
for they were not originally designed for the use of the dead 
king. Rather, they were 

"originally designed for use upon earth as well as in 
the otherworld and were only secondarily adapted as 
specifically royal funerary literature. "111 

According to Wente, these texts served the mystical aim "to 
bring the future into the present" so that the "realities of 
death and movement into the netherworld with attendant 
rebirth could have been genuinely experienced in this life 
now. "112 Wente saw that although these texts are located in 
tombs, this does not mean that we should automatically assume 
they are funerary texts. 113 

This important insight of Wente's, for which Moret was the 
precursor, has been taken up in a more limited way by other 
Egyptologists, including Jan Assmann. In his book, Egyptian 
Solar Religion, Assmann argued that the New Kingdom 
underworld books that appear in the royal tombs - texts such 
as the Amduat or Book of What is in the Underworld - were 
originally designed to serve the suncult, and that "the 
'mysteries' of the solar journey are their real and original 

meaning and purpose. "114 For Assmann, however, the ter- 
'mysteries' has less to do with mysticism than wit- 
"restricted knowledge", and his denial of the existence c` 
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mysteries (and thereby mysticism) in ancient Egypt is 
unequivocal-115 Nevertheless, Assmann has established an 
essential principle: that the location of a text in a tomb 
does not automatically mean that it is a funerary text. 

More recently, Alison Roberts has made the case for a 
mystical as opposed to a funerary interpretation of these New 
Kingdom texts, based on a detailed analysis of the Book of 
Night.. This was first inscribed by Seti I in the Oseireion at 
Abydos, and subsequently appeared on the ceilings of Ramessid 
royal tombs at Thebes and then 22nd Dynasty royal tombs at 
Tanis. By the time of the 25th Dynasty, it began to be 
included in the decoration of private tombs at Thebes, so its 
funerary associations were obviously very strong. 116 According 
to Roberts, however, the journey through the body of the sky- 
goddess Nut which the text describes, was concerned primarily 
with the "mysteries of return to primal origins and cosmic 
rebirth": 

"As such, it leaves not the slightest shadow of doubt 
that this heavenly journey through the body of Nut, 
though normally shown in a funerary context, was deeply 
important for living Egyptians, giving them the power to 
experience consciously the process of death and rebirth 
during their lifetime on earth. "117 

For Roberts, the same point applies to the rest of the corpus 
of New Kingdom "Underworld Books", including specific 
chapters of the Book of the Dead: they were essentially 
mystical texts, often grounded in ritual practices, for use 
by the living. 118 

A similar perspective has also been taken by Walter Federn on 
certain of the Coffin Texts. Despite their location on the 
sides of Middle Kingdom coffins, he sees the whole genre of 
spells concerned with transforming into animal or divine 
forms of the sungod, along with a great many other spells, as 
originally non-funerary and for use by the living. 119 The 
'transformation texts' should be viewed as meditations for 
the purpose of acquiring spiritual powers, in a manner akin 
to the Indian concept of Samadhi in the Yoga-Sutras. i2O 
Furthermore, Federn argues for the existence of initiation 
rites in ancient Egypt comparable to those of shamanism, 
involving the experiences of death, dismemberment and 
rebirth. 121 

There is, then, an alternative stream of thought within 
Egyptology that is inclined to interpret the so-called 
"funerary" texts as non-funerary mystical texts. It has 
always been in a minority, and yet the scholarship of these 
Egyptologists is not in question: it is rather that their 
views have simply not been compatible with the underlying 
philosophical orientation of the discipline. In its efforts 
to steer clear of mysticism, Egyptology has used the funerary 
interpretation as a bulwark against the infiltration into 
Egyptological thinking of mystical and esoteric 
perspectives. But all the signs are pointing toward the total 
collapse of the funerary interpretation of ancient Egyptian 
religious texts. Not only is it becoming less and less 
possible to view the New Kingdom Underworld texts as purely 
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funerary, as Assmann has now established, but a mystical 
interpretation of these along with the Book of the Dead seems 
harder and harder to keep at bay. The Coffin Texts, from 
which many of the spells in the Book of the Dead derive, are 
equally vulnerable to mystical interpretation, as Walter 
Federn has shown. Only the Pyramid Texts, which are the 
originating source of many of the Coffin Texts, remain to 
hold off the total demise of the funerary interpretation of 
ancient Egyptian religious literature. 122 As the present study 
will attempt to demonstrate, a purely funerary interpretation 
of the Pyramid Texts is, however, no longer sustainable. 
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CHAPTER THREE 

THE MYSTICAL AND THE FUNERARY INTERPRETATION OF 
ANCIENT EGYPTIAN RELIGION 
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A Clash of Views P 
In the last chapter we have seen that, despite the general 
consensus within Egyptology against the existence of 
mysticism in Egypt, there have nevertheless been a number of 
Egyptologists who have had a quite different vision of the 
nature of Egyptian religion. These dissenting Egyptologists 
have 

. 
to a large extent based their views on a 

reinterpretation of texts usually regarded as funerary. They 
have argued that these texts should be understood as not 
simply being for the use of the dead but also for the living. 
A certain type of mysticism is thereby implied: that of the 
living having had - often in a highly charged ritual context 
- exeriences that would normally only occur after one had 
died. The fact that a ritual context formed the framework 
within which such mystical experiences were induced, and that 
these rituals were implicitly secret, entitles us to refer to 
them as "mystery rites". 1 These experiences were of a direct 
encounter with spiritual realities normally veiled by the 
conditions of human physical existence. The direct experience 
of the spirit-world, of the forces and energies that it 
contains, and the gods and ancestors who dwell in it, 
required that the normal conditions of daily life and daily 
consciousness be suspended. Ancient Egyptian mysticism 
involved a crossing of the threshold of death whilst still 
alive in order to stand within the spirit-world and to know 
oneself. as a spirit. The experience of spiritual rebirth 
required that one consciously undergo the experience of 
dying. 2 

While scholars generally accept that this "voluntary death" 
was one of the central aims of the Greek and Hellenistic 
mystery cults, Egyptology has resisted the idea that any such 
initiatory rites or experiences existed in Egypt. The keynote 
against any such rites in ancient Egypt was struck by 
Siegfried Morenz who, in his influential book Egyptian 
Religion, compared the role of Isis and Osiris in the 
Hellenistic mysteries with their role in ancient Egypt in the 
following way. The later Hellenistic mysteries, he writes, 

"afford impressive proof of the radical transformation 
which took place in Egyptian custom, despite many formal 
parallels between the ancient Egyptian burial ceremonies 
(in which the deceased becomes Osiris and enters into 
God by the performance of the funerary rites) and the 
Hellenistic mysteries, (which sought to elevate the 
mystic to the divine plane by associating him with Isis 
and Osiris). This transformation consists in the 
following: in Egypt it was the DEAD, whereas in the 
Hellenistic world it was the LIVING who were so 
consecrated and thereby saved from their state of 
worldly terror. 113 

The argument of Morenz is that where we find mysticism in the 
Hellenistic world, we find funerary rites in Egypt. 

More recently, both Erik Hornung and Jan Assmann have 
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reiterated Morenz's view. Hornung, recognizing the implicitly 
mystical content of Egyptian "funerary" literature, has 
argued that transcendental experiences - such as entering the 
realm of the gods - must have been understood by the 
Egyptians as being attainable only after a person's death. 
This has for many years been the standard interpretation 
within. Egyptology, to be found in the work of Piankoff, 
Mercer, Frankfort, Faulkner, Allen and many others. It is 
held that ancient Egyptian attitudes differed profoundly from 
those prevalent during the Greek and Hellenistic period. As 
Hornung put it: 

"While in the later period a few select individuals 
become initiates by undergoing a symbolic death, in the 
Pharaonic Period each person enters the realm of the 
gods and learns the secrets of the afterlife through his 
or her actual death... Knowledge about the afterlife is 
no secret teaching. Although it contains many mysteries, 
it is not part of a mystery cult ... 114 

For Hornung, then, mystical experiences were believed 
(especially during the New Kingdom) to be available to all - 
there was no secret mystery cult - but unlike the Greeks the 
ancient Egyptians had to wait until they died before they 
could actually have any of these mystical experiences. Thus 
we meet in the religious texts such important inner events as 
spiritualization and divinization of the soul, vision of and 
union with gods, but these transcendent experiences are all 
post mortem. As such, they should be understood as belonging 
to an elaborate system of belief rather than lying on the 
experiential path of the mystic. By displacing mystical 
experiences from this life into the afterlife, it becomes 
possible to uphold the view that no matter how mystical dead 
Egyptians may have been, living Egyptians were practical, 
extravert and in IIornung's memorable phrase "startlingly 

matter-of-fact". 5 

Concomitant to this approach is an assessment of the 
"funerary" literature of the Egyptians as essentially mere 
conjecture. It could not have been based on any actual 
experiences: it did not arise out of - it was not the 
expression of - something lived. It must have been arrived at 
through priestly speculation. This is explicitly stated by 
Jan Assmann, for whom the esoteric knowledge of the New 
Kingdom Underworld Books is essentially speculative 
"cosmography". 6 It is, for him a pseudo-science, based on 
nothing more than "pure speculation" and its formulation 
reflects less any spiritual reality than "the typical 
bureaucratic and systematic style of Egyptian daily life, 
transposed to the next world". 7 For Assmann, as for Hornung, 
any form of trance or ecstasy, mystical contemplation or 
attempt to unite with the numinous was foreign to the 
ancient Egyptians. 8 

Hornung and Assmann articulate the consensus within 
Egyptology today. For both of them the experiential world of 
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the ancient Egyptians - given that they were so evidently a 
highly religious people - seems to have been unusually 
limited. It was augmented by a speculative and highly 
imaginative "science" of the afterlife, that could have had 

no basis in actual experience. Egyptian religion then appears 
a matter of faith, the product of imaginative construction 
rather. than of mystical practice. 

The, trouble with this view of Egyptian religion is that the 
essentially religious - the lived encounter with the numinous 
or the sacred - is effectively denied. The Egyptians are 
regarded as oddly impervious to mystical experience, and 
seemingly unaware of the potent effects of initiatory rites 
that everywhere else in the ancient world were absolutely 
integral to religious life. As we have seen, some 
Egyptologists -a dissenting minority to be sure - have 
suggested that there is another way of interpreting ancient 
Egyptian religion, in which it is viewed as based on 
experience rather than faith, and experience of a very 
specific kind. This other way makes just as much sense - 
often considerably more sense - of the religious material 
than does the more usual funerary interpretation. More to the 
point, this other way enables a religious content to be 
revealed that is otherwise sequestered by the funerary 
interpretation. The aim of this chapter is to set forth the 
kind of perspective that seems to be required in order that 
this deeper religious content may be released to view. 
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Mysticism and the Experience of Death 
In Chapter Two, we saw that according to some of the most 
important Greek and Roman commentators, Egyptian religion 
was a highly mystical religion, and that through certain of 
its rites people were led to profound spiritual experiences. 
Whereas modern scholars tend to see the core of ancient 
Egyptian religion as focused on the needs of the dead, the 
Greek and Roman commentators saw it as focused on the needs 
and experiences of the living. These experiences were the 
source and foundation of the knowledge and wisdom of the 
Egyptians, that was generally revered throughout the ancient 
world. It was, however, understood , 

by these ancient 
commentators that the central mystical experience, that could 
be regarded as the backbone of Egyptian religion, was of a 
type that closely parallels the experience of death. 9 What 
this means is that if a given religious text appears to be 
concerned with post mortem experiences, we need to look at it 
very carefully, because it could be describing mystical 
experiences of the living that parallel those that a person 
will undergo after death. In this respect the fundamental 
tenor of ancient Egyptian mysticism is accurately transmitted 
in the Hermetic tradition, in which mystical experiences are 
described that could otherwise easily be mistaken for post 
mortem experiences. 10 Over the last forty years a great deal 
of work has been done to show that the Hermetic writings do 
in fact transmit genuine ancient Egyptian doctrines, one of 
which was that "the human being can become established on 
high without even leaving the earth". 11 

The association of mystical experience with the experiences 
that one will have at death is by no means an unusual 
association, only to be found in a few Hermetic texts. It is 
also central to shamanic initiation rites, which often 
involve not only the experience of dismemberment or reduction 
to the state of a, skeleton but also a descent to the 
Underworld or an ascent to Heaven, and the further experience 
of spiritual rebirth. 12 This initiatory pattern in which the 
main mystical experience was to travel into the realm of the 
dead was common throughout the ancient world. It was the 
central experience of initiation into the mysteries. 13 

A well known philosophical example of the teaching concerning 
the mystical experience/death experience parallel can be 
found in the dialogues of Plato, particularly important 
because of their influence on later mystics and mystically 
inclined philosophers. Plato was reputed to have spent 
thirteen years 'studying in ancient Egypt under the tutelage 
of priests, so an Egyptian source of this teaching cannot be 
discounted. 14 It is most clearly expounded in his dialogue 
Phaedrus, which has been called "the basic text of mysticism 
in the true sense", 15 for it describes in most evocative and 
elated language the ascent of the human being to the divine 
world. This ascent is accomplished by the soul "growing 
wings". In this beautiful image of the soul becoming winged, 
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and hence capable of moving upward, away from the earth and 
the world of matter, Plato affirms that the human being has a 
celestial, as well as a terrestrial, home. The way to return 
to our celestial home is by cultivating the spiritual 
qualities of "beauty, wisdom, goodness and every other 
excellence". Through nourishing ourselves on these sublime 
qualities, we not only "grow wings" but also realize our own 
immortality, lifting ourselves beyond the sphere of the earth 
to the stars. There the winged soul meets Zeus and a "host 
of gods and spirits" at the summit of the arch of the 
heavens. 16 Going beyond even this arch, it contemplates an 
indescribable reality: 

"the reality with which true knowledge is concerned, 
a reality without colour or shape, intangible but 
utterly real, apprehensible only by intellect (nous) 
which is the pilot of the soul. "» 

Plato's description of this mystical ascent of the soul is 
also - and he is quite explicit about this -a description of 
the post mortem experience of souls once released from 
physical embodiment. Thus, in the same passage, he goes on to 
describe the periods of time between incarnations and the 
forces of destiny that will then lead a soul from a spiritual 
state of enraptured vision into a particular type of physical 
incarnation. 18 Plato nevertheless stresses that for the 
philosopher, who is the true lover of wisdom, the task in 
life is diligently to cultivate virtue, so as to grow the 
wings that will bear the soul upwards toward the supreme 
vision of reality granted normally only after death. 19 In 
this dialogue, then, Plato weaves together his description of 
the mystical ascent of the soul to the stars culminating in 
its vision of the indescribable reality beyond, with a 
description of post mortem experiences. The mystical vision 
is precisely of that dimension of existence that is 
experienced when the soul finally separates itself from the 
body at death. Normally, this dimension is concealed from us, 
but it harbours a reality that the philosopher aims to become 
conscious of while still living, through practising a moral 
and intellectual discipline that breaks through the veil 
created by sense-based consciousness. 

It is for this reason that in another dialogue, Phaedo, Plato 
goes so far as to define the profession of true philosophers 
as radically inclusive of the experience of dying: 

"True philosophers make dying their profession, and 
to them of all people death is least alarming... [for 
they are] glad to set out for the place where there 
is a prospect of attaining the object of their 
lifelong desire, which is Wisdom... If one is a real 
philosopher, one will be of the firm belief that one 
will never find Wisdom in all its purity in any 
other place [than the next world]. "20 

For Plato, the goal of philosophy ("wisdom") cannot be 
attained in the normal embodied state of consciousness, but 
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is accessible only to the soul that has become free of the 
body. Since this is the state of the soul once it has died, 
the experience of death becomes the aim of Plato's mystical 
philosophy. Thus, in the same dialogue, he writes, 

"Ordinary people seem not to realise that those who 
really apply themselves in the right way to 

" philosophy are directly and of their own accord 
preparing themselves for dying and death. "21 

Turning back to the Phaedrus, we find Plato comparing the 
beatific vision to initiation in the mysteries. He even uses 
the terms mystai and epoptai - terms taken from the 
Eleusinian mysteries that refer to two levels of initiate - 
in the following passage, in which the ultimate vision is 
described: 

"then resplendent beauty was to be seen... a joyous 
view and show, and [we) were initiated by 
initiations that must be called the most blessed of 
all... celebrating these... encountering, as mystei 
and epoptai, happy apparitions in pure splendour, 
being pure ourselves. "22 

The reference to the Eleusinian mystai and epoptai is 
significant because Plato is clearly implying that the type 
of experience that he is describing is comparable to what was 
experienced in the Eleusinian mysteries. The Platonic 
philosopher "preparing for dying and death" is like the 
initiate undergoing the rites of the Eleusinian mysteries. It 
is worth briefly considering what occurred in the Eleusinian 
mysteries, for this may shed more light on the relationship 
between the type of mystical experience that Plato is 
referring to in Phaedrus and Phaedo and the experiences 
referred to in ancient Egyptian religious texts. 

0 
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The Eleusinian Mysteries and other Mystery Religions 
The Eleusinian mysteries were celebrated from at least the 
8th century BC at Eleusis near Athens, and continued into the 
Hellenistic period. While there is some reason to believe 
that they were established at a much earlier date - in the 
second half of the 15th century BC - and that their origin 
was Egyptian, neither an earlier dating nor an Egyptian 
origin is accepted by the majority of scholars today, for 
lack of firm evidence. Nevertheless, the possibility of an 
earlier Egyptian origin of the Eleusinian mysteries should 
not be dismissed out of hand, and there are some who have no 
difficulty with this view. 23 But whether or not they had an 
Egyptian origin is a side issue to the present argument. 
Eleusis was just one of many mystery centres that flourished 
throughout the Greek and Graeco-Roman world. Like the other 
mystery religions, which were constellated around the cult of 
a certain god or goddess, the Eleusinian mysteries were based 
upon the myth and cult of Demeter and her daughter 
Persephone. The key event of this myth is Persephone's 
abduction by Hades, the god of the Underworld, and her 
eventual release from the clutches of Hades and restoration 
to her mother and the Upperworld. The birth of a divine child 
seems also to have been a crucial event. 24 In other words, 
the central themes of the myth are of Persephone's death and 
resurrection, and the birth of a new "principle" in the form 
of a divine child. 25 

The rites celebrated at Eleusis fell into three parts. 26 The 
"lesser mysteries" were celebrated in Spring and their 
purpose was mainly instructional and purificatory. The 
"greater mysteries" occurred the following Autumn and lasted 
nine days, during which time candidates experienced a re- 
enactment of the myth of Persephone's descent into, and 
release from, the Underworld, and the birth of the divine 
child, announced by the hierophant. From the accounts that 
have come down to us, it is clear that the mysteries were 
intensively participated in, and the candidates (mystai) 
felt inwardly identified with Persephone. Finally, a full 
year later, came the highest level of initiation, the 
epopteia or "vision", which led to the second grade of 
initiate that Plato mentions, the epoptai. 

While the broad course of events that took place at Eleusis 
is fairly well known, much less is known of the details of 
what actually occurred in the Mysteries, because the 
initiates were sworn to secrecy. We do know, however, from 
Aristotle, that what happened to the initiates was not that 
they gained some 

, 
kind of intellectual understanding, but 

rather that they had a transformative experience that had a 
strong emotive charge. Aristotle writes that initiates were 
"not expected to learn something but to experience emotions 
and a change in the state of mind (diatethenai)". 27 From 
other ancient writers, we have cryptic statements indicating 
that participation in the mysteries conferred on the 
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initiates a blessing that set them apart from , the 
uninitiated, particularly in a changed attitude towards 
death. For example, Pindar, Sophocles, Isocrates and the 
anonymous Homeric Hymn to Demeter all confirm that people 
initiated into the mysteries felt that they had a quite different relationship to death from the uninitiated. They no 
longer, feared death, but looked forward to it as the 
beginning of a new life. 28 We have already seen that Plato 
implies that the initiate experienced in initiation something 
similar to what would otherwise be experienced after death: a 
sublime mystic vision. To this we may add a corroboratory 
statement of Plutarch: 

"The soul at the point of death has the same 
experience as those who are being initiated in great 
mysteries. "29 

Plutarch was referring either to the Eleusinian Mysteries or the Hellenistic Mysteries of Isis, probably both. 

While some scholars have been very cautious in making any 
pronouncement as to what actually occurred in the initiations 
at Eleusis, others have been more willing to follow through 
the implications of the various testimonies that have come down to us. 30 According to Carl Kerenyi, the climax of the 
Eleusinian mystery rites was a "beatific vision" comparable 
to the medieval Christian mystical visio beatifica. 31 It was, 
that is to say, a "mystical seeing" that conferred upon the 
initiate a certain beatitude. Walter Burkert has suggested 
that of the "things shown" (dromena) to the initiates at 
Eleusis during the nocturnal ceremonies, the most important 
was a certain insight into the nature of death. 32 This view is in contrast to the overly literalistic interpretations of 
commentators both ancient and modern who have held that the 
things shown were simply ritually charged objects like an ear 
of wheat or a representation of a phallus. It seems far more likely that the hierophant enabled the initiate to glimpse a 
transcendent reality that, as Cicero put it, showed one "how 
to live in joy, and how to die with better hopes. "33 

We therefore have considerable documentary support for the 
view that is implied in Plato's Phaedrus, that one of the 
main purposes of initiation in the Eleusinian Mysteries was to bring a person almost to the point of death, so that they 
stood at the threshold of the spiritual world and were 
enabled to see into it, and to catch a glimpse of a transcendent reality beyond anything normally experienced in 
ordinary life. Parallelling the Eleusinian mysteries, the 
Hellenistic mysteries of Isis seem to have had a very similar 
aim. Apuleius, writing in the second century A. D. is explicit, 
on this point. In The Golden Ass he describes in some detail 
the inner experiences that accompanied initiation: 

"Then the High Priest ordered all uninitiated 
persons to depart, invested me in a new linen 
garment and led me by the hand into the inner 
recesses of the sanctuary itself... I approached the 
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very gates of death and set one foot on Persephone's 
threshold, yet was permitted to return, rapt through 
all the elements. At midnight I saw the sun shining 
as if it were noon; I entered the presence of the 
gods of the Underworld and of the Upperworld, stood 
near and worshipped them. "34 

In the writings of Plato, in the Greek Eleusinian Mysteries 
and in the Graeco-Roman Isis mysteries, we therefore find a 
shared understanding that there is a kind of mystical 
experience that closely parallels the experience of death. So 
closely does it parallel the experience of death that in the. 
accounts of Plato, Plutarch and Apuleius a person would seem 
to be brought experientially to the very brink of death. For 
Plato, death was understood to involve the separation or. 
withdrawal of the soul from the experiential world mediated 
by the senses. As a consequence of this withdrawal, a new 
range of experiences becomes possible, no longer conditioned 
by the physical environment or by bodily incarnation. 35 For 
both Plato and the mystery religions that we have been 
considering, it is clear that it was regarded as possible for 
people, while still alive, to enter a state of consciousness 
in which the soul becomes separated from the body for a short 
period. During this period of separation, a person could have 
profound experiences that they would not otherwise have until 
they died, the most important of which was an intense 
realisation that there is an element in their nature that is 
immortal. 

This understanding of the relationship between a certain type 
of visionary mystical experience and what is experienced at 
death seems, then, to have been common to shamanism, the 
Hermetic tradition, Plato and at least two ancient mystery 
cults. But according to Mircea Eliade, 

"Apotheosis, deification, demortalizing 
(apathanatismos) are concepts familiar to all the 

Hellenistic mysteries. "36 
And it wasn't just the Hellenistic Mysteries (for example, of 
Mithras and Aion, Cybele and Attis, Orpheus and Heracles and 
so on) that shared this perspective. It is highly probable 
that more than a thousand years earlier in ancient 
Mesopotamia a similar initiatory encounter with death was 
central to the Akitu or New Year festival. 37 During this 
festival, the death and resurrection of the god Marduk was 
re-enacted. He descended into the Underworld and was mourned 
for three days before he rose again triumphantly. The role of 
Marduk was taken by the king, who was ritually disrobed and 
"confined in the mountain" - the ziggurat - for the, 
prescribed length of time, and then liberated to the 
jubilation of the gathered crowds. 38 

Here, then, we may have a mystery rite that differs from the 
Greek and Hellenistic models in that possibly only one 
person, the king, went through the experience of death and 
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resurrection on behalf of the whole community. Yet in other 
essential respects, both mythological and experiential, there 
would seem to be a clear parallel with the Greek and 
Hellenistic mystery rites. Given the overall context of the 
Akitu, which means literally "Power making the world live 
again", 39 it is almost beyond dispute that what the king 
underwent, and later on in the festival enacted in the Sacred 
Marriage Rite, was felt to affect the whole country and its 
populace. 40 In this respect, the events of the Akitu bear 
comparison with certain passages in the Pyramid Texts, which 
indicate that through the king's transformation and rebirth, 
the land of Egypt was renewed, the grass was made green and 
the fields fertile. 41 

These considerations should cause us to approach ancient 
Egyptian "funerary" texts with an awareness that, although 
they may appear concerned with the fate of the soul after 
death, they may equally be concerned with a certain type of 
mystical experience. In the case of the Pyramid Texts, this 
mystical experience of the king may have been undergone for 
the benefit of the whole country. For, as we shall see, in 
crossing the threshold that separates the world of the living 
from the realm of the dead, a connection was felt to be made 
with the vitalizing energies that are mediated by the dead 
into the world of the living. 

The mystical and the funerary interpretation of the Pyramid 
Texts are not, however, mutually exclusive. For in this 
ancient mystical tradition, it is clearly assumed that there 
is a degree of overlap between what occurs in the initiatory 
"near death" experience and what a person would experience 
when they physically died. Indeed, we should expect that 
what was undergone in the mystical "near death" experience 
would provide the basis of both the rituals enacted and the 
words spoken in a funerary context. Precisely such an overlap 
between funerary and mystical rituals and literature was 
pervasive in the ancient world. 42 The fact that the mystical 
"near death" experience was central not only in the mystery 
rites of the Greek and Hellenistic periods, but also in 
ancient Mesopotamia, a culture contemporaneous with that of 
ancient Egypt, further increases the likelihood that 
something similar existed in ancient Egypt as well. But then 
it was not just Mesopotamia either. There is a good deal of 
evidence to suggest that this same understanding and ritual 
practice flourished in many other ancient cultures: Minoan, 
Ugaritic, Hittite etc. 43 
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The Funerary Interpretation of the Osiris Myth 
Given the widespread existence of mystery cults throughout 
the ancient world, and the practice of initiations in which a 
person had a mystical experience of death and rebirth, it 
would seem odd if mystery rites and initiations did not take 
place in ancient Egypt. For, in not having such rites, Egypt 
would. appear to have been a strange exception in the ancient 
world, especially given the enormous significance that the 
religious life had for the Egyptians. 44 In ancient Egyptian 

, mythology, the god who presided over death and rebirth was 
Osiris, and it is he who would have been a central point of 
reference for the kind of initiatory rites that we have been 
considering, had they taken place in Egypt. As is well known, 
Osiris is regarded by modern scholars as a god central to the 
funerary religion of Egypt. We need, therefore, to look at 
the figure of Osiris in order to ascertain whether this 
"funerary" god might not also have played an initiatory role. 
We shall begin by examining certain key passages in the 
Pyramid Texts and then look at some important kingship 
rituals in which Osiris had a prominent part. 

Osiris and Horus 
According to the widely accepted view today, the myth of 
Osiris's death and resurrection, and the birth of his son 
Horus, was not an initiatory myth but a myth that underpinned 
the funerary cult. It was originally a myth that applied 
solely to the king and his successor to the throne. While 
reigning, every king of Egypt was regarded as a living 
iiorus, but when the king died he became assimilated to 
Osiris, and his successor then assumed the title of Horus. 
This view - or doctrine, as it has become - is concisely 
stated by H. W. Fairman in his essay, "Kingship Rituals of 
Egypt": 

"Horus was the son, the avenger, and the successor 
of Osiris, and so every living king was Horus, and 
every dead king was Osiris, for Osiris was the good 
king, who had been murdered by his evil brother 
Seth, but whose throne had eventually been assigned 
to his son Horus as a result of a lawsuit before 
the gods themselves. "45 

For Fairman, the Osiris myth involves three main 
protagonists: Osiris, his brother Seth who murders him, and 
his son Horus who avenges him. We should add to this, of 
course, 'Osiris's wife Isis whose role is crucial to Osiris's 
resurrection and the birth of Horus. For Fairman, these 
mythological figures should be viewed as archetypes that 
certain key individuals come to embody: in particular, the 
living king is Horus, the dead king is Osiris. In time, this 
myth became adopted beyond the narrow sphere of the kingship 
by increasingly broad social strata within Egyptian society. 
By the New Kingdom, scribes and petty officials, physicians, 
priests and temple chantresses, men and women, all hoped to 
become assimilated to the god Osiris when they died. 
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This purely funerary interpretation of the Osiris myth and 
Osirian rites has been expressed and reiterated so many times 
by so many eminent Egyptologists that it could be described 
as a cornerstone of the modern Egyptological understanding of 
ancient Egyptian religion. To challenge it is to seriously 
risk aligning oneself with cranks, pyramidiots, past lifers 
and other heretics with whom no respectable academic would 
wish to be associated. 46 At the same time, however, it is 
comparatively rare to find a reasoned and documented defence 
of this position. The tendency is for the scholar of Egyptian 
religion simply to state the position that the dead king is 
Osiris and the living king is Horus ., as if it were an 
indubitable fact. In this respect it has a status similar to 
the theory of evolution in biology, informing the way in 
which a wide range of data are not only consciously 
interpreted but also the way in which they have come to be 
automatically perceived. 

it is difficult to say exactly when this interpretative 
stance became a mode of perception. We meet it already in the 
writings of Erman at the the end of the 19th century, and 
when J. H. Breasted published his classic study of Egyptian 
religion, The Development of Religion and Thought in Ancient 
Egypt in 1912, he felt little need to argue for the funerary 
interpretation of the Osiris myth. 47 While Breasted refers 
to a great many Utterances from the Pyramid Texts, his 
interpretation of them is always within the framework of the 
funerary interpretation of the Osiris myth. It is to Breasted 
that we shall now turn, for he was one of the first to 
crystallise and 'systematically articulate this funerary 
interpretation, and his views are to a large extent still 
entrenched within orthodox Egyptological thinking today. 

As we have seen, the main tenet of the funerary 
interpretation is that Fiorus is the living king and Osiris 
the dead king. Within the Pyramid Texts, however, there are a 
great many references to the supposedly dead king as Horus. 
While Breasted acknowledges this awkward fact, he explains it 
by simply arguing that this was more the exception than the 
rule: 

"More often, however, the dead king does all that 
Osiris did, receiving heart and limbs as did 
Osiris, or becoming Osiris himself. This was the 
favorite belief of the Osiris faith. The king 
became Osiris and rose from the dead as Osiris 
did. 1148 

In order to avoid having to consider what it might mean for 
the "dead" king to be referred to by the title normally 
reserved for the living king, Breasted focuses on what he 
calls "the favorite belief" of the Osiris faith, that the 
dead king became Osiris and "rose from the dead" as Osiris 
did. The amount of references to the "dead" king as iiorus in 
the Pyramid Texts, however, militates against simply 
dismissing them as exceptions to the general rule. 49 It is, 
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moreover, often instructive to examine exactly under what 
circumstances the "dead" king is in the Horus role. To take 
one example, which appears in the pyramid of Unas, the king 
states: 

"I am Horus, my father's heir. 
I have gone and returned... 1150 

Elsewhere, it is as Horus that the king "rests in life in the 
West (i. e. the Underworld)", and then, like the sun, "shines 
anew in the East". 51 In both these passages, a non-funerary 
interpretation in which the king mystically "dies" by 
entering into and then returning from the realm of the dead, 
is surely as plausible as a funerary interpretation. These 
and other passages will be discussed more fully in later 
chapters. But however we interpret them, their existence is 
incontrovertible evidence that the "dead" king is not always 
an Osiris. Given the abundance of references to the "dead" 
king as Horus, it is indeed surprising to find it stated so 
categorically by those who uphold the funerary 
interpretation, that the dead king is always Osiris. 52 
Perhaps, though, it is not so surprising. For if the dead 
king is sometimes - indeed frequently -a Horus, the 
implication is that he may not in fact be literally "dead". 
And if he is not literally dead, then the texts may not be 
simply funerary texts. 

The Resurrection Texts 
Let us consider further Breasted's "favorite belief" - that 
the dead king "became Osiris and rose from the dead as Osiris 
did". In support of his statement, Breasted refers the reader 
to Utterance 373 of the Pyramid Texts which begins: 

"Oho! Oho! Raise yourself, 0 King; 
Receive your head, collect your bones, 
Gather your limbs together, 
Throw off the earth from your flesh... "53 

Certainly the passage would appear to be describing the king 
rising from the dead, but can we be certain that this rising 
from the dead is a post mortem event? What is actually being 
described is the "re-membering" of his dismembered body - head, bones and limbs. Suppose the king has only temporarily 
"died" in the mystical sense of travelling through the 
dismemberment experience that identifies him with Osiris. 
The experience of dismemberment and rememberment is, after 
all, well documented as a feature of shamanic initiations 
worldwide. 54 Should we not at least consider the possibility 
that a similar experience was undergone in ancient Egypt? An 
initiatory interpretation of this passage is not actually 
such a wild alternative reading, for at the end of the very 
same Utterance it is stated quite categorically, 

"Rise up, 0 King, for you have not died! "55 

For Breasted, however, there is little doubt that this and 
other passages asserting that the king is in fact alive are 
simply expressing the "favorite belief of the Osirian faith" 
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that through identifying with Osiris after one has died one 
wins through to an eternal post mortem "life". Breasted goes 
on to quote a famous Utterance that appears in the pyramid of 
Unas in order to demonstrate that the union of the dead king 
with Osiris assures the king, despite his death, of eternal 
life: 

"As he (Osiris) lives, this king Unis [Unas] lives; 
as he dies not, this king Unis dies not; 
as he perishes not, this king Unis perishes not"56 

As Breasted says, 
"These asservations are repeated over and over, and 
addressed to every god of the Ennead, that each may 
be called upon to witness their truth... "57 

When we are presented with statement after statement 
affirming that the king (as Osiris) has not died, has in fact 

overcome death, and indeed "lives", surely it is incumbent 

upon the reader of the Pyramid Texts to ask whether the texts 
may, perhaps, be wishing to convey the fact that the king is 
indeed not dead. Does it not, after all, require a certain 
imaginative effort to interpret these statements as 
describing a king who is dead? To put it another way, if the 
ancient Egyptians wanted to convey that the king had not in 
fact died, but had been through an experience that brought 
him close to death, and that he had come through this 
experience, and was indeed alive, then how else could they 
have stated it? Yet for Breasted and for all subsequent 
Egyptologists adhering to the funerary interpretation, there 
is no question that these statements, insisting as they do 
that the king is alive, nevertheless refer to the dead king. 
Indeed, it is regarded as so obvious that they are referring 
to the dead king that they can be quoted in support of the 
funerary interpretation of the Osiris myth. 

In the Pyramid Texts, there are a great many Utterances, as 
well as Utterance 373 quoted above, in which the king as 
Osiris is told to wake up, stand up, shake the dust off his 
feet and take possession of his body. 58 For Breasted, these 
"resurrection Utterances" are to be understood simply as an 
expression of "the human protest against death" -a denial of 
its reality. 59 Within Egyptology, this has become the standard 
view. We meet it again, for instance, in J. Gwyn Griffiths' 
detailed and authoritative study of the Osiris myth and 
cult, The Origins of the Osiris Cult (1980). For Griffiths, 
those Utterances in which the king is told to rouse himself 
and take possession of his body are to be understood as "the 

earliest expression in literature of a belief in life after 
death. "60 But it is surely a somewhat odd conception of life 
after death that sees the pharaoh stand up and shake off the 
dust, and - most significantly - take possession of hip body 
(the Egyptian word for "body" used in the Utterance to which 
Griffiths refers is djet which normally means "the living 
body"). 61 It sounds so much like the king actually reviving 
that to interpret it otherwise we would have to impute to the 
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text a naive denial of the reality of death. That is to say, 
the Egyptians, despite all appearances to the contrary, 
insisted that the dead king actually stood up again in his 
physical body. 62 This is indeed the way Griffiths choses to 
explain it: 

"The Osirian system is clearly connected with the 
" body of the dead king and desiderates continued 

life for his body. Death indeed is not usually 
admitted. As Osiris, the tired god, was able to 
revive from his sleep, so the king will awake and 
stand and take possesion of the body which 
temporarily had left his control. Death is really 
only a sleep, then, a phase of tiredness; and the 
firm denial of it in other references shows that it 
is denied both as a state and an occurrence. "63 

There is, as we know, an alternative interpretation that 
would not require projecting onto the Egyptians a naive 
denial of physical death. What it would require, though, is 
that we consider the possibility that there is a mystical and 
initiatory aspect to these texts. Indeed, it is precisely the 
denial of this mystical and initiatory aspect to Egyptian 
religion that leads to the questionable interpretation of the 
Egyptians' naively denying the physical reality of death. 
Might it not be, then, that the denial is after all on our 
side rather than on the side of the Egyptians? For much is at 
stake here. What is at stake is not just our interpretation 
of ancient Egyptian religious attitudes, it is also our own 
modern, predominately secular presuppositions about the 
possible range of human religious experience. 

Horus who is in Osiris 
Another example from the Pyramid texts will, perhaps, make 
the point clearer. Like the previous example of the status of 
the "resurrection" texts, it is also to do with the way in 
which the relationship of the king to Osiris and FIorus is 
conceived. According to the standard Egyptological view, the 
living pharaoh is never merged with Osiris. According to 
Griffiths, he is "never associated in any way with Osiris". 64 
In the Pyramid Texts, there are, however, suggestive 
Utterances in which an offering is made to "Horus who is in 
Osiris". 65 In terms of the orthodox funerary interpretation, 
it is difficult to make sense of this phrase, since Horus is 
supposed to be the king who succeeds his dead predecessor, so 
how can he be "in" him? From a mystical perspective it 
would, needless to say, have far-reaching significance. For 
it implies that although the king is in the condition of 
Osiris, yet the Horus principle is within him as well. Horus, 
in other words, is the inner possibility of Osiris. 66 Rather 
than go down this route, Griffiths, in seeking to defend the 
funerary interpretation, proposes the theory that there were 
originally two myths, one concerning Horus and the other 
Osiris. Passages which refer to "Horus who is in Osiris" 
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simply provide evidence of the fusion of these two myths that 
became muddled in these Utterances. 67 

While the case may certainly be made for the separate origins 
of a Horus-myth, featuring the conflict of Horus and Seth, 
and the main elements of the Osiris myth, it is surely 
disingenuous to argue that the merging of these two myths in 
the Osiris religion was the result of some kind of muddle, an 
illegitimate intrusion or "transference" due to historical 
and political factors. 68 If there really were originally two 
separate myths (and this has by no means been proven) then it 
is highly unlikely that their fusion was due to an error. 69 
To suggest that their fusion was the result of purely 
political pressures also seems far less likely than that the 
motivation for their fusion was religious, for the simple 
reason that the outcome was to deepen the religious 
significance of the two myths. If there was a fusion of two 
originally separate myths, then this was surely done 
deliberately, and it was done because it was viewed as giving 
to both an additional level of meaning. To ignore this 
additional level of meaning while favouring an explanation 
of the texts as the product of political and historical 
forces, combined with priestly ineptitude (in unintentionally 
muddling up two quite different myths), scarcely does justice 
to their religious content. But to take this religious 
content seriously, we would have to think in non-funerary 
terms. 

The Throne of Osiris 
Let us take one final example that illustrates the problems 
inherent in the funerary interpretation of the Osiris myth. 
It is referred to by both Breasted and Griffiths. In the 
Pyramid Texts there are passages in which the king is said 
to receive "the throne of Osiris". Breasted quotes from the 
pyramid of Pepi II: 

"Ho! king Neferkere (Pepi II)! 
... How beautiful is this, 
which thy father Osiris has done for thee! 
He has given thee his throne, 
thou rulest those of the hidden places (the dead), 
thou leadest their august ones, 
all the glorious ones follow thee. "70 

According to Breasted, the meaning of this passage is that 
it is "the dead king who receives the throne of Osiris and 
becomes, like him, king of the dead. "71 Certainly, there can 
be no doubt that the text affirms that Osiris gives his 
throne to the king, but the text does not itself say that the 
king is dead. This is assumed by Breasted to be the case 
because it is Osiris who gives his throne to the king, as a 
consequence of which the king rules over the "hidden places" 
(literally "hidden seats"), which Breasted interprets as 

meaning "the dead". Let us assume that he is right that the 
"hidden seats" are the dead. The significance of Osiris's 
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gift, however, need not necessarily be just funerary. For if 
the living king had ventured into the realm of the dead in a 
mystical experience of the type we have already examined, 
then it could of course be the living king who receives the 
throne of Osiris. Breasted admits that there may be a certain 
ambiguity in the whole concept of the king receiving the 
throne. of Osiris, because sometimes the king seems to be 
receiving it as the heir of Osiris, i. e. as Horusl72 But it 
does not occur to Breasted that this ambiguity arises out of 
a far more fundamental ambiguity in the identities of 1-iorus 
and Osiris, which is that one and the same king can actually 
be referred to both as an Osiris and as a Iiorus. Osiris and 
Horus do not therefore have to be thb dead king and his 
successor - they could be just the one king experiencing 
himself as aligned now to Osiris and now to Horus. 73 

Underlying the whole question of the king sitting on the 
throne, whether as Osiris or Horus, is the significant fact 
that several Utterances in the Pyramid Texts are clearly 
linked to, derived from or are versions of coronation texts. 74 
If coronation texts are part of the corpus of Pyramid Texts, 
this should lead us to question the funerary nature of the 
texts associated with them. Especially when it is now 
seriously proposed that key elements in the coronation rites 
undergone by the king were tantamount to initiation rituals. 75 
And yet Egyptologists have with very few exceptions followed 
Breasted in interpreting the "throne of Osiris" motif in an 
exclusively funerary context. Griffiths, for example, 
discusses it in The Origins of the Osiris Cult. 76 The text 
referred to by Griffiths is somewhat different from the one 
referred to by Breasted, and comes from the pyramid of Unas. 
It reads as follows (in Grifiths' translation): 

"O King, thou hast not gone away dead, thou hast 
gone away alive. Sit on the throne of Osiris, thine 
'aba-sceptre in thine hand, that thou mayest give 

commands to the living. "77 
The text clearly states that the king has "gone away", but 
that he has not gone away dead. He sits on the throne of 
Osiris with an 'aba (lotus bud) sceptre in his hand, so that 
he may give orders to the living. The words "alive" and 
"living" are unequivocal in the pyramid of Unas, where this 
text first appears. They are both written with the ankh sign, 
which in the case of "the living" is written three times to 
denote plurality. 78 

Here then is a passage that could well be seen as having an 
initiatory import: the king's accession to the throne of 
Osiris could mean that he has mystically passed through the 
Osirian death (his "going away") and subsequent rebirth (the 
lotus-bud sceptre symbolizing, amongst other things, his 
rebirth) . 

79 Griffiths, however, holds doggedly to a funerary 
interpretation of this passage. The ankh sign denoting "life" 
should, he suggests, be taken as a euphemism for the dead. 
Thus the pharaoh who has gone away "alive" is the dead 
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pharaoh and the term "living" (plural) is best interpreted as 
"giving an affirmation about the glorified dead". 80 In the 
latter case, this may be true, for the Egyptians did use the 
ankh to refer to the dead. But they also used it in the term 
"the living" (plural ankhs) to refer to the literally 
living. 81 In accepting possible equivocation in the use of the 
ankh, we have also to accept that it must sometimes have 
meant the literally living, or else it would no longer have 
retained the meaning "living", and would have always simply 
meant the dead. In order for a word to be used equivocally, 
it must sometimes mean what it says. So we cannot be sure 
whether "the living" in this particular passage are in fact 
the dead: it depends on our interpretative stance. Likewise, 
when it comes to the king being alive or dead, it is not 
clear cut. For we notice that the ankh is contrasted with the 
word for "dead", met, and it is explicitly stated that the 
king has not gone away dead but alive. In this case, it is 
surely perverse to claim that the king who is "not dead" 
really is dead on the grounds that he is referred to as 
"alive"! Once again perhaps we should ask ourselves: what if 
the Egyptians wished to convey that the Pharaoh really was 
alive, and not dead, how else could they have done it, other 
than by writing the word "alive" and contrasting it with the 
word "dead"? 

For both Breasted and Griffiths the Egyptians never came to 
terms with the brute fact of death. This is why the words 
"living" and "alive" were used when they really meant their 
opposite. Rather than accepting that the king really was 
dead, the Egyptians embraced the "fiction" that the dead king 
was in fact alive. 82 This is a view that is constantly 
reiterated in standard reference works. 83 But suppose it isn't 
a fiction. For Griffiths and those who support the funerary 
interpretation it has to be a fiction, because if it were not 
a fiction, then the Pyramid Texts would cease to be simply 
funerary texts, but would have also to be regarded as 
mystical texts concerning the journey of the living Pharaoh 
into the spirit-world. The origins of the Osiris myth and 
cult would not be funerary but shamanic. 
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The Mystical Embrace of Osiris and Horus 
Despite the confident assertions of those who adhere to the 
funerary interpretation that the living king is Horus and the 
dead king Osiris, we have seen that these are not 
consistently supported by the Pyramid Texts themselves. Here 
are some of the main points of the argument so far: First of 
all, there are many statements in the Pyramid Texts that 
apparently refer to the "dead" king as Horus. Either this 
means that the king could continue to be identified with 
Horus after his death, or that the funerary interpretation of 
the texts in which he is identified as Horus is incorrect, 
and these texts are actually referring not to the dead but to 
the living king. Secondly, there are many statements in the 
Pyramid Texts in which the king, although identified with 
Osiris, is nevertheless said to be "alive" and not dead. 
However we interpret these passages in which either the 
"dead" king is Horus or the king as Osiris is said to be 
"alive", it would seem that a degree of flexibility is needed 
in the way we approach them. While every dead king may have 
been regarded as Osiris, we cannot ignore the evidence that 
suggests there were circumstances in which he was thought of 
as Horus, with the possible implication that he may not in 
fact have been literally dead. Likewise, while every living 
king may have been officially regarded as Horus, there could 
have been occasions when he was identified with Osiris, in 
which case he may have been temporarily merged with Osiris 
even though he was alive. We need, therefore, to loosen up 
the generally accepted view that the living king is Horus and 
the dead king Osiris, and to become open to the possibility 
that the identifications of the king with Horus and Osiris 
were not rigidly bound to the king's being physically alive 
or dead. One very important implication then follows. This is 
that the status of the Pyramid Texts, and thereafter the 
Coffin Texts and the Book of the Dead, as well as the royal 
New-Kingdom Underworld Books, may not have been exclusively 
funerary. They might also have had a mystical significance. 

We have also seen in the last section that a mystical 
interpretation of certain passages of the Pyramid Texts in 
which the "dead" king is in the iiorus role appears to be just 
as plausible as a purely funerary interpretation. But it is 
difficult to see how it would be possible to substantiate 
the mystical interpretation. How such passages are 
interpreted depends to a large extent on the presuppositions 
of the interpreter regarding the nature and purpose of the 
Pyramid Texts as a. whole. The situation is different, though, 
in the case of the living king becoming united with Osiris. 
For here we can look at evidence from sources not regarded as 
funerary texts - sources that clearly involve the living 
king, but at the same time show him to be identified with the 
Osiris archetype. 

The most instructive sources that we can turn to are kingship 
rituals, in which there is absolutely no question that the 
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king, as chief participant, is alive and not dead. There are 
two rituals of particular relevance to the question of 
whether the living king ever underwent an Osiris 
identification. Both are of sufficient antiquity to have been 
performed during the period when the Pyramid Texts were 
composed. The first is described in a papyrus, discovered in 
a"Midd. le Kingdom tomb, but which probably originated in the 
First Dynasty. It is generally referred to as the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus- and it details an elaborate royal ritual in 
forty six scenes, with thirty one vignettes, culminating in 
the coronation of Horus and the raising of Osiris. 84 The 
second is a kingship ritual, known as the Sed festival, for 
which we have records going back to 'the very earliest 
dynasties. This ritual, often described as effecting a 
renewal of the kingship, was enacted throughout Egyptian 
history. We shall look first at the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus ritual and return in the next section to consider 
the Sed festival. 

The Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus describes and comments on a 
ritual performed for the 12th Dynasty king, Sesostris I, but 
since it probably derives from a 1st Dynasty ritual it, or 
something like it, may have taken place during the Old 
Kingdom, at the time the Pyramid Texts were committed to 
writing. 85 The ritual was originally interpreted by Sethe as 
being performed by the king shortly after his accession (and 
before his coronation), when he visited the important cities 
of Egypt. Thus, according to Sethe, it took place between the 
death of one king and the coronation* of the next king. This 
view is also held by Henri Frankfort, who calls it a "mystery 
play of the succession". 86 It has also been argued, however, 
that it was closely linked to the Sed festival, and may in 
fact have been performed on the eve of the Sed festival. 87 If 
this is the case, then it was not simply linked to the royal 
succession, but also to the renewal of the kingship within 
the reign of an already living king. 

The ritual began with preliminary rites during which food 
offerings and sacrifices were prepared, and royal insignia, 
such as sceptres, staff and a mace were brought out from a 
shrine, and carried in a procession. After this, there are 
scenes symbolising the dismemberment of Osiris, in which 
grain (symbolising Osiris) is trampled by oxen, then loaded 
onto asses and taken away. The use of asses symbolises Seth's 
subordination to Osiris, and this theme is taken further with 
the raising of the Djed column, witnessed by the king, and 
signifying the demise of Seth. Offerings are now made to 
Horus, and a fight - possibly a wrestling match - between the 
"children of Horus" and the "followers of Seth" is enacted, 
with the victory going to Horus. There follows an offering 
procession in which produce from the three spheres of nature, 
animal, plant and mineral, are brought to the king and 
presented to him, each as an "eye of Horus". These include 
milk and meat; bread, wine and wood; precious stones and 
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metals. The next event is the coronation of the king in a 
ceremony that involves his taking hold of two sceptres, 
symbolising the elemental energy of Seth, a golden shen ring 
or headband, and two feathers which are tied to his head. 
Priests sing a chant to the sacred Horus eye, which is now - 
through the crowning of the king - symbolically restored. 
Shortly after this, the king eats a hetep meal (i. e. a meal 
of sacred offerings), as if to empower him for the next phase 
in' the ceremonies. In fact, all of the components of this 
first half of the ritual may be viewed as serving the single 
purpose of empowering the king for the more challenging and 
arduous events that are to come. 

What occurs next is the most significant part of the ritual. 
It begins with a lector priest bringing a special garment 
called a qeni, (worn over the chest and back and knotted at 
the shoulder), which is then placed on the king. The qeni is 
illustrated in Figure 3.1. The text identifies the qeni with 
Osiris. It is filled with the spiritual potency of Osiris. 
So, as this garment is placed over the king, it signifies the 
ritual union or "embrace" of the Horus-king and Osiris. The 
king says: 

"I have embraced this my father 
who has become tired, 
so that he may become quite healthy again. "88 

Figure 3.1 
The qeni is shown here worn by a sem priest during a ceremony 
of Opening the Mouth. In the ritual described in the 
Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, the qeni is identified with 
Osiris, and placed on the living king. 
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The embrace is protective of Osiris, restoring to him health 
and strength, but it is also a mutual act that has an 
invigorating and renewing effect on the Horus-king, as we 
shall see. 

It. is worth dwelling on the meaning of this "embrace", for it 

really is the kernel of the whole ceremony. According to 
Frankfort, we should understand that it is "no mere sign of 
affection, but a true fusion, a communion between two living 
spirits, unio mystica. "89 Frankfort implies that the two 
archetypes, or archetypal energies, of Osiris and Horus are 
at this moment virtually indistinguishable. For what occurs 
is essentially an inner event in the consciousness of the 
king, an awareness that his royal power arises from this 
mystical fusion of the two archetypes within his own being. 
Osiris, the archetype of death and renewal, Horus the 
archetype of the reborn human spirit. Frankfort describes 
this phase in the ceremonies as "an excellent example of 
those rites de passage which... guide man's personality from 
an earlier to a new state of life". 90 

We know, however, of the mystical embrace of Osiris and Horus 
from other sources in addition to the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus. One is a New Kingdom "Ancestor Ritual" performed in 
the 18th and 19th Dynasties. Another is an eighth century BC 
text, known as the Memphite Theology, which was inscribed on 
a basalt stone, and is generally regarded as originating at 
least as far back as the New Kingdom, and possibly dating to 
the Old Kingdom. 91 Because of its possible greater antiquity, 
it is the latter that we shall focus on here. Much of the 
Memphite Theology is concerned with the creation of the world 
by the god of Memphis, Ptah, but at both the beginning and 
the end of this text part of the Osiris myth is briefly 
related, in which Osiris is saved from drowning by Isis and 
Nephthys. We also read of how Osiris entered "the Secret 
Gates" of the Underworld and walked "on the path of Ra" 
before arriving at "the palace" and "coming to earth at the 
Royal Fortress" (Memphis). After this, "his son Horus arose 
as king of Upper Egypt, arose as king of Lower Egypt, in the 
embrace of his father Osiris and of the gods in front of him 
and behind him". 92 There is little reason to doubt that what 
is described here closely parallels the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus ritual. 93 What is particularly interesting is the 
allusion to a sequence of three mystical Osirian phases after 
the god has been saved from drowning: (1)entering the Secret 
Gates of the Underworld, (2)walking on the paths of Ra, and 
(3)finally "coming to earth" at the Royal Fortress. These. 
Osirlan phases are then followed by his son Horus arising as 
king, presumably through a coronation ceremony, and at the 
same time "ih the embrace of his father Osiris". 

Now these sources describing the mystical embrace of Horus 
and Osiris in a coronation ceremony are closely paralleled in 
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the Pyramid Texts. There is, for example, one Utterance that 
appears in the pyramids of Teti, Merenre, Pepi I and Pepi II 
that suggests that the embrace of Osiris and Horus instils 
into Horus the ka or vital energy of Osiris, causing a 
feeling of expansion and well-being in Horus: 

"You have closed your arms round him, round him, 
" So that his bones stretch themselves, 

his heart becomes great. 
0 Osiris, move yourself to Iiorus. 
Go to him. 
Do not go away from him. 
Horus has come that he may acknowledge you. 
Ile has beaten and bound Seth for you. 
For you are his Ka. "94 

A further passage from the Pyramid Texts presents the embrace 
as having an utterly transformative effect on the Horus-king. 
Through the embrace, Ilorus becomes a shining spirit (akh), a 
condition usually regarded as attainable only after death: 

"0 Osiris, this is Horus in your embrace, 
and he protects you. 
He has become akh through you, 
in your identity of the akhet 
from which the sun emerges. "95 

The Egyptian word akhet is usually translated as "horizon", 
because this is where the sun first shines each morning, but 
it is also, in a religious sense, the "place" of spiritual 
transfiguration. Not only the sungod Ra, but also the human 
soul, undergo this transfiguration after the sojourn in the 
dark netherworld, referred to in the Memphite Theology. 96 

While we cannot be sure that the embrace of Osiris and Horus 
that is described in the Pyramid Texts involved the ritual of 
the qeni garment, it would seem to be related to a kingship 
ritual very similar to that described in the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus. We have seen that in this ritual, what 
occurred outwardly in ritual act was intended to correspond 
to some inner experience of mystical union of the gods Horus 
and Osiris within the consciousness of the king. Both the 
Memphite Theology and the Pyramid Texts amplify what this 
inner experience probably entailed. The last quotation from 
the Pyramid Texts is particularly explicit, for it states 
that Horus, who is held protectively in the embrace of 
Osiris, is made shining (akh) - like Ra - through this 
embrace. Whether Osiris is identified with the dead king, 
who spiritually embraces his successor, or whether Osiris is 
thought of as a condition of soul that the living king 
experiences in order to undergo an inner rebirth and to 
"become akh", is immaterial to the crucial fact that in so 
far as we accept that the embrace was actually experienced by 
the Horus-king, what he experienced was a fusion with Osiris. 

In the ritual described by the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, 
the embrace is immediately followed by the bringing in of the 
Products of Osiris' symbolic death - bread and beer, made 
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from the trampled grain. Different kinds of cloth are also 
brought in, one of which (coloured purple) is identified with 
the restored and awakened Osiris, and worn by the king. Then 
the king orders certain priests, called the "Embracers of the 
Akh"97 (who wear jackal and baboon masks) to create a great 
ladder that reaches up to the sky, and it is on this ladder 
that the Osiris-king now ascends. As the king climbs, the 

priests swing clubs to drive back Seth - an action that at 
the same time appears to produce the rungs of the ladder. 
This ladder, then, is partly symbolic but it probably did 

exist physically in some form, so that the king's ascent, as 
an awakened Osiris, was dramatically enacted. Climbing up to 
the sky on a ladder or stairway is typical of shamanic 
rituals, for which many examples can be found worldwide. 98 It 
is interesting, therefore, that references to the ascent of 
the king to the sky by means of a ladder are also to be found 
in the Pyramid Texts, once again linking them both with the 
kingship ritual of the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus and a 
typically shamanic motif. 99 With this ascent of the Osiris- 
king, the ritual now draws to a close, ending with a huge 
feast in which, of course, the living king is the main 
participant. 

As there can be little doubt about the fusion of Osiris and 
Horus in the geni garment episode, we may conclude that in 
this part of the ritual at least, we have an example of the 
living Horus-king being united with Osiris. And this 

momentous event clearly has ramifications that affect, and 
probably determine, all the other episodes in the ritual, 
both before and after. But there is a more fundamental 

question to be asked, which probably cannot be answered 
conclusively. And that is: Are we to understand Osiris to be 
the living king's dead predecessor, or are we to understand 
Osiris to be the god or spiritual power that exists 
independently of the dead king, with which no doubt all dead 
kings became merged, but with which the living king was also 
ritually and experientially united? Here we have an 
interpretative choice, but at least let us admit that it is a 
choice, and not rush in with the assumption that the figure 

of Osiris has to be the ghostly predecessor of the living 
king. After all, we are dealing here with the mythical world, 
the world of archetypes, which is characterised by a certain 
fluidity. The human soul was understood by the ancient 
Egyptians to be able to move into and out of archetypal 
identifications: ancient Egyptian religious texts are full of 
spells for identifying now with one god, now with another, 
and often with more than just one god at a time. 100 Why should 
we assume that in the case of Osiris and Horus an implacable 

rigidity comes into play, which prevents a person becoming 

assimilated to both gods at the same time? While in relation 
to the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, we may leave this 
delicate question of interpretation open, with the Sed 
festival the evidence for the living king becoming identified 

With Osiris as a spiritual archetype is irresistable. 
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The Sed Festival 
The Sed Festival is known from very early dynastic sources, 
and was celebrated throughout ancient Egyptian history. Our 
two major sources for the festival are the Late Period 
reliefs depicting the festival on the walls of the Festival 
Hall Gateway of Osorkon II at Bubastis, and the reliefs of the old Kingdom sun temple of Niuserre at Abu Gurob. 1O1 In 
addition to these two major sources, there are several important ancient sites and a great many more visual depictions and hieroglyphic records that fill out our picture 
of the festival. 102 The festival may have originally been 
celebrated in the thirtieth year of the king's reign, and 
seems to have served the function of renewing or 
reinvigorating the kingship. But there are so many exceptions 
to the thirty year rule that it is difficult. to say exactly 
what the circumstances were that meant that the holding of the Sed festival would be deemed appropriate. 103 The name 
given to the festival probably derives from the short kilt 
with a bull's tail that the king put on for its culminating 
rites. 104 The festival lasted five days, and took place immediately after the annual Osiris rites, at the time of the 
retreat of the Inundation. 105 The series of rites that made up the festival centred on the person of the king, and the most important of them seem not to have changed from the earliest 
dynasties through to the late period. 106 

The preparations for the festival began a long time before 
its actual celebration, for it was necessary either to found 
a new temple, or to construct a "festival hall" within the 
precincts of an already existing sanctuary, specially for the 
festival. The main buildings required were a festival hall, 
a court containing shrines for the gods of Egypt, and a "palace" or robing chamber for the king's use. In addition to 
these buildings, a royal tomb chamber was included amongst 
the Sed Festival buildings in which the most secret rites 
were undergone. 107 We know from the reliefs of Niuserre that 
his tomb chamber contained a bed, but there is evidence to 
suggest that in certain cases a sarcophagus may have been 
used. 1 08 

For the five days immediately preceding the festival, a fire 
ceremony called "lighting the flame" served to purify the 
festival precincts. The festival proper began with a great 
procession of the king and priests that also included statues 
of gods representing the different regions of Egypt. The 
first two days of the festival then alternated between the 
king visiting the gods in their shrines and retiring to his 
palace to undergo ritual purification and change of dress and insignia. The purpose of these formal visits of the king to 
the gods in their shrines was for him to renew his spiritual, 
connection to the regions of Egypt. According to the 
requirements of the ritual, the king would appear as king of the south or the north, burning incense before the shrines of the gods, making offerings to them and receivng from them the 
blessings of a long life and a long reign. 

During or soon after these opening rites, there was also a 
coronation ceremony, in which the king was crowned four times 

72 



facing the four cardinal directions. 109 It seems likely that, 
as with the coronation ceremony described in the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus, this coronation served the purpose of 
empowering the king for the main ritual that was shortly to 
follow. Also serving to empower the king was the ritual meal 
that he ate shortly after the coronation. Finally, he donned 
a special Sed festival robe and walked in procession around 
the whole Sed complex, symbolically taking possession of it. 
The king then entered a pavilion or shrine with the standards 
of the jackal god Wepwawet, the "Opener of Ways", who at this 
point in the ceremonies begins to play a prominent role. Also 
significant is the fact that in the Osorkon reliefs there now 
appears a sem priest (who conducts funerary rites) along with 
two other priests, one of whom is called "the opener of the 
mouth" and the other "the one who carries the qeni". >>o As we 
have already seen in relation to the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus rites, the qeni is the garment through which Horus 
is united with Osiris in a mystical embrace. 

The next phase in the ceremonies, called by Eric Uphill "the 
secret rites in the tomb" involves the king first going 
through a purification rite and then entering a building, 
possibly his tomb. It constitutes the central event of the 
festival. 111 In Figure 3.2, king Osorkon is purified by sem 
priests wearing leopard skins. Since sem priests normally 
conduct funerary rites, a funerary context may well be 
indicated. But so also may rites of a more shamanic nature, 
since one of the specialities of the sein priest seems to have 
been to make contact with the realm of the dead. 112 The king 
is pictured wearing a long robe and the white crown, which 
probably should here be interpreted as the white crown of 
Osiris. 113 He also wears an Osirian beard that is usually 
absent in other portrayals of him during the festival. Figure 
3.3 shows a standard representation of Osiris, for 

comparison. 

In the next scene in the Osorkon reliefs the king, having 

entered the "tomb", comes face to face with twelve important 
deities (fig. 3.4). These are from top to bottom Ra, Atum, 
Shu and Tefnut; Geb, Nut, Osiris and Horus; and Seth, Isis, 
Nephthys and the king's ka. In front of the king are written 
the words "Resting inside the tomb" apparently followed by 
the beginning of a broken sentence: "May he make (iry)... " 
The word translated as "tomb" here is is, a common word for 
tomb in old Kingdom inscriptions, though the translation 
"shrine" has also been suggested. 114 If, as may be the case, 
the tomb here is not Osorkon's actual grave but some kind of 
shrine or chapel, the funereal character of the reliefs 
surrounding the two scenes (figs 3.2 and 3.4) is notable. We 
have already observed the presence of sem priests in the 
previous two phases of the ceremonies. Higher up on the wall 
above the image of the king "resting inside the tomb" a 
procession of sem priests and men carrying mummiform shabti 
figurines adds to the funerary atmosphere of the event. 115 And 
yet the king, who is portrayed standing up, is clearly not in 
a state of unconsciousness, but actively "making" or "doing" 
something. 116 
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Figure 3.2 

The Secret Rites of the Sed festival: King Osorkon II is 

purified by sein priests before entering a shrine or tomb. Ile 

wears the white crown, a -long funerary robe from which his 
hands protrude, and is also shown with an "Osirian" beard, 

absent from most of the portrayals of him in other scenes. 

Figure 3.3 
Osiris with Isis: Osiris wears the white crown (he is not 
normally, if ever, depicted wearing the red crown) and is 

shown here with a beard. Notice the way in which his hands 

are shown, protruding from his tight mummy-garment. He holds 
the crook, flail and was sceptre. 
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That the king, alone in the "tomb", should at the same time 
find himself in the presence of the twelve major deities of 
the Egyptian pantheon is suggestive of a mystical experience 
rather than simply another ceremonial event. This is 
corroborated by the fact that whereas in the earlier phases 
of the festival the king visited the gods of the different 
regions of Egypt in their shrines, now it would seem that he 
is communing with the major gods of the pantheon directly. 
For these gods, appearing in front of the king, have no 
shrines. They are portrayed as living presences ranged 
before the king's awakened inner vision. Perhaps it is merely 
a coincidence that, in the Pyramid Texts, there is one 
Utterance in particular that refers to just such an array of 
deities as Osorkon here encounters. It is Utterance 219, in 
which each of the deities is addressed in turn, beginning 
with Atum and Shu and Tefnut, and moving on to Geb, Nut, 
Isis, Seth and Nephthys and so on. The list of gods does not 
coincide exactly, but it is close enough to bear comparison. 
We have already had cause to refer to this Utterance earlier 
in this chapter, when discussing the "resurrection texts". It 
will be remembered that in it each of the gods is addressed, 
and it is stated again and again that the king is not dead 
but "lives". 

""ý_ 

Figure 3.4 
The Secret Rites of the Sed festival: King Osorkon II enters 
a shrine or tomb during the Sed festival, and meets twelve 
major deities. The fact that the meeting takes place here 
rather than before the shrines of the deities suggests the 
visionary nature of this encounter. 

We need to turn to the Niuserre reliefs if we are to 
understand better what exactly occurred during these "secret 
rites in the tomb". In Figure 3.5, the damaged reliefs that 
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survive from Abu Gurob show King Niuserre in a chamber which 
contains a bed ornamented with lion heads. It also has lion 
legs and paws. He is not, however, shown lying on it. 
Unfortunately, the lower half of his body is lost, but 
comparison with adjacent fragments indicates that Niuserre is 
standing beside the bed, thus emphasizing his conscious 
relationship to it. The importance of this bed is that it is 
of the type that is closely associated with Osiris. It is, 
for example, frequently used as a funerary bier on which the 
deceased lies, as in fig 3.6. 

Figure 3.5 
The Secret Rites of the Sed festival: King Niuserre stands 
beside a double bed ornamented with the heads of ]ions. it 
a-1-so has lion legs and paws. The shaded areas are where the 
relief has been damaged. The significance of the lion-bed is 
that it is of the type that Osiris lies on when undergoing 
his death and rebirth. 

Figure 3.6 
A mummy lies on a lion-headed bier, that also has lion legs, 
paws and tail. The mummiform figure is the New Kingdom scrip 
Ani, who wears the Osiris heard and was identified with 
Osiris throughout his papyrus, from which the image is taken. 
Above Ani hovers the winged form of his ba or soul-bird. 
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The lion-bed was also used in the depiction of the mystical 
stages of Osiris's death, disintegration, reconstitution, 
revitalisation and resurrection that are found on the walls 
of temples such as the temple of Seti I at Abydos, Hathor's 
temple at Denderah and Isis' temple at Philae. Fig 3.7 shows 
one of a sequence of ten reliefs from Denderah, depicting ten 
phases of the Osiris myth. This image portrays the union of 
Osiris. with Isis (in the form of a kite hovering above him) 
on the lion-bed, leading to the conception of Horus. It is 
events such as this, therefore, that are symbolically 
associated with the lion-bed, not simply funerary rites. The 
"posthumous" conception of Horus is an important mystical 
occurrence in the Osiris myth that has profound implications, 
for it signifies the generation of a new spiritual principle. 
Whether it formed part of the "secret rites" is, however, 
impossible to answer with certainty. In the Niuserre reliefs, 
the bed is actually depicted four times, suggesting at least 
four "Osirian" stages, possibly more, as only fragments of 
relief survive. 

Figure 3.7 
The conception of Horus: one of a sequence of ten reliefs in 
the western roof chapel at the temple of Hathor, Denderah. 
Osiris (or the Osiris-king) wearing the white crown and 
Osirian beard, lies on a lion-bed similar to the one depicted 
in the Sed festival "secret rites". Here he unites with Isis, 
who appears in the form of a kite, hovering over him. From 
their union the god Horus will be born. 

The next scene (fig. 3.8) in the Niuserre reliefs shows King 
Niuserre in a similar position to the one he has in fig. 3.5, 
standing beside the same bed. But now, above the bed is 
written "The birth of a god, giving the head... " These 
enigmatic words refer to the experiences of the king in the 
tomb. The tradition of Osiris losing and then regaining his 
head is an extremely ancient one, and was important within 
the funerary cult. Headless, Osiris languishes in the 
Underworld; the restoration of his head corresponds to his 
rebirth and solarisation. 117 There can be little doubt that 
these words confirm that the king is here identified with 
Osiris, and undergoes the archetypal process by which the god becomes spiritually empowered, assuming a new identity as 
Horus. 118 The king thereby acquires a "new vision of things" 
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so that "what is invisible to ordinary mortals becomes 
perceptible to him". 119 The ritual of "giving the head" is, 
significantly, referred to in the Pyramid Texts. 120 Indeed, 
the references to the king as Iiorus in the Pyramid Texts may 
well be best understood in precisely this context. Underneath 
the bed two men are shown with their arms held low in front 

of them in a gesture of homage to the newborn god-man who 
stands before them. Above the men are written the words 
"Sesefetch oil 2 jars". Sesefetch oil was one of the seven 
holy oils and is mentioned in the Pyramid Texts in 
association with the healing and revivification of Osiris 
(see fig. 7.8) 

" 
12,1 There is in fact so much visual and 

circumstantial evidence in these reliefs depicting the 
"secret rites" that the king undergoes an Osiris 
identification that to deny it would require that one 
literally close one's eyes to the meaning that is displayed 

at every turn. 

Flcjure 3.6 

King Niuserre is reborn as a god, from the lion-bed. The text 
above the bed reads, "The birth of a god; giving the head". 
The restoration of the head was the most critical symbolic 
act in the re-membering of the dismembered Osiris. The shaded 
areas are where the relief has been damaged. 

In his paper, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', Eric Uphill 
states that this phase in the rites was the supreme moment of 
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the Sed festival. 122 He then suggests that to understand what 
occurs next in the rites, we should consider a scene in the 

cenotaph of Seti I at Abydos, that features one of the stages 
in the Osiris myth. It shows Seti dressed in a shroud-like 
garment such as was used by the king during his entombment in 

the Sed festival, stretched out on a lion-bed. We have to 
imagine that at this point in the rites the king has been 
lying on his back on the bed, and then turns round so that he 
is lying on his stomach. In the Abydos relief (fig. 3.9), the 
Osiris-king is shown having rolled over and now lying on his 

stomach like a sphinx, while "his son" the god Horus presents 
him with the symbols of life, stability and dominion attached 
to the end of a long staff. Over the bed there is just one 
hieroglyph, of two pieces of wood joined and lashed together, 

meaning "Awake! " Below the bed are spread the royal regalia, 
clothing and weapons which the king would take up after his 

rebirth. 123 On the basis of salient features in this scene., 
Uphill argues that what is depicted is the spiritual 
awakening of the king after his symbolic death during the Sed 
festival. It is, needless to say, the living king who is 
depicted as an Osiris awakening. 124 

ý. _ý 
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Figure 3.9 
King Seti I lies prone on a lion-bed, like a sphinx. In front 
of his face are the symbols of life, stability and dominion 
attached to the end of a long staff held by his son Horus 
(off the picture). This image is from his cenotaph at Abydos. 

This scene, being part of the standard sequence portraying 
the phases of the Osiris myth, is not unique to the cenotaph 
of Seti. It is one of a -type that recurs elsewhere. Thus a 
similar image can be found in the sequence of ten reliefs at 
Denderah, to which reference has already been made. The 
Denderah version of this same event is reproduced in Figure 
3.10. 

After "the secret rites" the king discards the Osirian 
garment and puts on his usual royal dress. There is evidence 
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from at least one record of the Sed festival that what 
follows is the raising of the Djed Column, symbolising the 
god Osiris, that through the period during which the king 
was in the tomb, had been lying on the ground. Now, at dawn 
on the morning of the fourth day of the festival, the Djed is 
raised. 125 The king then embarks on the famous running 
ceremonies, known as the "dedication of the field", to which 
we shall return in the next chapter. In one hand, he holds a 
document called "the secret of the two partners" (the two 
partners being Horus and Seth, whom he has integrated within 
himself), and then runs or lopes across a demarcated area 
symbolising the land of Egypt. During this rite, the king 
wears a kilt with the bull's tail. Finally, on the fifth and 
last day of the festival, there is a great procession 
culminating in a second coronation, confirming the king's 
status as the Horus-king, lord of the Two Lands, uniter of 
heaven and earth. Arrows are shot to the four cardinal 
directions, and a large public feast with music, dancing and 
general celebration brings the festival to its conclusion. 

Figure 3.10 
The king turns over on his stomach to face Horus, who rouses 
him from his initiatory sleep. Notice the seven royal crowns 
underneath the bed. The image closely parallels a similar 
image in the cenotaph of Seti I, described above. This relief 
is from a sequence of ten at Denderah, and probably 
illustrates an important phase in the most secret rites of 
the Sed festival. 

In the Sed festival reliefs of Osorkon II and Niuserre, and 
the Osiris reliefs in the Cenotaph of Seti I and the chapels 
at Hathor's temple at Denderah, an array of visual and 
textual sources lend credence to the view that during the Sed 
festival the king became identified with Osiris. 126 We have 
seen, as well, that certain passages in the Pyramid Texts 
relate to episodes in the Sed festival. On the basis of this 
accumulation of evidence, Eric Uphill argues that it is 
probable that a large proportion of the Pyramid Texts that 
are concerned with lists of offerings of food, oils, and 
drink, of royal clothing, regalia and symbolic objects, as 
well as the ritual presentation of the "Eye of Horus" and the 
opening of the mouth ceremony all belong as much to the Sed 
festival as to the funerary rites of the king. 127 If this is 
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the case, and if it is also the case that key events 
described in the Pyramid Texts such as the restoration of the 
dismembered body of the king and his spiritual rebirth were 
also key events of the Sed festival, then it is hard to 
escape the conclusion that not only was the living king 
identified with Osiris during the Sed festival, but also that 
the Pyramid Texts may be as closely linked to the Sed 
festival as they are to the funerary rites of the king. The 
following inference is then virtually unavoidable: if we read 
the Pyramid Texts as mystical initiatory texts, they may make 
considerably more sense than if we read them simply as 
funerary texts. Since the Coffin Texts and the Book of the 
Dead are in the same genre as - and indeed are to a large 
extent derived from - the Pyramid Texts, the same inference 

may apply to them as well. A radical re-reading of the 
"funerary" literature of ancient Egypt would therefore seem 
to be required. 
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CHAPTER FOUR 

THE PYRAMIDS AS THE LOCUS OF SECRET RITES 



The Living in Relation to the Dead 
In the previous chapter, we have seen that from a purely 
textual analysis of certain of the Pyramid Texts, there is 

ample scope for a mystical as well as a funerary 
interpretation of what they are describing. And we have 

also seen that there were rituals, in which the king was the 

central protagonist, that had a strong mystical component. As 

well as texts and rituals, there is one further important 

element of ancient Egyptian religious life that needs to be 

examined before we begin the more detailed analysis of the 

Pyramid Texts from a non-funerary perspective. This further 

element consists of the religious buildings and architectural 
complexes within which sacred words were uttered and mystical 
rites performed. 

Since the focus of the present enquiry is the Pyramid Texts, 
it is incumbent that we look at the tradition of pyramid 
building in Old Kingdom Egypt and ask the vital question: 
Were the pyramids built simply as royal tombs, or could they 

also have been used for the performance of certain rites 
involving the living Icing? As we have already seen, the key 

moment in the Sed festival entailed "secret rites" undergone 
by the king. This episode in the Sed festival provides 

powerful evidence that there existed in ancient Egypt the 

same type of mystical tradition that existed in other 
contemporaneous and later ancient cultures: namely, a 
tradition in which experiences were induced in a living 

person (in the case of the Sed festival, the king) that 

normally would only occur at death. Initiation within this 

mystical tradition was regarded as giving to the initiate an 
immediate experience of the spiritual world and at the same 
time direct knowledge of the soul's essential immortality. 

If we accept that such mystical experiences really were at 
the core of kingship rituals like the Sed festival, then for 
the king to be buried in the same place where he first 
underwent initiation would not be in the least contradictory. 
If there is evidence that the pyramids could have been used 
for rites undergone by the living king, this does not 
preclude their subsequent use as tombs. But equally, evidence 
for their use as tombs does not preclude the possibility of 
their prior use by the living king for the performance of 
mystical rites. Initiation within this mystical tradition was 
in obvious respects at the same time a preparation for death, 
which would as a result be approached more consciously. The 
question we need to ask, then, is "Were the pyramids only 
used as tombs? " And specifically, "Could they have been used 
by the living king for rituals of a mystical or initiatory 
nature? " 

In the last chapter we examined two kingship rituals in 
which the king experienced mystical union with Osiris in the 
realm of death. Of these two rituals, the Sed festival 
"secret rites" are the least controvertible, and they also 
happen to be the rites most closely connected to the 
Pyramids. But before we look at the evidence that the 
pyramids were associated with the celebration of the Sed 
festival, it is necessary first of all to elaborate further 
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on the meaning that this festival had for the ancient 
Egyptians. , 

It is often felt today that the ancient Egyptians were 
obsessed with death, and in a way this is correct. But we 
have already seen in Chapter Two, p. 19f, that the Egyptians 
understood death very differently from us. For the modern 
person, brought up in the secular and humanist culture of the 
West, it seems obvious that death is something that follows 
life. We live our lives for, hopefully, seventy or eighty 
years and then we die. What occurs then is unknown to us, 
though we may have strongly held beliefs about survival or 
lack of survival after we have died. But the conception of 
death that most of us unquestioningly subscribe to is a 
temporal conception. Death awaits us at the end of our lives. 
Even those of us who believe in reincarnation tend to think 
of this in temporal terms, as repeated incarnations spread 
across a time line. It seems so obvious that it does not 
occur to many of us to question this modern way of thinking 
about death as a punctuating factor of our-living in time. 

For the Egyptians, however, it was not so simple. For as we 
have seen, their conception of death was not simply temporal, 
it was also spatial. Death was a realm, not a physical realm 
but a subtle realm that they referred to as the Dwat. l 
Furthermore, the realm of the dead was for them an ever 
present factor of life, interpenetrating the world of the 
living. In the realm of the dead, invisible forces, powers 
and energies - gods and demons as well as the spirits of the 
dead - are active, and their activity impinges directly on 
the world of the living. The Egyptians were intensely aware 
that the world they lived in was more than just the world 
Perceptible to the senses. It included a vast and complex 
Supersensible component as well. 

It would be a mistake, then, to regard the Dwat as simply the 
realm of the dead. It is the habitation of spirits, of beings 
that are capable of existing non-physically. These include 
the essential spiritual energy or life-energy of those beings 
and creatures that we see around us in the physical world. 
In the Dwat, everthing is reduced to its spiritual kernel. 
Just' as the forms of living plants, when they die, disappear 
from the visible world as they are received into the Dwat, so 
when the young plants unfold their forms again in the new 
Year, they unfold them from out of the Dwat. For this "hidden 
realm" (literally Amentet, another term for the realm of the 
dead) is the originating source of all that comes into being 
in the visible world. 

The Egyptians conceived of the Dwat as a deeply interior 
1: 'ealm, and pictured it in various ways, one of the most 
evocative being as a region existing within the body of the 
cosmic goddess Nut. 2 Nut is both the nurturing mother who gives birth to all things that come into manifestation, and the devouring" rnöther who swallows all things back into, herself 

at the end of their lives. 3 In the Dwat, then, the 
essential forms of things exist inwardly in a more interior space: 

a space that is prior to the external space into which 
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they will unfold when they enter the world of physical 
manifestation. As for plants, so also for animals. Even the 
River Nile has its source in the Dwat. 4 

The Dwat then, as much as it is the realm of death, is the 
source of all that comes to exist in the material world. The 
lord of this realm of death, which is also the realm of 
rebirth and rejuvenation, is Osiris. Thus the realm of 
Osiris, where the dead dwell, was by no means only a place 
where exhausted and tired out life languished in a state of 
passive inertia. It was where things also existed in a state 
of energised inwardness, poised to burst forth again into 
manifestation. 5 The Egyptian understanding of the realm of the 
dead, then, was that it was the source of the fertility of 
the land, the growth of crops and the increase of herds. And 
the dead were not just passive in this realm, but were felt 
to have a special role as the guardians of the forces of 
life, and hence the wellbeing of the whole land of Egypt. 
This is the meaning behind the ancient Egyptian cult of the 
dead: it was not simply about remembrance, it was about 
ensuring that a connection between the manifest world and its 
vital spiritual kernel was maintained, for the dead were the 
conduits of this inner spiritual vitality to the outwardly 
manifest world. 6 

In the ancient Egyptian social order, there was one person 
who had a particularly important role in relation to the 
dead, and this was the king. His primary function was to keep 
the visible and invisible worlds linked together. The king 
had to live as much in relation to the spirit-world as he did 
in relation to the visible world. He was, as god-man, the 
mediator between the worlds.? For the king to properly fulfill 
his function, it was essential that the veil or barrier 
between the worlds did not exist for him. For his 
responsibilities included precisely those aspects of the 
wellbeing of the country that were dependent on the 
beneficent flow of vitalizing energies from the spirit-realm 
into the realm of the living. The king was ultimately 
responsible for the wellbeing of crops and animals, the 
annual flooding of the Nile and the fertility of the land. 8 It 
would therefore be a mistake to think of the kingship as a 
political institution in the modern sense, for the most 
important role the king fulfilled was in fact magical or 
shamanic. It was the fulfilment of this role that provided 
the underlying reason for kingship rites such as the Sed 
festival. 
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The Meaning of the Sed Festival 
The Sed festival served several interrelated purposes. While 
it is often referred to as being concerned with the renewal 
of the kingship, and the impression is given that it was 
designed to prove that the ageing king, after thirty years 
of his reign, still had sufficient energy to rule the 
country, this does not give us the whole picture. As we have 
already seen, the festival was not necessarily celebrated in 
the thirtieth year but could be celebrated much more 
frequently. Despite the undoubted symbolic importance of the 
thirty year period, we know of kings who celebrated the 
festival several times in their reign at much smaller 
intervals than the thirty year interval. 9 So the festival was 
not simply about the rejuvenation of the ageing king. A major 
part of the festival consisted in the king visiting the 
shrines of the assembled gods of Egypt. These gods, made 
present in their statues, were brought ceremonially to the 
festival site from all over Egypt. They represented the 
spiritual energies of the landscape, which were embodied in 
the human and semi-human forms of their divine statues. The 
king was thus engaged in a ritual communion with the spirits 
of the land of Egypt. 1D The underlying purpose of this was to 
reach across to the more subtle spirit-world that upholds 
and vitalizes the physical world, in order to ensure a 
beneficent connection with it, and an unhampered flow of 
energies from it into the physical. 

The central rite of the Sed festival needs to be understood 
in this context of the king's harmonizing the relationship 
between the invisible and visible worlds for the benefit of 
the whole country. As we have already seen in the previous 
chapter, the central rite involved the king crossing the 
threshold between worlds in order to stand in direct 
relationship to the normally hidden spiritual powers. In the 
mystical tradition described in Chapter Three, for which we 
have rich documentation from the Greek and Hellenistic 
period, we know that it was deemed necessary for the human 
being to come to the very brink of death in order for these 
spiritual powers to be revealed, in an ecstatic visionary 
experience. It would seem that it was just such an experience 
that was induced in the king during the most secret rites of 
the Sed festival. The Sed festival had at its kernel a 
mystical ritual that served the purpose of bringing the king 
into a conscious relationship with the spirit-world. As such 
it could be regarded as an Egyptian precursor of the later 
Greek and Hellenistic practices. But it differed from these 
in certain fundamental respects. 

Having succesfully undergone the "secret rites", the king 
went on to perform the famous Sed "dance", so often portrayed 
in reliefs. Known as the "dedication of the field", it is 
usually assumed that the purpose of the dance was to prove 
the ageing king's vitality. But this is to overlook a more 
profound level of its meaning. Through this dance, the 
performance of which involved the king crossing a large 
courtyard that symbolically represented the country of Egypt, 
he magically linked the heavenly with the earthly world. 
Often in reliefs depicting the king performing the Sed dance, 
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three sets of hoops or cairns are depicted, between which the 
king runs. 'T'hese are boundary markers representing the banks 

of Upper and Lower. Egypt-. 11 In addition to these, one also 
often finds paired glyphs representing the two halves of the 

sky. 12 In Figure 4.1, the boundary markers can be seen just in 
front of and behind the king's feet, while the half-sky 

glyphs can be seen above and to the right of the king. Under 

each of them is the seien si_cnn, signifying eternity. The king 
is here depicted wearing the traditional costume for this 

part of the festival: a short kilt with a bull's tail, 

symbolising his integration of the virility of this animal. 
By means of the "dedication of the field" dance, the king 
brought the flow of vitalizing energies into the country 
through his part: i_cipation 

_n 
two worlds. Because of the 

presence of the sky hi. eroglyptis, it is quite possible that 
the "field" that was being dedicated through the dance was 
not just the land of Egypt but was also a spiritual or 
heavenly field. 1 -3 't'his is made explicit. in a Ptolemaic text in 
the temple of l dfu which describes the Sed dance of the king 

as follows: 
Ike runs cross i_ng Lj(--, ocean 

and the four sides of- heaven, 
going as far as the rays of the sundisi, 
passing over the earth, 
giving the [lelci to J (_s mis tr. ess ."14 

Figure 4.1 
King Zoser performs Lhe Sed Festival riLe of "dedicating the 
f. 1. e l d", preceded by the s Landard of Wepwawet, the "Opener of 
the Ways". lie runs between sets of three hoops or cairns, 
shown exither side or his feel- fl hi nd hing, two glyphs (the 
lower one _i s damaged) depict L_hR, sky. One of- three reliefs in 
7 j)c`1SSaQ(- Ui)dO'I)Oc3Lii his p)y. ramn1d at saCgcqarah. 
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The word "field" is frequently used both in the Pyramid 
Texts and later religious literature to refer to non-physical 
regions traversed by the dead. 15 As it was into these regions 
that the king mystically travelled during the Secret Rites, 
the purpose of the Sed dance may have been to confirm his 
power over them, and to revitalize the whole land by bringing 
it into connection with hidden sources of life in the spirit- 
world. In this respect, we can discern an obvious parallel 
between the perceived consequences of the Sed festival and 
the Mesopotamian Akitu, through which a renewal of the powers 
of- fertility throughout the land was felt to be 
accomplished. 16 

Driving home the fact that the Sed festival was concerned to 
establish the king's power over both the physical world and 
the spirit-world, the coronation ceremonies undoubtedly had 
cosmic associations. The coronation dais on which the throne 
was placed is always portrayed as stepped, and symbolised 
both the primordial hill that emerged from the ocean of Nun 
at the beginning of creation and a stairway linking earth and 
heaven. 17 In contrast to European tradition, the coronation 
of the king of Egypt was not a once only event at the 
beginning of his reign. The Sed festival was one of several 
that included coronation ceremonies, the purpose of which was 
the confirmation or reinvestment of the king with the awesome 
divine-human power of his office. 18 It is likely that the king 
underwent a coronation ceremony at least twice during the 
course of the festival: once before the "secret rites" and 
then a second time at the end of the ceremonies as a grande 
finale to the whole festival. 19 

One important aspect of the coronation was that it involved a 
confirmation of the king's solar status as "Son of Ra". In so 
far as the coronation dais symbolized the primordial hill 
that emerged from the ocean of Nun at the beginning of 
creation, the king in ascending it and being crowned upon it 
was reenacting on earth the primordial appearance of Atum-Ra. 
The king became the human embodiment of the sungod. One of 
the purposes of the Sed festival was to empower the king as a 
manifestation of the sungod on earth. His "solarization" was 
an implicit part of the ceremonies - in some cases made quite 
explicit. 20 It was probably for this reason that it was felt 
appropriate by Niuserre to have depictions of his Sed 
festival in his sun temple. 

The crowning itself was a cosmic event which was regarded as 
accomplishing the union of the Above and the Below, thereby 
infusing the earth with the fructifying energies of the 
spirit-realm. This union of heaven and earth during the 
coronation ceremonies was accompanied by these words, spoken 
by an attendant priest: 

"Horus appears resting on his southern throne 
and there occurs a uniting of the sky to the earth. " 

The same formula was repeated once for each of the four 
cardinal directions toward which the king duly turned. 21 

Coronations were always themselves double events in that 
they included the king being crowned both with the white 
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crown and the red crown. The symbolism of the two crowns 
extends beyond their simply representing Upper and Lower 
Egypt, for the crowns respectively carried notions of 
spiritual and temporal power. 22 In addition to this, the white 
crown has specifically Osirian associations, as the god is 
normally depicted wearing it, rather than the red crown. 
Horus, by contrast, is usually shown wearing the double crown 
that integrates both white and red. During the coronation 
ceremony, the king wore either a short tunic or a long 
"Osirian" cloak, probably the same as the cloak that he wore 
during the "secret rites". This in itself could imply that he 
was not simply crowned as Horus, but also as Osiris, lord of 
the spirit-realm. The coronation of the king wearing the long 
Osirian cloak can be seen in Figure 4.2, which shows King 
Osorkon's coronation shortly before the "secret rites". 
Compare with Figure 4.4, which shows King Niuserre crowned in 
the short tunic, worn for the second coronation some time 
after the "secret rites". 23 

ttL 
Figure 4.2 

King Osorkon II is crowned with the red crown and wears the 
long Osirian cloak, shortly before embarking on the phase of 
the festival known as the "secret rites". 

After each of the coronations, or possibly as part of the 
coronation ceremonies, food offerings were brought to the 
king. In the Osorkon Sed festival inscriptions, we read that 
the king retired to a special "Hall of Eating" after one of 
his coronations. 24 A "Hall of Eating" is also mentioned in the 
reliefs and inscriptions of the Sed festival of Amenhotep 
111.25 It is unlikely that the meal that took place there 
would have been a straightforward meal, for it occurred 
within a highly charged sacred context. The food that the 
king ate was the choice produce of the land, and his 
ingesting it would have had deep symbolic connotations, for 
it meant that he became empowered with the vital substance of the whole country. Since it was he who was ultimately 
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responsible for the vitality of the substances he now 
ceremonially ate, in eating them he thereby completed the 
circle of fertility. 

It is likely that at the conclusion of the festival a second 
banquet was an integral part of the general festivities, for 
there was a large public reception which, in the case of the 
Osorkon reliefs, seems to have been associated with some form 
of agricultural ceremony and the presence of women bearing 
jars of produce. 26 Similarly, there is evidence that at all 
three of the Sed festivals of Amenhotep III, large quantities 
of food were consumed. 27 According to Eric Uphill, 

"Probably a great amount of public entertainment was 
provided by the king at the festival, with mass meals on 
a scale large enough to include the whole population of 
the capital. "28 

One important implication of this is that when we come across 
reliefs of offerings, offering bearers or the king receiving 
offerings the context may not, as is usually assumed, be 
funerary. There are, for example, many depictions of 
offerings in the Sed festival reliefs of Niuserre, evidently 
presented to the living king. 29 Figure 4.3 shows one such 
relief fragment from within the substructure of the obelisk 
of Niuserre's sun temple, where all the reliefs are devoted 
to the Sed festival rites. The offerings are shown stacked up 
in front of the king, the top of whose crown can be seen to 
the right of the picture. 

AMP 

figure 4.3 
Sed festival offerings placed before Niuserre, the top of 
whose crown can be seen to the right. The offerings include 
figs, jars of wine and the produce of the fields. Sun temple, 
Abu Gurob. 5th Dynasty. 

The Sed dance, the coronations and the sacred meal point to 
levels of complexity within the Sed festival that show it to 
have been about more than simply the mystical initiation of 
the king. While the mystical experience induced in the 
"secret rites" was central to the festival, this episode had 

a specific purpose and consequences that went far beyond the 
king's personal life. The main purpose of the Sed festival 

was to link heaven and earth, the spirit-world and the 

mundane world, through the king's fully inhabiting - and 
indeed, mastering - both. The consequence was that the whole 
land of Egypt would flourish, animals and crops multiply, and 
the fertility of the earth be insured. 
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The Sed Festival and the Step Pyramids 
The question that we need to address next is whether there is 
any evidence that the Sed festival was associated with the 
pyramids of Old Kingdom Egypt. If there is such evidence, 
then this would have to be taken into account when 
interpreting the content of the Pyramid Texts. Owing to the 
dominance of the interpretation of the pyramids as tombs and 
their adjacent temples, shrines and causeways as serving the 
mortuary cult of the king, this question has not frequently 
been asked. Recently, however,. there has been greater 
openness amongst Egyptologists to the idea that royal temple 
complexes, previously considered to have been built for the 
cult of the dead king, were in fact built at the beginning of 
his reign specifically for his cult while still alive. 30 The 
Egyptologist Stephen Quirke, for instance, has suggested that 
the term "mortuary temple" is no longer accurate and should 
be discarded in favour of "temple for the royal cult". 31 This 
suggestion is especially pertinent to the pyramid complexes 
of the Old Kingdom which, from the fourth dynasty on, 
included substantial "mortuary" temples. If it can be shown 
that the pyramid complexes were closely linked to the Sed 
festival, then a reappraisal of the purely funerary 
interpretation of the pyramids and their associated temples 
will also have to be made. None of the evidence we are about 
to examine is new: it has simply been neglected because the 
full significance of the connection of the pyramids with the 
Sed festival has not been sufficiently considered. 

Zoser's Pyramid Complex at Sagqara 
The very first pyramid to have been built, if we accept the 
orthodox chronology, was the pyramid of Zoser at Saqqara 
during the Third Dynasty. This pyramid was not a "true" 
pyramid, in that it did not have smooth sloping sides, but 
rather a series of "steps". It is likely that these steps 
symbolised the primordial hill that emerged at the beginning 
of time from the waters of Nun. In mounting this hill, the 
creator god, Atum-Ra, brought light and life into 
manifestation from out of the primeval chaos and darkness 
that characterises the pre-creation world. The primeval hill 
is represented hieroglyphically as a mound with a series of 
steps. 32 It is known from textual evidence that in the 
vicinity of several temples there was a simulacrum of the 
primordial hill. Since they were not made of lasting 
materials, they have long since vanished, but it is probable that they had stepped sides. 33 For the Egyptians, the creation 
of the world did not just happen once at the beginning of time, but was constantly being repeated. Every year saw the 
land disappear under the floodwaters of the Nile and then 
miraculously reappear fertilized and renewed. Likewise, every 
night the sun god was absorbed back into the waters of the 
Nun to be reborn from them the following day. 

How, then, does the stepped mound relate to the Sed festival? 
We have already seen that the Egyptian king was an image of Ra on earth. Ra was mythologically the "first king" of Egypt 
and every king was his successor, occupying the same throne. 34 
Each morning, when the king ascended the stairs of the House 
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in the heavens at sunrise. 35 During the Sed festival 

coronation rites, the king was similarly reenacting the solar 
rebirth, the coronation dais on which he was crowned being an 
image of the stepped primordial hill. In Figure 4.4, King 
Niuserre is shown on the coronation dais wearing the short 
tunic, and crowned with the white crown during his Sed 
festival. So symbolically important to the kingship was the 

stepped mound that i_t was as much a symbol of the Sed 
festival as it was a symbol of the primordial hill 36 Thus it 
was sometimes used on its own by the Egyptians to represent 
the Sed festival (fig. 4.5). From one point of vi ew, then, 
the step pyramid was nothing other than the Sed festival 
coronation dais built on a truly massive scale. 37 
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The coronation of King N_iuserre at his Sed festival. The 
depiction of the double throne surmounting a double 

staircase, symbolising the primordial hill, is typical of Sod 
festival representations. The shaded areas are where the 

relief has been damaged. 

Zoser's whole pyramid complex at Sagqara was in fact 
constructed as a Sed festival site. It is replete with 
robing chambers, chapels for the visiting gods of the regions 
of Egypt, a court for the performance of the Sed festival 
"dedication of the fi-eld" ceremonies, a coronation dais and 
so on (fig. 4.6). There is absolutely no doubt as to the fact 
that the buildings and ceremonial spaces around the pyramid 
were designed with the king's Sed festival firmly in mind. 38 
Many of the structures are, however, simulations in stone of 
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original features that would have been made in mudbrick or 
wood. Not all, but some of, the buildings have been described 
as symbolic "dummies" that were probably not used for the 
actual Sed festival celebrations of the king, but served a 
purely commemorative purpose. This has led many Egyptologists 
to conclude that the whole site was designed solely for the 
use of the king in the afterlife . 

39 The so-called "dummies", 
however, are not completely unusable. The "dummy" chapels, 
for example, have entrance corridors, statue niches and 
receptacles for the torches that would have been lit at the 
beginning of the ceremonies. 40 There are anyway several 
important structures on site that were definitely not 
"dummies" but fully ser. v. i. cable buildings. `1 It 1s, therefore, 
just as plausible that the site was used for the performance 
of Sed festival rites during the king's lifetime as that it 
was designed only for Zoser's post mortem use. 

Vi /id! o 4A> 

The primordial mound and the Sod festival coronation dais 
both have the same form: that of a stepped pyramid. Here it 
is shown with the hieroglyphs of the Sed festival above it. 

Figure 4.6 
The pyramid complex of Zoser at Saqqara incorporated many Sed 
festival elements. In the foreground the row of " dummy" 

chapels can be seen lining the sides of a courtyard which 
also contained the coronatio n dais. The Houses of the North 
and South are to their right. Temple T is to the rear of the 
pyramid. The "southern tomb" is located at the centre of the 
enclosure wall on the left, opposite t he pyramid, ac ross a 
large ceremonial courtyard. 
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Underneath the Step Pyramid, there is a maze of corridors and 
passages, constructed around a central granite vault, from 

which mummy remains were retrieved. These, however, proved to 
have been placed there many centuries after Zoser's reign. 42 
There is, in fact, no evidence that the king was buried in 
the pyramid. Rather, the reliefs and inscriptions within the 
pyramid all relate to the Sed festival. In one of the 
subterranean corridors are three niches with reliefs, two of 
which show Zoser wearing the short Sed kilt with the bull's 
tail and performing the "dedication of the field" ceremony 
(fig. 4.1) while the third shows him standing before a shrine 
(fig. 4.7). 43 As these are the only reliefs inside the 

pyramid, there could be no stronger evidence to demonstrate 
that the interior of the pyramid was as much associated with 
the Sed festival as were the buildings and architectural 
spaces in its vicinity. 

- i_.. --- -- __ 
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Figure 4.7 
King Zoser visits the shrine of the god Horus of E3ehdet, 
preceded by the standard of Wepwawet, the "Opener of the 
Ways". One of the three reliefs i. n a passage underneath his 
pyramid at Saqqara. The reliefs provide powerful evidence for 
the association of the pyramid with the Sed festival. 

Similar reliefs are also to be found in the so-called 
"southern tomb" at the south edge of Zoser' s pyramid complex. 
This has led some Egyptologists to suggest that the southern 
tomb may have been used for t he "secret rit es" during the Sed 
festival. 44 But the argument could equally well be made that 
the pyramid itself was used for this purpose. There is no 
compelling reason to select the southern tomb in favour of 
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the pyramid, as it merely replicates the decoration - and to 
some extent the layout - of the passages and chambers within 
the pyramid itself. 45 

The Pyramid of Sekhemkhet 
The next pyramid to be constructed after that of Zoser, 
though it was probably never completed, was that of 
Sekhemkhet. This was also a stepped pyramid, and was at the 
centre of a large complex on a similar scale to that of 
Zoser, and built very close to it at Saqqara (fig. 4.18). 
Sekhemkhet's pyramid is of special interest because when it 
was excavated in the early 1950s, it had clearly not been 
entered before. The doorway on the north side was still 
sealed, and huge limestone blocks barred the entrance to the 
inner chamber. Amongst the debris on the corridor floor were 
gold bracelets, gold beads and a magic wand covered in gold 
leaf. 46 Of even greater significance were fragments of an 
alabaster dish inscribed with the words "Sed Festival ... Ii- 
en-Chnum". 47 We know that Ii-en-Chnum was a courtier of Zoser 
who must also have held office under Sekhemkhet. 48 Are we to 
suppose, then, that he witnessed or in some way participated 
in the Sed festival of both? And is this why the alabaster 
dish was placed here in the corridor of Sekhemkhet's pyramid? 

The door to the inner chamber of Sekhemkhet's pyramid was, 
like the main entrance door, still sealed. When the inner 
chamber was breached, an alabaster sarcophagus in the centre 
of the chamber was found, but it was also sealed. On top of 
it were plant remains, but around it there were no burial 
artefacts. When the sarcophagus was finally opened, it was 
found to be completely empty. 49 Here, then, is an example of 
a pyramid that was definitely not a tomb, and yet it 
contained a sarcophagus. Although the sarcophagus had 
evidently not been used for the burial of the dead king, this 
does not mean that it had not been used at all. For why go to 
the trouble of making it and placing it in the "tomb chamber" 
of the pyramid if not to use it? In the last chapter, we 
referred to the possibility that a sarcophagus may have been 
used in the Sed festival "secret rites". 50 While it cannot be 
proved, it is surely not unreasonable to suppose that the 
empty sarcophagus of Sekhemkhet, placed within a pyramid that 
was in the centre of a complex designed on similar lines to 
Zoser's pyramid complex, could have been used in the "secret 
rites" of the Sed festival. 

The Seven Provincial Step Pyramids 
Step pyramids continued to be built into the early part of 
the Fourth Dynasty. There are seven step pyramids that are 
attributed to either Huni (the last king of the Third 
Dynasty) or Sneferu (the first king of the Fourth Dynasty). 
Referred to as the "seven provincial pyramids", they are 
located in different provinces across Egypt, from Seila near 
the Faiyoum in the north to Elephantine in the south (fig. 
4.8). All of these pyramids stand alone, without adjoining 
buildings, ceremonial courts or temples. Most of them are 
small, though the pyramid at Seila (which is attributed to 
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Sneferu) is about the same size as the Fifth Dynasty pyramid 
of Unas. The others are aprox_irnate]. y half this size. The 
interesting thing about these seven provincial pyramids is 
that none of them have any entrance, internal corridors or 
chambers. Their purpose could not therefore have been to have 

served as tombs. lt has been suggested that these pyramids 
were representations of the primordial mound, but it is 
likely that they were also emblems of the king's power, set 
up near to his provincial palaces. 51 As we have already seen, 
what makes them into emblems of royal power . 

is the fact that, 

as well as representing the primordial. mound, they also 
represent the coronation dais. Whether. the seven provincial 
step pyramids were connected with the celebration of the Sed 
festival is impossible to say. flut their existence reinforces 
the fact that the funerary cult of the king was by no means 
the only, nor even the pr_imai-y, purpose of building a 
pyramid. 

Ei Bure 4.8 
The seven provincial pyram i_ds, aLt r°ibu ted to llun. i_ and 
Sneferu. None of them are believed to have been built as 
tombs as they lach 

_Lnt rnal . Irambers. 
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Fourth Dynasty Pyramids and the Sed Festival 
During the Fourth Dynasty, the step pyramid underwent 
transformation into the "true" pyramid with smooth sloping 
sides. But the purely funerary function of the pyramid is no 
less questionable during the Fourth Dynasty than it is during 
the Third. The first king of the Fourth Dynasty, Sneferu, 
apparently built three pyramids in addition to the pyramid at 
Seila and probably several other of the provincial pyramids 
already discussed. To Sneferu is atributed the pyramid at 
Meidum as well as the Bent Pyramid and the Red Pyramid at 
Dahshur. Clearly not all of them could have been his tombs, 
and we would have to be peculiarly attached to the funerary 
interpretation to argue that they were nevertheless all 
intended to be tombs, but for reasons unknown to us the king 
kept changing his mind, and sallied forth once again to 
construct yet another tomb for himself. Rather than go along 
with the "vacillating king theory", Mark Lehner has argued 
that the Meidum pyramid was built as a cenotaph, not as a 
tomb. 52 No remains of a sarcophagus were found, nor were any 
mummy remains, and the chapel beside the pyramid was 
extremely small: more like a commemorative chapel than a 
mortuary temple. If we accept Lehner's assessment of the 
Meidum pyramid, then what about the two pyramids at Dahshur? 

Figure 4.9 
Map showing the positions of the pyramids at Seilah, Meidum 
and Dahshur, attributed to Sneferu. They could not all have 
been his tombs. 
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The Dent Pyramid 

Figure 4.10 
Sneferu's Bent Pyramid at Dahshur. The main pyramid chapel 
(right of pyramid), satellite pyramid (below) and valley 
temple (above right) each had massive stelae of Sneferu 
wearing the Sed festival tunic placed beside them. 

The Bent Pyramid at Dahshur was the first pyramid to have a 
valley temple built some way from the pyramid and linked to 
it via a causeway. It also was the first to have a small 
satellite pyramid within the pyramid complex (fig. 4.10). 
This may have served a similar function to the "southern 
tomb" of Zoser's (and later Sekhemkhet's) complex, which was 
possibly to have housed a ka statue of the king. 53 While the 
presence of the satellite pyramid might at first encourage us 
to see the Bent Pyramid as the tomb of the king, there are 
certain factors that require us to proceed with caution. 
First of all, there was no trace of a sarcophagus in either 
of the pyramid's chambers, nor was there any sign of human 
remains. This alone of course does not amount to conclusive 
evidence that the pyramid was not used as a tomb, but then 
neither does it provide any evidence that it was. Secondly, 
the chapel adjacent to the pyramid was little more than a 
shrine, on a similar scale to the one at Meidum, and hence 
more appropriate for a cenotaph than a tomb. 54 Thirdly, two 
stelae were found beside the satellite pyramid: one of them 
was inscribed but only uninscribed fragments of the other 
Were found. It is almost certain that two identical stelae 
Were also placed in the chapel adjacent to the main pyramid 
and again at the entrance to the valley temple. 55 These 
Stelae, each surmounted by a Horus falcon, probably all bore 
the same simple inscription as the more or less intact one 
found beside the satellite pyramid. It has Sneferu's name and 
titles, alongside an image of the king seated on his throne. 
The six stelae, then, served to link the different parts of 
the pyramid complex. It is, however, the image of Sneferu 
Seated on his throne that is of particular interest, for 
there can be no doubt that it shows the king wearing the 
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short tunic of the Sed festival and seated on the Sed 
festival throne (fig. 4.11). 56 

Figure 4.11 
Stela of King Sneferu, from the Dent Pyramid complex, showing 
him seated on a throne weaning the short tunic of t he Sod 
festival. The Hieroglyphs read, from Lop to bot tom, "Lord of 
Truth, King of ripper and Lower Ggylpt, the wo Ladies, Lord of 
Truth, Ilorus of Gold. " 

This is not the only piece of evidence linking the Bent 
pyramid to the Bed fes t i_val . The valley temple of the pyramid 
is remarkable not only for its being the first of its kind to 
be built, but also for the reliefs that were carved on its 
walls and especially on the ten pillars at the north end of 
the central hall. Despite their fragmentary nature, there is 
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no doubt that they portray the king performing Sed Festival 
rites. 51 In Figure 4.12, for example, the position of the 
king's elbow and foot, along with the bull's tail of the Sed 
festival kilt, the three cairns and the two half-sky glyphs 
all enable a reconstruction to be made of the king performing 
the "dedication of the field" rite. 58 
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Figure 4.17. 
King Sneferu "dedicates the field", an important: rite of the 
wed fest_iva l.. Reconstruction from the Valley Temple Lo the 
I_3en t Pyramid . 

Figure 4.13 shows the king holding the parchment or decree 
that legitimates his power over the land of I? gypt. 59 This part 
of the ceremony was known as the "going round of the Apis 
bull", and provides the earliest evidence that the Apis bull, 
symbol of the fertility of the land and the virility of the 
king, was present in the Sed festival ceremonies "60 

In Figure 
4.14, the king is shown embraced by Seshat. The embrace of 
the king by this or another goddess is. commonly represented 
i. n sequences of reliefs depicting the Sed festival, and this 
would appear to be one of the first of such representations. 
These few examples of reliefs from the valley temple of the 
Dent Pyramid, combined with the stelae already referred to, 
can leave us with little doubt that the whole complekt was 
profoundly oriented toward the celebration of the Sed 
festival 61 
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Figure 4.13 
7'he king engages in a rite known as the "going round of the 
Ap_i_s bull", as part of the Sod font iva I ceremonies. from the 
valley temple to Sneferu's Bent Pyramid at Dahshur. 
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Figure 4.14 
King Sneferu is embraced by the goddess Seshat, as part of 
the Sed festival ceremonies. From the valley temple to the 
Bent Pyramid, Dahshur. 

101 



it was not used as a tomb, but it does mean that we should 
not automatically asume that it was. One lidless and empty 
granite sarcophagus hardly constitutes proof that the king 
was buried here. The design of the pyramid, with its three 
chambers, the mysterious "air-shafts" and extraordinary Grand 
Gallery, does not support the tomb theory any more than it 
supports the many other more or less ingenious theories that 
have been proposed over the years, though some are clearly 
less convincing than others. The Great Pyramid could have 
been a tomb, but it equally may have been used for other 
Purposes, perhaps as well as being used as a tomb. In order 
to ascertain its use, it is important not to neglect the 
whole pyramid complex of which it is a part. The presence of 
a full scale "mortuary temple" adjacent to the pyramid, a 
causeway and a valley temple, have all seemed to lend support 
to the funerary interpretation. But, as we have seen in the 
case of the Bent Pyramid and the Red Pyramid, their presence 
does not exclusively support the funerary theory. In the 
case of Khufu, we do in fact have some interesting and 
important evidence from both the causeway and the upper 
temple that directly connects the pyramid with the Sed 
festival. 

Excavations of the causeway revealed two relief fragments 
that portray Khufu performing ceremonies of the Sed 
festival. 65 Part of the fragment from the northern wall, which 
depicts the king seated and enthroned wearing the 
characteristic Sed festival garment, is reproduced in Figure 
4.15. This fragment is particularly interesting because it 
includes four lines of text. Some of the text is damaged, but 
it contains the following two phrases, the first of which 
refers to the king, the second to his pyramid: 66 

"The great wild bull" 
"The Splendour of Khufu" 

Figure 4.15 
Khufu, wearing the short Sed festival tunic, sits enthroned. 
Part of a, fragment from the northern wall of the causeway to 
his pyramid at Giza. 

The epithet "the great wild bull" is frequently used of the 
king in the Pyramid Texts, both in the context of his 
Superabundant virility on earth and his overwhelming power in 
the heavens. 67 The fact that this statement appears close to 
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the relief of the king engaged in Sed festival rites and 
immediately above the name of Khufu's pyramid ("The Splendour 
of Khufu") has led Selim Hassan, who conducted excavations at 
Giza for a great many years, to comment with all due 
scholarly caution: 

"It appears as though this scene had some connection 
with the pyramid"68 

Yes it certainly does appear that way, and it is hard to find 
any reason to dissent from Hassan's conclusion. But this is 
not the only evidence for a connection of the Sed festival 
with Khufu's pyramid. The presence of a Sed festival robing 
chamber within Khufu's pyramid complex is attested in 
inscriptional records, and its probable location is known. 69 
Fragments of blocks from both the temple adjacent to Khufu's 
pyramid and the valley temple have been recovered, all of 
which are carved with Sed festival reliefs and inscriptions. 70 
They provide important evidence in support of the view that 
there was a functional relationship between the pyramid and 
Sed festival rituals that could have taken place in the upper 
temple court. 71 The Great Pyramid may or may not have been 
used by Khufu as his tomb, but it seems almost certain that 
it was connected somehow with the celebration of the king's 
Sed festival. 

As for the pyramids of Khafre and Menkaure, the paucity of 
inscriptional or relief evidence for these pyramids being 
used either as tombs or in connection with Sed festival rites 
means that it is difficult to make any pronouncement as to 
their use, save that it was probably similar to that of the 
Great Pyramid. It seems very likely that the pyramid temple 
of Khafre with its large open court was - like that of Khufu 

- used for Sed festival ceremonies. 72 A Sed festival robing 
chamber was also integral to Khafre's pyramid complex. 73 As 
with the Great Pyramid, both pyramids had adjacent temples 
and valley temples linked by a causeway. As with the Great 
Pyramid,. both pyramids also contained empty sarcophagi, 
though in the sarcophagus of Rhafre some bones of a bull were 
found, apparently thrown into it at a much later period. 74 The 
sarcophagus of Menkaure was empty when found, and was later 
lost at sea. 75 

Zewivet el-Aryan 
It is this recurrent feature of empty sarcophagi with no 
trace of an original burial that so weakens the funerary 
interpretation. Even when sealed sarcophagi have been found, 
they have failed to reveal any sign of a mummy. This was not 
only the case with Sekhemkhet's pyramid at Saqqara, already 
discussed, but it was also the case with the large but 
unfinished Fourth Dynasty pyramid at Zawiyet el-Aryan, just 
south of Giza. Apparantly belonging to a little known king 
named Nebka or Bikka, when discovered the sarcophagus had its 
lid sealed in place with mortar, and was covered with a thick 
layer of clay. All around it and above it limestone blocks 
were still in position, but when the sarcophagus was opened, 
it was found to be empty. 76 Now it could be argued that both 
the sarcophagus in Sekhemkhet's pyramid and the one in the 
Pyramid at Zawiyet el-Aryan were empty because the pyramids 
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were unfinished and thus the pharaoh had to be buried 
elsewhere. But this hardly explains why the sarcophagi were 
put there in the first place, if they were not going to be 
used; nor why they were so carefully sealed and protected as 
if they were already regarded as in some sense sacred. While 
it cannot be proved, it is surely possible that they were 
used before the king died. Although such a possibility cannot 
be entertained by those who subscribe to the "tombs and tombs 
only"-view of the pyramids, it is consonant with the evidence 
that the pyramids of both the Third and Fourth Dynasties were 
connected to the celebration of the Sed festival, and that 
central to the Sed festival rites was the king's undergoing 
"secret rites" while he was still alive. 
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Fifth and Sixth Dynasty Pyramids and the Sed Festival 

Userkaf's Pyramid Complex at Sargara 
After the Fourth Dynasty, the centre of pyramid building 
moved away from Giza. The first king of the Fifth Dynasty, 
Userkaf, built his pyramid adjacent to the pyramid complex of 
zoser at bagqara, wni. ie SUDSE 
Abusir as their preferred site 
(fig. 4.9). Relief fragments fr( 
Saqqara show birds in a pap 
fowling, hunting and throwing 
scenes of offering bearers, ar 
other horned animals. 77 The la 
festival ceremonial, since both 
the presentation of offerings 
festival rites. 78 At the same U 
were symbolically charged ac 
associations. 79 The phrase "a 
hieroglyphically identical with 
each deploying the same hic 
surmounting an alabaster bowl 
principal excavator of Userkaf': 
believed that the site was coi 
though he regarded the satellite 
"secret rites" rather than the r 
the case, no trace of a royal 
pyramid, though it did contain 

quent zings concentratea on 
for the building of pyramids 
m Userkaf's pyramid temple at 
(rus thicket, and the king 
the harpoon. There are also 
d the slaughter of oxen and 
L. ter may well belong to Sed 
the slaughter, of animals and 
ere an important part of Sed 
me, bird catching and hunting 
: ivities that had festival 

catch of wild birds" is 
the phrase "to be 'festive", 

roglyph of an- open booth 
used for purification. 80 The 

pyramid complex, C. M. Firth, 
ýnected to the Sed festival, 

pyramid as the locus of the 
gain pyramid. 81 As is so often 
mummy was found in Userkaf's 
one empty basalt sarcophagus. 

Sahure's Pyramid Complex at Abusir 
While little can be stated with certainty regarding the Sed 
festival associations of the pyramid complex of Userkaf, the 
pyramid site of his successor, Sahure, at Abusir, provides 
specific evidence of a Sed festival connection. Like the 
pyramid temple of Userkaf, the temple of Sahure's pyramid 
was covered with reliefs of the king hunting, fishing and 
fowling. There were also scenes of the king victorious over 
Asiatics and Libyans. One relief shows the king in the act of 
slaying a captured Libyan. This motif, while it may at first 
seem unconnected with the Sed festival, reappears in Pepi 
II's pyramid temple alongside his Sed festival reliefs (fig. 
4.21). Like the hunting, fishing and fowling scenes, a 
literal "smiting of the Libyan" may not have been a part of 
the Sed festival ceremonies, but that does not mean it bore 
no relationship to the festival. It is a motif in ancient 
Egyptian depictions of the king that goes back to the very 
earliest dynasties, and in the act of slaying the enemy, the 
king is always portrayed wearing the short Sed festival kilt 
with the bull's tail. This is the case, for instance, in one 
of the earliest depictions of the motif - the Narmer palette 
(fig. 4.16) in which the action of the king is clearly 
echoing that of the falcon-god Horus above and to his right. 
The scene clearly illustrates the king's indomitable 
prowess. 82 One of the consequences of his performing the Sed 
festival rites Was that this godlike power was teinstilled, 
into him. We have inscriptional evidence to this effect from 
Osorkon's Sed festival gateway, where we read of the king! 

"thou appearest on the throne of Horus... thou hast 
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The Red Pyramid 
To the north of the Bent Pyramid at Dahshur is Sneferu's Red 
Pyramid, which is generally believed to have been his actual 
tomb. The temple adjacent to the pyramid was more substantial 
than any previous pyramid temple, and closer in scale to the 
"mortuary temples" of later Fourth Dynasty kings. While the 
valley temple has not yet been systematically excavated, 
excavations at the base of the pyramid and of the pyramid 
temple. have revealed two interesting facts that link the 
site to the celebration of the Sed festival. First of all, 
there is compelling evidence, from fragments of casing stone 
inscribed with graffiti, that the pyramid was built during 
the thirtieth year of Sneferu's reign. 62 As the thirtieth year 
had the symbolic significance of being the year when the king 
was officially obliged to celebrate the Sed festival, we can 
hardly regard the construction of the pyramid in this year as 
simply a coincidence. Secondly, as if to confirm the 
suspicion of a Sed festival connection, the excavation of the 
pyramid temple in 1982 uncovered reliefs of Sneferu wearing 
the same kind of Sed festival tunic as he does on the stela 
found at the Bent Pyramid (fig. 4.11). 63 Could it be that the 
Bent Pyramid and the Red Pyramid were therefore both 
locations in which the king underwent Sed festival rites? 
There is no reason why the king could not have celebrated 
his Sed festival more than once, since his reign appears to 
have been thirty four years long. 64 If, as is generally 
believed, the king was obliged to hold a Sed festival every 
three years after the thirty year festival, then Sneferu 
would have had to have celebrated the Sed festival at least 
twice. But we also know that the thirty year rule was not 
strictly adhered to, and some kings celebrated the festival 
before the thirtieth year of their reign. 

The evidence points toward two conclusions concerning 
Sneferu's pyramids. Firstly, whether or not the Red Pyramid 
or any of the other pyramids attributed to Sneferu were 
actually used as his tomb, there is good reason to believe 
that the two pyramids at Dahshur were both associated with 
the celebration of Sneferu's Sed festival. Secondly, if - as 
seems likely - Sneferu celebrated his Sed festival at least 
twice, then this may account for the fact that he built two 
Pyramids at Dahshur. This seems a more likely explanation for 
the construction of the two pyramids at Dahshur than abrupt 
changes of mind about where his tomb should be located. This 
is not to suggest that none of Seneferu's pyramids were used 
as his tomb, but only that the primary reason for their 
construction lay in the need to create a new site for the 
celebration of the king's Sed festival. 

the Giza Pyramids 
Sneferu was the father of Khufu (or Cheops), the king to whom 
the Great Pyramid at Giza is attributed. So much has been 
written about this and the other pyramids on the Giza plateau 
that it is perhaps wise to restrict the discussion here to a 
Very few salient points. Regarding the pyramid of Khufu, 
there is little evidence that it was used as a tomb. This 
lack of evidence does not mean that we should conclude that 
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smitten the Libyans. "83 
Nearby the relief of the king smiting the Libyan in Sahure's 
pyramid temple is a relief of the bearded king in an open 
booth, wearing the short Sed festival tunic and sitting on a 
throne. He wears the red crown and holds a flail in one hand 
(fig. 4.17) 

. 
84 The relief of the king is similar to the one 

depicting Sneferu in Figure 4.11, though Sneferu wears the 
double crown and is beardless. The presence of this relief, 
and other relief fragments from both the temple adjacent to 
Sahure's pyramid and the valley temple, strongly suggests 
that this pyramid complex, like that of Zoser, Sekhemkhet, 
Sneferu's two pyramids at Dhashur, Khufu's pyramid complex 
at Giza, and possibly several other 't'hird and Fourth Dynasty 
sites, was associated with the celebration of the king's Sed 
festival. 85 

Figure 4.16 
One of the earli est depictions of the Egyptian king, wearing 
the Sed festival kilt with the bull's tail and 'Smiting the 
Enemy' (usually Libyans or Asiatics). This 

. 
image is from the 

Narmer palette, but the motif was a recurrent one, and in 
Sahure' s pyramid temple it reappears ag ain. 
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Figure 4.17 
King Sahure sits in an open booth, enthroned and wearing the 
short Sed festival tunic. He holds a flail in one hand and 
wears the Red Crown. Relief from his pyramid temple at 
Abusir. 

Nius_erre 
No reliefs have survived from the pyramid temple of the king 
who succeded Sahure, Neferirkare, because it was left 
uncompleted at his death, as was his pyramid. The same goes 
for his successor, Reneferef (Neferefre) 

. 
To the next king, 

Niuserre, however, we owe detailed reliefs of the Sed 
festival. But these were not placed in his pyramid temple but 
in the open sun temple nearby, at the centre of which was an 
enormous obelisk. As the platform on which the obelisk was 
placed was a truncated pyramid with sloping sides, and the 
obelisk itself was like a pyramid raised up into the air, it 
is not hard to see that it could have served a similar 
function to that of the pyramids of other pharaohs. Some of 
the reliefs depicting Niuserre's Sed festival were in the 
chapel adjoining the obelisk, while others were on the walls 
of corridors that ran around the inside of the large central 
court. Perhaps the sun temple was felt to be an appropriate 
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location for the reliefs because the festival entailed the 
"solarization" of the king, who through the festival rites 
became closely linked to the sun god Ra. 86 If the 

comprehensive Sed festival reliefs in the sun temple suggest 
that some of the festival ceremonial was celebrated within 
its precincts, it is possible that the "secret rites" took 

place in Niuserre's pyramid nearby. 87 There is some evidence 
linking his pyramid complex to the festival. For example, 
an alabaster vessel commemorating his Sed festival was found 
in the pyramid temple, and the king is also depicted there 
being suckled by the goddess Sekhmet -a motif that recurs in 

many Sed festival reliefs of other kings, though the goddess 
is not always Sekhmet (see fig. 4.22). 88 

Diedkare-Isesi 
After Niuserre, the centre of pyramid building moved back to 
Saqqara, with the pyramid of Djedkare-Isesi. This pyramid is 

notable because it is the first one to provide positive 
evidence of an original royal burial. Human remains found 
inside the pyramid may well be those of the king. 89 From now 
on to the end of the Sixth Dynasty, Saqqara is the main site 
for the building of pyramids (fig. 4.18). In several of the 

pyramids canopic chests (which would have held the viscera of 
the king) have been found, reinforcing the probability that 
they were used as tombs. This, however, does not mean that 
they were not also used as part of the Sed festival rites, 
only that they were not exclusively used for Sed festival 
rites. As we have already seen, it is perfectly feasible for 
the same pyramid to have been used both for the Sed festival 

secret rites and then subsequently as the tomb of the king. 

Unas 
Djedkare-Isesi was succeded by Unas, the last king of the 
Fifth Dynasty, and the first to have his pyramid inscribed 
with texts. As the Pyramid Texts of Unas are the main subject 
of this study, the evidence for his pyramid complex being 
linked to the Sed festival will be examined in detail in 
Chapter Six. We shall therefore pass over Unas here and go 
directly to his successor, Teti. 

TTti 
Teti was the first king of the Sixth Dynasty and, like Unas, 
he and subsequent Sixth Dynasty kings covered the inner 

Chambers of their pyramids with texts. The pyramids all 
followed that of Djedkare-Isesi in design, having a 
sarcophagus chamber, an antechamber and a mysterious 
tripartite chamber that was uninscribed, adjoining the 
antechamber. Outside, there was the usual satellite pyramid, 
Pyramid temple and causeway leading to a valley temple. 
Excavations of the pyramid temple of Teti in the early 20th 
century revealed very few surviving fragments of reliefs, 
nevertheless one fragment shows Teti enthroned and wearing 
the Sed festival tunic. 90 Subsequent excavations in the 1970s 
Produced further evidence linking the Sed festival with the 
Pyramid temple in the form of an inscription on one of the 
Pillars expressly mentioning the king's Sed festival. 91 Thus 
despite the remains from the temple being so fragmentary, and 
the impossibility of establishing overall themes in the 
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temple decoration, one certainty is that the Sed festival was 
both depicted in relief and referred to in inscription. 
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figure 4.18 
Map showing the `_it. h and 6Lh Uyrnnsty Ilyrami. d i ielcls at 
Saqqara. 

P'o 1--I 
We know that Teti's succes or, Pepi. I, celebrated the Sod 
festival at least once, for we st. i_l ] hove a large jar and 
ointment vase made on the occasion of his first Sed NANO 
plus a host of other artefacts commemorating it-92 Excavation-; 
at the pyramid temple revealed fragments of reliefs WM I 
themes similar to those found in the pyramid Kemple of Pop i_ 
II, which we shall shortly come to. The latter clearly depict 
scenes from the Sed festival, and it is likely that they 
follow precursors from the pyramid temples of both Toti and Pepi I, for which only fragmentary evidence survives. In the 
pyramid temple of Pep i_ I we have a fragment showi. nq the 
slaughter of an ox, which we know from the Sed festival. 
reliefs of Ni. userre to have boon part of the cerernon: i. es. 93 
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There is also a fragment depicting the king holding a seshed 
cloth in his hand. This cloth symbolised the renewal of the 
spirit, and i_t is likely that it had Sed festival 
associations. 94 There is also a relief fragment showing the 
king being suckled by a goddess, a recurrent theme in Sed 
festival relief sequences, that expresses an obvious rebirth 
symbol i. sm. 95 This image conies from the north side of the 
temple court, which also had hunting scenes and the 
ubiquitous "smiting of the Libyan" by the king, 96 another 
theme which, as we have seen, had Sed festival associations. 
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Figure 4.19 
Plan of the pyramid and pyramid temple of Pepi II at Saqqara, 
showing the girdle wall around the pyramid and the central 
transverse corridor where reliefs of the king's Sed festival. 
were positioned. The corridor runs north-south and is located 
to the left of the enclosure wall that intersects the temple. 

Pepi I's successor, MerenLe, had only a short reign, possibly 
as little as four years, with the consequence that work on 
his pyramid temple was nowhere near completed at the time of 
his deatlr. 9' Many of the surviving fragments of relief are 
simply outlined rather than modelled. It is likely that the 
king died before he was able to celebrate a Sad festival, as 
there is no evidence from any source for a Sed festival 
having taken place during his reign. 98 For this reason, we may 
pass on to the pyramid complex of his long-lived successor, 
Papi II. Owing to his lorict reign (of possibly ninety four 
Years), Pepi II celebrated the Sed festival several times. A 
unique feature of this king's pyramid was an immense girdle 
more than six metres (twenty one feet) wide, surrounding the 
pyramid and placed right up against its sides (fig. 4.19). As 
the girdle was built at a later date than the pyramid itself, 
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it has been suggested that it was constructed to mark the 
celebration of one of the king's Sed festivals. 99 While there 
is some evidence to support it, this hypothesis cannot, of 
course, be proved. Of greater relevance is the fact that the 
pyramid temple contains some of the most explicit reliefs of 
a king engaged in Sed festival rites of any of the Fifth and 
Sixth Dynasty pyramids. 

These reliefs are to be found in the corridor that runs 
between the outer and the inner temple, known as the "central 
transverse corridor" (fig. 4.19). Here the king is depicted 
four times performing the Sed festival "dedication of the 
field" ceremony. One of these depictions is reproduced in 
Figure 4.20, below. To the left of the king running, he is 
shown in the embrace of a goddess, possibly Hathor. To the 
right, immediately adjacent to the "dedication of the field" 
scene, he is shown "smiting the Libyan" (fig. 4.21). The 
fact that the embrace of the goddess and the "smiting of the 
Libyan" appear on either side of the "dedication of the 
field" rite indicates their close connection with the 
celebration of the Sed festival. 
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Figure 4.20 
Relief showing the king performing the "dedication of the 
field" rite 'of the Sed festival, and then being embraced by a 
goddess (probably Hathor). From the central transverse 
corridor of Pepi II's pyramid temple. 
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The motif of "the smiting of the Libyan" should be understood 
as a magical affirmation of the king's godlike stature rather 
than as a representation of an actual human sacrifice. »o This 
is made clear from the fact that reliefs on the causeway as 
well as inside the pyramid temple closely emulate the reliefs 
in the pyramid complex of Sahure. 101 In the central transverse 
corridor, the very same Libyan chieftans (bearing identical 
names) are taken prisoner, and the very same cattle are led 
away, as in the temple of Sahure. 102 The significance of this 
for the interpretation of Sed festival and related reliefs is 
that "the smiting of the Libyan" should be regarded as a 
pictorial statement about the prowess of the king which, as a 
consequence of his having gone through the Sed festival 
ceremonies, is thoroughly proven. 103 Here the king steps out 
of history to reenact timelessly the same feats of royal 
invincibility, for the Sed festival has the effect of 
aligning the king to the superhuman and supratemporal realm 
of the gods. The Libyans are the archetypal enemy, eternally 
defeated by each successive king, whose victory over them in 
the archetypal realm is reflected in their defeat in the 
mundane world of time and history. The alignment of the king 
to the world of the gods is at least part of the meaning of 
his being embraced by the goddess. 

I 

Figure 4.21 
The king smites the Libyan, who was regarded as the 
archetypal enemy of Egypt. Note the king wears the Sed 
festival short kilt with the bull's tail. From the central 
transverse corridor of Pep! II's pyramid temple, Saqqara. 
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The Sed festival reliefs of Pepi II were painstakingly 
reconstructed by Jequier in the 1930s from many fragments. 
Also in the transverse corridor, the king is shown overseeing 
a ceremony that involved setting up a high pole (suggestive 
of the medieval maypole) supported by four wooden stays up 
which young men are seen to be climbing. In later 
representations of this ceremony, the ithyphallic fertility 
god Min is always nearby. Since the effects of the Sed 
festival were meant to extend beyond the rejuvenation of the 
king to the reinvigoration of the whole land, it would have 
been perfectly appropriate to have included the raising of 
Min's pole in the Sed festival ceremonies. 104 In addition to 
this ceremony, there are depictions of the king being 
embraced by various gods and goddesses. He is also shown 
being suckled by goddesses (fig. 4.22). This is an important 
motif in the coronation rite that frequently recurs in Sed 
festival depictions, and is also prominent in the Pyramid 
Texts, as it graphically illustrates the king's spiritual 
rebirth. 

Figure 4.22 
Pepi II, wearing the short Sed festival kilt with the bull's 
tail, is suckled by a goddess. One of two reliefs in the 
central transverse corridor of his pyramid temple at Saqqara. 

While it is not certain that reliefs elsewhere in the temple 
of Pepi II refer to the Sed festival, it seems likely. In the 
antechamber, a square room with one central pillar, midway between the central transverse corridor and the pyramid, the 
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king is shown having emerged from his tomb holding the seshed 
cloth in his right hand. He stands before the gods of the 
land, who each stand in front of their shrines, while 
bullocks (off this picture) are slaughtered nearby (fig. 
4.23). 105 It has been suggested that since a sem priest is 
present (facing the gods to the right and just above the 
king), these reliefs portray the dead king in the Hereafter, 
being received by the gods of Egypt and the souls of the 
dead. 1.06 But we know that the sem priest also has an important 
role in the Sed festival "secret rites", and that central to 
the "secret rites" is a communion with the gods and the 
spirits of the dead that we find represented here in the 
antechamber. 107 There is, furthermore, a corroboratory piece 
of evidence pointing to a link between the antechamber and 
the Sed festival. In one of the surviving fragments from this 
chamber, the date of the Sed festival is specifically 
mentioned. 108 
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Figure 4.23 
Part of a scene from the antechamber of Pepi II's pyramid 
temple, showing the king, holding the seshed cloth (symbolic 
of his spiritual rebirth) in his right hand, standing in 
front of one hundred deities, priests and officials. 



In the sanctuary, the largest room in the inner temple, 
immediately adjacent to the pyramid, the reliefs are wholly 
dedicated to offerings of food brought to the king. As we 
have already noted, such scenes, although normally 
interpreted as funerary, are not necessarily so. They could 
equally belong to the Sed festival, for the presentation of 
such offerings to the king was an intrinsic part of the 
festival rites. Here, as with the interpretation of many of 
the other reliefs, there is scope for a variety of approaches 
to understanding their significance. However, given the 
extraordinary consistency with which the Sed festival was 
represented in Old Kingdom pyramid complexes, and given the 
prominence that the representations seem always to have had, 
it does appear likely that many motifs that hitherto have not 
been regarded as connected to the Sed festival were in fact 
intimately related to it. The "smiting of the Libyan", the 
embrace of the goddess, being suckled by the goddess, meeting 
the gods and spirits of the dead, and receiving food 
offerings all fall into the category of motifs that are not 
necessarily funerary but could be related to both inner and 
outer events of the Sed festival. 
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The Pyramid Texts and the Sed Festival 
The pyramid complexes of Old Kingdom Egypt, from the Third 
through to the Sixth Dynasty, consistently reveal an 
abundance of evidence that they were intimately connected 
with the celebration of the Sed festival. This does not mean 
that every depiction of a Sed festival ceremony on a given 
temple wall indicates that the ceremony depicted took place 
in that exact location. While this may have been the case 
with the upper temple courts of the Giza pyramid complexes, 
noone would argue that Zoser performed the "dedication of the 
field" underneath his pyramid in the narrow pasageway where 
reliefs of him doing just this are found. Likewise, the 
central transverse corridor in Pepi II's pyramid temple could 
hardly have been the location for the Sed festival events 
that are depicted there. But the fact that Sed festival rites 
are recorded on stelae, wall-reliefs and temple columns in 
the pyramid complexes suggests that a vital connection must 
have existed between the pyramids and the Sed festival rites. 
As well as reliefs and inscriptional records, certain 
buildings have also been identified as specifically designed 
to serve Sed festival purposes. This does not mean that all 
of the rites took place in the pyramid complex, for there 
were other sites that more probably served as the venue for 
certain of the festival ceremonies. 109 But it does seem 
plausible that some of the rites did take place within the 
pyramid complexes. It has been suggested, for example, that 
in certain cases, both the upper temple and the satellite 
pyramid served as a location for Sed festival rites. 110 The 
existence of Sed festival Robing Chambers within the pyramid 
complexes also seems highly probable. 111 

Of all the buildings in the pyramid complex, the pyramid 
itself is the most prominent both architecturally and in 
terms of its importance. While orthodox opinion tends almost 
unanimously to support the view that the pyramids were built 
for the sole purpose of being tombs to house the dead body of 
the king, there are three facts that militate against this 
interpretation. The first is that the construction of a 
pyramid was started right at the beginning of a king's reign 
and it is almost certain that the temples connected to the 
pyramid functioned during the king's lifetime, serving the 
royal cult. 112 Pepi II's pyramid complex provides a good 
example. It is inconceivable that the sanctuary that was 
demolished and then reused in the girdle later built around 
the pyramid was unused before it was demolished. It must have 
functioned for many years before it was demolished and its 
blocks used again in the construction of the massive 
girdle. 113 By that time the pyramid itself would have been 
already completed. That pyramids and their temples were 
constructed right at the beginning of a king's reign is clear 
from the case of Merenre, who reigned for probably only four 
or five years, . 

and yet his pyramid along with a small 
entrance chapel and larger pyramid temple were already built. 114 Evidently, these buildings were not intended simply 
for the "mortuary cult" of the king. There must have been 
aspects of the royal cult that could have been enacted in 
them during the king's lifetime. As Stephen Quirke has 
noted, 
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"The evidence more strongly suggests that each king 
embarked on the construction of a temple for his. own 
cult at the outset of his reign, that the temple would 
have been in operation during the reign, and that, far 
from coming into usage at the death of that king, the 
temple saw its income diverted and its cult begin to 
fall apart from the moment that he died and the new king 
sought to muster all possible resources for the benefit 
of his new cult temple. "115 

For this reason, it is highly misleading to refer to the 
pyramid temples as "mortuary" temples. Since the pyramid 
itself would likewise have normally been completed many years 
before the king's death, it is equally questionable to assume 
its sole purpose was to house the dead body of the king. 116 

. 

Secondly, if the pyramid temples and causeways were built to 
serve the pyramids, then it is probable that the reliefs that 
decorated them would relate not only to the temples but also' 
to the underlying purpose of the pyramids. As a substantial 
proportion of the reliefs in the pyramid temples portray 
events linked to the Sed festival, it is hard to think of any 
good reason why we should not seriously consider the 
possibility that while the most public aspects of the Sed 
festival may have occurred at Memphis or Heliopolis, there 
were other aspects that may have been reserved for the 
pyramid and its related buidings. Rather than the temples 
attached to the pyramid serving the mortuary cult of the 
king, whose dead body was lodged inside the pyramid, it seems 
more probable that they provided the sacred environment that 
would support the ritual preparation for (and presumably also 
the aftermath of) the one episode in the Sed festival that 
could have involved the use of the pyramid: the "secret 
rites". 

Now it may be the case that many of the pyramids did serve as 
royal tombs, and the evidence for this is strong for the 
pyramids subsequent to, and including, the pyramid of 
Djedkare-Isesi. Even were we to accept that most pyramids 
were used as tombs, this would not weaken the central 
contention that they could have been used prior to the king's 
death as the locus of the "secret rites" of the Sed festival. 
Indeed, if anything, it would strengthen it, for there would 
be nothing contradictory for the building wherein the secret 
rites took place to be the tomb in which the king was later 
buried. That said, we should also leave open the possibility 
that a separate tomb could have been used. If it were 
admitted that the pyramid was the locus of the Sed festival 
"secret rites", this would explain why there was such an 
abundance of reliefs and inscriptions in the temples relating 
to the Sed festival. It would explain why sarcophagi seem to 
have been placed within their pyramids at a very early stage 
of the pyramid's construction. It would also explain the 
phenomenon of empty but sealed sarcophagi, and it would 
Provide a viable alternative to the usual recourse to 
Postulating robbery as the reason for the widespread absence 
of original burials in so many pyramids. 

There is, finally, a third reason why we should not accept 
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that the pyramids were built solely as tombs to house the 
dead body of the king. Evidence for a relationship. between 
the pyramids and the Sed festival does not derive solely from 
reliefs and inscriptions in adjacent buildings. We have 
already seen that in the 3rd Dynasty pyramid of Zoser, 
reliefs within the pyramid itself portray the pharaoh engaged 
in Sed festival rites. Subsequent pyramids lack both reliefs 
and inscriptions, until the 5th Dynasty pyramid of Unas, and 
his 6th Dynasty successors Teti, Pepi I, Merenre and Pepi II. 
A significant proportion of the texts inscribed within the 
chambers of these Fifth and Sixth Dynasty pyramids do in fact 
reflect certain elements of the Sed festival. The "dedication 
of the field" dance, for example, is referred to both 
directly and obliquely in a number of the Pyramid Text 
Utterances. In Utterance 273-4, the king is described as a 
"Bull of Heaven" who eats the magic of the gods and 
"assembles his spirits". It is then said of the king that 

"he has travelled around the whole of the two skies, 
he has circumambulated the Two Banks"117 

Since in the "dedication of the field" dance two half-sky 
glyphs are frequently depicted along with the boundary marker 
cairns representing the banks of Upper and Lower Egypt, this 
passage could be understood as expressing exactly what the 
king enacted during the ritual. 118 The reference earlier in 
the Utterance to the king being "the Bull of Heaven" can also 
be seen to relate closely to the same dance, in which the 
king wears a kilt with a bull's tail, symbolic of his having 
integrated its powers. Sometimes the king is shown running 
with a bull, and it would appear that this ritual of running 
with the bull was integral to the Sed dance from an early 
date. 119 In the Pyramid Texts, the encounter of the king with 
the Bull of Heaven in a celestial meadow or field, and the 
integration of its vital energies, is an important motif. 120 
It is not difficult to see how "the dedication of the field" 
dance could have been a ritual counterpart to this inner 
event. 

In the Pyramid Texts there are also a number of Utterances 
which are related to coronation rituals. In Utterances 57-71, 
the king is presented with weapons, garments and insignia, 
including a tailed loin cloth and a cloak. 121 These may of 
course be interpreted simply as funerary offerings, but it is 
interesting that the tailed loin cloth is presented while the 
text refers to the "dance" of Horus. 122 The presentation of 
these garments along with weapons, sceptres, maces and staffs 
all suggest a coronation ritual - quite possibly one of the 
coronation rituals of the Sed festival - rather than simply 
funerary offerings. 123 Similarly, Utterances 220 and 221 
describe a ritual involving the crown of Lower Egypt, in 
which the crown is removed from its shrine, addressed as a 
goddess by the officiating priest and then by the king. 124 The 
king says to the crown: 

"Ho crown, great of magicl 
Ho fiery serpent! 
Grant that the dread of me be like the dread of you; 
Grant that the fear of me be like the fear of you; 
Grant that the acclaim of me be like the acclaim of you; 
Grant that the love of me be like the love of you. 
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Set my aba sceptre at the head of the living, 
Set my sekhem sceptre at the head of the spirits, 
And grant that my sword prevail over my foes! "125- 

These words certainly don't sound like the words of a dead 
man. They sound as if they belong to a coronation rite such 
as was integral to the Sed festival ceremonies. 

In the Pyramid Texts great prominence is given to the ritual 
offering of food and other substances to the king. In the 
pyramid of Unas, the whole of the north wall of the 
sarcophagus chamber is devoted to a long offering ritual. Most 
of what is offered is food. 126 Since during the Sed festival 
there was a sacred ingesting of food by the king in a special 
"Hall of Eating", and since there are Sed festival reliefs 
depicting food offerings being brought and then set out 
before the king, it is quite conceivable that the offering 
ritual described in the Pyramid Texts was used during the Sed 
festival. It may also have been incorporated into the king's 
funerary rites, but it could well have been adapted for 
funerary purposes from a ceremony that originally took 
place during the king's Sed festival. 127 

These are just three examples in which passages in the 
Pyramid Texts could relate to Sed festival rituals. More 
examples will be discussed in Part Two. But even on the 
basis of these three examples, all of which relate to major 
episodes in the Sed festival, it seems reasonable to suppose 
that there may be other passages in the Pyramid Texts that 
relate to the very kernel of the Sed festival: the mystical 
experiences of the king during the "secret rites". We have 
already seen that the central experience in these secret 
rites was that the king was brought to the threshold of 
death in order to travel into the spirit-world. We have also 
seen that from an experiential standpoint, the Sed festival 
secret rites bear comparison with shamanic initiation rites 
and belong to essentially the same mystical tradition that we 
find in the Eleusinian and later Hellenistic Mysteries, the 
dialogues of Plato and Certain of the Hermetic dialogues. 
Within these sources, we can distinguish three main elements 
of this type of mystical experience, that they all share in 
Common: 

(1)Cosmic Ascent: 
An experience of cosmic ascent, or ecstatic flight 
away from the earth and away from the physical realm. 
This is described in terms of the soul rising up through 
the heavens to the stars. In Plato's dialogue, Phaedrus, 
the climactic mystical vision occurs in the sphere of 
the fixed stars of the zodiacal belt, while the Hermetic 
texts give a detailed account of the ascent through the 
planetary spheres in order to attain the highest 
mystical experience. 128 

(2) Vision of the Gods: 
In this heavenly region amongst the stars the 
mystic has a direct vision of the gods. In Plato, 
the procession of the Olympians is described. In 
Apuleius, who is a key source for the Hellenistic 
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Mysteries of Isis, both the gods of the Underworld and 
the Upperworld are encountered. In the Hermetic texts 
again, celestial and spiritual beings become present to 
the initiate's heightened consciousness. 129 

(3)Spiritual Rebirth: 
The most important experience of all: the mystic 
knows that he or she is a spiritual being as well 
as a merely physical being. This direct experience 
of one's spiritual and immortal core is often 
expressed in the language of rebirth. The person feels 
that they have been born again spiritually. 130 

It is significant that all of these three elements are 
powerfully present in the Pyramid Texts. The motif of 
celestial ascent is prominent throughout the Pyramid Texts, 
the king ascending to the sky by means of a ladder, or on the 
smoke of incense, or by transforming himself into a bird or 
even a grasshopper. 13l The vision of the gods is likewise 
frequently attested. We have already seen, in the last 
chapter, that during the "secret rites" a visionary encounter 
of the king with twelve gods seems to have taken place. The 
twelve gods that appeared before Osorkon correspond closely 
with the gods referred to in Utterance 219 of the Pyramid 
Texts. But as well as this Utterance there are numerous 
others describing the king meeting with gods, often with the 
gods paying homage to the human god-king in their midst. 132 
Similarly, the important spiritual event of the king's 
rebirth in the spirit-realm is often referred to in the 
Pyramid Texts, his "mother" usually being Nut, Sekhmet or 
Isis in her celestial form as Sothis. 133 All of these themes 
We shall come back to in Part Two, for they are all present 
in the pyramid of Unas. Their presence suggests that the 
Pyramid Texts, far from being funerary texts, were primarily 
concerned with mystical experiences of a type similar to 
those which the living king had during the "secret rites" of 
the Sed festival. For they can clearly be seen to belong to a 
genre of archetypal human experiences at the crossing point 
between this world and the spirit-world. 

This is not to say that the Pyramid Texts should be regarded 
as "Sed festival texts", but rather that many of them do 
reflect the kind of ritual and mystical events that occurred 
during the Sed festival. Given the prominence of Sed festival 
depictions in Old Kingdom pyramid complexes, the Sed festival 
Seems an appropriate point of reference for any 
reinterpretation of the Pyramid Texts as non-funerary, but it 
is not necessarily the only point of reference. Other 
kingship ceremonies, such as those described in the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus, may also be reflected in the Pyramid 
Texts. The main point is that the Pyramid Texts should be 
read as referring primarily to rituals of the living king and the inner experiences undergone by him during these rituals. Since the Sed festival was one of the main kingship 
ceremonies, and since there is clearly a relationship between 
the pyramids, pyramid complexes and the Sed festival, it 
stands to reason that some, possibly a great many, of the pYramid Texts would refer both to the more public Sed 
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festival rituals and also to its secret rites. The aim, 
however, is not to attempt to pin down every Pyramid Text to 
a Sed festival episode, but only to show that the Pyramid 
Texts are best interpreted as relating to rituals and ritual 
experiences of the living rather than the dead king. In Part 
Two, therefore, while noting likely Sed festival references 
in the Pyramid Texts, the main objective will be to show that 
the Pyramid Texts may more accurately and meaningfully be 
interpreted as mystical rather than funerary texts. But 
before embarking on a detailed examination of the Pyramid 
Texts, it is necessary first to consider some of the 
methodological issues that this fundamental reinterpretation 
of a major corpus of ancient Egyptian religious literature 
raises. 
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CHAPTER FIVE 

REFLECTIONS ON METHOD 



Staking Out the Ground 
In Chapter One, the aim of the present study was set out as 
being to understand ancient Egyptian religion, and in 
particular the Pyramid Texts, from a phenomenological 
standpoint. The time has come to discuss more fully what a 
phenomenological approach entails and why we need to follow 
its methodology if we are to gain access to the mystical 
content of the Pyramid Texts. Because the preceding chapters 
have challenged some widely held views regarding the nature 
of Egyptian religion, there are clearly questions concerning 
the methodological basis of the radical reinterpretation that 
is 'being' proposed, which need to be considered before 
embarking on a reappraisal of the Pyramid Texts themselves 
in Part Two. In this first section some salient questions 
concerning. methodology and hermeneutics will be considered, 
and then the parameters within which these questions might be 
answered will be indicated. 

We have seen in the previous chapters that the challenge to 
the funerary interpretation is not so much an issue of what 
evidence is there to be assessed, as of what concepts and 
what presuppositions we bring to the evidence, . thereby 
determining whether it is perceived as evidence or not. We 
have noted in Chapter Four that the evidence for the 
connection of the pyramids with the Sed festival has been in 
the public domain for decades, but because it is evidence 
that supports an initiatory or mystical interpretation of the 
function of the pyramids and is not evidence that supports 
the funerary interpretation, its full significance has been 
largely overlooked. Similarly, the textual and pictorial 
evidence for the king undergoing identification with Osiris 
while still alive, presented in Chapter Three, is not new 
evidence, but because it has been subsumed within the 
funerary interpretation, its mystical import has not been 
recognised. In Chapter Two, we examined certain deep-seated 
modern presuppositions that constitute a barrier to 
approaching the spiritual life of the ancient Egyptians in a 
manner that is open, let alone sympathetic, to its mystical 
content. And we have observed in Chapter One that the 
definition of mysticism itself has throughout the 20th 
century often been so narrowly conceived that a wide range of 
human* experiences that could and should be' regarded as 
mystical have been excluded from the sphere of mysticism 
proper, so that even if such experiences were accepted as 
having formed part of ancient Egyptian spiritual life, many 
scholars would nevertheless categorize them as "merely 
visionary" rather than as genuinely mystical. 

All of this raises several questions. The first question is 
to what extent do we inevitably bring certain presuppositions 
to bear on the phenomena of the past that we are studying? 
And if it is inevitable that we approach historical phenomena 
with our own presuppositions, how can we be sure that they do 
not distort our perception of these phenomena, but rather 
enable their full'meaning to reveal itself? A second question, 
is whether it might be possible to set aside our cherished 
Presuppositions in order to allow phenomena that were 
Previously "silent" to acquire a voice and speak. Can we 
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approach the religious material of the past with sufficient 
open-mindedness - with sufficient non-attachment to our own 
ideas and theories - to really see what it is showing us, 
and to hear what it is telling us? And if we assume it is 
possible, then how can we be sure that what we think is the 
true content and meaning of a text, a work of art or a 
ritual, is the same as what the Egyptians themselves thought? 

This leads to the further question of whether it should even 
be our aim merely to reproduce the meaning that a text had 
for them, or should we not also aim to see how it is relevant 
for us? But then, once again, to what extent does the 
contemporary researcher's understanding of ancient Egyptian 
religion simply become a reflection of his or her own 
predilections and the biases of his or her own'historical and 
cultural milieu? We also need to ask whether it is possible 
that the assumptions of one generation of scholars could act 
in a positive and not just a negative way, enabling them to 
gain insights into the nature of the ancient mind that were 
simply not accessible to an earlier generation. If today we 
no longer assume that all ancient cultures were more 
primitive than our own, but might have important things to 
teach us, then this is a positive bias that will affect the 
way the historical data will reveal itself to us. 

The question of the role that our presuppositions play in 
how we approach the religous material of ancient Egypt is 

clearly vital. But we need also to understand that it is part 
of a larger question. This larger question is an 
epistemological one, and is to do with how we conceive the 
relationship between the ideas that we bring to phenomena and 
the nature of the phenomena themselves. It extends into every 
aspect of our relationship with the world: it is not just to 
do with our relationship to historical phenomena such as the 
religious material of ancient Egypt but with all phenomena 
that we become conscious of. The question can be expressed 
in the following way: is it possible for our ideas to 
illumine essential aspects of the things that we are seeking 
to understand, or should we regard our ideas as simply 
providing a useful means of ordering the world in ways that 
enable us. to make predictions and formulate general 
explanatory theories? To put it another way, do our ideas 
have the capacity to reveal an inherent and essential aspect 
of things, or are they simply projections that enable us to 
make sense of them in terms that are satisfactory for our 
purposes, but do not necessarily reveal anything essential 
about the things themselves? Indeed, is it possible even that 
our ideas and theories reflect more of ourselves - our 
cultural, social and historical circumstances, our religious 
or non-religious beliefs - than the phenomena we are 
directing our attention toward? 

This epistemological question concerning the status of human 
thinking in relation to the world of phenomena is one that - 
needless to say - has preoccupied philosophers for centuries. 
Plato and Aristotle argued that human thinking does have the 
capacity to illumine the essential nature of things, whereas 
Rant argued that our thinking is only a means of imposing 
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order onto a world, the essential nature of which cannot be 
grasped in thought. For Plato and Aristotle, the world is 
inherently meaningful, and the great gift of human 
consciousness is that it enables us to uncover this inherent 
meaning that lies within phenomena. For Kant, by contrast, we 
can never know whether the world has any inherent meaning, 
for intrinsic to our very perception of it is an activity on 
our part of rendering it meaningful to us. The meaning, that 
is to say, resides on the side of the human mind rather than 
on the side of the things themselves. 1 If we see phenomena as 
ordered and coherent, if they appear to be meaningful and 
make sense to us, this - according to Kant - ultimately tells 
us more about the human mind than about the nature of the 
things-in-themselves. Much of the present chapter will be 
concerned with this profound and difficult question as to 
whether it is possible to gain genuine insight into phenomena 
and how this could be achieved. 

The way we interpret ancient Egyptian religion necessarily 
involves this epistemological question, because we are 
dealing with historical phenomena, and there is always going 
to be an issue as to how far our concepts and explanatory 
theories penetrate to the essence of these phenomena and how 
far they reflect our own predispositions. For example, we 
have already examined how 19th and early 20th century 
historians were profoundly influenced by evolutionary 
theories of history, which coloured their understanding of 
ancient religion. Today scholars are more likely to question 
whether such evolutionary views really do help us to 
understand the past. 2 This is an epistemological issue, but it 
is also more particularly an issue of hermeneutics, or the 
"art. of interpretation". If epistemology is concerned with 
the general question of the relationship of the human mind 
to the world, and how it is possible to arrive at secure 
knowledge, hermeneutics is concerned with the interpretation 
and the understanding specifically of products of other human 
minds, different from our own. It arises where we encounter 
an inner world that is different from ours, and where we must 
exercise imaginative effort to reach out toward what is 
unfamiliar in order to make sense of it. 3 Within 
hermeneutics, though, the same epistemological tensions 
exist as when we are faced with the more general question of 
how we can attain certain knowledge. 

An instance of the epistemological tension between an 
"Aristotelian" and a "Kantian" approach to the interpretation 
of ancient texts can be seen in two statements made by the 
two most influential 19th century thinkers on hermeneutics: 
Schleiermacher and Dilthey. At the beginning of the 19th 
century, a fundamental "Aristotelian" hermeneutical principle 
was formulated by Schleiermacher as follows: 

"In interpretation it is essential that one be able to 
step out of one's own frame of mind into that of the 
author. "4 

This statement assumes that it is possible for us to see into 
the nature of a mind other than our own. It assumes it is 
possible to free ourselves from our own cherished beliefs, and 
assumptions and steep ourselves in potentially quite alien 
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thoughts and sentiments, understanding them as it were from 
within the mind that produced them. 

During the second part of the 19th century, more or less at 
the time that Egyptology was establishing itself, Wilhelm 
Dilthey made an observation that could be regarded as a 
fundamental "Kantian" principle of hermeneutics. He wrote: 

"We understand the past only through the present, that 
is, only so much of the past as is congenial to our 
present. "5 

This statement implies that no matter how much we may try to 
enter into the mindset of the ancient Egyptians, our efforts 
will always be coloured to some extent by our own historical 
and cultural situation. 

Interestingly, Dilthey was one of the great exponents of 
Schleiermacher's hermeneutical philosophy. His numerous 
writings show that he believed that despite our historical 
and cultural "conditionedness", we still have the ability, 
through understanding, imagination and sympathetic feeling, 
to grasp hold of something essential belonging to the past. 
For Dilthey these are transcendent capacities, that enable us 
to "relive the state of the other" in ourselves. 6 He 
nevertheless saw that we are all children of our own times. 
Dilthey recognised that we are historically and culturally 
conditioned, but also acknowledged that there are capacities 
within our human nature through which we are able to 
"recreate" or "reconstruct" the experiences of people very 
different from ourselves, thereby enabling us to transcend 
our conditionedness to a significant degree. l 

In the study of the history of religions, especially in the 
closing decades of the 20th century, the "Aristotelian" and 
"Kantian" approaches to knowledge and interpretation have 
been in considerable conflict. Broadly speaking, the 
Aristotelian approach has been upheld by the 
phenomenologists, who maintain that we have an intrinsic 
capacity to open ourselves to the religious phenomena of the 
past and grasp their inherent meaning. This would involve a 
sympathetic re-entering into the minds of the Egyptians and 
an imaginative re-experiencing of their experiences. By 
contrast, the post-modernist critique of phenomenology, 
fuelled by Kantian and post-Kantian perspectives, has argued 
that it is not possible for us to leave behind our own socio- 
historical conditions: our perception of the past is always 
going to be coloured by the present. 8 Furthermore, it would 
argue that just as our own experience is determined by oir 
social, political and cultural circumstances, so was that of 
the ancient Egyptians by their social, political and cultural 
circumstances. We would therefore better 'understand the 
religious life of the Egyptians by studying the social, 
political and cultural factors that surrounded, and even 
determined the nature of, their religious experiences than 
try naively to attempt a second imaginative reliving of these 
experiences. 

In what follows, we shall examine both the main 
characteristics of the phenomenological approach to the study 
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of religion, and the post-Kantian critique of phenomenology. 
The post-Kantian critique, however, will itself be subjected 
to a critical analysis for at its root is the view that the 
study of religion is best conducted from a nonreligious 
standpoint. This view, which is at the heart of post- 
Kantianism, cripples its ability to serve as a guide to the 
understanding of the experiential and existential sources of 
the religious literature of ancient Egypt. In 

Aso 
far as the 

aim of. the present study is to try to understand the Pyramid 
Texts within the experiential context of mystical and 
initiatory rites, the post-Kantian approach is therefore of 
limited use. This is not to say that it should be completely 
dismissed. Where it is of use is in its radical questioning 
of whether a totally presuppositionless approach to the 
religions of the past is possible, in the potential value it 
places on our biases to reveal new levels of significance in 
the ancient texts, and in its claim that these levels of 
significance do not need to be tied into the past but can be 
freshly produced by us today. 9 
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Phenomenology and the Ideal of Presuppositionless Enquiry 
In the study of the history of religions from the 19th 
through to the second part of the 20th centuries, the 
phenomenological approach was one of the most influential 
amongst scholars and historians of religion. One way of 
defining phenomenology would be to say that it is a method of 
enquiry in which the enquirer attempts to place all 
presuppositions to one side, so that the phenomena he or she 
is. investigating are able to reveal themselves uncoloured by 
the enquirer's preconceptions. The ideal of 
presuppositionless enquiry could be regarded as the hallmark 
of phenomenology. It enables there to be a certain devotion 
to the phenomena that one is attempting to understand, so 
that one considers them in their own terms, or on their own 
Plane of reference. lo Many phenomenologists, however, will 
assert that it is possible to remain neutral as regards the 
truth or untruth, the existence or non-existence, of the 
religious phenomena under investigation. The ancient Egyptian 
gods, for example, should be regarded as real only because 
they were real to the ancient Egyptians, but whether the gods 
really exist is not the concern of the phenomenologist. 11 For 
C. J. Bleeker, a phenomenologist of religion who was 
especially' interested in ancient Egypt, the phenomenology of 
religion "cannot concern itself with the question of the 
truth of religion". 12 Whether this academic neutrality is 
compatible with committed research and a full engagement with 
the phenomena of religion is a question that will be 
discussed in due course. Nevertheless, phenomenologists of 
religion have always vigorously defended the autonomous 
status of religious phenomena against those who would explain 
them in the nonreligious terms of sociology, politics or 
Whatever. In this respect the phenomenological approach does 
Proceed on the principle that there is a religious "plane of 
reference", and even though its precise existential status is 
left open, this plane of reference is deemed to have 
reality, meaning and value. 13 

In so far as it seeks to understand religious phenomena 
religiously, not sociologically, economically, politically, 
linguistically, biologically, etc., the phenomenological 
approach to religion is inherently anti-reductionist. But 
Within this basic orientation, it sees it as possible and indeed essential to practise a discipline of restraint with 
regard to the deployment of interpretative categories. The 
phenomenologist will aim to hold back from imposing 
Judgements, concepts and explanatory theories onto the 
Phenomena in order to allow them to speak in their own voice. To approach religious phenomena as religious does not mean 
that the ideal of presuppositionless enquiry is thereby 
abandoned, but rather that it is practised within an overall 
orientation that assumes that the spiritual dimension is 
real. This requirement is no different from that of the 
natural scientist who has to assume that the physical dimension is real in order to investigate physical phenomena. However, unlike the common procedure within the natural 
sciences, the phenomenological approach to the realm of 
spiritual phenomena is not concerned to arrive at causal 
explanations. Rather, its goal is to attain deeper 
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perceptions of the phenomena that it is directed toward. In 
the case of a text describing a religous experience, this 
deeper perception would require an imaginative re- 
experiencing of that experience. For the phenomenological 
approach is one of engagement and participation rather than 
detached analysis and theorising. 

The founder of phenomenology was Edmund Husserl, though he 
had various precursors, notably Goethe. 14 It was Goethe, for 
example, who made the classic phenomenological statement, "Do 
not* look for something behind the phenomena: they themselves 
are the teaching". 15 Goethe repeatedly warned against the 
dangers of the theorising mind losing touch with the 
phenomena it is theorising about. 16 For Husserl, the human 
mind's natural tendency to theorise and make value judgements 
is the first thing that the phenomenologist has to recognise. 
We naturally imbue the world with interpretative concepts as 
well as values such as beautiful or ugly, agreeable or 
disagreeable, pleasant and unpleasant and so on, and it is 
this "natural standpoint" that the phenomenologist must 
suspend in order to approach phenomena freshly. 17 This 
involves what Husserl called the "phenomenological reversal 
of our gaze" away from the objects of consciousness imbued 
With our judgements and values to the act of consciousness 
by which they become (often without our realising it) imbued 
with these judgements and values. 18 The phenomenologist is 
thus initially required to engage in an act of critical 
self-reflection in order to objectify his or her own 
unconscious or semi-conscious contribution to the appearance 
of the phenomena. Having become aware of this subjective 
contribution, the phenomenological method then requires one 
to set it to one side, to "disconnect" it from one's further 
investigation of the phenomena. This technique of setting to 
one side or "disconnecting" ones favoured concepts, value 
Judgements and subjective reflexes from the act of 
consciousness by which one seeks to approach phenomena, 
Russerl named the epoche. It is the gauntlet thrown down by 
phenomenology to those who claim that the objects of 
Consciousness have first to be imbued with our concepts in 
order for us to perceive them as meaningful. 

Epoche is a Greek word that Husserl defines as "a certain 
refraining from judgement". 19 In so far as we practise the 
epochd, we deliberately "disconnect", "bracket" or "suspend" 
°ur projections onto the world so that the phenomena can 
reveal themselves in their pre-interpretative purity. The 
epoche has two aspects to it. On the one hand it involves the 
Phenomenologist objectifying the feelings, thoughts and 
presuppositions with which he or she approaches the 
phenomena, whether as a cultural or personal reflex to them. 
Once objectified, they are set to one side, "disconnected" or "bracketed" 

as simply another, but quite different, 
potential object of study. On the other hand, the epochd involves the phenomenologist breaking through to a much more 
°Pen and non-theorising mode of awareness, freed of the 
encumbrances of emotional reaction, desire, prejudice and "clue judgement. Husserl refers to this "pure" consciousness as the "residuum" of the phenomenological epoche. 20 But though 
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it is a residuum, it is not so much something left over as 
the basis of a new relationship to the world, in which 
consciousness, as the source of subjectivity, is experienced 
as being the source of true objectivity as well. 21 

These ideas of Husserl were influential on historians of 
religion searching for a methodology that would give their 
discipline a solid epistemological basis, while steering 
clear of positivist and materialistic approaches that could 
not do justice to the subject matter of religion. One of the 
first to embrace Husserl's phenomenological principles was 
Gerardus van der Leeuw, whose book Religion in Essence and 
Manifestation (1933) remains a model for the phenomenological 
investigation of religion. This is how he summarised the 
phenomenological approach: 

"The method is... an attempt to re-experience a certain 
entity as such, to transpose oneself into an object as 
an organic whole.... The criterion in all cases is the 
evidence (Evidenz) through which it is not so much we 
who discover the object, but the object that manifests 
itself to us. "22 

Both Husserl and van der Leeuw believed that it is possible 
for human consciousness to make itself receptive to the inner 
meaning of the objects toward which it directs its attention. 
They both assumed with Aristotle that there is a meaning 
that inheres within phenomena, rather than that meaning is 
only something that human beings project into, or impose 
upon, phenomena. For van der Leeuw, the role of the 
phenomenologist is simply to testify to this intrinsic value 
and inherent meaning. 23 Like Goethe, van der Leeuw saw 
phenomenology more as a way of being than simply as a method. 
The phenomenological "restraint" (epocho) was for van der 
Leeuw far more than just a methodological device, it was "the 
distinctive characteristic of man's whole attitude to 
reality. "24 It is an inner discipline that one carries into 
all ones dealings with the world and with others. For him, 
the goal of phenomenology is "pure objectivity" in the sense 
of allowing the object to manifest itself in its essential 
nature, distorted neither by our preconceptions nor 
explanatory theories. Such pure objectivity coincides with an 
"eidetic vision" or direct intuition of the essence of an 
object. 

In relation to 
V 

the phenomena of the history of religion, 
where many of the phenomena are accounts of meditative or 
mystical experiences, sacred rituals and ceremonies, etc., 
what this entails in practice is that the phenomenologist 
engage in a "second experience" of the event, in order to 
come to a more direct relationship to it. On the one hand, 
it requires an imaginative and empathetic "thorough 
reconstruction" from the documents and other source material 
that give one access to it. 25 On the other hand, it requires 
subjecting oneself to the rigours of the phenomenological 
epoche in which the V preconceptions of the "natural 
attitude" are transcended. This training of consciousness 
Was considered by van der Leeuw to be a spiritual and even 
moral discipline of self-restraint and self-transcendence by 
means of which ordinary "knowing" gives way to a different 
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sort of knowing: 
"a 'knowing' which, driven by devoted love, is directed 
by the norm of the meaning that asserts itself. "26 

The belief that there is the possibility of another kind of 
knowing that is receptive to the intrinsic meaning of an 
object is the basis of van der Leeuw's claim to be able to 
arrive at true objectivity. 

Amongst phenomenologists of religion, van der Leeuw was the 
first but by no means the only one to see the aim of the 
phenomenological approach as being to testify to the 
intrinsic value and inherent meaning in religious data, 
rather than to impose upon them causal explanations or fit 
them into grand historical or sociological theories. For W.. 
Brede Kristensen, who like van der Leeuw, was living at a 
time when historians of religion were trying to explain 
ancient religion from the standpoint of evolutionary theory, 
the task was to set aside the theoretical baggage about past 
religions being more "primitive". For Kristensen, such 
concepts simply get in the way of understanding the religion 
from the standpoint of its adherents, which is the only route 
to perceiving its inner meaning. 27 To do this, it is necessary 
to set aside not only the theoretical baggage but also to set 
aside oneself - one's preconceptions, personal beliefs and 
values. In The Meaning of Religion, Kristensen writes: , "The historian and the student of phenomenology must 

therefore be able to forget themselves, to be able to 
surrender themselves to others. Only after that will 
they discover that others surrender themselves to them. 
If they bring their own idea with them, others shut 
themselves off from them. No justice is then done to the 
values which are alien to us, because they are not 
allowed to speak in their own language. If the historian 
of religion tries to understand the religious data from 
a different viewpoint than that of the believers, he 
negates the religious reality. For there is no religious 
reality other than the faith of the believers. "28 

Both van der Leeuw and Kristensen wrote studies on ancient 
Egyptian religion. 29 So also did another phenomenologist who 
was also a historian of religion, C. J. Bleeker. For Sleeker, 
the practice of the epoche was the central methodological 
tool for the study of the history of religion, because 
through it one can become receptive to the inner content of 
what one is studying. Far from making conjectures and framing 
hypotheses, the phenomenologist needs to adopt a listening 
approach: 

"In using the epoche one puts oneself into the position 
of the listener, who does not judge according to 
preconceived notions. "30 

For Sleeker, the phenomenological approach enables the 
historian to "creep into the thought forms" and "under the 
skin" of those who are being studied. 31 This comes close to ßn der Leeuw's concept of a "second experience" of the event 
that is described in the documents and other sources that 
form the basis of historical research. It implies that human 
consciousness, if it can successfully set aside its own historical and cultural conditioning, would then be capable 
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of placing itself inside the experience of another human 
being, whether living now or five thousand years ago. 32 
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On Approaching the Phenomena with Empathy 
One of the key ideas in the phenomenology of religion is that 
in order to understand religious phenomena, it is necessary 
to approach them with empathy. This has, predictably, 
elicited accusations of subjectivism from the critics of 
phenomenology, and we have seen how Jan Assmann wished to 
exclude empathy from his definition of understanding ancient 
Egyptian religious material. The phenomenological response 
would be to point out that insofar as empathy enables one to 
"get inside" the religious experience or existential 
situation that one is endeavouring to understand, it is a 
quality that gives more not less objectivity. 

For Husserl, the kernel of the phenomenological method is the 
attainment of a state of consciousness in which the division 
between subject and object is effectively transcended. In his 
main work on phenomenology, ideas, published in 1913, 
Husserl introduced the idea of empathy as having the role of 
mediating intersubjective experience, but its role is 
relatively minor at this stage in his thinking. 33 In ideas, 
the epochg is the really crucial inner activity that enables 
us to reach into the "interiority" (or essence) of objects, 
through accessing a more "interior" level within them than 
that which the normal, unreflective consciousness with its 
"natural standpoint" is able to reach. 34 For Husserl, the 
quality of interiority that belongs to human consciousness, 
far from trapping us in our own subjectivity, presents a 
Pathway into the innermost nature of the phenomena towards 
Which consciousness directs attention. For this reason he 
called the consciousness which has submitted to the rigours 
of the epoche "transcendental". 35 In Ideas, Husserl expresses 
an implicit confidence in the capacity of the human mind to 
free itself from subjectivity and grasp hold of the essential 
being of another. The very nature of human consciousness is 
that it has the potentiality to place itself on the inside of 
the objects it focuses on, and when it succeeds in doing 
this, their inner meaning is revealed to it. 36 

Nevertheless, when the object of consciousness is another 
Consciousness, Husserl saw that the epochg alone needed to be 
supplemented by the quality of empathy (Einfühlung). The 
importance of empathy for Husserl is made clear in his late 
Work, Cartesian Meditations, where he writes: 

"To me and to those who share in my culture, an alien 
culture is accessible only by a kind of 'experience of 
someone else', a kind of 'empathy', by which we project 
ourselves into the alien cultural community and its 
culture - 1137 

In declaring the need for empathy in addition to the epochd, 
Husserl was expressing what contemporary phenomenologists of 
religion like van der Leeuw already knew: that a commitment 
of the whole person, not just the intellectual restraint of 
the epochg, is required in order to grasp the inner meaning 
of religious phenomena. 38 The. intellectual rigour of the 
Phenomenological epoche needs to be complemented by what 
might be described as a "discipline of the heart" in which 
one uses the natural human capacity to enter with feeling 
into the condition of another as an instrument for gaining a 
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deeper, more intimate knowledge. 39 

The importance of empathy in the practice of the 
phenomenology of religion is often reiterated, for without 
it, it is not possible to understand experiential worlds 
foreign to one's own. The word "empathy" is Greek in origin 
(after empatheia) and it has the connototation of entering 
into (em) with passion or feeling (pathos). Empathy, then, is 
the power of projecting one's whole soul into, and thus 
inwardly identifying with, the object of contemplation. 40 It 
is somewhat different from "sympathy" which is literally 
"like feeling", or "feeling the same as" another (from the 
Greek sym-patheia). The former is the precondition of the 
latter: one cannot share the same feelings as another unless 
one has first of all empathised with them. Just because 
phenomenology of religion is directed toward the experiential 
world of others, it cannot adopt a posture of emotional 
aloofness, for it would then condemn itself to remaining on 
the outside of its subject matter. Beyond the epochg, 
therefore, emotional involvement is necessary in order for an 
objective understanding (in the sense of becoming one with 
the object) to be possible. It is important to realise, 
however, that this emotional involvement is quite different 
from an emotional predisposition toward, or an emotional 
reaction to, the subject matter. It is rather a mobilisation 
of ones emotional and affective faculties in the service of 
understanding. For thereby the subject matter is allowed to 
resonate again in the soul of the phenomenologist, and become 
to a certain extent alive once more. 

It can be seen that phenomenology of religion proceeds quite 
differently from the natural sciences in this respect. From 
van der Leeuw onwards, phenomenologists saw their task as not 
Simply to describe and classify religious phenomena in a 
detached and impersonal way. The phenomena have to be 
"interpolated into our own lives" through "keen sympathy" 
with experience other than our own. 41 In the words of van der 
Leeuw, what is required is 

"not only the description of what is visible from 
outside, but above all the experience born of what can 
only become reality after it has been admitted into the 
life of the observer himself. "42 

Because the observer, or subject, has to be fully involved in 
order for the object to fully manifest itself, it is 
necessary for him or her to pass beyond the stage of pure 
erudition, to an empathetic and sympathetic reliving of the 
existential situation that gives rise to the religious 
Phenomena that are being studied. 43 Amongst phenomenologists 
of religion, Mircea Eliade has been perhaps the most acutely 
aware of the inner challenge that this presents to the 
researcher. For one cannot remain in the detached scholarly 
frame of mind if one is wanting to understand the extremities 
of human experience which -- almost by definition - are 
Present when religious phenomena arise. According to Eliade, 
then, 

"The proper frame of mind for discovering the meaning of 
a typical human situation is not the 'objectivity' of 
the naturalist, but the intelligent sympathy of the 
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exegetist, the interpreter. it is the frame of mind 
itself that needs to be changed... 1144 

This change in "the frame of mind" involves a movement from 
detached analysis to sympathetic engagement. For W. Brede 
Kristensen, such sympathetic engagement requires the 
mobilisation of imagination, intuition and the whole 
personality of the historian of religion. 45 Only then can 
insight into the religions of the past from the standpoint of 
their adherents be achieved. 46 For Kristensen, this kind of 
insight does not and should not, however, require a literal 
re=experiencing of the religious experiences of, for example, 
the ancient Egyptian, still less a re-enactment or revival of 
ancient Egyptian religious forms. The aim of the historian of 
religion is to understand, not to revive, the religions of 
the past. 47 

Needless to say, the empathetic approach has only fuelled 
criticism from those who would have the study of religion 
proceed on the model of the exact sciences. But while many 
phenomenologists of religion have reiterated the importance 
of empathy in order to understand the religions of the past, 
none of them have seen it as sufficient in itself. 4B Empathy 
needs to accompany exact and painstaking scholarship: it 
cannot replace it. It is clear that a distinction must be. 
observed between the empathetic "entering into" a religious 
phenomenon in order to understand it in its own terms, and 
critical reflection on the documents and other materials that 
provide access to the phenomenon. 49 In the case of van der 
Leeuw, who was the greatest advocate of empathetic 
involvement, it should be remembered that he was a committed 
and. rigorous scholar. it was of paramount importance to him 
that phenomenologists have their feet on the ground: 

"If phenomenology is to complete its own task, it 
imperatively requires perpetual correction by the most 
conscientious philological and archaeological research. 
It must therefore always be prepared for confrontation 
with material facts ... 

1150 
Indeed, as soon as it withdraws itself from "control by 
philological and archaeological interpretation", * it becomes 
pure art or empty fantasy. 51 These are statements that every 
phenomenologist would have to agree with, for only through 
the strict observance of such "control" is one's contact with 
the phenomena assured. In order to live into the phenomena on 
their own plane of reference, control by philology and 
archaeology is as much a component of the phenomenological 
approach as are the epoche and the employment of empathy. 
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The Challenge to Phenomenology 
There are two main criticisms that are lodged against the 
phenomenological approach to the study of religion. The first 
is that it fails to recognise that all human experience is 
necessarily mediated by a series of social, historical, 
cultural and personal filters and that it simply cannot 
escape these mediating filters. No matter how stringently the 
epoche is applied, no matter how empathetic the 
phenomenologist tries to be, and no matter how meticulous the 
scholarship, the phenomenological enterprise is fundamentally 
naive and misconceived. For precisely those conditioning 
factors that the phenomenological epoche seeks to "bracket" 
are in point of fact unbracketable. We are all situated in a 
certain cultural and historical milieu, and we are deluding 
ourselves if we think we can extract ourselves from it. If we 
"interpolate the phenomena into our own lives", as van der 
Leeuw advocated, then it is precisely into our lives that 
they are interpolated. And there they will live in a very 
different way from the way in which they would live in 
someone else born into a different age or with a different 
cultural heritage. Schleiermacher's complementary ideal of 
transposing ourselves into the situation or experience of 
another person shares the same flaw. If we really do manage 
to transpose ourselves, we certainly cannot leave ourselves 
behind: we bring precisely ourselves into the other 
situation. 52 For this reason, the idea that we can arrive at 
a pure and untrammelled "eidetic vision" of the essence of a 
religious phenomenon, or grasp its inherent meaning, is 
fallacious. Our perception will always be coloured in various 
ways by the various mediating factors to which we are 
inescapably subject. 

Now the genealogy of this criticism goes back to Kant. Kant 
himself formulated a purely philosophical version of it, 
Which consisted in a denial that the human mind has the 
capacity to grasp hold of, or inwardly perceive, meanings 
that inhere within phenomena. For Kant, the mind is sb 
constructed as never to be able to know things as they are in 
themselves: its function is to reconstitute phenomena in 
accordance with its own categories and concepts, rather than 
their inner essence. Human concepts are always projections 
upon the world, and they may or may not reflect the actual 
nature of things. Human experience is always and inexorably 
mediated by categories and concepts that, despite their 
universal applicability, reflect the nature of the human mind 
more than they reflect the nature of any independent 
reality. 

Since Kant, the amount of factors that come between us and "things-in-themselves" has been extended to include a whole 
range of "unbracketable" collective and personal filters, 
some historical, some cultural, some psychological, and so 
on. It is potentially an extremely long list. 53 At the same time, the idea of meanings inhering in objects, or as being 
in some way intrinsic to them, has come to seem peculiarly naive. For meaning is something that is bestowed upon the 
world by us, and therefore the meaning that we apprehend in 
phenomena will be conditioned by precisely those historical, 
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cultural and personal biases that colour our consciousness. 54 
Our experience of the world is entangled with these biases 
and, try as we might, it is not possible to disentangle 
ourselves from them. As Karl Popper said, all observation is 
"theory-laden". 55 There is perhaps, within post-Kantian 
epistemology, a profound distrust of phenomena, especially 
religious phenomena, because they purport to transcend normal 
conditioning factors. No phenomenon is "pure": it is sullied 
by the concepts, beliefs and preconceptions which human 
consciousness brings to it, and which constitute the very 
nature of the phenomenon as it appears to consciousness. 
Every phenomenon is literally a representation, re-presented 
to consciousness by consciousness itself, laden with 
interpretative ideas and concepts. 56 

This recognition of the enormous influence upon us of 
conditioning factors has consequences for the art of 
interpreting texts. A 20th or 21st century historian will 
discover meanings that are quite different from those 
apprehended by a 19th century historian. As Gadamer has 
pointed out: 

"When we read Mommson's History of Rome, we know who 
alone could have written it, that is, we can identify 
the political situation in which the historian organized 
the voices of the past in a meaningful way. "57 

Our experience is not simply influenced, but it is informed 
and constituted by our historical situation, the legacy of 
our education, cultural influences, our previous speculations 
and our own deeply held beliefs. 58 

The second criticism of the phenomenological approach to the 
study of religion follows on from the first. It is that the 
meaning that is given to a religious text by the person who 
Produced it may not in any case constitute a satisfactory 
explanation of it. Rather than "step into the mind of the 
author", the aim of religious studies should be to provide 
Cogent explanatory theories to account for the religious 
Phenomena that the author is describing. The phenomenological 
avoidance of formulating such theories in favour of a 
subjective "deepening" of the experience of a phenomenon to 
the point at which one has an "eidetic vision" of its essence 
is unscientific because it is neither verifiable nor 
falsifiable. A scientific approach would proceed by 
formulating explanatory theories open to refutation by future 
research, and should be based neither on the intuitions and 
Visions of phenomenologists nor on the mystical ideas of 
those who describe religious experiences in the first place. Wayne Proudfoot, for example, has argued that it is 
Perfectly justifiable, and is, in fact, normal procedure" to 

offer explanations of religious experience that do not 
conform to the concepts or beliefs of the person who has the 
experience and do not meet with their approval. 59 For proudfoot, "it may be that the correct explanation requires no reference to religious realities" and Proudfoot would Certainly regard it as preferable were this the case. 60 

The post-Hantian approach applied to religious experience provides the foundation of what Proudfoot calls "explanatory 
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reductionism", whereby one moves from the description of an 
experience that the subject gives to an explanation in terms 
quite other than those of the subject. 61 This approach exactly 
parallels that of mainstream science, in which explanatory 
theories do not necessarily bear any relationship to a 
person's lived experience. For example, an explanation of 
colour phenomena is given in terms of angles of refraction or 
wavelengths of light, and on this basis a scientifically 
objective explanation of a colour phenomenon is given without 
needing to refer to what the human being actually 
experiences. In much the same way, a valid explanation of 
religious phenomena may be given in terms of sociological or 
political theory. Thus the mythic conflict and reconciliation 
of Horus and Seth -a theme that occurs frequently in the 
Pyramid Texts - can be explained as political'and historical 
in origin. It simply reflects predynastic tribal conflicts 
that were eventually settled when the warring factions of 
north and south were united under Menes. Passages that refer 
to Horus and Seth being reconciled in the king can be 
explained as political, not religious, statements concerning 
the nature of the kingship which, after Menes, was conceived 
as a union of the "Two Lands" of the north and south of 
Egypt. 62 

In the face of this kind of explanatory reductionism, the 
Phenomenologists' desire to steep themselves in the 
Phenomena in order to come through to hidden depths of 
meaning can seem at best misguided, at worst ludicrous. For 
What seems to be a religious phenomenon has been shown to 
be, in fact, a political and historical phenomenon. The 
attempt to understand religious phenomena "on their own plane 
of reference" not only naively assumes that ostensibly 
religious phenomena are in fact what they appear to be, but 
it also opens the door to a host of dubious self- 
authenticating "intuitions" that noone else is in a position 
either to verify or to falsify. 63 The epoche and "eidetic 
vision", far from guaranteeing objectivity, preclude it. As 
W. G. Oxtoby put it: 

"Epoche and eidetic vision are neither critical nor 
objective in the commonly understood sense of critical 
objectivity. Just as epoche suspends criticism, eidetic 
vision suspends objectivity... . phenomenological 
expositions of religion are in fact very personal 
appreciations of it, akin more to certain forms of 
literary and aesthetic criticism than to the natural or 
even the social sciences. "64 

This last point shows the direction that many of the critics 
Of the phenomenological approach wish to take. Having 
abandoned the phenomenological notion that it is possible to 
fie-enter the minds and re-experience the experiences of 
peoples of the past, we need to go further. All religious 
phenomena should be seen as profoundly conditioned by the 
historical, social and political contexts of a particular time 

and place. The study of the history of religion must therefore 
proceed within the sweep of the cultural and historical 
sciences. 65 If we want to reach viable explanations 

of religious phenomena - even if we accept that there is an 
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experiential dimension to them - then we should examine the 
contexts that condition the phenomena, rather than hazard a 
suspiciously subjective transposing of ourselves into the 
minds of those who had an alleged religious experience. 

Even in the case of "genuine" religious experiences, there is 
no reason to treat them as any different from other human 
experiences in this regard, for no matter how apparently 
"transcendent" a religious experience may seem to be, 
contextual traces will always have a key role in determining 
the, nature of the experience. Thus Steven Katz has argued 
that mystical experiences that claim transcendence of the 
conditioned world are nevertheless inescapably determined by 
historical, ideological, cultural and linguistic factors. 66 
This view, referred to as "contextualism" by its 'advocates, 
has been termed "constructivism" by its opponents, because of 
its emphasis on the degree to which religious experience is 
constructed by the concepts and beliefs of those who have 
it. 67 For contextualists, mystical experience can never 
outrun the concepts and beliefs of the religious tradition 
within which the mystic lives his life. On this view, an 
ancient Egyptian King's mystical union with Ra will in large 
part inevitably be determined by a complex belief system, 
itself permeated with social and political factors, not least 
of which is the belief that such an experience is quite out 
of the range of the peasant. According to Proudfoot, "the 
terms in which the subject understands what is happening to 
him are constitutive of the experience". 68 For this reason 
mystical union with Ra cannot be equated with experiences of 
mystical union with Godhead in other religious traditions, 
with quite different social, political and also religious 
conceptions from those of the Egyptians. The terms in which 
the ancient Egyptian understands what is happening are 
uniquely ancient and uniquely Egyptian. The nature of the 
ancient Egyptian's experience, therefore, will necessarily be 
quite different from the nature of other mystical experiences 
in other traditions. 69 

Since mystical experience is significantly mediated and 
molded by the belief system within which it takes place, and 
the language used to express the belief system, it has been 
argued that we would do better to study concepts and language 
rather than allegedly "pure" religious or mystical 
experiences. This has been proposed by Gavin Flood in his 
recent book, Beyond Phenomenology. 70 The argument, taken by 
Flood to what some might regard as its nihilistic conclusion, 
leads to the view that in the study of religion the locus of 
enquiry should not be "inner states" or states of 
"consciousness" at all, nor should it even be beliefs (which 
are too subjective), but rather it should be language and 
culture and "the realm of signs". 71 According to Flood, not 
only are religious practices completely embedded in 
nonreligious cultural practices, 72 but consciousness itself is 
constituted in the "semiotic interaction of the social 
group", without which consciousness would not exist: 73 It 
stands to`reason, therefore, that 

"for the explanation of religion, models from the social 
sciences have to be introduced and the data of religion 
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have to be explained in terms of these models". 74 
For Flood, therefore, "the future of the academic study of 
religion lies in its closer proximity to the social 
sciences. "75 We are finally relieved of any remaining doubts 
as to the terminus of the argument when he proposes that, 
because consciousness is constructed in human relationship, 
and human relationship is embodied, the study of religion 
would be better served if the word "spirit" were replaced by 
the wo. rd "body". 76 
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Accepting the Challenge 
Of these two lines of attack on phenomenological methodology, 
the first certainly has some validity, but it is by no means 
immune to criticism itself. This is because it only expresses 
a half-truth, and half-truths when taken to their logical 
conclusion end up contradicting themselves. For if we accept 
the first criticism, that all human experience is mediated by 
social, historical, cultural and personal filters that no one 
can escape, we do not simply end up with the relativist 
position that we can never reach out beyond these mediating 
filters and grasp hold of things as they are in their own 
nature. We end up not even being able to identify these 
mediating filters for - were we able to - we would have to 
assume that, in the special case of accurately identifying 
them, we were not affected by them. The argument fails to see 
that if we are able to become aware of the mediating filters 
or conditioning factors that determine the way in which we 
experience the world, then there must be something within the 
human being that is able to transcend these factors. For 
otherwise we would not be capable of becoming aware of them. 
The fact that we can become aware of them gives us the 
possibility of overcoming them, and reaching out beyond them. 

We may nevertheless willingly agree with Gadamer that when we 
read Mommson's History of Rome, we discern it to be a product 
of its times, just as when we read Breasted's The Development 
of Religion and Thought in Ancient Egypt, we know it to be a 
product of its times. Of course all scholarship is 
historically and culturally situated, and this will 
undoubtedly affect the type of questions asked of, and the 
meaning and value found in, ancient religious texts. The 
argument of Chapter Two, however, was that the 
presuppositions that guided much 19th and 20th century 
Egyptological research actually precluded a real appreciation 
of deeper meanings that ancient Egyptian religious texts 
hold. In earlier times, when quite different presuppositions 
prevailed, there was a greater openness to the spiritual 
content of ancient Egyptian religion, despite the lack of 
access to source material. This means that the particular 
assumptions and preoccupations of a given cultural period 
will not simply play into the way in which a religion of the 
past is interpreted; they will also be more or less likely to 
give access to the inner content of that religion. In a. 
materialistic age, when the prevailing assumptions are anti- 
religious, it is less likely that the inner content of the 
religions of the past will be grasped hold of, than in an age 
in which it is generally accepted that the religious 
dimension is real and that therefore the religious texts of 
the past are speaking of spiritual realities. 

Now let us suppose that contemporary interest in depth 
psychology, esoteric traditions, shamanism and spiritual 
disciplines such as yoga and meditation influence the way we 
interpret ancient Egyptian religious texts. We will, like the 
19th century scholar, still be aiming to distinguish between 
the meaning that the ancient texts may have had for the 
Egyptians and the meaning that they have for us. But just 
because we see these texts as potentially full of meaning for 
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us, whereas the 19th century scholar saw 'them as extremely 
problematic, this surely puts us in a better position to see 
what meaning they had for the ancient Egyptian. To take an 
example from Chapter Two, we saw there how Adolf Erman at the 
beginning of the 20th century had complained of the 
"conflicting ideas", "jumble" and "confusion" that he found 
in the Pyramid Texts. Suppose that we today find coherence 
and clarity of meaning in the very same texts. Why should we 
assume. that anyone today who finds the texts meaningful is 
simply reading meaning into them, a meaning that more 
reflects the contemporary spiritual climate than anything 
objectively existing in the texts themselves? Why not accept 
that if these contemporary interests enable us to unlock 
meanings in the texts that were hitherto unseen, then our 
presuppositions really do guide us toward a deeper meaning 
inherent in the texts themselves. 

By candidly admitting that the spiritual life of the ancient 
Egyptians does signify something to us today, we are of 
course admitting our particular bias; but such a bias is in 
fact necessary if we are to be open to what ancient Egyptian 
spiritual life signified to the Egyptians. The objectivity of 
our enquiry - in the sense of its accurately reflecting what 
the Egyptians themselves believed - is in fact less likely to 
be compromised by assuming that ancient Egyptian religion 
expressed important spiritual truths than were we to assume 
at the outset that the Egyptians were at a lower cultural and 
spiritual level than ourselves. Gadamer has made the 
important observation that our "prejudices" can serve to open 
our minds as much as to close them off: 

"Prejudices are not necessarily unjustified and 
erroneous, so that they inevitably distort the truth. In 
fact, the historicity of our existence entails that 
prejudices, in the literal sense of the word, constitute 
the initial directedness of our whole ability to 
experience. Prejudices are the biases of our openess to 
the world. "77 

This thought runs right across the mutually antagonistic 
postures of the phenomenologists and their post-Kantian 
critics. For while on the one hand Gadamer believes that 
total presuppositionlessness is an impossibility, on the 
other hand he is saying that our presuppositions do not 
necessarily close us off from the world. They can actually 
make us receptive to aspects of phenomena that we might 
otherwise have failed to notice. 

To the contextualists, then, we can give two responses: 
first, that contextualism itself logically assumes a 
standpoint transcendent of contextualism in order for it to 
know itself as contextualism. To become aware of conditioning 
factors requires an awareness that is not itself conditioned. 
The characterisation of this "transcendental" awareness was 
of course one of the central preoccupations of Husserl, as we 
have seen. Second, and here we diverge from Husserl, these 
conditioning factors need not necessarily cut us off from the 
world: they may on the contrary make us more receptive to 
phenomena to which we feel ourselves to be more attuned. This 
means that while scholarship of one period may differ from 
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scholarship of another period, where the difference lies may 
not simply be that the differing worldviews and assumptions 
of the researchers colour their understanding of the past. 
Rather, the very presuppositions that a scholar has may 
enable him or her to achieve a more or less accurate and 
thorough understanding of the past. To admit that we have a 
basic prejudice that the spiritual sphere is real, meaningful 
and has intrinsic value, is not to relativise our 
scholarship. It is not to say it is merely different from, 
but equally valid as, that of someone who does not share this 
bias. It is rather to assert that it is absolutely necessary 
to have this bias if we are to get anywhere near 
understanding the religious phenomena of the past. A 
phenomenological inquiry into ancient Egyptian religion 
demands that we have this bias, otherwise' we could not 
authentically fulfil the requirement that we approach the 
religious phenomena on their own plane of reference. 

The admission of bias, then, is not incompatible with 
phenomenological methodology: in the sense indicated above, 
it is a necessary condition of it, and need not in any way 
compromise the rigour of phenomenological enquiry. Bias does 
not prevent bringing into operation the phenomenological 
technique of epoche, whereby the discipline of 
distinguishing between our own concepts and categories and 
those of the Egyptians is rigorously practised. If, for 
example, in encountering the ancient Egyptian concept of the 
khaibit or "shadow" we find ourselves tempted to think it 
similar to the Jungian archetype of the Shadow, it is 
perfectly possible to check ourselves and through the epoche 
to set aside this modern conception in order to focus on the 
ancient Egyptian concept of the khaibit as it is presented to 
us in ancient texts and images. Thereby we can form a 
concept of what the shadow meant to the Egyptians themselves. 
And this, furthermore, will be of very great interest to us, 
precisely because of those respects in which it differs from 
the Jungian conception. The method of entering into the ways 
of thinking of the ancient Egyptians by steeping ourselves in 
ancient source material may not be infallible, but insofar as 
the epoche facilitates the setting aside of our own 
subjective wishes for the ancient texts to be saying what we 
would prefer them to be saying (but which on closer 
inspection they are not really saying), the practice of the 
epoch6 surely helps. While certain basic presuppositions 
predispose us to be receptive or unreceptive to the spiritual 
content of religious texts, there is still the possibility of 
approaching them with conscientiousness, scholarly rigour and 
an open mind as to their precise meaning. Indeed, the greater 
our "spiritual bias", the stronger will be our motivation to 
understand what these ancient religious texts meant for the 
Egyptians, just because they also mean something to us. 

The question of the motivation that drives research into the 
history of religion is a very important one, that we shall 
return to. But it needs to be stated here that the scholar 
who is not personally interested in religion is less likely 
to ask the kind of questions that will unlock the meaning of 
an ancient religious text than the scholar who is. When 
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Adolf Erman declared the Book of the Dead to be so full of 
confusion that it hardly merited the labour of attempting to 
"disentangle" it, we have a clear indication of the extent of 
his interest. For the scholar lacking personal interest, the. 

subject becomes a tedious and unrewarding chore. The argument 
that the uninterested scholar is more likely to be objective 
than the one who is passionately concerned for the subject 
fails to take into account the fact that passionate interest 

usually leads to greater, not less, scholarly rigour, because 
the scholar really wants to find out what the texts meant to 
the ancients, the better to see what they may mean to us. It 
is just because the passionate scholar is engaged in a 
dialogue that is meaningful to his or her own life, that he 

or she wants to hear the authentic voice of the past. The 

apparent antagonism between the phenomenological desire to 
transpose ourselves into the the minds of the Egyptians and 
the post-Kantian claim that we can never escape our own 
cultural and personal context is thus a false antagonism. 
Paradoxically, our partiality can lead us to greater 
impartiality, for it can provide a necessary condition that 

enables the voice of the other to be heard. 

The second line of attack on phenomenological methodology, 
that phenomenology is too subjective and fails to give proper 
scientific explanatory theories for religious phenomena has, 
like the first line of attack, a certain validity to it. 
There is a real danger that phenomenological methodology in 
practice slips into subjectivism, just because it proceeds 
intersubjectively. But if we understand objectivity to 
involve understanding the essential nature of an object, then 
our subjective engagement is absolutely necessary. It is 

significant that the supposedly more "objective" alternatives 
proposed by critics of phenomenology end up by effectively 
eliminating the object by advocating that we explain 
religious phenomena in the nonreligious terms of the social 
sciences or linguistic anthropology, or that we abandon talk 

of "inner states" and account for the phenomena of 
consciousness by reference to language and the "realm of 
signs", or that we should simply cut out all talk of "spirit" 

and replace it with talk about "body". Such approaches amount 
to nothing less than a negation of the very thing that one is 
trying to understand, by substituting for it something else. 
Although it is done in the name of greater "objectivity", in 
fact the object - the religious phenomenon - is denied. 

Although the phenomenological method seems vulnerable to the 
criticism that it is not sufficiently objective, the human 
subject cannot be excluded from- the making of "objective" 
judgements. For this reason* all objectivity requires a 
degree of inner discipline. The criticism of phenomenology 
for being subjective arises out of a failure to appreciate 
the importance of such inner discipline to the 

phenomenological method. The phenomenologist holds that it 
is necessary to train oneself to recognise, and to detach 
oneself from, those personal and cultural factors that 
distort our perception of the phenomena we are trying to 
understand. Then we have the chance to perceive them in their 
own essence. But this requires, as Goethe put it, "an 
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enhancement of our mental powers. "78 The underlying purpose of 
the phenomenological epoche is that it is the groundwork for 
just such an "enhancement of our mental powers". For it 
clears the way for a more intensive engagement with the 
phenomenon. How successful each phenomenological practitioner 
is in practising the epoche is not something that can be 
guaranteed. How truly perceptive a phenomenologist's insights 
will be is again something that cannot be guaranteed. The 
method. is not foolproof: it cannot be applied mechanically. 
But that is not to say that it is not scientific: for what it 
stresses is precisely the need for engagement with the object 
on its own terms, and without this engagement we will not 
attain true objectivity. 

The crucial difference between phenomenological methodology 
and the methodology of conventional science is that the 
former does not seek to formulate explanatory theories in 
which one phenomenon, or set of phenomena, is explained in 
terms of another phenomenon or set of phenomena. We have 
already considered the example of the scientific explanation 
of colour in terms of angles of refraction or wavelengths of 
light. Such an explanation will never satisfy the artist who 
lives and works with colour. It has absolutely no use for the 
artist. In the same way, to explain a religious phenomenon in 
terms of a sociological or historical phenomenon does not 
lead to a greater understanding of the religious phenomenon 
as religious, it simply substitutes a different phenomenon 
for the first. To return to the example cited in the last 
section, the deeper meaning of the mythic conflict between 
Horus and Seth is effectively lost by substituting the 
political and historical phenomenon of predynastic tribal 
conflict, and its eventual peaceful resolution at the time of 
Menes, for the religious phenomenon of the conflict of 
opposing divine forces and their reconciliation in the soul 
of the king. This is not to say that social, political and 
historical factors are irrelevant to our understanding of 
religious phenomena: it is to argue that to explain the 
latter in terms of the former is to miss something essential. 
For while there are obviously political and historical 
factors involved in the institution of the ancient Egyptian 
kingship, the battle of Horus and Seth cannot adequately be 
explained in terms of these political and historical factors 
alone. The myth concerns the awesome and perennial struggle 
of the forces of life and death, order and chaos, civilized 
and savage, and their reconciliation, in the human soul. 

The phenomenological method therefore avoids explanations "in 
terms of" at all costs - even at the cost of risking slipping 
into subjectivism - in order to try to see what is really 
there. Yes there will be sociological, linguistic and 
cultural factors present, but the aim is to move through 
these to the deeper experiential component of the religious 
phenomenon. That is, to uncover what is there in the fullness 
of its existential meaning. Whether or not the phenomenon is 
religious, to provide an explanatory theory is not at all the 
same as apprehending a phenomenon as inherently meaningful. 
The explanatory theory attempts to explain the phenomenon in 
terms of something ex-trinsic to the phenomenon itself, 
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whereas the phenomenological approach will try to apprehend 
the phenomenon in relation to its own in-trinsic meaning. 79 In 
the case of religious phenomena, theoretical explanations 
invariably take us away from the existential situation that 
they are expressing, and direct us toward some other 
(sociological, linguistic, political, historical) phenomena, 
whereas to see the phenomena themselves as intrinsically 
meaningful enables them to manifest more fully. 

There are, then, two quite different directions to go in. The 
direction of Proudfoot's "explanatory reductionism" leads 
away from the phenomena as experienced by the subject, 
whereas the phenomenological method leads to a deepened 
experience of the phenomena in their fullness or "intensive 
depth". 80 These two possible directions can be very clearly 
seen in the writings of Proudfoot, on the one hand, and 
Eliade on the other. Proudfoot's book, Religious Experience, 
is devoted to finding the pathway that leads from a person's 
religious experience to a nonreligious explanation for it. 
The latter will ideally be cast in historical or cultural 
terms and will avoid all reference to such religious terms as 
"numinous", "holy" and "sacred". 81 What Proudfoot wants is to 
avoid evoking a sense of awe or mystery when discussing 
religious phenomena and to ensure that the explanation given 
for them is satisfying for the secular, scientific mind. 82 
Eliade, by contrast, does not see understanding the meaning 
of a religious phenomenon as an additional act of inter- 
pretation. It is rather a penetration to a deeper level of 
the very same phenomenon, allowing this level to reveal 
itself. It is not that Eliade dismisses the sociological, 
economic or political contexts as irrelevant, but rather that 
they keep us on the periphery of the religious phenomenon, at 
a relatively superficial level of understanding. If we are to 
gain a deeper understanding of the religious phenomenon, then 
we need to find the underlying existential, or experiential, 
situation that is its ground of meaning. 83 

In a religiously organised society like ancient Egypt, it is 
in fact impossible to understand the social, political and 
linguistic contexts independently of the fundamentally 
religious orientation of the whole culture. Far from the 
religious phenomena being conditioned by supposedly 
nonreligious contexts, there was nothing in the society that 
was not permeated by a thoroughgoing religious sensibility. 
The head of state was a god, the economic life of the country 
was to a very large extent managed by the temples, the 
language was literally "sacred writing", and magicians held 
important offices of state. 84 Furthermore, the most important 
events in the life of the king were religious rituals, the 
neglect of which would have been regarded as catastrophic for 
the wellbeing of the whole country. 85 Indeed, if our aim was 
to understand the political, economic, sociological or 
linguistic contexts of ancient Egyptian civilization, then it 
would be necessary for us first to understand the religious 
life. The post-Kantian project of explaining the religious 
life in nonreligious terms needs to be stood on its head in 
the case of ancient Egypt, for every aspect of its culture 
was permeated by religion. 
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It is all the more important, therefore, if we are to go to 
the heart of ancient Egyptian religion, that we acknowledge 
the priority of the religious phenomena. How, then, should we 
approach them? In the case of ancient Egypt, the phenomena 
that the religious historian is dealing with are the data of 
myths, symbols, rituals and magic, etc. conveyed through 
texts, works of art or craft, and monuments. Just as a myth 
may be. alluded to in a text or a'` work of art, so an 
existential situation may be being conveyed by a myth. There 
are clearly different levels of phenomena here: there is the 
religious text that alludes in some way to a myth, then there 
is the myth itself, and finally there is the experiential 
situation lying at a deeper existential level. The 
phenomenological approach will continue to unravel further 
levels of the same phenomenon, without side-stepping to an 
explanatory theory or hypothesis. Let us return to the 
example that we considered in Chapter One. In Utterance 223 

of the Unas Pyramid Texts, we saw how the king is told to 
wake up, stir himself and rise up. This Utterance is carved 
on the east wall of the sarcophagus chamber of his pyramid. 
it is in itself a phenomenon spatially located within the 
physical building of the pyramid. If we did not know the 
meaning of the hieroglyphs, we would be stuck at the physical 
level of simply staring at this strange script, perhaps 
admiring the skill and beauty of the carving and wondering 
what it meant. Once we are able to translate the text, we 
immediately begin to contemplate it in a different way. The 
text, as a phenomenon, acquires a different level of meaning, 
and the religious historian will know that it has to be 
understood as alluding to a particular episode in the Osiris 

myth, when the god is "awakened" from a state of death or 
deathlike sleep. Now it is important that we understand that 
this further level of meaning is not "added to" the text. It 
belongs entirely to it, and is not in any sense extraneous. 
It is a further aspect of exactly the same phenomenon that 
the person who does not know the translation of the 
hieroglyphs is staring at. 86 

The great temptation, at this point, is to reach for an 
explanatory theory before experiencing the phenomenon in its 
"intensive depth". In the case of the present example, this 
is easily done by simply noting - to use Assmann's phrase - 
"the intelligible contexts" (social, political, funerary,, 

etc. ) of this episode of the Osiris myth. But in so doing, 
one has not yet exposed oneself to its existential 
significance. This is where the post-Kantian is liable to 
stop, because to carry on into an imaginative "reliving" of 
the existential experience would be considered as indulging 
in a purely subjective activity. To stop here, therefore, 
before one has personally opened oneself to the more interior 
meaning, may enable one to claim that one has "uncovered the 
intelligible contexts" and thereby arrived at a sufficient 
explanation of the religious material, but the 
phenomenologist cannot rest content with this. For there is a 
further question to be asked, and that is: what does it mean 
existentially and experientially for the king as Osiris to 
wake up, stir himself and rise up? Only when we ask this 
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further question, and ask it in a manner in which we do not 
spare ourselves, can we deepen our involvement with the 
phenomenon to the point at which its meaning finally impacts 
upon us. 87 And in so far as it does, we cannot remain 
unaffected. We ourselves experience something of its power, 
its truly awesome significance. This, then, is what the 
phenomenologist aims at, for it is only at this deeper 
existential level that the real meaning of the myth, the text 
and indeed the monument itself can be fully elucidated. 

Such elucidation is not so much an explanation as an attempt 
to allow the full existential import of the religious 
phenomenon to become manifest. From the phenomenological 
standpoint, the existential situation that is encapsulated by 
a myth is simply a deeper and hence less apparent aspect of 
the same phenomenon - the myth - which is itself a deeper and 
less apparent aspect of the hieroglyphic text which alludes 
to it. The whole effort of the phenomenologist is therefore 
to stay with the phenomenon, not to look behind it or beside 
it, but to stay with it in order to bear witness to what is 
already there at a more hidden level. 

Now such "bearing witness" to the experiential and 
existential import of a religious phenomenon cannot be done 
in a detached way. The phenomenologist, in so far as he or 
she is able to bear witness to it, will also be exposed to 
it. The risk of the phenomenological description then 
appearing to be "merely subjective" is unavoidable. But the 
truth is, as Husserl pointed out, that human consciousness is 
the arena in which meaning is revealed. The conscious subject 
cannot therefore be excluded from the apprehension of the 
meaningfulness in phenomena, otherwise there would be no one 
there to apprehend it. But this is not subjectivism. Rather, 
it is possible 

"to come to a point in experience where we are most 
intimately ourselves - the activity-of our own will - 
and yet are most definitely the other at the same time, 
since the activity in which we participate is the 
constitutional structure of the object contemplated. "88 

Now this "point of experience" is what Husserl referred to 
when he wrote concerning the consciousness that has submitted 
itself to the epoche. Husserl called this consciousness 
"transcendental" because it experiences itself as deeper than 

- or more interior to - the normal subjectivity or "I" of the 
natural attitude, which defines itself as standing over 
against the objects themselves. The dualistic spectatorial 
consciousness of the natural attitude is in fact the premise 
of those who would see the study of religion conducted after 
the manner of mainstream science, as a sociological or 
historical discipline. 89 In phenomenology, however, this 
consciousness undergoes a radical restructuring. 90 it is 
restructured in such a way that the opposition between 
subject and object characteristic of the natural attitude is 
suspended. It is no longer valid for it, because the activity 
with which the "transcendental" consciousness is engaged 
occurs at a level deeper than (and philosophically "prior 
to") the dualism of subject versus object. The more the 
object's depth /\ of meaning is laid hold of, the more the 
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subject transcends the merely personal level. As van der 
Leeuw has stated: 

"The sphere of meaning is a third realm, subsisting 
above mere subjectivity and mere objectivity. The 
entrance gate to the reality of primal experience, 
itself wholly inaccessible, is meaning: my meaning and 
its meaning, which have become irrevocably one in the 
act of comprehension. "91 

From the standpoint of those who seek to explain religious 
experience in the nonreligious terms of the social sciences 
or linguistic anthropology, phenomenology comes alarmingly 
close to being itself a quasi-mystical practice with the aim 
of arriving at precisely the kind of "pure" or unconditioned 
consciousness which post-Kantians and cultural materialists 
so dislike and, indeed, regard as impossible. 92 That the 
epoche does have a similarity to certain spiritual 
disciplines practised in religious traditions, where the aim 
is to liberate the mind from the conditioned world, has been 
noted by Eliade. In his book The Quest, he goes so far as to 
compare the phenomenological method with- initiation 
ceremonies in traditional cultures. In these ceremonies, the 
"profane" experience characteristic of the "natural man" is 
deliberately suppressed in a manner that parallels the 
phenomenological suspension of the "natural attitude". Just 
as through the initiation rites, the novice gains access to 
the sacred world, i. e. to what is considered real and 
meaningful, so through the phenomenological epochd the 
subject "suceeds in grasping the reality of the world. "93 

There are clearly mystical implications to Husserl's 
transcendentalism, for it sets out a type of epistemological 
nondualism in which the activity engaged in by the subject is 
seen as essentially a participation in the inherent meaning 
of the object. In this respect, Husserl is a Platonist, for 
whom the highest knowledge (gnosis) entails a participation 
of consciousness in the spiritual forms it contemplates. 94 And 
there is no doubt that he (and successive phenomenologists of 
religion) is completely at odds with the post-Kantians, whose 
point of departure is that "there are no pure (unmediated) 
experiences": 95 for them, all knowledge is necessarily 
conditioned, and "our experience is already informed and 
constituted by our conceptions and tacit theories about 
ourselves and our world""96 From such a starting point, both 
the core claim of mysticism to be able to experience 
unconditioned knowledge and the claim of phenomenology to be 
able to set aside preconceptions and tacit theories must seem 
as invalid as each other. 

Here, then, we come to the real issue. It is whether it is in 
fact possible to understand religious phenomena from a 
standpoint that effectively denies their reality, and seeks 
to explain them in strictly nonreligious terms. The issue is 
at bottom whether it is possible to understand religious 
phenomena without deeply engaging in them, and personally 
exposing oneself to them. The post-Kantian critique of 
phenomenology would replace phenomenology with a 
"constructivist" methodology which has at its very 
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foundations the anti-religious, anti-mystical presupposition 
that religious experience is nonreligiously determined. 97 Its 
aim is to formulate explanatory theories of religious 
phenomena rather than to allow the full phenomenon to reveal 
itself in its existential and experiential depth. By 
contrast, the phenomenological approach enables us to 
understand religious phenomena religiously, that is on their 
own plane of reference rather than as epi-phenomena of 
social, economic, political, etc. conditions. In the case of 
ancient Egypt, as we have already seen, it would actually 
make more sense to approach the social, economic and 
political spheres as epi-phenomena of the religious than the 
other way round. 98 For a proper understanding of ancient 
Egyptian culture cannot be achieved without acknowledging at 
the outset that for the Egyptians the religious dimension had 
absolute priority and indeed determined all aspects of life. 
The phenomenological approach is thus not only the key to 
understanding ancient Egyptian religion, but the whole 
society. 
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A Question of Motivation 
Much of the discussion in this chapter has revolved around 
the question of presuppositions and their role in either 
hindering us from, or helping us toward, attaining a greater 
understanding of the religions of the past. The two 
approaches that we have considered, the phenomenological and 
the post-Kantian, however, are not just at loggerheads with 
each other because of their different attitudes toward 
presuppositions. They express quite different motivations 
for studying religion. 

If we assume, with the phenomenologist, that it is possible 
to study religious phenomena "on their own plane of 
reference" and if we assume that this plane of reference has 
reality, meaning and value, our motivation for studying 
religion is already given in our fundamental assumptions. 
The fact that we believe that the religious dimension is real 
and meaningful, and the fact that we regard it as 
intrinsically valuable, provides us with the motivation to 
study religious phenomena. If, on the other hand, ' we are 
seeking to explain religious phenomena in the nonreligious 
terms favoured by "explanatory reductionism", then we are 
clearly proceeding on the assumption that religious 
realities, meanings and values can be explained without 
referring to the religious dimension. Our motivation, ' then, 
would be quite different from that of the phenomenologist, 
for at the back of our approach to religious phenomena is our 
conviction that they are epi-phenomena of something else, 
something that is not religious at all. What, then, could be 
the motivation for seeking to explain religious 
phenomena nonreligiously? It would have to be that we 
already subscribe to a nonreligious view of the world, and 
therefore wish to explain all phenomena - including the 
phenomena of religion - in nonreligious terms. 

In the case of the study of ancient Egyptian religion, it is 
likely that one or other of these two motivations, each 
expressing a fundamental attitude to the world, will be 
operating. Both have been present in the study of the 
religion of ancient Egypt over the centuries. Broadly 
speaking, what motivated people to study ancient Egyptian 
religion from the Greek period, through the Roman Empire and 
into the European Renaissance was that they believed that 
ancient Egypt was a repository of spiritual wisdom. To study 
things Egyptian was potentially to access sublime mysteries 
and deep spiritual truths. It was therefore something worth 
doing to further the spiritual understanding of precisely 
those aspects of reality that the Egyptians knew about. There 
was, in other words, a belief that one could learn something 
of real value from the Egyptians. 

By contrast, from the late 19th century on, when the study of 
ancient Egyptian religion became subsumed within the academic 
discipline of Egyptology, the spiritual enlightenment of the 
researcher or the researcher's contemporaries was no longer 
regarded as a valid reason for pursuing the research. As we 
have already seen in Chapter Two, for Egyptology to establish 
itself as a bona fide academic subject, it had to abandon any 
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prior affiliation with metaphysics and esotericism and 
subscribe to the worldview of scientific materialism. From 
the mid 19th century, the Darwinian interpretation of the 
past as involving an evolution of higher forms of life and 
consciousness from lower, became increasingly embedded in the 
disciplines of sociology, anthropology and history. In tow 
with the idea of progress, which gained unquestioned 
supremacy from the 19th century onwards, Darwinism ensured 
that no respectable academic would propose that past 
civilizations had superior knowledge or wisdom to our own. 
The- trajectory of history was seen as a steady ascent from 
the primitive childhood of humanity, dominated by magic and 
superstition, to our present enlightened maturity, 
characterised by scientific rationalism, industrialisation 
and technological sophistication. To take the religion of 
ancient Egypt seriously would thus be to jeopardise both 
one's career and the standing of Egyptology within academia. 
Egyptology became handmaid to a much bigger project - that 
of materialistic science - which was to explain both the 
outer and inner worlds in terms that excluded all reference 
to the spiritual as a real and operative dimension of 
existence. What this meant was that the data of Egyptian 
religion - the gods, the temples, the rituals, the religious 
texts and so on - would be treated at a respectable distance 
and with the requisite detachment, laced every so often with 
the occasional condescending remark. 

Now in the last few decades attitudes within Egyptology have 
moved on, and this may in part be due to the gradual 
reawakening of the West to levels of reality other than the 
physical. One of the arguments put forward in the last 
section was that the kind of dialogue we are able to engage 
in today with ancient Egypt is quite different from the kind 
of dialogue that was possible in the 19th and early 20th 
centuries. In the course of the 20th century, we have had 
the development of depth psychology, and the opening up of 
Western esoteric and Eastern religious perspectives, along 
with an increasing disaffection with the worldview of 
scientific materialism. Whereas much of ancient Egyptian 
spirituality seemed - to use Dilthey's word - "uncongenial" 
to the 19th and then 20th century mindset, now at the 
beginning of the 21st century to many people it seems far 
less so. There is the prospect today of people turning to 
ancient Egyptian religious texts and studying them because 
they believe that they will learn something from them that 
will have genuine spiritual relevance to their lives. 
Indeed, ancient Egyptian spirituality seems increasingly to 
have the ability to speak to us now almost in answer to our 
deepest, often only half-articulated questions concerning the 
struggle to reconnect again with those subtle dimensions of 
existence with which they were so familiar. 99 

It would seem, then, that at the beginning of the 21st 
century, a new motivation for studying ancient Egyptian 
religion is making itself felt. This new motivation is that 
Egyptian religion serves to put us in touch with precisely 
those dimensions of reality that are excluded from the 
worldview of scientific materialism: dimensions that are not 
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outwardly observable, and yet are no less real for being 
invisible. 100 In this respect, a new role for Egyptology could 
develop in the coming decades, if only it is able to shake 
off its deference to this worldview, and once again embrace 
the attitude that ancient Egypt has much of value to teach us 
today. It is to this end that the phenomenological approach 
to ancient Egyptian religion may hopefully contribute, while 
at the same time broadening the contemporary understanding of 
the nature of mystical experience and the spiritual realities 
that are accessed by it. Ancient Egyptian religion has the 
capacity to connect us again with experiential worlds that 
the West has only recently begun to rediscover. According to 
Mircea Eliade, the history of religions could function as a 
new maieutics - that is, a new sort of Socratic midwifery . - 
which could help to bring to birth more authentic and 
complete ways of being: 101 

"Very soon the West will have not only to know and 
understand the cultural universes of the non-Westerners, 
but will have to value them as an integral part of the 
history of the human spirit and no longer consider them 
as infantile or aberrant episodes of an exemplary 
History of Man. Moreover, confrontation with the 'other' 
helps Western man to know himself better. The effort 
spent on correctly understanding modes of thought 
foreign to the Western rationalist tradition, that is to 

-say, in the first place on deciphering the meaning of 
myths and symbols, will be repaid by a considerable 
enrichening of the consciousness. "102 

Eliade has been criticised for approaching the study of the 
history of religions as a means of reinfusing the 
desacralised Western world with a new spiritual awareness, 
for it is hardly a presuppositionless approach. 103 But we have 
already argued that this does not mean that the validity of 
the scholarship is compromised. On the contrary: it is far 
more likely to be compromised if the religions of the past 
are studied as if they have no contemporary relevance, and 
simply need to be disposed of with a modest application of 
"explanatory reductionism. " It is in fact inevitable that the 
religious outlook of the ancient Egyptians, as with any 
ancient or primal religious worldview, if taken seriously, 
will present a challenge to the prevailing secular and 
materialistic consciousness. Ivan Strenski has complained 
that Eliade's "creative hermeneutics" are nothing more than 
"a species of high-order propaganda, a sort of scholar's 
magic which seeks to change the way people see things. "104 In 
a revealing fit of pique, Strenski accuses Eliade of trying 
"deliberately to upset the everyday common sense views of 
existence. "105 It can indeed be upsetting to have one's 
common sense views challenged, and it is not easy to change 
the way one sees things, but these discomforts hardly 
constitute grounds for regarding Eliade as wrong. 

If we are not prepared to risk opening ourselves to the 
content of ancient Egyptian religion, then post-Kantian 
methodology is there waiting to be called on. It will take 
the researcher half way to an actual engagement with the 
spiritual content of a religious document or ritual, and then 
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save the researcher from a direct encounter with it by 
concentrating on its historical or sociological context or 
its linguistic structure. By contrast, the phenomenological 
method - while not ignoring the historical, sociological or 
linguistic contexts - will, through the deployment of the 
epoche, and through a combination of exact scholarship with 
an empathetic and imaginative "living into" the material, aim 
for an engagement with the existential content of the same 
religious phenomenon. It is for this reason that it is so 
challenging. It really is liable to "change the way we see 
things". And it is liable to do so especially when applied 
to the study of ancient Egyptian religion, which functioned 
within a worldview that has precious few affinities with that 
of modern or post-modern culture. In fact, the practice of 
the phenomenology of religion cannot leave the practitioner 
unchanged: it is an occupation that "has consequences". Thus 
Eliade writes: 

"If these consequences are not always evident, it is 
because the majority of historians of religion defend 
themselves against the messages with which their 
documents are filled. This caution is understandable. 
One does not live with impunity in intimacy with 
'foreign' religious forms, which are sometimes 
extravagant and often terrible. But many historians of 
religions end up by no longer taking seriously the 
spiritual worlds they study; they fall back on their 
personal religious faith, or they take refuge in a 
materialism or behaviourism impervious to every 
spiritual shock. Besides, excessive specialization 
allows a great number of historians of religions to 
station themselves for the rest of their days in the 
sectors they have learned to frequent since their youth. 
And every 'specialization' ends by making the religious 
forms banal; in the last instance it effaces their 
meanings. "106 

This "effacement of meanings" is precisely the agenda of 
post-Kantian religious studies which proceeds by the method 
of "explanatory reductionism" to a denial of the very 
subject it is purporting to study. Within Egyptology, despite 
the signs that things are beginning to change, there are 
still a great many Egyptologists who are not interested in 
the realities toward which Egyptian religion was directed, 
nor are they interested in the inner experiences that the 
Egyptians devoted themselves to attaining. Eliade's remarks 
are as applicable to both historians of religion and 
Egyptologists today as they were in 1969 when he wrote them. 

The phenomenological approach to ancient Egyptian religious 
material provides the needed complement to standard 
Egyptological approaches, by recovering those layers of 
experience and wisdom that have to a large extent been 
neglected within the Egyptological establishment. To the 
extent that the phenomenological study of ancient Egyptian 
religion puts us in touch with what was regarded by the 
ancient Egyptians as essentially a sacred dimension of life, 
it presents us with a reality that is more than simply 
historical. For Eliade, the phenomenology and history of 
religions is one of the few "humanistic" disciplines that can 
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have an utterly transforming effect on the researcher, for it 
can lead to an awakening to aspects of reality and' 
possibilities of human experience that fall outside what has 
come to be regarded as normal in the West. 107 For although a 
culture of the past may be historically remote from us, it 
nevertheless still represents the experiences of human 
beings. These human beings may have been very different from 
ourselves, but we share with them our basic humanity. If, 
therefore, we are confronted by "existential situations" with- 
which we are quite unfamiliar, because of our living in the 
modern secularized world, we thereby come to know both 
something of our own human nature of which we are normally 
unaware, and at the same time are presented with realms of 
spirit that few of us come near to experiencing. 

This has extraordinary implications for us today, precisely 
because in the prevailing culture of the modern West (and 
increasingly the modern world), we suffer from chronic 
amnesia concerning spiritual realities with which the 
ancients were relating on a daily basis. In so far as we are 
able to acknowledge cultures of the past, such as ancient 
Egypt, not only as part of our own history, but - as Eliade 
says - as part of what lies buried within the modern psyche, 
and in so far as we are able to incorporate and integrate 
them into our understanding of who we are today, we may open 
the way to reconnecting with that lost part of ourselves and 
that lost dimension of existence that was so present to the 
Egyptians and has become so absent from our modern awareness. 

In this chapter, the phenomenological approach to the study 
of ancient Egyptian religion has been defended not only 
because it presents an honest attempt to understand religious 
phenomena on their own "plane of reference", but also because 
it does not allow the researcher to remain distant or 
detached from the religious material. To appreciate the real 
significance of this material requires the full engagement of 
the researcher, and this is indeed potentially life-changing. 
The phenomenological approach to the study of religion is 
unavoidably "maieutic" for those who practise it. In 
practising the phenomenological method, the researcher 
attempts to reach out to and unite with the "other" through 
understanding and empathy, to the point of imaginatively 
reliving the experiences that he or she is trying to 
comprehend. In so doing, the phenomenologist cannot remain 
unaffected, cannot remain untouched by this encounter. For 
the encounter is not simply with an "historical other" but 
with an "existential other" that is closer to us than we 
would dare believe. It is this encounter with a buried part 
of ourselves, and with a hidden aspect of reality, that is 
the consequence of opening ourselves to the content of the 
material that forms the substance of the present study. It is 
to this material that we shall now turn. 
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PART TWO 

THE PYRAMID TEXTS RE-EXAMINED 



CHAPTER SIX 

THE PYRAMID OF UNAS 



The Pyramid Texts 
The early sacred literature that survives from ancient Egypt 
includes tomb inscriptions, offering lists and brief prayers 
but there are no long consecutive religious texts until the 
Pyramid Texts appear in the pyramid of Unas at the end of the 
5th Dynasty, roughly 4,350 years ago. The Pyramid Texts are 
not only the earliest example of ancient Egyptian sacred 
literature: they are the earliest example of any piece of 
extended writing worldwide. They are of immense value to us 
today because they open a window onto the religious 
consciousness of human beings who lived under very different 
spiritual, psychologial and social conditions from ourselves. 
This religious consciousness plumbed depths of spiritual 
experience that we fail to appreciate if we regard the 
Pyramid Texts merely as representing the funerary beliefs of 
the ancient Egyptians. They should also be regarded as the 
prototype of a mystical tradition that is at the root not 
only of later ancient Egyptian religious life but also of 
subsequent Western mystical and esoteric traditions such as 
Platonism, Hermeticism, Gnosticism and Alchemy. 

The Pyramid Texts were first discovered in 1881 by Gaston 
Maspero, engraved onto the walls of the inner chambers of 
several Old Kingdom pyramids at Saqqara. Maspero assumed from 
the beginning that the texts were funerary, and divided them 
into three types: ritual texts, prayers and magic spells. 1 
The pyramid in which the Pyramid Texts first appeared was 
that of Unas, the last of the 5th dynasty kings, who reigned 
from 2375 BC to 2345 BC. If we accept the conventional 
chronology of the building of the Great Pyramid at Giza 
during the reign of Khufu, then the pyramid of Unas was built 
some 180 years later. The pyramid of Khufu, along with the 
other pyramids at Giza, do not have any texts inscribed 
within their chambers, although travellers to the Giza site 
in ancient and early medieval times claimed to have seen 
hieroglyphic inscriptions on the outer casing stones of the 
Great Pyramid. 2 As the casing stones have since been removed, 
little can be said about these possible earlier. "pyramid 
texts". 

What we do have are texts inscribed on the internal walls not 
only of the pyramid of Unas, but also of his immediate 
successor Teti, the first of the 6th dynasty kings, and 
Teti's successors Pepi I, Merenre, and Pepi II. During the 
long reign of Pepi II, who was the last of the 6th dynasty 
kings, the privilege of having an inscribed pyramid was 
shared with his three wives, Neith, Ipwet and Oudjebten, each 
of whom had a small inscribed pyramid close by that of Pepi. 
After the reign of Pepi II, only one more king inscribed a 
pyramid: this was the 8th dynasty king Iby, but the quality 
of the inscriptions in his pyramid is relatively crude 
compared to the finely crafted hieroglyphs of the earlier 
pyramids, especially those of the pyramid of Unas. 

This means that the Pyramid Texts were employed in pyramids 
for approximately 180 years. After this, they continued to 
appear in various non-royal tombs through to the Middle 
Kingdom. For example, in the cemetry surrounding the pyramid 
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of the Middle Kingdom king, Senwosret I at Lisht, there is a 
tomb of an official called Senwosret-Ankh that contains a 
fairly close copy of the texts of the pyramid of Unas. This 
means that either the pyramid of Unas remained unsealed for 
several hundred years, or else - more likely - the texts 
existed as a separate corpus probably preserved on papyrus 
rolls. 3 In either case, the Unas texts were evidently regarded 
as an integral work in their own right, and seem to have 
acquired "canonical" status, unlike the selection of texts in 
the later 6th Dynasty pyramids. Thus a copy of the offering 
liturgy from the Unas pyramid was made in the Late Period (in 
the 26th Dynasty tomb of Pet-Amen-Apet) but no similar copies 
of texts from the other pyramids are known. Portions of the 
whole corpus of Pyramid Texts were, however, frequently used 
on the coffins of various Middle Kingdom nobles. Many of the 
Middle Kingdom Coffin Texts, and some passages in the New 
Kingdom Book of the Dead are also clearly derived from the 
Pyramid Texts. The final appearance of Pyramid Texts is on 
the walls of the Philadelphus temple at Philae in the 
Ptolemaic period. 4 

Although the Pyramid Texts were first committed to writing in 
the 5th Dynasty, it is virtually certain that they existed in 
oral form before this date. It has been argued that many are 
in fact pre-dynastic. 5 Ascertaining their date of origin, 
however, is a difficult, if not impossible, task and is 
perhaps less important than recognising that the texts 
existed as an independent corpus, many of them originally 
spoken in a ritual context rather than written. For this 
reason, a considerable number of the texts begin with the 
formula "Words spoken" (djed inedu) and hence they are given 
the title "Utterances". Although the name of the individual 
king frequently occurs in the Utterances of his particular 
pyramid, in origin they probably did not apply to him 
personally, but were chosen from the pre-existent corpus of 
words for recitation. 6-Altogether there are over 750 of these 
Utterances, many of them paralleling or echoing others. The 
large number of Utterances means that most contemporary 
readers are likely to feel a little bewildered when they 
first confront the sheer mass of the collected texts. Where 
does one begin? 

The texts were first grouped together in Utterances by Sethe, 
who produced the definitive edition of the Pyramid Texts in 
1910.7 Both Maspero and Sethe began the numbering of the texts 
in the sarcophagus chamber and ended in the entrance 
passageway. Despite subsequent scholars questioning whether 
this is in fact the right order of reading the texts, Sethe's 

method of numbering the Utterances remains the standard one. 
Because Sethe's numbering system incorporates texts from all 
the different pyramids, references to Pyramid Texts using 
this system can seem a little like references of astronomers 
to asteroids, doing no more than giving each Utterance a tag 
by which to identify it. It is not clear from the numbering 
alone which chamber each Utterance is taken from nor even to 
which pyramid it belongs. The standard modern English 
translation of the Pyramid Texts by R. O. Faulkner follows 
Sethe's numbering, beginning with Utterance 1 and ending with 
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Utterance 759, with no indication as to the location'of each 
Utterance within the pyramid nor any indication as to which 
pyramid or pyramids it occurs in. Many of these Utterances in 
fact appear in more than one pyramid, and any single pyramid 
will have only a selection of the total on its walls. Quite 
possibly the same text will appear on different walls in 

. different pyramids. It needs to be remembered, therefore, 
that the numbering of the Utterances serves only to identify 
them, and it neither indicates the exact position of a text 
within a pyramid, nor necessarily the order in which the 
texts are to be read. 

The whole question of the "right order" in which to read the 
Pyramid Texts has received considerable . attention from 
scholars in the second half of the 20th century. Because it 
has a direct bearing on how the texts themselves should be 
understood, a review of the scholarly discussion of this 
question will be given in the final section of this chapter. 
From a phenomenological standpoint, however, the best initial 
approach to the texts is without the encumbrance of the many 
rival theories concerning their interpretation, and to 
examine them simply as we find them on the walls of the 
corridors and chambers of the pyramid, through which and into 
which one walks. Approached in this way, the question of 
where to begin and where to end certainly seems at first not 
to be of paramount importance. For the Pyramid Texts are not 
like a book that one holds in the hand, and reads from 
beginning to end, they are a book that we walk into, which 
encompasses us on all sides. In our first encounter with 
them, we find them architecturally located, and it may be 
that they do not in fact "begin" or "end" anywhere. The texts 
are wedded to walls, and demand of us that we engage with 
them - at first anyway - as architectural phenomena, with an 
awareness of where each Utterance belongs in the inner 
structure and layout of the pyramid. 

The pyramid itself is, of course, also spatially located. 
There are altogether nine pyramids with Pyramid Texts. They 
are all fairly close to each other at Saqqara, as can be seen 
from the map (fig. 6.1). This whole area served as the 
necropolis of the Old Kingdom capital, Memphis, where the 
more public aspect of the Sed festival ceremonies would 
probably have taken place. 8 From the earliest times, Saqqara 
was sacred to the god Sokar, originally regarded as a 
manifestation of Osiris, but at the same time fused with 
Ptah, the god of Memphis. As a manifestation of Osiris, Sokar 
represented his power of rebirth, and was depicted as a 
falcon resting on, or breaking out of, a mound of earth, 
placed on a boat. 9 The whole area, then, was as much to do 
with rebirth as it was to do with death. 

Of the nine pyramids at Saqqara, four are so badly damaged 
that whole sections of text are missing from certain walls. 
These four are the pyramids of Teti, Pepi I, Merenre and Iby. 
The pyramids of the three queens of Pepi II are also not in, 
the best state of preservation, but they suffer, along with 
that of Iby, from the added disadvantage of being single 
chamber pyramids and therefore lacking an inscribed 
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antechamber. Their texts are therefore not as representative 
as the other pyramids, which all have antechamber texts. This 
leaves the greatest body of extant texts in the pyramid of 
Unas and the pyramid of Pepi II. Pepi II's pyramid is the 
largest and has by far the most Utterances on its walls. But 
it has also sustained some damage, so the texts of this 

pyramid are incomplete. One might think that this is more 
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Figure 6.7 
The posit-ions of the main pyramids at Saqqara. The inscribed 

pyramids are (top to bottom): Teti, Unas, Pepi I, Merenre, 
Eby, and Pepi II with queens Neith, Ipwet and Oud j ebt en . 
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than made up for by the greater amount of texts. The 
impression one gets, however, is that Pepi somewhat 
indiscriminately crammed as many texts as possible into his 
pyramid, often overriding earlier conventions as to the 
placement of Utterances on walls oriented to one or other of 
the cardinal directions. 

We are left, then, with the pyramid of Unas, which is not 
only the best preserved but it is. also the one pyramid for 
which we have a complete set of Utterances. 10 Unas's pyramid 
was also the earliest to have texts inscribed on its inner 
walls, and the placement of the texts seems to follow a 
clearer intention than in the later pyramids. 11 As we have 
already seen, there is evidence to suggest that the Egyptians 
themselves regarded the Unas texts, in contradistinction to 
the texts in the other pyramids, as having canonical status. 12 
In concentrating on this pyramid, we need not, however, 
ignore the others. Unas's pyramid probably served as the 
model or archetype of the later pyramids, which all emulated 
it in design and to a significant degree also in the thematic 
content of their texts. To enable the reader to pursue 
comparison between the Unas texts and those of the other 
pyramids, a list of Utterances and their position in the 
chambers of their respective pyramids is given in Appendix 2. 
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The Pyramid Temples of Unas 
The pyramid of Unas is generally assumed to have been his 
tomb, but this is by no means certain. When excavated by 
Maspero in 1881, the sarcophagus was found to be empty and no 
traces of a burial were present. 13 There is, furthermore, a 
large mastaba tomb nearby that has quarry marks bearing the 
name of Unas on the backs of certain of the blocks. The 
internal arrangement of the mastaba is also similar to that 
of the. pyramid of Unas. 14 The existence of quarry marks with 
the name of Unas is not in any way conclusive evidence that 
the tomb belonged to him, but it is something to be borne in 
mind when thinking about the possibility that his pyramid 
might have served a non-funerary purpose. Equally suggestive 
is the fact that altogether five priests of the pyramid of 
Unas are known. All of them have the title "Prophet of the 
Unas pyramid Nefer-asut ("beautiful of places")" except one., 
the priest Akhet-hotep, who had two stelae in his tomb. On 
one he is called "Prophet of the Unas pyramid Nefer-asut", 
but on the other he is called "Prophet of the Unas pyramid 
Asut-asuti ("Place of places")". Are we to conclude then that 
Unas had two pyramids? 15 Again, we are not in a position to 
judge since only one pyramid is known to us, but these scraps 
of information should at least make us proceed with caution 
when we approach the question of the exact purpose of the 
surviving Unas pyramid. 

Like most Old Kingdom pyramids, the pyramid of Unas was 
approached from a temple down in the valley below, adjacent 
to a canal (fig. 6.2). The ancient Egyptian way of coming to 
the pyramid was first by boat, which would have moored 
alongside the valley temple. Very little survives today of 
the valley temple of Unas, but it was here that initial 
purification ceremonies probably took place, and preparation 
was made for entering the pyramid. From the valley temple, 
one then proceeded uphill along a causeway. The causeway was 
really a long corridor with high walls and a roof that 
completely insulated those who travelled its length from the 
world outside. This insulation from the outer world was 
alleviated by just one feature: in the middle of the roof and 
running its whole length, there was a narrow slit through 
which light filtered. So, walking along this causeway for 
almost half a mile, it would have been impossible to see 
anything beyond the walls and ceiling by which one was 
enclosed. But on the inside of these causeway walls were 
beautiful reliefs illumined by the soft light allowed through 
the narrow slit in the centre of the roof. These reliefs 
showed deer being hunted by greyhounds, men and women 
bargaining at a fish market, metalworkers, archers, farmers 
hoeing, pitiful scenes of people starving, ships full of 
prisoners begging for mercy, other ships transporting granite 
columns for a temple, and then women bearing offerings in a 
long procession. It is as if the whole sweep of life was 
depicted on these walls - its pleasures and tribulations and 
the work of human beings in the world. Meanwhile, looking up, 
the causeway ceiling was decorated with golden stars against 
a blue background. 
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Reconstruction drawing of the valley temple of Unas. The 
temple was approached by boat. Here initial purificatory 
rites were probably performed before proceeding to the 

causeway (above right) that led uphill to the pyramid temple 

almost half a mile away. 

Excavations have shown that the causeway had two changes of 
angle. Just south of the second bend, there are two large 
boat pits, that - in all probability - once contained wooden 
boats. 16 These probably represented the day and night; boats of 
the sun god, and could have been used in ritual "sailings" of 
the type that is known to have taken place during the Sed 
festival of Amenhotep III, who undertook a ritual journey in 

the nightbark of the sungod Ra during his Sed festival (see 
fig. 7.16). 17 To the north of the causeway are many tombs, 
those nearest the pyramid belonging to the two queens of 
Unas, senior officials and members of the royal family. These 

are located between the pyramid temple and the huge Sed 
festival complex of the 3rd dynasty king Zoser further to the 

north (fig. 6.3). 
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Map showing the valley temple, causeway, boat pits, pyramid 
temple and pyramid of Unas at Saqqara. 

The causeway leads directly to the entrance of the (now 

ruined) outer temple that had to be visited and passed 
through in order to reach the pyramid (fig. 6.4). The pyramid 
itself was surrounded by a high temenos wall, and there was 
no way into it except through the temple. And as there was no 
way of entering the temple except from the causeway that was 
itself entered from the valley temple, it is clear that the 

actual approach to the pyramid, and the experiences that 

arose through approaching it in this particular way, were 
considered to be extremely important. From the beginning, as 
soon as one entered the valley temple, one was in an 
environment sealed off from the outside world. It was an 
environment in which the consciousness of the human being was 
compelled by the sequence of architectural spaces to become 
increasingly focused on the meaning of this westward journey 

uphill, toward the entrance to the pyramid. 
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Figure 6.4 
The pyramid temple and pyramid of Uras. IlecOnstruct.. ion 
drawing. 

Having arrived at the outer temple, one came first to short 
corridor, and then to an open court, surrounded by pillars. 
On the other side of the court was the temenos wall of the 

pyramid, and the entrance through it marked the threshold 
between the outer and the inner temple. It was at this 
threshold that the long transverse corridor ran which, in the 
pyramid temple of Pepi II, was decorated with depictions of 
the king celebrating his Sed fest. i_val. 18 Further west, and 
closest to the pyramid, the main chambers and sanctuaries of 
the inner temple were located, all now in a state of complete 
ruin. This temple design (itself based on the temple of 
tlnas's predecessor. Djedkare-Isesi. ) became the model for the 
later_ pyramid temples. 19 Thus comparison of the ground plan of 
the pyramid temple of Pepi II (fig. 4.19) with that of 
Unas's pyramid temple (fiq. 6.5) shows that Pepi's temple 
deviated only in minor respects from that of Unas. It seems 
likely that just as the design features of t: he pyramid 
temples were s. imi_lar to each other, so also were the reli. e£s, 
both in respect of their subject matteK and their location. 
It is probable, therefore, that the centra. t transverse 
corridor of Unas's pyramid temple would have been adorned 
with reliefs illustrating the same Sed festival motifs as 
were later depicted in the central transverse corridor of 
Pepi_ ]t's pyramid temple. Likewise the long rectangular 
sanctuary at the west end of the pyramid temple, abutting the 
east wall of the pyramid, was probably decorated with 
offering scenes. 
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Figure 6.5 

Plan of the fyrami. d temple of Una s. Iho pyramid could pniy be 

approached through this temple, and its integration into the 
temple complex was reinforced by the temenos wall that 

surrounded it, and demarcated the inner temple sanctuaries 
from the outer temple. 

in contrast to the many reliefs that survive intact from the 

causeway, the surviving relief:; from Unas's temple ire few 

and fragmentary. They include, however, many of the same 
kinds of images that were found in a better state of 
preservation in the temple of Pepi 7. i: images of (-jods and 
goddesses, processions of offering bearers, and various royal 
ceremonies, many of which are of the Sed festi. v, 31.20 'Phis 

similarity of images reinforces the probability that. the 
decoration of the temple of Unns was si_mi l ar to that of 
pepi's temple. in Figure 6.6, two lightly dancing feet above 
a tableau of : stars undoubtedly belong to the king who is 

performing the "dedication of the field" dance. Upzderneath 
the stars, to the left, the king is apparently seated in a 
chapel, while in front of him the top of the standard of the 
jackal god Wepwawet, who played a prominent role in the Sed 
festival, can be seen. 
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Figure 6.6 
Fragment of the king performing the "dedication of the field" 
dance of the Sed festival. Below the tableau of stars to the 
left, the roof of a chapel can be made out with the top of 
the king's head within it. In front of the chapel, the 

standard of the jackal god Wepwawet can be seen. Limestone 
fragment from the pyramid temple of Unas, Saqqara. 

In another limestone fragment, Figure 6.7, we meet again the 
familiar profile of the bearded king enthroned, wearing the 

short Sed festival tunic and holding in his right hand the 

royal flail. This image closely resembles that of Khufu found 

at (Giza fig. 4.15), and Sahure found at his pyramid temple 

at Abusir (fig. 4.17). Finally in Figure 6.8, another 
fragment depicts a procession of offering bearers, carrying 
many kinds of fruits on trays as well as vases and 
containers. This relief is one of thirteen fragments 
depicting offerings and offering bearers. 21 We have already 
noted that in the temple of Pepi II, similar scenes were 
depicted in the sanctuary. They may or may not belong to the 
Sed festival, but as we have already seen in Chapter Four, it 
is perfectly feasible that they do. 22 

Figure 6. 
The king, wearing a false beard 
tunic, sits enthroned. Limestone 
temple of Unas, Saqqara. 

,7 and the short Sed festival 
fragment from the pyramid 
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The Pyramid of Unas 
The entrance to the pyramid is at ground level on its 
northern side. To enter it, it is necessary to bend over 
awkwardly in order to clamber down the low entrance passage. 
A cross-section of the entrance passage, vestibule and 
horizontal corridor leading to the pyramid can be seen in 
Figure 6.9. As with most pyramids, the angle of the sloping 
entrance passage appears to be quite deliberate. In Khufu's 
pyramid at Giza it is 28°, in Khafre's pyramid it is 26°, 
while Pepi II 's has an angle of 25°. In the pyramid of Unas 
the angle of the entrance passage is 22°. As these passages 
were each oriented to specific northern stars, they would 
better be conceived as exits than entrances. The Pyramid 
Texts clearly state that the king went on a celestial 
journey,. the northern or "imperishable" stars being of 
special symbolic significance because of their visibility 
throughout the year. 23 

At the bottom of the sloping passage, there is a small 
vestibule which leads to a horizontal corridor. It is still 
not possible to stand upright, and the discomfort of having 
to bend and crouch makes one feel that both entrance passage 
and corridor were not designed entirely with the human form 
in mind. So far there are no decorations and no inscriptions 
on the walls. Half way along the horizontal corridor, there 
are three granite portcullises that effectively sealed the 
pyramid. It is only after passing this barrier that we meet 
the first hieroglyphs, on the walls at the end of the 
horizontal corridor. It is the nature of the hieroglyphic 
script that it can be read either from left to right or from 
right to left, depending on which way the the hieroglyphs are 
facing. The direction in which these hieroglyphs in the 
"entrance" passage are to be read is from the inside of the 
pyramid out, not from the outside in, a fact which adds to 
the impression that we are in an exit rather than an 
entrance. 

At the end of the corridor, the first chamber of the pyramid 
to be entered is the antechamber (figs. 6.10 and 6.11). The 
antechamber is right at, the centre of the pyramid. The exact 
centre of the pyramid is the centre point of the antechamber 
ceiling. Here it is possible to stand up, and to have the 
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Figure 6.9 
Cross-section showing the entrance passage, vestibule and 
horizontal corridor leading to the pyramid of Unas. 



Figure 6.11 
plan of the entrance passage, corridor and chambers of the 

pyramid of Unas. 

experience of being encompassed on all sides by the blue- 
tinted hieroglyphs, which seem almost tangibly to emanate a 
magical power and to saturate the chamber with a mysterious 
potency. To the west of the antechamber is the sarcophagus 
chamber, similarly covered with hieroglyphs, while the large 
black granite sarcophagus occupies the far (west) end of the 
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Figure 6.10 
Drawing of the pyramid of Unas. 



chamber (fig. 6.12). To the east of the antechamber, abutting 
the wall of the inner temple, is an undecorated and 
uninscribed triple chamber, or serdab, the purpose of which 
is not known for certain. It has been suggested that the ka 
and ba statues of the king were installed in it. 24 In the 
pyramid of Unas, not only the triple chamber itself but 
also the entrance to it is undecorated and uninscribed. This 
is the case with all the later pyramids save one: the 
pyramid of Teti, who reigned immediately after Unas. In 
Teti's pyramid, on the walls of this opening to the serdab 
are texts that refer to the resuscitation of Osiris, the re- 
membering of his body and his being clothed and anointed. As 
these texts read from the triple chamber outward towards the 
antechamber, they may furnish a clue as to what may have 
occurred within it. 25 

rf 
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Figure 6.12 
View into the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of Unas 
showing the black granite sarcophagus at its west end. 

One of the interesting design features of the pyramid of 
Unas, which was copied in the later pyramids, is that the 
north and south walls of the chambers stop short of the 
ceiling, and form a shelf a little way below it. By contrast, 
the east and west walls rise all the way to the ceiling. 
Since the ceiling was painted with stars, it symbolised the 
heavens, and this architectural difference between the north- 
south and the east-west relationship to the ceiling may have 
some bearing on the texts that the walls carry. The shelf can 
be seen in Figure 6.12. This photograph also shows that in 
the sarcophagus chamber there are no texts in the immediate 
vicinity of the sarcophagus. Instead, we find the geometrical 
"palace facade" designs that derive from the royal mastaba 
tombs of the First Dynasty. One of the recurrent motifs is 
that of two lotus flowers with their stems but no leaves, 
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represented back to back (fig. 6.13). This is a motif that 
occurs in many Old Kingdom tombs and on tomb artefacts, but 
especially on sarcophagi and around false doors. The 
significance of this is that the sarcophagus was a place of 
transition between the physical and spiritual worlds, while 
the false door was a place of communication between realms. 
The lotus, whose manner of growth involves passing out of the 
water element in order to flower in the air, touched by the 
rays of the sun, was pre-eminently a symbol of breakthrough 
from one world to another. 

Figure 6.13 
An example of the so-called "palace fagade" design that 
appears on the alabaster walls surrounding the sarcophagus. 
This design features a "double lotus" motif. 

Just as some light is perhaps shed on the purpose of the 
undecorated and uninscribed triple chamber by referring to 
texts of a later pyramid that are placed in the opening 
between it and the antechamber, so it may also be possible to 
shed light on the significance of the symbolic designs on the 
walls around the sarcophagus in Unas's pyramid by referring 
to texts that are placed on the same walls in later pyramids. 
This time it is not to Unas's successor Teti that we must 
turn, for the west wall of Teti's sarcophagus chamber is, 
like that of Unas, uninscribed. But in other pyramids this 
same west wall is covered with texts. A significant 
proportion of these texts are concerned with precisely the 
themes that are found in the opening between the triple 
sanctuary and the antechamber in Teti's pyramid, namely the 
resuscitation, re-membering and re-clothing of the king as an 
awakened Osiris. 26 In the pyramid of Pepi I, for example, the 
king is repeatedly urged to raise himself, to gather up his 
bones, and to take his head. He is then given a garment to 
wear. 27 As the same sequence of texts also occurs on the same 
west walls of the sarcophagus chambers of Merenre and Pepi 
II, they provide a strong indication that the sarcophagus 
adjacent to them was the location of an Osirian rite of re- 
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memberment. 

Comparison of the west ends of the north and south walls of 
later pyramids with the decorated but uninscribed west ends 
of the Unas north and south walls is less easy, as in the 
later pyramids they are badly damaged or lost. But a similar 
tendency to place the most esoteric texts in exactly the 

areas that are left uninscribed in the pyramid of Unas can be 
discerned in the pyramid of Pepi II - which has the most 
complete surviving texts of the later pyramids. Thus at the 
west end of Pepi II's sarcophagus chamber north wall, there 
are a series of texts in which the Osirian king is mourned 
by Isis and Nephthys who also reassemble his members, give 
him his heart and aid his ascent to the sky. 28 The west end of 
the south wall is more difficult to interpret because of the 
fragmentary nature of the texts that remain, but the texts 
do include a clothing ritual and an ascent to the sky. 29 All 
of these considerations may lead us to conclude that in the 
highly sensitive space surrounding the sarcophagus certain 
ritual events took place that were - in the pyramid of Unas - 
regarded as too delicate to reveal in words. But in later 
times, after the reign of King Teti, the immediate vicinity 
of the sarcophagus - especially the west wall - was freed 
from this stricture, and what was only implied by the 

symbolic designs in the Unas pyramid was now openly expressed 
in words. It is for this reason that the pyramid of Unas 
contains so little textual reference to the Osirian re- 
memberment: it was considered too delicate a matter to put 
into words. 30 

The walls around the sarcophagus in Unas's pyramid on which 
the designs are carved are polished alabaster, whereas all 
the other walls of the pyramid are limestone. 31 The stone 
used in the pyramid, as in all ancient Egyptian sacred 
buildings, served a symbolic or magical as well as a purely 
functional purpose. Alabaster is a soft, almost translucent 
rock created through pressure being exerted on a more or less 
fluid mix of limestone and mud, which then solidifies through 
compression. The Egyptian word used to refer to it (shes) had 
the connotation of something precious. Alabaster was also 
referred to simply as ankh, which means "life", and it is 
interesting that ankh was ("the sap of life") is one of the 
designations of milk. 32 That alabaster was referred to as 
ankh may not simply be because of its milky colour, but may 
also - as Schwaller de Lubicz has suggested - be due to the 
manner of its formation, which he compared to cream rising 
to the top of milk, an image that also evokes the idea of 
gross matter (mud) undergoing a purification. 33 The main 
alabaster quarry from the 4th Dynasty on was located about 
twenty five miles southeast of Tel el-Amarna and was, 
interestingly, known as Hatnub or "house of gold". This 
phrase was also used to designate the sarcophagus chamber in 
royal tombs. 34 We have good cause to believe, then, that the 
reasons for using alabaster rather than limestone around the 
sarcophagus were largely symbolic - one might even say 
alchemical - for this stone was regarded as capable of 
supporting the transformative processes that occurred in the 
sarcophagus chamber around the sarcophagus. 
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In Unas's pyramid, the sarcophagus that the alabaster walls 
surround is made of black granite. Granite is an igneous rock 
originating from very deep under the earth's surface. There 
it exists in a molten state, before being thrust up from the 
depths and cooling as it rises to the surface. As it cools it 
condenses into a very hard stone. Schwaller de Lubicz has 
argued that the Egyptian word for granite (match, var. mat) 
is phonetically related to another word mat, to which he 
ascribes the meaning "to dream, discover, imagine, conceive". 
The implication is that for the Egyptians granite may have 
had some symbolic connection with achieving visionary 
insight. 35 On somewhat safer ground, the colour black was 
symbolically important as the colour not only of death but 
also of fertility, new life and spiritual resurrection. 36 This 
may well be the reason why black granite was chosen as the 
material for Unas's sarcophagus. 

The third and by far the largest component of the pyramid is 
limestone. Limestone is a sedimentary organic rock of salt- 
water origin, composed of millions upon millions of shells of 
tiny organisms that lived in the seas that used to cover 
Egypt. These shells simply piled up as a sediment on the sea 
bed and, mixed with other deposits of sandstone and flint, 
formed the white cliffs that line the Nile valley. The 
Egyptians simply called it the "white" or "bright" (hedj) 
stone. As well as its denoting ritual purity, this stone was 
associated with the metal silver, which was also referred to 
as hedj. 37 Whether the builders of the pyramid used alabaster 
and limestone with the specific intention that these 
materials would symbolise, or in some way correspond to, the 
metals gold and silver is impossible to say with certainty. 
But the way that the granite, alabaster and limestone are 
used in the pyramid does suggest that their deployment was 
far from being arbitrary. 
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Location of Texts 
The walls of the pyramid of Unas are inscribed with 228 
Utterances. Because three of these are repeated several 
times, there are altogether 234 Utterances in total. Of 
these, there are two Utterances that do not restrict 
themselves to one wall but straddle two walls, and there 
are two Utterances that are regarded each as a combination of 
two (Utts 220-221 and Utts 273-4). For these reasons, 
scholars sometimes appear to disagree about the exact number 
of Utterances in the pyramid. 38 It is now generally accepted 
that many of the Utterances belong to larger units or 
sequences of text, but the Utterance nevertheless remains the 
organic basis of the Pyramid Texts. 39 The texts are to be 
found in the sarcophagus chamber, the antechamber, the 
passage between the two chambers and at the end of the 
entrance corridor nearest to the antechamber. Unlike a modern 
printed book which can be read more or less anywhere on the 
planet, the Pyramid Texts are wedded both to the chambers 
and to the walls on which they are inscribed. A north wall 
sarcophagus chamber text could not be transposed to the east 
wall of the antechamber without losing a whole dimension of 
significance. The texts that a wall hosts derive an important 
dimension of meaning from the chamber that they are in and 
from the orientation of the wall on which they are inscribed. 
Furthermore, between north and south wall texts, and between 
west and east wall texts, there exists a powerful dynamic, 
and the same thing goes for other walls: texts on one wall 
will often relate in significant ways to texts on walls 
opposite, adjacent to or even on the reverse side of them, as 
we shall see. 

The Sarcophagus Chamber 
In the sarcophagus chamber, although there are no texts in 
the immediate vicinity of the sarcophagus, there are some 
eighteen Utterances above the designs of the west wall, on 
the west gable (fig. 6.14: a). These eighteen texts are mainly 
protective spells against snakes, and relate to similar 
spells at the other end of the pyramid on the antechamber 
east wall. A further 118 texts are to be found on the north 
wall of the sarcophagus chamber (fig. 6.14: b). These 
constitute the earliest known offering liturgy, consisting of 
five parts: rites of purification, the opening of the mouth, 
a preliminary presentation of offerings, anointing with the 
seven holy oils and a final "offering feast" consisting of 
bread, beer, meat and fruit, etc. The offering liturgy takes 
up over half of the total amount of Utterances in the 
pyramid, but most. of these north wall Utterances are very 
short. 

After the west gable and north wall texts, there are only 
nineteen more texts in the sarcophagus chamber. These 
constitute two sequences: the first is a sequence of twelve 
texts from the south to the east wall, the second is a 
sequence of seven texts on the east gable. On the south wall 
(fig. 6.14: c) opposite the offering texts of the north wall, 
the sequence of twelve begins with seven texts that describe 
a series of mystical experiences in which the spirit of 
"Osiris Unas" travels to the southern stars where he 
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undergoes purification and rebirth. It is emphasized that 
Unas is "not dead". These texts are continued on the east 
wall (fig. 6.14: d) where the mystical union of the king 
with the sungod Ra occurs in a cosmic setting. As well as 
this cosmic union with the sungod, the texts are concerned 
with the coronation of the king as Horus with the red crown, 
and the return of his spirit to physical embodiment. The 
"solarization" of the king through his mystical union with Ra 
is the prerequisite for his coronation as a living Horus. 
Above the east wall, on the gable (fig. 6.14: e), seven more 
texts describe the spiritual nourishment of the king, who 
lives on food provided by the gods, and is suckled by a 
heavenly milk goddess, for he has been spiritually reborn 

The sarcophagus chamber texts of the north and south walls 
both begin at the west end and read from west to east, while 
the texts of the west gable read from north to south, and 
those of the east wall and gable read in the opposite 
direction: from south to north. These directions have a 
symbolic import: the movement from west to-east is especially 
significant because this symbolically corresponds to a 
movement from death to life, paralleling the daily journey of 
the sungod who "dies" each evening in the west and is 
"reborn" the following morning in the east. Whereas the north 
wall liturgy is self-contained, the west-east momentum of the 
south wall texts is continued onto the east wall, where it 
becomes a movement from south to north. Utterance 219 at the 
east end of the south wall actually spills over onto the east 
wall at its southern end, and has to be continued in a 
northerly direction. The significance of the south-north 
axis is that the south is the direction of the southern 
constellations that change through the cycles of the year, 
whereas north is the direction of the "imperishable" northern 
stars, apparently immune from time and change. The south is 
also a direction, like the west, particularly associated with 
the Dwat. 40 Whereas in the east the king experiences solar 
rebirth, in the north he experiences stellar rebirth. The 
north, however, also retains an association with the west 
insofar as it also provided a point of access to the Dwat. 41 

On the walls of the passageway between the sarcophagus 
chamber and the antechamber are eight texts. In the three 
texts on the south wall (fig. 6.14: f), Unas crosses the 
threshold to the stars and joins Nut the sky goddess. The 
five texts on the north wall (fig. 6.14: g) describe Unas 
going forth with his Ka, or vital spirit, under the 
protection of Thoth. Like the texts of the sarcophagus 
chamber, these texts also read from west to east, continuing 
the syntactic momentum from the sarcophagus chamber toward 
the antechamber. 
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Figure 6.14 
Diagram of the location of the texts on the walls of the 
sarcophagus chamber. The arrows indicate the direction in 
which the texts are to be read. 
(a) West Gable: Utts 226-243 
(b) North Wall: Utts 23-57,72-116,117-171 
(c) South Wall: Utts 213-219 
(d) East Wall: Utts 219(cont)-224 
(e) East Gable: Utts 204-212 
(f) Passageway, south wall: Utts 244-246 
(g) Passageway, north wall: Utts 199,32,23,25,200 

The Antechamber 
In the antechamber there are altogether 62 texts. Beginning 
with the west gable, we find that the seven west gable texts 
(fig. 6.15: a) are in fact thematically linked to the seven 
texts of the east gable of the sarcophagus chamber which they 
back onto. Not only do they share the same assumption that 
the king is newly born into the spiritual world, but each 
text can be seen to amplify the text to which it is 
juxtaposed on the other side of the wall. This is an example 
of what Schwaller de Lubicz termed "transposition", in which 
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the complements of an idea given in one room are given in 
another room on the other side of the wall. 42 We shall return 
to this in subsequent chapters. The same phenomenon can also 
be observed in the five Utterances below the west gable, on 
the west wall (fig. 6.14: b), which relate both thematically 
and spatially to the east wall Utterances of the sarcophagus 
chamber. Here the theme of the king overcoming death and 
moving from an Osiris consciousness to a Horus consciousness 
is linked to a second crowning with the white crown. This is 
accompanied by another description of the king's mystical 
union with the sungod Ra. 

These five west wall texts constitute the first third of a 
fifteen text sequence that is continued onto the south wall. 
Just as on the south wall of the sarcophagus chamber, the 
most eastern text is continued onto the east wall, so in the 
antechamber, the most southern text of the antechamber west 
wall is continued onto the south wall. This most southern 
text is Utterance 260, just one vertical line of which is on 
the west wall, while all the rest is on the south wall. On 
the south wall of the antechamber (fig. 6.15: c), the dominant 
theme of the ten remaining texts is of the king's ascent to 
the sky, and his crossing the Field of Rushes so that he may 
come before the gate of Nun, the ultimate source of 
existence. Opposite these south wall texts, on the north 
wall (fig. 6.15: d) are ten texts (with an eleventh very short 
text) which, although they read in the same direction as the 
south wall texts (i. e. from west to east) are written with 
their hieroglyphs reversed. Normally, hieroglyphs "face" the 
direction in which they are to be read, but here they are all 
turned around - as if in an act of homage - so they face 
east, the direction of sunrise. These also treat of the 
king's ascent to the sky, his stellar rebirth, and his taking 
the form of a wild bull - symbolising his fecundity and power 
- and journeying to the Akhet, the mystical place of inner 
illumination. 

At the east end of the antechamber is the famous Cannibal 
Hymn on the east gable (fig. 6.15: e), which has Unas 
absorbing the power of all the gods into himself, as he 
ascends to the sky. The Cannibal Hymn comprises two 
Utterances, and is completed by a third in which the king 
opens the doors of the Akhet. The east gable also includes a 
spell against snakes, which means that altogether there are 
four Utterances here. Beneath this, on the east wall, there 
is the entrance to the mysterious triple chamber (or serdab) 
that has no inscriptions or decoration. Around the entrance 
on the east wall of the antechamber (fig. 6.15: f) are twenty 
five Utterances, most of which are protective spells against 
snakes that echo those of the west gable of the sarcophagus 
chamber. This, as we shall see, is a further case of 
"transposition" in which texts of one wall complement those 
of another. 

Finally, there are the texts on either side of the entrance 
corridor adjacent to the antechamber. These texts all read 
from south to north, in other words as if one was going out 
of the pyramid. On the west wall (fig. 6.15: g), in five texts 
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Unas is first identified with Horus and then the crocodile- 
god Sobek. He opens the doors to the sky, and he also gains 
power over water and the forces of fertility throughout the 
land. On the east wall (fig. 6.15: h), in four texts Unas 
celebrates having achieved creative power over heaven and 
earth, he unites the two lands of Egypt and causes the plants 
to grow. The final Utterance portrays Unas as the faithful 
companion of Ra. 
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Figure 
Diagram of the location of the 
antechamber. The arrows indicate 
texts 
are to be read. 
(a) West Gable: Utts 247-253 
(b) West Wall: Utts 254-260 
(c) South Wall: Utts 260-272 
(d) North Wall: Utts 302-312 
(e) East Gable: Utts 273-276 
(f) East Wall: Utts 277-301 

6.15 
texts on the walls of the 
the direction in which the 

(g) Entrance Corridor west wall: Utts 313-317 
(h) Entrance Corridor east wall: Utts 318-321 
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A list of the Utterances in the pyramid of Unas, their 
position and a brief indication as to their content, is given 
in Appendix 1. One thing that even the short survey above 
shows is that while some texts clearly belong to a ritual 
(e. g. the offering liturgy of the sarcophagus chamber north 

wall), and some are magical spells (e. g. the snake spells of 
the sarcophagus chamber west gable and the antechamber east 
wall), in many texts we are being presented with descriptions 
of inner experiences. These experiences may of course have 
occurred within a ritual context, but the texts nevertheless 
are clearly pointing to the existence of an experiential 
dimension that the king was assumed to engage with. 

Secondly, we cannot fail to observe that these experiences 
are to a large extent cosmically located. There is a 
constantly reiterated theme of the king's ascent to the sky 
and of his becoming united there with powerful energies: the 
creative energy of the cosmic bull, the sky goddess who 
suckles him, or the radiant energy of the sungod Ra. A 
further observation can also be made: there is a recurrent 
theme of the king not only not being dead, but being crowned 
as Horus king of Egypt. Furthermore, the setting for most of 
the Utterances may be cosmic, but there is also a strong 
earthy theme of the king's potency and his living and 
reigning over the Two Lands. The texts on the entrance 
corridor indicate that the king as a living Horus has gained 
power over the forces of fertility in the land of Egypt. 
Finally, it should be borne in mind that a considerable 
number of the texts in the pyramid of Unas retain the first 
person form, and were evidently meant to be spoken by the 
king himself, often in alternation with Utterances spoken by 
the officiating priest. 

All of these observations are compatible with a non-funerary 
interpretation of the texts. Indeed, some of the texts would 
seem to positively require such a non-funerary interpretation 
if we are to make sense of them. Nevertheless most 
interpretative theories concerning the meaning and purpose of 
the Pyramid Texts have assumed that they are funerary texts. 
In the next section we shall review some of the main theories 
that have been put forward regarding the interpretation of 
the Pyramid Texts. 
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The Interpretation of the Pyramid Texts 
At the beginning of this chapter, reference was made to the 
fact that the question of the "right order" in which to read 
the Pyramid Texts has received considerable attention from 
Egyptologists, as has the larger question of how the meaning 
of the texts should be interpreted. It is now time to review 
this literature, and we shall see how intertwined these two 
questions have been from the beginning of the many and 
varied. attempts to interpret the Pyramid Texts. The first 
person to propose an order in which to read the texts was, as 
we have already seen, the German Egyptologist Kurt Sethe. 
Sethe was of the opinion that the texts begin in the 
sarcophagus chamber and end in the entrance passage. The 
reason why he held this opinion was that he saw them as 
"transfiguration spells" (Verklärungssprüche) primarily for 
the king's use after death, to enable him to undergo the 
transition into life in the Hereafter, the "coming forth by 
day". Rising from his sarcophagus, the resurrected king would 
make his way out of the pyramid-tomb, reading the texts 
inscribed on its walls on his way, and they would assist him 
in his transfiguration or spiritualization. 43 Because of the 
intrinsic magical power of the hieroglyphs, their presence 
within the pyramid freed the king from dependence on the 
funerary cult, making available to him what was essential for 
his inner transformation. 44 It seems that Sethe did not 
believe that the texts reflected the burial ritual as such, 
but regarded them as a loose collection of spells whose order 
was not determined by liturgical considerations. 45 In this 
respect Sethe differs from an influential group of later 
Egyptologists who sought to prove that the Pyramid Texts form 
the liturgical part of the burial ritual. We shall first 
consider the arguments of these Egyptologists, before 
returning to consider the view favoured by Sethe and others 
that the Pyramid Texts were for the use of the king after his 
death and express the beliefs of the Egyptians concerning his 
post mortem destiny. Finally, we shall outline the rather 
different methodological approach to be taken in this study. 

The Pyramid Texts Belong to the Burial Ritual 

(1) Siegfried Schott: 
The first person to put a detailed case for the texts being 
part of a ritual, and for this ritual determining not only 
their content but also their sequence, was Siegfried Schott. 
In his Mythen und Mythenbildung im Alten Ägypten (1945), 
Schott analysed the Pyramid Texts into three different 
literary forms: the "Dramatic Texts" recited by the 
participants in a ritual drama, "Hymns" that allude to the 
ritual drama but do not themselves represent actual dialogue, 
and "Transfiguration Spells" in which the scene of the ritual 
is the spirit-world, about which the king himself speaks 
through the reciting priest. He speaks through the reciting 
priest because, for Schott, the king is'of course dead and 
the ritual is his funerary rite. 

Schott then set himself the task in Bemerkungen zur 
ägyptischen Pyramidenkult (1950) of reconstructing as much of 
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the Old Kingdom royal funerary ritual as he could, basing his 
reconstruction on passages in the Pyramid Texts that appear 
to be ritual instructions, allusions to ritualists, ritual 
implements and semi-mythical localities within the texts. 
This task he undertook in collaboration with Herbert Ricke, 
who had specialized in the reconstruction of 5th Dynasty 
pyramid temples. 46 Just as Schott assumed the Pyramid Texts to 
be liturgical texts of the burial ritual, so Ricke understood 
the pyramid complex to be a "mortuary complex" dedicated to 
the funerary cult. On the assumption that the pyramid temples 
and causeways had been designed to serve different stages of 
the funerary ritual of the king, Schott put forward the idea 
that various parts of the pyramid complex were 
architecturally analagous to the various chambers within the 
pyramid. The valley temple corresponded to the vestibule, the 
causeway to the entrance corridor, the outer pyramid temple 
to the antechamber and the inner pyramid temple to the 
sarcophagus chamber. By implication, the texts inscribed on 
the walls of the pyramid chambers would reflect the different 
stages of the funerary ceremonies conducted in the temples 
and causeway outside the pyramid and would reciprocally 
elucidate the function of the different parts of the funerary 
complex. Thus the ritual purpose of any given Utterance could 
be deduced from its position in the pyramid, and equally the 
ritual function of any given part of the pyramid complex 
could be elucidated from the spells in the corresponding 
pyramid chamber. 47 Because Schott saw a direct relationship 
between texts and rituals, the order in which the texts 
should be read had to be the same as the most likely 
direction of the funerary procession through the pyramid 
complex, terminating in the inner pyramid temple which 
corresponded to the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid. Thus, 
far from reading the sarcophagus chamber texts first, as 
Sethe had supposed, Schott concluded that we ought really to 
read them last of all. 48 

Ingenious as it is, the trouble with Ricke and Schott's 
approach is that, in terms of methodological procedure, it 
starts-out with a theory and then attempts to fit the various 
phenomena into it, rather than keeping faith with the 
phenomena and allowing the phenomena themselves to reveal 
their intrinsic meaning. First of all, it is by no means 
self-evident that the architectural features of the pyramid 
complex are reflected in the internal design of the pyramid. 
And the attempt to support this view by trying to show that 
Pyramid Texts in certain locations within the nvramid relate 
to rituals that were 
outside the pyramid mE 
press-ganged into servJ 
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they are not allowed to 
other experiential s 
furthermore, that there 
obviously not correspo 
supposed to correspond 
demonstrably unsupporta] 
of Utterances varies f 

supposedly performed in locations 
ans that the texts are effectively 
ng a dubious hypothesis rather than 
k with their own voice. Because the 
flect an assumed liturgical sequence, 
hold other meanings or point to quite 
Ltuations. 49 It has been shown, 

are so many examples of texts quite 
iding to the rites that they are 

to that the whole enterprise is 
le - not least because the location 
rom pyramid to pyramid whereas the 

183 



overall architecture of the pyramid complex remains virtually 
unchanging. 50 

The view that the temples and causeway of the pyramid complex 
were designed to serve the different stages of the funerary 
ritual, from purification and embalming (valley temple) to 
funerary procession (causeway) and offering ritual (inner 
pyramid temple) is at best hypothetical and receives 
considerably less support today than it did fifty years ago. 
It has been challenged most notably by Dieter Arnold who has 
argued that the burial rituals took place outside the pyramid 
complex, and there was no funerary procession from the valley 
temple to the pyramid temple. 51 Arnold based his view on the 
methodological principle that the function of the pyramid 
complex should be determined not by referring to the texts 
concealed within the pyramid chambers but by examining the 
wall reliefs, statues, inscriptions and architectural 
features of the complex itself, all of which refer remarkably 
little to funerary rites. 52 As we have seen, what they do 
consistently refer to are episodes of the Sed festival rather 
than funerary rituals. Even then it has to be accepted that 
there is no indication in the Pyramid. Texts themselves as to 
exactly where their recitation was supposed to take place. 53 

(2) Joachim Spiegel: 
Despite these objections to Ricke and Schott, their attempt 
to pin the ordering of the texts to an actual order of ritual 
has been influential on subsequent interpretations of the 
Pyramid Texts. Accepting the difficulties of linking the texts 
to the stages of a supposed funerary ritual that took place 
in the architectural spaces of the pyramid complex, Joachim 
Spiegel has sought to show that the texts on the walls of the 
pyramid of Unas reflect burial rituals that took place solely 
in the internal chambers of the pyramid itself. 54 According to 
Spiegel, the placement of the texts reflects the sequence of 
the entry of the funerary procession into the pyramid, the 
celebration of burial rites' and a silent "resurrection 
ritual" performed on the king. Thus the texts are supposed to 
begin on the west wall of the entrance corridor, continue 
into and go round the sarcophagus chamber and re-enter the 
antechamber on the south wall, ending on the east wall of 
the entrance corridor (fig. 6.16). This is of course a quite 
different order from that proposed by both Schott and Sethe. 

For Spiegel, the chambers of the pyramid have a symbolic 
significance: the sarcophagus chamber represents the That, 
and the antechamber the Akhet. 55 During the burial ceremonies 
in the sarcophagus chamber, the king's ba left his body to 
go through the Dwat (the sarcophagus chamber). 56 There it was 
first united with Osiris and then changed itself from Osiris 
into Horus (reflected in the coronation ceremony on the 
sarcophagus chamber east wall). 57 It then travelled across the 
night sky reaching the Akhet in the antechamber, and was 
finally received by Ra and Atum in the serdab (which 
symbolized Heliopolis), where the ba and ka statues were 
placed. 58 Spiegel believed that the burial and resurrection 
ritual occurred at night, beginning at sunset and continuing 
until sunrise, and took place on the last night of the waning 
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moon. Thus in the final part of the ritual, the soul leaves 
the tomb altogether, and as it emerges it is not only greeted 
by the dawn but also by the new crescent moon that will act 
as its ferry across the heavens. 59 

Along with this spoken ritual, which is primarily concerned 
with the soul's union with the sun god, Spiegel believed 
there was a silent ritual which was celebrated simultaneously 
with the second part of the spoken ritual, beginning as the 
priests passed from the sarcophagus chamber into the 
antechamber. 60 This involved only the silent enactment of the 
rites, beginning with the smashing of the red vases in the 
passage between the two chambers. To this proposed silent 
ritual belong the antechamber west wall and gable texts as 
well as the "Cannibal Hymn" (Utts 273-274) on the east gable 
of the antechamber, in which Spiegel understood the king to 
be claiming overlordship of the world in opposition to the 
sun god. The silent and spoken rituals represent Upper 
Egyptian and Lower Egyptian rituals respectively, both of 
which would have been necessary for the complete royal 
funerary ritual. 61 

Figure 6.16 
The order of Utterances for rectitation in the pyramid of 
Unas, according to Joachim Spiegel: (1a) 317-313; (? b) 200, 
25,23,32,199; (2a) 23,25,32,34-57,72-79,81-96,108- 
171; (2b) 223-224; (3a) 213-219; (3b) 219; (4) 220-222; (5) 
244-246; (6a) 256-258,260; (6b) 260-263; (7) 267-271; (8a) 
272; (8b) 300-301; (9) 302-306; (10) 307-312; (11) 318-321. 
The Utterances of the silent ritual (not shown here) are: 
Utts 254-256 (antechamber west wall); 247-253 (antechamber 
west gable); 273-276 (antechamber east gable) and 277-299 
(antechamber east wall). 

As with the theories of Schott and Ricke, it is difficult not 
to have the impression that Spiegel's reconstruction imposes 
an explanation on the texts, whose meaning as a result 
becomes distorted. This becomes apparent when we encounter 
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the same texts in quite different locations on the walls of 
other pyramids, where they obviously could not perform the 
ritual function that they are purported to perform in the 
pyramid of Unas. fi2 Since it is central to Spiegel's approach 
that the texts on the walls of the pyramid of Unas reflect 
ceremonies that actually took place in the chambers 
themselves, are we to assume that the order of ceremonies 
changed in the other pyramids with each royal burial? Given 
the conservatism of the Egyptians in the matter of royal 
ceremonial, this seems unlikely, and we can only conclude 
that the arrangement of texts in the other pyramids fails to 
corroborate Spiegel's interpretation. 63 Furthermore, it may be 
questioned whether it is realistic to suppose that elaborate 
ceremonials such as coronation rites would have been 
performed in the limited confines of the sarcophagus chamber 
with a mere six officiants presiding. 64 As with the coronation 
rites, it is equally hard to imagine the offering ritual 
being performed in the sarcophagus chamber, with all those 
onions and cakes and joints of meat, jugs of beer and vases 
overbrimming with wine. We only have to think of the 
difficulties of access to imagine how awkward it would have 
been to bring in all the items used in the offering ritual. 
And if, as seems likely, the ritual slaughter of ä bull was 
an integral part of the funerary ceremonies, are we really to 
suppose that this enormous beast was somehow persuaded to 
enter the pyramid down the confined entrance corridor and 
then calmly allow itself to be slaughtered in the sarcophagus 
chamber, without causing pandemonium? The more one thinks 
about it, the more implausible does Spiegel's idea seem that 
the inner chambers of the pyramid were the location of the 
long, complicated and difficult rites. 65 

From a purely methodological standpoint, Spiegel's approach 
is vulnerable to the criticism that instead of beginning with 
the phenomena and allowing their intrinsic meaning to reveal 
itself, they are interpreted in accordance with a 
preconceived theory which already restricts their meaning 
within the staitjacket of a very particular conception of 
the royal funerary rituals to which they are supposed to 
correspond. The coronation texts on the east wall of the 
sarcophagus chamber are a case in point, for there is no 
indication in the texts themselves that they did in fact form 
any part of a funerary ritual. Yet for Spiegel it is 
necessary to interpret them as part of the funerary rites 
because his theory demands that all the texts relate one way 
or another to them. No doubt his interpretation of these 
texts is, like that of Ricke and Scott, ingenious, but it 
fails to carry conviction because we have the sense that the 
texts are being forced to speak in a voice that is not their 
own. This forcing of the texts stems from the assumption that 
a satisfactory explanation must bring the whole collection 
under one overriding interpretative theory. But there are 
many texts that need more than simply tying into a supposed 
sequence of funerary rites if we are to make sense of them. 
The requirement that each text be fitted into this sequence 
puts an unbearable strain on the texts that cry out to be 
released from this kind of treatment. 66 
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This is not to say that the texts in the Unas pyramid do not 
form a coherent unity, but if we are to find the key to their 
unity, we need to ensure that the texts, rather than our 
favourite theory, are both our starting point and constant 
reference point. We need also to accept the possibility that 
the texts may not in fact form a coherent unity, and that we 
may understand them better if we desist from trying to turn 
them into one. The danger of attempting to relate the texts 
to the. stages of the funerary ritual is that we assume they 
follow a kind of narrative sequence, whereas their positions 
in the pyramid may in fact be determined by other - for 
example, architectural and symbolic - principles. 67 In certain 
specific cases such as the offering liturgy and the 
coronation texts, there can be little doubt that we are 
dealing with ritual texts, but as we shall see these do not 
have to be understood as belonging to the funerary ritual. 
Furthermore, we should not assume that simply by exposing the 
possible ritual context of a given text, we have thereby 
uncovered its meaning. For even if we could posit in the case 
of each Utterance the ritual, or phase of ritual, to which it 
corresponds, there still remains the dimension of inner 
experience which is the correlate of any ritual action. And 
this holds whether the king be regarded as dead or alive. As 
much as the Utterances on the walls of the pyramids are seen 
as belonging in a ritual context, they need also to be 
understood as directed toward realms of spiritual experience. 

(3) Hartwig Altenmüller: 
In comparison to Spiegel, the approach of Hartwig 
Altenmüller's Die Texte zum Begräbnisritual in den Pyramiden 
des Alten Reiches (1972) is only a little more promising. For 
although his starting point is a careful epigraphical 
analysis of the texts in the pyramid of Unas, and although he 
abandons Spiegel's assumption that these texts must reflect a 
ritual conducted inside the pyramid, Altenmüller is 
nevertheless convinced that the Unas texts as a whole reflect 
the stages of the royal funerary ritual, and that their 
meaning is explained only in so far as they can each be given 
their place within this ritual. Realizing that the Utterances 
have not been inscribed consecutively but rather in several 
sections, Altenmüller - on the basis of a comparison with 
the later copy of the Unas texts in the Middle Kingdom tomb 
of senwosret-Ankh - attempts to reconstruct a number of broad 
textual sequences. Three main sequences in the pyramid of 
Unas are isolated by him. The first comprises three parts: 
(1) the ritual for the funerary procession and actions on the 

mummy such as censing and opening the mouth (the sarcophagus 
chamber south and east wall as well as the antechamber north 
wall Utterances); 68 (2) the offering ritual (on the 
sarcophagus chamber north wall); 69 (3) the burial ritual on 
the west wall of the antechamber. 70 The second sequence is 
the ritual for the royal statue which is taken from the 
pyramid temple and placed within the pyramid (on the 
antechamber south wall and east gable); 71 the final sequence 
comprises spells to protect both the king in the afterlife 
and the whole sacred precinct of the pyramid (the snake 
spells at either end of the pyramid and the Utterances on the 
walls of the entrance corridor). 72 
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Figure 6.17 
The order in which the Utterances in the pyramid of Unas are 
to be read according to Altenmüller: (1) 213-219; (2) 219- 
222; (3) 245-6; (4) 302-312; (5) 23,25,34-42,32,43-57, 
72-79,81,25,82-96,108-171; (6) 204-205,207,209-212; (7) 
223; (8) 199; (9) 244; (10) 32,23,200; (11) 224; (12) 247- 
253; (13) 254-258; (14) 260; (15) 260-263,267-276 (16) 273- 
276; (17) 321; (18) 317; (19) 318-320; (20) 313-316; (21) 
277-301; (22) 226-243. 

These sequences of texts in the pyramid of Unas are 
determined in part by the requirements of an order of ritual 
and in part by comparison with the later copy of the texts in 
the Middle Kingdom tomb of Senwosret-Ankh. The internal 
layout of the texts in the pyramid itself is in the end a 
secondary consideration. As much as we may feel relief that 
the obligations placed on the texts by Spiegel to conform to 

rituals supposedly performed within the pyramid chambers are 
removed by Altenmüller, we may also feel a certain unease 
that the texts are now being made to conform to other 

external criteria. While comparison of the Unas texts with 
the version in the tomb of Senwosret-Ankh may be helpful, we 
need to approach this with a good deal of caution, for the 
two versions do not correspond exactly: there is in fact 

considerable discrepancy between them. Reference to the 

versions in the other inscribed pyramids is surely just as 
important as reference to this much later and inexact copy of 
the Unas texts. 73 The way Altenmüller uses the sequencing of 
the texts in the tomb of Senwosret-Ankh in tandem with his 
hypothesised order of royal funerary ritual means that their 

coherence within the pyramid of Unas suffers. For example, 
Altenmüller's proposed funerary procession sequence straddles 
the south and east walls of the sarcophagus chamber and the 

south wall of the passage between the chambers and then leaps 
across to the north wall of the antechamber. From there we 
are supposed to return once more to the sarcophagus chamber, 
and begin reading the texts on the north wall. The placement 
of texts in the pyramid thereby appears to be completely 
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haphazard and in terms of the architecture of the pyramid 
chambers seems to make little sense. The order in which the 
Unas texts are to be read, as proposed by Altenmüller, is 
shown in Figure 6.17. As can be seen, it is very different 
from that of Sethe, Schott and Spiegel. 

In order to support his interpretation of the Unas texts as 
ritual texts, Altenmüller argues that portrayals of the 
funerary ceremonies that appear on the walls of non-royal 
Middle and New Kingdom tombs would have replicated the Old 
Kingdom royal funerary ritual and therefore provide a guide 
to the interpretation of the Pyramid Texts. 74 This must, 
however, remain largely conjectural since we simply do not 
have sufficient information on Old Kingdom royal funerary 
ceremonies to be able to reconstruct with any certainty the 
exact order of ritual. 75 Nevertheless, Altenmüller goes 
forward on the assumption that these pictures illustrating 
the stages of the non-royal funeral ritual of later times do 
in fact reflect the earlier royal funerary ritual, and 
because he supposes that the Pyramid Texts are the texts of 
the royal funerary ritual, he expects there to be an exact 
correlation between these much later illustrations and the 
Old Kingdom texts. And so he attempts to explain every 
Utterance in terms of some aspect of the illustrated funerary 
ritual, relying almost entirely on hazardous interpretations 
of mythological references and wordplay in the Pyramid Texts 
to determine which texts correspond to which pictures. Thus 
links are made between the Utterance on the one hand and 
rituals, ritualists, implements and mythologial localities on 
the other on the basis of little more than a series of 
unsupported presuppositions and a considerable amount of 
free-wheeling speculation. 

Altenmüller's hermeneutical method is illustrated in his 
approach to the texts of the north wall of the antechamber, 
which are supposed to relate to the funerary procession. In 
Utterance 304, we read of the king ascending to the sky on a 
ladder, and being met there by the daughter of Anubis, an 
ostrich, the bull of Ra with four horns and the personified 
Field of Offerings. 76 According to Altenmüller, the daughter 
of Anubis should be interpreted as the embalming bed on which 
the mummy is placed, the ostrich is the sledge on which the 
tekenu (an enigmatic and much debated figure that appears in 
Middle and New Kingdom illustrations of the funerary 
ceremonies) is pulled, the bull of Ra with four horns 
represents the four canopic jars, and the Field of Offerings 
the chest in which the Pyramid Text papyri are kept. Last but 
not least, the ladder on which Unas climbs up to the sky is 
not a ladder at all, but a funerary sledge with two ropes 
attached to its ends. 77 This interpretation is said to gain 
support from the fact that in Utterance 306 nearby, which 
describes Unas ascending to the sky and being greeted by the 
gods and ancestors, the phrase "you shall die because of 
him" (mutek en ef) occurs. It is claimed that this is a play 
on words and in fact relates to the tekenu, and so a link is 
made between these Utterances and the phase in the funerary 
rites when the tekenu appears. 78 Through this methodological 
procedure, Altenmüller is able to resolve everything in the 
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text into something else, in order that it be brought into 
conformity with the assumption that the north wall texts 
belong to the funerary procession sequence as this is 
portrayed in the later Middle and New kingdom private tombs. 

The fact is that direct connections between Pyramid Texts and 
the illustrations in later non-royal tombs are extremely few 
and far between, as Altenmüller himself admits. 79 And even 
where we do find them, this does not allow us to assume that 
the text belongs to the ritual any more than a quotation from 
the Bible or a favourite poem used today in a funeral service 
entitles us to view them as specifically designed for a 
funeral service. The appearance of the first lines of 
Utterance 213, "Oh King, you have not departed dead, you have 
departed alive" in the tomb of Antefokar, vizier to the 12th 
Dynasty king Senwosret 1, is one of the extremely few 
examples that Altenmüller gives of a direct connection 
between text and illustration, for it appears just above a 
picture of the sarcophagus sledge in the funerary 
procession. 80 But does this single instance really permit us 
to conclude that Utterance 213 pertained to this phase in 
the ceremonies or even that it was an exclusively funerary 
text? A similar excerpt from the beginning of Utterance 252 
appears in two quite different contexts in later tombs, 
thereby undermining the attempt to pin it to a particular 
episode in the funerary ceremonies. 81 In the case of Utterance 
213, we have only a single instance of its use in a later 
non-royal Middle Kingdom tomb, but even if we met Utterance 
213 over and over again in exactly the same position, above 
the sarcophagus sledge in the funerary procession in twenty 
non-royal Middle Kingdom tombs, this would prove nothing 
concerning the ritual context in which this phrase was used 
in the royal rituals of the Old Kingdom. Neither these 
rituals, nor the words that accompanied them, have to be 
interpreted as exclusively funerary, and to assume that they 
should be on the basis of their adaptation to funerary 
rituals conducted several hundred years later is to risk 
altogether missing their original meaning. 82 

Schott, Spiegel and Altenmüller all see the key to 
understanding the Pyramid Texts as lying outside the texts 
themselves. The key to understanding them lies in our ability 
to correlate the texts with the stages of the royal burial 
ritual. For Schott the stages of the ritual are given in the 
architectural spaces of the pyramid complex. For Spiegel, 
because the burial ritual is envisaged as occurring within 
the inner chambers of the pyramid itself, the texts need to 
be read and interpreted in relation to its supposed phases in 
each of the chambers. For Altenmüller, the means by which we 
arrive at a correlation of text and burial ritual is 
discovered far from both pyramid and pyramid complex, in 
portrayals of the stages of a funerary ritual on the walls of 
distant Middle and New Kingdom non-royal tombs. In none of 
these approaches are the texts in and of themselves seen as 
harbouring their own inherent meaning. It is felt, rather, 
that in order to explain them, we must bring them into 
relationship with the funerary ritual: only then will the 
texts make sense. The hermeneutical principle common to all 

190 



three approaches would appear to be that an explanation has 
been satisfactorily arrived at if we are able to explain one 
set of phenomena (the Pyramid Texts) in terms of another set 
of phenomena that are assumed to be related to the first set 
of phenomena (the funerary rites). It is supposed that by 
collating the first set of phenomena with the second, their 
meaning is then laid bare. 

In Chapter Five, a fundamentally different methodology was 
proposed. Essential to the phenomenological approach to 
understanding the Pyramid Texts is that it does not start by 
turning elsewhere for their elucidation, but assumes at the 
outset that the secret of their meaning lies in the texts 
themselves. The phenomenological approach attempts to keep 
faith with the phenomena, staying with them in order to 
comprehend them in their own depth. In the case of these 
ancient religious texts, their depth - the ground out of 
which they have arisen - is apprehended in the existential 
situations that the texts themselves describe. This is not 
to say that their possible ritual context is irrelevant. Far 
from it. But it is to say that merely to correlate the texts 
with different phases of the funerary, or any other, ritual 
does not in itself mean that we have understood them. For we 
have fallen short of apprehending their experiential and 
existential significance, which the texts themselves would 
reveal if only we opened ourselves to it. 

The Pyramid Texts Reflect Beliefs About the Afterlife 

(1) Winfried Barta and Others: 
Winfried Barta has shown that not only is it unlikely that 
the Pyramid Texts as a whole were "recitation texts" to be 
recited at different stages of the royal funerary ritual, but 
it is also extremely doubtful that they even belong to a 
funeral process at all. 83 In his book Die Bedeutung der 
Pyramidentexte (1981), Barta subjects the work of Schott, 
Spiegel and Altenmüller to a withering critique, and argues 
that the purpose of the texts extended far beyond the short 
duration of the funeral ritual, and were meant to serve the 
king in the Afterlife. The attempts of Schott, Spiegel and 
Altenmüller to correlate the Pyramid Texts with funeral rites 
result in a misreading of their meaning, and we would do 
better to look elsewhere for the possible indications as to 
the liturgical content of the funeral ritual. 84 Barta thus 
frees the Pyramid Texts from the restrictions that they must 
necessarily suffer when forced to conform to the requirements 
of the funerary ritual, and they are once more able to 
breathe again. Their overall purpose is, according to him, to 
assist the king in the process of his divinization, providing 
essential knowledge and also magic power to the king in the 
Afterlife. 85 For Barta, however, there is no question that the 
realm of the dead might be accessible to the king while he is 
still living. The Pyramid Texts, though they may not be 
funerary texts, are nevertheless designed for the king's post 
mortem use: they are not yet mystical texts. 

In holding this view, Barta returns to the more open attitude 
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of Sethe, who also saw the Pyramid Texts as essentially 
"transfiguration texts" not specifically tied to the funeral 
ritual, but serving to aid the king in his spiritual is at ion 
in the Afterlife. It has to be said that not only for Sethe 
but for subsequent translators of the Pyramid Texts, the idea 
that they are all part of the funerary liturgy has seemed too 
narrow an interpretation. For Faulkner, the Pyramid Texts 
should be regarded not only as funerary literature but also, 
more broadly, as religious literature. 86 He believed that they 
are part of the "star-religion" of ancient Egypt, for they 
describe the king's post mortem journey to the stars, and his 
transformation into a star, indicative of his 
spiritualisation. 87 For Mercer who, like Faulkner, made a 
complete translation of all the Pyramid Texts, only the 
offering liturgy (on the north wall of the sarcophagus 
chamber of the pyramid of Unas) belongs to the funerary 

ritual. The other texts include magical and mythical 
formulae, hymns, prayers and petitions etc., the purpose of 
which was "to guarantee the deceased king's resurrection and 
new birth, his transfiguration and divinity, his successful 
journey to heaven, and his immortality there with the other 
gods. "88 In this respect, although the king may be dead, for 
Mercer he is at least undergoing various spiritual 
experiences, and thus an existential meaning to the texts is 
acknowledged. 

(2) Alexandre Piankoff: 
Similarly for Piankoff, who also translated the texts of the 
pyramid of Unas, these texts describe a journey of spiritual 
transformation that the king undergoes. For Piankoff, this 
journey entails the initial rebirth of the king from the 
primeval waters, his ascent to heaven, his travelling in the 
sunboat, absorbing the substance of the gods and his final 
exaltation as he is enfolded in the embrace of Atum. 89 The 
texts thus describe a post mortem mystical journey that 
culminates in a (post mortem) mystic union with the Godhead, 
Atum. The sequence of this mystical journey determines the 
order in which the texts should be read which, according to 
Piankoff, is the reverse order to that envisaged by Sethe, 
and corresponds (but for quite different reasons) to the 
order proposed by Schott. 90 Piankoff argues that we should 
begin reading the texts in the corridor leading into the 
pyramid for it is there that the king rises up from the 
primeval waters in the form of the crocodile god Sobek. In 
the antechamber, he ascends to heaven where he meets various 
deities, and in the sarcophagus chamber he is divinized and 
Ra-Atum takes him into his arms. 91 Thus the texts in the 
pyramid of Unas, if read in this way, provide a coherent 
narrative that is in accord with later New Kingdom royal 
texts which similarly deal with the different stages of the 
rebirth and spiritualisation of the dead king. 92 

However, in seeking to interpret the texts as a continuous 
narrative, Piankoff - despite his lack of interest in 
pursuing the possible ritual accompaniments of the texts - 
could be said to have succumbed to a similar temptation to 
that of Schott, Spiegel and Altenmüller. For in both cases, 
an explanation of the texts is felt to have been arrived at 
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once they are seen as belonging together as a whole and, as 
it were, "telling a story". But we need to be aware that the 
actual placement of the texts in the pyramid can also be 
understood from the perspective of the architectural 
symbolism implicit in the orientation of the walls and the 
chambers on which the texts are inscribed. And it is this 
that may determine their position in the pyramid as much as 
their following a narrative sequence. Indeed, it may be more 
appropriate not to assume that the texts form a unity at all, 
but rather constitute a diversity of discrete units, albeit 
united by certain themes, but nevertheless more like an 
anthology of poems or prayers than either a narrative 
description of a mystical journey or as forming a liturgical 
sequence for the funerary rites. 93 

(3) Jürgen Osing and James P. Allen: 
This kind of approach to the Pyramid Texts, which sees them 
more as an anthology of discrete units, has been taken by 
Jürgen Osing and James P. Allen, who have both contributed 
articles on the textual sequences in the pyramid of Unas. 94 
Like Altenmüller, both Osing and Allen draw extensively on 
the Middle Kingdom copy of the Unas texts in the tomb of 
Senwosret-Ankh at Lisht in order to arrive at their own 
reading of the texts in the pyramid of Unas itself. But in 
contrast to Altenmüller, Osing and Allen argue that the 
order in which the texts are to be read is determined not by 
reference to hypothesised stages of a funeral ritual, but by 
the thematic relationship of the texts to the architectural 
symbolism of the two chambers of the pyramid. 95 The link 
between the texts and the internal architecture of the 
pyramid, that had been disrupted by Altenmüller, is thereby 
restored. 
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The layout of the texts in the pyramid of Unas, according to 
Allen, reflects the cosmology of the solar passage from west 
to east, night to day, and death to rebirth. Thus the western 
sarcophagus chamber corresponds to the Dwat, where the king's 
ba emerges from the sarcophagus (symbolizing the goddess Nut) 
and then travels to the antechamber, which corresponds to the 
Akhet, or place of solar rebirth. In the entrance corridor, 
the king rises from the Akhet into the sky at dawn. 
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For Allen, the layout of the texts in the pyramid of Unas 
reflects the king's journey from death to new life, and to 
this extent they could be said to fall into a narrative 
sequence as they do for Piankoff. Just as the sun dies in the 
west, unites with Osiris in the Dwat, and is born again in 
the east, so - according to Allen - the texts should be read 
from the western sarcophagus chamber to the eastern 
antechamber, ending in the entrance corridor, where the king 
rises from the Akhet into the sky at dawn. This, of course, 
is the reverse order to that proposed by Piankoffl But for 
Allen, who takes up Spiegel's interpretation of the 
sarcophagus chamber as representing the Dwat, and the 
antechamber as representing the Akhet, or place of solar 
rebirth, the positioning of the units and sequences of text 
is determined by the symbolic meaning of the chambers, and it 
is for this reason that the Utterances are seen by him to 
move in the opposite direction (fig. 6.18). 96 For both 
Piankoff and Allen, there can be little doubt that the texts 
on the walls of the two chambers and the entrance corridor 
reflect the process of the king's spiritual rebirth and 
inner transformation. But it is indicative of the inherent 
difficulty of interpreting these texts that two scholars, 
both of whom have freed themselves from the assumption that 
the texts have to reflect the stages of the burial ritual, 
should nevertheless still come up with such divergent views 
concerning the order in which they should be read. This in 
itself is enough to make us question whether the texts do in 
fact neatly divide themselves up thematically between the two 
chambers. As we shall see, despite the importance of the work 
of Osing and Allen in uncovering plausible sequences of 
texts, whether it is possible to arrive at an interpretation 
that convincingly shows the texts to form a coherent unity 
that "tells a story" with a beginning and an end remains an 
open question-97 

Suspending the Funerary Presupposition 

Leaving this question open, in the following chapters the 
texts in the pyramid of Unas will be studied as far as 
possible from a phenomenological standpoint. Where this 
approach differs from all of those that we have just reviewed 
is that, firstly, it suspends the presuppostion that these 
texts are necessarily funerary texts connected to a funerary 
ritual or to funerary beliefs concerning the post mortem 
experiences of the king in the Afterlife. This radical 
suspension of a presupposition that has profoundly influenced 
all previous Egyptological analyses of the Pyramid Texts may, 
hopefully, serve to liberate a level of meaning in the 
Pyramid Texts that has hitherto gone unnoticed or else been 
simply ignored. 98 Secondly, the approach pursued in the 
present study will differ from previous approaches in so far 
as it is neither intended as a commentary on the Pyramid 
Texts, nor does it attempt a systematic interpretation of the 
texts in order to prove a particular theory, preconceived or 
otherwise. The aim. is rather to allow, as far as possible, 
the texts to speak for themselves, so that the way we come to 
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view their content is informed by what the texts themselves 
reveal regarding the existential situations they describe. It 
is these existential situations that provide the key to the 
deeper meaning of the Pyramid Texts. This is not to deny that 
much light may be thrown on the texts through uncovering the 
possible ritual contexts in which many of them undoubtedly 
belonged, but we should not forget that the rituals 
themselves were designed to accompany and to promote certain 
experiences. 99 It is in these inner experiences that the 
meaning of the texts resides, and it is therefore this 
experiential basis of the Pyramid Texts that we shall attempt 
to uncover in the following pages. 
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CHAPTER SEVEN 

THE SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER TEXTS 



The North Wall 
The texts on the north wall of the sarcophagus chamber of the 
pyramid of Unas are a liturgy of offerings, usually thought 
of as funerary. Certainly the north wall liturgy reflects the 
stages of an elaborate ceremony, but whether this ceremony 
was part of the funerary rites for the dead king, or whether 
it had the symbolic purpose of preparing the living king for 
a profound initiatory experience is a question that requires 
careful consideration. Lists of offerings do in general 
belong in a funerary context, and were common in tombs of the 
4th dynasty. 1 On the north wall of the sarcophagus chamber, 
however, we have more than simply a list of offerings: we 
have the earliest known form of a complete liturgy that was 
used again on the north walls of the 6th dynasty pyramids and 
in later tombs. 2 We have already seen that although a text may 
be placed in a tomb, this fact alone does not necessarily 
mean that its purpose was exclusively funerary. The 
presentation of offerings to the king was an important ritual 
component both in coronation ceremonies, such as we find 
described in the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, and in 
ceremonies concerned with the renewal of the kingship, such 
as the Sed festival. 3 In both cases the king underwent certain 
rituals that brought him into proximity with the realm of the 
dead while he was himself alive. In the case of the north 
wall texts of the pyramid of Unas, we do not know all the 
circumstances in which such a liturgy was employed. Even 
though the Unas offering texts were duplicated in later 
tombs, we should bear in mind the fact that if the 
experiences of initiation were regarded as approximating the 
experiences of physical death, then texts employed in rites 
of initiation would be similar in many respects to funerary 
texts. That this was indeed the case has-been one of the main 
arguments pursued in Part One. 

The north wall liturgy consists of 118 Utterances distributed 
over three registers (fig 7.1). It has five parts to it: 4 

Top Register 

Part One: purification (Utts. 23,25,32,34,35 and 36) 
Part Two: opening of the mouth (Utts. 37-42) 
Part Three: transitional purification text (Utt 32) and 

preliminary presentation of offerings (Utts 43- 
57) 

Middle Register 

Part Four: anointing with the seven holy oils (Utts 72-78), 
and adorning with eyepaint and linen (Utts 79 
and 81) 

Part Five: transitional purification texts (Utts 25 and 32) 
beginning of the offering feast (Utts 82-96, 
and 108-116) 

Bottom Reg' er 

Part Five: conclusion of the offering feast (Utts. 117-171). 
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3 25 32 34 35 36 37-42 32 43-57 

AR T N PART PART THREE 
TWO 

72-79 81 25 32 82-96 108-116 

PART F OUR PART FIVE 

117-171 

PART FIVE 

Figure 7.1 
The offering liturgy on the north wall of the sarcophagus 
chamber of the pyramid of Unas is in five distinct parts, 
distributed over three registers. The numbers refer to the 
Utterances. 

Each part of the Offering Liturgy was accompanied by certain 
ritual acts whose purpose it was to help the soul journey 
into the spirit-world, while at the same time promoting a 
beneficial relationship between the soul as it is 
spiritualized and the realm of the living. What is preserved 
on the walls are the words spoken to accompany the 
performance of the rites, beginning at the west end of the 
wall and working eastwards. 

(1) Purification (Utts 23,25,32,34-36) 

The ceremonies begin with a series of six purification 
rituals, four using water (Utts 23,32,34 and 35) and two 
employing fire through the burning of incense (Utts 25 and 
36). The most important of these are Utterances 25 (incense) 
and 32 (libation) both of which occur later on as markers of 
crucial stages of transition as the ceremonies proceed. 
Utterance 25 is a censing ritual. It took place immediately 
after a preliminary cleansing ritual (Utt 23) involving Water 
being sprinkled, probably over the king's head. 5 The censing 
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described in Utterance 25, that followed this purification by 
water, was meant magically to bring about a union of the king 
with the royal ka, which was the hearer_ of the king's 
divinity. Thus through the censing rite, the king became 
inwardly divinized. 6 Thereby he could qo forth with his ka, 
just as do the gods, with freedom to move in any direction he 
wished. In the text, his ka travels accompanied by the gods 
of the four cardinal directions: ]torus (north) 

, Seth (south) 
, 

Thoth 
. 

(west) and Dunanwy (east) 
.7 We shall return to the 

incense rite again when we come to the texts on the north 
wall of the passage between the sarcophagus chamber sand the 
antechamber. Here it is sufficient to note that cens. i. ng was 
a ceremony performed not only on dead kings, but also on 
living ones at their co. ronation. 8 There is therefore no 
compelling reason to assume an exclusi. vely f_us rnry context 
for this rite (f_ig. 7.2) 

. 

e 

i 

PTIr 
c, 

l' i acre 7.2 
A sem priest performs the incense r. i Le. In Utterance 25, t: hi_s 
i_s Lo enable Unas "to go forth with 1, i-. kt3". New Kingdom 
relief, frein the temple of Set i. 1, 4hydos. 

Utterance 32 [ol. lows immediately. It is a libation text in 
which nation-infused water is poured over the king's feet so 
that his heart becomes "coo]"- For the Eqlypt: i ans this "coo. l 
water" had a heavenly origin. AS source was the Nun, 
mythologically the birthplace of Ra. 9 In this Utterance, it 
is also described as having issued from Osiris, so it has 
both the cosmic creative pr. opert:: iQs of the Nun, and the 
renewing properties of Osiris, god of regeneration. As such, 
the libation has a baptismal sign ifi canoe, effecting the 
rebirth of "Osiris Unas" as a newborn liorus. 10 The water is 
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said literally to be poured "under the sandals" of the king, 
a ritual that formed a significant part of the Sed festival 
ceremonies. As with the censing oC the king, the pouring of 
the libation is not necessarily a funerary ritual. In Figure 
7.3, the jar of water that is poured under the sandals of 
King Niuserre is held by a sneer priest, behind whom stynds a 
kher_i heb priest, both of whom usually preside over funerary 

rites. Here, however, the king is alive and the evert is his 
Sed festival. 

Figure 'i 
.J 

A libation is poured "under the sandals" of King Niuserr_e, as 
part of the Sed festival ceremonies. The liturgy on the north 
wall of the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of Unas 
describes a similar purificatory rite. 

After the pouring of water under the s anda] s of the k_ing, 
there are three further pur _i_f: catory ri tos, LwU using water 
infused with patron (Utts 34--35) and the last one using 
incense (Utt 36) 

- 'Ph-is final. r_i. l. e once again concentraLeo, on 
the king's ka, free ing it to trave 1 like a god _i_n any 
di. rect. ion iL ple ses. 

(2) Opening- tlle__Mcuth (ULt. s 37-42) 

After. this i_ni_Lial_ set of rituals, there are six texts for 
the rite of Opening the Mouth (ULLs : 37-42) which together 
comprise the second part of the li t ur. gy ,1> The mouth is split 
open using an instrument ca] led a peseshkef, illustrated in 
Figure 7.4. The word peseshkef is composed of two parts: 
pese.: tl implies livisi on and refers either to the , shape or 
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function of the instrument (possibly both), while kef refers 
to the material out of which it was made - flint. Hence its 
name means "the divided (or dividing) instrument (pesesh) of 
flint (kef)". t2 Its exact purpose has been the subject of 
intense debate, but it was most probably used in midwifery to 
cut the umbilical cord. 13 Its employment here would thus be to 
ritually confirm the king's rebirth and ensure his transition 
into a new life. 14 According to the text, it is wielded both 
by Horus and Seth (Utts 37-38), and Seth's involvement may 
well be in his role of "demonic initiator" who severs one 
from one's past identity. 15 In the illustration, it is held by 
a sem priest, wearing the ritual leopard skin garment. 

ý9 

Figure 7.4 
Opening the mouth with the peseshkef instrument. From the 
tomb of Pet-Amen-Apet", 26th Dynasty. 

Although it is usually thought of as- being conducted on a 
dead person, to enable them to partake in funerary offerings, 
the Opening of the Mouth rite was essentially to do with 
opening a channel between the spirit-world and the physical 
world. 16 This is why it was used to magically animate statues 
of the gods or equally the ka statues of human beings. When 
performed on a dead person, the Opening of the Mouth rite 
was supposed not just to enable that person to partake in the 
offerings given to them in the physical world; it also had 
the effect of awakening them to the reality of the spirit- 
world. 17 Thus in the pyramid of Pepi II, it is stated that 
through the rite the king "goes and himself speaks with the 
Great Ennead [of the gods]". 18 It is therefore not hard to see 
how the rite could, under certain special circumstances, have 
been used not'only on the dead but also on the living. Such 
special circumstances may well have included "near death" 
initiatory rituals like the Sed festival "secret rites", 
which, significantly, were attended by both a sem priest and 
a priest called "the opener of the mouth". 19 

In the Unas liturgy, the two Utterances that conclude the 
Opening of the Mouth rite (Utts 41-42) indicate that the 
nourishment to be ingested by the "reborn" king is divine in 
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origin - it is milk from the nipples of Isis or Horus. The 
suckling of kings by goddesses is a common theme both in Old 
Kingdom as well as much later reliefs depicting kingship 
ceremonies. Thus, for example, at the temple of Seti I at 
Abydos, there are reliefs depicting various stages of the 
coronation and investiture of the king, in which he is first 
"baptised" by having a libation poured over him, and is then 
suckled by the goddess Hathor (fig. 7.5). 20 Something similar 
is depicted at Luxor temple, where the ceremony of 
rejuvenating the royal ka was held annually. 21 As suckling 
scenes were depicted alongside Sed festival reliefs in Pepi 
II's pyramid temple, it is very likely that this also formed 
part of the Sed festival rites (see fig. 4.22). 22 

Figure 7.5 
Seti I is suckled by Hathor following his baptism and 
symbolic rebirth as part of the coronation rites. In the 
Offering Liturgy of the pyramid of Unas, the offering of milk 
from the nipples of Isis and Horus to the king may similarly 
belong to coronation rather than funerary rites. 

In each case the divine suckling of the king symbolizes the 
mythological reality of his spiritual rebirth. One of the 
earliest representations of the Egyptian king being suckled 
is, significantly, a fragment from a relief carving found at 
the temple adjoining the pyramid of Unas, which portrays him 
drinking from the nipple of a goddess, possibly Iat (fig. 
7.28). 23 That the theme of rebirth was central to such 
ceremonies as the coronation of the king, the rejuvenation of 
the royal ka, and the Sed festival, suggests that the 
context in which it appears in the Pyramid Texts is 
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unlikely simply to be funerary. 24 Whether the king was 
literally suckled is a question that must remain open. In 
Figure 7.6 below, from the much later tomb of Pet-Amen-Apet, 
that reproduces the Unas Offering Liturgy, the offering of 
milk is given in vases. 

Figure 7.6 
The offering of milk in vases. Vignette illustrating 
Utterance 42 from the tomb of Pet-Amen-Apet. 26th Dynasty. 

(3) preliminary Presentation of Offerings (Utts 32,43-57) 

After the Opening of the Mouth and the "divine suckling", the 
water purification of Utterance 32 is repeated. This marks 
the beginning of the third phase of the liturgy, which 
consists of a preliminary presentation of fourteen different 
"adult" food offerings, which the newborn king can now 
graduate to. 25 The first seven (Utts 43-49) include wine, 
beer, bread and garlic. These having been presented, the ka 
of Unas is now identified with Ra, while the offering table 
itself is brought in (Utt 50). Then a further seven offerings 
of cake, meat, beer and wine are given (Utts 51-57). It is 
here that we meet the formula that generally precedes the 
presentation of an offering: "0 King, take the Eye of Horus". 
The symbolism of the presentation of the Eye of Horus derives 
from the mythological episode in which Seth tears out the Eye 
in their battle for supremacy over Egypt. The loss of the Eye 
constitutes a loss of spiritual vision which it is essential 
to restore if the king is to be fit to rule the country. 

Some light can be shed on the significance of this 
preliminary presentation of offerings by referring once more 
to the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus. As we have already seen, 
the papyrus dates from the Middle Kingdom, but contains 
elements that were already old at the time the Pyramid Texts 
were written. 26 It details a sequence of rituals that were 
performed either shortly after the accession of each king of 
Egypt, or quite possibly in connection with the Sed 
festival. 27 The papyrus describes a series of ritual "scenes" 
leading to the coronation of the Horus-king and his union 
with his "father" Osiris through the geni-garment ritual. 
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Whether the king literally united with his dead predecessor 
or whether he went through a mystical experience of "dying to 
be reborn" remains a question of interpretation. But in the 
overall scheme of the drama, the king's coronation was 
preceded by seven ritual scenes in which the produce of the 
land was brought to the ki. rrg in order to prepare him for his 

coronation. Each item, whet-her it was produce from animals 
(such as meat and milk), from plants (such as bread, wine and 
the wood used to make furniture) or produce from the mineral 
kingdom (such as precious stones and metals), was presented 
to the king as an "Eye of Ilorus". In other words, the 

presentation of offerings had the effect of equipping the 
king with the means ei overcoming the spiritual blindness 
inflicted upon h_im by Seth. After the presentation of 
offerings, the king ate a ritual meal, called a hetep meal 
(i. e. an "offering" meal) that, along with the coronation 
rite, empowered him to proceed with the arduous rites that 

were to follow, namely his mystical conjunction with the god 
Osiris . 

28 

An exact par. a_l i el to the R(_Imesseum 1)ramaLi c Papyrus sequence 
of rites can be seen in Elie Sod festival ceremon i_es . Just as 
at the heart: of the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus rituals there 
was the mystical union of the king with Osiris through the 

qeni garment episode, so at the heart of t: he Sed festival 

there were the "secret rites" which also seem to have 

involved t=he geni garment " 29 These secret rites were likewise 
preceded by the king eating a sacred meal (. i_n the "hall of 
i: ating") and a coronation ceremony that served to empower the 
king before he underwent the main rite of death and rebirth. 30 

Figure 7.7, from the pyramid temple of Pepi I[, shows the 
king sitting before a table of offerings. While scenes such 
as this are usually interpreted as funerary, there is no 
compelling reason why it could not be seen as portraying the 
living king eating a sacred meal prior Lo undergoing the 
secret rites at the core of the Sed fest. 
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Figure 7.7 

Pepi II sits on a throne before a table of offerings. From a 
relief in the sanctuary of his pyramid temple at Sagqara. 
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In the later pyramids of Pepi II, Neith and Ibi, the 
preliminary presentation of offerings includes the additional 
presentation of weapons, garments and royal insignia, which 
presumably all had the same purpose: to ritually empower the 
king (or queen, in the case of Neith) '31 Utterances that 
require the king to take hold of weapons, to put on garments 
and to grasp sceptres and sacred staffs seem to indicate a 
ritual. far closer to the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus than to 
any mummification rite. We know both from the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus as well as from Sed festival texts that 
equipping the king with "power objects", and the offering and 
ingesting of symbolically charged food was a crucial part of 
the rituals. 32 In both the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus 
ceremonies and those of the Sed festival, there was a 
concluding "great feast", a fact that is also reflected in 
Part Five of the Pyramid Texts Offering Liturgy. It is 
therefore essential that we free ourselves from the notion 
that the offering texts that we meet in the pyramids are 
necessarily describing funerary offerings. They actually make 
as much, or rather more, sense if we read them as part of a 
ritual, the focus of which was on the living king. 

(4) Anointing with the Seven Holy Oils (Utts 72-79,81) 

LL- 

%Irv 

%or IL 

Figure 7.8 
The seven holy oils. From right to left, setch-heb perfume 
(festival perfume), hekenu oil, sefetch oil (in Utt 74, spelt 
sesefetch), nekhenem oil, tua oil, hat-ash oil (cedar oil), 
and hat-tchehennu oil (Libyan oil). 

The fourth ceremony in the Unas liturgy begins at the west 
end of the second register (see fig. 7.1). It is the 
anointing with the seven holy oils (Utts 72-78), which have 
the effect on the mythological plane of "filling the Eye of 
Horus" (Utt 72). As we have seen, mythologically the Eye of 
Horus is torn out by Seth in their battle for supremacy over 
Egypt. This act plunges the night sky into darkness, for the 
Eye of Horus, cosmically understood, is the moon - the 
heavenly body that illumines the night. It is Thoth who finds 
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the Eye shattered into fragments and, having reassembled 
them, causes the moon to reappear again after its short 
period of invisibility. In so doing, Thoth restores harmony 
and wholeness both macrocosmically and microcosmically. 33 On 
the microcosmic level the restoration of the Eye signifies 
the consolidation of spiritual power in the kigg. 

Through the application of the seven holy oils, then, the Eye 
of Horus is filled. This is the mythic event thgt is 
activated by the application of the holy oils. In Utterance 
77, we read that through the anointing the king beqomes an 
akh ("a shining spirit"), with sekhem ("power") in his body. 
The word for "body" here is djet - the living body rather 
than the corpse. In this Utterance, the king is addressed as 
Rorus, the living king, and the text is concerned with his 
attainment of both spiritual and physical power. In the other 
holy oil Utterances (Utts 72-76 and Ott 78), the king is 
addressed as Osiris, but it is important to bear in mind 
that the king's identification with Osiris may only have been 
temporary. In the Sed festival "secret rites" of Niuserre, 
for instance, during which the living king underwent an 
Osiris identification, we know that sesefetch oil (referred 
to in Utterance 74) was usgd. 34 

The oils that were offered were composed of many different 
substances mingled together\35 Their names are descriptive of 
their healing properties rather than indicative of their 
composition. Thus the sesefetch oil of Utterance 74 could be 
translated as "soothing oil", and was offered with the words: 

"Osiris Unas, accept the eye of Horus on account 9f 
which he [i. e. Horus] suffered. " 

Toe nekhenem oil of Utterance 75 had protective properties. 
It could be translated as "keeping safe oil" and was offered 
with the words: 

"Osiris Unas, accept the eye of Horus that he [possibly 
Thoth] has kept safe. " 

There is here a "paronomasia", or play on words, between the 
verb used at the end of the sentence (khenem) and the name of 
the oil (nekhenem oil). This paronomasia is to be found in 
several other of the holy oil texts end we shall meet it 
again in later Utterances, where it has the effect of 
magically enhancing the efficacy, of the ritual act. 

After the holy oils, linen is offered (fig. 7.9). The 
offering of the rolls of linen in Utterance 81 has the 
symbolic significance of clothing the king as a resurrected 
Osiris. The cloth is provided by the cloth-goddess Tayet, who 
has here the role of Isis, mythologically "weaving" the 
dismembered parts of the body of Osiris together again, 
thereby making him whole. 36 The clothing of Osiris could be 
regarded as the feminine counterpart to the filling of the 
eye of Horus. It marks the successful accomplishment of the 
Osirian process of reconstitution after the dismemberment. 37 
Thus this stage of the liturgy would seem to correspond to 
the phase in the Osirian, rites when the king is awakened. Ve 
know that in the Sed festival "secret rites" of Niuserre, 
linen cloth was offered to the king, so once again the 
context of this offering is not necessarily funerary. 38 
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Figure 7.9 
The offering of linen cloth. The "clothing" of the king 
symbolized his re-memberment after the Osirian dismemberment. 
Tomb of Pet-Amen-Apet. 26th Dynasty 

(5) The Feast (Utas 25 and 32,82-96,108-171) 

The transition from the fourth to the final part of the 
liturgy is marked by the repetition of the two purification 
rites involving fire and water (Utts 25 and 32). The final 
part of the liturgy has to do entirely with the great feast. 
In the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus a great feast was 
celebrated after the king had successfully undergone a most 
important "rite of passage" which concluded with his being 
symbolically reborn. 39 Similarly, at the end of the Sed 
festival an immense public feast was traditionally held. The 
reliefs in the sun temple of Niuserre who, like Unas, reigned 
during the 5th Dynasty, refer to 30,000 meals being provided 
at the Sed festival of the king. 40 Surviving relief fragments 
from the pyramid temple of Unas that show offering bearers 
carrying trays of produce may well be portraying 
preparations for the public feast at the end of his Sed 
festival, rather than funerary offerings for the dead king 
(see fig 6.8 and fig 7.10 below). The pattern of a banquet 

being held after the successful accomplishment of the most 
demanding rituals involving the renewal of the kingship can 
be observed in other kingship festivals, both in Egypt and in 
neighbouring Mesopotamia. At the New Year festival of 
Niuserre, for example, over 100,000 meals were served. 41 The 
equivalent festival in Mesopotamia, the Akitil, also 
concluded with a great feast, following the succesful 
liberation of the god Marduk from the "house of bondage". 42 
It is possible therefore that this last part of the offering 
liturgy took place during the final stages of the Sed 
festival ceremonies. Certainly the traditions of a great 
feast serve to remind us once more that the offering and 
consumption of food did not occur in an exclusively funerary 
context. 
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Figure 7.10 
Part of a procession cf offering bearers: the one on the 
left carries a tray o food, while the one on the right 
carries a duck and some lotus flowers. From a limestone 
fragment in the pyramid temple of Unas. 

In the Offering Liturgy of the north wall, any public aspect 
of the banquet is ignored. The focus is entirely on the 
ritual presentation of food to the king. The banquet 
commences with Thoth bringing the table of offerings before 
the king, as an "eye of Horus" (Utt 82). Then come fourteen 
Utterances each preceded by the formula, "Osiris Unas, take 
the eye of Horus", followed by the name of the particular 
offering presented - cake, bread, beer etc. (Utts 83-96). 
After this there is another purification of the king, this 
time with water and natron (Utts 108-9). Then a further 
fourteen offerings of )? read and cakes (Utts 110-123). The 
number fourteen has both lunar and Osirian significance, 
since it corresponds both to the cycle of the moon and to the 
mythological fact that Osiris was cut into fourteen pieces by 
Seth. It is as if in this first part of the great feast, the 
full cycle of the death and rebirth of both moon and Osiris 
is ritually enacted. 

After this there follow twelve Utterances all of which are 
meat offerings, save the second which is of onions (Utts 124- 
135). As twelve is a number related to the solar cycle (the 
twelve hours of the, day and the twelve hours of the night) it 
would appear that the great offering feast up to this point 
occurred against a cosmic backdrop of lunar and solar 
symbolism. Beyond this point, however, it is less easy to be 
sure of significant numerological correspondences. The twelve 
meat offerings are followed by'five birds (Utts 136-140) and 
four more offerings of Tread and cakes (Uttp 141-144). These 
are followed by seven drink offerings (mostly different kinds 
of beer), each of two bowls making fourteen bowls altogether 
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(Utts 145-151). Then come figs (Utt 152), five different wine 
offerings (Utts 153-157), two offerings of bread (Utts 158- 
9), and again seven offerings of two bowls each of fruit and 
grain (Utts 160-166). The final five ogferings are two bowls 
each of beans, beer, sweets, etc. (Utts 167-171). 

If, as seems likely, the Offering Liturgy was not simply a 
"funerary" ritual but was also performed on and by the living 
king, . then the offering of food in this final part of the 
Liturgy can be understood as a feast celebrating the 
spiritual awakening of the king. Just as the moon dies for 
fourteen days and then returns to life again in the next 
fourteen days, and the sun Tourneys through the Underworld 
during the twelve hours of the night and is then reborn in 
the morning to travel through the twelve hours of the day, so 
too does the king die and return to life. The great feast 
that forms the final part of the Offering Liturgy was a 
celebration of the king's return to life, and it was 
precisely this that occasioned the public festivities that in 
all likelihood accompanied this phase of the liturgy. 

There is in fact a, text on the east wall of the sarcophagus 
chamber that gives every indication that it is the living 
king who consumes the offerings. For the text, begins with the 
officiating priest calling to the king, 

"Awake! Turn yourself about! So shout I. 0 king, stand 
up and sit down to a thousand of bread, a thousand of 
I? eer, roast meat of your iib-joints from the slaughter- 
house, and steh-bread from the Broad Hall. The god is 
provided with a god's offering, the king is provided 
with this bread of his. "43 

Figure 7.11 shows a relief fragment from the pyramid temple 
of Unas, depicting (in all probability) the king sitting in 
front of an offering table on Khich are arranged long slices 
of bread. In his left hand he holds the seshed-cloth which, 
as we have seen, was a symbol of the triumph of the human 
spirit over death. 44 

Figure 7.11 
The king sits in front of an offering table on which are 
arranged long slices of bread. Relief fragment from the 
pyramid temple of Unas. 
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The Twelve South and East Wall Texts (Utts 213-224) 
Opposite the liturgy of offerings of the north wall of the 
sarcophagus chamber are seven south wall Utterances. The 
first three (Utts 213-215) and the last three (Utts 217-219) 
are words spoken by a priest to the king. Sandwiched between 
these priestly statements, spells and instructions, the words 
spoken by the king himself are recorded in the form of a 
prayer (Utt 216). 45 There is thus a symmetry in the 
distribution of these seven south wall texts, which is 
probably not accidental. Neither should we regard as 
accidental the fact that the last of the south wall texts 
(Utt 219) spills over onto the east wall, thus forming a link 
with the remaining five east wall texts (Utts 220-224). As 
this sequence of twelve texts appears in later pyramids 
with only a slight variation, there is good reason for 
treating the twelve south and east wall texts as a 
continuous sequence. 46 

EAST 

224 223 
1222 

221 
1220 

219 

2) (11) (10) (9) (ß) 

(7) 1219 

(6) 1 218 

NORTH (5)1217 

(4) 216 SOUTH 

(3) 215 

(2) 214 

(1) 213 

WEST 

Figure 7.12 
Diagram of the sarcophagus chamber, showing the twelve south 
and east wall texts. 

21 0 



The slight variation just referred to is, however, something 
that we need to take note of before we proceed any further. 
In later pyramids the sequence of twelve texts ends not with 
Utterances 223 and 224 as it does on the east wall of Unas's 
sarcophagus chamber, but with Utterances 245 and 246, which 
replace Utterances 223 and 224.47 In Unas's pyramid, 
Utterances 245 and 246 are placed on the south wall of the 
passage between the sarcophagus chamber and the antechamber, 
and separated from the east wall texts by an intervening 
Utterance (Utt 244). We shall return to the question of the 
"right sequence" in the next section, and proceed now on the 
assumption that the postioning of Utterances 223 and 224 at 
the end of the sequence of twelve in the pyramid of Unas was 
deliberate and meaningful. 

South Wall (Utts 213-219) 

219 210 217 N N 
215 1 N H N 

Figure 7.13 
The distribution of texts on the south wall of the 
sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of Unas. The texts read 
from west to east (i. e. from right to left). 

(1) utt 213: Departing Alive 
At the western end of the south wall, nearest to the 
sarcophagus, the priest addresses Unas with these words: 

"O Unas, you have not departed dead, 
you have departed alive 
to sit upon the throne of Osiris. "48 

As we have already seen, this statement is usually 
interpreted as a pious denial of the reality of the king's 
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death. 49 However, not only is the king said to be sitting on 
the throne of Osiris, he is also said to be grasping hold of 
a sceptre in either hand. 50 The Utterance clearly implies a 
kingship ritual, quite possibly a coronation ceremony, 
celebrated by the living king. 

This ceremony involving the throne of Osiris and the grasping 
of sceptres is said to enable the king to give orders on the 
one hand to "the living", and on the other hand to "those 
whose seats are hidden", i. e. the dead. 51 The contrast here 
between the living and the dead is so clearly stated that it 
would seem perverse to interpret the word "living" as meaning 
anything other than what the sentence suggests: namely, the 
living as opposed to the invisible dead, "whose seats are 
hidden". Since the ability to give orders implies that the 
king is in some sense "present" in the domain in which his 
orders are given, we may assume that there is an inner, or 
mystical, event that lies behind the king's taking up the 
throne of Osiris, and the extension of his authority into 
the realm of the dead. This mystical event must surely be 
what is referred to in the sentence that appears at the 
beginning of the Utterance: 

"0 Unas, you have not departed dead, 
you have departed alive. " 

If this were any normal departure, there would be no reason 
to state so explicitly that the king was departing alive and 
not dead. It would seem that the destination of the king is 
the realm of the dead, but he is journeying into it alive. 

Journeys into the realm of the dead by the living form part 
of a long and universal tradition, attested in a great many 
cultures all over the world. What is implied in such journeys 
is that the soul is capable of separating itself from the 
physical body, and "travelling" independently of it. The 
experience of becoming aware of oneself in a consciousness 
independent of the physical body - what we would today call 
an "out-of-body experience" - is the first step in the 
process of cosmic ascent referred to in Platonic, Neoplatonic 
and Hermetic mystical writings. 52 It is also well attested in 
shamanism. Eliade has pointed out that one of the 
characteristics of shamans is that they 

"are able, here on earth and as often as they wish, to 
accomplish 'coming out of the body', that is, the death 
that alone has power to transform the rest of mankind 
into 'birds'; shamans and sorcerers can enjoy the 
condition of 'souls', of 'discarnate beings', which is 
accessible to the profane only when they die. "53 

Eliade's reference to the soul's bird-like condition in the 
out-of-body state is peculiarly apt for, as we shall see, in 
the very next Utterance Unas is transformed into a falcon. 

Before this occurs, however, the physical body of Unas must 
be protected. This is achieved through a sevenfold 
identification of its different parts (arms, shoulders, 
belly, etc. ) with the god Atum, with the exception of Unas's 
face, which is identified with Anubis. 54 Significantly, the 
Utterance ends with a reference to the king having 
"encircled" the realms of Fiorus and Seth. 55 "Encircling" was a 
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very ancient magical ritual, attested from archaic times to 
the Ptolemaic and Roman periods. 56 A ritual circumambulation 
of both fertile land (the realm of Horus) and desert (the 
realm of Seth) was an integral component of coronation rites, 
and was repeated during the Sed festival. 57 

This Utterance concerning the "departure" of Unas therefore 
has both ritual and mystical elements. The ritual elements 
can be seen first in the reference to an enthronement 
ceremony in which the king's authority over the realm of 
Osir, ts is confirmed, second in the protection ritual, and 
third in the ritual circumambulation which the king enacted 
in order to secure his power over the realms of Horus and 
Seth. The main experiential counterpoint to. these rituals 
must have--involved the projection of the king's consciousness 
into the realm of the dead. In shamanic terms, his soul 
journeys beyond the confines of the physical world. 

(2) Utt 214: Becoming a Falcon 
In Utterance 214, Unas's travelling soul-is instructed to 
beware of a lake. It is perhaps a lake of fire in which the 
king must cleanse himself, for Unas is now instructed to 
purify himself: 

"Purify yourself! 
for your bones are those of the divine falcons 
who are in the sky. "58 

The transformation of the king's bones into those of falcons 
is a significant stage in the experiences that he is 

undergoing. The falcon is the form that the sungod Ra takes, 
and for the king to become transformed into a falcon is a 
magical act that ensures his inner identity with the solar 
principle. The falcon in this respect has the same role in 
ancient Egypt as the eagle in many shamanic traditions, in 
which the Supreme Being as solar spirit becomes manifest as a 
Sun Bird, which usually has the form of an eagle. The eagle 
is thus the most potent form for the shaman to assume, and it 
is as a soaring eagle that he rises up to the spirit-world. 59 
The fact that both Ra and Horus, with whom the king is 
identified, are conceived as falcons is an indication as to 
this shamanic substratum of Egyptian religion. In the passage 
we are considering, it is not, of course, literally the 
king's physical bones that are transformed, but rather that 
the transformation he undergoes is so far-reaching that he 
acquires the same "celestial" body as the sungod Ra. 60 
Thereafter, it is in the form of a falcon that Unas continues 
his spirit-journey to the stars (fig. 7.14). 

The destination of Unas is indicated towards the end of the 
Utterance, where it is stated that the "sunfolk" call out to 
him, and the "imperishable stars" raise him up. 61 Here we see 
that his destination is essentially a realm of light, 
conceived both as linked to the sun -and to the 
"imperishable" northern stars that are visible all the year 
round. These two destinations - solar and stellar - are thus 
not alternatives' to each other but rather equally valid 
celestial images of the king's spiritualization. 
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Figure 7.14 
The human soul takes the form of a human-headed falcon when 
journeying into the spirit-world either in dream, death or 
shamanic flight as described in Utterance 214. 

(3) Utt 215: Healing Horus and Seth, Embraced by Atum 
The third stage of this journey is described in Utterance 
215, in which the king heals the eye of Horus injured by 
Seth, and restores to Seth his testicles that Horus has torn 
out. Unas is able to achieve this healing of the two 
antagonists because he is embraced by the supreme god Atum, 
whose very being transcends all opposites. 62 By healing the 
injuries these two antagonists have inflicted on each other, 
the king is able then to unite fully with the royal ka- 
energy. 63 It is as if the conflict of Horus and Seth has the 
effect of locking up and making unavailable this vital energy 
of the ka, holding back all further progress until a 
reconciliation is accomplished (fig. 7.15). The conflict of 
these gods can be understood as being waged on the divine, 
the psychic and the physical level: on the divine level it is 
a clash of the cosmic forces of generation and destruction, 
on the psychic level it is an objective psychic reality that 
lives within the human soul, and on the physical level it 
manifests in the antagonism within the landscape between 
fertile land and desert. 

In the human being, Horus represents the aspiration toward 
spiritual insight founded on the integration of the energies 
of the soul, whereas Seth represents the drive of the 
primitive and elemental forces that - once unleashed - lead 
to psychic disintegration and spiritual blindness. The 
resolution of the conflict between these opposing principles 
in the king has significance both for the divine world and 
for the whole land of Egypt and its people, because the 
king's status was such that the effects of his actions 
ramified through the divine, the human and the natural 
realms. In so far as the ka-energy of the king is released, 
the land itself is reinvigorated, and this, of course, was 
one of the objectives of the Sed festival. 64 
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Along with the reconci 1 i_ati. on of IIn rus and ; etl), the other. 
salient theme of the Utterance is the embrace of the king by 
ntum and hi_s being protected by ALum in his solar form as Ra- 
htum. The latter ensures that Unas will not suffer from the 

adverse power of any of the gods, most signi_fi-cantly Osiris, 

who "shal_1_ not claim your heart, nor have power over your 
heart" . 

65 While it might be odd for a dead king to have to be 

protected from Osiris, with whom he is supposed to be 

conjoined at death, this passage reminds us that if the king 
is living then it is essential he (Does not fall wholly under 
the power of Osiris. The aim is rather to come into direct 
relationship with the transcendent godhead Alum in his solar 
aspect, thereby rising beyond the danger of falling into too 

close an identification with either llorus on the one side, 
Seth on the other, or Osiris in between. 

(4) Utt 216: In the N i_ghtbark of the Sun 
The next Utterance (Utt 216), in the middle of the south 
wall, marks the end of the first phase of the king's journey. 

Unas declares: 
"I have come to you 0 Nephthys; 
I have come to you 0N Ight -bar_ k. "66 

We know from reliefs in the New Kingdom tomb of Kheruef that, 
king Amenhotep III undertook a ritual journey in the night 
bark of the sungod Ra as part of his Sect festival rites. This 
probably took place on a lake constructed near his palace at 
Ma_lgata, and was meant ritually to reinforce the reality of 
his solar rebirth, and his identification with Ra. The text 
that accompanies the depiction of this event states that 
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these rites were a revival of ceremonies that were very 
ancient and were enacted "in accordance with writings of 
old". 67 Since the Pyramid Texts were composed over a thousand 
years earlier, it is quite possible that these were the 
"writings of old" that the ceremonies of Amenhotep III's Sed 
festival were based on. In Figure 7.16, we see Amenhotep 
portrayed as Ra himself, with his queen beside him, 
travelling on the ni(jht bark. While this was enacted as a 
ritual., the Pyramid Texts seem to be describing something 
much closer to the actual inner experience that lay behind, 
and determined, the outer form of the ri_tual. 68 

\\ 

Figure 7.16 
A scene from the Sec! restiv-il or IlmenhoLop III, Si)(-)t%7 j- I)q 11 j, III 
t. rave. lliny as Ra on the solar nighL bark wi. t, h his qucýn. Tomb 
ei Kheruef_ . New Kincjclc)rn. 

In the Unas text, it would seem that the king's 
identification with Ra at this juncture is to empower him as 
he descends into the dark netherworid (the Uwat). lie prays 
that he may he remembered by Nepht: hys, whom he addresses as 
"She who remembers the kas", for he is h. imse_l [ about: to be 
enveloped by the Underworld. Unas's entry into the UwaL is in 
the southwestern sky, where he follows t11C decanal 
constellations of Orion and Sirius as they are swallowed up 
or "encircled" by the Uwcit. The southern constellations were 
thought to be governed by Osiris because they disappear for 
seventy days, going through a symbolic death followed by a 
rebirth when they reappear again. The leader of the southern 
constellations was regarded as Orion, with which Osiris was 
identified (fig. 7.17). , Just as the southern constellations 
enter the Dwat when they disappear from view, so Unas will 
likewise be "encircled" by the DwaL. But this experience of 
being encompassed by the Uwat involves at the same time a 
process of purl t. i_ca 1_ ion in a mysterious region cal Led the 
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Akhet. 
"Orion is encircled by the Dwat, 
When, living, he purifies himself in the Akhet. 
Sothis [Sirius] is encircled by the Dwat, 
When, living, she purifies herself in the Akhet. 
Unas is encircled by the Dwat, 
When, living, he purifies himself in the Akhet. 1169 
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Figure 7.17 
Orion, Sothis and the southern constellations. Sothis 
(Sirius), the celestial form of Isis, is on the left; Orion 
(with whom Osiris was identified) is next to her with the 
three stars of Orion's belt above him; the stars of the 

southern constellations are to his right and in the midst of 
them, apparently, the solar boat, its occupants depicted 

above it. From the ceiling of the tomb of Senenmut at Deir el 
Bahrt, circa 1473 BC. 

Now Akhet is usually translated as "horizon", but it should 
be understood as the place in which the king undergoes 
transformation into an akh, or "shining spirit". 70 And this 
is the crucial experience that is undergone here. It is the 
inward realization that one's essential nature is beyond the 
opposing principles of Horus and Seth and stems from a higher 
transcendent source. Thus at the end of Utterance 216, the 
king commits himself "to the arms of my father, to the arms 
of Atum" . 

71 

The experience of spiritual transformation in the Akhet is 
usually interpreted as belonging to ancient Egyptian beliefs 
about what occurs after death, but we know from New Kingdom 
sources that the Akhet was also regarded as a place where the 
living king was initiated. In an inscription at Karnak, 
Thutmose III describes transforming himself into a falcon and 
then being taken up into the Akhet where he communes with the 
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sungod Ra, becoming infused with Ra's "akh-power". 72 This 
event was connected with the validation of the king's status 
as "son of Ra" (a title that he bore from the 4th Dynasty 
onwards) and the accompanying role of the king as "priest of 
the sun". 73 It is not hard to see the close parallel between 
what is described in the Thutmose inscription and the 
experiences detailed in the pyramid of Unas. In the case of 
Thutmose, however, there is no question as to the fact that 
the king is alive, for it is a coronation text. If such 
experiences as are described in the Pyramid Texts are also 
found in a coronation text and attributed to a living king, 
it follows that the Pyramid Texts are not necessarily simply 
funerary, and that what Unas is said to have undergone he may 
have undergone while still alive. 

(5) Utt 217: Solarization 
In the Utterance that follows (Utt 217) it is affirmed that 

"You [Atum-Ra and the king] shall traverse the sky 
being united in the darkness; 
you shall rise from the Akhet, 
from the place in which you have become akh. "74 

This statement is made four times in order to emphasise its 
importance. How are we to understand this "union in darkness" 
of the king and Atum-Ra? The union is occurring on the solar 
nightbark in the depths of the Underworld or Dwat. Here in 
these netherworld depths, the king comes to the place of 
renewal, the Akhet, where he is infused with the powers of 
spiritual regeneration that the sungod taps each night. That 
which ensures the rebirth of the sun also ensures the rebirth 
of the king, for the king has become conjoined with the 
sungod. The king has become consciously connected with the 
self-regenerating energy of the sungod: he has become 
"solarized. " Now, having incorporated into himself the solar 
energy of the sungod, he rises up from the Akhet as a 
"shining spirit" - an akh. 75 

The Utterance describes how this event of the solarized king 
traversing the night sky with Atum-Ra is solemnly announced 
by Seth and Nephthys to the gods of the south, by Osiris and 
Horus to the gods of the north, by Thoth to the gods of the 
West and by Horus to the gods of the east. Unas has achieved 
the condition of "shining spirit", with power over life and 
death. 

(6) Utt 218: Empowerment 
Utterance 218 amplifies the same point: the power of the 
solarized Unas is greater than that of Osiris, to whom the 
Utterance is addressed. It is cosmic, it extends over the 
four directions, over the heavens, over the Underworld 
(referred to as the Lower Sky) and over the'earth. 76 Once 
again the repeated references to the king's power extending 
over those who are on earth militates against a funerary 
interpretation of this Utterance. It is concerned, on the 
contrary, with an exaltation of his power while still alive, 
as the next Utterance unequivocally affirms. 

(7) Utt 219: A Living Osiris 
The texts of the south wall conclude at the east end with 
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Utterance 219. This consists of an affirmation that we have 
already had cause to discuss in Chapter Three, both in 
relation to problems in the the funerary interpretation of 
the Pyramid Texts, and in relation to the episode in the Sed 
festival "secret rites" in which the king has a visionary 
encounter with twelve deities. 77 Unas, now identified once 
more with Osiris, is said to "live". The affirmation is made 
twelve times to major deities such as Atum, Shu, Tefnut, Geb, 
Nut, etc., nearly all of whom appear before Osorkon during 
his Sed festival in the "secret rites" (fig. 3.4). It is then 
repeated twelve more times to twelve different manifestations 
of Osiris, beginning with Nunet, who should possibly be 
understood as the manifestation of the tomb. 78 The same 
affirmation is thus repeated twenty four times altogether. 
This drives home its message, which mirrors that of Utterance 
213 at the west end of the wall, where it is said that Unas 
has departed alive not dead. Now, addressing each god in 
turn, it is reiterated that Unas is an Osiris, he is not 
dead, he lives, and furthermore he is not judged. The 
Utterance begins by addressing Atum: 

"0 Atum, this one here is your son Osiris, 
whom you have caused to be restored that he may live. 
He lives - this Unas lives! 
He is not dead - this Unas is not dead! 
He is not destroyed - this Unas is not destroyed! 
He has not been judged - this Unas has not been judged! 
He judges - this Unas judges! "79 

Each god is then addressed in exactly the same way, and the 
same formula is repeated word for word twenty four times. 

From a mystical or initiatory point of view, the text may be 
interpreted as stating that Unas, rather than coming before 
Osiris in his role of judge of the dead, escapes the fate of 
being judged altogether. In other words, it is just'because 
his soul is not judged, that he can be said still to be 
alive, with power over his own heart. 80 The Utterance thus 
fulfills the promise of the earlier Utterance 215 where we 
read, 

"Ra-Atum will not give you to Osiris, 
and he [Osiris] shall not claim your heart 
nor have power over your heart. "81 

It bears comparison with a similar statement in the pyramid 
of Teti, on the south wall of the passage between the 
sarcophagus chamber and the antechamber, where the king 
claims to "give judgement as a god" and says of Ra that 

"he [Ra] will never give me to Osiris, 
for I have not died the death. 
I have become an akh in the Akhet"82 
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Figure 7.16 
The location of texts on the east wall of the sarcophagus 
chamber of the pyramid of Unas. The texts read from south to 
north (i. e. from right to left). 

(8) Utt 220: Coronation as Horus: (i, ) Approaching the Crown 
In the pyramid of Unas, Utterance 219 is continued on the 
east wall of the sarcophagus chamber about four fifths Qf the 
way through, at §188 (fig. 7.18). Utterance 219 is followed 
ley two closely connected Utterances (Utts 220-221> which form 
part of a coronation ritual. 83 The presence of the coronation 
texts at this point reinforces our Impression that these 
texts are describing rites and experiences undergone by the 
living king, and actually make little sense if interpreted as 
funerary texts. Once again there may well be a relationship 
with the Sed festival, the climax of which was the dual 
coronation of the king with the red and the white crowns. In 
Utterances 220-221, the ceremonial for the coronatiop with 
the red crown only is given. But, as we shall see, on the 

9ther side of the wal. (antechamber west wall) the king is 

referred to as Horus of the south (Utts 254-5) and then 
undergoes coronation on the throne of Torus (Utt 256) 
presumably with the white crown. The coronation texts on the 
sarcophagus chamber east wall begin with a hymn to the brown 
as a goddess, housed in a shrine whose doors are opened at 
the beginning of Utterance 220. The crown is described as a 
"fiery serpent" full of magic, which the king approaches in 
dread and awe. The crown is, in fact, the manifestation of 
the cobra goddess Wadjet (fig. 7.19). 84 
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Figure 7.19 
The red crown is a manifestation of the fiery cobra-goddess 
Wadjet, who is often depicted raised up and ready to strike 
at the front of it. Drawing of a relief of Seti I, ý from his 
temple at Abydos. 

(9) Utt 221: Coronation as Hor\Zs: (ii) the Royal Rebirth 
It is only because he has been through the initiatory ordeal 
described in the previous Utterances of the south wall that 
Unas can advance towards the crown with impunity, reciting 
the words: 

"May there be terror of me like the terror of you. 
May there be fear of me like the fear of you. 
May there be awe of me like the awe of you. 
May there be love of me like the love of you. 
May my aba sceptre be at the head of the living, 
May my sekhem sceptre be at the, head of the §pirits. "15 

At the end of this recitation, the crown is placed on the 
kings head while he once again grasps the two sceptres. 
The king is then addressed as follows: 

"che Great One has given birth to you. 
The Exalted One has adorned you. 
For you are Horus 
encircled with the protection of his. Eye. "86 

In the,, first of the sot; th wall texts (Utt 213), we paw how 
the king was enjoined to "sit upon the throne of Osiris" and 
throughout Utterance 219, immediately prior to the coronation 
ritual Unas was referred to as "Osiris". Now the coronation 
rite proclaims his rebirth as a torus. In Chapter 3 we 
discussed the widely held view within Egyptology that the 
dead king was never rgferred to as Horus, only qsiris. In 
terms of the conventional interpretation of the Pyramid Texts 
as funerary texts, thip coronation Of the king as 1iorus in 
Utterance 221 means that either the orthodox view that the 
dead king is never fiorus needs to be revised, or else it is 
not in fact the dead king that is being referred to but the 
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living king. In which case the Pyramid Texts are clearly not 
simply funerary texts. While it could be argued that 'the 
coronation texts have been requisitioned here in order to 
serve essentially funerary purposes, it is more likely that 
the apparently funerary elements are the elements that have 
been used within an essentially non-funQrary context, 87 

(10) Utt 222: Joining the Cosmic Circuit of Ra 
Utterance 222 is a continuation of the coronation ceremonies, 
making three coronation texts in total. 88 As a newborn Horus, 
it is necessary that the king establish 4is power in relation 
to the supreme godhead in his manifestation as creator god, 
Atum-Ra. But in this remarkable Utterance, it is not simply 
the coronation ritual that is described, it is also a 
iystical experience i! which the king unites with Raj, by 
entering into the cosmic orbit of the sun-god. Once again, 
then, mystical experience and outwardly performed ritual are 
closely intertwined. 

The Utterance begins With the king being told by the 
officiating priest to "stand upon it, this earth which issued 
from Atum". 89 The earth which is? ued from Atutýi is the First 
Land which emerges at the beginning of time from the 
Primordial Ocean of Nun. This was repJLicated in tte Sed 
festival dais upon which the double throne was placed, and 
which was approached by a staircase at either end. In 
positioning himself here, the king is positioning himself in 
the mythical place of origins, the source of creation, and the 
source of power. Going back to this source, he returns to his 
own spiritual origin, where he is cold to 

"come into being upon it, 
lie exalted upon it, 
so that your father may see you, 
$o that Ra may see you"90 

While this passage undoubtedly describes an aspect of the 
coronation ritual, it also includes an experiential dimension 
that underlies the ritual acts that are performed. These 
coronation rites correspond to inner experiences: the 
coronation of the king has the specific purpose of embodying 
inner mythical reality 14 and through the outwardly performed 
ritual acts. 

Thq king now advances -into that mythical region, addressing 
Ra eight times in eight different forms, saying 

"ý have come to you, my father. 
I have come to you... "91 

and, is finally given a crook to hold in his hand, signifying 
his dominance of Lower and Upper Egypt. 92 As in Utterance 215, 
the king once again is said to integrate within his own being 
the two warring antagonists, Horus and Seth. But, as in 
Utterance 215, the intcgration of the energies of Horus and 
Seth is accomplished only in so far as the king is able to 
transcend the Osi, rian state and enter. into direct 
relationship with Atum, who is described as his father. 93 That 
the Sed festival coronation ceremony involved the 
reconciliation of Horus and Seth can be seen in figure 7.20, 
which depicts the enthronement, of Senwosret III as kirrg of 
Upper and Lower Egypt. This image could be taken as an 
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illustration of the text we are here considering. The 
coronation dais is raised up like the First Land, and on 
either side Horus and Seth are represented, each offering the 
notched palm branch, signifiying "years" of kingship, i. e a 
long reign. 

Figure 7.20 
The 12th Dynasty king Senwosret III sits upon the Sed 
festival coronation dais, raised above ground level in 
imitation of the First Land that rose up out of the 
primordial ocean at the beginning of time. Either sidq of the 
dais, the two antagonists Horus and Seth offer the king 
notched palm branches, signifying a long reign. The 
integration of their opposing energies was an essential 
'eature of kingship and is an important theme Qf both 
Utterances 222 and 215. 

In the south wall texts, the reconciliation of Horus and Seth 
and the embrace of the king by 11tum (Utt 215) is followed by 
the king joining Ra in his night bark (Utt ý16) . So here on 
the east wall, in the middle of Utterance 222, the king sheds 
all his "impurities", the sky opens to him, and he joins Ra in his sunboat, rising and setting with the sungod as he 
travels the cosmic orbit. We saw that the voyage of the king 
in the night bark of the sungod (Utt 216) was ritually 
enacted in the Sed festival of Amenhotep III. Here, however, 
it is not just the night bark that the king joins as it 
travels through the Dwat, but also the day bark. Whether a 
similar ritual sailing in the day bark as well as the night 
bark of Ra took place is not known. The text, which now 
describes a second mystical journey of the king traversing 
the entire cosmic circuit, hovers on the 1orders of ritual 
act and mystical experience. He journeys from night to day 
and from day to night, going tip and down with the sungod, 
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descending below the western horizon and rising above the 
eastern horizon as he is swept along in the cosmic orbit of 
Ra. 

"Ascend and descend, 
descend with Ra, darkened with Nedy [an aspect of the 
setting sun]. 
Ascend and descend; 
ascend with Ra, rise with the great reed-float user. 
As, cend and descend; 
descend with Nephthys, sink into the darkness with the 
Night-Bark. 
Ascend and descend; 
ascend with Isis, rise with the Day-bark. "94 

We therefore have two descriptions of mystical flight, both 
in the form of a "cosmic sailing", one on the south wall 
Describing the king's journey to the squthern stars Where he 
travels through the Dwat in the night bark, and a second on 
this east wall, in which the king enters,, the sun's cosmic 
orbit and travels around the Earth. Whereas the first journey 
is undertaken as an Osiris, the second is underta}cen as a 
newborn 11orus. Two levels or stages of initiation are 
therefore indicated: the, king must first of all go into the 
Osirian realm, following the decanal constellations in the 
south western sky as they are enveloped by the Dwgt, and 
there meet the forces of death but not succumb to them. He 
becomes a "living Osiris" (Utt 219) not in virtue of having 
died, but rather in virtue of having ventured into the 
spirit-world alive and having become solarized there as an 
akh. The fruit of this experience is his spiritual rebirth as 
a "Horus" and precisely as such hý is qualified to wear the 
crown of Egypt. But the coronation of the king as Horus 
involves a second level of initiation in which the king 
travels to the source of life and existence itself, and 
e: Cperiences the infinite creative power o$ the godhead Atum- 
Ra. Again this involves an experience of mystical flight, but 
no longer in the direction of one portion of the sky, but 
encompasssing the entire circle of the heavens, through 
uniting with the light- and )ife-giving orbit of the dun. 

it is significant that cosmic travel is a feature of post- 
Egyptian mystical traditions, such as the Hellenistic 
Mysteries, Platonism, Neoplatonism and the Hermetic 
tradition, in all of which the experience, of the divini6ation 
of the soul occurs in a cosmic context. 95 Comparable 
Descriptions of cosmic travel abound` in the shamanic 
literature, from the Eskimo shaman's journey to the moon and 
flight around the earth to the apcient Indian gcstatic's 
ascent to the eastern and western skies where he wanders in 
tfie track of apsaras and gandharvas. 96 We are here dealing 
with a universally attested mystical pattern, that takes 
different forms in different cultures, but which nevertheless 
displays essentially the same fundamental characteristics of 
the ascent of the soul to the heavens, mystical communion 
with heavenly beings or gods and the attainment of a state of 
inner illumination - and all of this attained not in a post 
mortem state but while the initiate, philosopher, mystic or 
shaman is still alive. 
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(11) Utt 223: Awakening 
The next Utterance (Utt 223) has a completely different tone 
to the previous Utterances. It is concerned with awakening 
the king from what would appear to be a trancelike state, and 
ensuring the return of his spirit into his body. Utterance 
223 begins with words spoken by a priest or priestess: 

"Awake! Turn yourself about! So shout I! 
0 King, stand up... "91 

The scene is no longer the coronation dais but the tomb, 
where the king's body lies inert: 

"0 King, raise yourself up to me, 
betake yourself to me, 
do not be far from me 
for the tomb (is) is your barrier against me. "98 

One way of understanding the position of this Utterance 
immediately after the mystical experiences described in the 
previous Utterances is that the latter actually Look place 
while the king was lying in trance on the lion-bed in "tire 
tomb". These mystical experiences might then have been 
subsequently enacted in outwardly performed ceremonies. But 
however we understand the relationship between the rituals 
performed and the mystical experiences undergone, there is 
litle doubt that both the Location and the mood of this 
Utterance have striEted dramatically from what has gone 
before. The location is no longer cosmic and the mood has an 
unfamiliar urgency. 
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Figure 7.21 
The awakening of the initiate-king. On the 

soul (jr) the form of a ba-bird) hovers above 
while to the right of the tree a Horus-priest 
from his lion-headed bed. 

left, the king's 
the cosmic t: rree, 

rouses the king 
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Figure 7.21 is one of several reliefs from the Ptolemaic 
period depicting the recall and awakening of the initiate- 
king. On the left his soul hovers above the cosmic tree, 
while to the right of the tree a Horus-priest rouses the king 
from his lion-headed bed. 

After he has awakened,, the king is encouraged to, eat and 
drink. He is invited to 

" "sit down to a thousand of bread, 
a thousand of beer, 
boast meat... from the slaughter hpuse 
and reteh bread from the Broad Hall. "99 

We are now almost adjacent to the north wall Lit\lrgy of 
offerings already described, the main portion of which is the 
great feast brought before the king. 

(12) Utt 224: Return 
The final Utterance of the east wall, Utterance 224, is 

closely linked to the previous Utterance, and is no less 
dramatic. The scene would still seem too be the tomb, and a 
priest calls out to the king: 

"Raise yourself, 0 King! 
Turn yourself about, 0 King! "100 

He is reminded that his condition hays radically altered, 
advised to beware of the "border" or "boundary" on earth, *and 
instructed, in the translation of Piankoff, to re-enter his 
body: 

"Row changed, how changed (is thy state)! 
(Therefore) protect thy children! 
Beware of thy border which is in earth! 
Put on thy body and come towards them. "101 

The last line of the same passage, translated by Faulkner and 
Mercer, is rendered, "Clothe your body". 102 The clothing of 
the body may equally symbolise, the return of the travelling 
soul to the body. 103 Putting on a garment does seem to have 
been a ritual act to confirm the sucFesful completion of 
initiation rites, and there is no doubt as to the symbolic 
importance of putting on and off garments at critical moments 
of transition during the Sed festival. 104 But whichever way it 
is translated, either translation is compatible with a non- 
funerary interpretation of the text. Instructions to the soul 
to "put on" its body, or equally to clothe itself, may have 
had a place in mummification rituals, but in the present 
context they make considerably more sense if we assume that 
the king is not in a mummified state. In the variant text 
(Utt 225), the king proceeds to slaughter an ox, a feat that 
a dead man could hardly be expected to accomplish. 105 

In this Utterance, it is said of the king that he has 
authority over the regions of both Horus and Seth as well as 
Osiris - in other words his authority extends over the realms 
of the living and the dead. This authority of the king over 
both worlds is symbolised in his lotus-bud sceptre and his 
staff - the lotus-bud sceptre "at the head of the living" and 
the staff "at the head of the spirits", i. e. the dead. 106 This 
reflects the statement in the first Utterance of the series 
(Utt 213), in which the king seated himself on the throne of 
Osiris in order to give orders to the "living" and "those 
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whose seats are hidden", and performed a ritual 
circumambulation of the realms of Horus and Seth. If the 
sequence of twelve Utterances appears to end where it began, 
there may be a very good reason for this. And that could be 
because the "return" at the end of the series of mystical and 
ritual episodes is to the vey same place as that from which 
the "departure" began. 
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The Passage Between the Chambers 
(South wall: Utts 244-6; North wall: Utts 199,32,23,25,200) 

AN rECIIAMI 

NORTH WALL 

Ilymn to Incense 200 

Going with lila he 25 

Protective Libation 23 

Purificatory Libation 32 

Reversion of offerings 199 

5OUTU WALL 

246 Merging with Hill at 
Lite doors of the Akhet 

245 1 Flying up La Nut 

244 1 Smashing of jars 

SARCOFIIAGUS CIIAMOER 

Figure 7.22 
The placement of texts in the passage between the sarcophagus 
chamber (bottom) and the antechamber (top). 

At the beginning of the last section, we noted that in later 
Pyramids, the sequence of twelve texts on the south and east 
Walls of the sarcophagus chamber of Unas's pyramid end with 
Utterances 245 and 246 rather than Utterances 223 and 224.107 
In the pyramid of Unas, Utterances 245 and 246 occur on the 
south wall of the passage between his sarcophagus chamber and 
antechamber (fig. 7.22). On the north wall of this same 
Aassage are a familiar series of Utterances: Utterances 32, 
23 and 25, all of which we have met on the north wall, and 
Which functioned as important purification texts, often 
marking the transition from one phase of the Offering Liturgy 
to another. There is therefore good reason to view the texts 
on the south wall of the passage as belonging to the sequence 
of south and east wall texts, and those on the north wall of 
the passage as belonging to the north wall Offering Liturgy. 

The question, remains, however, as to how exactly we should 
View the relationship of these texts to the two main 
Sequences of north and south-to-east wall texts already 
discussed. Why, for example, if Utterances 245 and 246 
replace Utterances 223 and 224 in other pyramids, did they 
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not replace them in the pyramid of Unas? It was not a 
question of lack of space, for Utterances 245 and 246 are 
only a fraction longer than Utterances 223 and 224, and could 
without difficulty have been fitted into the space occupied 
by Utterances 223 and 224. It would seem that the location at 
the north end of the east wall was felt to be particularly 
appropriate for these Utterances, but not appropriate for 
Utterances 245 and 246. The latter are specifically 
"southern" texts. Thus in other pyramids Utterances 245 and 
246 are, along with the south and east wall texts of Unas's 
sarcophagus chamber, incorporated into a single south wall 
sequence leaving the east wall available for other texts. 108 
In Unas's pyramid they occur, significantly, on the south 
wall of the passage. Only one of the Utterances from Unas's 
east wall occurs in a similar position in pyramids subsequent 
to his, and that is the critical Utterance 224, ("Rouse 
yourself 0 king, Turn yourself about 0 king" ending with 
the injunction "Put on your bodyl"). 109 It seems, then, that 
this Utterance belongs less to any sequence of texts than to 
the north east corner of the sarcophagus chamber: north 
perhaps through association with the "never wearying" 
northern stars, east through association with the rising sun 
and rebirth. 

The question thus shifts to why it was felt appropriate for 
the sequence of texts that in subsequent pyramids was 
contained on the south wall to be spread across both south 
and east walls of Unas's sarcophagus chamber. This question 
may find its answer when we come in the next chapter to look 
at the connection between the texts on the sarcophagus 
chamber east wall and those of the antechamber west wall. Now. 
we need to return to the passage. 

The Passage: South Wall 

(1) Utt 244: Smashing the Red Jars 
The texts on both sides of the passage read from west to 
east, i. e from the sarcophagus chamber toward the 
antechamber, which reinforces the symbolic momentum already 
established in the sarcophagus chamber from the region of 
death (the west) toward the region of rebirth (the east). On 
the south wall of the passage, the texts begin with a short 
Utterance (Utt 244) which describes the ritual smashing of 
red jars, an act symbolising the eradication of the enemies 
of the Horus-king, red being the colour asociated with 
Seth. 110 This act of breaking the red jars, in so far as it 
magically ensures the defeat of the forces of opposition, has 
the effect of preparing a path for the king to travel on to 
the next stage of his spirit-journey. 111 Directly opposite it, 
on the north wall, is an equally short text describing the 
ritual of the "reversion of offerings" (Utt 199), that 
formally ended the Offering Ceremony. These two texts are 
like sentinels, marking the transition from the sarcophagus 
chamber to the antechamber. Presumably both the smashing of 
the red jars and the "reversion of offerings" rite would have 
actually taken place here on the threshold of the 
sarcophagus chamber. 
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(2) Utt 245: Flying Up To Nut 
East of Utterance, 244, on the south wall, Uttgrance 245 
celebrates the king having passed beyond the realm of Osiris, 
w1ich he leaves far beneath him as he flies up to the sky 
goddess Nut. Once again he takes the form of a falcon. The 
king cries out: 

"I come to you, 0 Nut, 

"I come to you, 0 Nut. 
I have cast my father [Osiris] to the earth, 
I have left Horus behind me. 
My wings have grown into those of a falcon, 
Icy two plumes are those of a sacred falcon. 
My ba has brought me 
and its magic (heka) has equipped me. " 

To this, the sky goddess responds: 
"May you split open a place for yourself in the sky 
among the stars of the sky,, 
For you are the Lone Star, 
the companion of Hu ["authority" or "command"]. 
Look down upon Osiris 
when he gives orders to the spirits. 
You stand far above him, 
you are not among them 
and you shall not be among them. "112 

The meaning of the phrase "companion of Hu" is probably that 
Unas is here identified with Sia (the divine personification 
of knowledge or insight), since Hu and Sia were the two 
companions of the sungod. 113 The significance of this 
identification will become apparent when we look at the texts 
on the west gable of the antechamber. 

(3) Utt 246: Merging with Min, at the Doors, of the Akhet 
Having been received by the sky goddess Nut, in the next 
Utterance (Utt 246) the king assumes the form of a mighty 
bull, merged with the fertility god Min.,, It is sigpificant 
that during the Sed festival rites, Min had an important 
role. There was, for example, an elaborate offgring ceremony 
to the god, and he is also depicted as a witness to the 
"dedication of the field" rite, during ihich - as we have 
seen - the king wore a short kilt with a bull's tail (fig. 
7.23). 114 The annual Harvest Festival of Min may also have 
been associated with the Sed festival. 115 The meaning of the 
king assuming the form of a bull may be that he thereby 
becomes Kamutef, "bull of his mother", an epithet especially 
given to Min. 116 The significance Qf this epithet is that, as 
Kamutef, the king is agent of his own rebirth, brought about 
through the fertilization of his "mother", the goddess, Nut by 
whom he has just been welcomed. 117 In this text, however, he 
is not yet referred to explicitly as ISamutef. He simply 
appears in bull-form as Min, and at his appearance all the 
gods fall silent, in awe of his spiritual and sexual prowe4s. 
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Figure 7.23 

The Sed festival "dedication of the field" rite is witnessed 
by Min with whom the king is merged in Utterance 246. 

Unas is now positioned "at the doors 
opening them he opens the way to the 
Region" of his apotheosis. Of the king, 

"You will not go down, 
you will not come to an end, 
but your name shall endure among men 
and your name shall come into being 

The Passage: North Wall 

of the 1lkhet" and in 
firmament, the "Cool 

it is said: 

among the gods. "118 

(1) Utts 199,32 and 23: Reversion of Offerings, Purificatory 
Libations 

On the north wall of the passage, following the reversion of 
offerings (Utt 199, discussed above), Utterance 32 describes 
how a water libation is poured under the soles of the king's 
feet. To the east of it, Utterance 23 is a libation text that 
invokes the protection of Osiris and Thoth against the king's 
enemies. Both these libation texts we have met before on the 
north wall at the beginning of the Offering Liturgy. 

(2) Utts 25 and 200: The Incense Rite 
The libation texts are followed by Utterance 25, a fire and incense text, placed directly opposite Utterance 246 which 
describes the King's passage into the realm of the gods as a 
great bull. Along with the two previous texts, Utterance 25 
also features in the Offering Liturgy, providing a spell for 
the king to go forward with his ka. 
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"0 Unas, the arm of your ka is before you, 
O Unas, the arm of your ka is behind you, 
O Unas, the leg of your ka is before you, 
O Unas, the leg of your ka is behind you. "119 

Aq he goes, he is censed with incense, that suffuses him with 
a divine fragrance. 

Utterance 25 is closely linked to a second censing text 
adjacent to it - Utterance 200., Together they constitute an 
incense rite, through which the king is united with his ka. 
The meaning of this union can only be appreciated when it is 
realized that the royal ka was something more than simply the 
vital spirit of the king. It was the vital spirit of the 
kingship - the divine office of kingship as such. 120 Thus the 
royal ka was the human king's link with divinity, and 
through his union with the ka he was effectively divinized. 
What is being described here is the divinization of the 
living king in a ritual that is known to haXe been the 
precursor to similar New Kingdom royal deification 
ceremoniep. 121 

As in the sarcophagus chamber, the north wall of the passage 
is liturgical, while the south wall is predominantly 
experiential. There is thus a thematic continuity between the 
sarcophagus chamber and the passage, which as we have seen in 
the case of the south wall probably also represents a textual 
continuity. Whether the north wall texts of the passage are 
to be read as a, continuation of the sarcophagus chamber 
Liturgy of Offerings is a question that is probably best left 
open. 122 More important is the fact that it is popsible to see 
a rationale in the placement of the passage texts opposite 
each other, beginning with the smashing of the red jars on 
the south wall (Utt 244) and the reversion of offerings on 
the north wall (Utt 199) at the. threshold lgetween the passage 
and the sarcophagus chamber. As the king flies up to Nut on 
the sputh wall (Utt 245), he undgrgoes purificatory and 
protective libation on the north wall (Utts 32 and 23). And 
as he merges with the fertility god Min in the form of a bull 
on the south wall, standing at the doorway to the Akhet (Utt 
246), on the north wall he is cenbed with fire and smoke to 
enable him to "go with his ka" (Utts 25 and 200), signifying 
the divinization of the king. 
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The East Gable (Utts 204,205,207,209-212) 

Figure 7.24 
The texts of the east gable are mainly concerned with the 
physical and spiritual nourishment of the king. They read 
from south to north (right to left). 

In the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of Unas, there are 
seven east gable Utterances, the main theme of which is the 
physical and spiritual nourishment of the king. These seven 
texts are a discreet sequence, as are the seven texts on the 
other side of the wall on the antechamber west gable. 123 While 
it may simply be a coincidence that the seven sarcophagus 
chamber texts are matched by seven antechamber texts, they do 
seem to complement each other, and elements of both sets of 
text were incorporated at a later date into a single text, as 
if they were perceived as belonging together. 124 While the 
main theme of the sarcophagus chamber east gable is the 
nourishment of the king, the main theme of the texts on' the 
antechamber west gable is that of the king's celestial 
rebirth. There is indeed a possibility that the positioning 
of these two groups of seven texts either side of the same 
wall was deliberate, serving magically to reinforce each 
other. With respect to this possibility, it is helpful to 
recall an observation made by R. A. Schwaller de Lubicz, who 
on the basis of a painstaking analysis of pharaonic 
architecture in general, and Luxor temple in particular, 
noticed that figures or texts on one side of a partition 
wall sometimes relate meaningfully to figures or texts on the 
other side of the same wall. He called this meaningful 
relationship "transposition". 125 This is how he describes it: 

"The complements of an idea set forth in a given 
room, in which it is developed, are given in another 
room, dedicated to another development. The accord 
between the two themes develops through a common 
element and creates a sequence that explains the true 
(esoteric) meaning as a logical conclusion. It often 

happens that the reading of texts and symbols on one 
wall has meaning only through this indirect 
superimposition through the wall. "126 

Possible instances of "transposition" that may be present in 
233 



the relationship between the sarcophagus chamber east gable 
and the antechamber west gable will be pointed out as we go 
along. First of all we shall look at the seven sarcophagus 
chamber texts, and in the next chapter we shall examine the 
seven antechamber texts. 

(1) Utterance 204: The Nourishment Provided by Osiris 
The sequence of seven Utterances begins at the south end of 
the sarcophagus chamber with two Utterances unique to Unas's 
pyramid. These are Utterances 204 and 205, which together 
assert that Unas is not hungry because his food is provided 
by Osiris (Utt 204) and by Ra (Utt 205). In Utterance 204 the 
little finger of the king pulls out what is "in the navel of 
Osiris", a phrase that may refer to the function of Osiris 
as god of the fertile earth. 127 Thus the hoers are said to 
rejoice, presumably because of the fruitfulness of the crop. 
But while this text may at first seem to be concerned with 
the provision of nourishment in this world, the reference to 
the god Ha as well as Osiris suggests that the source of the 
king's sustenance is in the spirit-world. Ha is a god 
associated with the western necropolis, and like Osiris is a 
god of the dead. 128 The text states that it is Ha who drives 
away Unas's hunger. The hunger and thirst of Unas should 
probably be understood as spiritual rather than physical 
hunger and thirst, for Unas is in the Otherworld. 

(2) Utterance 205: The King is Transformed into a Bull 
That Unas's location is otherworldly is made clear in 
Utterance 205, in which he is given barley, emmer, bread and 
beer by Ra. Unas is said to be "unbound". He has been "set 
free". And we must assume that he has been set free of 
material conditions, for he appears in the realm of the gods 
and is "seen" there. 129 What is implied by "being seen" by the 
gods is that one's spiritual existence is confirmed, perhaps 
in a manner akin to Berkeley's esse est percipi ("to be is to 
be perceived"). Being seen has ontological import, conveying 
to the one who is seen a degree of spiritual 
substantiality - 

130 

The major theme of this text, though, is of the king becoming. 
the son of Ra, and as such taking on the form of a mighty 
bull. Whereas in Utterance 246 in the passage between the 
sarcophagus chamber and the antechamber, the "Great Bull" 
epithet linked Unas to Min, here it unites him with the 
creative, fertilizing and indomitable energy of the sungod. 
How are we to understand this transformation of the king into 
a bull? Was it simply meant as a metaphor for the king's 
having an almost superhuman power? Was it a title the king 
was given to link him, perhaps magically, with the sungod? Or 
was it something more? Did it have an experiential dimension 
as well? Was the transformation indeed actually accomplished? 
This latter possibility should not be dismissed out of hand, 
for we have eye witness accounts' from within the shamanic 
tradition that describe just such transformations. 131 If we do 
not believe these accounts, because we do not think it 
possible for human beings to change themselves into animals, 
then we deny ourselves access to an important stratum of the 
religious consciousness of the ancient Egyptians. Mircea 
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Eliade has argued that the magical transformation into an 
animal form involved a "going but of the self'\ that was an 
ecstatic experience: 

"There was no question of a regregsion into pure 
'animal life'; the animal with which the shaman 
identified himself was already charged with 
mythology, it was in fact, a mythical animal, the 
Ancestor or Demiurge. By becoming this mythical 
animal, man became something far greater and stronger 
than himself. We are justified in supposing that this 
projection into a mythical being, the center at once 
of the existence and renewal of the universe, induced 
the euphoric experience that, before ending in 
ecstasy, showed the shaman his power and brought him 
into communion with cosmic life. "132 

This is not to say that the king of Egypt was a shaman, or to 
argue that shamanism as it is generally understood existed in 
ancient Egypt, but it is to suggest that there was a shamanic 
element to ancient Egyptian religious consciousness that we 
need to take into account if we are to understand events such 
as the transformation of the king into a bull. 

This transformation was by no means unique to Unas. There 
are depictions of the king as a bull from the early dynastic 
period, knocking down city walls and trampling over the enemy 
(fig. 7.25). These may well be the visual counterparts to the 
declaration in this Utterance that Unas is the great bull who 
attacked Kenzet. Kenzet was a region located at the southern 
limit of Egypt, and so identified with Nubia, the traditional 
enemy of Egypt. Kenzet, however, was also located in the 
heavens, as a place of purification bordering the Ieavenly 
Field of Rushes. 133 So while the text conveys a sense of the 
king's physical might, there is also a sense of the king's 
exaltation, and of this transformation occuring on an 
otherworldly plane, because Ken. Xet was also - in fact 
normally in the Pyramid Texts -a region of the Otherworld. 134 

Figure 7.25 
King Narmer as a bull knocks down the walls of an enemy city 
and tramples on his foes. It is in this archetypal role that 
the bull-king Unas is said to strike Kenzet, a semi-mythical 
region at the southern limit of Egypt. 
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In this Utterance we are presented with an image of the king 
both as a powerful spiritual being, on familiar terms with 
Ra, and also as full of sexual potency. The text states that 
he eats five meals, three in heaven and two on earth. ire then 

proceeds to copulate with Mowet: (possibly a goddess 

personifying semen), kisses another goddess Shuset (the 
dry? ), unites with NekhebuL (a goddess personifying 
fecundity) and makes love to "the Beautiful One" (fig. 7.26). 
With such promiscuity, it is not surprising that Unas fears a 
lack of seed (tebteb), but "the Beautiful One gives him 
bread" and "she does good to him on this day. "735 

n. 
-. 

_. h__ 

iý iJI 

1 

IIý 
\\ 

r1 
\ýý) 7 

l 

Figure 7.26 
Unas co[ISO rIs wiLfi Iwo goddesses. Reconsl.. ructi_on drawing 
from relief fragments from his pyramid temple at Saqqara. 

What are we to make of Llii_s sexual orgy? First of all, we 
notice that Unas's sexual relations are with goddesses, not 
with mortal women. Secondly, they are initially with three 

goddesses and then a fourth, the Beautiful One, who cares for 
him and gives back to him bread. Here we seem again to touch 
a shamanic undercurrent to the Pyramid Texts. The idea of a 
"celestial wife" is a common motif in shamanism, and the 

Kaman's meeting w. t. Lh her is viLeri preceded by his eni. eri_ng 

. into amorous relations with other female spiri. Ls. 136 
According to Mircea Eliade, 

"the fact that the shaman has a celestial wife who 
prepares meals for him in the seventh heaven and sleeps 
with him is another proof that he shares t. o some extent 
in the condition of semidivine beings, that he is a hero 

who has experienced death and resurrection and who 
therefore enjoys a second life, in the heavens. "131 

This shamanic death/rebirth substratum to the moL. i[ of the 
king's amorous liaisons with goddesses is closely related to 
the king's assuming a bull-form in this ULterance. For the 
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bull-form links him to Kamutef, "the bull of his mother". It 
i, s Kamutef who ensures his own rebirth by becoming the lover 

of his mother. The Beautiful One is probably an epithet for 
taut, Hathor or Isis, the celestial goddess through the 
fecundation of whom the king is enabled to be born again. 138 

(. 3) and (4) Utterances 2.07 and 209: Tw9 Food Texts 
There follow two short Utterances, the first (Utt 207) 
describing an "offering of that which is in the eye of Ra". 139 
The second (Utt 209) concerns the relationship of the king to 
shu (emptiness, want), and reads like a ; en koan: 

"If emptiness (shu) flourishes, 
Unas cannot take his food. 
If Unas flourishes, 
emptiness cannot take its f9od. "140 

To interpret this riddle, we need to understand that the idea 
of acquiring wisdom or, insight was intimately related to, the 
concept of nourishment. The word for "wisdom" (sai) is 
identical with the phrase "to be sated" or "full up" After a 
meal. In other words, it is the opposite of emptiness 
(. hu) . 

141 Not only is the desire of Unas for wisdom,, but he 
cannot satisfy this desire while emptiness (lack of spiritual 
nourishment) flourishes. 

In the remaining Utterances of this gable (Utts 210-212), we 
shall see how fervent was the desire of Unas to eat and drink 
the food of the gods, for only this can provide him with 
sp, ritual nourishment. So what as the food of the gods? 
There is little doubt that the gods were understood to feed 
principally on Maat, or truth. H42 Since one of the titles of 
Maat was "eye of Ra", it is possible that it is to Maat that 
the, phrase "that which is in the eye of Ra" in Utterance 207 
refers. 143 In these two food Utterances, while we are 
superficially meeting offering texts, at a more profound 
level we have to do with the desire for the spiritual 
nourishment that leads to the opposite of emptiness or want: 
namely, satiety or "wisdom". It may simply be coincidental - 
but, if it is, then it is a remarkable coincidencq - that in 
exactly the same location as Utterances 207 and 209 on the 
ether side of the wall in the antechamber there is a text 
(Utt 250) in which Unas declares himself to be a "master of 

wisdom" (Her sai), united with the divine, personification of 
knowledge or insight, Sia - an evident play on words (see 
fig. 8.? ). 

(5) Utterance 210: Negotiating theýInverted World 
The purpose of Utterance 210 is to ensure that Unas does not 
eat faeces or drink urine but eats and drinks the divine food 
of the gods Ra and Thoth. This danger of eating excrement 
only occurs if one travels into, the otherworld without 
realising that it is an inverted world, where everything is 
the opposite of what it is in the physical world. 144 A New 
Kingdom depiction of the dangers of travelling upside down in 
the mirror-world of the Dwat is given in Figure 7.27. Tt is a 
conception that goes back at least as far as the Pyramid 
Texts. In fact, in the idea of the Ojherworld as an inverted 
world, we touch again upon the s1. amanic substratum of the 
Pyramid Texts, for it is found in many shaRanic traditions. l45 
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What this indicates is that it belongs not so much to 
"belief" as to spiritual experience. We are here meeting a 
description of a type of danger with which the soul 
travelling in the spirit-world will have to contend. 
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Figure 7.27 
The dangers of travelling in the Underworld include the 
unpleasant possibility of not only travelling upside down but 
Qf one's bodily functions being reversed. Frqm The Book' of 
the Earth, Tomb of Ramesses IX. 

Unas orients himself by appealing to the tso gods who, 
through the sun and moon, illuminate day and night, and by 
implication govern the two conditions of consciousness 
associated with the diurnal rhythm: waking and sleeping. 
These two gods are Ra and Thoth. While association with Ra 
links Unas to the creative dynamism of spiritual kingship, 
Thoth links him to the wisdom required to negotiate the ways 
of the otherworld. And so he prays: 

'"O you two companions who cross the sky, 
who are Ra and Thoth. 
Take me with you, 
that I may eat of what you eat, 
that I may drink of what you drink, 
that I may live on what you live on, 
that I may sit on what you sit on, 
that I may be strong through that whereby you are strong, 
that I may sail in that in which you sail. "146 

Thus he finds his sustenance in the divine world, "going 
round the sky like Ra" and "traversing the sky like Thott}". 

(6) Utterance 211: Unas is Born a Star 
Utterance 211 makes it quite clear that the reason wtty Unas 
wishes to eat and drink the food of the gods is that he has 
been spiritually reborn. Something has come to birth in 'him 
that is totally indifferent to physical hunger and thirst, 
yet requires the nourishment of divine foods Thus he is 
suckled by the milk goddess Iat, and this may well be the 

238 



subject of a relief fragment that has survived from Unas's 
pyramid temple, depicting his being suckled like a newborn 
baby by a goddess (fig. 7.28). This is an inner event that 
had a ritual counterpart in the Sed festival, as we have 
already seen. 147 

Figure 7.28 
Unas is suckled by a goddess, possibly the cosmic milk- 
goddess Iat, who is referred to in Utterance 211. From a 
relief fragment in the pyramid temple of Unas, Saqqara. 

In the text, Unas declares: 
"My foster mother is Iat 
and it is she who nourishes me, 
it is indeed she who bore me. 
I was conceived in the night, 
I was born in the night, 
I belong to those who are in the suite of Ra... 11148 

Unas has become aware of an element in his own nature that 
has a purely cosmic origin. This experience must surely be 
the prototype of similar "cosmic rebirth" motifs in the 
Hermetic literature. 149 The text explains that Unas was 
conceived and born in the Nun, the cosmic ocean that is the 
source of all existence, the progenitor of the gods. That is 
to say that he becomes conscious that the spiritual source of 
existence (the Nun) is the source of his own being. Thus he 
is able to bring nourishment ("bread") to his people. The 
text describes it as follows: 

"I was conceived in the Nun, 
I was born in the Nun, 
I have come and I have brought to you 
the bread that I found there. "150 

It is worth dwelling on this deed of Unas a little further. 
The bread that he brings is bread that he found in the Nun. 
There is only one sort of bread that we know of that exists 
in the Nun, and that is Maat. 151 In bringing this "spiritual 
bread" to his people, the king is therefore reestablishing 
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Maat (in the sense of cosmic order and harmony) throughout 
the land. 152 It is this that constitutes the esotgric meaning 
of the king's rebirth and coronation as a living Horus. It is 
not just that he himself has a mystical experience of 
rebirth, but that he is able to bring the spiritual substance 
of this experience into connection with the whole land and 
people of Egypt. 

(7) Utterance 212: The Divine Nourishment of the King 
The final Utterance of the east gable apparently confirms 
this rebirth of the king as Horus, for Osiris (ass Foremost of 
the Westerners) is said to bring provisions to Horus, and 
Uraas chants: 

"What he (Horus] lives on, I live on; 
What he eats of, I eat of; 
What he drinks of, I drink of. "153 

Once again the theme of the, king being provided with divine 
nourishment is reiterated. And it is noteworthy that on the 
other side of the gable wall in the antechamber Unas is 
hailed as the "wise one" or "sated one" (sai) who is 
zeborn, like Ra, from the goddess Nut (Utt 247, first partX. 

Just as the eye of Horus gives life to Osiris, so Osiris now 
provides nourishment to Horus, as he did in Utterance 204 at 
the other end of the gable. Osiris is the direct connection 
of HQrus with the divine world. Osiriq could here be 
understood as the king's own experience of himself as having 
journeyed into the spirit-world. Osiris is the icing as a 
"Westerner", one who knows the realm of the dead, who has 
travelled there and experienced the awesome knowledge of what 
lies beyond the threshold of death. And who now carries this 
knowledge back into the realm of the Jiving. 
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CHAPTER EIGHT 

THE ANTECHAMBER TEXTS 



Ti 

On the other side of the sarcophagus chamber east gable, is 
the antechamber west gable. Like the sarcophagus chamber east 
gable, the antechamber west gable has seven texts inscribed 
upon it. These seven texts are primarily concerned with the 
cosmic rebirth of Unas and his assimilation into the spirit- 
world. As such, they are closely connected thematically with 
the seven sarcophagus chamber texts on the other side of the 
wall. As we have already seen, there is a possibility that 
some of the texts were deliberately positioned so as 
magically to reinforce the texts on the other side of the 
wall. We shall continue to notice possible instances of what 
Schwaller de Lubicz termed "transposition" between the two 
walls as we proceed. 

(1) Utterance 247: The Awakening of the Initiate King 
Utterance 247 begins with Unas addressed as Osiris awakening 
and coming forth from the Dwat. He is hailed as the "Wise 
One" (sai), or one who is "filled up". He has been reborn, 
like Ra, from the goddess Nut, referred to here as "She who 
gives birth to the god". The second part of the Utterance 
Consists of words ritually spoken by a priest, taking the 
role of Horus, to awaken Unas. It is a "resurrection" text, 
similar to the sarcophagus chamber east wall Utterances 223 
and 224. It should be read as part of the ritual reawakening 
of the initiate king, commanding him to come back into his 
body and use his senses again. The priest shouts out: 

"O Unas, 0 Unas SEE! 
0 Unas, 0 Unas, LOOK! 
0 Unas, 0 Unas, HEAR! 
0 Unas, 0 Unas, BE THERE! 
0 Unas, 0 Unas, raise yourself on your side. 
Do as I command: 
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Figure 6.1 
The seven texts of the antechamber west gable are mainly 
concerned with the cosmic rebirth of Unas. They read from 
north to south (i. e. from right to left). 



You who hates sleep, but who were made limp, ARISE! "l 
It is important to understand that in becoming an "awakened 
Osiris", the king is at the same time becoming a "reborn 
Horus": to awaken from the "sleep" of Osiris is to be reborn 
in a spiritual sense as a Horus child. Hence the awakening 
of the initiate king is at the same time his rebirth. 

Since this reawakening of the king can also be understood as 
his rebirth, it is interesting that on the other side of the 
wall, corresponding spatially to the second part of Utterance 
247, the theme of Utterance 211 is that of the rebirth of the 
king: 

"I was conceived in the night, 
I was born in the night ... 

112 
In figure 8.2, the relationship between the texts on either 
side of the gable wall is shown. It can be seen how Utterance 
247 straddles both Utt 212 and 211. 

NORTH 

Figure 8.2 

SOUTH 

The seven texts of the sarcophagus chamber east gable 
correspond thematically with the seven texts of the 
antechamber west gable on the other side of the wall dividing 
the two chambers. Note the orientation is as if looking from 
the sarcophagus chamber, with the sarcophagus chamber east 
gable above, and north to the left. 
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(2) Utterance 248: The Fiery Rebirth of Unas 
Utterance 248 gives details of the king's cosmic rebirth. He 
has been born from the "thighs of the divine world [Ennead] " 
as a star. Having been conceived by Sekhmet, it was 
Shesmetet who gave birth to him - these are both fiery 
leonine goddesses, and Shesmetet could in this context be 
regarded as an aspect of Sekhmet. 3 We recall here the 
prominent role of the lion-bed in the Sed festival "secret 
rites", the lion heads of which often appear to be female. 4 
The king's rebirth through Sekhmet/Shesmetet enables him to 
establish a direct relationship to the sungod Ra. Sekhmet, 
who was the daughter of Ra and is often depicted with the 
solar disk' on her head, can be seen in Figure 8.3. In the 
Utterances that follow, this relationship with Ra is 
increasingly developed, so that while Unas's rebirth is on 
one level an Osirian event, at a deeper level it involves the 
solarization of the king. 

Figure 8.3 
Sekhmet, the fiery leonine goddess who was the daughter of 
Ra, conceives and then, as Shesmetet, gives birth to Unas. 

(3) Utterance 249: The Sunchild 
The rebirth theme continues in Utterance 249, which describes 
how Unas rises like the sungod himself from the Island of 
Fire - that is, from the primeval island that emerges from 
the dark ocean of Nun every morning at daybreak. There he 
appears as Nefertem, the son of Sekhmet, the solar child 
within the lotus of rebirth. Literally, the name Nefertem 
means "the new (or young) Atum", i. e. the old sun reborn. 5 
Like Ra, Unas "will issue from the Akhet every day", and like 
Ra the first breath he takes will be filled with the sweet 
scent of the flower of rebirth (fig. 8.4). 6 
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Figure 8.4 
The king appears as Nefertem, the solar child within the 
lotus. Each morning, as Ra rises up from the Akhet, his first 
breath is the scent of this flower of rebirth. 

(4) Utterance 250: Uniting with Sia 
Physically in the centre of the West Gable, Utterance 250 is 
also symbolically the central text of the series of seven. 
Unas declares himself to be a "master of wisdom" (Her sai - 
literally, "One who is above wisdom"), united with the divine 
personification of knowledge or insight, Sia. Sia is one of 
the "two companions" of Ra, who we have already met in the 
passage between the sarcophagus chamber and the antechamber 
(Utt 245). The other companion is flu, who personifies 
"creative utterance" or "command". These two gods are 
probably best understood in the context of the creation 
theology of Memphis, according to which the cosmic creator 
god, Ptah, commands the universe into existence in accordance 
with the wisdom in his heart.? Thus Hu could be seen as the 
personification of the creator-god's creative speech, and Sia 
the wisdom in his heart. 8 Sia also has affinities with Thoth 
as "the bearer of the divine book, at the right hand of Ra". 9 
Hu and Sia are the constant companions of Ra in New Kingdom 
mystical texts and are depicted with him in his sunboat (fig. 
8.5). 

We have already seen that the word sai which is translated as 
"wisdom" is identical in Egyptian with the word for "to be 
sated" or "to be full up" after a meal, and that this 
Utterance corresponds spatially to the two food Utterances 
(Utts 207 and 209) on the sarcophagus chamber east gable. 
While Utterance 209 contrasts the state of "emptiness" (shu) 
with Unas being able to take his food, here we see the 
triumph of "fullness" or wisdom. The wisdom that Unas is 
master of here is a wisdom gained through ingesting spiritual 
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food that nourishes the heart. In the sarcophagus chamber 
Utterance 209, it is as if the preconditions are set for Unas 
to become a "master of fullness" - fullness of heart - here 
in Utterance 250. 

Figure 8.5 
Nu and Sia accompany Ra on his journey through the sky in the 
sunboat. In the cabin with Ra are Seti I and Maat. From the 
New Kingdom Dook of Night. The Osireion, Abydos. 

(5) Utterance 251: Becoming the Strong Horn of Ra 
Utterance 251 begins with an address to the stars to prepare 
a way for Unas so that he may pass through the demonic 
guardians and attain his throne "behind the great god" Ra. 
There, in the entourage of Ra, who is described as a bull, 
Unas becomes the "strong horn" of the god, repelling the 
enemies of the sungod. Unas is no longer the vulnerable 
sunchild, but is rather the fierce protector of the solar 
principle that has awakened within him. It is interesting 
that the only reference to Unas as a bull in the sarcophagus 
chamber is on the other side of the wall, in exactly the same 
position, in the second part of Utterance 205 in which Ra is 
said to provide food for Unas because he is "the Great Bull 
who smote in Kenzet". 10 

(6) Utterance 252: Union with Ra 
In Utterance 252, Unas is entirely assimilated with Ra, 
wielding power "throughout the domain of Ra". Fie takes his 
place on the sungod's boat and 

"commands what is good 
and he [Ra] does it, 
for the king is the great god". 11 

Here we see the culmination of the king's solarization, in 
which he becomes essentially indistinguishable from Ra. On 
the other side of the wall in the same position, we saw Ra 
providing Unas with food (Utt 205, first part), and Ra was 
there described as his "father". This antechamber text is 
like a completion of the sarcophagus chamber Utterance, for 
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now Unas is inwardly united with Ra. In this union of the 
king with Ra, we are once again reminded of the Sed festival 

rite in which the king sailed in the sunboat as Ra. 12 This 

rite must surely, as must Utterance 252, reflect an inner 

event in which a living connection is experienced between the 

self-renewing, self-regenerating solar principle in the sky 
and an element that resides within the human soul. The sun's 
light shines not only in the sky, but can be contacted 
inwardly, and in uniting with it inwardly the soul undergoes 
apotheothis. 13 

(7) Utterance 253: Lifted up by Shu 

T 

Figure 8.6 
Shu lifts up the newborn sun. In Utterance 253, the 
identification of Unas with the sungod Ra is so total that he 
too is lifted up by Shu. 

At the south end of the west gable, Utterance 253 reaffirms 
the King's union with Ra. His purification in the heavenly 
Field of Rushes is at the same time Ra's -purification. The 
king's hand is in Ra's hand, and thus is he "lifted up" by 
the god Shu. The "lifting up" may be understood as a lifting 
of the sundisk away from the realm of night into the realm of 
day. This active engagement of Shu in the elevation of the 
sundisk into the sky occurs after the successful completion 
of the journey of the sun through the Underworld or Dwat. 14 
Would it be too far fetched to see this act of service on the 
part of Shu as part of the answer to the riddle: "If the king 
flourishes, shu (emptiness) cannot take his meal"? His 
arms, after all, are full because he is holding the newborn 
sun at this moment (fig. 8.6). Utterance 204 declares not 
only that Unas will not thirst or hunger but that his heart 
will also be "filled" (mehy). The text reads:, 

"O fill him, 0 filler of hearts! "15 
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The Fifteen West and South Wall Texts 
(Utts 254-258; 260-263; 267-272) 

NORTH 

EAST 

(2) (3) (4) (5) 

(15)1 272 

(14)1 271 

(13)1 270 

(12)I 269 

(11) 268 

(10) 267 

(9) 263 SOUTi 1 

(8) 262 

(7) 261 

(6) 260 

255 2561 257 258 260 

WEST 

Figure 8.7 
The fifteen west and south wall texts in the antechamber form 
a continuous sequence. They read from the northern end of the 
west wall to the eastern end of the south wall. 

The fifteen texts of the west and south wall of the 
antechamber form a continuous sequence, similar to the twelve 
texts of the sarcophagus chamber south and east walls. Both 
these sequences have a key Utterance that straddles both 
walls. In the sarcophagus chamber this was Utterance 219. 
Here in the antechamber it is Utterance 260, of which only 
the first line is on the west wall while the bulk of the text 
is on the south wall. It would be rash of us to suppose that 
this was simply fortuitous, for it bears comparison to a 
practice in Egyptian sacred architecture known as "quoining" 
(or, to be precise, inverse quoining) of corner blocks. In 
order to avoid making the joint between two blocks in the 
corner, a large proportion of the surface area of one block 
was carved away, with the result that the small proportion 
that was not carved away "wrapped around" the corner (fig, 
8.8). Thus the right angle joint with its crack in the corner 
is replaced by something more organic and flowing. It would 
seem that a similar principle is being brought into play here 
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with the corner texts, and the reasons for it are more likely 
to he symbolic and magical than simply due to the 

arbitrariness of the lengths of text in relation to ava iLab: le 

wall space .1 
ý5 

Fi g ure 8.13 
An example of ". inverse quoin. ing" 

. 
in the Val ley '1'eiupie of 

Kliafre at Giza. A similar principle seems to he operating in 
the case of the texts in Ulnas 's pyramid that wrap around the 
south-east corner of the sarcophagus chamber and south--west 
corner of the antechamber. 
Left: view of an interior corner, made of granite blocks, one 
of which has most of its surface area carved away. 

Right: detail of granite block. 

The_West_Wall_ (ULLs 254-260) 

(1) Utt 254: The Death and Rebirth of the llorus King 
The texts of the west wall start with the long Utterance 254 
at the northern end. Utterance 254 begins with a reference to 
Unas as the Bull of Nekhen. Nekhen (Hierakonpolis) was a 
major centre of Horus worship in early dynastic times, and 
was situated in southern Egypt, just to the south of Abydos. 
In the text it is clear that Unas, in being identified with 
the Bull of Nekhen, is the ITorus king of the soutti. 17 It is 
therefore as Horus that he threatens dire calamities 

. 
if a 

place is not made for him by the Lord of the Akhet. He will- 
curse the earth-god Geb and strike him dumb, lie wi I1 devour 
whatever stands in his way, he will completely dam up the 
land so that the two river banks unite, arid so on. In this 
early part of the Utterance, Unas presents himself as a 
formidable magician with terrifying power to disrupt the 
order of nature if a place is not made for him in the 
heavenly region of transformation and rebirth: the- Akhet. 18 
His threats, though, are all aimed at Geh, the god of the 
earth, and by implication that which holds the soul back from 
becoming spir. i tun. l i. sed. Symbolically, the realm of Geb is the 
realm in which the spiritual is imprisoned. As we shall 
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snoruly see, . 1L is Here gnat cne so. iar principle i-s Beier to 
fetters". 

The next par t- of t_h1-o M. t I, rane; e (from the middle (Jr §279) 
begins wiLh a speech by Wer Snk"; heL (a god who is said to 
dwell in the Dwat: and whose name means "Great Field"), who 
announces that. Unas has "split: open the earth" and arisen 
like Ra as "the Bull of the Sky". Unas in his bull-form is 
now not just IIorus, he is also the sungod Ra. He is greeted 
by the Beautiful West, a manifestat=ion of the cosmic cow 
goddess. She welcomes him as her son, for (as 

. 
in Utterance 

205) the significance of the king assuming the bull-form is 
that he thereby becomes Kamutef ("the bull of his m)ther") - 
both lover and son of the cosmic cow goddess, through whom he 
is reborn. And so the Beautiful West says to him: 

"Here conies he whom I have borne, 

whose horn is upstanding.. the Dult of the Sky. "19 
Unas is now urged to travel on to the Field of Offerings 
(sekhet het T) ,a he<avan ly region l imaL could equally he 
translated "Field of Peace". 

The Lex t: explains that Unas has heeii "p LoucjFio ] into tho 
earth", and there in the depths of the earth Irre saw the 
sungod Ra "in fetters , and witnessed the i ihei_ il_ion of_ Na 
from his fet tors . 

20 It is this momentous event ol the sungod 
bursting forth from his i mpr. - i sonmenL in the earth that Uraas 
reenacts. It was an event: later ii lusl. rat_ec] in the hook of 
the Dead, in which "the earth" was depict ed in the Pipe hnl_ti 
of a sarcophagus and ol the p ig i meva 1 mound Ii nisi which Rn 
emerged at the beginning of -rentiun 
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Ili 1 i1, (? r: J3 ti Vn (-) L I": a front his imprisonment in Ilie o arl lh ix 
reenacted by Umas in Utterance 254. This became a common 
motif in the Book of the Dead. Illustration to liD 17, Papyrus 
of Ani. 

The "ploughing into the earth" of Unas, and the subsequent 
solar rebirth, are best understood in the light of Osirtan 
myth and ritual. The Osirian festival of hhoiak hogan with a 
ploughing and sowing ceremony, whirr <, ymholically 
corresponded to the death, dismemberment and _i_ntermenL of 
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Osiris in the earth. 21 In so far as both Ra and Unas undergo 
the fate of being ploughed into the earth, they do so as 
Osiris. 

This Osirian connection is confirmed in the last part of the 
Utterance (beginning at §286) in which the king boldly tells 
the female monkeys who cut off heads that he has fixed his 
head firmly back on his body. 22 The text implies that Unas's 
head had been detached and now it is securely re-attached, as 
is that of the Apis bull, with whom Unas is evidently 
connected here. It was part of the fate of Osiris to be 
dismembered, and this included his decapitation. Decapitation 
should be understood as an essential phase in the Osirian 
process that led to the revirilisation and "solar 
resurrection" of both the god and the king. 23 It will be 
remembered that one of the episodes in the Sed festival 
"secret rites" of Niuserre was the restoration of the head of 
the king immediately prior to his rebirth as a Horus. 24 Figure 
8.10 depicts just such a rite of the restoration of the head 
to the inert and headless Osiris, who rests on the knees of 
Isis in her two forms of Isis-Hededyt and Sothis (Sirius), 
who conjure forth the waters of the Nile so that the 
inundation might begin. 

Figure 8.10 
Isis-Hededyt and Sothis reconstitute the headless body of 
Osiris and at the same time conjure up the floodwaters of the 
Nile. From the Ptolemaic temple of Philae. 

The understanding of such events requires that one enter an 
experiential world that has far more affinities with 
shamanism than is admitted by most contemporary 
Egyptologists. The theme of dismemberment is one that we 
shall return to later, in discussing Utterance 267 on the 
south wall. But here we may in passing point out that the 
decapitation and restoration of the head of the initiate are 
important sub-motifs to many shamanic acounts of 
dismemberment. 25 As we have seen in the case of Niuserre, the 
condition of headlessness and the restoration of the head 
were important initiatory experiences within the Egyptian Sed 
festival secret rites. This is not to suggest that Niuserre 
was literally undergoing a shamanic initiation, but rather 
that the initiatory experiences he was undergoing have clear 
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shamanic parallels. The text describing Niuserre's "secret 
rites" indicates that the restoration of his head corresponds 
to his rebirth as a god, in other words as one who - like a 
shaman - is as much at home in the spirit-world as in the 
world of the living. It is presumably this that is the import 
of the text we are considering here. For once his head is 
restored, we find Unas being "honoured" in the spirit-world 
by those who see him - namely the gods. At the end of the 
text, Unas is once more the "bull of the Sky" crushing all 
those would oppose him. In other words his identification 
with the solar principle is complete. 

(2) Utt 25`. 

Figure 8.11 
The six Utterances of the west wall of the antechamber 
feature Unas as king of the south, and read from north to 
south (right to left). 

It can be seen in Figure 8.11 that Utterance 254 is by far 
the longest Utterance on the west wall. It is followed by 
Utterance 255, in which Unas again acts in the role of king 
of southern Egypt. This is indicated by the fact that he is 
referred to as Horus of Nekhen three times. It is significant 
that the main events of the Sed festival, along with other 
royal ceremonies, were presided over by the ancestral spirits 
of Nekhen (representing the southern centre of Horus worship) 
along with those of Pe (the equivalent northern centre of 
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Horus worship in the Delta) . 
26 That the spirits of Nekhen 

only are mentioned here is a clear indication as to the 
ceremonial role of Unas as king of the south in these 
Utterances. This is in contrast to Utterances 220-222 on the 
other side of the same wall in the sarcophagus chamber, which 
feature coronation ceremonies in which Unas is crowned with 
the red crown of the north. The climax of the sarcophagus 
chamber coronation rites is the mystical union of the king 
with Ra and Atum in Utterance 222. Here on the west wall of 
the antechamber the emphasis of Utterance 254 has been on the 
union of the king with Ra in an earthly and Osirian setting. 
Since Utterance 222 occupies roughly the same space on the 
sarcophagus chamber east wall as the second part of Utterance 
254 and all of Utterance 255 on the antechamber west wall, 
the placement of these texts may not be wholly coincidental 
(see fig. 8.12). Furthermore, just as there is no reason to 
regard the sarcophagus chamber east wall texts as originally 
funerary, so there is little to support a funerary 
interpretation of these antechamber west wall texts. 

In Utterance 255, Unas as Horus of Nekhen is now located in 
the Akhet, the place of solar rebirth, where he confronts the 
Ugly one (khebedj) who opposes him. Once again, Unas 
threatens to bring about a cosmic cataclysm if he is opposed, 
as he did in the previous Utterance. Here Unas identifies 
with Ra, taking possession of two of his most important 
attributes - Creative Utterance (flu) and Knowledge or Insight 
(Sia) - as he did in Utterance 249 on the west gable above. 
In so far as a king has been through the solar initiation, he 
acquires these attributes, with Hu coming to reside in his 
mouth (i. e in his speech) and Sia in his heart. 27 It is 
important to note that the acquisition of Hu and Sia was not 
seen as something that occurred only after. the king's death; 
they were powers that the living king also commanded. 28 

(3) Utt 256: The throne of Horus 
In Utterance 256, Unas takes his place on the throne of Horus 
and proclaims himself heir to Geb (the earth) and to Atum 
(the Cosmic Source): 

"I have succeeded to Geb, I have succeeded to Geb; 
I have succeeded to Atum. 
I am on the throne of 11orus the first-born... 1129 

As Samuel Mercer points out, this again is' not a funerary 
text but a song of triumph. 30 it is a statement of the royal 
apotheosis, reminiscent of the Sed festival coronation 
ceremony in which this formula is recited: 

"Horus appears resting on his southern throne 
and there occurs a uniting of the sky to the earth. "31 

In the Pyramid Text version, "sky" or "heaven" is personified 
as Atum, the spiritual source of the cosmos, while "earth" is 
personified as Geb. It is surely not simply coincidental that 
on the other side of the wall in the sarcophagus chamber, in 
exactly the same place, we find another coronation text (Utt 
221) that proclaims that "the great one has given birth to 
you" (see fig. 8.12). 

In Utterance 256, at this moment of the uniting the Above 
(Atum) and the Below (Geb) all the gods take off their 
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clothes in reverence and, naked, bow down to Unas. 32 This 
extraordinary image of the gods appearing naked before the 
king implies that he has complete knowledge of them. But why 
should they bow down before the king? Perhaps their reverence 
toward him is due to the fact that they are unable to 
accomplish the specifically human feat of uniting heaven and 
earth, for their sphere is restricted to the heavens alone. 
The god Horus represents a mode of consciousness both human 
and divine. In Horus heaven and earth are united in a way 
that brings into being a new divine-human axis within the 
person of the king. 33 

260 

219 

r-. igure u. 1Z 
Comparison between the texts of the antechamber west wall and 
those of the sarcophagus chamber east wall. 

(4) Utt 257: Bursting Through the Sky 
The final stage in the apotheosis of Unas is described in 
Utterance 257, in which the king now "sits on the throne of 
the Lord of All" causing a sensation in heaven, for this is 
"something new". This Utterance, however, does not describe a 
coronation ritual. Rather, what it describes is a mystical 
experience. Unas bursts through the canopy - literally the 
"basin" (bia) - of the sky and penetrates to the 
supercelestial region beyond space and time. 34 The idea of 
breaking through the canopy of the sky has shamanic parallels 
and is explicitly reiterated in the mystical philosophy of 
Plato. 35 It is not unique to Unas's pyramid, but can be found 
elsewhere in the Pyramid Texts, for example in the pyramid of 
Pepi I, where it is similarly placed on the antechamber west 
wall. There we read: 

"The doors of the basin (bia) of the starry sky 
are thrown open to me, 
and I go through them. 
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My leopard skin is on me 
and my sceptre is in my hand. "36 

Immediately before this statement, Pepi says that he takes 
his seat in the solar bark, and rows Ra across the sky to the 
West. In the pyramid of Unas, there is a similar association 
of breaking out of the basin of the sky and joining Ra. But, 
unlike Pepi, Unas is here identified with Ra. As Ra, he 
rises as Kheprer, descends in the West, and travels through 
the Dwat in order to shine anew in the east. That the idea of 
the king joining the cosmic circuit of Ra should be linked 
with his transcendence of the celestial sphere, is due to the 
fact that the one makes the other possible. It is just 
because he has transcended the celestial world - the realm 
of the gods - that the human king is able to travel with the 
Being from whom all the gods originate. His identification 
with the sungod is an identification with One whose essential 
nature lies beyond the world of form. Although Ra may 
manifest in the sun, he is far greater than the shining disk 
by which he illumines the world below, and which the 
Egyptians regarded merely as his "eye" (see fig. 8.13). 

Figure 8.13 
Ra watches the sundisk emerge from the eastern gate of the 
Akhet. This image makes a clear distinction between the god 
Ra, who is beyond all form, and the disk of the sun. 

As the essential nature of Ra is beyond manifestation, the 
course of the sun imitates the divine nature in the world of 
form by moving in circles, according to a principle later 
articulated by Plato, that the circular movement of celestial 
bodies is a "moving image of eternity". 37 In Egyptian 
thought, eternity (neheh) is an attribute pre-eminently 
belonging to Ra, who transcends the temporal order. Thus the 
Utterance concludes with Unas not only once again taking 
possession of the solar attributes of flu and Sia, but also 
Neheh (the personification of eternity). 

(5) Utt 258: A Living Osiris 
Utterance 258, which follows, features Unas no longer as 
Horus but as an Osiris rising up to the heavens in a dust 
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storm. He has not entered into the earth (Geb), he has been 
healed by the eye of Horus, and all his injuries have been 
effaced. 

"Unas is on the way to heaven, 
Unas is on the way to heaven, 

with the wind, with the wind. 
He will not be hindered, 
there is noone who might hinder him. "38 

Significantly, there will be no session on him in the 
Tribunal: he will not be judged, but rather he "bestows 

powers (kas) and takes away powers (kas)", and he "punishes 

and effaces injuries". 39 The only other reference to Unas not 
being judged, but - on the contrary - actively judging, is on 
the other side of the wall in the sarcophagus chamber. There 

we find Utterance 219 occupying exactly the same wall space 
(seven lines of text) as Utterance 258 and the beginning of 
Utterance 260 here in the antechamber. Utterance 219 is a 
very long Utterance that has the same formula repeated twenty 
four times: 

"He has not been judged - this Unas has not been judged! 
He judges - this Unas judgesl" 

(6) Utt 260: The One Who Went and Came Back 
At the southern end of the west wall, there is the beginning 

of the sixth Utterance (Utt 260) which then continues onto 
the south wall of the antechamber. In the first line of this 
Utterance, Unas claims to be a Horus once more: 

"I am Horus, my father's heir. 
I am one who went and came back. " 

As this statement is placed right after Utterance 258, in 

which Unas is an Osiris, the implication is that he has been 
through an "Osiris experience" from which he has successfully 
returned. For now he has come back as Horus, that is, as the 
living king. 40 Utterance 260 occupies only one vertical line 

of text on the west wall before it is continued on the south 
wall (just after the word "purification" in §316). As there 
is only one other instance of an Utterance spilling over from 
one wall to another in the whole pyramid, and that is on the 
other side of the same wall - the east wall of the 

sarcophagus chamber - there is a kind of mirroring taking 

place here between the southern ends of the west wall of the 
antechamber and the east wall of the sarcophagus chamber. The 

mirroring extends beyond the simple placement of the texts to 
their underlying message. Reflecting the statement "I am the 

one who went and came back" in the antechamber, on the other 
side of the wall in the sarcophagus chamber in exactly the 

same position we read, as if in chorus, 
"He lives - this Unas lives! 
He is not dead - this Unas is not deadl"41 
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The South Wall (Utts 260-263; 267-272) 

271 

N 

270 269 268 267 263 262 261 260 

Figure 8.14 
The texts of the south wall of the antechamber are mainly 
concerned with the king's ascent to the sky, his crossing the 
Field of Rushes and his overcoming various difficulties and 
dangers. They read from west to east (i. e. from right to 
left). 

The south wall of the antechamber is noteworthy for three 
themes, which are especially emphasized. First, there is the 
theme of the king's ascent to the sky, second his crossing 
the heavenly Field of Rushes, and third his overcoming 
various 'difficulties and dangers. While the theme of the 
king's 'ascent to the sky is prominent in the sarcophagus 
chamber, the Field of Rushes is not mentioned there at all, 
and the concept of difficulties and dangers is only briefly 
alluded to on the east gable in Utterance 210. In both the 
pyramid of Unas and, as far as we can tell, in other pyramids 
as well, the three themes of ascent to the sky, transit 
accross the Field of Rushes and the overcoming of 
difficulties and dangers were felt to be especially 
appropriate for the antechamber south wall. 42 

(6) Utt 260: The One Who Went and Came Back 
We have seen that Utterance 260 begins on the west wall of 
the antechamber, with the declaration that Unas is Horus, 
11 the one who went and came back". This declaration sets the 
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scene for the whole Utterance. Almost immediately we 
encounter a reference to the "Two Truths" (Double Maat): 

"The Two Truths have judged, 
though a witness (lit. "a tongue") was lacking. 
The Two Truths have commanded 
that the thrones of Geb shall revert to me, 
so that I may raise myself to what I have desired. "43 

This is the only reference to the Two Truths, or Double Maat, 
in the. Pyramid Texts - Maat is elsewhere referred to in the 
singular. Double Maat is shown in Figure 8.15. Because of 
this reference to Maat in her dual form, it might seem that 
what is being described is the judgement of the soul that 
later became prominent in the Book of the Dead, and in which 
Double Maat plays a major part. In this passage, however, it 
is not the soul of the king that Double Maat has judged, but 
rather his claim as florus to the throne -of Geb (i. e. the 
double throne of Egypt). This particular passage is concerned 
with the mythical vindication of Horus in the legal contest 
between him and Seth for the right to rule over Egypt after 
Osiris. 44 In other words, it is concerned with the right of 
the living king to the throne. 45 

Figure 8.15 
The Two Truths or "Double Maat", typically portrayed as two 
goddesses wearing an ostrich feather and holding the ankh 
cross. 

As such, it is a mythical event that may well stand behind 
the Sed festival ritual of the "dedication of the field" in 
which the king holds in his hand a document known as the 
"Secret of the Two Partners" (i. e. Horus and Seth) that gives 
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the king legal entitlement to rule over the land (fig. 
8.16). 46 It will be recalled that this ritual was performed 
immediately after "the secret rites" during which the king 

underwent the Osirian death, dismemberment and rebirth. Not 
only does this Utterance begin by referring to the king as a 
(reborn) Horus who "went and came back", it also states that 
the king's limbs, which were hidden or concealed, are now 
reunited, and that he goes forth as a "living spirit" (akh) 

. 
The word akh is normally used to refer to the dead, but the 
connotation of the word is that of inner illumination as well 
as primordial creative power. 47 We have already seen in 
Chapter 7 that the transformation into an akh was undergone 
by the living king `l'hutmose III who had the "akh-power" of Ra 
bestowed upon him in an initiatory experience. 48 Used in its 
initiatory sense, akh might best be translated as "an 
enlightened being" - one whose consciousness has become open 
to the reality of the spirit-world. 49 In the present. Utterance 
it is as an akh that Unas is said to oppose disorder (khennu) 
and act as the guardian or protector of maat, both typical 
functions of the living king. 50 All of these references point 
to the possibility of a Sed festival context for this 
passage. 
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Figure B. 16 
King Niuserr_e "dedicates the field" during his Sed festival. 
In his left hand he )holds the document known as the "the 
secret of the two partners" (i. e. Iforus and Seth) that gives 
leim legal entitlement to rule over the land. Abu Gurob, 5th 
Dynasty. 

While the trial and vindication of the king as Horus is one 
difficulty triumphantly overcome in the first part of the 
Utterance, in the second part we encounter the fear of being 
encompassed by darkness, and its attendant danger of 
travelling upside down. This danger we have already met in 
Utterance 210 on the sarcophagus chamber east gable, with 
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reference to the reversal of, bodily functions. Here it is 
more expicitly stated: 

"I detest travelling in darkness, 
for then I cannot see 
but go upside down. 
I go forth today 
and I bring Truth (maat) with me. 
I will not be given over to your fire, 0 gods. "51 

Not to travel upside down was later to become an obsessive 
theme of the Coffin Texts. Here, on the south wall of the 
antechamber, it is referred to as one of the adverse 
circumstances of travelling in darkness, and as leading to 
the possibility of being given over to the fire of the gods. 
Darkness and fire are both conditions experienced in the 
Underworld and were later elaborated in the Coffin Texts. 52 

(7) Utt 261: The Lightning Ascent 
The next Utterance describes Unas as a flash of lightning, "a 
blinding light... a flame moving before the wind to the end 
of the sky and the end of the earth". Thus he comes to stand 
on the eastern side of the sky, where he is greeted by those 
who dwell in the spirit-world. This is the first of the 
"ascension texts" of the south wall. 

(8) Utt 262: The Regenerative Journey 
Utterance 262 begins with one of the most beautiful and 
profound prayers of the Pyramid Texts. This prayer reveals 
the process of transformation that is undergone by the king 
as the inner counterpart of his journey to the stars. The 
stages of transformation are stages in the Osirian process of 
suffering destruction in order to undergo regeneration. The 
prayer is addressed to a series of gods, and begins with the 
following words: 

"Do not be unaware of me 0 god; 
Know me, for I know you. 
Do not be unaware of me, 0 god. 
Of me it is said: 'the transitory one'. 

Do not be unaware of me, 0 Ra. 
Know me, for I know you. 
Do not be unaware of me, 0 Ra. 
Of me it is said: 'Great One who is destroyed'... "53 

One god after another is addressed in the same way, while 
each time Unas receives a different title of Osiris. lie is 
"the solitary one at rest" and "the unfortunate one". But as 
the prayer proceeds, the names of "Osiris Unas" become more 
positive, ending with "He who awakes in good health" and 
finally "This nekhekh star". The word nekhekh has 
connotations of growing old and being rejuvenated (for 
example Ra as the setting sun that will rise again is called 
nekhekh). In order to become a brilliant nekhekh star, Unas's 
knowledge of the gods must be reciprocated by them in a 
supportive act of recognition of the deep transformative 
stages that he passes through. As we saw in Utterance 205 
(sarcophagus chamber, east gable), "being seen" by the gods 
has ontological import. At each stage of his crisis, 
disintegration, rehabilitation and inner illumination, Unas 
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prays that the gods, as it were, hold leim i_n their 
consciousness. Thus his divin: isation as a star occurs against 
the background of a mutual gnosis between the human and 
divine worlds. 

After the opening prayer:, the second part of the Utterance 

returns to the theme of the king's ascent to the sky. But in 
this Utterance there are various dangers to be overcome. A 
"dangerous place", a "great lake", a "ferry boat" and then a 
"shrine" or "palace" (het) of the Great Ones mark the 
hazardous route that the ktng must take: 

"Unas has passed by his dangerous place, 
the fury of the great lake has missed him. 
His fare for the ferry boat has not been taken from him, 
the shrine (let) of the Great Ones cannot oppose him 
on the path of the seliedu stars. "54 

Whereas in the last Utterance, Iii_s ascent to the sky 
appeared dramatically swift in the lightning flash, in this 
Utterance the ascent seems slower and the way is Iraught with 
obstacles. There are dangerous regions to be travelled 
through and perils to be avoided in order finally to approach 
the sungod Ra, and gain a place in [lie solar ni ghl. bark rind 
daybark. 

(9) Utt 263: Cross 
-i ng on Reed Ii'l oilt s, Meet-. i nc7 Lhe I)ea(, 3 

In Utterance 263, Unas crosses ovrýr to the Akhcot on two reed 
Floats: 

"The reed floats of 1-he sky are set in place for me, 
that I may cross on them Lo the Akhet, to Ha. .. 

" 
What is being crossed i. s ev i derlt ly onvi. sagad as a watery 
expanse. Up until _ 

the beginning of the LwenLi eth century, 

such reed (oats were commonly used by peasants to cross the 

Nile, They consisted of two fat bunW es of dr. d ea reeds, tied 
together s i_de by side (Mg. 8.1 7) . 55 Ullas is here at the 
border between worlds, on his way [o Lhe eastern part. of the 
sky, the place of dawn i. ng light, which is aI so the place of 
transformation into a shining spin i t_ , an ak11. Thi s borderland 
is the Field of Rushes, which Unias enters, with his ka. He 
wears a leopard-skin loin cloth and carries two power: - 
objects: the IIor_us weapon lames sceptre) on his arm, and the 
lotus-bud sceptre (aba sceptr. e) in his hand. Ile goer forward 
armed like king Papi when he broke through the basin of the 
sky . 

56 

F'_i gore 8.17 
A reed rLoa L raft, i II common use on the N. iie uh unt i] the 
beginning or the 20th century. It consists of two bundles of 
reeds Jashecl together. On a simple raft such as this, Unas 
travelled to the eastern part of the sky. 
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Having crossed over the watery expanse, what Unas encounters 
are the spirits of the dead, who bring to him four ancient 
spirits who act as border guards to the Otherworld. These 
ancient spirits who lean on their staffs are also 
paradoxically youthful, for they are said to wear the 
sidelock of youth. They are perhaps examples of what it means 
to have become nekhekh. It is only with their approval that 
Unas can proceed to cross the Field of Rushes. 57' This 
encounter with the spirits of the dead does not mean that 
Unas is himself dead. In the shamanic tradition, the spirits 
of the dead play a crucial role in instructing the shaman in 
how to participate in the mode of being of the dead, thereby 
enabling him to enter into contact with the gods. 58 It is 
quite possible that something similar is being described 
here. 

(10) Utt 267: Re-memberment and Ascent to the Sky 
Unas's position between two states of being is the main theme 
of Utterance 267, which is roughly in the middle of the 
wall. On the one hand, Unas is an Osiris who has been through 
the experience of dismemberment, and now knows that he once 
more has his heart, his legs, his arms -a fact already 
alluded to in Utterance 260. On the other hand, as we have 
seen in Utterance 262, his task as a re-membered Osiris is to 
rise up to heaven to join Ra. It is often supposed that 
Osirian and solar texts represent two quite distinct cults, 
that are artificially brought together in the Pyramid Texts. 59 
The present Utterance is held to be a good example of the 
artificial juxtaposition of texts belonging to the two 
different cults of Osiris and Ra. 60 But is this juxtaposition 
artificial? The deeper relationship between the cults of 
Osiris and Ra will be missed if they are seen as simply 
expressing the beliefs of two rival priesthoods or as 
representing different historical strata in the development 
of Egyptian religion. 

The experience of physical dismemberment, followed by the 
renewal of internal organs and reconstitution of the body 
conforms to a universal pattern of initiation, well attested 
within the shamanic literature. 61 The later stages involve an 
ascent to the sky and dialogue with gods and ancestral 
spirits, which can culminate in a meeting with the Supreme 
Being who bestows upon the shaman his power to shamanize. 62 
The Osirian and solar elements in Utterance 267 follow this 
archetypal pattern of shamanic initiation experiences, even 
to the extent that the ways the king reaches the sky are 
typically shamanic. In the shamanic tradition, the ascent to 
the sky takes place through a variety of means, but the most 
frequently attested are climbing a ladder or stairway and 
flying up as a bird. 63 So while it is possible to distinguish 
Osirian and solar themes in Utterance 267, this does not mean 
that we have to explain them in terms of rival priesthoods or 
of different historical strata in the text. What we are 
dealing with first and foremost are levels of mystical 
experience, that correspond remarkably closely to those 
documented in the literature of shamanism. 
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Utterance 267 begins with Unas identified with Osiris and 
assured that, like Osiris, he has been reconstituted. His 
prior dismemberment is assumed to have taken place, and now 
his body is whole: 

"You have your heart, 0 Osiris, 
you have your legs, 0 Osiris, 
you have your arms, 0 Osiris, 
(so too) my heart is my own, 

my legs are my own, 
my arms are my own. "64 

The physical "wholeness" of Unas having been established, the 
text immediately goes on to describe his ascent to the sky, 
where he joins Ra in the solar boat. This is accomplished by 
his climbing a stairway, ascending on smoke and flying up as 
a bird: 

"A stairway to the sky is set up for me 
that I may ascend on it to the sky, 
and I ascend on the smoke of the great censing. 
i fly up as a bird and alight as a beetle (kheprer); 
I fly up as a bird and alight as a beetle (kheprer) 
on the empty throne which is in your bark, 0 Ra. "65 

In these two passages, then, we are meeting two different 
levels of mystical experience that, far from being 
arbitrarily juxtaposed, are inwardly linked. Just as in 
shamanic inititation rites the torture, dismemberment, death 
and rebirth of the shaman is followed by what Eliade calls 
"the initiation proper", which consists in the candidate's 
triumphant journey to the sky, so in the Pyramid Texts we 
meet a similar experiential sequence. 66 Figure 8.18 is one 
image selected from a large number that comprise a whole 
genre of images that appear in New Kingdom mystical papyri 
all of which express in different ways the theme of the two 
levels of initiation: the Osirian below and the solar above. 67 
This particular illustration, from the papyrus of Khonsu- 
Renep, could almost be a meditation on Utterance 267, for it 
shows the reconstituted and upright Osiris in the form of a 
djed, either side of which are Isis and Nephthys. Above it, 
on a second level, the scarab beetle alights on the solar 
bark. Here the djed itself is like the "stairway to the sky", 
fully occupying the space between earth and heaven. Certain 
representations of the djed do in fact depict it with rungs, 
just like a ladder, as we shall shortly see. 68 

What we are dealing with here is not just inner experience, 
it was probably also enacted as ritual. It is possible that 
Utterance 267 may in fact have originally accompanied a 
ritual enactment of a search for the "dismembered king" and 
his subsequent celestial ascent, for this is precisely what 
is described as taking place in the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus. As we have already seen, the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus describes kingship rituals performed in the reign of 
Senwosret I in the Middle Kingdom, but it is also regarded as 
an important source for more ancient kingship rites that 
Senwosret was deliberately reviving in his reign. In the 
sequence of rituals described in the papyrus, Osiris is 
sought for by the "Embracers of the Akh", who were also 
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identified as the "Children of Horus", wearing jackal and 
baboon masks. It has been suggested that these Children-of 
Horus (who in the New Kingdom became the guardians of the 
canopic jars in which the viscera were preserved after 
mummification) could have been searching for the viscera of 
the king who had gone through the dismemberment experience. 69 
In which case a shamanic substratum to their later role as 
guardians of the extracted viscera, and indeed the whole 
pratice of removing the viscera, is implied. The very next 
phase of the ritual described in the papyrus has the same 
Children of Horus ("the Embracers of the Akh") forming a 
great celestial ladder for the revived Osiris to ascend. lo 

Figure 8.18 
The reconstituted Osiris is represented by the upright djed 
pillar, either side of which Isis and Nephthys kneel. Above, 
the scarab beetle alights on the bark of Ra. This image very 
clearly depicts the two mystical levels of initiation 
described in Utterance 267: the Osirian and the solar. From 
the New Kingdom papyrus of Khonsu Renep. 

(11) Utt 268: Uniting with the Ka 
What is described in Utterance 268 is the purification of the 
king, his being suckled by Isis and Nephthys and his drawing 
close to Horus, literally "at his two fingers" (§372). These 
are all elements in the coronation rites, and it is therefore 
not surprising to find that, interweaving these events, are 
coronation motifs, such as the king's taking hold of the 
White Crown (§371) and the presentation of the antenna-like 
wire (hematj) at the front of the Red Crown (§373). 71 Also 
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not surprising is the festival atmosphere of the first part 
of the Utterance, in which we read of the standard of Seth 
("He of Ombos") raised high in front of the iteret palace (of 
Upper Egypt). 72 The context seems less to be funerary than 
that of a festival involving coronation ceremonies in which 
both Horus and Seth, along with the red and and white crowns, 
are implicated. 

Corresponding to these ceremonials is an inner event of 
utmost importance: the uniting of the king with his ka. This 
event has already been referred to on the south wall of the 
sarcophagus chamber (Utt 215), and in the censing rite in the 
passage between the chambers (Utts 25 and 200). Here in the 
antechamber we return to it once more. In the text, both the 
king and his ka are purified by Horus in the Jackal Lake, 
which is in the Osirian Dwat, as the necessary preliminary to 
their union. That Horus should preside over this is 
appropriate because it is precisely in so far as the king 
integrates his ka-energy that he achieves Horus- 
consciousness.? 3 For the ancient Egyptians, the vital energy 
that is associated with the ka was felt to emanate from the 
ancestors. Thus an opening of contact with the ancestors, 
and hence with the spirit-world in general, was necessary for 
the ka-energy to become individualised or "owned" by the 
living king. The event of Unas meeting his ka and it becoming 
integral to his self-consciousness follows naturally from his 
encounter with the spirits of the dead and his celestial 
ascent described in the previous two Utterances. As a result 
of the king's union with his ka, he becomes suffused with a 
new daimonic power, a superhuman potency: 

"Omnipotent is Unas, 
his arms do not fail him. 
Pre-eminent is Unas, 
his ka comes to him. "74 

(12) Utt 269: Ascent to the Sky, Suckled by Ipy 
Utterance 269 begins with a beautiful censing prayer. The 
prayer echoes the prayer of Utterance 262, in which by a 
reciprocal gnosis, the king both became conscious of the gods 
and was held in the consciousness of the gods. Now, through 
the kindling of the incense, its fragrance mingles with that 
of the king and brings the king into contact with the gods 
just as it attracts the gods to the king. The incense prayer 
is the liturgical counterpart to the king's ascent on "the 
smoke of the great censing" in Utterance 267: 

"The fire is laid, the fire sparkles; 
the incense is laid on the fire, the incense sparkles. 
Your fragrance comes to me, 0 incense, 

my fragrance comes to you 0 incense. 
Your fragrance comes to me, 0 gods, 
my fragrance comes to you, 0 gods. 
May I be with you, 0 gods, 
may you be with me, 0 gods. 
May I live with you, 0 gods, 
may you live with me, 0 gods. 
May I love you, 0 gods, 
may you love me, 0 gods. "75 
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In the seond part of the Utterance, the theme of celestial 
ascent is elaborated with the king climbing up to the sky on 
the thighs of Isis and Nephthys, while his "father" Atum 
takes hold of his arm. The king is now suckled by the 
hippopotamus goddess Ipy, a goddess associated with the 
northern stars as well as being a protectress of childbirth. 
In Figure 8.19, Ipy is portrayed with her left hand resting 
on the sa symbol of protection. She is depicted here, as 
usual, with the legs and arms of a lion, and a crocodile's 
tail. 76 Unas prays to her: 

"0 my mother Ipy, give me this breast of yours, 
that I may apply it to my mouth 
and suck this your white, gleaming sweet milk. 
As for yonder land in which I walk, 
I will neither thirst nor hunger in it for ever. "77 

Figure 8.19 
The hippopotamus goddess Ipy was a protectress of childbirth, 
shown with her left hand resting on the sign of protection. 

While Ipy's suckling Unas symbolises his spiritual rebirth 
and his nourishment with divine food (reminding us of the 
sarcophagus chamber east gable texts), it is also something 
more than that. For Ipy was not just associated in a vague 
way with the northern stars. The ancient Egyptian 
constellation of the hippopotamus goddess corresponds 
approximately to our Draco, and it is likely that a point on 
her breast represented the north celestial pole. la This makes 
the suckling of Unas all the more significant, for it takes 
place at the centre point around which the universe turns. It 
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is because of the cosmic centrality of the celestial 
hippopotamus that she is usually portrayed with her left hand 
resting not on the sa sign of protection, but on a mooring 
post that symbolically stabilizes the whole universe (fig. 
8.20). 

Should we begin to think that this celestial symbolism is 
peculiarly Egyptian, we would be seriously mistaken. While 
the form it takes is obviously specific to Egypt, the 
rationale behind it arises out of a far more universal 
perception. For the northern stars, and particularly the pole 
star, have had an important place in shamanic traditions 
worldwide. 79 In shamanic cosmology, the north celestial pole 
is both the axis around which the cosmos turns, and the 
opening through which the gods descend to earth. The three 
great cosmic regions of sky, earth and underworld, recognised 
in practically all shamanic cosmologies, are connected along 
this central axis. It is specifically through the celestial 
opening in the northern sky that shamans are said to make 
their ascent to the realm of the gods. Only shamans have the 
power to reach the sky through this central opening, in a 
profound mystical experience. Mircea Eliade has rightly 
emphasized that the shamans did not create the cosmology, the 
mythology and the theology of their respective tribes: they 
experienced it, and used it as the itinerary for their 
ecstatic journeys. 80 If there existed only one point of 
connection between shamanism and ancient Egyptian religion, 
it would be that the Egyptians likewise did not so much 
create as experience their cosmology, mythology and theology. 
The suckling of the king by Ipy will be understood far better 
if it is seen not so much as a funerary belief than as a 
concrete mystical experience. 

Figure 8.20 
The constellation of the celestial hippopotamus, whose left 
hand rests on the mooring post of the universe. She 
corresponds approximately to the modern constellation Draco. 
A point on her breast probably marked the north celestial 
pole, near Thuban, around which the northern stars revolved 
in ancient Egyptian times. 
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(13) Utt 270: Awakening the Ferryman 
In Utterance 270, we return again to the theme of crossing 
over waters. Whether these waters are the Field of Rushes is 
not stated in the text, but the ferryboat that Unas calls for 
is the ferryboat used by the gods. The location of the waters 
is therefore celestial. The king needs to wake up the 
ferryman by calling out to him, 

"Awake in peace! 
"O you whose face is behind him, in peace! 

O you who sees behind him, in peace! 
O ferryman of the sky, in peace! 
O ferryman of Nut, in peace! 
O ferryman of the gods, in peace! "81 

In the Coffin Texts and the Book of the Dead, the summoning 
of the ferryman "whose face is behind him" is an essential 
phase in the Otherworld journey, and fraught with 
difficulties. 82 Here in the Pyramid Texts, the difficulties 
are only hinted at - the ferryman needs to be awakened and 
the king must show that he is free of any accusation against 
him - but these are not serious problems and the king is able 
to invoke Thoth's aid should the ferryman fail to comply with 
his wishes. 

ýý 

A 

* 
Figure 8.21 

Osiris in his celestial manifestation as the constellation 
Orion is always depicted with "his face behind him", looking 
backwards. it would seem that the celestial ferryman of 
Utterance 270 is none other than Osiris. 

In this Utterance we are presented with the enigma of the 
curious name of the ferryman "whose face is behind him" - it 

268 



i :i ci II: lIll(' iA,, lL_ 1 -: IIlt ;i1, ý. Ii'" : ýiJ 1c iý i liýJý, ltýIli (_ý') ii1 It T F, X t :, ý311(I 

the New Kingdom Book of the Dead. Since the god Osiris is 
represented "with his face behind him" in his celestial 
manifestation as the constellation Orion (see f. 

_ig. 
8.21), it 

seems plausible to interpret the "waking the ferryman'' 
episode as connected to the awakening of Os iris. The 
ferryman, then, would seem to be none other t han Osiris 
reconstituted and hence ready for the celestial a scent that 
follows his regeneration. That this is probably th e case can 
also be gleaned from the fact that in the later ferryman 
texts of the Middle and New Kingdom, we learn tha t not only 
is the ferryman "asleep" but his boat: has been Laken to 
pieces and needs to be reassembled. The boat thus symbolises 
the dismembered body of Osiris. To drive home the point, in 
these later texts the trave_Ller who is seeking to be ferried 
across to the eastern sky has to assure both the ferryman's 
agent and the [erryman (once he is woken) drat he or she is 
"whole" with arms and legs restored. 83 

( 14 ) Utt 2'11: Pulling Papyrus , Rai sing L}le 1). )(-cl 

F'. igiure f;. 22 
The cow-goddess Hatlhor is shown in a papyrus th i ckol , growi ng 
at: the bot tons of the Mountain of the Wogt:. l'apyru: s of Ani 

The scene shifts in Utterance 171 w. i_Lh a reference to a 
ritual in honour of the wild cow-goddess Hathor performed by 
the living king: pulling up papyrus and offering it to the 
goddess. Papyrus was sacred to Hathor, who is sometimes 
depicted as a wild cow pushing her head through a papyrus 
thicket (fig. 8.22)_ The papyrus symbo. l. i ed the powers of 
fertility, and the pulling of the papyrus served both to 
affirm the king's vitality and to insure the inundation of 
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the land. 84 In this Utterance, the cow-goddess is one form 
that Unas's heavenly mother takes. The other form is the 
sehseh bird - probably a vulture, a manifestation of the 
goddess Nekhbet. 85 The wild cow and the sehseh bird thus 
represent here the goddesses of the north and south of Egypt, 
the "two mothers" of the king. 

The inner scenario is that "Osiris Unas" has been reborn a 
Horus,. and it is as such that he performs the papyrus- 
pulling ritual. The reference to the two djed pillars 
"standing" is an oblique reference to this fact. For the 
djed pillar was originally made of papyrus bundled together, 
and was a representation of the mother goddess, as Hathor, 
"pregnant" with the king (fig. 8.23). 86 As the rebirth of the 
king from Hathor was celebrated toward the end of the Sed 
festival, there is the possibility of a Sed festival 
connection with this Utterance. 87 

Figure 8.23 
The Djed pillar was originally made of papyrus bundled 
together, and symbolised the mother goddess, as Hathor, 
"pregnant" with the king. 

The "pregnancy", of course, could also be seen as the king's 
sojourn within the body of the cosmic goddess, which was 
understood to be the Dwat. Hence the "pregnant" djed also 
symbolized the king's death prior to his rebirth. As much as 
the symbolism of the djed is Hathorian it is also Osirian, 
and its status as either lying horizontally on the ground or 
standing upright is an allusion to Osiris's condition as on 
the one hand "asleep" (i. e. dead) or on the other hand 
"awake" (i. e. reborn as 11orus). 88 The fact that the raising of 
the djed was a ritual probably enacted at the end of the Sed 
festival, to symbolise the regeneration of Osiris and his 
rebirth as Horus, reinforces the likelihood of a Sed festival 
background to this Utterance (fig. 8.24). 89 The raising of the 
djed may also have been the preliminary to the king's ascent 
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to the sky, for it also symbolised the world pillar or 
pillars which, once raised, support the sky. 90 In this 
Utterance, it seems that because the two djeds are standing 
Unas is able to make his ascent, assisted by Horus and Seth. 91 
What we meet in this Utterance, then, is a complex and multi- 
layered symbolism with both ritual and experiential 
components, that may well also relate to the Sed festival. 

Figure 8.24 
The raising of the djed pillar during the Sed festival of 
Amenhotep III. From the New Kingdom tomb of Kheruef. 

(15) Utt 272: The Gate of Nun 
The south wall ends with the short Utterance 272 in which the 
king reaches the gate of Nun, and demands that it be opened 
for him, for though he is small, he is at the head of the 
followers of Ra. The location of this gate of Nun is not 
specified, but it seems most likely that it was located at 
that "opening" in the sky marked by the north celestial pole, 
where in Utterance 269 Unas was nurtured by the hippopotamus 
goddess Ipy. 92 While it is ostensibly but a tiny opening, it 
is also vast, for the gods pass through it into the world of 
manifestation. Perhaps it is best understood as a transition 
point to another plane of being, quite other than what is 
experienced between heaven and earth. It is at this point, 
then, that the south wall texts end, with Unas brought to the 
threshold of the very source of existence, the fount and 
origin of the gods themselves. 93 
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The Eleven North Wall Texts (Utts 302-312) 

EAST 

312 (11) 

31i (10) 

310 (9) 

309 (8) 

308 (7) 

307 (6) 

NORTH 306 (5) 

305 (4) 

304 (3) 

303 (2) 

302 (1) 

WEST 

SOUTH 

Figure 8.25 
The eleven texts of the north wall (Utts 302-312). 

Whereas the ten south wall texts clearly belong together with 
the west wall texts in a sequence, the eleven north wall 
texts seem to stand as an independent grouping. Many of them 
reappear again on the north wall of Pepi II's antechamber, a 
fact which suggests that they were probably regarded as 
specifically "north wall" texts. 94 Whether they should be read 
after the south and west wall sequence, or whether it would 
be more appropriate to turn to the east wall or east gable 
texts at this point is a question that is perhaps best not to 
Press too hard. 95 We need to be aware that the quest for a 
linear "right sequence" is an anxiety of the modern mentality 
unwilling to accept that the Pyramid Texts are wedded to the 
walls on which they are inscribed. Walls do not come "one 
after another" like the pages of a book: they occupy space, 
they have a certain orientation, they mutually support each 
other as part of a three dimensional architectural organism. 
This is not to deny that sequences of text such as the west 
and south wall sequence are genuine, but the texts may also 
be meaningfully related to each other in a non-sequential 
manner. And anyway the actual placement of a text on a 
certain wall is quite possibly just as significant as the 
relationship of texts one to another. 
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There are nevertheless good reasons why we should approach 
the north wall texts next. First of all, several of the 
themes of the north wall texts are similar to, and seem to be 
echoing, those of the west and south wall sequence: the king 
is hailed as a mighty bull, he flies up to the sky as a bird, 
he ascends by a ladder, he encounters a ferryman, crosses the 
waters on reed floats and joins Ra. Secondly, the north wall 
texts have an unusual and extremely interesting feature, 
which . 

is that whereas normally hieroglyphs face the direction 
in which they are to be read, here on this north wall they 
are reversed. So although the hieroglyphs are facing east 
rather than west, they are actually to be read from west to 
east, as on the south wall. This may be to emphasize their 
commitment to the direction symbolic of rebirth (the east), 
but it also means that, like their south wall counterparts, 
they take their starting point from the west end. 
Furthermore, in certain of the later pyramids, important 
texts that one would expect to find on the north wall appear 
on their west walls, implying a degree of interchangeability 
between the north and west walls of the antechamber. 96 It 
would seem, then, that although the north wall texts may not 
be a continuation of the west and south wall sequence, both 
thematically and in terms of spatial symbolism, they are 
nevertheless closely related to it. 

31 x' 

Figure 8.26 
The eleven texts of the north wall are preoccupied with the 
ascent of the king to the sky, as are those of the south 
wall. They also include the theme of the king as a bull. They 
read from west to east (left to right). 
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(1) Utterance 302: Becoming a Falcon, Flying up to Ra 
The north wall begins with Utterance 302, in which the king 
declares himself to be "a living one, the son of Sothis 
(Sopedet). "97 Now Sothis is the star Sirius, the celestial 
manifestation of Isis (fig. 8.27) and her son was the falcon 
god, Horus-Soped. The "son of Sothis" is therefore a stellar 
manifestation of Horus. If his mother is the celestial 
manifestation of Isis, his father is the celestial 
manifestation of Osiris, who is none other than the king 
himself in his astral form. We learn of this in an Utterance 
that occurs in the later pyramids - Utterance 366 - which 
describes how the king as Osiris impregnates Sothis in order 
to be born again as Horus-Soped. 98 The "living one, the son of 
Sothis" is therefore to be understood here as the reborn 
Osiris. 99 Unas is thus declaring that he has regenerated 
himself and is born again now as a living Horus. He is, 
however, a Horus who has both a "house in the sky" and a 
"throne on earth". The fact that he has a throne on the earth 
as well as a house in the sky must surely mean that in this 
Utterance the king is not considered dead. 

Figure 8.27 
Sothis (Sirius), the celestial manifestation of Isis, who is 
declared the mother of Unas in Utterance 302. From the tomb 
of Seti I. 19th Dynasty. 
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The text explains that Sothis has enabled Unas to fly up to 
the sky into the realm of the gods. Whereas ordinary mortals 
have their habitation on earth, those who are divinized fly 
up to the sky into the company of the gods. 100 As in Utterance 
267 on the south wall, the initial allusion to the death and 
rebirth motif is followed by the motif of ascent to the sky. 
The ability of Unas to fly up to the sky is due to the fact 
that as Horus-Soped he has assumed the form of a falcon. We 
have already seen that ascent to the sky in the form of a 
bird is typically shamanic. 101 Figure 8.26 shows a remarkable 
image of a human being putting on the form of Horus-Soped in 
a manner reminiscent of the preparation for a shamanic ritual 
performance, in which the shaman dons the costume of a 
particular spirit-102 As there is evidence that the masks and 
costumes of gods were used in ancient Egyptian ritual, it 
seems possible that this is what is being depicted here. 103 
The image may, on the other hand, be depicting a purely inner 
experience of metamorphosis into the falcon-god. 

Figure 8.28 
Horus-Soped, the falcon son of the star-goddess Sothis. 

In the second part of the Utterance the ascent is 
specifically directed toward union with Ra. Unas flies up to 
Ra as a bird: his face and claws are those of another falcon- 
god, Anti, while his wings are those of a goose. 104 In this 
Utterance the jackal-god Wepwawet, whose name means "the 
opener of ways", is said to be instrumental in causing this 
ascent. The text actually states that it is Wepwawet who "has 
caused Unas to fly up to the sky among his brothers, the 
gods. 11105 The jackal god, in his form as either Wepwawet or 
Anubis, has been described as "the Egyptian shamanic deity 
Par excellence" for it is he who not only presides over the 
initiatory rituals of death, dismemberment and renewal but 
also provides the "celestial sledge" (shedshed) on which the 
king travels to the sky. 106 He thus links the Osirian and the 
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solar phases of the king's initiation. It is significant that 
Wepwawet played a prominent role in the Sed festival, 
especially just prior to the "secret rites in the tomb". This 
fact may point us toward the ritual context for our 
understanding this Utterance. 107 Of the relatively few 
surviving relief fragments from the pyramid temple of Unas, 
there are three that depict the jackal god. One of these is 
shown in Figure 8.29.108 

Figure 8.29 
A depiction of the jackal god on one of the surviving relief 
fragments from the pyramid temple of Unas. 

(2) Utterance 303: The Dawning of the Second Horus 
In Utterance 303, Unas appeals to the gods of the four 
directions that reed floats be set down for him so that he 
may cross over toward the "Cool Region". The Utterance is 
reminiscent of Utterance 263 on the south wall, where the 
reed floats of the sky are set in place for the king, just as 
they are for Ra and Harakhti, so that he may cross over to 
the eastern part of heaven. But here the prototype is neither 
Ra nor Harakhti but Osiris, and the gods of the four 
directions are not quite so amenable. They subject Unas to an interrogation: 

"Are you Horus, son of Osiris? 
Are you the god, the eldest one, the son of Hathor? 
Are you the seed of Geb? " 
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Unas replies that he has appeared (khai, literally "dawned") 
as a second Horus, and this has been recorded in the spirit- 
world. Once again, then, we find the king referring to 
himself as a Horus, the implication being that his inner 
identity has metamorphosed to a stage beyond that of Osiris, 
for he has been reborn through the celestial cow goddess, 
Hathor. 109 As we have seen in Utterance 271 on the south wall, 
the rebirth of the king through the cow goddess is not only 
an-important theme of the Pyramid Texts, it was also an event 
celebrated during the Sed festival. 110 

(3) Utterance 304: The Openings of the Sky 
Utterance 304 begins with Unas asking the daughter of the 
jackal god Anubis, who stands by the "openings" or "windows" 
of the sky, to let him through. The daughter of Anubis was a 
serpent goddess, called Kebehut, and her gatekeeper role is 
presumably similar to that of Anubis who, as well as causing 
the king to ascend to the sky, also often has the role of 
gatekeeper-"' In the text, the word for "opening" or "window" 
is peter, which as a verb means to "to see", implying some 
kind of aperture in the sky which opens onto the spirit- 
realm. 112 Shamanic accounts of passing through such apertures 
relate that they open for just an instant, and only the 
initiate is able to go through them into the Otherworld. 113 

The meeting with the daughter of Anubis is followed by a 
meeting with an ostrich (possibly symbolising Maat) on the 
banks of the Winding Waterway and the Bull of Ra. In this 
latter meeting, the gods of the four directions become 
compacted into the one image of the Bull of Ra who has four 
horns, one for each of the four directions. ' Interestingly, it 
is the western horn that Unas requests the bull to lower so 
that he may pass. The bull asks: 

"Are you a pure Westerner? " 
"I have come from Falcon City" replies the king, thereby 

declaring his royal credentials. Falcon City should probably 
be understood as the royal residence on earth, once again 
implying that the king is travelling alive rather than 
dead. 114 In this Utterance, we note also that the king is 
travelling to the west, rather than the east. The Utterance 
ends with Unas addressing the Field of Offerings and greeting 
the "honourable ones" (the dead) who are in it. 115 

(4) Utterance 305: The Sky Ladder 
In Utterance 305, Unas, now at the top of the celestial ladder, is subjected to a third interrogation. This ladder 
was mentioned in passing in the previous Utterance. Now it 
figures more prominently as Unas's mode of ascent. The image 
of the sky ladder or stairway is, along with transformation 
into a bird, one of the most pervasive symbols of the means 
of ascent from the world we normally inhabit with our 
ordinary consciousness to the spirit-world accessible only to 
visionary consciousness. The symbolism is primal, and emerges in such varied accounts as the dream-vision of Jacob in the 
gook of Genesis, the mystical ladders of both the Orphic and Mithraic mysteries, and later Christian depictions of the 
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"ladder of virtues" that must be scaled by the soul in its 
ascent to heaven. 116 The root of this ladder symbolism is 
shamanic: in shamanic traditions worldwide ascent to the 
spirit-world by means of a ladder is commonly reported and 
indeed ritually enacted. 117 In Utterance 305, the sky ladder 
is thought of as being made of rope, knotted together by Ra 
and Horus for Osiris. Apart from the possible allusion here 
to the theme of re-assembling the vehicle of Osiris (as in 
the later versions of the ferry boat Utterance 270) by having 
to knot it together, the Osirian symbolism can also be seen 
in the fact that the Djed pillar is sometimes represented 
with crossbars to give it the appearance of a ladder (fig. 
8.30) . 

118 

Figure 8.30 
The ladder as a Djed pillar with crossbars. 

The mystical ascent of Osiris Unas to his illuminated state 
as an akh, which he reaches at the top of the ladder is 
witnessed by Horus and Seth whose integration, as we have 
already noted in Utterances 215 and 221, is necessary if the 
inner transfiguration from ba to akh is to take place. In 
the second part of the present Utterance we find a 
metaphysical statement that foreshadows both the mystical 
philosophy of Plato and that of the Hermetic tradition: 

"The spirit (akh) belongs to the sky, 
the body (khat) to the earth. "119 

This statement sums up the cosmic perspective of the Pyramid 
Texts, which is that the human spirit is celestial in origin 
and in essence, and thus human beings realize their true 
nature in a cosmic rather than an earthly ambience. 

(5) Utterance 306: The Linking of Heaven and Earth 
In Utterance 306, however, we find an apparently 
contradictory teaching in which both heaven and earth are "given" to Unas. As in Utterance 256 on the west wall of the 
antechamber, it is Atum who gives Unas heaven, and Geb who 
gives him the earth. 12° This event occurs in the semi- 
mystical, semi-ritual context of Unas meeting the divinized 
ancestral spirits of Pe (ancient capital of the north) and Nekhen (ancient capital of the south). These royal ancestors 
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had an important role in the Sed festival, and respectively 
represented not only Lower and Upper Egypt but also heaven 
and earth. 121 

"They come to you, the divine souls of Pe, 
they come to you, the divine souls of Nekhen, 
the gods who are in heaven, 
the gods who are on earth. 
They make supports for you with their arms, 
and you ascend to the sky, 
climbing up on it in its name of "Ladder". 
'The sky is given to you, 
the earth is given to you' says Atum. 
He who spoke about it is Geb. "122 

What is being described is a linking together of heaven and 
earth. The function of the ladder here is not simply to 
provide a means of ascent away from the earth, it is also to 
bring about a connection between earth and heaven. It is 
possible that, just as with Utterances 255 and 256 on the 
west wall which in many respects resemble the present 
Utterance, what we are dealing with here is an aspect of the 
coronation ritual. Geb declares that not only do the realms 
of Horus and Seth which lie within his (i. e Geb's) kingdom 
worship Unas, but so also does the heavenly Field of Rushes, 
thereby once more emphasising the union of the earthly and 
heavenly within Unas. 

A powerful symbol of this union of the earthly (or physical) 
and heavenly (or spiritual) realms is the bull, which was 
written with the same hieroglyph as the ka. For the 
Egyptians, the vital and generative energy of the ka was felt 
to derive from the spirit-world. The ka energy was held by 
the ancestors. In this Utterance, it seems that the 
metamorphosis of Unas into a bull is a direct result of his 
meeting the royal ancestors of Pe and Nekhen. The climax of 
the Utterance comes with a description of Unas in his new 
state: 

"Behold, you have become the enduring bull 
of the wild bulls... 
Endure, endure, 0 enduring bull, 
that you may be enduring at their head, 
at the head of the spirits (akhu) for ever. "123 

It was as much to symbolise the king's integration of the 
ancestral ka energies as to indicate his generative power and 
renewed vitality that a bull's tail hung from the kilt that 
the king wore for the "dedication of the field" during the 
Sed festival. Whether or not this Utterance is connected with 
the Sed festival, it seems far more likely that it is part of 
a kingship ritual than a funerary rite. 124 
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(6) Utterance 307: The Bull of Heliopolis 

The solar Mnevis 
Heliopolis (Iunu), 

whose cult centre was at 
on an 18th dynasty stela. 

In Utterance 307, the theme of the king's identity as a bull 
continues, but now it is made explicit that the energy of the 
bull is solar (fig. 8.31). The bull-king Unas knows himself 
to be one with Ra, the god whose cult centre is Heliopolis. 
At Heliopolis, the solar bull was known as the Mnevis 
(menwer) bull, and his cult was long established there. 125 In 
the Sed festival of Osorkon II, the Mnevis bull appears along 
with the sacred pillar of Heliopolis (fig. 8.32). In fact, 
the head of the Mnevis bull alone is shown, attached to the 
Heliopolitan pillar (Heliopolis is the Greek for the Egyptian 
1unu, literally the "pillar" city). It is probably with this 
Mnevis bull that Unas is identified when we read that he is 
"the great-faced bull which came out of Heliopolis". 126 At the 
very beginning of the Utterance, Unas says: 

"A Heliopolitan is in me, 0 god, 
a Heliopolitan such as you are is in me, 0 god. 
A Heliopolitan is in me, 0 Ra, 
a Heliopolitan such as you are is in me, 0 Ra. "127 
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Figure 8.32 
The head of the Mnevis (menwer) bull is attached to a pillar 
representing Heliopolis. From the Sed festival of Osorkon Ii. 

In so far as Unas experiences this inner identification with 
Ra, he experiences the bull-energy within himself so strongly 
that he can say to Ra: 

"I come to you. 
I am the wild bull of the grassland, 
the bull with the great head 
who comes from Heliopolis. 
I come to you, 
the wild bull of the grassland. 
For it is I who generates you, 
and continuously generates you. "128 

The divine-human king experiences his divinity through 
unlocking the solar bull-energy within himself, so that it is 
experienced as freely accessible to him. In this mystical 
experience, the king locates himself at the generative source 
of the divine creative power. Thus he can say to Ra: "It is 
I who generates you". 

On the west wall, in Utterance 254, we saw Unas described as 
"a bull of heaven" and subsequently in Utterance 256 
inheriting both earth and heaven. On this north wall, we 
have the uniting of earth and heaven in the king's person 
(Utt 306) immediately followed by his being hailed as a bull 
(Utt 307). The deeper meaning of this image of the king 
becoming a bull would seem to be that the bull-king unites 
within himself both the physical and the spiritual aspects of 
human nature. The Heliopolitan bull symbolizes the 
inexhaustible fecundity and creativity of the spiritual 
Source, Ra, that the king experiences within his own being. 
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At the same time, the bull is such a creature of nature, 
exuding sexual and physical prowess, that to interpret the 
bull-king of Utterance 307 as a dead king who has thrown off 
his physical body and is physically disempowered seems a 
contradiction in terms. Should we not rather say that the 
Utterance is describing the living king who has united 
within himself the instinctive and the spiritual? Something 
similar perhaps to what Jung referred to when he wrote: 

"In the mental make-up of the most spiritual you discern 
the traits of the living primitive. "129 

(7) Utterance 308: The Naked Daughters of the Gods 
The central event of Utterance 308 is that Unas sees certain 
goddesses naked - an event that perhaps parallels the west 
wall Utterance 256 in which the gods come bowing naked before 
the king. If here it is goddesses rather than gods that Unas 
meets, this may be due to the fact that having transformed 
himself into a bull, the king has accessed the solar 
regenerative energy through which the sungod (as Hamutef - "the bull of his mother") both fertilizes and is then born 
from the cosmic cow-goddess, who harbours within herself the 
Dwat or spirit-realm. A rebirth is thus implied by the 
metamorphosis into a bull, for the bull-metamorphosis is the 
precondition of the king's rebirth. The newborn infant-king 
then requires suckling. We have already met a similar pattern 
of the king transforming into a bull and then receiving 
divine nourishment and suckling from goddesses in the 
sarcophagus chamber east gable texts. The imagery of the 
naked goddesses is therefore as much maternal as sexual. They 
come bearing their breasts so that they can suckle the king, 
and he looks at them "as Horus looked at Isis". 130 

(8) Utterance 309: The Servant of Ra 
In Utterance 309, Unas is described as having been born of 
the "wish" (nehet) of the gods. This "wish" of the gods is 
probably a synonym of Maat, for Nehet is said to be in the 
prow of the sunboat where normally we would expect to find 
Maat. It is Maat therefore who in this Utterance is the 
spiritual mother of Unas. 131 As she is the daughter of Ra, a 
place in the sunboat of Ra is assured for the king, who makes 
himself into Ra's servant, "doing what he (Ra) tells me. "132 
Thus the king "opens his (Ra's) boxes, breaks open his 
edicts, seals his papyrus rolls, sends forth his messengers" 
and so on. While this image of the king as servant of the 
sungod is usually thought of in terms of a somewhat modest, 
even comic, role for the deceased pharaoh to aspire to, the 
relationship implies that the king has put his own will to 
the service of the deeper, "solar will" of the sungod. 
There is, furthermore, no indication in the text that this is 
a post mortem scenario. It actually makes considerably more 
sense if we consider the boxes, edicts, papyrus rolls and 
messengers as those of the living king, whose "solarized" 
Consciousness regards them as issuing from Ra. 
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(9) Utterance 310: Horus Who Came After Osiris 
Utterance 310 begins with a protective spell in which the 
king redirects toward Atum any evil words or deeds directed 
against himself, to the detriment of his antagonist. Unas 
declares himself to be Horus, who has "come after his father" 
Osiris. This is another of the many Pyramid Texts in which 
the king is said to be Horus rather than Osiris. We have 
already met a good few. The fact that so many of the 
Utterances make this assertion must mean that either the dead 
king was not necessarily regarded as an Osiris, or else these 
"Horus texts" are not funerary texts. In the case of the 
present Utterance, there is surely an experiential basis to 
the statement, 

"I am Horus, 
I have come after my father, 
I have come after Osiris. "133 

It is a statement that reminds us of the beginning of 
Utterance 260 on the west wall: 

"I am Horus, my father's heir. 
I am the one who went and came back. " 

In the present Utterance, though, Unas as Horus is said to 
"come after" Osiris. This is a "coming after" in time: Osiris 
must come first, and only after the Osiris stage has been 
through is it possible for one to be reborn as Horus. 
Utterance 260 on the west wall implied that one "goes" as 
Osiris but one "comes back" as Horus. It would seem that 
something similar is being suggested here. The mythological 
relationship of father to son is lived out experientially as 
a death or disintegration in the Osiris phase, followed by a 
rebirth as Horus. 

The Utterance ends with a fragment of a ferryman text in 
which the ferryman is described not just as having "his face 
behind him" as in Utterance 270 (directly opposite on the 
south wall) but as being able to see both ways - both forward 
and backward. We are reminded of the ancient Latin god Janus, 
the god of the doorway (janua), who guarded and watched all 
that went out and came in. Janus stood at the "gateway" of 
birth, at the opening of the year and at the beginnings of 
all enterprises. Could it be that his image originated in 
ancient Egypt? The Egyptians portrayed the planet Venus, who 
as evening and morning star heralds both night and day, as 
two-headed. And in the New Kingdom Book of What is in the 
Underworld, two-headed gods appear in the 11th Division, just 
before the rebirth of the sungod in the 12th Division (fig. 
8.33). 134 It would seem that the ferryman is similarly 
positioned in the present Utterance between two 
mythological and existential conditions. Unas declares 
himself to be Horus who has been Osiris: he is no longer what 
he was. What he was (Osiris) is father to - that is, the 
generator of - what he has now become (Horus). 

283 



Figure 8.33 
Left: one of the two--headed gods who appears in the New 
Kingdom Book of What is in the Underworld just before the 
rebirth of the sun. He is named "'two-Headed", and may be 

related to the two-faced ferryman of Utterance 310. 
Right: the ancient Latin "gateway" god Janus. 

1 0) Utterance 311: Being Known by and Knowing Rn 
The north wall texts conclude at the east end wi t. h Utterance 
311 and the very short. Utterance 312 (a food npoi l) . Utterance 311 boglns with a hr i e. f p rayer addresse d to Ra, 

similar to the prayer ]n the sein-l1 Wal. -I_ Ui t. er3nco 2. G2. ("1)0 

not be unaware of me 0 clod; know me for 1, know you ... 
") 

. In 
Utterance 311, the king prays: 

"See me, 0 Ra, 

recognise me, 0 Pa. 
I belong to those that know you, 
so know me. "135 

We have already observed in Utterance 205 (sa rcophagus 
chamber east gable) that to he seen by the gods has 
ontological weight, in so far as it confirms one's existence 
as a spiritual. being. This appeal to be recognised and known 
by Ida surely has the same import. 

Unas prays that the goddess who guards the doors of the Akhet: 
Wi_ll open there for Ra' s morning boat, and he also claims to 
have knowledge of the place Cr. om which Ra enters the night 
boat. This place is the booth of the royal throne, set on a 
p. l. atform with steps, ideni_ica1 to the one shown in depictions 
of the Sed festival. 136 Figure 8.: 34 is an early depiction of 
the booth set on its platform, an it appears in the early 
dynastic tablet portraying the Sod festival of King Den. That 
this is where Ra enters his night boat signifies that this is 
where the journey through the Dwat begins. As we have seen, 
the purpose of the coronation before the Seca festival "secret 
rites was to empower the king before his own departure into 
this regi_on. 137 For this reason, the king is entitled to claim 
that he has knowledge of the place from which Ha embarks on 
his night boat, for he himself has been there. 
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Figure 8.34 
King Den's Sed festival. The king is seated on the left on a 
throne within a booth set on a stepped platform, as described 
in Utterance 311. First Dynasty tablet. 

Unas prays that "the four raging ones" who are around Ra will 
not oppose him when he comes to Ra. We encounter here the 
terrible aspect of the sungod who, through the raging ones, 
could utterly destroy those who are not fit to come into his 
presence. 138 The Utterance ends with some of the most 
fervently devotional lines in the whole of the Pyramid Texts. 
Wishing with his whole being to join the sunboat on its 
cosmic circuit, so that he might travel in the luminous 
presence of the great god of light, wishing - that is - that 
he himself may be, like Ra, inwardly radiant because united 
with the cosmic source of radiance, Unas prays: 

"I will not be blind, 
though you leave me in darkness, 
I will not be deaf, 
though I do not hear your voice. 
Take me with you, with you. 
I will drive away the storm for you, 
I will dispel the clouds for you, 
I will break up the hail for you. 
I will make for you adoration upon adoration, 
I will make for you praise upon praise. "139 

Figure 8.35 
Adoration before Ra. 18th Dynasty papyrus. 
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11) Utterance 312: The Bread That Flies Up 
The last vertical line of hieroglyphs on the antechamber 
north wall is mostly taken up by the end of this beautiful 
prayer to Ra. At the end of the prayer there is a brief 
reference to the vulture goddess of Upper Egypt and, with 
this, Utterance 311 rather abruptly stops - about two thirds 
of the way down the wall. There, as if tacked on as an after 
thought, is an enigmatic "food spell" - Utterance 312. It is 
a spell for the offering bread to "fly up" to the "houses of 
the crown of Lower Egypt". The flight of the bread perhaps 
follows the flight of the spirit (akh) described in Utterance 
305. The houses of the Lower Egyptian crown are probably Pe 
and Dep, both ancient cities under the patronage of the cobra 
goddess Wadjet. As goddess of the north she complements 
Nekhbet, the vulture goddess of the south, referred to at the 
end of the previous Utterance. 140 The "houses of the crown of 
Lower Egypt" are also mentioned in Utterance 81, on the north 
wall of the sarcophagus chamber, where they appear in 
connection with the cloth-goddess Tayet who has the 
mythological role of Isis in weaving the dismembered parts of 
Osiris together and making him whole. 141 In this brief food 
spell there would seem, then, to be a veiled reference to the 
supportive role of the divine feminine in the process by 
which the king undergoes solarization. 

286 



CHAPTER NINE 

FROM THE ANTECHAMBER TO THE ENTRANCE CORRIDOR 



E 

The principal text of the east gable is the so-called 
"Cannibal Hymn" (Utts 273-74), probably the most famous and 
frequently quoted of all the Pyramid Texts. It reads as the 
climax of the texts of the antechamber, whose easterly course 
brings them up to this architectural point in the pyramid. 
Its position on the east gable is, however, relatively self- 
sufficient, and it probably should not be considered as part 
of any sequence. 1 This magnificent hymn also occurs in the 
pyramid of Teti in a similar position in the antechamber 
(though it straddles both east wall and gable). In it, the 
king is portrayed as a figure with supernatural power, whose 
appearance in the spirit-world is so terrible that the whole 
celestial realm quakes in terror: 

"The sky is overcast, 
the stars are darkened, 
the celestial expanses quiver, 
the bones of the earth gods tremble, 
the planets stand still 
when they see Unas rising in power. "2 

The word translated as "power" here is in fact ba, which in 
this context means far more than just "soul". It refers to 
the awesome appearance of divinity. 3 

Just as in the antechamber west gable Utterance 250, Unas was 
described as a "master of wisdom" (literally "One who is 
above wisdom" - Her sai), so he is here said to be a "lord of 
wisdom" (neb saibut) .4 The word saibut is written with the 
Jackal ideogram. As we have already seen, the jackal has the 
function of opening the ways into the other world, so the 
connotations of saibut are more shamanic than intellectual. 5 
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Figure 9.1 
The east gable texts consist mainly of the so-called 
'Cannibal Hymn' (Utts 273-74) in which the king "eats the 

magic" and "gulps down the spirits" of the gods. 



The text proclaims that Unas has been reborn, and his 
progenitor is none other than Atum, the creative source of 
all that exists. And for this reason the root of Unas's power 
is that place of spiritual regeneration and renewal that only 
gods know of - the Akhet: 

"His power (user) is in the Akhet 
like his father Atum, who has begotten him. 

" Unas is even more powerful than he [Atum] is. "6 
This extraordinary final statement that Unas is even more 
powerful than Atum bears comparison with a similar statement 
in Utterance 307 on the north wall where the bull-king Unas, 
in uniting with Ra, says 

"It is I who generates you 
and continuously generates you. "7 

What these statements imply is that the king's consciousness 
has deepened to a level at which he experiences himself 
merged with the pure creativity that is the divine source of 
all that comes into manifestation. 

The present text can also be compared to Utterance 254 on the 
west wall, where we saw Unas hailed as a Bull of the Sky who 
had been reborn from the Underworld womb of the cosmic cow 
goddess. It will be recalled that in the last part of 
Utterance 254, the king stated that his head was firmly back 
on his body. He had, in other words, been through the Osirian 
ritual of the restoration of the head. 8 In the present 
Utterance, we meet the same two motifs of the king appearing 
as a Bull of the Sky with his head firmly fixed on his body. 9 
It would seem that these two motifs belong together, as if 
the Osirian loss of and subsequent restoration of the head is 
the prerequisite for the king's transformation into the 
heavenly bull. 

As the Bull of the Sky, Unas emerges from the Akhet with 
complete command of his life-energies (referred to as 
including both the male kas and the female bemsut). lo Like a 
shaman, suffused with a wild potency, he now "assembles his 
spirits" and "summons his helpers" so that he can capture, 
kill, cook and eat the magic of the gods. 11 Although the text 
has been dubbed "the Cannibal Hymn", because in one phrase 
Unas is said to "live on his fathers and feed on his 
mothers", and in another to "eat men and feed on the gods", 
the cosmic setting of the hymn leaves little doubt that the 
mothers and fathers and "men" in question are spirits 
(perhaps ancestral spirits) rather than living people. The 
acquisition of their magic power through ingesting it is 
Unas's paramount concern. It is also interesting to notice 
that nowhere does the king actually eat the gods themselves. 
Rather, he ravenously consumes various attributes or. 
qualities of the gods - their "magic" (heka) or their spirits 
(akhu) : 

"Unas eats their magic 
and gulps down their spirits. 
Their big ones are for his morning meal, 
their middle-sized ones are for his evening meal, 
their little ones are for his night meal... "12 

It is not, then, the gods that Unas eats. It is rather that 
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he feeds on, and absorbs into himself, their spiritual power. 
Elsewhere he seizes their hearts, feeds on their lungs, 

swallows their knowledge, and digests their souls in his 
belly. 13 He engages in this orgy of consumption in order to 
achieve a specific end: that "those who are in heaven serve 
Unas" for he has become "a great power who has power over the 
powers". 14 

The practice of eating or consuming spiritual qualities in 
order to obtain magic power (and also for healing purposes) 
is well attested in ancient Egyptian texts and is by no means 
unique to the Cannibal Hymn. 15 By ingesting something, its 
traits become integrated within the being of the person who 
ingests them. To ingest a spiritual quality is to know it so 
thoroughly that it has become part of oneself. Even today the 
vocabulary of understanding includes such "metabolic" phrases 
as "absorbing the meaning" of something or simply "taking 
something in". Here we encounter once again a thoroughly 
shamanic motif, for in shamanism we also find prominence 
given to the idea of ingesting spiritual power. In some 
shamanic traditions, the shaman is said to store his magic 
power as a thick white phlegm in the upper part of his 
stomach. This phlegm contains spirit-helpers which the shaman 
can call upon in need. 16 The great Russian ethnographer 
Shirokogoroff has defined shamans as people who have 
"mastered spirits", and this mastery is demonstrated in their 
ability to "introduce these spirits into themselves and use 
their power over the spirits ... 

"» The underlying motive of 
Unas's eating the attributes and qualities of the gods needs 
to be understood as a magical means of his acquiring control 
and mastery over them. They become his servants through his 
having ingested them and absorbed them into his own being. 

But we should not simply see this mastery of spirits as 
concerned with boosting the king's magical prowess. For we 
have already noted that the text begins by describing Unas's 
Power (user) as being in the Akhet, "like his father Atum". 
Unas can achieve mastery over the gods because he is himself 
Centred in the place of spiritual creativity, the place that 
is the generative source of everything that comes into 
manifestation, including the gods. Thus his absorption of the 
magic and spirits of the gods is an expression of the fact 
that his consciousness is functioning at a deeper, more 
Interior and more potent spiritual level than theirs. It is 
because he has grounded his own consciousness in the Akhet 
that he can master them. 

All these considerations make a funerary interpretation of 
the Utterance seem almost poignantly irrelevant. 16 While the 
text is certainly describing the king in relationship to the 
spirit-world, every line of it palpably conveys that Unas is 

man possessed with a furious, unstoppable daimonic energy 
not dead but terrifyingly full of life. This is not to say 

that there is no ritual context to the Cannibal Hymn. It has 
been argued that it is the text of a bull sacrifice and butchery ritual-19 If this were the case, and it is by no 
means certain that it was, then it seems more likely that the 
Context would have been the cult of the living, rather than 
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the dead, king. 2° The whole hymn can be read as a hymn of 
spiritual empowerment. The king draws into himself, and is 
transmuted by, the divine energies that he encounters, 
gathering up the substance of the celestial and 
supercelestial spheres into his own being, as he identifies 
increasingly closely with the source of all existence, the 
source of all manifestation, until he can at last claim that 

"my lifetime is eternity, 
" my. limit is everlastingness" 

and that he dwells "in the Akhet for all eternity". 21 Dwelling 
here, in the place of eternal spiritual renewal, Unas is 

"he whose appearance is Appearance itself, 
whose endurance is Endurance itself". 22 

If much of the imagery and tone of the Cannibal Hymn seems 
violent and primitive, its ultimate end is nevertheless 
exalted and sublime. The apparent savagery of the king's 
dealings with the spirit-world serves to promote his progress 
toward, and mystical union with, the Absolute, on the lines 
of the Hermetic maxim, 

"Unless you make yourself equal to God, 
you cannot understand Him". 23 

In the Cannibal Hymn we have a unio mystics in reverse: 
rather than the king becoming absorbed into the Godhead, all 
the divine powers are one by one absorbed into him. 

Apart from the Cannibal Hymn, there are just two further 
texts on the east gable: Utterance 276 is a very short snake 
spell, no doubt part of the group below it on the east wall 
which we shall shortly come to, but Utterance 275 is a 
somewhat longer, more significant text. It relates how the 
king opens the double doors that are at the limits of the 
Akhet. This action is accompanied by two "costume rituals" in 
which the king is said to have put on a maarek garment -a kilt or girdle made from the hide of a baboon and worn around 
the waist - having taken off the mesedet garment which, 
according to Piankoff, is a "robe with a tail". 24 Whether or 
not the mesedet should be understood as the Sed festival kilt 
with the bull's tail, such ritual changes of clothing are in 
themselves reminiscent of kingship ceremonies, during which 
the king could change garments several times. The reason why 
the king puts on a garment made from the hide of a baboon 
will become clear when we look at the entrance corridor 
texts. This aside, it is evident that if the king is taking 
on and off garments, then it seems more likely that this 
text is linked to a kingship ritual rather than to funerary 
rites. The Utterance ends with Unas being identified with "the Great One in Shedet". Shedet was a town near the 
Paiyoum, known to the Greeks as Crocodilopolis, for it was a 
cult centre of the crocodile god Sobek. The significance of 
this identification will be discussed when we come to the 
entrance corridor texts, where Unas is once again identified 
with Sobek (Utt 317). 
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The Snake Spells 
The final wall to consider in the antechamber is the east 
wall, underneath the gable containing the Cannibal Hymn. We 
noted in the last section that on the east gable there is 
one very short spell against snakes (Utt 276). On the wall 
below there are a great many more snake spells. A full two 
thirds of the wall is taken up with spells against obnoxious 
creatures - most of which are snakes (Utts 277-299). Since 
there. are twenty three of these spells on the wall and one on 
the gable, we have twenty four spells in total at this east 
end of the pyramid. The remaining one third of wall space (at 
the northern end of the east wall) is occupied by just two 
texts (Utts 300-301), which we shall consider in the next 
section. Figure 9.2 shows the distribution of texts on the 
antechamber east wall. 

Figure 9.2 
The texts on the east wall of the antechamber. Utterances 
277-299 are nearly all spells against snakes. They read from 
south to north (i. e. from right to left). 

There is only one other place in the pyramid where we find an 
equivalent gathering of spells, and that is on the west gable 
of the sarcophagus chamber. In Chapter Seven, these were deliberately passed over because - for reasons that that will 
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soon become apparent - it seems best to treat them together 
with the antechamber east wall spells. The eighteen texts of 
the sarcophagus chamber west gable (Utts 226-243) are - like 
the twenty-four spells at the east end of the antechamber - 
nearly all directed against snakes, making a total of forty- 
two spells against malevolent creatures. As the number forty- 
two has a certain magical significance in ancient Egyptian 
religion, it is possible that the number of these protective 
spells. was not arbitrary. 25 The distribution of the spells on 
the sarcophagus chamber west gable wall is shown in Figure 
9.3 below. 

As the likelihood of snakes entering the pyramid through its 
Well-constructed walls or down its sealed corridor was fairly 
minimal, these spells against snakes should probably not be 
taken too literally. The snakes against which the spells are 
directed are not actual physical snakes, but rather evil 
influences that are visualised as having serpentine form. 
Ancient Egyptian snake symbolism is highly complex and by no 
means always negative. But in these spells in the pyramid of 
Unas, the negative connotation of the snake is clearly 
paramount. The mythological root of the negative snake image 
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Figure 9.3 
The eighteen texts of the west gable of the sarcophagus 
chamber are nearly all magical spells against snakes. They 
read from north to south (i. e. from right to left). 



is that at the beginning of time it is a snake (in the form 
of a python) that traps Atum in the world of non- 
manifestation by coiling itself around him in the watery Nun 
(fig. 9.4). 26 

Figure 9.4 
Atum in the coils of the primeval snake, that traps him in 
the realm of non-manifestation. 

In order to break out of the coils of the serpent, Atum 
changes himself into a mongoose or into a cat or lynx, and 
bites or cuts off the head of his antagonist. 27 In the New 
Kingdom Underworld Books, it is again a giant python that 
tries to prevent Ra from completing his journey through the 
night, its aim being to hold the world in perpetual darkness. 
The python, a manifestation of Apophis (or Apep), must be 
overcome in order for the sungod to be reborn each morning. 
The new birth of the light-bearing god depends upon this 
opposing serpent being overcome. In Figure 9.5, the opposing 
serpent of the Book of What is in the Underworld (Amduat) is 
shown transfixed with knives and fettered with rope in the 
seventh hour of the night. 

Figure 9.5 
The serpent Apophis, who opposes the rebirth of the sungod, 
is transfixed with knives and fettered with rope In the 
seventh hour of the night. From The Book of What is in the 
Underworld (Amduat). New Kingdom. 

Por the Egyptians, then, the python was a lover of non- 
manifestation, of entropy and darkness. Since the destiny of the king is to become a "shining spirit" like Ra, this snake 
presents itself as the main opponent of his spiritualisation. 
The snake spells were therefore designed to ward off the 
malevolent forces that would prevent the inner transformation 
of the king into a being of light. Their aim was magically to 
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ensure a safe environment for the king's spiritual rebirth. 

Many of the spells on the west gable of the sarcophagus 
chamber and the east wall of the antechamber are enigmatic 
and their meaning at times virtually impenetrable to the 
modern reader. But their very impenetrability is indicative 
of their magical power: here are words that take on a life of 
their own, independent of the meaning that we can glean from 
them. Often this is achieved through punning which, for the 
Egyptians, was a way of ensuring that linguistic statements 
became organic entities with their own internal rhythm and 
harmony. Utterance 281 on the east wall of the antechamber is 
a good example. It completely defeated Faulkner who 
Pronounced it untranslatable. Piankoff was braver: 

"Chastise Heku, Kebeb-he-heruby, 
O lion of Pehty, 0 lion of Pethety, 
the Pehty (and) Pethety. 
Give me now, Heru-thubes, meat, nowl One pot! 
Go, go serpent, serpent! "28 

This Utterance is a spell against two serpents that are 
addressed as "lions", but the effectiveness of the spell lies 
less in any objective meaning that it may convey than in the 
magical sounds upon which it plays. 29 In this spell we meet 
language as an autonomous force. 

A more accessible spell is Utterance 226, from the first of 
the west gable spells. It begins: 

"A snake is enveloped by another 
when is enveloped the toothless calf 
which came forth from the pasture"30 

The text appears to be designed to protect a young calf, but 
it reads like a riddle whose meaning is deliberately obscure. 
The spell continues with the command: 

"0 earth, swallow what went forth from you! " 
and then, addressing the snake: 

"O monster, lie down, craw]. away! " 
This last command is often used at the end of snake charms. 
But the Utterance continues with another riddle: 

"The Majesty of the Pelican has fallen into the water. 
0 snake, turn round, for Ra sees youl"31 

The "Majesty of the Pelican" is an epithet of Osiris, and this part of the Utterance could be a spell designed to 
Protect the king from the fate of Osiris which was to drown. 32 
But however this and other of the Utterances are interpreted, 
We should remember that the snake spells - like many of the 
pyramid Texts - were not intended to be, as a modern book 
is, simply a medium of communication. The intention was to 
Cast a web of enchantment. The snake spells were first and 
foremost potent magic formulas, from which the magic emanated 
like a powerful scent, impregnating the space that the spells 
Were meant to protect. 

This space was the whole of the interior of the pyramid. Between the sarcophagus chamber spells and the antechamber 
spells, there is not only-a shared protective purpose but in 
many cases a striking similarity of content. It is as if the 
spells of the west gable of the sarcophagus chamber and the 
east wall of the antechamber echo each other. For example, 
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we have just seen that the west gable Utterance 226 refers to 
"the Majesty of the Pelican" (Osiris) that has "fallen into 
water". Over on the east wall of the antechamber, Utterance 
293 refers to the same "Majesty of the Pelican" that "falls 
into the Nile". 33 A kind of mirroring of the texts seems to 
have been deliberately set up here. 

Likewise, the west gable Utterance 228 speaks enigmatically 
of- how. "one face falls on another" and of how "a mottled 
black and green knife" is used against the enemy (presumably 
a snake). The Utterance is reflected on the east wall of the 
antechamber in Utterance 290 where again "one face falls on 
another" and a "black knife" is used against, the enemy 
(snake) 

. 
34 In Utterance 238 on the west gable, reference is 

made to a "gold collar and hekenu oil" and to the god 
Khaitau. The Utterance is repeated almost word for word in 
Utterance 282 on the east wall of the antechamber. 35 

More revealing still is Utterance 229 on the west gable which 
states that "the fingernail of Atum" is pressed "on the spine 
of the Neheb-kau" serpent. 36 On the east wall of the 
antechamber, Unas (now evidently in the role of Atum) himself 
speaks: "Indeed I dart this left thumb-nail of mine against 
you". He goes on to explain that he "strikes a blow" (or 
according to Piankoff makes a magic sign) on behalf of Min 
and the "defenders" (ikiu), and that this is to deter 
robbers. 37 The east wall text is clearly amplifying what is 
stated more cryptically on the west gable. 
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Figure 9.6 
The lynx goddess Mafdet, as portrayed in a vignette to 
chapter 17 of the Book of the Dead, attacks the opposing 
Serpent. In this illustration, she is the form taken by Atum In order to break out of the serpent's bonds. 
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We see the same pattern of amplification in the next west 
gable spell, Utterance 230, where mention is made of the lynx 
goddess Mafdet, who is said to "close the mouth" of "the 
instrument of punishment". Mafdet was a form that Atum could 
take in order to liberate himself from the bonds of the 
primeval serpent. 38 No more is said in the west gable spell of 
Mafdet's deed, but over on the east wall of the antechamber, 
Utterance 297 gives a fuller account of Mafdet's dealings 
with the serpent: 

"she [Mafdet] strikes you on your face, 
she scratches you on your eyes, 
so that you fall into your faeces 
and crawl into your urine. "39 

Figure 9.6 shows Mafdet's battle with the serpent from a 
vignette to Chapter 17 of the New Kingdom Book of the Dead. 

In these spells, then, there is something more than just an 
echo; there is an amplification. We have the impression of 
one spell being completed by the other, almost as if we are 
dealing with a single spell divided spatially into two parts. 
It appears to be another instance of what Schwaller de Lubicz 
called "transposition", that we have already noticed might be 
operating between the east gable of the sarcophagus chamber 
and the west gable of the antechamber. 40 Here, however, it is 
taking place between one end of the pyramid and the other. If 
this is the case, then we may surmise that it was done as a 
deliberate ploy to reinforce the energy field that was set up 
between the two walls by the interacting spells. 41 Altogether, 
there would appear to be seven spells which are linked 
textually to each other. Other spells may also be 
Contextually linked, but an attempt to establish their 
relationship is beyond the scope of this study. The seven 
textually linked spells are listed below: 

SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER ANTECHAMBER 
WEST GABLE EAST WALL 

226 -a- 293 
228 -b- 290 
229 -c- 283 
230 -d- 297 
235 -e- 280 
238 -f- 282 
240 -9- 299 

In Figure 9.7, the relative positions of these spells in the 
Dyramid are marked and connected by straight lines, in order 

show the field of protective energy that is created by 
their interrelationship. 
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Figure 9.7 
The snake spells on the west gable of the sarcophagus chamber 
of the pyramid of Unas relate to similar spells on the east 
wall of the antechamber, so that a protective field is formed 
between the two chambers. 
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The Two Remaining East Wall Utterances (Utts 300-301) 

Utt 300: Acquiring a Ferryboat, Becoming Sokar 
The snake spells occupy the southern two thirds of the east 
wall of the antechamber. The remaining one third is taken up 
by two texts. The first (Utt 300) is very short and is 
concerned with the king's acquisition of a ferryboat -a 
scenario that we are already familiar with from Utterance 270 
on- the. antechamber south wall and Utterance 310 directly 
opposite it on the north wall. In both these Utterances, we 
have seen that the symbolism of the ferryboat related to the 
reconstitution of Osiris and his rebirth as Horus. The 
ferryboat symbolises the transition from the old Osirian 
state to becoming a reborn Horus. It is the symbolic vehicle 
of celestial rebirth. Here at the east end of the 
antechamber, Unas now identifies himself with the god Sokar 
of Ro-Setawe. 42 Sokar was an ancient deity, portrayed as a 
mummiform god like Osiris, but with a falcon head like Ra or 
Horus (fig. 9.8). He can be understood as representing an 
amalgam of Osirian and solar energies. Closely associated 
with Anubis, Sokar presided with him over the "gateway" or 
passage between worlds known as Ro-Setawe. 43 Ro-Setawe was 
also conceived in terms of the labyrinthine paths that had to 
be traversed in order to come to the place of inner 
regeneration. These paths were located in the Dwat or 
Underworld and this was essentially Sokar's realm. But Sokar 
had a specific function in the Underworld, for it was through 
him that the germination of new solar life occurred. 44 In this 
Utterance Unas both identifies with Sokar and says that he is 
bound for the place where Sokar dwells. 

Figure 9.8 
The god Sokar, with whom Unas Identifies in Utt 300. 
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Utt 301: Crossing to the Father-god 
The much longer Utterance 301 begins with Unas presenting a 
series of food offerings to the creator gods of Hermopolis 
and Heliopolis. These are the deepest gods - Nun and Naunet 
(the primeval waters), Amun and Amaunet (the hidden ones), 

Atum (the complete) and the double lion-god Ruti, identified 
as Shu and Tefnut. They are (excepting Shu and Tefnut) the 
gods behind the gods, the non-manifest primeval sources of 
the go. ds, the self-generating sources of divinity itself. 45 
Unas addresses each pair and propitiates them with offerings 
so that they will not obstruct him in his "crossing" to their 
"father". These deepest gods are not yet the very deepest, 
for they have a father. And Unas intends to cross over to the 
father, as it were from one spiritual plane to another, at 
the Akhet. 46 Finally he declares that he knows the name of 
their "father" - and declares it to be "the eternal" (nehi). 
He also identifies the father-god as "Horus who is over the 
stars of the sky, who brings Ra to life every day". 47 This 
Horus, then, is a supercelestial power greater even than Ra. 
Just as He recreates Ra each day, so He recreates the king 
and "brings the king to life every day. 1148 The first part of 
this Utterance, then, takes us beyond even the sources of the 
'gods to the source of the sources - the eternal father-god, 
to whom the king acknowledges the daily renewal of his own 
life. 

The second part of the Utterance is another offering ritual 
in which the king presents the healed left eye of Iiorus (in 
the form of unguent) to three forms of the sungod, each of 
which is addressed as a Ilorus, and each of which is probably 
related to the rising sun. 49 We could understand the rising 
sun to be rising out of the matrix of the deep, non-manifest 
gods of the first part of the Utterance. 

Then in the third and final part of the Utterance, there is a 
Prayer (probably recited by Unas) to the rising sun. 

"Arise, 0 great reed-float, 
like Wepwawet (Opener of the Ways), 
filled with your spiritual power (akh), 
come forth from the Akhet. "50 

Coming forth from the Akhet as an akh is something that Unas 
aspires to, and that the sungod accomplishes each day. He 
thereby "opens the way" for Unas - as Horus - to make the 
same journey. The idea of Unas being embarked upon a journey 
of spiritual transformation is indicated both in the 
reference to the jackal-god Wepwawet in the quotation above, 
and at the end of the Utterance where we read of the king 
being purified in the "jackal lake" where the gods are 
Purified. It is there, in the jackal lake, that Unas is made "bright", and at the end of the text Unas is hailed as 
Powerful (ba) and "sharp" (seped). The meaning of seped,. 
which is written with the determinative of a. knife, could 
perhaps be to do with the king's inner refinement. 51 

There is little in Utterance 301 to suggest that it is a funerary text. The episodes that it describes seem to require the king to be alive, for otherwise it is difficult to see how he could present bread-offerings to the primeval gods at 
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the beginning of the Utterance and unguent to the three 
Horus-forms of the sungod later. These are clearly rituals 
performed by the living king. But the text is also describing 
levels of mystical knowledge that Unas is demonstrating. The 
king knows the secret name of the father-god who is deeper 
even than the source-gods, and he knows that this god is the 
life-energy within both Ra and himself. Thus the way is 

opened for the king to undergo spiritual transformation in 
the j. ackal lake where he is made bright, powerful and 
"sharp". While there is little to suggest that Utterance 301 
is a funerary text, its mystical content would appear to be 
undeniable. 
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The Entrance Corridor (Utts 313-321) 

NORTH 

321 

317 320 

WEST WALL 
319 

316 

315 

314 
318 

313 

SOUTI I 

Figure 9.9 

EAST WALL 

The texts on both walls of the entrance corridor read from 
south to north, i. e. moving away from the chambers of the 
Pyramid toward the outside (on this diagram from below 
Upwards). 

From a textual standpoint, the entrance corridor to the 
Pyramid would be better termed the exit, as the texts that 
line the walls of the corridor read from south to north, i. e. 
away from the chambers of the pyramid toward the exit (fig. 
9.9). It has been argued, on the basis of comparison with the 
later Middle Kingdom tomb of Imhotep at Lisht, that the west 
and east wall texts of the corridor form a single sequence, 
beginning at the southern end of the west wall at Utterance 
313 and ending at the northern end of the east wall at 
Utterance 321.52 While this may be the case, it is 
nevertheless important to bear in mind that in the pyramid of 
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Unas, from an architectural point of view, we are presented 
with two sequences which run on opposite walls. They are 
arranged in such a way that the west wall sequence which 
spreads over twenty lines of text is exactly matched by the 
east wall sequence, which also has twenty lines of text. 
There are, furthermore, certain resonances between the 
content of the Utterances of the two walls. For example, at 
the south end of the west wall (Utt 313), the baboon god Babi 
figures prominently, but he also appears again at the 
northern end of the east wall (Utt 320). Babi is a guardian 
of the threshold between the human and divine worlds: 
mastery of the power wielded by Babi is necessary for the 
king to ascend to the sky. Thus in Utterance 313, the doors 
of the sky are only opened when Sabi draws back the bolt that 
locks them, while in Utterance 320 the king actually becomes 
Babi in order - in the final Utterance of the east wall (Utt 
321) - to ascend to the sky. It can hardly be coincidence 
that these two episodes, which clearly relate to each other, 
are strategically placed at opposite ends of the two wall 
sequences. Similarly, the motif of the king's fecundity in 
the long Utterance 317 that dominates the west wall is taken 
up in the east wall Utterance 319 that, from a spatial 
perspective, partially overlaps it. Let us look, then, more 
closely at the actual content of these texts. 

The West Wall 

Utt 313: The Encounter with Babi 

Figure 9.10 
The baboon god Babi, wielding a bow, guards the doorway to 
the sky. Only one whose consciousness has become that of 
Horus can pass through this door. 

The west wall begins with Utterance 313, in which the baboon 
god Babi is commanded to "draw back the bolt" so that the 
double doors of the sky open for Unas. 53 Babi is a fierce 
guardian spirit who has a great phallus (in some texts 
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identified with the door bolt), red ears and purple buttocks, 
and lives on the entrails of "the old ones". 54 The energy of 
Babi is Sethian, to be treated with caution and respect, for 
it is primal energy, both sexual and potentially violent. 
When Babi draws back the bolt, the way forward is through 
fire. Only Horus, the divinized human being, can find a path 
through the flames of which Babi is the guardian spirit, and 
in this Utterance Unas is decisively identified with Horus. 55 
The situation is illustrated in figure 9.10, from the 21st 
Dynasty sarcophagus of Psusennes, in which Babi and Horus 
confront each other either side of a doorway. 

Utt 315: The Voluntary Death 
The opening of the doors of the sky in Utterance 313 is 
followed by a short spell, possibly to calm an ox that is 
being dragged to the slaughter (Utt 314). 56 Utterance 315 
begins with Unas greeting three different kinds of baboon, 
and ends with his saying that he will sit among them. These 
three baboons are probably three of the four who sit on the 
eastern side of the sky to do homage to the rising sun, and 
by joining them Unas becomes the fourth (fig. 9.11). 57 This 
may be the significance of Unas having put on the maarek 
garment (made from the hide of a baboon) in Utterance 275 on 
the antechamber east gable, as part of the ceremony for 
opening the double doors at the limit of the Akhet. Integral 
to Unas becoming a baboon worshipper of the rising sun as it 
appears from the Akhet - an event that symbolizes spiritual 
rebirth - is the statement in the middle of the Utterance 
made by the king: 

"My death (aret) is at my own wish, 
My spiritualization (imakhu) is at my own will. "58 

This statement, so reminiscent of the idea of the "voluntary 
death" of later Greek and Hellenistic mysticism, clearly 
points away from a funerary interpretation of this 
Utterance. 

OL 

Figure 9.11 
Pour baboons do homage to the sun as 
Dynasty papyrus of Userhat. 

rises at dawn. 18th 

304 



Utt 316: Calling the Celest_1_al Ferryman 
Utterance 316 is probably another ferryman text, for the 
person to whom Unas calls is named Hemi, a name similar to 
that of other known ferrymen. 59 He is 

_l. 
inked in this Utterance 

to a star (sehed), firmly placing the event of being ferried 
in a celestial locati_on. 60 This Utterance once again shows a 
thematic link between these corridor texts and the Utterances 
of the. east wall and gable of the antechamber where there is 
also a ferryman text. 61 

Ut t 317: I3ecom i_ng Sobek 
The final text of the west wall oC the corridor is Utterance 
317. In this Utterance, the king is identified with the 
crocodile god Sobek, rising up out of the waters of the 
inundation, energetic, alert and very fierce. Sobek is the 
son of Nei th, a war- r i_or. r goddess as we l.. l. as, goddess of the 
primordial flood, from which he emerges with a careen feather 
on his head (fig. 9.12) . 

67 The Ccr Lour Ur. een symbol _izes the 
fecundity of the god, who in Lii is image of his emergence from 
the primordial flood should be understood as a form of the 
sungod Ra. G3 I dent: i I i_ed with Sobek, the crocodile - king is thus 
situated in the watery landscape or emergent life: 

"Unas comes to his Flowing water 
in the land of the great flood, 
to the places of peace (hotepu) with green Ci olds 
which are in the AkIu-? t "64 

l' IUU! (? 9.1 .' 
The crococ_Li. le goc1 Sobek, with the green feather on his head, 
With whom Unas identifies in Ut t: erarlr. e 317. 

Urias is no longer at the doors to the 111<het, or file doors to 
the sky: he has clone through to- o "t_he land of the great 
flood" that lies beyond these doors. An(] ther. -e, i. rn 1-he Akhet., 
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the place of transformation and rebirth, he makes the grass 
green and brings fertility to the fields. He also brings 
fecundity (greenness) to "the eye of* the Great One", who is 
here feminine and should be understood as the cosmic goddess 
from whom he was born, the "great flood" herself. 65 He thus 
both emerges from and fecundates her as does the sungod, and 
this cosmic fertilization spills over into the natural world. 
Thus Unas, enthroned in the Akhet, the mythical place of 
regeneration, "causes the grass to become green". 66 We have 
already seen in Chapter Four that the spiritual regeneration 
of the king during the Sed festival involved at the same time 
the renewal of the powers of fertility throughout the land. A 
Sed festival backdrop to this Utterance therefore seems quite 
plausible. 67 

The Utterance ends with Unas's identification with Sobek 
reaffirmed as he sits enthroned in the Akhet. There he 
celebrates the abundance of'his own overflowing libido: 

"Unas eats with his mouth, 
Unas urinates, 
Unas copulates with his phallus. 
Unas is lord of seed, 
who takes women from their husbands 
whenever he wants, 
as his heart urges. "6a 

If this passage seems, in the words of Mercer, to be "a 
barbarity second only to the famous Cannibal Text", it needs 
to be understood in the total context of Unas's embodying the 
primal, cosmic and solar forces of creativity represented in 
the figure of Sobek. 69 The libido of the king participates in 
the cosmic libido of the sungod, and what Unas enacts is on a 
cosmic scale. In ancient Egypt the king ruled from a sexual 
as well as a spiritual base. 70 The integration of the 
spiritual and the instinctual levels - the heavenly and the 
earthly - of spiritual power and overwhelming sexual 
fecundity, are all central to the religious consciousness 
that comes to expression in the Pyramid Texts. 

The East Wall 

Utt 318: Becoming the nau-Snake 
In Utterance 318 at the south end of the east wall, Unas is 
described as "the nau-snake, the leading bull", who absorbs 
into himself primordial serpentine power so that he can 
command the gods. The image of Unas as a snake returns us to 
the watery setting of Utterance 317, and the king's wielding 
primal creative power. In the present Utterance he is said to 
both take away and bestow life-giving ka-energy. In this 
respect, the nau-snake is like the original snake of the pre- 
creation world named Nehebkau. Nehebkau (literally "bestower 
of kas) may well be the prototype of the nau-snake, or the 
nau-snake a form of Nehebkau (fig. 9.13). 71 Usually, but not 
always, Nehebkau is portrayed in the Pyramid Texts as a benevolent companion of the sungod Ra, so there is a solar 
undercurrent to his bestowal of ka-energy. In one text 
Nehebkau also aids the king's ascent to the sky. 72 
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Figure 9.13 
The Nehebkau snake, "bestower of Kas", is probably the 
prototype of the nau-snake that Unas is identified with in 
Utterance 318. 

Utt 319: The Bull King 
In Utterance 319, the king is described as a bull, an epithet 
that - as we know - unites him to the creative power of the 
sungod. Breathing fire, the bull-king rules over the gods in 
heaven, and makes the lapis lazuli and tun plant grow on 
earth. In a possible reference to a baptismal ceremony 
associated with his accession, the king is described as "the 
third at his accession". As a third, he would be between 
Horus and Seth (or Horus and Thoth), who would be standing 
either side of him and would pour baptismal water over him. 73 
The position of the king between the dual gods, receiving 
blessings from both, symbolizes his union of their opposing 
natures within himself (see fig. 9.14). 

Uraas stands between 
Reconstruction from 
temple at Saqqara. 

Figure 9.14 
Horus and Seth during a kingship rite. 
relief fragments found at his pyramid 
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The reference at the end of the Utterance to the accession is 
supported by the whole of the second part of the Utterance 
that precedes it, the tone of which seems far removed from 
anything funereal and much more like a description of the 
living king: 

"Unas has tied the cords of the shem-shem plant, 
Unas has united the heavens, 

" Unas rules over the lands, the South and the North, 
as the gods of long ago. 
Unas has built a divine city as it should be, 
Unas is the third at his accession. "74 

Utt 320: Babi, Lord of the Night 

Figure 9.15 
The fierce baboon god Babi, Lord of the Night, with whom Unas 
identifies in Utterance 320. From a 21st Dynasty papyrus. 

In Utterance 313, we have already met the fierce baboon god 
Babi as the guardian of the double doors of the sky. Now he 
appears again, not in his role of guardian but as "Lord of 
the Night Sky" and as such Unas is identified with him (fig. 
9.15). Whereas hitherto Unas's transformations into various 
animals - crocodile, snake and bull - have all had a solar 
symbolism, Babi the Lord of the Night represents the 
opposite: darkness and violent destruction. The text reads: "Humble yourselves, you Lords, 

hide yourselves, you subjects, 
in the presence of Unas. 
For Unas is Babi, lord of the night sky, 
the bull of the baboons 
who lives on those who do not know him. "75 

Just as in Utterance 313, Babi must draw back the phallic 
doorbolt for the king to go out into the sky, so here in 
Utterance 320 the king's ascent to the sky (in the next 
Utterance - Utt 321) is dependent on his having encountered 
and integrated within himself the energies represented by 
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Babi. 

Babi "lives on those who do not know him. " His are essentially 
Sethian energies of elemental sexuality and aggression that 
belong to the night. In Utterance 316 on the west wall of the 
corridor, we saw Unas call for a ferryman to take him across 
the sky. From later ferryman texts that appear on Middle 
Kingdom coffins, a vivid image of what constitutes the right 
relationship to Babi is given. In these Coffin Texts, the 
mast of the ferry boat is said to be Babi's phallus. 76 The 
phallus that kept the doors to the sky locked and bolted is 
the same phallus that becomes the mast of the ferryboat that 
transports the king across the heavens to Ra (fig. 9.16). 

Figure 9.16 
In the Middle Kingdom Coffin Texts, the mast of the ferry 
boat that transports the celestial traveller across the sky 
is said to be the phallus of Babi. This illustration of the 
ferry boat is from a later New Kingdom papyrus. 

Utt 321: The Faithful Companion of Ra 
The final east wall Utterance is a short text to enable the 
king to ascend to the sky. In it, Unas calls for a seferet- 
hetepet that will act as the means of Unas's ascent. It has 
been suggested that the seferet-hetepet is a ferryboat or a 
ladder. The two words do not occur anywhere else so we cannot 
be sure of their meaning. Seferet may be derived from the 
root sef, a verb meaning. to be mild, merciful, kindly. 
Iletepet derives from hetep meaning "peace" or "satisfaction". 
It seems likely, then, that it is these two qualities 
conjoined - of outward kindliness and inner peace - that in 
the end act as the vehicle of the king's ascent. Perhaps 
there is a degree of poetic aptness in our not being able to 
name with complete certainty what the qualities are that are 
conveyed by the word seferet-hetepet, that will bring Unas to 
the completion of his journey. All we do know for sure from 
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this Utterance (and others like it) is that at the journey's 
end Unas has achieved the mystical goal of having become 
the "faithful companion" of Ra in the sky (fig. 9.17). 77 

Figure 9.17 
The mystical goal of having become the faithful companion of 
Ra, as portrayed in the 19th Dynasty papyrus of Neferrenpet. 
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CONCLUSION 

WHAT MYSTICISM IN ANCIENT EGYPT MEANS 



The Features of Ancient Egyptian Mysticism 

Lisionarv Mysticism 
In Chapters Seven, Eight and Nine, layers of meaning have 
been uncovered in the Pyramid Texts that consistently support 
a mystical interpretation of their content. The type of 
mysticism that they reveal is most appropriately described as 
a "visionary mysticism". It entails a range of experiences, 
often expressed in striking imagery, that the king undergoes 
in relation to the spirit-world. One of the arguments put 
forward in Chapter One was that a proper appreciation of 
ancient Egyptian mysticism requires the adoption of a broad 
definition of mysticism that would include precisely such 
visionary experiences. 1 Not to regard them as authentically 
mystical would only result in a distorted assessment of the 
real significance of what is related in the Pyramid Texts. 
For what is related in these texts goes beyond mere 
intellectual speculation or beliefs concerning the Aftelife, 
beyond also the liturgical accompaniment of funerary rituals: 
what the texts describe are direct encounters with a 
spiritual dimension of existence. 

Alongside these visionary experiences, there is also an 
undercurrent of longing for union with such cosmic gods as Ra 
and Atum and the goddess Nut, the realization of which is 
also vividly and repeatedly expressed. As we shall see, there 
is every reason to believe that even were we to adopt the 
narrow definition of mysticism as "identity or union with the 
ultimate source of reality", we would find plenty of evidence 
for this in the Pyramid Texts. But because these texts have 
been interpreted in exclusively funerary terms, they have 
been kept immune from mystical interpretation of any sort for 
over a century. The central argument of this thesis is that 
the deeply entrenched view that the content of the Pyramid 
Texts relates solely to funerary rituals, or the beliefs of 
the Egyptians concerning the Afterlife, is simply 
incompatible with the texts themselves, and stands in the way 
of a true perception of their meaning. 

The previous three chapters have revealed strong affinities 
between the Pyramid Texts and the literature of shamanism 
which, rather than simply being viewed as a sociological 
phenomenon, is itself best understood as a type of mysticism. 2 
What is distinctive about shamanism when viewed as a type of 
mysticism is that it involves the living encounter with the 
spirit-world, that occurs in a state of consciousness in 
which the shaman temporarily crosses the threshold of death. 
It is experiences at this threshold of death that constitute 
both the mystical core of shamanism and the mystical content 
of the Pyramid Texts. The Pyramid Texts are the expression 
of direct spiritual experiences arising when the boundary 
between worlds is consciously crossed. 

It is in this respect, then, that these texts are first and 
foremost to be understood as mystical texts. It is quite 
conceivable that the same texts could have been used in a 
variety of ritual and ceremonial contexts. Indeed, there is 
no problem in accepting that one of these contexts was 
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funerary, for the simple reason that the type of mysticism 
that existed in ancient Egypt involved crossing the threshold 
of death while still alive. It would be entirely approriate 
that mystical texts concerned with travelling into the realm 
of the dead while still alive should be employed for funerary 
Purposes. But the texts themselves are clearly describing 
experiences of the living, not the dead. That is why they are 
mystical. 

Unlike historically more recent, and therefore more familiar, 
accounts of visionary mystics, the Pyramid Texts do not have 
a narrative form, with a clear beginning and end and various 
episodes in between. As Osing and Allen have shown, their 
distribution on the walls of the pyramids is determined less 
by the demands of any narrative sequence than by the 
architectural symbolism of the inner chambers of the pyramid. 3 
Nevertheless there are salient themes in the texts that are 
indicative of stages of a mystical journey. Although the 
attempt to arrange them in a sequential order is fraught 
with hazard, two factors come to our aid. The first is that 
from a comparison between the pyramid of Unas and other later 
Pyramids and also the later copy of the Unas texts in the 
tomb of Senwosret Ankh, certain sequences of text have been 
shown to be relatively constant. Individual Utterances do 
seem to "belong together" within these short sequences. 4 A 
second helpful factor is the manifest parallels that we have 
repeatedly found between certain themes in the Pyramid Texts 
and other mystical traditions, such as Platonism, the 
Hermetic tradition and the literature of shamanism. These 
parallels provide us with a ready key with which to unlock 
meaningful patterns of mystical experience within the Pyramid 
Texts. 

Path and Rebirth 
First of all, the fundamental underlying pattern in the 
pyramid Texts is one which can be found in all initiatory 
traditions: that of death and rebirth. Osiris must die in 

order for Horus to be born. Horus is the reborn Osiris. At 
the same time, Horus is intimately related to the solar 
principle. As well as being son of Osiris, Horus is also "son 
of Ra", and the intimacy of the relationship between Horus 
and Ra is shown in the fact that they both manifest in the 
same animal form: they are both falcons. Thus the Osirian 
death leads to a solar rebirth, and just as falcons are 
creatures that seem to belong less to the earth than to the 
sky, so the solar rebirth occurs in a cosmic setting, far 

away from terrestrial existence. Within Egyptology, the 
standard (funerary) interpretation of the relationship 
between Osiris and Horus is that the two gods correspond to 
two different kings: the deceased king and his successor, the 
living king who occupies the throne. Only when it is seen 
that the two gods can also correspond to two different 
existential phases, or states of consciousness, of one and 
the same king, is it possible to grasp the potential 
initiatory significance of their relationship. For then it 
would be one and the same king who goes through the death 
experience of being identified with Osiris, in order for him 
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to experience rebirth as Horus. 5 

This death-rebirth pattern is readily discernible in the 
sarcophagus chamber south and east wall sequence of texts in 
the pyramid of Unas (Utts 213ff). At the beginning of the 
sequence, the king "departs alive" to sit upon the throne of 
Osiris, the Lord of the Dwat. The prospect that the king 
should sit upon the throne of Osiris clearly implies an 
identification between the king and the god of the dead. The 
king is going to enter the realm of death, he is himself 
going to experience death. But although he is to journey into 
the realm of the dead, it is explicitly stated that he 
journeys into it alive. The death, then, is a "voluntary 
death" -a death experience undergone while still alive 
rather than a literal physical death. 6 We have seen in Chapter 
Seven that such journeys by the living into the realm of the 
dead are widely attested both in the literature of shamanism 
and also in Orphic, Platonic, Neoplatonic and Hermetic 
mystical writings.? Indeed, it is such a pervasive theme in 
initiatory literature that we would be blind not to see that 
an initiatory interpretation of Unas's "departing alive" is 
just as viable as that of the standard funerary 
interpretation. 

In the very next Utterance in the south and east wall 
sequence (Utt 214), the king is transformed into a falcon, 
inwardly identifying with the solar principle as he soars 
into the heavens. The "sunfolk" call out to him as he flies 
toward realms of spiritual light. But before he can join Ra 
in his sunboat, he is required to heal and reconcile the 
opposing forces of Horus and Seth. That is, he is required to 
bring into harmony the opposites of creativity and 
destruction, of order (Horus) and the wild, primal but 
ultimately unproductive energies of Seth. This reconciliation 
of the opposites is "en route" to the union with Ra in his 
sunboat, a union which occurs initially in the depths of the 
night. It occurs, in fact, in the depths of the Dwat, the 
realm of Osiris, the realm of death (Utts 216-7). But what 
this night-union with the solar principle entails is the 
inner rebirth of the king, so that he realizes within himself 
what the Egyptians termed akh. The king becomes akh -a 
shining spirit, with power over both life and death (Utt 
217). Thus, by journeying into the realm of death, into the 
Osirian realm, Unas is able to find new life. Normally, we 
think of life as something that will inevitably succumb to 
and be extinguished by the forces of death. But what Unas 
finds is a new kind of life that is kindled within the very 
heart of death (Utt 219). It is therefore a different order 
of life that he finds: spiritual life that can be sustained 
even in the midst of the sphere of death. 

It is on the basis of having had this inner experience of 
spiritual rebirth that the king is proclaimed a Horus (Utts 
220-221), and undergoes coronation as Horus. Horus is the 
god, or state of being, that is born from the condition of 
death and dismemberment represented by Osiris. The inner 
experience of the birth of Ilorus comes about when one is able 
to tap the source of life in the midst of the realm of death. 
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Although this underlying initiatory pattern of death (as 
Osiris) and rebirth (as Torus) is most clearly seen in the 
sarcophagus chamber south and east wall sequence, it is 
reiterated or alluded to in a great many other texts and 
sequences of text in the pyramid of Unas. It is a fundamental 
motif of the Pyramid Texts, and the latter cannot be 
understood without a recognition of the root significance of 
this initiatory motif. 8 But as well as this basic death- 
rebirth motif, there are other important themes within the 
Pyramid Texts that point to the underlying character of 
mysticism in Old Kingdom Egypt. 

Cosmic Self-Realization 
One of these themes is that human self-realization occurs in 
a cosmic rather than a simply terrestrial context. By "self- 
realization" is meant the experiential knowledge of one's 
deepest nature, the divine within oneself. In the Pyramid 
Texts, many Utterances (often referred to as "ascension 
texts") describe the experience of rising up and away from 
the earth, and into the heavens. In the shamanic tradition, 
the ascent to heaven typically follows the ordeal of 
dismemberment, and this is a pattern that we also find in the 
texts of the pyramid of Unas. The dismemberment of Osiris is 
never referred to directly, but his rememberment is, and in 
certain sequences of text this is the prelude to the ascent 
to the sky. 9 Often, however, the prior phase of rememberment 
is not even alluded to and all the emphasis goes on the 
ascent alone. In the pyramid of Unas, we have already seen 
that in Utterance 214 the king assumes the form of a falcon 
and soars into the sky. Elsewhere he streaks like lightning, 
ascends in a duststorm, a cloud of smoke or more prosaically 
climbs a stairway or ladder in order to reach the heavens. 1o 
In each case the mode of ascent expresses Unas's 
transcendence of the earth-plane as the precondition of the 
experience of that higher or deeper level of reality upon 
which all things earthly depend. 

Similar descriptions of rising up to the heavens abound in 
the mystical literature of the world. Comparable to the many 
accounts within the shamanic tradition is the flight of the 
Mesopotamian king Etana on the back of an eagle that takes 
him up through the heavenly spheres. We also have Plato's 
description of the soul's levitation in Phaedrus, St. Paul's 
experience of being raised to the "third heaven" in 2 
Corinthians, the ecstatic Hermetic 'Discourse on the Eighth 
and the Ninth' and Mohammed's mir'aj or night journey through 
the heavenly spheres. 11 In each case, we see a similar pattern 
of movement away from the sphere of the earth as the 
Precondition of direct vision of spiritual realities, 
otherwise concealed from view. This, of course, is not to 
deny obvious differences in content between these 
descriptions of mystical ascent, but it is to recognise a 
similar pattern of experience that categorically belongs 
Within the sphere of mysticism. 12 

The accounts in the Pyramid Texts rank as the first in world 
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literature to articulate this pattern of mystical ascent and 
spiritual vision. Once in the cosmic spheres, it is as if the 
spiritual eye is opened and conscious encounters with 
ancestral spirits and gods then become possible, culminating 
in the union of the king with the cosmic deities, Nut, Atum 
and Ra. Encounters with gods and mystic union are not the 
only experiences however. There is also - as we have seen - 
the experience of being spiritually reborn, that occurs 
specifically in the cosmic spheres. On the east gable of the 
sarcophagus chamber, Unas acquires a new celestial body that 
needs a quite different kind of nourishment from that which 
the physical body demands on earth. 13 The motif of celestial 
rebirth and nourishment (mostly in the form of being suckled 
by goddesses) recurs several times in the Pyramid Texts. It 
is both a dramatic and a deeply mysterious event, in which 
the divine feminine has a central cosmic role. 14 

According to the Pyramid Texts, wisdom (sat) and knowledge or 
insight (sia) are only attainable in realms beyond the earth. 
Just as for Plato true wisdom can only be found in the realm 
of the dead (i. e. the spirit-world) and hence philosophers 
should devote themselves to dying and death, so in the 
Pyramid Texts wisdom and knowledge or insight are dependent 
upon the celestial rebirth of the soul. 15 Symbolically, these 
qualities are the spiritual nourishment given by heavenly 
goddesses like the milk goddess Iat or the hippopotamus 
goddess Ipy. The reborn spirit is suckled on wisdom and 
insight -a wisdom of the heart that is based on insight into 
the reality of unseen worlds. The Pyramid Texts make it 
transparently clear that the human being is not just a 
terrestrial being. This is a modern presumption that the 
Pyramid Texts challenge. We belong to a superterrestrial 
world as well, and this should be understood both in the 
sense of the greater cosmos that exists above the small 
sphere of the earth, and which also exists at a more interior 
and mostly invisible level of being. It is a celestial and 
interior mode of being that we take on when we die or equally 
when the human spirit rises into the heavens in the kind of 
ecstatic ascent described in the literature of shamanism, the 
Hermetic and Platonic tradition and paramountly in the 
Pyramid Texts. 

Negotiating-the Spirit-World 
Along with many ancient cultures, as indeed for mainstream 
Western culture up until as recently as the 17th century, the 
superterrestrial world was regarded by the ancient Egyptians 
as the abode of spirits. The stars that shine in the night 
sky shine with an otherworldly light, for they are at the 
boundary between outwardly visible existence and the inward 
reality of the spirit-world or Dwat. One way in which the 
Dwat was pictured by the ancient Egyptians, and this was 
especially elaborated in the New Kingdom, was that it was 
located in the interior of the body of the cosmic star 
goddess Nut. Looking up to the heavens, they saw the night 
sky as her dark flesh spangled with stars, and they conceived 
that this was but the outermost manifestation of a rich 
inner world, hidden from view because it was literally 

316 



interior to the body of the goddess. Thus there existed a 
reverent, awe-filled feeling for the cosmos as sheltering a 
different kind of reality from that which is ordinarily 
perceived on the terrestrial plane with the physical senses. 16 

Here then is a "cosmology" that is at once both outer and 
inner. Specific regions of the sky - the south, the east, the 
north and the west, the milky way, certain key constellations 
(such as Orion, the southern constellations and the Great 
Bear) and stars (such as Sirius), as well as the sun and moon 
- all open onto inner realities. They point inwards toward 
the unseen, toward inner zones of experience, toward the 
location of inner events that the human being must undergo on 
the journey of spiritual self-realization. Then there are 
other celestial/spiritual regions such as the Field of 
Rushes, the Akhet or place of rebirth and transfiguration 
(often translated as "horizon"), and the mysterious watery 
expanse of the Nun that also belong to this cosmology but at 
a more unmanifest level that is hard (and also fairly 
pointless) to equate with anything externally perceptible. 
Orientation in the spirit-world cannot ultimately be achieved 
by reference to anything familiar to us from the standpoint 
of the terrestrial world. But the point is that - despite 
being for the most part invisible - the transcendent reality 
that we refer to in shorthand as the spirit-world is, for the 
Egyptians, a very full world. It is a multi-layered and 
infinitely complex world that the human spirit must 
negotiate, gain knowledge of and power over, in order to 
attain full human-divine stature. In this respect the 
cosmology of the Pyramid texts bears comparison to other 
mystical cosmologies in which manifold regions, corresponding 
to states or levels of being, are incorporated within a 
picture of the stages of human spiritual development. 17 

Inhabiting these inner worlds are a number of different 
spiritual beings. There are the dead, the royal ancestors in 
particular, who come to meet the king as he stands on the 
threshold of the spirit-world (Utt 306). 18 There are also 
helping spirits, in the form of spirit-wives who consort with 
the king (Utt 205), spirit-mothers who suckle him (Utts 41- 
42,211,269 and 308) and spirit-guides who guide him through 
the Otherworid regions (both Sothis and Wepwawet in Utt 302). 
Various gods observe the arrival of the king, welcome him and 
may also assist him in his ascent to heaven by providing or 
holding a celestial ladder (Utts 271,305,306 and 269). 
There are also formidable opponents, whose wish seems only to 
obstruct the king: the Ugly One (Utt 255), for example, who 
confronts him at the Akhet, the very place of 
transfiguration; the "four raging ones" (Utt 311) who 
encircle the sungod Ra, opposing all who are unfit to come 
into his presence; the fierce baboon god Babi (Utt 313) who 
guards the doors of the sky, and so on. These beings must be 
confronted and overcome or transformed into spirits that no 
longer oppose but aid the king on his journey, their energies 
integrated. There are also more ambivalent beings who are 
partly benevolent, partly obstructive, such as the celestial 
ferryman (Utts 270 and 310), who is an Osirian figure; and at 
times even Osiris himself is portrayed as an opposing force 
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(Utts 215,219 and 245). 

For the Egyptians, then, the spiritual dimension is full of 
beings. The breakthrough in plane is not a breakthrough into 
simplicity but into a complex and multifaceted world that 
presents many challenges to the human being who accomplishes 
it. The spirit-world is a dangerous world that requires both 
knowledge and skill to negotiate, and not a little magic 
power. . In the famous Cannibal Hymn (Utts 273-4), the king 
breaks into the spirit-world as a mighty magician, storming 
heaven and absorbing the energies of the gods into himself in 
order to master them. We would have to be peculiarly thick- 
skinned to regard the cosmology of the Pyramid Texts as 
merely the product of "priestly speculations" and to see it 
only as so many intellectual constructs. What we are 
presented with are extreme existential situations and lived 
encounters with extraordinary realities. 

union with the Gods 
We have seen that those who deny the existence of mysticism 
in ancient Egypt do so on the grounds that Egyptian religious 
texts do not refer to the experience of mystic union. 19 Yet 
the Pyramid Texts describe countless meetings and 
interactions with the gods, and frequent identifications or 
mergings of the individual with divine beings. Most 
obviously, the king is identified with either Osiris or Horus 
in a great many Utterances. 20 Whether we are entitled to 
describe these identifications as "mystic" unions depends of 
course on how we choose to define mysticism. In Chapter One 
the case for a broad definition of mysticism was made, to 
include the direct experience of, and living relationship to, 
the spiritual dimension of existence. 21 If we accept such a 
definition, there would be no problem in describing them as 
mystic unions. But from the perspective of the narrow 
definition of mysticism as union or identity with the 
Ultimate source of reality, these identifications with Osiris 
and Horus would not pass the test. Neither god could really 
be said to be the ultimate source of reality. They are each 
Specific manifestations of the divine, exemplars of 
archetypal processes which the human soul suffers (in the 
case of Osiris) and wins through to (in the case of Horus). 

The same may also be said of other divine identifications 
that are featured in the Pyramid Texts, with such gods as 
Nefertem, Sia, Sobek or Babi. They each belong to a specific 
spiritual context, express a degree of attainment, a certain 
quality or power that is gained. These identifications 
indicate that the king has gone beyond himself, and is 
participating in or acting out of an energy that is 
transpersonal and archetypal. But he is not yet identified or 
united with the ultimate source of existence. The Pyramid 
Texts, hoewever, do not stop at this level. There is a 
greater longing that forms the spiritual undercurrent of the 
texts, a longing to reach out beyond identification with any 
Particular god and to stand in the presence of the deities 
that are closest to the source of existence: Nut the cosmic 
mother, Nun the primordial source and father of the gods, 
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Atum the most all-encompassing of the gods, and Ra the source 
of light and creativity who corresponds cosmically to the 
human-divine archetype on earth, Horus. 

In the pyramid of Unas, Utterance 245 expresses the longing 
of the king to come to Nut, who may be said to represent the 
whole superterrestrial cosmos. This longing for union with 
Nut arises out of a profound awareness that our nature as 
human beings is cosmic as well as earthly. The greater cosmic 
reality of Nut metaphysically as well as literally 
encompasses and encloses all that is earthly within its 
embrace, and provides the setting in which the human spirit 
realizes its intrinsic divinity. 22 Nut is the cosmic matrix 
within which spiritual rebirth takes place. Thus, for 
example, Unas is born from the womb of Nut as the Bull of the 
Sky (Utt 254) - having realized within himself both solar and 
cosmic power. At a deeper level even than Nut lies the Nun, 
the cosmic ocean that is the source of all existence, and we 
read in Utterance 211 that the spiritual rebirth of Unas 
occurs in the Nun. 23 The text clearly implies that Unas has 
been immersed in these primordial waters that symbolise the 
formless reality of the infinite. Such an experience, then, 
must surely approximate "classic" mystic union with the 
source of reality. It is expressed again in Utterance 301, 
where Unas is said to cross over to the "father" of the gods, 
who should probably be identified with Nun. 24 

Again, the embrace of the king by the supreme god Atum in 
Utterance 215 is expressive of a non-dual state that 
transcends the opposites symbolised by Horus and Seth. 25 This 
embrace is the prelude to the king's inner identification 
with Ra in the solar nightbark, and his solar rebirth and 
transfiguration in the Akhet. From the Akhet, the king rises 
as an akh, an inwardly illumined, "solarized" being. 26 Atum is 
again the progenitor of Unas in the Cannibal Hymn (Utts 273- 
4) , where the root of the king's power is said to be in the 
Akhet "like his father Atum who has begotten him". The 
relationship to Nut, Nun and Atum would seem in each case to 
be that union with them leads to spiritual rebirth. And the 
model or prototype of this spiritual rebirth - the god upon 
whom it is based - is Ra. 

In the Pyramid Texts, union with Ra has a different 
ontological status from union with the great cosmic 
divinities, Nut, Nun and Atum. It is more intimate, more 
final. Unlike these other deities, Ra is the cosmic divine 
archetype that the human being is able to realize on earth 
as iiorus. To become one with Ra signifies that the king has 
access to the self-generating and self-regenerating energy of 
the sungod, an energy that transcends the duality of life and 
death. As a solarized being, the king is able to live in the 
invisible as well as the visible worlds, the cosmic as well 
as the earthly, the spiritual as well as the physical. Union 
with Ra, therefore, should probably be regarded as closer to 
- or at least a more realized phase of - the classic form of 
mystic union with the godhead, than union with Nut, Nun or 
Atum, albeit expressed in the language and imagery of Egyptian religion. For Ra is "the great god", and both 
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identity and conscious union with Ra (in the sense of being 
in the god's presence) are repeatedly portrayed as the 
ultimate goal and the deepest fulfilment of our human divine 
nature. 27 

Even were we to accept the narrow definition of mysticism as 
"union or identity with the source of reality", the case 
against the existence of mysticism in Old Kingdom Egypt could 
only be made by ignoring the considerable evidence cited 
above for the attainment of unitive states of consciousness 
in the Pyramid Texts. Those arguing against mysticism would 
have to maintain that the Pyramid Texts were not mystical 
texts but solely and simply funerary texts. The argument 
would then fall back on the view that only dead Egyptians. 
were mystical: living Egyptians were practical and down-to- 
earth. 28 Were we to accept such a view, the ancient Egyptians 
and their religion would remain an oddity of world history: 
the only culture that we know of in which mysticism did not 
exist, or if it did exist, then it existed in a curious post 
mortem form. Of course we should not reject this argument 
simply because we do not wish to think of the Egyptians as an 
oddity of world history. They might have been, and there are 
plenty of people who think they were. But throughout this 
thesis, the aim has been to show that this unfortunate 
characterisation of the Egyptians is palbably, demonstrably 
false. 

R rn 
Nevertheless, one qualification does need to be made 
concerning the character of ancient Egyptian mysticism as 
this is portrayed in the Pyramid texts. This is that although 
such potent inner experiences as the ascent to the sky, 
direct knowledge of and access to the spirit-world, 
encounters with spirits and gods, the experience of mystic 
union and spiritual rebirth are all major themes in the 
Pyramid Texts, there is also one further theme that we need 
to take into account. This is the theme of "return". The 
return of the king to earth, his taking up his throne and his 
acting as a mediator between the worlds. The goal of the 
mystical journey is not simply to enter into relationship 
with the divine, but also to bring the divine into 
relationship with the earthly. 

We have seen that in the south and east wall sequence of the 

sarcophagus chamber in the pyramid of Unas, the ascent of the 
king to the sky and his solarization is followed by his 

coronation as a living 1lorus. 29 In other words the king is 

crowned as ruler of the two lands of Egypt. At the end of 
this same sequence describing the king's journey to the sky, 
we find two texts that explicitly recall the king back to 
terrestrial existence. 30 In the first text, he is told to move 
around, to stand up and sit down, and then to eat and drink. 
In the second he takes hold of two symbols of kingship: one 
is a sceptre that symbolises his rulership over the world of 
the living, the other a staff that symbolises his rulership 
over the realm of the dead. The point of his journey into the 
spirit-world was to become a master of both spheres of 
reality. 
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On the antechamber west wall, the theme of the coronation of 
the king recurs again. 31 And this time Unas declares himself 
the heir of both the cosmic god Atum and the earth god Geb. 
As Horus - the god who has been through the Osirian death and 
dismemberment, flown up to the heavens and experienced 
spiritual rebirth - the king unites in himself the Above and 
the Below, and brings into manifestation a new divine-human 
axis, a channel for the energies of the spirit-world to flow 
into the terrestrial world. He is "the one who went and came 
back", who makes the link between worlds. 32 And the 
consequence of his having made this link is that he becomes 
the mediator of the fertilizing powers that flow into the 
terrestrial sphere, into the land of Egypt, from the spirit- 
world. He channels the vitalizing energies of the spirit- 
world into the realm of the living. In so doing he 
establishes Maat or cosmic harmony on earth, one of the most 
important functions of kingship. 33 The goal of the spiritual 
Journey described in the Pyramid Texts is therefore not 
simply the king's enlightenment or absorption in the godhead: 
it is for him to seal the connection between worlds, to unite 
the realms of heaven and earth for the benefit of all Egypt, 
and thereby to establish universal harmony and order (Maat) 
throughout the kingdom. 
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The Phenomenological Approach to Ancient Egyptian Religion 
If in the preceding pages we have seen the Pyramid Texts 
reveal themselves as mystical rather than as simply funerary 
texts, then their inherently mystical content could only have 
been revealed through following the methodology of the 
phenomenology of religion. By keeping faith with the 
phenomena, and allowing the texts themselves to guide us 
toward their inner meaning, rather than by seeking to fit the 
texts 

. 
into a preconceived theory concerning their funerary 

Purpose or ritual function, their mystical content has been 
able to show itself. In the attempt to understand them in 
their own terms, an empathetic as well as a simply analytic 
approach has been crucial, so also has the assumption that 
the religious dimension of existence is real, meaningful and 
has intrinsic value. This latter assumption has been a 
hermeneutical first principle of this study, on the basis of 
which the texts have been treated specifically as religious 
phenomena to be understood primarily on the religious plane 
of reference. 34 For this reason, the thesis has been conducted 
within, and is intended as a contribution to, the discipline 
of Religious Studies. While it is hoped that it may also have 
made a positive contribution to Egyptology, what 
distinguishes the present work from previous studies of the 
pyramid Texts is that its methodology is explicitly that of 
the phenomenology of religion. 

This does not mean that the texts have been interpreted in a 
context-vacuum. The argument that religious experience needs 
to be understood in relation to the historical and cultural 
context in which it occurs is not a point of contention, and 
to this end the scholarship of Egyptologists is essential. 35 
What is a point of contention is the argument that religious 
experience is necessarily determined by its historical and 
cultural contexts, and this argument has been categorically 
rejected in Chapter Five. 36 Were this argument to be accepted, 
then the only discipline capable of studying ancient Egyptian 
religion would be Egyptology itself, for it alone specialises 
in the study of these contexts. It is precisely in virtue of 
the fact that the present work is a Religious Studies thesis 
that its focus has been on the experiential basis of the 
Pyramid Texts, a focus that previous Egyptological studies of 
the Pyramid Texts have not been able to sustain, because of 
the general assumption within Egyptology that the texts 
relate to funerary beliefs and the rituals associated with 
them. 

One of the main reasons why previous studies of the Pyramid 
Texts (discussed in Chapter Six, pp. 24-37) have failed to lay 
hold of their mystical content is not, therefore, because it 
is absent but because the fundamental presuppositions and 
methodological parameters of these previous studies have 
actually hindered rather than helped its discovery. Three 
general criticisms may be made concerning these previous 
studies. First, their approach to the Pyramid Texts has been 
distorted by the unquestioned presupposition that the texts 
are purely funerary. It has been one of the central concerns 
of the present study that the texts be approached free of 
this presupposition. In so doing, a deeper level of meaning 
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has been uncovered, which can only cause us to question the 
extent to which reference to a funerary interpretation of the 
texts can be helpful in further studies of them. While we may 
have no problem in accepting that the texts may have been 
used in a funerary context, if their primary meaning is 
initiatory rather than funerary then the primary context in 
which they were used was surely initiatory rather than 
funerary. Further studies are therefore more likely to bear 
fruit if they approach the Pyramid Texts within an initiatory 
rather than a funerary matrix of understanding. 

In Chapter Four, detailed evidence was presented for a 
connection between the pyramids of the Old Kingdom and the 
Sed festival of the kings to whom the pyramids belonged. This 
evidence, consistently appearing in pyramid complexes from 
the Third to the Sixth Dynasties, poses one of the most 
cogent challenges to the funerary interpretation of the Old 
Kingdom pyramids by suggesting that they had an initiatory 
rather than a simply funerary purpose. For, as we have seen, 
at the centre of the Sed festival were initiatory rites in 
which the king went through an Osiris identification, "died" 
and was reborn. 37 Because of the location of the Pyramid Texts 
in the heart of the pyramid complexes of the Fifth and Sixth 
Dynasties, it would be odd if a relationship did not exist 
between the content of these texts and the purpose of the 
Pyramid complexes. Furthermore, the frequent reference in the 
texts to kingship rites and the many allusions in them to 
ceremonies that resemble those of the Sed festival 
specifically point to the likelihood of a Sed festival 
connection. 38 But although there are strong reasons for 
regarding the Sed festival as providing the ritual context 
for many of the Pyramid Texts, this does not necessarily mean 
that the Pyramid Texts were "Sed festival texts", and the 
central argument of the thesis does not stand or fall with 
the successful demonstration of this relationship. Rather, 
the invocation of the Sed festival as an alternative context 
for the interpretation of the Pyramid texts has served to 
enable us to loosen the stranglehold of the funerary 
interpretation on these texts, in order to release their 
existential and experiential content to view. It is precisely 
this that previous studies, beholden to the funerary 
interpretation, have not been able to do. 

This brings us to the second point. Previous studies of the 
Pyramid Texts have tended to focus on the contexts of ritual 
Practice, belief-systems, and other cultural factors, on the 
assumption that only by placing the texts within such 
contexts is it then possible to arrive at a satisfactory 
explanation of them. While this kind of focus is obviously 
important, it nevertheless remains of limited value if the 
experiential dimension is overlooked, for that is where the 
deeper meaning of the texts resides. From a phenomenological 
Perspective, it would therefore make little sense to press 
the case for a Sed festival context for the Pyramid Texts, as 
if this were all we needed to do to explain them. This would 
come too close to the kind of reductive "explanation in terms 
of" that phenomenology seeks to avoid. In order to understand 
the Pyramid Texts the primary task, from a phenomenological 
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standpoint, is to recognise their experiential content: it 
then becomes possible to understand the nature of the rituals 
that would have supported or induced these experiences. The 
point here is about focus. While it has been argued in 
Chapters Three and Four that the Sed festival provides a 
viable alternative to the funerary context for understanding 
the Pyramid Texts, the main purpose of this study has been to 
lay bare the meaning that these texts hold as expressions of 
religious experience. It is precisely because the focus of 
previous Egyptological studies has been on the contexts of 
funerary ritual or Afterlife beliefs rather than on actual 
experiences that the inherent mystical content of the texts 
has been missed. When the question of whether mysticism 
existed in ancient Egypt is asked, therefore, the answer 
given depends to a very large extent on the methodology of 
the researcher. One of the contentions of this thesis is that 
the methodological approaches both advocated and pursued by 
previous Egyptological studies have failed to reveal the 
mystical significance of the Pyramid Texts because they have 
not sufficiently focused on their experiential content. 39- 

The third point is again a criticism of the kind of methods 
employed in earlier studies. Previous attempts to understand 
the Pyramid Texts have often been highly conjectural, with 
the result that the meaning of the texts has repeatedly been 
squeezed into the confines of a narrow hypothesis, rather 
than being allowed to flow from the texts themselves. As a 
result, the flaws within these previous theories have been 
easily exposed and commentators such as Henri Frankfort and 
Winfried Barta have been able to subject them to withering 
criticism, as we have seen in Chapter Six. 40 What Frankfort 
and Barta failed to do, however, was to challenge them 
sufficiently strongly on grounds of methodology. There is a 
fundamental difference between the methodology of 
"conjecture and refutation" (to which both Frankfort and 
Barta implicitly subscribe) and the methodology of gaining 
insight through an empathetic engagement with the 
experiential content of a text. Because the phenomenological 
approach avoids conjecture, and seeks rather to lay hold of 
the meaning inherent within the phenomena by uncovering their 
experiential basis, it is a more appropriate method for 
understanding their religious significance. It is thus able 
to reveal the mystical content of the Pyramid Texts that to 
Previous studies has remained concealed. 41 

A central aim of the phenomenological approach is - in the 
words of Mircea Eliade - "to lay bare the existential 
situation" that underlies what is expressed in religious 
texts. 42 It is just because the phenomenology of religion has 
the existential and experiential significance of religious 
phenomena as its principal focus that it is able to provide a 
much needed complement to the researches of Egyptologists 
that generally do not have this focus. Concentration on the 
existential and experiential dimension of ancient Egyptian 
religious literature provides a much needed complement to the 
more objectivising, detached, analytical and contextual 
researches of Egyptologists. It requires above all openness, 
empathy and a meditative relationship to the texts, that 
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enables one to become receptive to their religious content 
and understand them in specifically religious terms. 

In so far as this thesis has been able to demonstrate that 
mysticism existed in ancient Egypt, and that the Pyramid 
Texts should be regarded as mystical texts, it is hoped that 
it has also been able to show how a phenomenological 
approach can make a positive contribution to the 
understanding of ancient Egyptian religion. As a contribution 
to Religious Studies, the present study should also have 
shown that there is a rich field of human religious 
experience to be explored within ancient Egyptian religion, 
that may fruitfully be compared with other traditions. It has 
up until now largely been held captive by the funerary 
interpretation, a situation that has been aggravated by the 
deference of religious historians to Egyptologists whose 
methodology - as we have repeatedly seen - has the tendency 
to obscure rather than to reveal the experiential dimension 
of ancient Egyptian religious life. 43 The capacity of the 
phenomenological approach to boldly look afresh at the 
religious material of ancient Egypt will hopefully be 
regarded by both Egyptologists and historians of religion as 
providing a necessary complement to the purely Egyptological 
study of the material. 

By implication, it is not only ancient Egyptian religion 
that is susceptible to the kind of approach that has been 
pursued in the present study. There has, perhaps, been too 
much timidity within the discipline of Religious Studies in 
the last thirty years with regard to research into the 
religions of the past, with scholars basing themselves 
uncritically on the work of specialists in the field rather 
than steeping themselves in primary sources and producing 
fresh studies of the specifically religious experience of 
antiquity. It is not only legitimate but also necessary for 
scholars of religion to study the religions of the past, 
without fear of trespassing on the territory of historians, 
archaeologists, ancient historians and philologists, for the 
focus of the phenomenology of religion is on the experience 
of the sacred, in whatever different cultural and historical 
circumstances it presents itself. While the religions of 
antiquity may from a purely historical standpoint be regarded 
as "dead", from the standpoint of the phenomenology of 
religion, it would be quite inappropriate to regard them in 
this way. They belong to the general existential situation of 
humanity, revealing to us often raw, frequently profound and 
Sometimes disturbing relationships to a transhistorical 
religious dimension. At the most fundamental level of 
ontology, meaning and truth they are not containable within 
history. For this reason they have direct relevance to us 
today. And this relevance is all the greater for our 
contemporary culture, which sadly expends such great effort 
in defending itself from exposure to the sacred. 
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Further implications of this Study 
The Pyramid Texts are the oldest version of a literary genre 
of religious texts produced during the course of Egyptian 
history. This includes the Middle Kingdom Coffin Texts and 
the New Kingdom Book of the Dead papyri, both of which derive 
from and are developments of the earlier Pyramid Texts. If 
the Pyramid Texts are mystical rather than just funerary, 
then clearly a reassessment of the funerary nature of the 
later Coffin Texts and Book of the Dead needs to be 
undertaken. We have seen at the end of Chapter Two that 
several studies have already been made that support a 
mystical interpretation of many of the Coffin Texts and a 
significant number of chapters of the Book of the Dead. 44 
Similarly, the New Kingdom royal Underworld books that appear 
in the tombs of the Valley of the Kings and elsewhere are 
highly susceptible to a mystical interpretation. 45 The task is 
not so much one of more textual analysis, however, as the 
adoption of a methodological approach sensitive to the 
mystical content of these texts. 

The Pyramid Texts, Coffin Texts and Book of the Dead, along 
with the royal Underworld Books together constitute the 
backbone of ancient Egyptian religious literature. We have 
seen in Chapters Two and Three that in the eyes of the 
Greeks, Egyptian religion was essentially mystical. 46 The 
reinterpretation that has been proposed in this study would 
clearly validate this Greek perception of Egyptian religion. 
It was a perception that was shared by European scholars, 
philosophers and esotericists up until the 19th century. 47 
Indeed, several important Western esoteric traditions not 
only claim Egyptian origins, but also to represent authentic 
Egyptian mystical teachings and ritual practices derived from 
Egypt. 48 If ancient Egyptian texts hitherto regarded as 
funerary are seen to be primarily mystical, and based upon an 
initiatory "core experience", then an actual connection 
between these later traditions and ancient Egyptian spiritual 
wisdom should no longer be dismissed out of hand. 

As we have seen in Chapter One, Egyptology has, since its 
inception as a bona fide academic discipline in the late 
nineteenth century, strongly resisted any such connection. 49 
One of the main arguments it has used to support this 
resistance is that ancient Egyptian religion in fact has very 
little in common with later esoteric movements that claim to 
have ancient Egyptian roots. In particular, initiation rites 
purported to be derived from Egypt in reality played no part 
in ancient Egyptian religion. Thus Erik Hornung, in his 
recent survey of Western esoteric traditions claiming 
Egyptian origins, The Secret Lore of Egypt, feels it 
necessary to distinguish "Egyptosophy" from Egyptology 
Proper. The former is based upon an "imaginary Egypt viewed 
as the profound source of all esoteric lore. This Egypt is a 
timeless idea bearing only a loose relationship to the 
historical reality. "50 For Hornung, it is of course Egyptology 
that studies the historical reality, and Egyptology knows of 
no initiation rites in ancient Egypt. sl In contrast to 
Hornung, those Egyptologists who are more open to the idea 
that modern esoteric traditions do have their roots in a real 
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rather than an imaginary ancient Egypt are at the same time 
more open to a mystical as opposed to a funerary 
interpretation of ancient Egyptian religious texts, imagery 
and rituals. It is precisely through accepting the fact that 
there were initiatory rituals involving death and rebirth in 
ancient Egypt that Alison Roberts sees the need to re- 
evaluate ancient Egypt's contribution to later religious 
developments such as Hermeticism and Gnosticism. 52 

With the growing interest in the academic study of Western 
esotericism, as exemplified in the work of Antoine Faivre, 
Wouter Hanegraaff, Arthur Versluis and others, 53 it is all the 
more important that the question of the actual nature of 
ancient Egyptian religion become a focus of concern within 
Religious Studies. For how this question is answered has a 
direct bearing on our understanding of the relationship 
between Western esoteric streams and ancient Egypt. With the 
standard view still being that the sources of Western 
esotericism go no further back than the Hellenistic period, 
the relatively young academic study of Western esotericism is 
needlessly stunting itself. 54 Even mainstream Egyptologists 
are now prepared to accept that the Hermetic tradition really 
does have ancient Egyptian roots, and it seems just a 
question of time before it is generally acknowledged that 
alchemy too has Pharaonic origins. The same could well be 
said of Gnosticism which, like alchemy, sprang from Egyptian 
soil. 55 

By wresting the Pyramid Texts free of an exclusively funerary 
interpretation, and by showing that their primary meaning and 
Purpose was mystical, the present study has hopefully made a 
contribution towards the vital task of reconnecting Western 
esoteric traditions to their mystical and initiatic roots in 
ancient Egypt. The implications of the reinterpretation of 
the Pyramid Texts as mystical texts thus extend far beyond a 
simply historical understanding of ancient Egyptian religion. 
Within Religious Studies, there has been a tendency to steer 
clear of historical religions, perhaps in the belief that so- 
called "dead" religions of the past have little to offer us 
today. Roots can seem to be the most "dead" part of a tree, 
and they are certainly the most hidden. But they both anchor 
and nourish all that we see growing above ground. The 
relationship of ancient Egypt to Western esoteric traditions 
Such as Hermeticism, Gnosticism and alchemy (and perhaps also 
to later movements like Rosicrucianism and esoteric 
Freemasonry that claim to draw inspiration from Egypt) could 
be seen as that of roots to the rest of the tree. Religious 
Studies has something of an obligation to bend itself to the 
task of reaching back to the mystical and initiatory core of 
ancient Egyptian religion. For if this core runs through 
Western esotercism, then its rehabilitation has profound 
implications for the spiritual life of the contemporary 
Western world. 

But it is not simply our understanding of Western esoteric 
traditions that would be enlivened by showing the extent to 
Which they are irradiated by the spiritual legacy of ancient 
Egypt. Our understanding of ancient Egyptian religion too can 
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be illumined by the light that may be thrown upon it from 
later esoteric sources. We have already seen how Hermetic and 
Platonic perspectives have been helpful in orientating toward 
the deeper meaning of certain passages in the Pyramid Texts. 
There is no reason why the same illuminative relationship may 
not also exist between, for example, later alchemical texts 
and the understanding of certain stages of the Osirian 
initiation. In the writings of the early alchemist, Zosimus, 
the Osirian nature of the alchemical process of transmutation 
is made quite explicit. 56 The alchemical tradition, for which 
the death and rebirth motif is so central, transmits the 
ancient Egyptian initiatory wisdom just as closely as does 
the Corpus Hermeticum. The extraordinary wealth of both 
imagery and texts in the alchemical tradition present Osirian 
and solar themes in such a way that both their Egyptian 
inspiration and their inner, mystical significance can hardly 
be left to doubt. 57 With the demise of the exclusively 
funerary interpretation of Egyptian religious literature, the 
profound connections between ancient Egyptian mystical 
thought and ritual practice and the alchemical tradition will 
inevitably become more apparent. The possibility of a 
reciprocal illumination between the former and the latter. 
should not therefore be discounted. 

Whether the same can be said for other esoteric traditions 
depends less on our being able to trace an exoteric 
historical transmission (as can be done with alchemy) than 
the extent to which their initiatic teachings, symbolic 
imagery, ritual practices and inner experiences reach into 
the same archetypal territory as that occupied by ancient 
Egyptian religion. The crucial Osirian experience of 
dismemberment, death and the solar rebirth, when seen as an 
initiatory pattern, can be understood as belonging to a 
certain level of human suffering and inner redemption that 
transcends specific historical and cultural conditions. To 
what extent a specific esoteric tradition could be said to 
represent genuine Egyptian teachings or practices, and 
equally to what extent it could be employed as a 
hermeneutical aid to our understanding of religious 
experience in ancient Egypt, should be judged less by the 
outer forms it assumes than by the degree to which it 
Connects with and transmits the pattern typical of Egyptian 
initiatory experience. 

Quite apart from the question of the indebtedness of Western 
esoteric traditions to ancient Egyptian religion, the latter 
does in itself merit far more attention within the discipline 
of Religious Studies than it has recently received. The 
Pyramid Texts in themselves provide an important example of a 
visionary mystical tradition with close affinities to 
shamanism as well as to ancient Greek and Hellenistic 
mystical philosophy. We do not understand them rightly if we 
view them as merely expressing the religious beliefs or 
theological speculations of the ancient Egyptians. As 
mystical texts, the Pyramid Texts are describing the human 
encounter with spiritual realities. The spiritual world that 
the Pyramid Texts disclose is one which is revealed only once 
a certain existential threshold has been reached and 
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consciously crossed. This threshold is the threshold of 
death, and the Pyramid Texts are the product of experiences 
at and beyond that threshold. Rather than speculations or 
beliefs, the content of the Pyramid texts should be regarded 
as a type of knowledge or gnosis, in which the king comes to 
know with indubitable certainty that there is an element in 
himself that remains alive even in the midst of the realm of 
death, and that this experience of spiritual self-recognition 
and "rebirth" occurs in a cosmic setting, that - in other 
words - our human nature is not simply terrestrial but also 
cosmic. At a deeper level, the visible cosmos is but the most 
outward manifestation of an invisible spirit-world, inhabited 
by the dead, by innumerable spirits and gods. The fulfilment 
of our human-divine nature is to identify with, to 
consciously unite with, the self-generating and self- 
regenerating energy of the sungod Ra, and to "live" this 
unitive consciousness as Horus on earth. All of this belongs 
less to any history of ideas or cultural history than to the 
possibilities of human religious experience. Through reading 
the Pyramid Texts we are made aware of the fact that human 
beings can experience an order of reality quite "other" than 
that of which we today are normally aware. 

One of the central contentions of this thesis is therefore 
that the study of ancient Egyptian religion goes beyond 
archaeology and cultural history. It is primarily a study of 
religion, of the religious dimension as such. 58 Although 
expressed in Egyptian terms, the realms of experience that we 
encounter in the Pyramid Texts are not exclusive to ancient 
Egypt. Of course the Pyramid Texts belong to, and need to be 
understood within, the cultural context of Old Kingdom Egypt. 
But to understand them simply within this cultural context is 
to miss something in them that has a more universal 
relevance. For the texts speak of the religious experience of 
human beings, no doubt very different from us, but human 
nevertheless. And we do not rightly understand the Pyramid 
Texts unless we see through their historical and cultural 
context to this more universal human content. 

It is for this reason that, aside from any contribution that 
the present study may make to the academic understanding of 
mysticism, or of ancient Egyptian religion, its deeper aim is 
not confined to the academic sphere alone. BY attempting to 
"get inside" the consciousness - and the worlds accessed by 
this consciousness - that the Pyramid Texts describe, we 
discover a very different "reality principle" from that by 
which modernity lives, upon the basis of which a whole 
civilization was organised. A new and quite "other" 
Perspective on life arises, and it is both educative and 
salutary to hold this perspective up as a mirror to 
ourselves. One of the principal reasons for studying these 
ancient texts is that they put us in touch with dimensions of 
human experience that are at once both unfamiliar, even 
shocking, and at the same time strangely familiar as well. 
The central motifs of the mysticism that we find in the 
pyramid Texts have a certain resonance with contemporary 
spiritual longings. It is as if we reconnect with something 
Vital that our culture has forgotten. 
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It is because Egypt reminds us of transpersonal realities, 
that are mostly vague and obscure to contemporary 
consciousness, that it constitutes a valid and relevant 
subject of study for human beings living today. In order to 
understand the Pyramid Texts, the modern reader is required 
to become awake to a different dimension of human experience. 
The fruit of genuine insight can be attained only to the 
extent. that an empathetic "living into" the material leads to 
a certain inner "waking up" to the religious dimension. The 
study of ancient Egyptian religion, then, demands that we do 
more than simply familiarize ourselves with the world of the 
ancient Egyptians. It demands that we also become more 
sensitive to what impinges on our own. Wrestling with the 
content of the Pyramid Texts then becomes a wrestling with 
both the conceptual and experiential limitations that we 
today are subject to in our monolithically secular culture. 
It also becomes an exploration of pathways by which we might 
effect an escape from these limitations. 

In this respect, the study of ancient Egyptian religion may 
lead us to conceive of a task that we have to fulfill in the 
present day. This task is to open ourselves once more to 
those realms of spirit that we are presented with in the 
mystical literature of Egypt. This could lead to the 
possibility of a new Egyptian-inspired Renaissance, in which 
Western spiritual culture is given fresh vigour by its 
reconnecting to its Egyptian roots. While it would make 
little sense to try to resurrect the religion of ancient 
Egypt today, the spiritual impulse that issues from ancient 
Egypt into contemporary culture may nevertheless encourage us 
to pursue paths of inner development appropriate to our own 
period in history. Paths that once again put us in touch with 
realms of experience that have for too long been neglected. 
The study of ancient Egyptian religion paradoxically points 
us toward our own future, which is surely to develop new 
capacities of consciousness that would awaken us once more to 
the spiritual realities of which the mystical literature of 
ancient Egypt speaks. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER ONE 

INTRODUCTION: THE ENCOUNTER WITH THE SACRED 



The denial of mysticism in ancient Egypt goes back to 
Erman's Life in Ancient Egypt (first pub. 1886; 
English trans. 1894) and Handbook of Egyptian Religion 
(first pub. 1905; English trans. 1907). In the 
second half of the 20th century, it has been reiterated 
most notably in Morenz, Egyptian Religion (first 
pub. 1960; English trans. 1973) and thereafter in 
Hornung, Conceptions of God (first pub. 1971; 
English trans. 1982) and Assmann, The Search for God 
(first pub. 1984; English trans. 2001). 

2 By "phenomenology of religion" is meant the broad 
methodological approach to religious phenomena that 
follows the principles set out in the writings of Edmund 
Husserl, and expounded in relation to the study of 
religion by Gerardus van der Leeuw, C. J. Bleeker, Mircea 
Eliade and others. For a full discussion of the 
methodological underpinnings of the present study, see 
Ch. 5. 

3 Ellwood, Mysticism and Religion, p. xi. See also Zaehner, 
Mysticism Sacred and Profane, p. 35. 

4 Zaehner, Mysticism Sacred and Profane, p. 31f. 

5 Rollenback, Mysticism: Experience, Response and 
Empowerment, p. 109ff. 

6 Stace, Mysticism and Philosophy, p. 47-55. See also Otto, 
Mysticism East and West, p. 70. 

7 Wainwright, Mysticism: A Study, p. 6f. See also 
Forman, 'Mysticism, Constructivism, and 
Forgetting' in Forman (ed. ), The Problem of Pure 
Consciousness, p. 7. 

8 James, The. Varieties of Religious Experience, p. 382ff . 

9 On the importance of images, see James, The 
Varieties of Religious Experience, p. 406f. The quote is 
from Varieties of Religious Experience, p. 55. See also 
Barnard, Exploring Unseen Worlds, p. 41. 

10 Eliade, Myths, Dreams and Mysteries (first pub. 1957; 
English trans. 1960); Corbin, Spiritual Body 
and Celestial Earth (first pub. 1960; English trans. 
1990) and Creative Imagination in the Sufism of Ibn 
Arabi (1969); Walther, Phänomenologie der Mystik 
(1955); Hollenback, Mysticism: Experience, Response 
and Empowerment (1996); Rawlinson, The Book of 
Enlightened Masters (1997). 

11 Corbin, 'Mundus Imaginalis' in Swedenborg and Esoteric 
Islam. See also Corbin, Spiritual Body and Celestial 
Earth, for a selection of mystical texts concerning the 
nature and ontological status of the mundus imaginalis. 

12 That the visionary cosmologies of Sufi mystics are of a 
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quite different order from intellectual constructs has 
been reiterated time and again by Corbin, for whom 
the visionary imagination is directed toward "a world as 
ontologically real as the world of the senses". It 
therefore "does not construct something unreal but 
unveils the hidden reality. " See Corbin, 'Mundud 
Imaginalis' in Swedenborg and Esoteric Islam, p. 9, and 
Spiritual Body and Celestial Earth, p. 12. 

13 In 20th century mysticism studies a certain alliance has 
been forged between Western scholars and the non- 
dualistic traditions of the east largely, it seems, in 
an attempt to carve out an area of spiritual experience 
secure from reductionist assault. This motivation can be 
seen to underly, for example, Stace, Mysticism and 
Philosophy, Zaehner, Mysticism Sacred and Profane and 
more recently Forman (ed. ), The Problem of Pure 
Consciousness. It has, however, had the effect of 
promulgating a reduced view of mysticism itself. 

14 Hollenback, Mysticism: Experience, Response and 
Empowerment, p. ix. See also Eliade, Myths, Dreams 
and Mysteries, Ch. 4. 

15 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 16, p. 62, 
pp. 163-167, p. 201f. 

16 Rawlinson, The Book of Enlightened Masters, Ch. 3. The 
type that most closely approximates that of ancient 
Egypt is what Rawlinson terms the "hot-structured". 
This, broadly speaking, is characterised by an ontology 
that recognises a multiplicity of spiritual powers, a 
labyrinthine cosmology, a view of the human being as 
having a microcsmic relationship to the macrocosm, and a 
concept of the spiritual goal as attainable only through 
a great initiatic journey. See Rawlinson, op. cit., 
p. 102. See also Schlamm, 'Ken Wilber's Spectrum Model', 
Religion 31.1 (2001), pp. 22-27 for a helpful summary of 
Rawlinson's taxonomy and pp. 31-33 for the "hot- 
structured" tradition in particular. 

17 For Black Elk, see Hollenback, Mysticism: 
Experience, Response and Empowerment, pp. 325-355. The 
coronation text is discussed in Assmann, 'Death and 
Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, 
p. 142, n. 41. 

18 Otto, mysticism East and West, p. 70. 

19 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 182. 

20 Rawlinson, The Book of Enlightened Masters, p. 103ff. 

21 Englund, Akh - une notion religieuse, p. 17; Assmann, The 
Search for God, p. 87. 

22 See PT, Utt 217, for the king becoming akh. 
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23 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 51f. It should 
be pointed out that Hornung is himself well aware of the 
importance given by the Egyptians to attuning the world 
to Maat. See Conceptions of God, pp. 213-216 and the 
essay 'The Concept of Maat' in Hornung, Idea Into Image. 

24 The union of the king with Ra or his being embraced by 
Atum or Nut are experiences that approximate to a cosmic 
unio mystica. See PT, Utt 252 for union with Ra; Utt 215 
for the king embraced by Atum; Utts 429-435 for union 
with Nut. 

25 For the term "visionary mysticism", see Corbin, 
Spiritual Body and Celestial Earth, p. 111. The 
two key elements of the definition for the purposes of 
this study are direct experience on the one hand and the 
access that this experience gives to the spiritual 
dimension of existence on the other. In this respect 
"visionary mysticism" entails gnosis - knowledge or 
direct perception of spiritual realities. It is this 
kind of knowledge that lies at the root of esotericism, 
for which see Versluis 'What is esoteric? ', Esoterica 4 
(2002), p. 2. Versluis use the term "cosmological gnosis" 
in more or less the same way as the term "visionary 

mysticism" is used here. 

26 Eliade, Myths, Dreams 
"The shamanistic 
societies, that s 
highly developed 
experience. " 

See also, Elffade, op. 

and Mysteries, p. 59: 
complex represents, in 'primitive' 

which is usually known in the more 
religions as mysticism and mystical 

cit., p. 6 and 82. 

27 The view that the Upanishads are the earliest known 
documents of mysticism because they are the first to 
describe the mystical experience as "soundless, 
formless, intangible" is expressed in Stace, 
Mysticism and Philosophy, p. 50. See also Zaehner, 
Mysticism Sacred and Profane, p. 130 and pp. 136-139. 
This is not to deny that affinities may exist and 
useful comparisons may be made between ancient 
Egyptian spirituality and, for instance, the Rig Veda or 
equally medieval alchemy. 

28 For this definition of religion, see Eliade, The Quest, 

p. i. According to Eliade (p. 6), 
"A religious datum reveals its deeper meaning when 
it is considered on its own plane of reference, and 
not when it is reduced to one of its secondary 
aspects or contexts. " 

For the importance of approaching historic religion as 
an autonomous expression of religious thought and 
experience which must be viewed in and through itself 
and its., own principles and standards, see Kitagawa, 'The 
History of Religions in America' in Eliade and Kitagawa 
(eds. ), The History of Religions, p. 26. 

29 Van der Leeuw, Religion in Essence and Manifestation, 
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p. 674f; Bleeker, The Sacred Bridge, p. 11; Kristensen, 
The Meaning of Religion, p. 13; Eliade, The Quest, p. 3. 

30 See, for example, Proudfoot, Religious Experience, 
p. 223, for whom historical or cultural explanation for 
religious experience is preferable to a religious 
explanation; see also Flood, Beyond Phenomenology, 
p. 7, who seeks to "deprivilege" consciousness, 
experience and inner states so as to "place religion 
squarely within culture and history". Amongst 
Egyptologists, Assmann is a good example of this 
approach. In his A Search for God, p. 7, he champions "a 
historico-analytical perspective that occupies an 
external standpoint vis-ä-vis the religion to be 
described. From this standpoint, the deities and 
their actions, to whose reality human activity responds, 
are a cultural creation. " 

31 For this argument, see Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, 
Hierarchy and Decorum', JARCE 27, (1990), p. 5. 

32 With respect to the question as to the degree to which 
social, political, historical and cultural factors 
exercise a determining influence on religious 
experience, the approach taken in this study is 
the opposite of that of "contextualists" like Ivan 
Strenski, Steven Katz, Wayne Proudfoot, J. B. Hollenback 
and others who believe that essentially nonreligious 
contexts determine the content of religious or mystical 
experience. For a concise summary of the contextualist 
position, see Hollenback, Mysticism: Experience, 
Response, and Empowerment, pp. 4-12. What contextualists 
like to think of as nonreligious determining factors 
were, in the case of ancient Egypt, less determining of 
than determined by the religious consciousness that 
infused the whole culture. The advantage of the 
phenomenological approach is that it enables us to see 
the fundamental primacy of the religious consciousness 
over the social, political and cultural contexts upon 
which it exercised such a profound influence. For 
further discussion, see Ch. 5, pp. 16-18 and pp. 22-27. 

33 This is acknowledged, for instance, in Baines and Mälek, 
Atlas of Ancient Egypt, p. 29. 

34 Whereas Egyptology may remain agnostic or indifferent 
toward the ontological status of the religious 
dimension, such an attitude would make little sense 
within Religious Studies. For the phenomenologist, the 
religious dimension includes not just religious 
experience but also what is experienced (the spirit- 
world, the gods, etc. ). To ignore or deny this aspect 
of the religious dimension would be to surrender to 
what Henry Corbin called "the agnostic reflex", so 
pervasive in academia, by which religious consciousness 
is artificially isolated from its object so as 
surreptitiously to place the latter in doubt. See 
Corbin, 'Mundus Imaginalis' in Swedenborg and Esoteric 

336 



Islam, p. 7 and p. 32. See also n. 55 and n. 59 below, and 
Ch. 5, p. 143f. 

35 Eliade, The Quest, p. 10. 

36 Eliade, The Quest, p. 61f. 

37 Kristensen, The Meaning of Religion, p. 10. 

38 Van der Leeuw, 'Some Recent Achievements of 
Psychological Research' in Waardenburg (ed. ), Classical 
Approaches to the Study of Religion, p. 400. On the 
importance of"subjective engagement", see Ch. 5 below, 
pp. 134-136 and pp. 144-150. 

39 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 3. 

40 Ibid., p. 4. 

41 Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, Hierarchy and Decorum', 
JARCE 27, (1990), p. 2ff. 

42 See Ch. 5, pp. 142-144. 

43 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 9. 

44 Van der Leeuw, Religion in Essence and Manifestation, 
p. 677; Bleeker, The Sacred Bridge, p. 12. 

45 See Kristensen, The Meaning of Religion, p. 7, 
for whom the historian "by means of empathy... tries to 
relive in his own experience that which is alien". 
See also Van der Leeuw, 'Some Recent Achievements of 
Psychological Research' in Waardenburg (ed. ), Classical 
Approaches to the Study of Religion,, p. 403, where he 
writes that the basis of the phenomenological approach 
to the study of the history of religion "remains forever 
the living and loving devotion to experience (Erlebnis), 
and this basis is empathy (Einfühlung) itself. " 

46 Eliade, The Two and the One, p. 200. See also Eliade, 
'Methodological Remarks on the Study of Religious 
Symbolism' in Eliade and Kitagawa, The History of 
Religions, p. 92f. It would, of course, be unfair to 
claim that no Egyptologists have worked in this way. 
Examples of Egyptological studies of ancient Egyptian 
religion that pursue the kind of approach advocated by 
Eliade include Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol; to Velde, 
Seth: God of Confusion; Kristensen, Life Out of 
Death; Roberts, Hathor Rising and My Heart, My Mother. 

47 DuQuesne, 'Anubis e il Ponte' in Marchiand (ed. ), La 
religione delta terra, p. 115. 

48 Lewis, Ecstatic Religion, p. 51. 

49 Helck, 'Schamane und Zauberer' in Melanges Adolphe 
Gutbub, pp. 103-108 has pointed to the shamanic role of 
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the sem priest. DuQuesne, in a number of essays, 
notably 'Anubis e il Ponte' and Jackal at the Shaman's 
Gate, has argued for a shamanic interpretation of the 
god Anubis and sees his priests functioning 
shamanistically. Fischer-Eifert, Der Vision von der 
Statue im Stein, p. 65, has referred to the 
tradition of a shamanic healer practising at Deir el 
Medineh. Jacq, Egyptian Magic, gives an evocatively 
shamanistic picture of the Egyptian magician. For which, 
see also Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian 
Magical Practice, pp. 220-233. Fix, Star Maps, has argued 
for a shamanic interpretation of the king's journey to 
the sky in the Pyramid Texts. 

Fischer-Eifert, Die Vision von der Statue im Stein, 
p. 67f, has attempted to list specifically religious 
- as distinct from merely sociological - elements of 
classical shamanism absent from ancient Egyptian 
religion, but his argument is severely weakened 
by the narrowness of his focus, which is entirely on the 
role of the sem priest, and is particularly aimed at 
countering Helck. Many of the typically shamanic 
practices he lists were undertaken by other kinds of 
priests, by magicians and healers or indeed in rituals 
undergone by the king himself. 

50 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 8. For shamanism as a type 
of mysticism, see Nicholson (ed. ), Shamanism, Part IV. 

51 Since the concept of shamanism is the creation of 
historians of religion and anthropologists, 
extrapolating from the original Tungus word shaman, 
there is anyway an interminable debate as to how 
shamanism as a general category should be defined. It is 
such a rich and multi-faceted phenomenon that no single 
definition seems adequate, and perhaps it is best left 
unencumbered by an overarching definition. For a general 
discussion on definitions of shamanism, see Lewis, 'What 
is a Shaman? ' in Folk 23 (1981) an extended version of 
which appears in Lewis, Religion in Context, Ch. 6, and 
Jakobsen, Shamanism, Ch. 1. For a thorough deconstruction 
of the Western "creation" of shamanism, see Hutton, 
Shamanism. 

52 While these mystical traditions are not usually 
classified as shamanic, they do have certain shared 
characteristics with shamanism. For the Greek and 
Hellenistic Mysteries following primordial and archaic 
patterns reminiscent of shamanism, see Eliade, Rites and 
Symbols of Initiation, PP-111-114. For the shamanic 
underpinnings of Platonism, see Dodds, The Greeks 
and the Irrational, p. 209f. 

53 This is essentially the argument of Helck, 'Schamane 
und Zauberer', in relation to ancient Egypt. 

54 See, for example, Assmann, The Search for God, 
p. 153, where he comments: 
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"Reading the works of Mircea Eliade, one could 
arrive at the impression that shamanism is a 
universal phenomenon. In Egypt, however, one 
searches in vain for the relevant phenomena. " 

Assmann's denial of shamanism includes any form of 
intoxication, trance or ecstasy, mysticism, meditation 
or contemplation. For Assmann, it is an essential 
feature of Egyptian religion that all of the above are 
absent (or only rudimentarily present) in the 
religious life. These views are reiterated in Fischer- 
Elfert, Die Vision von der Statue im Stein, p. 69. 

55 Eliade, The Quest, p. 6, writes that in relation 
to "the universe of religion" we have to do with 
"individual experiences" on the one hand and 
"transpersonal realities" on the other. These correspond 
respectively to Husserl's noesis (the meaning-giving act 
of consciousness) and noema (the meaningfully structured 
object of consciousness), for which see Ch. 5, n. 36 
below. 

56 For "cosmologies", see, for example, Allen, 
'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in Simpson 
(ed. ), Religion and Philosophy; for "cosmographies", see 

Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 26; for 
"ideologies", see Kemp, Ancient Egypt: Anatomy of 
a Civilization, p. 19f£. 

57 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 251, has commented: 
"In order to understand the forces that circumscribe 
the very closed and homogeneous world of the 
Egyptians, we must inquire after their gods and 
employ all our conceptual armory in order to seek 
out the reality of these gods -a reality that was 
not invented by human beings but experienced by 
them. " 

58 Corbin, Spiritual Body and Celestial Earth, p. viii. See 
also n. 32 above. 

59 See Hick, An Interpretation of Religion, p. 3, whose 
"religious definition of religion" runs parallel to the 
use of the term "mysticism" that is adopted here. Hick 
writes: 

"religion (or a particular religious tradition) 
centres upon an awareness of and response to a 
reality that transcends ourselves and our world, 
whether the 'direction' of transcendence be beyond 
or within or both. Such definitions presuppose the 
reality of the intentional object of religious 
thought and experience. " 

60 Eliade, Images and Symbols, p. 35. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER TWO 

EGYPTOLOGY: THE DEATH AND REBIRTH OF MYSTICISM 
IN ANCIENT EGYPT 



For such indications in the Pyramid Texts, see Part Two 

of the present study. For the Coffin Texts, see Federn, 
'The "Transformations" in the Coffin Texts', JNES 19 
(1960), pp. 241-257. For the Book of the Dead, see 
Kristensen, Life Out of Death, p. 113 for his discussion 

of the rubrics to BD 125 and BD 64. For the New Kingdom 
Underworld Books, see Wente, 'Mysticism in Pharaonic 
Egypt? ', JNES 41, (1982), pp. 161-179, and Roberts, My 
Heart My Mother, pp. 174-178. 

2 For the ancient Egyptian conception of the Dwat, see 
Allen, 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in 
Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, pp. 21-25. See 

also Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, 
p. 165f. 

3 Allen, op. cit., pp. 19-21. 

4 Translation from Piankoff, The Tomb of Ramesses VI, 
p. 230. See also Hornung, Das Amduat 2, p. 2. That the 
contents of the text were "useful for those on earth" 
and not simply for the dead is explicitly stated at the 
end of the First Division of The Book of What is in the 
Underworld (Piankoff, op. cit. p. 239; Hornung, op. cit., 
p. 33). 

5 Eliade, A History of Religious Ideas, 3, p. 20. 

6 The text is translated in Assmann, 'Death and 
Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, 
p. 142, n. 41. 

7 "Master of secrets" translates hery sesheta. For a 
survey of the use of the title, see Rydström, 'fiery 
Sesheta "In Charge of Secrets"', DE 28 (1994), pp. 54-93. 
Although Rydström argues that the title was mostly 
administrative or honorific, he accepts that after the 
Old Kingdom its usage was increasingly restricted to the 
religious sphere - particularly in connection with the 
funerary cult. Difficulties with a purely administrative 
or honorific interpretation of the title occur in 
phrases such as "master of secrets concerning the unique 
seeing/vision (maa)" or indeed "master of secrets of 
heaven, earth and the underworld" which latter Rydström 
does not discuss. The title hery sesheta was, according 
to Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian 
Magical Practice, p. 232 (with n. 1074 and n. 1076 and also 
pp. 61-64), indicative of both ritual and magical mastery 
and was by no means simply administrative or honorific. 
For the initiatory significance of the phrase "master of 
secrets in heaven, earth and underworld" see DuQuesne, 
'Anubis Master of Secrets (hery-sesheta)', DE 36 (1996) 

p. 26ff and DuQuesne, 'Effective in Heaven and on 
Earth' in Assmann and Bommas (eds. ), Ägyptische 
Mysterien?, p. 39f. For a general discussion 
of the title, including the statement about Rekhmire, 
see Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, p. 132. 

341 



8 Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical 
Practice, p. 232 with n. 1076 and also pp. 61-64; DuQuesne, 
'Anubis Master of Secrets (fiery-sesheta)', DE 36 (1996), 
pp. 25-38.; Jacq, Egyptian Magic, Ch. 2. 

9 Chaeremon, fr. 10 (= Porphyry, De abstinentia 4.6) 
trans. in Fowden, The Egyptian Hermes, p. 55. 

10 On the admiration and veneration felt towards Egypt by 
Greek philosophers, see Iversen, The Myth of Egypt 
and its Hieroglyphs, p. 38f. For the Roman perception of 
Egypt, see Godwin, Mystery Religions in the Ancient 
World, p. 120; for the Roman view of Egypt harbouring 
"deep mysteries", see Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 15. 
For a general overview of Greek and Roman reverence for 
Egypt and its wisdom, see Hornung, The Secret Lore of 
Egypt, Ch. 2. and Ch. 8. 

11 Thus Herodotus refers to Egyptian mystery rites in 
Histories 2.65 and 2.170 (see also 12.132), and 
describes a festival of great antiquity that was still 
celebrated in his own day that involved "descending 
alive into what the Greeks call Hades", for which see 
Histories 1.122. 
Plutarch, who like Herodotus, also had first hand 
knowledge of Egypt, refers in De Iside et Osiride 2 
to the Osiris myth as "sacred teaching" and from the 
account that he gives of its meaning in De Iside et 
Osiride 49 and 53, he evidently regarded it as an 
initiatory myth. See also De Iside et Osiride 68 and 
77, and n. 12 below. Nowhere in Plutarch's treatise on 
Isis and Osiris do we find the funerary interpretation 
of the myth as espoused in modern Egyptology. 
lamblichus, in his treatise On the Mysteries, is 
equally silent on the funerary religion of 
Egypt. He focuses instead on "theurgy" or practical 
mysticism which he believed the Egyptians excelled at. 
In On the Mysteries, 8.4, he describes how "through 
the sacerdotal theurgy, they announce that they are 
able to ascend to more elevated and universal 
essences, and to those that are established above Fate, 
namely to God and the Demiurgus... " For the Egyptian 
cultivation of ecstatic out-of-the-body experiences, see 
n. 12 below. 

12 This is frequently indicated by Plutarch in De Iside et 
Osiride. See, for example, De Iside et Osiride, 68, 
where he refers to the robe worn by the Osiris initiate, 
and tells us that it is worn only once because "the 
understanding of what is spiritually intelligible and 
pure and holy" shines through the soul "like lightning" 
affording "only one chance to touch and behold it". See 
also De Iside et Osiride, 49,53, and 77. Another 
important source is Iamblichus, On the Mysteries, 
who describes the Egyptians as "theurgists" 
able to have out-of-body experiences of the spirit- 
world, "for there is a time when we become wholly soul, 
are out of the body, and sublimely revolve on high, in 
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conjunction with all the immaterial gods" (On the 
Mysteries, 5.3). Such experiences were open only to 
those few who "while they are yet in body" (i. e. alive) 
were nevertheless capable of becoming "separated from 
bodies", and thus to be "led round to their eternal and 
intelligible principle" (On the Mysteries, 1.12). 

13 For Greek religion in general being derived from 
Egyptian religion, see Herodotus, Histories, 2.49-60. 
For a discussion of commentators such as Herodotus, 
Diodorus Siculus and others who believed that Egyptian 
religion was the source of Greek religion, see 
Bernal, Black Athena 1, Ch. 1. 
For Greek philosophy being derived from Egyptian 
sources, Plutarch, De Iside et Osiride, 34, maintained 
that the Presocratic philosopher Thales "relied on 
Egyptian knowledge" when he formulated his cosmological 
philosophy. Ancient commentators understood that 
Pythagoras, too, derived his teaching from the 
Egyptians. For Pythagoras, see Herodotus, Histories, 
2.123; Porphyry, Vita Pythagorae 19 in Kirk and Raven, 
The Presocratic Philosophers, p. 223; Isocrates, Busiris, 
28 in Jonathon Barnes, Early Greek Philosophy, p. 84. 
Plato himself acknowledged his own debt to the ancient 
Egyptians in Laws, 656. See also Phaedrus, 274 where he 
attributes to the Egyptian god Thoth not only the 
invention of writing but also number, calculation, 
geometry and astronomy. According to the early Greek 
commentator Krantor, all Plato's contemporaries assumed 
the Republic was based on Egyptian institutions, for 
which see Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 106. 
Plutarch noted the indebtedness of the Timaeus to 
ancient Egyptian teachings in De Iside et Osiride, 53. 
Both Iamblichus's On the Mysteries and the Corpus 
Hermeticum are based on the presupposition that Egypt is 
the source of true philosophy, and both present a view 
of Egyptian wisdom as rooted in mystical experience. For 
Iamblichus, see n. 12 above. For the ancient view of the 
Hermetica as Greek translations of Egyptian sacred 
texts, see Fowden, The Egyptian Hermes, pp. 29-31 and 
pp. 136-141. For mystical experience in the Hermetica, 
see especially Corpus Hermeticum, 10'and 13 and the 
'Discourse on the Eighth and the Ninth' in Robinson 
(ed. ), The Nag Hammadi Library in English, pp. 292-297. 

14 Herodotus's sensitivity to the Osirian mysteries is 
evidenced in the fact that he declined to give any 
details of the sacred rites of Osiris performed at night 
on the sacred lake of the temple of Sais. He would not 
even mention Osiris's name in the context of his mystery 
rites, and simply refers to him as "that being whose 
name I will not speak". See Herodotus, Histories, 2.170; 
also 2.65 and 12.132. We know of Plutarch's initiation 
into the mysteries of Dionysus from a letter to his 
wife, for which see Burkert, Ancient Mystery Cults, 
p. 105. It was clearly from an awareness of the 
mystery traditions that both the Hermetica and 
Iamblichus's treatise On the Mysteries were written. 
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15 Pythagoras was one of these notable exceptions. 
See Diogenes Laertius, Lives of Eminent Philosophers, 
8.3. 

16 Versluis, The Egyptian Mysteries, p. 46, writes: 
"What matters, ultimately, is not the particular 
names and manifestations of the Gods, but the 
Mysteries by which they are revealed, to which the 

ancient Greek and Roman writers stil had access, and 
to which we, whatever our 'discoveries', do not... 
And this direct contact with the Mysteries, which 
travel like a stream through ancient history, is far 

more crucial to true understanding than any wealth. 
of mere 'information'. It is this contact, either 
direct - through initiation - or indirectly through 
cultural irradiation, which still affected and 
inspired the writers of that time, including 
Plutarch, Xenophon and Apuleius directly, and 
Herodotus indirectly. " 

17 Medieval and Renaissance scholarship relied heavily on 
the available classical sources. In the Renaissance 
these were considerably augmented by the works of 
Ammianus Marcellinus, Horapollo and most notably the 
Corpus Hermeticum, which stimulated a new fervour for 
"Egyptian" philosophy. See Yates, Giordano Bruno and the 
Hermetic Tradition, Iversen, The Myth of Egypt and Its 
Hieroglyphs, Curl, The Egyptian Revival and Hornung, 
The Secret Lore of Egypt, Ch. 10. 

18 For the 18th century, and a discussion of such scholarly 
works as Abbe Banier, The Mythology of the Ancients 
Explained (1739), Jacob Bryant, A New System; or an 
Analysis of Ancient Mythology (1774) and William 
Mitford, History of Greece (1784) see Bernal, 
Black Athena 1, Ch. 3. 

19 Charles Frangois Dupuis, The Origin of All Cults (1795) 
discussed in Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 182ff. 

20 According to Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 184, 
"Plans for the colonization of Egypt had in fact been 

made long before the Revolution, in the 1770s at the 
height of French Masonic enthusiasm for Egypt. While 
there were important political and economic reasons 
for the Expedition, there is no doubt that the ideas 

of France reviving the 'cradle of civilization' that 
Rome had destroyed, and the desire to understand the 
Egyptian mysteries, also provided important 

motivation. " 

21 Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 258. See also Hornung, 
Conceptions of God, Ch. 1, who argues that the reverence 
of the earlier generation of Egyptologists was due to 
their imposing a monotheistic interpretation on Egyptian 
religion. 
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22 Maspero, Etudes de mythologie et d'archeologie 
egyptiennes, 2, p. 277. For Maspero, the fact that 
Egyptian religion was polytheistic was in itself a mark 
of its barbarity. 

"I take [the Egyptian religion) to be what it says it 
is, a polytheism with all its contradictions, 
repetitions, doctrines that are to modern eyes 
sometimes indecent, sometimes cruel, sometimes 
ridiculous... " Maspero, Op. cit., p. 278. 

23 Erman, Handbook of Egyptian Religion (1907) pp. 98- 
99 and p. 113. Commenting on the New Kingdom mystical 
text, The Book of What is in the Underworld, Erman wrote 
in exasperation (ibid., p. 113): 

"What is the meaning of all this? In vain we search' 
in the text for an explanation... We need not 
however, greatly lament our ignorance, for what is 
incomprehensible to us here does not represent 
popular ideas, nor does it contain deep speculation. 
It is the phantasy of a strange people-who were 
nothing more than compilers of magic spells. " 

24 Erman, Life in Ancient Egypt, p. 2. A similar view 
is expressed in Aldred's highly acclaimed and much 
reprinted The Egyptians, p. 14: 

"Classical authors... never really understood 
Egyptian religion and were inclined to see in 
inexplicable acts and beliefs a more profound 
significance than actually existed. " 

25 Peet, The Present Position of Egyptological Studies, 
p. 18. 

26 Ibid. This view of the limitations of the "concrete" 
ancient Egyptian mind goes back at least as far as 
Budge, and is reiterated in Breasted's The Development 
of Religion and Thought (1912), p. 7f. 

27 Goff, Symbols of Ancient Egypt, p. 19-20. 

28 Neugebauer, The Exact Sciences in Antiquity, p. 91. 

29 Russell, The Wisdom of the West, p. 10. 

30 Hornung, Idea Into Image, p. 14. 

31 Hornung, ibid., p. 13. Studies such as Frankfort et al., 
The Intellectual Adventure of Ancient Man (1946), 
Kristensen, Life out of Death (first pub. 1949; English 
trans. 1992), and Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in 
Ancient Egypt (1959) all contributed to a much greater 
respect for Egyptian ways of thinking within Egyptology 
post World War II. 

32 Allen, Genesis in Ancient Egypt, p. 1f. The same point 
was repeatedly made by Schwaller de Lubicz who referred 
to the "theological philosophy" of ancient Egypt 
expressing itself througn myths and symbols rather 
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than through abstract principles arrived at through 
cerebral analysis. See, for example, Schwaller de 
Lubicz, The Temple of Man 1, p. 2, p. 89 and p. 456. 

33 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 7. 

34 Assmann, ibid., p. 9. 

35 Assmann, ibid., p. 7f and p. 26. The same view is 
expressed in Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, Hierarchy 
and Decorum', JARCE 27 (1990), p. 22 where he writes: 

"Restricted knowledge is socially competitive or 
divisive, enhancing competition within a social group 
and accentuating divisions between groups to which 
knowledge is available and others to which it is not. 
The character of the knowledge is not as significant 
as is the question of who knows it... It does not 
matter what the 'Eastern Souls' sing at sunrise; what 
is important is that the king knows it (and others do 
not). " 

Such a view clearly signals where Egyptology and 
phenomenology of religion must part company. 

36 For Hornung's denial of mysticism, see Conceptions of 
God, p. 182; Idea into Image, p. 112 and The Secret Lore 
of Egypt, p. 15f. 

37 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 3 and Allen, 'The 
Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), 
Religion and Philosophy, p. 1. This view also underpins 
such influential studies as Spiegel, Das 
Auferstehungsritual der Unas-Pyramide and 
Altenmüller, Die Texte zum Begräbnisritual. 

38 For example, David, Cult of the Sun (1980), p. 94f, 
laments the lack of "logical order" in the Pyramid Texts 
and the "confused" and "even contradictory" content of 
the Utterances. Lichtheim, Ancient Egyptian 
Literature 1, (1973), p. 131, characterises the Coffin 
Texts as "oscillating between grandiose claims and petty 
fears" and claims that they "show the human imagination 
at its most abstruse". Indeed they "accord so little 
with the observed facts of life as to appear paranoid". 
Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt (1993), p. 12, referring 
to the religious literature as a whole, complained that 
"elements which had once been admitted into the canon 
continued side by side with later innovations, even 
though they were logically superfluous and sometimes 
irreconcilable. " For Edwards, "the impression made on 
the mind is that of a people searching in the dark for a 
key to truth. " Further examples of negative late 20th 
century assesments of ancient Egyptian religious 
literature will be given in the course of this chapter. 

39 For an excellent account of the ongoing significance of 
Francis Bacon, see Roszak, Where the Wasteland Ends, 
Ch. 5. 
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40 William Warburton, The Divine Legation of Moses (1739) 
4, pp. 229-241, discussed in Bernal, Black Athena 1, 
p. 197. 

41 This was the view of influential ancient sources such as 
Chaeremon, Plutarch, Iamblichus and the Corpus 
Hermeticum. See nn. 9-14 and nn. 17-19 above. 

42 Goff, Op. cit, p. 19. A similar view to Goff's is 
expressed in Wright (ed. ), The Ancient World 
(1979), p. 75: 

"Imprisoned within this mental framework of a non- 
mechanical universe, accepting without question the 
validity of ancient documents, the Egyptians were 
doomed to pursue a course of thought which, while'it 
grew broader and more elaborately patterned at every 
step, ultimately led nowhere. " 

43 Kemp, Ancient Egypt: Anatomy of a Civilization, p. 6. 

44 The groundwork for this view was laid by Bacon, and 
developed in the 19th century by Comte, Tylor and 
Frazer, all of whom will be discussed in the next 
section. Among 20th century historians of science, 
Farington and James Jeans are typical in their 
assumption that the priesthood held back the development 
of a real understanding of the world. In Farington's 
Science in Antiquity (1930) p. 36, we read: 

"The organised knowledge of Egypt and Babylon had 
been a tradition handed down from generation to 
generation by priestly colleges. But the scientific 
movement which began in the sixth century among the 
Greeks was entirely a lay movement. It was the 
creation and property, not of priests who claimed to 
represent the gods, but of men whose only claim to 
be listened to lay in their appeal to the common 
reason of mankind. " 

In Jeans, The Growth of Physical Science (1950), p. 14, 
the Milesian philosophers, Thales, Anaximander and 
Anaximenes are portrayed as liberating the spirit of 
true enquiry from the stultifying grip of the 
priesthood: 

"When a true scientific spirit first began to 
flourish, it was neither in Egypt nor in Babylonia, 
but in a small Greek colony on the shores of the 
Aegean Sea... as though the fresh soil of Greek 
civilization provided some new factor that had been 
lacking in the older civilizations. What, then, was 
this new factor? Partly perhaps the liberation of 
knowledge from the priesthood and its transfer to 
the laiety... More generally, it was perhaps that 
special kind of intellectual curiosity which impels 
men to try to understand rather than merely to 
know. " 

45 Bernal, Black Athena 1, pp. 276-9. In his study, 
Le probleme des pyramides d'Egypte (1948) p. 190, 
Lauer wrote, concerning the pyramids at Giza: 
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"From the mathematical point of view, the study of 
the pyramids, and especially the great pyramid, 
reveals very remarkable geometrical properties as 
well as numerical rapports that deserve attention. 
But the whole problem that this poses is to 
establish the extent to which the builders were 
aware of these properties. " 

Compare with Toomer's comments in Harris (ed), 
The Legacy of Egypt, p. 45, who writes: 

"The truth is that Egyptian mathematics remained at 
much too low a level to be able to contribute 
anything of value.., its interest for us lies in its 
primitive character. " 

Such attitudes contrast markedly with the detailed 
examination of Egyptian mathematical thought in 
Schwaller de Lubicz, The Temple of Man 1, Parts 2 
and 3. 

46 For Thales' visit to Egypt, see Kirk and Raven, The 
Presocratic Philosophers, p. 76 for the testimonies of 
Aetius, Proclus and Plutarch. An early source for 
Pythagoras' visit to Egypt is Isocrates, Busiris 28-29 
in Barnes, Early Greek Philosophy, p. 84. See also 
Diogenes Laertius, Lives of Eminent Philosophers 8.3 on 
Pythagoras' mastery of the Egyptian language. For 
Plato's visit to Egypt, see Strabo, Geography, 17.1.29, 
where Strabo indicates the exact place where Plato spent 
thirteen years studying with Egyptian priests at 
Heliopolis. According to Diogenes Laertius, Lives of 
Eminent Philosophers, 1.3.6, Plato went to Egypt 
specifically to "see those who interpret the will of the 
gods", fell ill and was cured by priests. See also 
Plutarch, De Iside et Osiride, 10 and Iamblichus, On the 
Mysteries, 1.1.3. For Eudoxus, see n. 47 below. 

47 Strabo, Geography, 17.1.29. Diogenes Laertius, Lives of 
Eminent Philosophers 8.86-89. 

48 Aristotle Metaphysics I. 1.981b; De Caelo II. 14.298a. 

49 For a full discussion of these authors, see Tompkins, 
The Secrets of the Great Pyramid, pp. 44-51; pp. 77-146. 
Also Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 272-280. 

50 Schwaller de Lubicz, The Temple of Man 1, Parts 2 and 3. 
See also his more accessible Sacred Science for 
Egyptian esotericism and symbolism. For an introduction 
to the thought of Schwaller de Lubicz, see West, Serpent 
in the Sky. 

51 Schwaller de Lubicz, The Temple of Man 1, p. 456. 
See also Nasr, Religion and the Order of Nature, p. 241. 

52 Schwaller de Lubicz, The Temple of Man 1, p. 54. 

53 The account is preserved by Porphyry. See n. 9 above. 

54 Chaeremon, fr. 10, in Fowden, The Egyptian Hermes, p. 55. 
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55 Ibid., p. 55. 

56 If the modern rationalist feels inclined to dismiss as 
subjective any knowledge attained through an ecstatic 
state of consciousness, or if a materialist baulks at 
the idea of spiritual causes, perhaps this should be 
taken less as an indictment of the Egyptians' lack of 
science than as a problem concerning the modern 
conception of what constitutes "true knowledge" and a 
valid methodology for attaining it. Serious engagement 
with ancient Egyptian religion necessarily calls into 
question many modern presuppositions, not least of which 
is the idea that materialistic science provides the only 
vehicle for acquiring valid knowledge. Neither exalted 
states of consciousness nor the idea of immaterial 
causes are intrinsically incompatible with the idea of 
knowledge. They simply point toward the acquisition of a 
different kind of knowledge from that acquired through 
the methods of modern science, which restricts itself to 
the deliberately non-exalted investigation of material 
reality alone. 
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59 Bury, The Idea of Progress, p. 291f. 

60 Bury, ibid., pp-295-299- 

61 Twelve years after the Origin of Species, Darwin drove 
home the point in his Descent of Man (1871). There we 
read in the penultimate paragraph of the concluding 
chapter: 

"The main conclusion arrived at in this work, 
namely, that man is descended from some lowly 
organised form will, I regret to think, be highly 
distasteful to many. But there can hardly be a doubt 
that we are descended from barbarians. " 

62 Collingwood, The Idea of History, p. 129. 

63 Tylor, Primitive Culture, p. 425. 

64 Tylor, ibid., p. 133. See Evans Pritchard, Theories 
of Primitive Religion pp. 25-29 for a succinct summary of 
Tylor's views. 

65 In the The Golden Bough, p. 57, Frazer wrote, 
"I would suggest that a tardy recognition of the 
inherent falsehood and barrennness of magic set the 
more thoughtful part of mankind to cast about for a 
truer theory of nature and a more fruitful method of 
turning her resources to account. The shrewder 
intelligences must in time have come to perceive 
that magical ceremonies and incantations did not 
really effect the results which they were designed 
to produce... It was a confession of human 
ignorance and weakness. Man saw that he had taken 
for causes what were no causes, and that all his 
efforts to work by means of these imaginary causes 
had been in vain. " 

For the confusion of magic and religion in Egypt, see 
The Golden Bough, p. 52f. 

66 The Golden Bough, p. 711f. 

67 For a review of various 19th and early 20th century 
theories of religion influenced by evolutionary 
perspectives, see Sharpe, Comparative Religion: A 
History, Ch. 3. 

68 Sir John Lubbock, The Origin of Civilization and the 
primitive Condition of Man (1870), summarized in 
Sharpe, Comparative Religion: A History, p. 52. 

69 A. C. Bouquet's popular survey (it ran to several 
editions during the 1940s and 1950s) of the history of 
religion, Comparative Religion, provides a good example 
of such attitudes. Bouquet subscribed to the view that 
"magic is religious practice that has lost its theology" 
(p. 53) and regarded the shaman as "an epileptic or 
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neurotic - or even drunkard, who in his potations has 
his tongue loosed" (p. 56). For Bouquet, there was 
little doubt that ethical monotheism is the highest form 
of religion and that it corresponds more or less exactly 
to Christianity (p. 212 and p. 221). Interestingly, he 
regarded the pharaoh Akhenaten as an early ethical 
monotheist (p. 73f). 

70 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 8. 

71 Breasted, ibid., p. 334. Breasted was obviously deeply 
moved by Akhenaten, and regarded his "gospel of the 
beauty and beneficence of the natural order" as a 
precursor of 18th and 19th century Romanticism (p. 335).. 
Akhenaten was, for Breasted, a peculiarly modern soul 
born several thousand years before his time, the 
"earliest idealist", almost a Baconian - who "appeals to 
no myths, to no ancient and widely accepted versions of 
the dominion of the gods, to no customs sanctified by 
the centuries... " The Development of Religion and 
Thought, p. 339. 

72 Breasted, ibid., p. 363. 

73 Gardiner, Egyptian Grammar p. 4. 

74 Gardiner, ibid., p. 24c. 

75 Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical 
Practice, p. 9f, has complained that Frazer's The Golden 
Bough still underlies all discussions of magic in 
Egyptology, and states (p. 10) that "Egyptology has yet 
to question its Frazerian attitude to the subject. " 

76 Watterson, The Gods of Ancient Egypt, p. 32. 

77 For a discussion of Freud's views, see Evans Pritchard, 
Theories of Primitive Religion, p. 41f. 

78 Evans Pritchard, ibid. See also Radin's study, 
Primitive Religion, in which he argues that in 
"primitive" religions the "neurotic-epileptoid 

mentality" dominates. This observation (or diagnosis) 
applies both to shamans and priests in more complex 
civilizations such as ancient Egypt. See Radin, 
Primitive Religion, p. 110. 

79 Jaynes, The Origins of Consciousness in the 
Breakdown of the Bicameral mind, p. 186. See also 
Tobin, 'The Bicameral Mind as a Rationale of Egyptian 
Religion' in Israelit-Groll, Studies in Egyptology: 
Presented to Miriam Lichtheim 2, pp. 994-1018. While 
Tobin is sympathetic to Jaynes, he points to a range of 
instances in ancient Egypt which do not support the 
bicameral theory. 

80 Wilber, Up From Eden, p. 123ff. Wilber's account of 
Egyptian religion is remarkably ill-informed. 
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81 Jung writes in 'Psychology and Religion' (CW 11 para 
141) : 

"Since the development of consciousness requires the 
withdrawal of all the projections we can lay our 
hands on, it is not possible to maintain any non- 
psychological doctrine about the gods. If the 
historical process continues as hitherto, then 
everything of a divine or daemonic character outside 
us must return to the psyche, to the inside of the 
unknown man, whence it apparently originated. " 

82 Neumann, The Origins and History of Consciousness, 
p. 304f and p. 325. 

83 "In the course of its ontogenetic development, the 
individual ego consciousness has to pass through the 
same archetypal stages which determined the 
evolution of consciousness of the life of humanity. 
The individual has in his own life to follow the 
road that humanity has trod before him... " 

Neumann, op. cit., p. xvi. 

84 For an explicitly Jungian interpretation of ancient 
Egypt, see Rice, Egypt's Legacy, Chs. 2 and 3. For a 
rather different Jungian approach to Egyptian religious 
thought, see Hornung, 'The Discovery of the Unconscious 
in Ancient Egypt' in Spring (1986), pp. 16-28. Also 
Hornung, Idea Into Image, p. 96. See also Jacobsohn, Die 
dogmatische Stellung des Königs. 

85 Fleay, Egyptian Chronology, p. 98. For the cosmic 
cycles that underlie the long reigns of the gods, see 
Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, p. 98f. 
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Canon, the Saite scheme recorded by Herodotus, the 
Manethonic chronology and the scheme of Eratosthenes 
preserved by Eusebius. See Fleay, Egyptian Chronology, 
p. 19f. 

87 Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, pp. 91-93. See also 
Versluis, The Egyptian Mysteries, p. 16f and p. 21f. 

88 Hornung, Idea into Image, p. 14 

89 Corpus Hermeticum, 16.1 (trans. Copenhaver, Hermetica 
p. 58). 

90 Ibid., 16.1. 

91 Plato, Timaeus, 22b. 

92 Wilson, The Culture of Ancient Egypt, p. 145 and p. 146. 

93 Hurnane, The Penguin Guide to Ancient Egypt, p. 25. 

94 Hurnane, ibid., p. 25. 
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95 Derchain, 'Symbols and Metaphors in Literature and 
Representations of Private Life', RAIN 15 (1976), pp. 7- 
10; Westendorf, 'Symbol, Symbolik', in Lexikon der 
Agyptologie, 6, c. 122-128; Ritner, The Mechanics of 
Ancient Egyptian Magical Practice, and Wilkinson, Symbol 
and Magic in Ancient Egyptian Art. 
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the Sky, p. 94. For a symbolist 
f the Old Kingdom tombs of Ti, Ptah- 
and Kagemni at Saqqara, see West, The 
to Ancient Egypt, pp. 170-189. 

97 Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt, p. 25. 

98 Gardiner, Egypt of the Pharaohs, p. 427. 

99 Aldred, Art in Ancient Egypt, 3, p. 3. 

100 Erman, Life in Ancient Egypt, p. 261; p. 263; p. 34. 

101 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 182. 

102 One of the few contemporary Egyptologists to recognise 
the far-reaching implications of accepting the existence 
of mysticism in ancient Egypt is Roberts who, in My 
Heart, My Mother, p. 175, writes: 

"Accepting that ancient Egyptian religion involved a 
journey of return to primal origins - and that the 
ancient Egyptians practised rituals in their temples 
aimed at such a rebirth - necessitates a complete re- 
evaluation, not only of the Underworld Books, but 
also of ancient Egypt's possible contribution to much 
later religious developments including the Hermetic 
tradition. In particular, it must raise serious 
questions about the methodological adequacy of 
studying Hermetic and Gnostic texts... with little or 
no consideration of how they might have been 
influenced by earlier Egyptian religion. " 

103 According to Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 259, 
during the 1880s and 90s 

"the last traces of the Platonic, Hermetic and 
Masonic respect for Egypt were being expelled from 
academia, and a full-scale attack on the older 
Egyptology was launched... " 

104 Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, Hierarchy and 
Decorum', JARCE 27 (1990), p. 2. 

105 it is for this reason, as Pinch, Magic in Ancient Egypt, 
p. 9, has recently confirmed, that 
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"Professional Egyptologists prefer to distance 
themselves from the popular image of Egypt as the 
source of occult knowledge. They tend to stress the 
numerous practical achievements of Egyptian 
civilization and those Egyptian writings that expound 
a pragmatic and cheerful philosophy of life. " 

For Hornung, The Secret Lore of Egypt, p. 3, the 
notion that Egypt is a source of esoteric wisdom is the 
defining mark of "Egyptosophy", to be distinguished from 
the academic discipline of Egyptology by the fact that 
Egyptosophy is the study of an "imaginary Egypt" that 
bears "only a loose relationship to the historical 
reality. " 

106 Moret, Mysteres Egyptiens pp. 42-71. 

107 Mayassis, Mysteres et Initiation de l'Egypte ancienne, 
p. 160. 

108 A similar view was put forward in Kristensen, Life Out of 
Death, (first pub. 1949; English trans. 1992) for whom 
"Egyptian religion was a mystery religion 'par 
excellence"' (p. 102) because it was based on an 
understanding that the mystical experience of dying prior 
to one's actual physical death put one in touch with the 
normally hidden spiritual source of life (p. 78). 

109 Mayassis, op. cit., p. 218 and p. 226. See also Daumas, 
'Y eut-il des mysteres en Egypte? ', BAAA 1 (1972), p. 44f. 

110 Their work has for the most part been ignored, save for 
the occasional acid review. See, for example, Allen's 
review of Mayassis, Le Livre des Morts de 1'Egypte 
ancienne est un livre d'initiation in JNES 17 
(1958), p. 147f. See also Baines's remarks in 'Restricted 
Knowledge, Hierarchy and Decorum', JARCE 27 (1990), p. 4f. 

111 Wente, 'Mysticism in Ancient Egypt? ', JNES 41 (1982), 
p. 175f. The texts in question are The Book of What is in 
the Underworld (Amduat) and The Book of Gates. See also 
Daumas, 'Y eut-il des mysteres en Egypte? ', BAAA 1 
(1972), pp. 45-48. 

112 Wente, op. cit., p. 178. 

113 A view shared by both Daumas and Kristensen. Kristensen, 
Life Out of Death, p. 113 writes: 

"The funerary text also operates for life here on 
earth; the eternal blessing is connected with 
earthly happiness, which was also the idea in the 
Greek mystery religion. " 

114 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 26. A similar 
perspective is offered in Quirke, The Cult of Ra, 
p. 58. 

115 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 17: 
"The Egyptian expression for the "inner aspect" of 

354 



the cult is seshetau (lit. that which has been made 
inaccessible). If we translate this by the word 
'mysteries', we have to dispense with some of the 

meanings of the Greek, e. g. initiation and 
anticipation of death and apotheosis of the 
initiate... " 

Note, however, that Assmann's stance in his essay 'Death 
and Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy 
Egypt, is more ambivalent (see for example pp. 152-155). 

116 Roberts, My Heart My Mother, p. 106. 

117 Roberts, ibid., p. 178. 

118 Roberts, ibid., p. 174-178. For the Book of the Dead 
being intended for use by the living, it is interesting 
to find that Lepsius, as far back as 1867, in his 
Aelteste Texte des Todtenbuchs, p. 8, saw it as "a book 
of practical instruction... to inform the individual, 
intent on his spiritual welfare, about what already 
on earth should be known and prepared by him for his 
death" quoted in Federn, 'The "Transformations" in the 
Coffin Texts', JNES 19 (1960) p. 245. See also DuQuesne, A 
Coptic initiatory Invocation, p. 52, n. 112, who compares 
The Book of the Dead to the Tibetan Bardo Thödrdl, and 
claims that "both works are clearly intended to be for 
spiritual (or magical) practice". See also Thausing, Der 
Auferstehungsgedanke, p. 15 

119 Federn, 'The "Transformations" in the Coffin Texts', JNES 
19 (1960), p. 246. 

120 Federn, ibid., pp. 246-249. 

121 Federn, ibid., p. 251f. Not surprisingly, Federn's 
views have been criticised from the orthodox standpoint 
of the funerary interpretation. See Willems, The 
Coffin of Heqata, pp. 278-286. Willems' criticism also 
includes the work of Wente. 

122 For the standard view of the Pyramid Texts as being for 
the exclusive use of the king after his physical death, 
see n. 37 above. Thausing, Der Auferstehungsgedanke, p. 22, 
is one of the few Egyptologists to have questioned 
the purely funerary purpose of the Pyramid Texts. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER THREE 

THE MYSTICAL AND THE FUNERARY INTERPRETATION OF 
ANCIENT EGYPTIAN RELIGION 



For the use of the term "mysteries" as involving secret 
initiatory rites, see Griffiths, 'Mysterien' in 
Lexikon der Ägyptologie 4, c. 276-277. For Griffiths the 
dramatic presentation of the myth of the relevant god or 
gods was also a necessary part of any mystery rite. This 
view is also taken by Daumas, 'Y eut-il des mysteres en 
Egypte? ' in BAAA 1 (1972), p. 38f and p. 49. From a 
phenomenological standpoint, however, the external 
performance of any drama is less necessary than the inner 
experience of identification with archetypal powers and 
processes. This is clearly understood by Kristensen, Life 
Out of Death, pp. 111-113. See also Ch. 2, n. 108 above. 

The term "mysteries" has often been used rather loosely 
by Egyptologists during the 20th century, mostly in 
relation to Osirian rites. For example, Schäfer, Die 
Mysterien des Osiris in Abydos applied it to the 
ritual (much of it could be described as pageant) of 
Osiris at Abydos; Junker, 'Die Mysterien des Osiris' 
in Internationale Woche für Religions-Ethnologie 3, 
pp. 414-426 and Chassinat, Le Mystere d'Osiris au mois 
de Khoiak also refer to Osirian ceremonies during Khoiak 
as "mysteries". For Moret, Mysteres Egyptiens, and 
Mayassis, Mystdres et Initiations de 1'Egypte ancienne, a 
number of non-Osirian rituals are also covered by the 
term. 

DuQuesne, 'Effective in Heaven and on Earth' in 
Assman and Bommas (eds. ), Ägyptische Mysterien?, p. 37, 
has sought to link the term "mysteries" to rites used for 
specifically mystical ends. This linkage is essential, 
but in the ancient Egyptian religious context it requires 
that what is understood to constitute a "mystical end" is 
broader than that of mystic union alone. DuQuesne is 
not completely clear where he stands on this issue, but 
he does appear to regard travelling to other worlds and 
altered states of consciousness as mystical ends (pp. 43- 
46), despite his original definition of mysticism in the 
narrower terms of mystic union (p. 37). 

2 Kristensen, Life Out of Death, P. 113. 

3 Morenz, Egyptian Religion, p. 250. 

4 Hornung, Idea Into Image, p. 112. 

5 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 182. 

6 Assmann, Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 26. 

7 Assmann, 'Death and Initiation' in Simpson, Religion and 
philosophy, p. 143f. 

8 For the denial of trance, ecstasy, mystical 
contemplation, etc. see Assmann, The Search for God, 
p. 153ff. For Assmann, mysticism and ecstasy were "deeply 
contrary to Egyptian thought" and for this reason "the 
mystical path was as little realized in Egypt as the 
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ecstatic". Assmann, op. cit., p. 155. 

9 See Ch. 2, nn. 11 and 12. 

10 For example, Corpus Hermeticum 10.16, where it is made 
clear that while the soul's release from the body and its 
realization of its inner divinity parallels what occurs 
after death, it is nevertheless an experience attainable 
while one is still alive, and in its attainment the human 
being realizes his or her divine potential. See also 
Corpus Hermeticum 13.3 where the mystical experience of 
spiritual rebirth occurs in an implicitly celestial 
environment, which elsewhere in the Hermetic literature 
is the environment that the dead find themselves in (Eg 
Corpus Hermeticum 1.24-26) . The celestial context of the 
mystical experience of spiritual rebirth is entirely 
explicit in the Hermetic 'Discourse on the Eighth and 
Ninth' in Robertson (ed. ) The Nag Hammadi Library in 
English, pp. 292-297. 

11 Corpus Hermeticum, 10.25. The concept of the human being 
having the ability to acquire knowledge of things 
heavenly or spiritual while still on earth goes back to 
the Pyramid Texts, Utt 256, §301 and Utt 302, §458, where 
we read how the Horus-king is established both in heaven 
and on earth. Later sources include the New Kingdom 
Amduat, for which see Chapter 2, n. 4, and the Book of the 
Dead, for example BD 64 Rubric. 

For the relationship between the Hermetic treatises and 
ancient Egyptian doctrine, see Stricker, De Brief van 
Aristeas (1956), Derchain, 'L'authenticite de 
1'inspiration egyptienne dans le Corpus Hermeticum' in 
Revue de 1'histoire des religions 61 (1962), pp. 175- 
198, Mahe, Hermes en haute-Egypte (1978-1982), Daumas, 
'Le fonds egyptien de 1'hermetisme' in J. Ries (ed), 
Gnosticisme et monde hellenistique (1982), pp. 1-23, and 
Iversen, Egyptian and Hermetic Doctrine (1984). See also 
Fowden, The Egyptian Hermes (1986) and Kingsley, 
'Poimandres: The Etymology of the Name and the Origins of 
the Hermetica' in JWCI 56 (1993), pp. 3-25. For a brief 
summary of the debate on the Egyptian/non-Egyptian 
origins of the Corpus Hermeticum, see Copenhaver, 
Hermetica pp. xlv-lix. 

12 Elffade, Rites and Symbols of Initiation, p. 91. 

13 Eliade, ibid., Ch. 6; Burkert, Ancient Mystery Cults, 
pp. 97-101; Godwin, Mystery Religions in the Ancient 
World, pp. 34-37. 

14 See Ch. 2, n. 46. 

15 Burkert, Ancient Mystery Cults, p. 92. 

16 Phaedrus 246. 

17 ibid., 246-7. 
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18 Ibid., 248. 

19 Ibid., 249. 

20 Plato, Phaedo, 68b. 

21 Phaedo, 64a. 

22 Phaedrus, 250bc, trans. Burkert in Ancient Mystery 
Cults, p. 92. 

23 For a thoroughly researched case for the Egyptian 
origin of the Eleusinian mysteries, see Foucart, Les 
Mysteres d'Eleusis, Part One and especially Ch. 1. 
See also Bernal, Black Athena 1, p. 69, who comments: 

"The late 15th century was a period of great Egyptian 
power after the conquests of Tuthmosis III, and one 
in which the mystery cults of Isis and Osiris seem to 
have been well established in Egypt and the Levant. 
Since Egyptian faience plaques of the type placed 
under the corners of temples have been found at 
Mycenae dated to the reign of Amenophis III (1405- 
1367), I have no difficulty in accepting the 
possibility that the Eleusinian cult of Archaic 
Greece was the descendant of an Egyptian foundation 
made there 700 years earlier. " 

Against the derivation of the Eleusinian cult from Egypt 
is the lack of any object or artefact of Egyptian origin 
in either the sanctuary or a nearby cemetry dating from 
the 2nd millennium. See Picard, 'Sur la patrie et les 
peregrinations de Demeter' in Revues des nudes 
Grecques 40 (1927) and Mylonas, Eleusis and the 
Eleusinian Mysteries. However, see also Burkert, Ancient 
Mystery Cults, p. 20f for Egyptian influence on the 
Eleusinian cult. 

24 Burkert, Greek Religion p. 288. 

25 Kerenyi, Eleusis, p. 93; Elffade, Rites and Symbols of 
Initiation, p. 111. 

26 For a detailed account of the Eleusinian rites, see 
Mylonas, Eleusis and the Eleusinian Mysteries Ch. 9. See 
also Burkert, Greek Religion p. 285ff; Eliade, History of 
Religious Ideas 1, p. 294ff; and Kerenyi, Eleusis, Chs. 3 
and 4. 

27 Aristotle fr. 15 (Rose), trans. Burkert, Ancient Mystery 
Cults, p. 89. 

28 From Pindar, fr. 137a, we have the statement, "Blessed is 
he who has seen this and thus goes beneath the earth; he 
knows the end of life, he knows the beginning given by 
Zeus. " This statement is echoed in a fragment of 
Sophocles, fr-837 (Pearson-Radt): "Thrice blessed are 
those mortals who have seen these rites and thus enter 
into Hades: for them alone there is life, for the others 
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all is misery. " From Isocrates, Panegyrikos 4.28, 
(written in the early 4th century BC) we have the remark 
that the mystai "have more pleasing hopes for the end of 
life and for all eternity". The Homeric Hymn to Demeter 
states: "Blessed is he who has seen this among earthly 
men; but he who is uninitiated in the sacred rites and 
who has no portion, never has the same lot once dead down 
in the murky dark. " All translations from Burkert, Greek 
Religion p. 289. For further ancient testimonies on the 
effects of the Eleusinian mysteries on those 
participating, see Kerenyi, Eleusis, pp. 13-16. 

29 Plutarch fr. 168 (Sanbach). The same statement is wrongly 
attributed by Stobaeus to Themistios. See Burkert, 
Ancient Mystery Cults p. 162, n. 11. 

30 Mylonas, Eleusis and the Eleusinian Mysteries, is an 
example of an extremely cautious approach, whereas 
Kerenyi, Eleusis, and Burkert, Ancient Mystery Cults, 
have been more bold. 

31 Kerenyi, Eleusis, pp. 95-102. 

32 Burkert, Ancient Mystery Cults, p. 21. 

33 Cicero, De Legibus, 2.36, quoted in Burkert, Ancient 
Mystery Cults, p. 21. 

34 Apuleius, The Golden Ass, p. 285-6. 

35 This kind of experience is well attested in the shamanic 
tradition, for which see Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 2. For the 
shamanic underpinnings of Plato's philosophy, see Dodds, 
The Greeks and the Irrational, p. 210. For shamanic themes 
in the Eleusinian and Hellenistic Mysteries, see Eliade, 
Rites and Symbols of Initiation, pp. 109-115. 

36 Eliade, Rites and Symbols of Initiation, p. 112-3. 

37 Pallis, The Babylonian Akitu Festival, p. 249. The 
Babylonian New Year festival was modelled on much 
earlier Sumerian rites. There is good reason to believe 
that an early version of the Akitu was already well 
established by the 21st century BC (3rd Dynasty of Ur). 
See Jacobsen, Treasures of Darkness, p. 124. Also 
Sandars, Poems of Heaven and Hell from Ancient 
Mesopotamia, p. 44ff. 

38 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 315 and p. 321ff, 
contrary to Pallis, op. cit., p. 249, does not accept that 
the death of the god was enacted by the king, because no 
proof of the enactment exists. Yet the evidence of the 
major role of the king in the rites immediately before 
and immediately after the god's "confinement in the 
mountain" is incontrovertible. As Eliade points out, in 
so far as the Mesopotamian kings incarnated the god 
in the Sacred Marriage Rite that took place after the 
god's "confinement in the mountain", it is only reason- 
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able to suppose that they also went through the "con- 
finement". See Eliade, History of Religious Ideas 1, 
pp. 64-66. Significantly, in his discussion of the 
Egyptian Sed festival, Frankfort does not refer to 
the mystical episode known as "the secret rites in the 
tomb" which other commentators have identified as at the 
heart of the festival. See Kingship and the Gods, Ch. 6. 
Frankfort's unwillingness to accept an initiatory 
interpretation of such ancient rites seems to rest more 
on his own non-mystical predilections than on the 
available evidence. 

39 Eliade, History of Religious Ideas, 1, p. 60. 

40 Eliade, ibid., p. 74. 

41 PT Utt 317. 

42 See n. 11 above and Ch. 7, n. 16. One telling example is the 
discovery in 1969 of an inscribed gold plate at 
Hipponium, similar to many others found in graves in 
Crete, Thessaly and southern Italy, dating from around 
400BC and intended to accompany the dead person 
into the Underworld. The gold plates give detailed 
descriptions of what the dead person should expect to 
experience in the journey into the Underworld, and there 
is good reason to believe that their origins are 
Egyptian. The Hipponium gold plate, however, presents the 
same material in an explicit context of initiation into 
the Bacchic mysteries. Significantly, the Hipponium gold 
plate is the earliest and the most detailed of the gold 
plates so far found, and should probably be regarded as 
the prototype from which a number of the others derive. 
See Kingsley, Ancient Philosophy, Myth and Magic, 
p. 259f. And Kingsley, ibid., p. 264 for the Egyptian 
influence on the gold plates tradition. 

43 For ancient Minoan mystery rites and their relationship 
to the Eleusinian Mysteries, see Harrison, 
Prolegomena to the Study of Greek Religion, p. 564- 
567. Diodorus Siculus, Library of History, 5.64 and 5.77, 
states that whereas the Greeks performed their rites of 
initiation secretly, the Cretans did so openly. For the 
Ugaritic myth of Baal and Mot, closely paralleling the 
initiatory Mesopotamian descent myths, see Hooke, 
Near Eastern Mythology, p. 84ff. For the Hittite version, 
see Hooke, ibid., p. 100ff. 

44 Federn, 'The "Transformations" in the Coffin Texts', JNES 
19 (1960), p. 247, has commented: 

"To maintain that precisely ancient Egypt should not 
have known some kind of initiation - and initiation 
rites - like the rest of the world is plainly 
absurd... " 

45 Fairman, 'Kingship Rituals of Egypt' in Hooke (ed. ), 
Myth, Ritual and Kingship, p. 75. 
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46 According to Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, Hierarchy and 
Decorum', JARCE 27 (1990), p. 3, 

"Schwaller de Lubicz comes at the cautious end of 
such approaches, which range as far afield as Joan 
Grant, who was the reincarnation of an ancient 
Egyptian - royal, of course - and Bulbul Abdel Meguid 
or Umm Sety. The claims of these people to inspired 
knowledge of their subject bypass academic endeavour 
and cannot be integrated with it. " 

47 It is embryonically present in Erman, A Handbook of 
Egyptian Religion, pp. 95-98, but is more crystallised 
in Erman, Life in Ancient Egypt, p. 308. Interestingly, 
Budge holds back from the full formulation of the theory 
that Osiris is always the dead king and Horus the living 
king, being too aware of the lack of textual support. See, 
for example Budge, The Egyptian Book of the Dead (The 
Papyrus of Ani), p. lxxiii. For Breasted's funerary 
interpretation of the Osiris myth, see The Development of 
Religion and Thought, pp. 145ff. 

48 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 145. 

49 In the Unas texts, the king is explicitly identified with 
Horus in Utts 212,220,221,222,254,255,256,302,303, 
308,310 and 313. The identification is implicit in a 
great many other Utterances. For example, the south to 
east wall sequence of the sarcophagus chamber, as well as 
both the west wall and north wall sequences of the 
antechamber, are best understood as Horus sequences. Apart 
from the sarcophagus chamber north wall offering texts and 
the related texts on the passage between the chambers, 
explicit references to the king as Osiris are relatively 
rare, and are far outnumbered by references to the king as 
Horus. See also Ch. 10, n. 20. 

50 Utt 260, trans. Faulkner. 

51 Utt 257, trans. Faulkner. 

52 For example, in 1915, Gardiner could write in his 'Review 
of J. Frazer's The Golden Bough' JEA 2 (1915), p 124: 

"I know of no evidence anywhere among Egyptian texts 
in which the living pharaoh is assimilated with 
Osiris, or the dead pharaoh to Horus; in other words, 
it is in death alone that the monarch's trans- 
formation from Horus to Osiris was effected. " 

This view has since been reiterated countless times. A few 
examples may help to convey the extent to which it has 
become an unquestioned dogma of the funerary 
interpretation of the Osiris myth. 
Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 3: 

"The Egyptian treatment of the myth of Osiris is 
constantly presented... in the setting of death; and 
it is also constantly related in its early phases to 
the fact of kingship. Horus as the living pharaoh and 
his father Osiris as the dead pharaoh: these are the 
basic elements of the royal funerary cult. Osiris per 
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se is king of the domain of the dead, so that the 
dead pharaoh is naturally regarded as aspiring to 

sovereignty in the afterworld in the form of Osiris. 
At the same time the royal burial rites adumbrate the 
birth of a new Horus in the son who succeeds the 
deceased. " 

Wilson, The Culture of Ancient Egypt, p. 66: 
"Thus the deceased pharaoh came to be Osiris, and his 

son who followed him on the throne came to be the 
dutiful son Horus... " 

Aldred, The Egyptians, p. 179: 
"... and when he [the king] died and was asimilated to 
Osiris, the king of the dead, his son the new Horus 

would reign in his stead. " 

Mercer, The Religion of Ancient Egypt, p. 118: 
"Horus, in the form of 'Horus'-kings, reigned over 
Egypt in this world; Osiris, in the form of the 
resurrected 'Osiris'-king, that is, the god Osiris 
himself... reigned over Egypt of the Underworld, the 

realm of the dead. Moreover, each reigning king 
during his lifetime was a 'Horus'; but as soon as he 
died he became an 'Osiris"'. 

53 Utt 373, trans. Breasted, The Development of Religion 
and Thought, p. 145, n. 4. 

54 Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 2. See also Lamy, Egyptian 
Mysteries, p. 24 who refers to the "striking 

parallelism between these [Pyramid] texts and those of 
various ecstatic or initiatic visions". The parallelism 
has been noted in West, Serpent In the Sky, p. 146 and The 
Traveller's Key to Ancient Egypt, p. 97. For parallels in 
the Coffin Texts, See Federn, 'The "Transformations" in 
the Coffin Texts', p. 251. For a fuller exploration of the 

shamanic initiatory pattern underlying the Pyramid Texts, 
see Fix, Star Maps, Chs. 5-7. 

55 PT §657. 

56 Utt 219, as translated by Breasted, The Development of 
Religion and Thought, p. 146. 

57 Breasted, ibid., p. 146. 

58 For example, Utts 219,223,224,225,355,364,498 
and 690. 

59 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 33. 

60 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 64. 

61 Utt 219, §193. See also Utt 225, §224, and Utt 690, §2092- 
2094. 

62 A view, Griffiths reminds us, with which we are already 
familiar in Christian teaching concerning the resurrection 
of the body (p. 67). Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 3, p. 648, 
also compares the passages referring to the king's taking 
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possession of his physical body with later Christian 
teaching. By implying that an ancient Egyptian precursor 
of the Christian doctrine of the resurrection of the body 
can be found in the Pyramid Texts, an essentially alien 
religious belief is projected onto the ancient Egyptians. 
While the projection may serve to give the funerary 
interpretation of these very explicit passages of the king 
taking possession of his body an air of familiarity to a 
Christian readership, its effect is to saddle the 
Egyptians with a credo that not only offends common sense, 
but also belies the subtlety of their own understanding of 
post mortem states, as conveyed by concepts such as the 
ka, ba, sahu and akh. 

63 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 66. 

64 J. Gwyn Griffiths, op. Cit., p. 6. See also n. 52 above. 

65 Utts 26 and 449. See also 
addressed as follows: 
"Hail Horusl This king 

Utt 600 where the king is 

is Osiris. " 

66 This is the view of both Moret and Mayassis, see n. 73 
below. Mayassis, Mystdres et initiation de 1'Egypte 
ancienne, p. 92, comments: 

"Osiris resucitates himself in Horus. Horus is the 
'becoming' of Osiris. " 

67 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris cult, p. 46. 

68 Griffiths, op. cit., p. 46, even proposes a "double trans- 
ference". For Griffiths, inconsistencies within the 
funerary interpretation are to be explained in terms of 
inconsistencies within the texts themselves, due to the 
mixing up of the two myths. Thus on p. 16f he writes: 

"The Osiris-myth in the Pyramid Texts shows a 
complexity that involves inconsistencies, and it 
seems that the only rational explanation of these is 
the theory of the conflation of a Horus-legend and an 
Osiris-myth. " 

Griffiths also refers to "contradictions" (p. 14) and 
"discrepancies"(p. 17), suggests dubious motives 
for changes (p. 16), and searches for "original meanings" 
(p. 16). His underlying aim, it seems, is to explain the 
religious phenomena as a reflection of social conditions 
and historical events rather than to see in them any 
inherent religious meaning. See the remarks of to 
Velde, Seth, God of Confusion, pp. 74-80 on Griffiths' 
tendency to explain religious phenomena as a reflection of 
social conditions and historical events. 

69 Not all Egyptologists accept the "two myths" approach. 
See Wente, 'Review of J. Gwyn Griffiths, The Conflict of 
Horus and Seth', JNES 22 (1963), pp. 273-6. 

70 Utterance 677, trans. Breasted , The Development of 
Religion and Thought, p. 146. Brackets original. A 
comparable statement of the king receiving the throne of 
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Osiris is made in Utt 213 from the pyramid of Unas, and is 
discussed by Griffiths below. 

71 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 146. 

72 Breasted comments ibid., p. 146 n. 5: 
"There is little distinction between the passages 
where the dead king receives the throne of Osiris, 
because identified with him, and others in which he 
receives it as the heir of Osiris. " 

73 According to Moret, Mystores Egyptiens, p. 73, 
the divinisation of the living king (as Horus) was 
achieved precisely by means of his passing through an 
identification with Osiris: 

"The king became god through the Osirian rites; but 
also, from as early as his accession, he was supposed 
to have passed through the Osirian death and to have 
been redeemed as Osiris had been. " 

A similar view is stated in Mayassis, Mysteres et 
Initiation de 1'Egypte ancienne, p. 92. See also 
Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 161, 
where we read that "the heart of the [Osirian] mystery 
lies in the change of the speaker's soul identity. " 

74 For example, Utts 57-71 and Utts 220-222. 

75 Assmann, 'Death and Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion 
and Philosophy, p. 141f. 

76 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 175. 

77 Utt 213, trans. Griffiths, ibid., p. 175. Cf. Utt 221 where 
similar phraseology is used in a coronation ritual, for 
which see Ch. 4, p. 119f below. 

78 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, P1.40. 

79 The 'aba sceptre is portrayed in a multiplicity of 
contexts and it carries a range of different meanings, 
relating to the authority and power of the king. The 
interpretation of its meaning in Utterance 213 depends to 
a large extent on how the translator views the meaning of 
the whole Utterance. 

80 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 40. 

81 That such phraseology was used in respect of the living 
king's ceremonial is exemplified in the New Kingdom 
description of kingship, attested on a dozen monuments, 
where we read: 

"Ra has placed the king on the earth of the living 
for ever and eternity, in order to judge humankind, 
to satisfy the gods, to make Right happen and to 
annihilate Wrong, so that he gives divine offerings 
to the gods, funerary offerings to the blessed dead. " 

Quoted in Quirke, The Cult of Ra, p. 20. 
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82 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, p. 176. 

83 For example, Hart, Dictionary of Egyptian Gods and 
Goddesses, p. 154, states: 

"The belief that the king has undergone a 
transformation of state and has not on death reached 
a termination of existence is further emphasised by 

graphic phraseology, such as asserting that he has 
departed 'alive' to sit on the throne of Osiris to 
give orders to the 'living"'. 

For similar statements, see also Wilson, The Culture of 
Ancient Egypt, p. 66, Aldred, The Egyptians, p. 179, 
Murnane, The Penguin Guide to Ancient Egypt, p. 67 and 
Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 154. 

84 The Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus is so called because it 
was discovered in 1896 by James Quibell in a tomb in the 
Ramesseum at Thebes. It was published in Sethe, 
Dramatische Texte zu altägyptische Mysterienspielen. 

85 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 123. In this 
section, I shall be following the order of rites as 
proposed by Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods Ch. 11 and 
Roberts, 'The Mystery Drama of Renewal'. 

86 Frankfort, op. cit., p. 123. 

87 Helck, 'Bemerkungen zum Ritual des Dramatischen 
Ramesseumpapyrus', Orientalia 23 (1954), pp. 383-441. 
See also, Simpson, Lexikon der Ägyptologie 5, c. 896. 

88 Scene 33, trans. Roberts, 'The Mystery Drama of Renewal'. 

89 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 134. 

90 Frankfort, ibid., p. 133. 

91 The dating of the Memphite Theology is particularly 
difficult, partly because it is written in archaic 
language resembling that of the Pyramid Texts, and itself 
purports to be a copy of a very ancient work, and partly 
because it has features that compare with the Middle 
Kingdom Coffin Texts. Sethe believed it to have 
originated in the 1st Dynasty, but this view is no longer 
held by most Egyptologists. For a translation of the 
text, see Lichtheim, Ancient Egyptian Literature 1, 
pp. 51-57. For the New Kingdom "Ancestor Ritual", 
see Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, Ch. 7, especially p. 76f, 
and Ch. 8, especially p. 102f. 

92 Memphite Theology 62-64, trans. Lichtheim, Ancient 
Egyptian Literature 1, pp. 55-6. 

93 Certainly, this is the opinion of Frankfort. Concerning 
the Memphite Theology, he writes in Kingship and the 
Gods, p. 32f: 

"The embrace is a true communion of spirits, 
involving the actual ruler and his deceased 
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predecessor in a rite performed at the accession of 
each new king. In the same way it appears, timeless, 
in the Memphite Theology involving the gods Horus and 
Osiris. " 

94 Utt 357, §585c-587b, trans. Roberts, 'The Mystery Drama 
of Renewal", p. 5. 

9.5 Utt 368, §636. The latter part is repeated word for word 
in Utt 357, §585a-b. I have used Allen's literal 
translation here, from 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid 
Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, p. 19. 
This text appears on the symbolically significant east 
wall of the sarcophagus chambers of Teti and Pepi II. In 
the pyramid of Unas, this location is reserved for the 
coronation texts. 

96 According to Allen, op. ci 
"The akhet is the place 
sun and other celestial 
transformation from the 
to the form that allows 
that is, as an akh - in 

t., pp. 19-20, 
in which the king, like the 
beings, undergoes the final 
inertness of death and night 
him to live effectively - 
his new world. " 

97 For the term "Embracers of the Akh" Frankfort gives 
"Spirit Seekers". See Frankfort, op. cit., p. 137f. 

98 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 127ff and p. 403ff, gives many 
examples of such ascents in purely shamanic contexts. In 
relation to Egypt, see Elffade, op. cit., p. 487ff. 

99 For example, Utt 267 from the Pyramid of Unas: 
"A stairway to the sky is set up for me, that I may 
ascend on it to the sky... " 

And again, Utt 478, from the pyramids of Pepi I, Pepi II 
and Merenre: 

"When I ascend to the sky on the ladder of the god, 
my bones are reassembled for me, 
my limbs are gathered for me, 
and I leap up to the sky 
in the presence of the Lord of the Ladder. " 

100 In Utt 213, for example, the king who "sits on the 
throne of Osiris" has various parts of his body 
identified with Atum, but his face is Anubis. 

101 For the Niuserre reliefs, see von Bissing and Kees, Das 
Re-Heiligtum des Königs Ne-woser-re. For the Osorkon 
reliefs, see Naville, The Festival-Hall of Osorkon II. 

102 Two further important sources for the Sed festival are 
the reliefs in the 18th Dynasty temple of Amenhotep III 
at Soleb, summarised in Gohary, Akhenaten's Sed- 
Festival at Karnak, pp. 11-18, and the tomb of Kheruef, 
described in Epigraphic Survey, The Tomb of Kheruef. 
For a brief survey of evidence of other Sed festivals, 
see Gohary, Akhenaten's Sed-Festival at Karnak pp. 6- 
9. For a fuller survey, see Hornung and Staehelin, 
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'Studien zum Sedfest' in Aegyptiaca Helvetica, 1. 

103 Although the thirtieth year of the king's reign may have 
been the original timing of the festival, even by the 
First Dynasty some kings were celebrating it before the 
thirtieth regnal year had elapsed. For example, Anedjib, 
Semerkhet and Ka-a. In the Old Kingdom we know that 
Zoser, Khufu, Sahure and Menkauhor all celebrated a Sed 
festival but their reigns were shorter than thirty 
years. The period of thirty years, therefore, may not 
have been calculated from the actual accession. Redford, 
Pharaonic King-lists, Annals and Day Books, p. 180, 
comments: 

"The festival was, from the 12th Dynasty at least, 
associated with the 30th year of the ruler qua king, 
but for the ancient Egyptian this need not mean the 
beginning of the king's sole reign. The heir apparent 
could become king when his father or predecessor, 
still living, had him undergo a coronation, as 
happened to Hatshepsut, Amenophis II and Ramesses II, 
to name a few; or since mythologically pharaoh had 
been designated king while still 'in the egg' the 30 
years could conceivably be counted from the king's 
birth. Only thus, it seems to me, can we explain the 
certain, though not numerous, cases in which a sed- 
festival is alluded to as having been celebrated 
before the 30th regnal year. " 

Redford argues that the celebration of the festival fell 
into abeyance after the end of the 12th Dynasty until it 
was revived in the 18th Dynasty by Amenhotep III 
(Redford, op. cit., p. 185-6). The most regularly recorded 
series of celebrations of the festival is that of 
Ramesses II (19th Dyn), who held a Sed in years 30,34, 
37,40,43 and 46 of his reign. See O'Mara, The 
Chronology of the Palermo and Turin Canons, p. 29. See 
also Murnane, 'The Sed Festival: A Problem in Historical 
Method', MDAIK 37 (1981), pp. 369-376. For a general 
discussion, see Gohary, Akhenaten's Sed-Festival at 
Karnak, pp. 2-4. 

104 There is a noun sed, meaning "tail". There is also a 
verb sed, meaning "to clothe". According to Frankfort, 
Kingship and the Gods, p. 366, n. 1, sed is also an ancient 
name of the god Wepwawet. For a brief survey of different 
theories about the meaning of the word, see Gohary, 
Akhenaten's Sed-Festival at Karnak, p. 2. 

105 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 79. 

106 In the next paragraphs, I will be mainly following 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, Ch. 6, and Uphill, 'The 
Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 (1965), pp. 365-383. 

107 Such may have been the purpose of the Southern Tomb in 
Zoser's Sed festival complex at Saqqara. See Reeder, 
'Running the Heb Sed', KMT 4,4 (1993-4), pp. 60-71, 
according to whom the Southern Tomb was the location of 
the symbolic death and rebirth of the king in the Sed 
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festival. A similar argument, however, could equally be 

made for chambers underneath the pyramid itself. See 
Ch. 4 below. 

108 For Niuserre's bed, see figs. 3.5 and 3.8 below. The 
possible use of a sarcophagus in Sed festival rites is 

attested in four inscriptions cut by working parties 
in the quarries of Hammamat (trans. Breasted, Ancient 
Records of Egypt 1, pp. 211-216). These reveal that in the 
second year of the reign of the Middle Kingdom king, 
Mentuhotep IV, a royal sarcophagus was prepared under the 
direction of the vizier Amenemhat during the year of 
the king's Sed festival. Amenemhat led a huge expedition 
of quarrymen, artisans, and sculptors plus a force of 
10,000 soldiers in order to excavate, construct, decorate 

and then bring back the sarcophagus, which was intended 

as "an eternal memorial" so that the king "might 

celebrate very many [Sed Jubilees), living like Re, 
forever. " (Breasted, op. cit., p. 213f). See also 
Lichtheim, Ancient Egyptian Literature 1, p. 114f. 

109 Frankfort places the coronation at the end of the 
festival, but Uphill, basing his account on Osorkon's 
reliefs, also places it at the beginning. For both Uphill 
and Moret, the enactment of the coronation at 
the beginning as well as at the end was an essential part 
of the scheme. See Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival 
Rites', JNES 24 (1965), p. 380 n. 69, and Moret, Mystdres 
Egyptiens, p. 187ff. 

110 Uphill, op. cit. p. 377 

111 According to Uphill, this was the "climax of the 
festival" (op. cit., p. 377). Surprisingly, Frankfort 
does not refer to the ritual descent into the tomb. 
Perhaps his overlooking this crucial event is linked to 
his insistence in Kingship and the Gods, p. 79, that "the 
Sed festival, in contrast to the coronation, does not 
refer to Osiris at all" and that there was "no relation 
between the Sed festival and Osiris, since the festival 
renews the existing kingship and is not concerned with 
the succession" (p. 367, n. 2). The fact is, however, that 
the renewal of the kingship depended precisely on the 
king entering into a relationship with Osiris. See n. 112 
below. 

112 According to Heick, 'Schamane und Zauberer' in Melanges 
Adolphe Gutbub, p. 104, the sem priest entered the realm 
of the dead in a state of trance, similar to that of 
north European-Asiatic shamans in their journeys into the 
spirit-world. 

113 Moret, Mystdres Egyptiens p. 189. For Breasted, as well, 
The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 39, during the 
Sed festival, "the king assumed the costume and insignia 
of Osiris, and undoubtedly impersonated him. " Breasted's 
interpretation is supported by Mercer, The Religion of 
Egypt p. 122, and many others, including Frazer, Petrie 
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and Margaret Murray. The depiction of the king during the 
"secret rites" in Amenhotep III's temple at Soleb 
seems decisive, for although the relief is damaged, the 
king is clearly mummiform. This relief is reproduced in 
n. 115 below. Egyptological opinion has, however, always 
remained sharply divided on this crucial point of 
interpretation. Thus Gardiner, 'Review of J. G. Frazer, 
The Golden Bough', JEA 2 (1915), p. 124 argued against 
those who believed that the king was identified with 
Osiris in the Sed festival on the grounds that the 
resemblance of costume was due to Osiris being a king, 
hence wearing royal regalia, rather than the king being 
Osiris! Griffiths, 'The Costume and Insignia of 
the King in the Sed-Festival', JEA 41 (1955), p. 127f, 
also denies any Osiris identification. The argument for a 
fusion of the king with Osiris probably should not be 
settled merely on the interpretation of his costume and 
insignia. We have also to look at the rites that he was 
engaged in, the inscriptional evidence and what the 
reliefs actually show. 

114 The word is (and iset) is somewhat ambiguous and could 
refer to a shrine, chapel or palace rather than 
the actual tomb. Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival 
Rites', JNES 24 (1965), p. 378 with n. 56, argues against 
the view of Naville that the word is here refers to a 
shrine rather than the actual tomb of the king on the 
grounds that (1) in Old Kingdom inscriptions is commonly 
means "tomb" and (2) the reliefs adjacent to "the secret 
rites" have a decidedly funereal character. The discovery 
of Osorkon's burial place at Tanis on the site where his 
Sed festival was likely to have taken place, i. e. near to 
the great temple with its large courts, certainly adds 
weight to his argument that the secret rites took place 
in his tomb and not in a shrine. Even if the 
translation "tomb" is debatable, the main point at issue 
is not so much the type of building in which 
the secret rites took place as what they consisted of: 
in particular, the fact that they had a distinctively 
funereal character, and that there is good reason to 
believe that during them the king seems to have 
undergone certain transcendent experiences. 

115 Naville, op. cit., Pl. X. 5. See also Uphill, op. cit., 
p. 378. The scene closely emulates a similar scene in 
Amenhotep III's temple at Soleb, in which the king is 
represented mummiform, for which see Giorgini, Soleb 1, 
p. 100, fig. 81, which is reproduced below. 
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116 The verb ir_y is use(] in a widE' vqr ie1. y "f ar, nl (XIS Hanf] 
can be l_r. ansi t. nr) in many dit icr cnt ways. Soo kn" l krlev, h Concise Dictionary nT MLdd/e Egypt ian, pp. An 2! W I. 11c 
range of c)ß, 1=inn:;, a1 I of which are cnn(u'l tied wit h ; nrno sort- of act. i vi t. y. Tn I he present_ Pnrrt nxl_ the irr tiviI. y ((( "at_t_endinq In" is hnssih1y what is ni' urlt , but this niusl remain a maI [er of sf, O< Hlat. i"rr. 

11/ Meeks, 'I)ierl ma s; q IE9io11 Sann tOlo', Ai c!; 6" N1! I 
(1991), pp. 9 11. Soo aI . sn, IrI aI1d1 fl 1, 'I nal't'ptl, l i "'' 

ei In riInnI do lcviviIInaIInll', "MA) 1i (I19i), P. j'. 

1 18 Meeks, or.,. ,i t_ 
., r,. 11. 

111? Meeks, op. c: if_. 
, p. 7. 

1 20 In llLt. 13, these words ; 3ro Sl, oknn In rho ki no: "I r_ i vo you ynur: he: v], I CasLen your heran) In rho t, r, nrO for 
you... " In tJLL 373, the resLnr. dI. inn of rho hr, rrl i:, 
re Lod I_n t. }rO r ev iviCi cr3I. i nn of rho ki rrq: "Oho! Oho! Rai so y rn r snl f, 0ki rrcl; 

Renivo your heed, r""I1rnt your lino u, Gather your I imh:; I ugr, t her, 
Throw off t lw nor Ih Fr um your 1lc;; h.. 

See also ULF 2K4, which appears on the wo:, l w, r lI of Ih,, 
antechamber of rho pyramid n(- Unas, and is rJi:; ý'rr.:,. rj in 
pp. 249-252, with n, 25. Sen also ct 229 and 432 r- this i ripnrl. ant [home. 
The birth ei Lhe [Torus f, r-inci f)lo is referrer] Irr in UI 221, where rL is annnunr'orl: 

"The Great One has given h_i rth to yin), The exalted One has adorned yc, u_r. 
For you are Nor rar,... '' 

See also Mrs 211,248 and 302, al sr, (, " rho f, yr sir id of Unas, which all emphasize the 0eleSI ill r, nl. cýxl. of i. fro bir, l. }) of [ho lint 'is principle. In Ill 
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celestial aspect). 

121 Utt 74. For the seven holy oils, see Utts 72-78. For a 
commentary on the seven holy oils, see Budge, Herb 
Doctors and Physicians in the Ancient World, p. 30. 
Budge transliterates sesefetch as "Sefth". See also 
Roth, 'The pesesh-kef and the "Opening of the Mouth" 
Ceremony', JEA 78 (1992), p. 121f. 

122 Uphill, op. cit., p. 379. 

123 Frankfort, The Cenotaph of Seti 1,1, p. 68. 

124 The damaged relief is reproduced in Frankfort, The 
Cenotaph of Seti I. Another scene similar to it can be 
found in the tomb of Ramesses IX, reproduced in 
Lefebure, Memoires Mission Archeologie Frangaise 3, 
Pl. XXI. 

125 Uphill, op. cit., p. 380. Scenes in the tomb of 
Kheruef showing the raising of the Djed during the Sed 
festival of Amenhotep III suggest that in his festival 
the Djed was raised as a preliminary rite at the 
beginning of the festival. See Gohary, Akhenaten's 
Sed-Festival at Karnak , p. 16. 

126 It is a view that, surprisingly, has the support of 
Breasted, according to whom, in The Development of 
Religion and Thought, p. 39: 

"One of the ceremonies of this feast symbolized the 
resurrection of Osiris, and it was possibly to 
associate the Pharaoh with this auspicious event that 
he assumed the role of Osiris". 

For Moret, the Sed festival involved the renewal of the 
royal and divine status of the king and consisted 
essentially of an Osirification of the king: "Cette fete 
consiste essentiellement en une OSIRIFICATION du roi. " 
Mystdres Egyptiens, p. 73. For other Egyptologists who 
have argued for the identification of the king with 
Osiris during the Sed festival, see n. 113 above. 

127 Uphill, op. cit., p. 379f. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER FOUR 

THE PYRAMIDS AS THE LOCUS OF SECRET RITES 



1 For the ancient Egyptian conception of the Dwat, see 
Ch. 2, n. 2. 

2 For a detailed account of the esoteric significance of 
the body of the goddess Nut for the ancient Egyptians, 
see Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, Part Three. 

3 For the cycles of manifestation in relation to the 
goddess Nut, see Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, pp. 182- 
88. 

4 This is made 
Book of What 
Hornung, Das 
Ramesses VI, 
issues from 
Dynasty. See 
p. 38f. 

clear in the New Kingdom mystical text, The 
is in the Underworld (Amduat) Div. 3, in 
Amduat 2, p. 64; Piankoff, The Tomb of 
p. 248. The tradition that the Nile flood 

the Dwat goes back at least to the 6th 
Maspero, The Dawn of Civilization p. 19f and 

5 Kristensen, Life Out of Death, p. 28 comments on the 
ancient Egyptian conception of the realm of death as 
follows: 

"The world of death secreted greater powers and 
contained richer possibilities than the world of 
finite experience. It was the basis for the whole 
existence which we are apt to call worldly life. " 

6 See Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, pp. 62-69. It is, 
however, Rundle Clark who understands this best: 

"The ancestors, the custodians of the source of 
life, were the reservoir of power and vitality, the 
source whence flowed all the forces of vigour, 
sustenance and growth. Hence they were not only 
departed souls but still active, the keepers of life 
and fortune. " 

Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 119ff. 

7 For the king's role as mediator between worlds, see 
Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 107 
and p. 121. See also DuQuesne, 'Anubis e il Ponte' in 
Marchianö (ed. ), La religione della terra, p. 115. See 
also n. 13 and n. 14 below. 

8 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, pp. 57-60; also 
Chs. 14-15. See also Wainwright, The Sky-Religion 
in Egypt, pp. 16-20. 

9 See Ch. 3, n. 103. See also Frankfort, Kingship and 
the Gods, p. 366f. 

10 Frankfort, ibid., p. 84. 

11 Spencer, 'Two Enigmatic Hieroglyphs and their 
Relation to the Sed-Festival', JEA 64 (1978) p. 54f. 

12 Ibid. 

13 Acording to Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in Egyptian 
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Art p. 171, 
"the area crossed or encircled in the heb-sed 
'race' represented not only the extent of the king's 
earthly domain, but also his celestial realm, for 
the rule of the king was identified with the rule of 
the god Horus over heaven and earth. " 

See also Reeder, 'Running the Heb Sed', KMT 4.4 
(1993-4) p. 68, who comments: 

"The celebrant not only traversed the field (i. e. 
Egypt) in a public ceremony, but also traversed the 
heavens in, understandably, a much less public 
form. " 

14 Quoted in Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 86. The 
text suggests that the king is in an altered state of 
consciousness. In certain shamanic initiations, dance is 
used to induce precisely such a state. Thus Kaiweit, 
Dreamtime and Inner Space, p. 228, writes: 

"The initiate therefore dances not only on earth - 
in our reality ... his dance is also performed in an 
altered state of consciousness or in another 
world. " 

15 For the Otherworldly field, see Allen, 'The Cosmology of 
the Pyramid Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and 
Philosophy, p. 6. 

16 For the Mesopotamian Akitu, see Ch. 3, p. 56. According to 
Wainwright, The Sky-Religion in Egypt, pp. 20-24, the Sed 
festival was primarily a fertility festival, and the 
purpose of the king's Sed dance was to magically ensure 
the fertility of the fields. 

17 Wilkinson, Reading Egyptian Art, p. 151. 

18 Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 90. 

19 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, pp. 83-88. 

20 This is given especial emphasis from the 5th Dynasty 
onwards. According to Wente and van Siclen III, 'A 
Chronology of the New Kingdom' in Johnson and Wente 
(eds. ), Studies in Honour of George R. Hughes, p. 221, "a 
culminating point in the traditional Sed-festival was 
the apotheosis of the king identifying him with the 
sungod. " For a discussion of the solarization of 
Amenhotep III at his Sed festival see Johnson, 
'Amenhotep III and Amarna', JEA 82 (1996), pp. 67ff. 

21 Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 
(1965), p. 371. 

22 Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 91. 

23 The Osorkon image is from Naville, The Festival Hall of 
Osorkon II, Pl. XXIII. The position of Niuserre's 
coronation in the sequence of Sed festival ceremonies 
is, according Kaiser, 'Die Kleine Hebseddarstellung im 
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Sonnenheiligtum des Neuserre', BABA 12 (1971) pp. 87-105, 
after the "secret rites" (which he refers to as the 
"lion furniture" sequence). This would explain the 
difference in costume. 

24 Uphill, op. cit., p. 374. Uphill places this coronation 
at the beginning of the Sed festival rites but Frankfort 
believes it belongs at the end, which does seem to make 
more sense. See Uphill, op. cit., p. 370; Frankfort, 
Kingship and the Gods, p. 88. 

25 Gohary, Akhenaten's Sed-Festival at Karnak, p. 14. 

26 Uphill, op. cit., p. 381; Naville, The Festival Hall of 
Osorkon II, Plate XV. 

27 Uphill, op. cit., p. 369, n. 9. Also Hayes 'Inscriptions 
from the Palace of Amenhotep III", JNES 10, (1951), 
p. 35ff. 

28 Uphill, op. cit., p. 369, n. 9. 

29 Von Bissing and Kees, Das Re Heiligtum des Königs Ne- 
woser-re, Band 3, Blatt 20 and 21. The king's presence 
is evident in Band 3, Blatt 20. Other reliefs show 
oxen and other animals intended for slaughter (Band 1, 
Blatt 6 and 7; Band 3, Blatt 16) and the actual 
slaughter of an ox (Band 3, Blatt 23). It is recorded at 
the sun temple that 30,000 meals were provided at the 
king's Sed festival. According to Hawass, 'Funerary 
Establishments', p. 497, such offering scenes should be 
understood as depicting "the powers that are renewed 
through the festival", i. e. the powers of life and 
fertility in the land. 

30 Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion p. 81. 

31 Quirke, ibid., p. 90. See also, Quirke, The Cult of Ra, 
p. 122, where he argues that the pyramid was primarily an 
object of the cult of the living king, and only 
secondarily his tomb. Kemp, 'Old Kingdom, Middle 
Kingdom, and Second Intermediate Period' in Trigger et 
al., Ancient Egypt: A Social History, p. 85, has 
commented: 

"While it is common to emphasize the mortuary 
character of the pyramids and to see them as tombs 
with temples attached to them, the way in which they 
were in fact organized and referred to suggests that 
the emphasis should be reversed, and they be 
regarded first and foremost as temples for the royal 
statues with a royal tomb attached to each. ". 

See also Arnold, 'Royal Cult Complexes' in Shafer (ed. ), 
Temples of Ancient Egypt, p. 31 and p. 85. 

32 Wilkinson, Reading Egyptian Art, p. 151. 

33 Kristensen, Life Out of Death, p. 76f. 
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34 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 148-149. 

35 James, Myth and Ritual, p. 88. 

36 Kristensen, Life Out of Death, p. 111. 

37 Kristensen, Ibid. While the symbolism of the 
step-pyramid as a staircase is often noted, few scholars 
have made the further connection with the Sed festival 
coronation dais, because the pyramid is supposed to have 
served only funerary purposes. 

38 As is shown in Lauer, La Pyramide A Degres. 

39 Firth and Quibell, The Step Pyramid 1, introduction; 
Gardiner, 'Horus the Behdetite', JEA 30 (1944), p. 27f; 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 80; Kemp, Ancient 
Egypt: Anatomy of a Civilization, p. 62. 

40 Reeder, 'Running the Heb Sed', KMT 4,4 (1993-4), p. 64. 

41 These include the North and South Houses, the structure 
known as Temple T, identified by Firth as the robing 
chamber used by the king during the Sed festival, and 
the Southern Tomb. See Reeder, op. cit., p. 63f. Reeder 
challenges the view that the whole site served a purely 
commemorative purpose and was designed only for Zoser's 
use in the afterlife. See also Hawass, 'A Fragmentary 
Monument of Djoser from Saqqara', JEA 80,1994, p. 56, 
n. 22, where he states that the complex of Zoser was not 
only funerary but included the palace of the living 
king. 

42 Strouhal et al., 'Re-investigation of the remains 
thought to be of King Djoser', Anthopologie 32,3 (1994) 
pp. 225-242. 

43 Firth and Quibell, The Step Pyramid 2, Pls. 15-17. In 
front of the king is a shedshed on a standard. For the 
rebirth symbolism of the shedshed and its connection 
with the Sed festival rites, see Moret, Mysteres 
Egyptiens pp. 74-88. 

44 See Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt P. 50; ; Reeder, 
op. cit., p. 68. 

45 Lehner, The Complete Pyramids p. 92, argues that the 
southern tomb was intended for the king's ka statue, and 
was the precursor of the 4th, 5th and 6th Dynasty 
"satellite" pyramids which probably served the same 
function. If he is right, then the likelihood that 
the "secret rites in the tomb" took place in one of the 
chambers underneath the step pyramid is considerably 
strengthened. 

46 Goneim, Horus Sekhem-khet: The Unfinished Pyramid 1, 
p. 13ff. 
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47 Goneim, ibid., p. 21. 

48 Goneim, ibid., p. 34. 

49 Goneim, ibid., p. 19. A readily accessible account of the 
excavation of the pyramid of Sekhemkhet can be found in 
Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt, pp. 58-64; see also 
Fakhry, The Pyramids, pp. 42-48. Curiously, neither 
mention the alabaster dish with the Sed festival 
inscription'. 

50 See Ch. 3, p. 72 with n. 108. For evidence of 
"funerary ceremonies" performed by the living, see 
Kristensen, Life Out of Death p. 112f, where he 
describes an official under Senwosret I who underwent a 
symbolic burial in his tomb at Abydos. According to 
Kristensen, the many empty tombs or cenotaphs at Abydos 
served precisely this purpose. See also Assmann, 'Death 
and Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and 
Philosophy, p. 149 and The Search for God, p. 156 for the 
incorporation of funerary elements in initiation 
ceremonies of priests. 

51 Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt, p. 69. 

52 Lehner, The Complete Pyramids, p. 100. See also 
Stadelmann, 'Scheintür oder Stelen im Totentempel 
des AR', MDAIK 39 (1983), pp. 237-241. 

53 Lehner, The Complete Pyramids, p. 92. 

54 Ibid., p. 103. See also Stadelmann, 'Snofru und die 
Pyramiden von Meidum und Dahschur', MDAIK 36 (1980) 
pp. 437ff. 

55 Fakhry, The Monuments of Sneferu at Dahshur 1, The 
Bent Pyramid, p. 89. See also op. cit., p. 78. 

56 Fakhry, ibid., p. 89. 

57 Fakhry, ibid., 2, The Valley Temple, Part 1, pp. 60-117. 

58 Fakhry, op. cit., p. 66. 

59 As Frankfort explains in Kingship and the Gods, p. 86, 
this parchment "concerns the land as a whole and 
kingship over it, not merely as the basis for some 
transaction... but as the basic order of society which 
the rich and comprehensive apparatus of the Sed Festival 
is designed to renew. " 

60 Fakhry, The Monuments of Sneferu at Dahshur 2, p. 98. 
There are also fragments of the fertility god Min, see 
Fakhry, op. cit., p. 107. 

61 Other reliefs in the valley temple, while not directly 
depicting Sed festival rites, are in-all likelihood 
closely associated with the Sed festival. These include 
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offerings from the estates of both Upper and Lower 
Egypt, and the king consorting with various deities. See 
Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', p. 497f and p. 500f 

with Plan 32. 

62 Lehner, The complete pyramids p. 104f. See Edwards, The 
Pyramids of Egypt p. 93f for a discussion on the question 
of the length of Sneferu's reign and the biennual census 
records. See also Stadelmann, 'Snofru und die Pyramiden 

von Meidum und Dahschur', MDAIK 36 (1980), pp. 437-449. 

63 ' Edwards, op. cit., p. 91f. See also Stadelmann, 'Die 
Pyramiden des Snofru in Dahschur', MDAIK 38 (1982), 

pp. 379-393. 

64 Edwards, op. cit, p. 93; Stadelmann, 'Snofru und die 
Pyramiden von Meidum und Dahschur', pp. 437-449. 

65 Hassan, Excavations at Giza 10, p. 22f and Plates VIA and 
VIB. 

66 Ibid., p. 23. Note that-Hassan translates the first 
sentence "The great wild ox". 

67 See, for example Utts 205,254,273-4 and 306 in the 
pyramid of Unas. 

68 Hassan, op. cit., p. 23. 

69 Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', pp. 352-354 with 
Plan 24; pp. 364-389. 

70 These blocks were re-used in the core of the pyramid of 
the Middle Kingdom king, Amenemhet I at Lisht. See 
Goedicke, Re-used Blocks from the Pyramid of Amenemhet I 
at Lisht, for the upper temple p. 29ff, for the valley 
temple p. 13, p. 16ff and p. 100ff. For their original 
positions in the temples, see Hawass, 'The Funerary 
Establishments', p. 803, Plan 35. 

71 Arnold, 'Royal Cult Complexes' in Shafer (ed. ), Temples 
of Ancient Egypt, p. 51. The interpretation of the court 
of the upper temple of Khufu as a Sed festival court is 

made in Brinks, Die Entwicklung, p. 121 with P1.5. See 

also Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', p. 467 'and 

p. 518f with Plan 35. 

72 Arnold, op. cit., p. 57. 

73 Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', p. 352f and 
pp. 364-389. Another piece of evidence for a Sed festival 
connection with Khafre's pyramid is a damaged fragment 
of a statue of Khafre apparently wearing the Sed 
festival garment found at Giza, for which see Uvo 
Holscher, Das Grabdenkmal des Königs Chephren, p. 94. The 
lack of evidence for a Sed festival intention in 
Menkaure's pyramid complex has led Brinks, Die 
Entwicklung, p. 129f, to doubt that it served 
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any Sed festival purpose. See, however, Hawass, 'The 
Funerary Establishments', pp. 283-285. 

74 Lehner, The Complete Pyramids, p. 124. 

75 Mummy remains discovered in the sarcophagus chamber of 
Menkaure's pyramid have been dated to early Christian 
times. See Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt p. 143. 

76 Edwards, op. cit., p. 146f. 

77 Firth, 'Excavations of the Department of Antiquities 
at Saqqara', ASAE 29 (1929), pp. 65-67. 

78 See n. 29 above. 

79 Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in Egyptian Art, p. 182 and 
p. 189. The symbolic interpretation of ancient 
Egyptian scenes apparently depicting "daily life" 
activities is gaining more acceptance now within 
Egyptology. See, for example, Derchain, 'Symbols and 
Metaphors in Literature and Representations in Private 
Life', RAIN 15,1976, pp. 7-10; Westendorf, 'Bemerkungen 

zur "Kammer der Wiedergeburt" im Tutanchamungrab', ZÄS 
94,1967, pp. 139-150; and G. Robins, 'Problems in 
Interpreting Egyptian Art', DE 17,1990, pp. 45-58. The 
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81 Firth, op. cit., p. 67. But see also Lauer, 'Le temple 
haut de la pyramide du roi Ouserkaf 6 Saqqarah', ASAE 53 
(1955), pp. 119-133, who argues that the satellite 

pyramid was used for funerary rites rather than the Sed 
festival. The implication is that if the "secret rites" 
did take place on this site, then the main pyramid would 
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82 For other early depictions of this motif, see 
Aldred, Egypt to the End of the Old Kingdom, p. 64, 
ill. 55 (King Den) and Ill. 54 (King Sekhemkhet). For a 
discussion of the magical, symbolic and mythological 
aspects of this motif, see Ritner, The Mechanics of 
Ancient Egyptian Magical Practice, p. 113ff and p. 131; 
Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in Egyptian Art, p. 176f and 
p. 188; and Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos p. 109f. 

83 Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 
(1965), p. 380. Interestingly, in the sarcophagus chamber 
of Pepi II's pyramid, we read of how the king not only 
sets Upper and Lower Egypt in order for Ra, but also 
"hacks up the fortresses of Asia" and "quells all the 
hostile peoples", activities that are scarcely 
comprehensible in a funerary context, and make 
considerably more sense if read in the light of standard 
Sed festival iconography and inscriptional statements. 
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Establishments', pp. 496-498, who argues that "the 

smiting of the Libyan" theme relates to the Sed 
festival. 

84 Borchardt, Das Grabdenkmal des Königs Sahu-Re 2, P1.45. 

85 For other relief fragments depicting the Sed festival 
in Sahure's temples, see Gardiner, 'Horus the 
Behdetite', JEA 30,1944, pp. 28-30. Gardiner refers to 
important reliefs that were copied in the antechamber to 
Pepi II's pyramid temple. 

86 See n. 20 above. 

87 Uphill, op. cit., p. 378, n. 56. 
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Grabdenkenkmal des Königs Ne-user-Re, P1.119. 
For the king suckled by Sekhmet, see Borchardt, op. 
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and P1. LIV. 3. 

91 Lauer and Leclant, Le temple haut du complexe 
funeraire du roi Teti p. 91, fr. 12. 

92 For the jar and ointment vessel, see Hayes, Scepter 
of Egypt 1, pp. 126-7 and fig. 77. Hayes also refers 
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inscription mentioning Pepi's Sed festival. 
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jubilaires et leur difussion' in Etudes sur l'ancien 
empire et la necropole de Saqqara, pp. 305-314. For 
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Life out of Death, pp. 47-49 with figs. 21-23. Herodotus 
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in Histories, 2.122. See also Moret, MystdNres Egyptiens, 
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pyramid temple of Pepi II, who is shown holding it while 
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Sed festival or funerary rites, but there can be little 
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the side of a Sed festival interpretation. 

95 Leclant Recherches dans la pyramide et au temple haut 
du pharaon P6pi 1er ä Saqqarah, P1. XVII, fig. 25. 
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(1976), P. 285. 

97 Lauer, Saqqara: The Royal Cemetry of Memphis, p. 184. 
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100 Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical 
Practice, p. 113ff; Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in 
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Egypt, p. 186, the deities of Egypt and high sacerdotal 
and secular officials have "assembled to greet him as he 
entered the temple by way of the sanctuary from his 
tomb". For Edwards this scene is "reminiscent" of the 
Sed festival, not least because the antechamber is the 
functional equivalent of an apartment in the royal 

" palace at Memphis used during Sed festival ceremonies, 
and closely related to a similar structure at Zoser's 
pyramid complex. 

106 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 367, n. 5. 

107 For the prominent role of the sem priest in the "secret 
rites", see Uphill, op. cit., p. 377f. See also Gardiner, 
'Horus the Behdetite', JEA 30, (1944), pp. 28-30 who 
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Old and Middle Kingdoms' in Shafer (ed. ), Temples of 
Ancient Egypt, p. 68f, there is no doubt at all that the 
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109 Gardiner, op. cit., p. 28, n. 1, suggests Memphis was the 
main Sed festival site during the Old Kingdom. 
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110 For the dedication of the upper temple to Sed festival 

rites, see Brinks, Die Entwicklung, p. 121 and P1.5; 
Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', p. 467 and p. 518f 

with Plan 35. For the possible Sed festival function of 
the satellite pyramid, see Brinks, op. cit., pp. 76-94; 
Lehner, The Pyramid Tomb of Hetep-heres, p. 35ff; Hawass, 
op. cit., p. 118. 

111 Hawass, op. cit., pp. 352-354 and pp. 364-389. See also 
Reeder, 'Running the Heb Sed', KMT 4.4 (1993-4), p. 63f 
and Arnold, op. cit., p. 51. See also n. 41 above. 

112 See p. 91 with n. 30 and n. 31 above. 

113 Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt, p. 188f. 

114 Lauer, Saqqara: The Royal Cemetery of Memphis, p. 184. 
Only the decoration remained incomplete. 

115 Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 81. Quirke's bold 
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116 Quirke, The Cult of Ra, p. 122, asserts that the 
pyramids are "only secondarily tombs: their first 
purpose is the cult of the king as a divine being, from 
the 4th Dynasty as son of the sun god. There is no 
reason why this cult should await the death of the 
king... " See also Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', 
p. ix, who states that "the pyramid complex was not 
established for the royal funerary procession nor the 
king's mummification. It was built to celebrate the myth 
of kingship and the worship of the triad [Ra, Horus, 
Hathor]. " See also Kemp, 'Old Kingdom, Middle Kingdom 
and Second Intermediate Period' in Trigger et al. 
(eds. ), Ancient Egypt: A Social History, p. 85. 

117 §406, trans. Faulkner. The words translated as 
"travelling around" and "circumambulating" are 
respectively deben and pekher, both of which have ritual 
and magical connotations, for which see Ritner, The 
Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical Practice, pp. 57- 
67. 

118 Spencer, 'Two Enigmatic Hieroglyphs and their 
Relation to the Sed-Festival', JEA 64 (1978), p. 54, 
where he comments that this passage in Utt 273-4 

"seems to reflect exactly what the king achieved by 
running between these emblems. " 

See also Reeder, 'Running the Heb Sed', KMT 4.4 (1993- 
4), p. 68. See also Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient 
Egyptian Magical Practice, p. 58f and n. 271. 

119 It goes back at least to the time of Sneferu. See 
Fakhry, The Monuments of Sneferu at Dahshur 2, p. 98. 
Portrayals of the king running with a bull can be seen 
in Seti's temple at Abydos and Hatshepsut's Sed festival 
pavilion reliefs, located at Karnak. 

120 See, for example, Utt 254 and Utts 304-7 in the pyramid 
of Unas. 

121 Utts 58 and 59. 

122 Utt 58, §41, trans. Faulkner. 

123 Uphill, op. cit., p. 376f. 

124 Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 48. 

125 Utt 221, §196-197, trans. Faulkner. 

126 Two preliminary presentations of offerings are made in 
Utts 43-57 and Utts 82-96. The main presentation of 
offerings is in Utts 108-171. 

127 Uphill, op. cit., p. 379f. 

128 Plato, Phaedrus 246-247; Corpus Hermeticum I, X and 
XIII; also the Hermetic 'Discourse on the Eighth and the 
Ninth' in Robinson (ed. ), The Nag Hammadi Library in 
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English, pp. 292-297. For celestial ascent in shamanism, 
see Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 6. 

129 Plato, Phaedrus 246; Apuleius, The Golden Ass pp. 285-6; 
Corpus Hermeticum 1.26 and 'The Discourse on the Eighth 
and the Ninth', 59. For visions of gods in shamanism, 
see Eliade, Shamanism, p. 186ff. 

130 For the direct experience of one's immortal core, see 
Plato, Phaedrus 245-248. The language of rebirth is 
particularly characteristic of the Hermetic dialogues. 
See, for example, Corpus Hermeticum XIII. 10 and 13, and 
'The Discourse on the Eighth and the Ninth', 57-8. For 
the rebirth motif in shamanism, see Eliade, Shamanism,. 
p. 37f and Eliade, Rites and Symbols of Initiation, 
p. 87ff. 

131 There are several other means of ascent besides 
these. See Breasted, The Development of Religion and 
Thought, pp. 109-115; also Davis, 'The Ascension Myth in 
the Pyramid Texts', JNES 36,3 (1977) pp. 161-179. For the 
cosmic ascent in the pyramid of Unas, see for example 
Utts 214,216,222,257,267,269 etc. 

132 Some examples from the pyramid of Unas: Utts 222,257, 
262,302,306,308,311, etc. 

133 For the rebirth theme, see Utts 1-11,211,248,269, 
279,302, etc. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER FIVE 

REFLECTIONS ON METHOD 



The two attitudes can be compared in the following two 
quotations. In his Physics Bk 1.1 (134a, 17-21), 
Aristotle writes: 

"The path of investigation must lie from what is more 
immediately cognizable and clear to us, to what is 
clearer and more intimately cognizable in its own 
nature; for it is not the same thing to be directly 
accessible to our cognition and to be intrinsically 
intelligible. Hence, in advancing to that which is 
intrinsically more luminous and by its nature 
accessible to deeper knowledge, we must needs start 
from what is more immediately within our cognition, 
though in its own nature less fully accessible to 
understanding. " 

What is fully accessible to understanding is the 
inner nature or essence of an object, which gives to it 
an inner luminosity and makes it intrinsically 
intelligible. 
See also, Plato, Theaetetus 176 and Republic 509ff. 

Now compare Kant's quite different view of how we attain 
knowledge, expressed in his Preface to the second 
edition of the Critique of Pure Reason. For Kant, 
"reason must adopt as its guide... that which 
it has itself put into nature. " (Dxiv). He then goes on 
to explain (Dxvii-xviii): 

"Experience is itself a species of knowledge which 
involves understanding; and understanding has rules 
which I must presuppose as being in me prior to 
objects being given to me, and therefore as being a 
priori. They find expression in a priori concepts to 
which all objects of experience necessarily conform, 
and with which they must agree. " 

2 See, for example, Sharpe, Comparative Religion 
especially Chs. 12 and 13. See also Quirke, Ancient 
Egyptian Religion, p. 19. 

3 "It seems... to be generally characteristic of the 
emergence of the 'hermeneutical' problem that 
something distant has to be brought close, a certain 
strangeness overcome, a bridge built between the once 
and the now. Thus hermeneutics, as a general attitude 
over against the world, came into its own in modern 
times, which had become aware of the temporal 
distance separating us from antiquity and of the 
relativity of the life-worlds of different cultural 
traditions. " Gadamer, Philosophical hermeneutics, 

pp. 22-3. 

4 Schleiermacher, Hermeneutics: The Handwritten 
Manuscripts, ms. 1.8, p. 42. 

S Dilthey, Hermeneutics and the Study of History, p. 233. 

6 Thus Dilthey, Hermeneutics and the Study of History, 
p. 229, could write: 

"When I do not understand someone else, I cannot 
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relive the state of the other in myself. Thus all 
understanding involves a re-creation in my psyche. 
Where is this human capacity of re-creation to be 
located? Not in the capacity for abstract thought, 
but in an imaginative process. " 

And again: 
"The poetic capacity must contain a sympathy with 
everything human. This sympathy is also essential for 
the historian. Reconstruction is a moment in the 
poetic capacity. " 

7 Dilthey, Hermeneutics and the Study of History, p. 229. 

8 Gadamer, Philosophical Hermeneutics, p. 6. 

9 On the positive value of "bias" and "prejudice", and in 
the freeing of the meaning of a text from what it meant 
to the author or readers of the past, see Gadamer, 
Philosophical Hermeneutics, Ch. 1. 

10 The need for the quality of "devotion" is expressed by 
van der Leeuw. For example, he states that the basis of 
phenomenological procedure "remains forever the living 
and loving devotion to experience (Erlebnis). " See van 
der Leeuw, 'Some Recent Achievements of Psychological 
Research' in Waardenburg (ed. ), Classical Approaches to 
the Study of Religion, p. 403. 

On the idea of considering phenomena on their 
own plane of reference, see Eliade, The Quest, p. 6, 
where he states: 

"A religious datum reveals its deeper meaning when it 
is considered on its own plane of reference, and not 
when it is reduced to one of its secondary aspects or 
its contexts. " 

11 Smart, for example, distinguishes between objects that 
are REAL and objects that EXIST: the god Thoth was 
real for the Egyptians whether or not he exists. For 
Smart, the phenomenological method will neither affirm 
nor deny the existence of the gods, but it will treat 
them as real because they were real for those who 
believed in them. See Smart, The Science of Religion and 
the Sociology of Knowledge, p. 54. This would seem to be 
the standpoint taken by Hornung in Conceptions of God, 
p. 251, where he writes: 

"The gods are part of Egyptian reality and hence are 
for us at the least historical realities that should 
be taken seriously. " 

12 Bleeker, The Sacred Bridge, p. 3. 

13 According to Eliade, The Quest, p. 6, religious data 
exist 

"in their particular universe. The fact that this 
universe is not the physical universe of immediate 
experience does not imply their nonreality. " 

388 



14 See Heinemann, 'Goethe's Phenomenological Method', 
Philosophy 9 (1934), pp. 67-81. 

15 Maxims and Reflections, 488, Goethe's Werke (Hamburger 
Ausgabe). The statement is echoed in van der Leeuw, 
Religion in Essence and Manifestation, p. 675. 

"Phenomenology is concerned only with phenomena, that 
is with 'appearances'; for it, there is nothing 
whatever 'behind' the phenomenon. " 

16 "Theories are usually the rash utterances of an 
impatient intelligence, that would gladly be done with 
phenomena, and so puts in their place images, concepts 
even words. " Goethe, quoted in Heinemann op. cit., p. 67. 

17 Husserl, Ideas, §27, pp. 101-103. 

18 Husserl, 'Phenomenology' in Encyclopaedia Brittanica, 
14th ed., 1927, reproduced in Kockelmans, Edmund 
Husserl's Phenomenology, pp. 28-30. 

19 Ideas, §31, p. 109. 

20 "Consciousness in itself has a being of its own which in 
its absolute uniqueness of nature remains unaffected by 
the phenomenological disconnexion. It therefore remains 
over as a 'phenomenological residuum'... " Ideas, §33, 
p. 113. 

21 Ideas, §33f. As such, it is "a region of Being which is 
in principle unique, and can become in fact the field of 
a new science - the science of Phenomenology. " Husserl, 
op. cit., p. 113. 

22 Van der Leeuw, 'On Phenomenology and its Relation to 
Theology' in Waardenburg (ed. ), Classical 
Approaches to the Study of Religion, pp. 406-7. 

23 Van der Leeuw, Religion in Essence and Manifestation, 
p. 677f. 

24 Ibid., p. 675. 

25 Ibid., p. 677f. 

26 Van der Leeuw, 'On Phenomenology and its Relation to 
Theology', p. 407. 

27 Kristensen, The Meaning of Religion, p. 13. 

28 Ibid. 

29 Van der Leeuw's studies of ancient Egyptian religion 
include Godvoorstellingen in de oudaigyptische 
pyramidetexten (1916), Achnaton (1927) and Egyptische 
Eschatologie (1949). For Kristensen, see bibliography. 

30 Bleeker, 'The Phenomenological Method' in The 
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Sacred Bridge, p. 3. 

31 Bleeker, Ibid., p. 11. 

32 "The essentially human always remains essentially human, 
and is, as such, comprehensible. " Van der Leeuw, 
Religion in Essence and Manifestation, p. 675. 

33 Ideas, §151, pp. 419-421. 

34 Ideas, §129, p. 363. 

35 Or more precisely, the "Transcendental Ego", Ideas, 
p. 18. 

36 Husserl discusses at great length how it is possible for 
the act of consciousness by which meaning is conferred 
onto the world to be at one and the same time the means 
by which the meaningfulness inherent in the world can be 
revealed. See Ideas, 111.3 - IV. 1. In particular, his 
celebrated discussion of the relationship between noesis 
(the meaning-giving act of consciousness) and noema (the 

meaningfully structured object of consciousness) 
underpins his concept of objectivity as a "seeing into" 
the essential noematic structures of a phenomenon, or 
the essential relationships between phenomena. For 
which, see especially Ideas §93, p. 271f and §137, 
pp. 382-384. 

37 Cartesian Meditations, p. 135. 

38 Van der Leeuw's Religion in Essence and Manifestation 
was published in 1933, just two years after Husserl's 
Cartesian Meditations. In it, van der Leeuw writes: 

"Understanding, in fact, itself presupposes 
intellectual restraint. But it is never the attitude 
of the cold-bloodied spectator: it is, on the 
contrary, the loving gaze of the lover on the 
beloved object. " p. 684. 

39 Thus van der Leeuw, op. cit., p. 684, writes: 
"All understanding rests upon self-surrendering 
love. Were this not the case, then not only all 
discussion of what appears in religion, but all 
discussion of appearance in general, would be quite 
impossible; since to him who does not love, nothing 
whatever is manifested... " 

It should be pointed out that van der Leeuw does not 
attempt to substitute a mere feeling of "sympathetic 
identification" with a religious phenomenon for the act 
of comprehension in which its meaning is grasped. For 
him it is "the sphere of meaning" that is the third 
realm, subsisting above mere subjectivity and mere 
objectivity: "my meaning and its meaning, which have 
become irrevocably one in the act of comprehension. " 
Ibid p. 673. 

40 The Shorter Oxford Dictionary I, p. 648. 

390 



41 Van der Leeuw, op. Cit., p. 674. In this respect, van der 
Leeuw departed from the earlier "descriptive 

phenomenology" of Chantepie de la Saussaye. For the 
history of the phenomenology of religion, see 
Sharpe, Comparative Religion, Ch. 10. 

42 Van der Leeuw, Confession Scientifique, p. 10, quoted in 
Sharpe, Comparative Religion, p. 231. 

43 Eliade, The Quest, p. 4 and p. 10. See also Kristensen, 
The Meaning of Religion, pp. 7-10, where the imaginative 
and empathetic re-experiencing of an alien situation is 
a central activity of the historian of religion. For 
Kristensen, however, this could never be more than an 
approximate representation, never an actual re- 
experiencing of the original religious experience. 

44 Eliade, The Two and the One, p. 12. 

45 Kristensen, The Meaning of Religion p. 10. 

46 Ibid., p. 6. 

47 "The historian seeks to understand, and he is able to do 
that in an approximate way, approximate, but no 
more. " Kristensen, op. cit., p. 10. 

48 Thus for Bleeker, The Sacred Bridge, p. 12, in the 
phenomenology of religion direct access to sources 
provides the necessary "control" on wild speculation. 
See also Smart, The Science of Religion and the 
Sociology of Knowledge, p. 3, where he seeks to "deal 
with religion scientifically and, at the same time, 
warmly. " In Concept and Empathy, p. 218f, Smart uses 
phrases such as "strutured empathy" and "evocative 
dispassion" to try to express the two sides of the 
phenomenological approach. More recently, Versluis, 
'What is Esoteric? ', Esoterica 4 (2002), p. 4 has used 
the phrase "sympathetic empiricism" to express the same 
idea. On p. 30, he writes: 

"Sympathetic empiricism means that one seeks, as 
much as possible, to enter into and understand the 
phenomenon one is studying from the inside out. The 
further removed historically that one is from such a 
religious phenomenon, the more valuable 
historiography is in recreating context, but without 
a sympathetic approach... misunderstanding and 
reductionism become inevitable. " 

49 See Hall, 'Methodological Reflections' in 
T. William Hall (ed. ), Introduction to the Study of 
Religion, p. 255. 

50 Van der Leeuw, Religion in Essence and Manifestation, 
p. 677. 

51 Ibid. See also Pettazoni, 'The Supreme Being: 

391 



Phenomenological Structure and Historical Development' 
in Eliade and Kitagawa, (eds. ), The History of 
Religions, p. 66. 

52 "For what do we mean by 'transposing ourselves'? 
Certainly not just disregarding ourselves. This is 
necessary, of course, insofar as we must imagine the 
other situation. But into this situation we must 
bring, precisely, ourselves. " 

Gadamer, Truth and Method, p. 305. 

53 The conditioning factors or "forms of mediation" that 
are said to stand in the way of direct, unmediated 
knowledge have been listed in Rothberg, 'Contemporary. 
Epistemology and the Study of Mysticism' in Forman 
(ed. ), The Problem of Pure Consciousness, pp. 171-173. 

They include socio-historical conditions, economic and 
political relations, gender politics, linguistic 
traditions, emotions, passions, unconscious motivations, 
libidinal drives, traumas, complexes etc... 

54 For the use of the word "biases" here, see n. 9 above. 

55 Popper, Objective Knowledge, p. 342, writes: 
"We do not 'have' an observation (as we may 'have' a 
sense-experience) but we 'make' an observation.... An 
observation is always preceded by a particular 
question, or a problem - in short, by something 
theoretical. " 

Popper's influence has pervaded not only the philosophy 
of science but also the study of religion. See 
Proudfoot, Religious Experience, Ch. 2. 

56 "Appearances are themselves nothing but sensible 
representations, which, as such and in themselves 
must not be taken as objects capable of existing 
outside our power of representation. " 

Kant, Critique of Pure Reason, A. 104. 

57 Gadamer, Philosophical Hermeneutics, p. 6. 

58 Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 64. 

59 proudfoot, Religious Experience, pp. 196-7. 

60 Ibid., p. 201. See also p. 223 where Proudfoot clearly 
states that a historical or cultural explanation for 
religious experience is preferable to a religious 
explanation. 

61 Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 197. 

62 This is the approach taken, for instance, in Griffiths, 
The Conflict of Horus and Seth, p. 16f and p. 39f, and in 
Emery, Archaic Egypt, p. 119. Griffiths and Emery are 
criticised in to Velde, Seth, God of Confusion, pp. 74- 
80, for failing to explain why a supposed historical 
record came to function as a religious myth. Te Velde's 
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is one of the best critiques of this kind of 
"explanatory reductionism" so often met with in 
Egyptology. 

63 Thus Waardenburg, Reflections on the Study of Religion, 
p. 58, observes: 

"The problem of objective verification is 
particularly great when, precisely in classical 
phenomenology of religion, an appeal is made to the 
intuition of the researcher as the final court of 
appeal. Through this appeal to the subjectivity of 
the researcher verification even becomes, in the last 
analysis, impossible, so that the results can no 
longer be proved nor be considered of general 
validity. " 

The same criticism is made in Strenski, Religion in 
Relation, p. 25f: 

"Proceeding by 'immediate intuition, the historian of 
religion can confidently go about his researches 
without being taxed with the laborious requirements 
of empirical study... Not only does he believe that 
the judgements about his own mind authenticate 
themselves, but that his judgements about the minds 
of others do as well. Therefore, the historian of 
religions becomes potentially the one who knows other 
minds better than the owners of those minds 
themselves. " 

64 Quoted in Whaling (ed. ), Contemporary Approaches to the 
Study of Religion 1, p. 40. 

65 Strenski, Religion in Relation, p. 40. 

66 Katz, 'Language, Epistemology and Mysticism' in 
Katz (ed. ), Mysticism and Philosophical Analysis, p. 26. 
See also Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 43. 

67 Forman (ed. ), The Problem of Pure Consciousness, p. 197. 
For a summary of the constructivist argument and its 
rebuttal, see Forman (ed. ), The Innate Capacity, Intro. 

68 Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 121. 

69 Ibid., p. 35. See also Katz, op. cit., p. 46. 

70 Flood, Beyond Phenomenology, p. 7. 

71 Ibid. For Flood, ibid., p. 118, 
"The shift to the sign deprivileges consciousness, 
experience and inner states, and places religion 
squarely within culture and history, that is, within 
narrative. " 

72 Ibid., p. 148. 

73 Ibid., p. 111. 

74 Ibid., p. 72. 
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75 Ibid., p. 72. 

76 Ibid., p. 152. 

77 Gadamer, Philosophical Hermeneutics, p. 9. 

78 Goethe recognised this as crucial to the development of 
a non-reductionist "delicate empiricism": 

"There is a delicate empiricism which makes itself 
utterly identical with the object, thereby becoming 
true theory. But this enhancement of our mental 
powers belongs to a highly evolved age" 

Quoted in Naydler, Goethe on Science, p. 72. 

79 These points are made with admirable clarity and 
thoroughness in Bortoft, The Wholeness of Nature, 
Part 3, Ch. 6. 

80 Bortoft, ibid., p. 307. 
The idea of "intensification" (Steigerung) was 
crucially important for Goethe. Only through the 

willingness to intensify one's observation of, or 
"living with", the phenomena is it possible to pass 
through the hypotheses, theories and judgements and to 

gain a direct awareness of what is there at a deeper 
level. See especially Heinemann, 'Goethe's 
Phenomenological Method', p. 73. What is there at a 
deeper level is the Urphänomen which, in the case of 
religious phenomena, would be the originating religious 
experience that the phenomenologist endeavours to 

recapture or "re-experience". 

81 Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 222f. 

82 Proudfoot, ibid, p. 222. 

83 Eliade writes: 
"The scholar has not finished his work when he has 
reconstructed the history of a religious form or 
brought out its sociological, economic, or political 
contexts. In addition, he must understand its meaning 

- that is, identify and elucidate the situations and 
positions that have induced or made possible its 

appearance.. " 

Eliade, The Quest, p. 2. 

84 For magicians holding high offices of state, see 
Jacq, Egyptian Magic, p. 12f. According to Jacq, ibid., 
p. 8"Magic 

was considered to be a primordial activity 
by the state of Egypt. The books of magic were not 
written by authors acting on whim, but were rather 
the work of official institutions... " 

See also Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, pp. 128-132. 

85 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, Ch. 4. Also Jacq, op. 
cit. pp. 8-9. 
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86 This crucial point is discussed in Bortoft, The 
Wholeness of Nature, p. 301ff. The experience of 
understanding what a piece of writing means, whether it 
be in another language or our own, is an example of what 
Bortoft, following Owen Barfield, calls "twofold 
vision". The perception of the meaning of a text is not 
a separate act from the perception of the marks on the 
piece of paper (or hieroglyphs on the wall). The letters 
of a word don't vanish when we read the meaning of the 
word, for we are "seeing" in two different ways 
simultaneously: we are seeing both the physical 
phenomenon and its meaning in one and the same act of 
perception. As Bortoft, op. cit., p. 307, puts it, 

"there is no longer any temptation to look for 
anything beyond the phenomenon, behind the 
appearances, because the appearance itself has now 
expanded to include an intensive depth. " 

87 Goethe frequently pointed out how difficult it was to 
sustainedly live into the phenomena. In his Zur 
Farbenlehre, he lamented that "many would prefer to 
dismiss phenomena with a general theoretical precept or 
a quick explanation". What is required, he insisted, is 
that "we must deepen our involvement" with the 
phenomena. Quoted in Naydler, Goethe on Science, p. 32. 

88 Brady, 'Goethe's Natural Science: Some Non-Cartesian 
Meditations' in Schaeffer et al. (eds. ), Toward a Man- 
Centred Medical Science, p. 160. 

89 It is a premise, of course, because they don't believe 
that the presuppositions and conditons that characterise 
it can be overcome. Thus Proudfoot believes that 

"there is no uninterpreted experience. Our experience 
is already informed by our conceptions and tacit 
theories about ourselves and our world. All 
observation is theory-laden. " 

proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 43. 

90 Thus Amrine, 'Goethe's Science in the Twentieth 
Century', p. 91, refers to the need of the Goethean 
scientist to "restructure his intentional faculty" in 
order to fully participate in the Urphänomen. 

91 Van der Leeuw, Religion in Essence and Manifestation, 
pp. 672-3. 

92 Thus Strenski criticises Eliade for advocating a method 
that has "a magical, occult ring to it", and sees his 
hermeneutics as an attempt to revive the "archaic wisdom 
of Hermes". See Strenski, 'Eliade's Theory of Myth and 
the "History of Religions"' in Four Theories of Myth in 
Twentieth Century History, p. 119. 
A comparable criticism of van der Leeuw is made by 
Waardenburg in Reflections on the Study of Religion, 
p. 234f, where van der Leeuw is castigated for seeing the 
act of understanding as religious or mystical, and 
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"absolutizing" the notion of meaning. 

93 Eliade, The Quest, p. 125. It is revealing that the 
initiatory comparison has also been made by John Baines, 
professor of Egyptology at Oxford Universtiy, who 
compares Egyptologists to initiates in a secret society, 
which has elaborate initiation rituals designed to 
exclude outsiders. Whereas for Baines, the model of 
initiation is that of the secret society in which a 
small elite jealously guard their privileged position, 
the model of initiation that Eliade uses is a model in 
which the consciousness of the novice is altered so that 
a more meaningful level of reality becomes available. 
This contrasting use of the analogy of initiation shows 
the gulf between the two mindsets of Egyptology and the 
phenomenology of religion. See Baines, 'Restricted 
Knowledge, Hierarchy and Decorum', JARCE 27 (1990), 
p. 4f. 

94 Plato, The Republic, 510. 

95 Katz, op. cit., p. 26. 

96 Proudfoot, Religious Experience, p. 43. 

97 For a damning critique of post-Kantian contextualism, 
see Rothberg, 'Contemporary Epistemology and the 
Study of Mysticism' in Forman, (ed. ), The Problem 
of Pure Consciousness, especially pp. 179-186. For 
Rothberg, the post-Kantian epistemology adopted by 
contextualists such as Katz is essentially secular 
because it rejects the possibility of unmediated 
experience or knowledge. It thereby implicitly devalues 
the mystical traditions it studies, regarding them as 
deluded. See Rothberg, op. cit., p. 181f. 

98 Te Velde, Seth, God of Confusion, p. 78, has commented: 
"It is a mistake to degrade religion to a political 
epiphenomenon. We think, indeed, that it is no 
Calvinistic prejudice to say that religion may be an 
important factor in political life. " 

99 Egyptian teachings regarding the nature of the 
Underworld and the journey of the soul through it, have 
particular resonance today in relation to the Jungian 
path of individuation, while Egyptian spiritual 
psychology can in important-respects be seen as an 
expression of the esoteric understanding of the 
human soul-spiritual constitution, as articulated in 
more recent times in Steiner's anthroposphy. See 
Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, Chs. 9-12. 

100 The opening sentences of the New Kingdom mystical text, 
The Book of What is in the Underworld, quoted in Ch. 2, 
p. 2, serve as an example of these other dimensions and 
the kind of knowledge that the Egyptians regarded as 
important. The sentences form part of the extended title 
of the whole text: 
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"The places where the souls, the gods, the shadows 
and the spirits stand. What they do... knowledge 
of the power of those in the Underworld (Dwat), and 
knowledge of what they do. Knowledge of the sacred 
rituals to Ra. Knowledge of the mysterious powers. 
Knowledge of the hours as well as of their gods... 
etc. " 

Translated in Piankoff, The Tomb of Ramesses VI, p. 230. 
See also Hornung, Das Amduat 2, p. 2. 

101 Eliade, Images and Symbols, p. 35. 

102 Eliade, The Two and the One, pp. 12-13. In Myths, Dreams 
and Mysteries, p. 14, Eliade writes: 

"If the discovery of the unconscious has compelled' 
Western man to confront his own individual, secret 
and larval 'history', the encounter with non-Western 
cultures will oblige him to delve very profoundly 
into the history of the human spirit, and will 
perhaps persuade him to admit that history as an 
integral part of his own being. " 

103 On Eliade's approach to comparative religion as being 
directed by his own presuppositions, Whaling, 
Contemporary Approaches to the Study of Religion 1, 
p. 219, comments: 

"It is clear that Eliade's way of doing comparative 
religion is based not so much upon objective 
empirical criteria but rather upon his own 
underlying presuppositions". 

The same point is made in Smart, 'Beyond Eliade: The 
Future of Theory in Religion', Numen 25 (1978), p. 183. 

104 Strenski, 'Eliade's Theory of Myth and the "History 

of Religions"' in Strenski, Four Theories of Myth 
in Twentieth Century History, p. 120. 

105 Ibid. 

106 Eliade, The Quest, p. 62. 

107 "In the end, the creative hermeneutics changes man; 
it is more than instruction, it is also a spiritual 
technique susceptible of modifying the quality of 
existence itself. This is true above all for the 
historico-religious hermeneutics. " 

Eliade, The Quest, p. 62. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER SIX 

THE PYRAMID OF LINAS 



1 Maspero, Les inscriptions des pyramides de Saqqarah, 
p. 3. 

2 Herodotus, Histories 2.125. The gullible Herodotus was 
told by his guide that the inscriptions merely recorded 
the amount spent on radishes, onions and leeks for the 
labourers. Later Arab travellers such as Ibn Jlaukäl 
(10th century AD) and Abdel Latif (13th century AD) also 
recorded the existence of inscriptions on the casing 
stones in their own time. Abdel Latif claimed that the 
inscriptions, if copied, would fill 10,000 pages. See 
Fahkry, The Pyramids, p. 101. 

3 For the accessibilty of the pyramid of Unas, at least 
into the early Middle Kingdom, and then again possibly* 
during the Saite period (26th Dynasty), see Eyre, The 
Cannibal Hymn, p. 12 with n. 6. 

4 For the later occurrences of Pyramid Texts, see Allen, 
Occurrences of Pyramid Texts, p. 103ff. For . the final 
appearance of Pyramid Texts at Philae, see Zabkar, 
'Adaptation of Ancient Egyptian Texts to the Temple 
Ritual at Philae', JEA 66 (1980), pp. 127-136. 

5 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 1, p. 1. 

6 Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. vii. 

7 Sethe, Die Altägyptische Pyramidentexte. 

8 Gardiner, 'Horus the Behdetite', JEA 30 (1944), p. 28, 
n. 1. 

9 On Sokar's gazelle-headed boat, Osiris is "lifted up" 
and spiritualized by the Horus principle. See Utt 364. 

10 "Complete" in the sense that none are mising. However, 
certain Utterances that appear in later pyramids may 
have been left out of the pyramid of Unas owing to lack 
of space. See Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid', in Berger et 
al. (eds. ), Hommages A Jean Leclant 1, p. 7 and p. 9. 

11 It is for this reason that major attempts to interpret 
the Pyramid Texts, such as those of Spiegel, 
Altenmüller, Osing and Allen have all focussed on the 
Unas texts. 

12 See p. 159f above. 

13 Edwards, The Pyramids of Egypt, p. 175. 

14 Petrie, A History of Egypt 1, p. 82. 

15 Ibid., p. 84. 

16 The second boat pit, parallel to the first, was 
discovered in 1949. See Schweitzer, 'Archäologischer 
Bericht aus Agypten', Orientalia 19 (1950), p. 120, P1.1, 
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fig. 2. 

17 For the solar interpretation of the two boats, see 
Cerny, 'A Note on the Boat of Cheops', JEA 41 (1955), 
p. 79. For the ritual sailing of Amenhotep III, see The 
Epigraphic Survey, The Tomb of Kheruef: Theban Tomb 
192, p. 43, P1.24. 

18 See Ch. 4, p. 112ff. 

19 Lehner, The Complete Pyramids, p. 156. 

20 Labrousse et al., Le Temple Haut du Complex 
Funeraire du Roi Ounas. The Sed festival scenes include 
figs. 55-61,105 and probably a number of others. 

21 Labrousse, ibid., figs. 67-79. 

22 Ch. 4, p. 89f. 

23 Faulkner, 'The King and the Star-Religion in the 
Pyramid Texts', JNES 25 (1966), p. 155ff. 

24 Spiegel, Das Auferstehungsritual der Unas-Pyramide, 
pp. 95-105 and pp. 251-307. This view has been challenged 
by Mathieu, 'La signification du serdab dans la pyramide 
d'Ounas' in Berger and Mathieu (eds. ), Etudes sur 
l'Ancien Empire, pp. 289-302, according to whom the 
serdab represents the House of Osiris into which the 
deceased must descend in order to undergo resurrection. 
See n. 25 below. 

25 The Utterances in the pyramid of Teti are Utts 412-413 

on the north wall and Utts 414-421 on the south wall. 
Mathieu, op. cit., p. 291ff has brought together a good 
deal of textual evidence from a wide range of sources in 
support of the view that the serdab symbolized the 
House of Osiris, from which we may draw the implication 
that rites of death and resurrection could have been 

performed in it. As Mathieu points out, op. cit., p. 298, 
the very fact that the serdab was not inscribed gives to 
it an additional "charge", and his suggestion that it 

played an essential role as a place of regeneration and 
inner illumination seems intuitively more plausible than 
Spiegel's idea that it was a statue chamber. 

26 Utts 447-453 on the west walls of Pepi I, Merenre and 
Pepi II; also Utts 365-372 on the west gables of Pepi I 
and Merenre, and the west wall of Pepi II. 

27 Utts 447-453. 

28 Utts 624-633, which should be read in reverse order. 

29 Utts 591 and the fragmentary Utt 509. Comparison with 
the pyramids of Neith, Oudjebten, Apouit and Ibi is not 
made here because they have only one chamber. 
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30 The only reference to the re-membering of Osiris in the 
pyramid of Unas is on the antechamber south wall (Utts 
262 and 267) where it occurs as part of a larger 
sequence in which the king is united with his ka, 
ascends to the sky and is suckled by various goddesses. 

31 Strictly speaking the alabaster should be called 
"travertine". Alabaster today is understood to be 
calcium sulphate, whereas the material employed by the 
Egyptians and generally referred to as alabaster by 
Egyptologists is a crystalline and compact form of 
calcium carbonate. True alabaster and travertine do 
however look very similar to each other. See Lucas, 
Ancient Egyptian Materials and Industries, p. 59, and 
Aston et al., 'Stone' in Nicholson and Shaw (eds. ), 
Ancient Egyptian Materials and Technology, p. 21f and 
p. 59f. 

32 Schwaller de Lubicz, Sacred Science, p. 102 with fig. 13. 

33 Schwaller de Lubicz, ibid., p. 102, has made the 
following observation concerning alabaster: 

"(it) is as if this matter were in a state of 
becoming from a more terrestial state toward a more 
subtle, flowing state that could be compared to cream 
rising to the top of milk. It is curious, in this 
connection, to note that ankh was (the sap of life) 
is one of the designations of milk, and that ankh 
(life) sometimes also serves to designate alabaster 
or some object executed in this material. " 

34 For the Hatnub quarry, see Schwaller de Lubicz, Sacred 
Science, p. 102f; Aston et al., 'Stone', p. 59. See also 
Baines and Malek, Atlas of Ancient Egypt, p. 19 and 
p. 126. For the use of the phrase to designate the 
sarcophagus chamber, see Schwaller de Lubicz, Sacred 
Science, p. 103. The phrase per neb was also used. See 
also Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in Egyptian Art, p. 83f. 

35 Schwaller de Lubicz, Sacred Science, p. 99. The 
difficulties of this interpretation are illustrated in 
the fact that where the word mat occurs, for example, in 
BD 27,4, Allen, The Book of the Dead, p. 38, gives it a 
quite different shade of meaning by translating it as 
"to devise". Faulkner, however, in The Ancient Egyptian 
Book of the Dead, p. 53, departs completely from any hint 
of a connotation of some form of mental activity by 
translating the same mat as "to announce". See also 
Faulkner, A Concise Dictionary of Middle Egyptian, p. 103 
and p. 104, where match is translated "(to) proclaim". 

36 Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic in Egyptian Art, p. 109. 

37 Wilkinson, ibid, p. 109; Budge, An Egyptian Hieroglyphic 
Dictionary 1, p. 522f; Faulkner, A Concise Dictionary of 
Middle Egyptian, p. 181. 

38 Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid', in Berger et al. (eds. ), 
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Hometages ä Jean Leclant 1, p. 7, for example, states that 
there are 227 Utterances. 

39 For larger units and text-sequences, see Osing, 'Zur 
Disposition der Pyramidentexte des Unas', MDAIK 42 
(1986), pp. 131-144; Englund, 'La Lumiere et la 

R6paratition des Textes' in Berger et al., Hommages a 
Jean Leclant 1, pp. 170-173; and Allen, op. cit., pp. 5- 
24. 

40 The Dwat is described as "at the place where Orion is" 
in Utt 437, §802 and Utt 610, §1717. Since Orion is the 
principal southern constellation, the Dwat was evidently 
regarded as having a southern location. Orion was also 
the stellar manifestation of the god Osiris, the Lord of 
the Dwat. See Sellars, The Death of Gods, p. 39f. See 
also Allen, 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in 
Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, p. 21ff. 
According to Allen, although the celestial location of 
the Dwat is at the southeastern rim of the sky, the 
entrance to the Dwat is at the opposite end of the sky, 
in the northwest. See also Ch. 7, n. 69 below. 

41 Allen, 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in 
Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, p. 23. 

42 Schwaller de Lubicz, The Temple in Man, p. 44. 

43 Sethe, 'Die Totenliteratur der alten Ägypter', SPAW 18 
(1931), p. 524. 

44 Ibid., p. 540. 

45 Barta, Die Bedeutung der Pyramidentexte, p. 57. See also 
Mercer, Literary Criticism of the Pyramid Texts, p. 16. 

46 Schott, Bemerkungen zur ägyptischen Pyramidenkult, 
pp. 135-252. 

47 Schott, op. cit., p. 149ff. For Ricke's interpretation of 
Old Kingdom royal monuments based on Schott's analysis 
of the relationship betwen pyramid complexes and Pyramid 
Texts, see Ricke, Bemerkungen zur ägyptishen Baukunst 2, 
and 'Der Harmarchistempel des-Chefren in Giseh', BABA 10 
(1970), pp. 1-43. 

48 Schott, op. cit., p. 149f and p. 223f. Although Piankoff 
concurs with Schott regarding the order in which the 
Pyramid Texts should be read, he does so on quite 
different grounds. See Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, 
p. 9ff with n. 27. 

49 Frankfort, 'Pyramid Temples and the Religion of the Old 
Kingdom', BO 10 (1953), p. 157ff. 

50 Frankfort, ibid., pp. 158-160. See also Bonnet, 
'Ägyptische Baukunst und Pyramidenkult', JNES 12 (1953), 
pp. 257-273. 
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51 Arnold, 'Rituale und pyramidentempel', MDAIK 33 (1977), 
pp. 1-4. For Arnold, op. cit., p. 13f, the pyramid 
complex served a symbolic rather than a ritual purpose. 
For a discussion of Arnold's criticism of Ricke and 
Schott, see Hawass, 'The Funerary Establishments', 
pp. 435-464. 

52 Arnold, op. Cit., pp. 1-14. 

53 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 9f, n. 27. 

54 Spiegel, 'Die religionsgeschichtliche Stellung der 
Unaspyramide', Orientalia 22 (1953), pp. 129-157; 'Das 
Auferstehungsritual der Unaspyramide', ASAE 53 (1955), 
pp. 339-439; Das Auferstehungsritual der Unas-Pyramide 
(1971). 

55 Das Auferstehungsritual, pp. 21-26 and fig. 2. 

56 Ibid., pp. 78-83 and pp. 160-205. 

57 Ibid., p. 84f and pp. 206-217. 

58 Ibid., p. 95ff and pp. 251-284. 

59 Thus the last two Utterances of the east wall of the 
entrance corridor (Utts 320 and 321), respectively 
identify Unas with Babi, in his form of moon-god, and 
portray Unas as servant of Ra. Spiegel, op. cit., p. 107f 
and pp. 329-342. 

60 Spiegel, 'Die religionsgeschichtliche Stellung', p. 140f. 

61 Spiegel, Das Auferstehungsritual, p. 34. 

62 Barta, Die Bedeutung der Pyramidentexte, pp. 21-28. For 
example, Utt 199 on the north wall of the passage 
between the chambers is, in the sequence proposed by 
Spiegel, positioned between the processional entry into 
the pyramid and the Offering Liturgy on the north wall 
of the sarcophagus chamber. But in the pyramid of 
Merenre this text is located within the sarcophagus 
chamber on the east wall, and in the pyramid of Pepi II 
on the north wall of the sarcophagus chamber. 

63 Barta, op. Cit., pp. 21-28 points to the incompatablity 
of Spiegel's interpretative scheme for Unas with other 
pyramids in the case of Utts 199,220-222,245,263-264, 
267,270,272,302 306-307,309-310, and 318-320. 

64 Spiegel, 'Die religionsgeschichtliche Stellung der 
Unaspyramide', Orientalia 22 (1953), p. 138. 

65 Griffiths, The Origins of the Osiris Cult, pp. 223-228 
has criticized Spiegel on these grounds. For the 
importance of the bull sacrifice in the funerary ritual, 
see Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, Ch. 9. Eyre, like Schott 

403 



before him (Schott, Bemerkungen zur ägyptischen 
Pyramidenkult, pp. 197-200) regards the Cannibal Hymn 
(Utts 273-74) as a butchery ritual text. Schott 

believed this ritual was performed in the pyramid 
temple. Spiegel interprets the Cannibal Hymn quite 
differently as designed to magically empower the ba 
statue (Das Auferstehungsritual, pp. 96-99 and pp. 260- 
274). Nevertheless, explicit references to the slaughter 
of a bull in the Pyramid Texts include Utt 225 on the 
north wall of the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of 
Pepi II, and Utt 580 on the west wall of the vestibule 
in the pyramid of Pepi I. 

66 As Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, p. 43, has observed, the 
attempt to reconstruct the texts as a single ritual 
sequence making up the burial ritual has the effect of 
"(forcing) the interpretation of individual units of 
text into the procrustean bed of a continuous narrative, 
when the organisation of spells on the wall is a mixture 
of thematic, ritual and architectural sequences. 
Moreover, the logic of such treatment is that a separate 
ritual should be constructed for each pyramid, as the 
order and content of spells in the royal burial ritual 
changed from reign to reign. " 

67 As Allen has argued, 'Reading a Pyramid', in Berger et 
al. (eds. ), Hommages ä Jean Leclant 1, pp. 12-28. 

68 Altenmüller, Die Texte zum Begräbnisritual, p. 112ff. The 
funerary procession sequence comprises Utts 213-222 on 
the south and east walls of the sarcophagus chamber, 
Utts 245-246 on the south wall of the passage between 
the chambers, and Utts 302-312 on the north wall of the 
antechamber. 

69 Altenmüller, op. cit., p. 75ff. In the offering ritual 
sequence are included Utts 204-212 on the sarcophagus 
chamber east gable, Utts 223 and 224 on the east wall of 
the sarcophagus chamber, and Utts 199 and 32 on the 
north wall of the passage between the chambers. 

70 Utts 247-258. See Altenmüller, op. cit., p. 174ff. 

71 Altenmüller, op. Cit., p. 193ff. The ritual for the royal 
statue is in Utts 260-263 and Utts 267-272 (both 

on the antechamber south wall) along with Utts 273-276 
(on the east gable of the antechamber). 

72 Altenmüller, op. cit., p. 212ff. The protection rites are 
in Utts 313-321 (entrance corridor) and snake spells 
226-243 and 277-301. 

73 Barta, op. cit., pp. 32-35. For the discrepanciens 
between the Unas text and the verton in the tomb of 
Senwosret Ankh, see Allen, op. cit., pp. 5-12. 

74 These illustrations have been studied in Settgast, 
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Untersuchungen zu Altägyptischen Bestattungs- 
darstellungen, upon which Altenmüller draws. 

75. Fairman, 'The Kingship Rituals of Egypt', p. 94. 

76 Altenmüller, op. Cit., p. 159. 

77 Ibid., p. 160f. 

78 Altenmüller, op. cit., p. 146. 

79 Ibid., p. 56f. 

80 Altenmüller, op. Cit., p. 140. 

81 utt 252 appears beside a picture of a priest in the tomb 
of Rekhmire, but in the tomb of Puimre is not connected 
with any funerary illustration and is placed on the 
false door of the north chapel. See Altenmüller, op. 
cit., p. 180. 

82 Barta, Die Bedeutung der Pyramidentexte, p. 51. 

83 Ibid., p. 50ff. 

84 Ibid., p. 52f. 

85 Ibid., p. 148ff. 

86 Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. v. 

87 Faulkner, 'The King and the Star-Religion in the Pyramid 
Texts', JNES 25 (1966), pp. 153-161. 

88 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 1, p. 3. 

89 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 11. 

90 Ibid., p. 10, n. 28. 

91 Ibid., pp. 11-12. 

92 Ibid., p. 10 with n. 28. 

93 Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, pp. 4-6. 

94 Osing, 'Zur Disposition der Pyramidentexte des Unas', 
MDAIK 42 (1986), pp. 131-144; Allen, op, cit., pp. 5-28. 

95 osing, op. cit., p143 with n. 40; Allen, op. cit., p23f 
and p. 24-28. 

96 Allen, op. cit., pp. 24-28. See also n. 55 above. This 
interpretation is also developed in Englund, 'La Lumiere 
et la R&partition des Textes' in Berger et al. (eds. ), 
Hometages ä Jean Leclant, pp. 171-173. 

97 The fact that later pyramids fail to consistently 
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support the symbolic designation of the chambers as 
conceived by Allen for the pyramid of Unas is a 
stumbling block, as is the fact that Piankoff is able to 
find the Unas texts telling more or less the same story 
but in the reverse order. See Englund, op. cit., p. 179 
for a note of caution on the Spiegel-Allen 
interpretation of the architectural metaphor. 

98 The one outstanding contribution to the uncovering of 
a level of meaning in the Unas texts that is non- 
funerary, by attempting to show that the texts belong 
rather to the shamanic tradition, is the pioneering 
analysis of a non-Egyptologist, William Fix. See Fix, 
Star Maps, pp. 89-105. 

99 Here the approach of the present study differs from that 
recently pursued by Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, for whom 
the explication of the ritual or performative frame of 
reference of a given text is seen as tantamount to 
explaining its meaning. Its existential significance is 
thereby overlooked. See Eyre, op. cit., pp. 47-50, p. 54ff 
and p. 148. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER SEVEN 

THE SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER TEXTS 



1 The use of offering lists goes as far back as the 
Archaic Period. See Barta, Die altägyptische Opferliste, 
p. 5ff; Budge, The Liturgy of Funerary Offerings, p. 7. 

2 Barta, op. cit., p. 78; Budge, op. cit., pp. 40-41. Of the 
6th Dynasty pyramids, the north wall texts of Teti and 
Merenre are almost completely lost. The north wall of 
Pepi I is damaged but the catalogue of offerings making 
up the great feast is present (Utts. 108-171). Pepi II's 
north wall contains the complete liturgy of Unas' north 
wall plus the additional offering texts of Utterances 
172-192. This is also the case with that of his queen 
Neith, and probably his other two queens Apouit and 
Oudjebten whose north walls are badly damaged. Iby's 
north wall also contains the complete set of Unas texts 
with the additional Utts 108-198. Allen, 'Reading a 
Pyramid' in Berger et al., (eds. ), Hommages A Jean 
Leclant 1, p. 9 has suggested that the additional 
Utterances (Utts 172-198) were left out of the Unas 
sequence because of lack of space. They would all fall 
under Part Five of the liturgy. The liturgy was 
subsequently used through every period to the end of 
ancient Egyptian history. See Barta, op. cit., pp. 82-154; 
Budge, op. cit., p. 15; pp. 37-41. 

3 See Ch. 3, p. 67f; Ch. 4, p. 89ff. 

4 Note that Allen, op. cit., p. 12f, does not attempt an 
analysis of the liturgy beyond its threefold division 

across the three registers. 

5 Budge, The Liturgy of Funerary Offerings, p. 43f. A 
purification ritual of this type is known to have been 
performed on the king just before "the secret rites" 
during the Sed festival. See above Ch. 3, p. 73f, with fig. 
3.2. 

6 This is reflected in the Egyptian word for incense, 

senetcher, which is related to the verb senetcheri 
meaning "to make divine". See Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic 
In Egyptian Art, p. 93. 

7 For these gods as a foursome, see Utt 36 and Utt 591. See 
also Utt 217 for the connection of Thoth to the spirits 
of the west, and Dunanwy to the spirits of the east. 

Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, pp. 130-132. 

9 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 4, pp. 53-54. 

10 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 19. See also Roth, 'The 

pss-kf and the "Opening of the Mouth" Ceremony', JEA 78 
(1992), pp. 118-120 for this sequence of purificatory 
offerings as symbolizing the process of birth. 

11 Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid' in Berger et al., Hommages ä 
Jean Leclant 1, p. 12, includes Utts 32 and 43 in the 
Opening of the Mouth sequence, but if Utt 32 is seen as a 

408 



transitional ritual, it makes more sense to place it and 
Utt 43 at the beginning of the next phase of the 
ceremonies. 

12 Van Walsem, 'The pss-kf', OMRO 59 (1978-9), p. 203f; Roth, 
op. cit., p. 116. 

13 Roth, op. cit., p. 23. Roth has shown that the view put 
forward in van Walsem, op. cit., p. 205, that its use was 
to support the lower jaw in order to prevent it from 
sagging during the embalming ritual is unsustainable. 

14 Roth, op. cit., p. 127 

15 For Seth as demonic initiator, see to Velde, Seth, God öf 
Confusion, p. 98. See also Roth, op. cit., pp. 138-140. 

16 Quirke, Hieroglyphs and the Afterlife, p. 21. 

17 According to Hornung, Valley of the Kings, p. 167-8, 
"The opening of the mouth is intended not merely to 
prepare the mouth for receiving food and for speech, 
but also for awakening all the senses of the 
deceased. The eyes must be reopened for the reality 
of the Beyond, where the living gods can be seen. " 

18 Utt 21, §14 (trans. Faulkner). 

19 An "opener of the mouth" along with a sem priest were 
present immediately before the "secret rites". See 
Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 
(1965), p. 377f. 

20 Temple of Seti I, Abydos, First Hypostyle Hall, south 
wall. See David, A Guide to Religious Ritual at 
Abydos, p. 22. 

21 Bell, 'Luxor Temple and the Cult of the Royal Ka', 
JNES 44 (1985), pp. 251-294. 

22 Uphill , 
'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', pp. 379-380. 

See also Ch. 4, p. 113 above. 

23 The relief is now in the Cairo museum. 

24 Eliade has noted that in the later Hellenistic 
age, the mystery cult of the Phrygian Great Mother 
involved the burial of the mystes in a tomb, which was 
followed by a spiritual rebirth. Sallustius records that 
the new initiates "received nourishment of milk as if 
they were being reborn". Since the Phrygian ceremonies 
involved ritual lament, nocturnal rites and so on, and 
were based on a dismemberment myth, they must surely 
owe much to an original Egyptian prototype. See Eliade, 
Rites and Symbols of Initiation, p. 112; Burkert, Ancient 
Mystery Cults, p. 75; Meyer (ed. ), The Ancient Mysteries, 
p. 131f. 
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25 According to Roth, op. cit., p. 121, the sequence of the 
ritual represents the weaning and teething of a child. 

26 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 123. 

27 Helck, 'Bemerkungen zum Ritual des Dramatischen 
Ramesseumpapyrus', p. 383-441. 

28 Scenes 19-25. See Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, 
p. 129ff. 

29 Uphill, op. cit., p. 377. 

30 Uphill, op. cit., p. 373 and p. 377. 

31 Utts 57-71. 

32 Uphill, op. cit., pp. 379-80, where Utts 57-71 are 
directly related to the Sed festival. 

33 Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, pp. 224-5. 
The myth is explained in CT 335 and BD 17. 

34 See Ch. 3, p. 78 with fig. 3.8. See also to Velde, Seth, 
God of Confusion, p. 48, who points out that Thoth does 
not simply return the universe to an original state of 
perfection, but designs "a new image of reality, which 
takes account of the existence of Seth". 

35 We know their ingredients during the Ptolemaic period 
from an inscription in the temple of Horus at Edfu, 
translated in Manniche, Sacred Luxuries, p. 108. 

36 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 1, p. 35ff; Wilkinson, Reading 
Egyptian Art, p. 175. See also n. 37 below. 

37 This can be seen particularly clearly in the sequence of 
Utterances in the pyramid of Teti. On the south wall of 
the passage to the serdab in Teti's pyramid, the 
"clothing" of the king with the eye of Horus through the 
presentation of garments (Utts 414 and 416) immediately 
follows a "resurrection" spell (Utt 413)'and is 

accompanied by invocations to Tayet, goddess of woven 
cloth, to guard the king who is still vulnerable to the 
danger of falling apart again (Utts 415 and 417). A 
similar sequence occurs on the sarcophagus chamber south 
and east wall of the pyramid of Pepi II (Utts 447-453). 

These sequences parallel the resurrection rites 
described in the Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, and were 
clearly the prototype of what is described in The Book of 
What is in the Underworld, divs. 8 and 9. Here the theme 
of "putting on cloth" is directly associated with 
resurrection from the sarcophagus. Twelve recently 
resurrected gods are addressed by Ra as follows (in the 
translation of Piankoff, The Tomb of Ramesses VI, p. 295): 

"You are provided with your cloth, your glory is in 
your garments. Horus has clothed you there as he did 
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his father in the Dwat. " 

38 Uphill, op. cit., p. 379. For the clothing ritual in the 
Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, see Ch. 3, p. 71. See also 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 137. 

39 Frankfort, op. cit., p. 133. 

40 Uphill, op. cit., p. 369, n. 9. 

41 Ibid. 

42 This took place on the tenth day of the festival. See 
Frankfort, op. cit., pp. 319-329. 

43 Utt 223 (trans. Faulkner). Allen, op. cit., p. 12, has 
argued that this Utterance and Utt 224, both of which are 
adjacent to the north wall, belong to the north wall 
Liturgy of Offerings, while the rest of the east wall 
Utterances belong to the south and east wall sequence. 
Certainly Utts 223 and 224 do relate closely to the north 
wall liturgy, but they can also be understood as 
concluding the south and east wall sequence (see pp. 29f 
below). They could be regarded therefore as linking the 
latter sequence with the north wall liturgy. 

44 See Ch. 4, p. 111, with n. 94. 

45 While Allen, op. Cit., p. 16, may be right to include Utts 
217 and 218 as spoken by the king, the fact remains that 
we can only be certain that Utt 216 was spoken by the 
king because it alone uses the first person. 

46 Allen, op. cit., p. 11. 

47 This is the case with the pyramids of Teti, Pepi I and 
Pepi II, Queen Neith and Iby. See Allen, op. cit., p. 11, 
n. 10. 

48 Utt 213, §134. 

49 See Ch. 3, p. 64f. 

50 §134. 

51 §134. 

52 See, for example, Plato, Phaedrus, 245-247; Plotinus, 
Enneads, 6.9.11; Corpus Hermeticum, 10.19; 13.3; see also 
the Hermetic 'Discourse on the Eighth and Ninth' in 
Robinson (ed. ), The Nag Hammadi Library in English, 
pp. 292-297. 

53 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 479 (italics original). 

54 Utt 213, §135. 

55 Literally, the sentence reads: 
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"You have encircled (pekher) the mounds of Horus, 
you have gone round (deben) the mounds of Seth. " 

For the realms of Horus and Seth, see to Velde, Seth, God 
of Confusion, p. 60f. 

56 For the magical significance of "encircling", see Ritner, 
The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical Practice, 
pp. 57-67. 

57 For the ritual of "encircling" during the Sed festival, 
see Ritner, op. cit., p. 58f and n. 271. 

58 Utt 214, §137. 

59 Halifax, Shaman: the wounded healer, p. 23-4, has noted 
that 

"For the Buryats of Siberia, the eagle is the 
prototype of the shaman. The Gilyaks of Siberia have 
the same word for eagle and shaman. The Yenissei 
Ostyaks believe that the first shaman was a two- 
headed eagle. The Teleuts say that the eagle is a 
shaman-bird, because it assists the shaman in 
his or her celestial ascent. Some Siberian peoples 
directly associate the eagle with the Supreme Being 
and the Creator of Light... In some Siberian tales, 
the first shaman is the eagle or Sun Bird. The 
shaman's transformation via fire allows for a 
parallel transformation of neophyte shaman into 
soaring bird - Sun Bird - and return to source - the 
sun or Sun Father. " 

See also Eliade, Shamanism, pp. 69-71 and p. 157f. 

60 Interestingly, the bones of the king are transformed into 
those of falcon goddesses. This is possibly because the 
feminine principle is the necessary medium of the king's 
celestial rebirth. 

61 §139. 

62 Utt 215, §140. For the reconciliation of 
as a coincidentia oppositorum, see to Ve 
Confusion, p. 69. For a discussion of the 
reconciliation of opposing principles in 
religion from a Jungian perspective, see 
Legacy, p. 35f. 

Horus and Seth 
Lde, Seth, God of 
motif of the 
Egyptian 
Rice, Egypt's 

63 This is made explicit at the end of the Utterance (§149) 
where it is said of Unas: 

"You do not perish, your ka does not perish, 
you are ka. " 

64 Wainwright, The Sky Religion in Egypt, pp. 20-24. 
According to to Velde, op. Cit., p. 72, 

"It is the co-operation of both gods in the king 
which guarantees the welfare of the world. " 

65 Utt 215, §145. 
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66 Utt 216, §150. 

67 The Epigraphic Survey, The Tomb of Kheruef, p. 43, p1.24. 
See also Johnson, 'Amenhotep III and Armana', JEA 82 
(1996), p. 67. 

68 For shamanic parallels of travel into the spirit-world by 
means of a boat, see Eliade, Shamanism, p. 355-358 and 
Vitebsky, The Shaman, p. 44 and 71f. 

69 §151. For the identification of the constellation Orion 
with the Dwat, see Utt 437 (§802) and its variant 
Utt 610 (§1717). §151 is usually interpreted as 
referring to the fading of the southern stars at dawn. 
However, the context is clearly stated at the beginning 
of the Utterance as being that of the sun's descent in 
the Nightboat; i. e. at dusk not dawn. What Unas is 
experiencing is an envelopment by the Dwat, separate 
from, yet paralleling, the descent of the sungod into 
the Dwat. Compare Utt 466 in which the king sails with 
Orion in the Dwat through the night. See also Ch. 6, n. 40 
above. 

70 Allen, 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in 
Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, pp. 19-20, writes: 

"The Akhet is the place in which the king, like the 
sun and other celestial beings, undergoes the final 
transformation from the inertness of death and night 
to the form that allows him to live effectively - 
that is, as an akh - in his new world. It is 
for this reason that the king and his celestial 
companions are said to 'rise from the Akhet', and not 
because the Akhet is a place on the horizon or - as 
some have suggested - because it is a place of 
light. " 

71 Utt 216, §151. 

72 Assmann, 'Death and Initiation' in Simpson (ed. ), 
Religion and Philosophy, p. 142, n. 41. Assmann's 
translation of the text reads: 

"He opened the door-leaves of heaven 
and unfolded the gates of his horizon (akhet). 
I rose to heaven as a divine falcon 
and saw his secret image in heaven... 
Re himself established me 
by distinguishing me with the crowns on his head, 
his Uraeus remaining at my forehead. 
I was furnished with his akh-power 
and acquainted with the wisdom of the gods... " 

See also Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, p. 242, n. 5. 

73 For the role of the king as solar priest, see Assmann, 
Egyptian Solar Religion, p. 17ff. Also Quirke, The Cult 
of Ra, p. 20. A treatise concerning the king's role as 
solar priest is preserved in certain Theban temples, and 
documents the king's knowledge of the secrets concerning 
Ra's birth in the eastern Akhet. There can be no shadow 
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of doubt that this knowledge was possessed by the living 
king. See Quirke, The Cult of Ra, p. 53, who comments: 

"These lines ascribe the secrets quite explicitly to 
the king: the secrets themselves define kingship, and 
make the king something more divine, more solar, than 
human. " 

74 Utt 217, §152. 

75 For the shamanic sources of solarizatiop as an 
initiatory experience, see Eliade, Patterns in 
Comparative Religion, pp. 135-138 and pp. 147-151. 
See also Halifax, Shaman: The Wounded Healer, p. 90f. 

76 Utt 218, §164-166. The fact that the transformation of 
the king into an akh in the Akhet features so prominently 
here on the south wall of the sarcophagus chamber must 
make us cautious with respect to blanket interpretations 
of the sarcophagus chamber as representing the Dwat and 
the antechamber the Akhet (with the passage between the 
chambers symbolising the doorway between these two 
regions). This interpretation, first put forward by 
Spiegel in the 1950's, has more recently been 
championed by Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid' in Berger et al. 
(eds. ), Hommages a Jean Leclant 1, p. 24. For a summary of 
Spiegel's argument, see Fairman, 'The Kingship Rituals 

of Egypt' in S. H. Hooke (ed. ), Myth, Ritual and Kingship, 
p. 95ff. See also n. 122 below. 

77 See Ch. 3, p. 60f and p. 75. 

78 Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 48, n. 2. 
Note that Faulkner translates nunet as "the City", in the 
absence of the determinative for "lower Sky", on the 
assumption that it is the city where Osiris is buried. 
The play on words is no doubt deliberate. According to 
Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 89, Nunet is possibly 
interchangeable for Nut. For the identification of Nut 
with the sarcophagus as opposed to the tomb, see Allen, 
op. cit., p. 25, with fig. 5, p. 24. 

79 §167 (trans. Faulkner, adapted. See n. 80 below). 

80 For this interpretation, see Fix, Star Maps, p. 93ff. The 
word nehep is translated by Sethe, Mercer and Piankoff as 
"to judge". Faulkner is alone in translating it as "to 
mourn" which, although it alters the meaning, does not 
substantially undermine the interpretation suggested 
here, namely that the king is not dead. 

81 §145. 

82 Utt 264, §350. For the relationship between the south and 
east wall texts and the passage, see p. 228f below. 

83 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 107ff. 

84 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 92-3, believes the text to 
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be very ancient, probably pre-dynastic, and to refer to 
the crowning of the king in Buto in Lower Egypt. Hence 
the crown is identified with the cobra-goddess of Buto - 
Wadjet. 

85 Utt 221, §197. Note that the sphere of the king's rule is 

over both the living (ankhu) and the "spirits" (akhu) - 
i. e. the dead. See p. 226 and n. 106 below. 

86 Utt 221, §198. 

87 The Unas coronation texts are also reflected in other 
pyramids. For example in Utterance 404 in which the king 

associates with the gods of Lower Egypt, and in Utterance 
602 celebrating the "festival of Horus" in which the king 
is filled with the power of the winds (both on the east 
walls of the sarcophagus chambers of Merenre, Pepi II and 
Iby). 

88 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 108. Mercer, The 
Pyramid Texts 2, p. 95, regards Utt 222 as an old 
Heliopolitan text concerned with the coronation of the 
king in Heliopolis, that has been 

"worked over to serve as a mortuary, and 
especially ascension text... In other words, from the 
beginning of the text to §206c we have to do with 
the living king, and in the second part with the 
deceased king accompanying the sun-god in heaven and 
the underworld. " 

This is a view Mercer shares with Sethe. The initiatory 
implications of the Utterance are thus overlooked, but 

nevertheless are virtually unmissable to anyone who is 

open to the possibility of an initiatory understanding of 
what is described. 

89 Utt 222, §199. 

gp §199 (trans. Faulkner). 

91 §200-201. 

92 §202. 

93 §207. See also Coomeraswamy, 'Symplegades' in Montague 
(ed. ), Studies and Essays, p. 486, who comments: 

"Whoever would transfer from this to the Otherworld, 
or return, must do so through the unidimensioned and 
timeless 'interval' that divides related but contrary 
forces, between which, if one is to pass at all, it 
must be 'instantly. "' 

94 §209-210 (trans. Faulkner, slightly adapted). The 
mystical union with Ra is strongly confirmed in Utt 407 
(on the east walls of the sarcophagus chambers of Pepi I, 

Merenre and Pepi II) where the king asumes his "pure 
throne in the sky" in the boat of the sungod and is 
conveyed with Ra "round about the Akhet. " 
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95 See Ch. 4, p. 120f and n. 128ff. 

96 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 289ff and p. 407ff. See also Eliade, 
Patterns in Comparative Religion, pp. 104-108. 

97 Utt. 223, §214 (trans. Faulkner). 

98 Utt. 223, §216 (trans. Faulkner). 

99 §214. 

100 Utt 224, §218 (trans. Faulkner). 

101 Utt 224, §221 trans. Piankoff. The reference to the 
"border" (Piankoff) or "boundary" (Faulkner) is possibly 
to the soul's experience of severe restriction when it 
re-enters the physical body. 

102 The word is wenekh, which can mean "to clothe", "to put 
on" or "assume". In this passage it is written without 
the cloth determinative, so strictly speaking "to put 
on" is more accurate. The choice of the verb "to clothe" 
is, however, supported by the variant of the Utterance in 
the pyramid of Pepi II (Utt 225), in which the king puts 
on two garments plus sandals. 

103 For the Hermetic doctrine of the physical body as a 
"garment" or "cloak" that the soul wraps itself in, see, 
Corpus Hermeticum 7.2; 10.16. 

104 According to Bleeker, Egyptian Festivals, p. 120, the Sed 
festival was "a festival of clothing", or re-investiture, 
and the root meaning of sed is "cloth". For the meaning 
the word sed, see Ch. 3, n. 104 above. For the initiatory 
significance of ritual clothing, see Mayassis, Mystdres 
et initiations, p. 400ff. For the purple cloth worn by the 
king following his identification with the awakened 
Osiris during the ritual described in the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus, see Ch. 3, p. 71. 

105 Utt 225, §223. 

106 Utt 224, §220. The reading of "spirits" as "the dead" is 
confirmed in the next phrase "like Anubis, at the head of 
the Westerners. " 

107 See p. 211 and n. 47 above. 

108 These generally continue the broad themes of the king's 
coronation as a Horus, his mystical union with Ra, his 
recall to the body and his partaking in a banquet. In 
some of the pyramids, special emphasis is placed on the 
triumph of Horus over Seth and the resurrection of 
Osiris, themes which figure prominently in the Ramesseum 
Dramatic Papyrus, and hence were probably ritually 
enacted. See, for example, Utt 357, which occurs on the 
east walls of Teti and Pepi II and the east gable of 
Merenre. See also n. 87 and n. 94 above. See also Appendix 
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2. 

109 This is located at the north ends of the east walls of 
both Merenre and Teti's sarcophagus chamber, in a 
position similar to that in which it is placed in the 
pyramid of Unas. While it is not on the east wall of Pepi 
II and Neith's sarcophagus chamber, it is at least at the 
east end of the north wall. Since the theme of the 
Utterance is the resurrection and rebirth of the king, it 
is only right that it should be associated with the east. 
Note that Allen, op. cit., p. 14, regards Utterances 223 
and 224 as belonging to the Offering Liturgy. He sees 
Utterance 223 as a "general food offering" and Utterance 
224 is a "general offering of clothing and insignia". He 
thereby overlooks their mystical significance. 

110 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas p. 55. See also Ritner, The 
Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical Practice, p. 144f 
and p. 147f. 

111 Ritner, op. Cit., p. 149, quotes CT 425 in which the 
smashing of water-pots is connected with a path being 
opened "to the place where the great god is. " 

112 Utt 245 (trans. Faulkner, slightly adapted). 

113 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 115. The explicit 
identification of the king with Sia occurs in 
the antechamber, on the west gable immediately above the 
entrance passage. 

114 For the offering ceremony to Min in the Sed festival 
reliefs of Niuserre's sun temple, see Kaiser, 'Die 
kleine Hebseddarstellung im Sonnenheiligtum des 
Neuserre', BABA 12 (1971), Falttafel 4, fourth row. For a 
similar ceremony in Amenhotep III's Sed festival, see 
Gohary, Akhenaten's Sed-festival at Karnak, p. 15. Min's 
role as witness to "the dedication of the field" rite can 
be seen in the reliefs of Hatshepsut's Sed festival at 
Karnak, of which fig. 7.23 is one example. 

115 For the association of the Sed festival and the Harvest 
festival of Min, see Jequier, Le Monument Funeraire de 
Pepi II 2, P1.12, where the festival of Min and 
the Sed festival "dedication of the field" rite are shown 
next to each other. 

116 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 188. 

117 Roberts, Hathor Rising, p. 82. 

118 Utt 246, §256. 

119 Utt 25, §18. 

120 Fairman, 'The Kingship Rituals of Egypt', in Hooke (ed. ) 
Myth, Ritual and Kingship, p. 99 with n. 3. Bell, 'The New 
Kingdom Divine Temple' in Shafer (ed. ), Temples of 
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Ancient Egypt, p. 140, puts it as follows: 
"The royal ka was the immortal creative spirit of 
divine kingship, a form of the Creator's collective 
ka. The ka of a particular king was but a specific 
instance, or fragment, of the royal ka. " 

121 For the "incense rite", see Bell, 'Luxor Temple and the 
Cult of the Royal Ka', JNES, 44, no. 4, (1985), pp. 283- 
285. 

122 Allen, op. cit., p. 11. According to Allen (who follows 
the earlier interpretation of Spiegel) the passage 
between the two chambers represents the threshold 
between the two cosmological regions of the Dwat 
(symbolised by the sarcophagus chamber) and the Akhet 
(symbolised by the antechamber). Allen's thesis, while 
appealing, does not seem to be borne out by the texts 
on the walls of the chambers. The Akhet is referred to 
many times in the sarcophagus chamber, just as the Dwat 
is referred to in the antechamber, and the theme of the 
king's resurrection and celestial ascent belongs as much 
to the sarcophagus chamber as it does to the antechamber. 
See Allen, op. cit., pp. 24-28. See also n. 76 above. 

123 Allen, op. cit., p. 9. Allen bases this assessment on 
comparison with the Middle Kingdom tomb of Senwosret 
Ankh. Comparison with later pyramids shows that Utts 210- 
212 appear on the east gable of the pyramids of Teti and 
Pepi II and the east wall of Merenre. The orientation to 
the east was evidently felt by Merenre to be a more 
important factor than their height in the pyramid. 

124 The full east gable sequence reappears in the 18th 
Dynasty Book of the Dead papyrus of Nebseni (BM 9900) as 
BD 178b-h in Allen, The Book of the Dead, pp. 186-7. 
Some of the West gable of the antechamber is also 
incorporated in BD 178: namely Utt 249, §266 (BD 178t); 
Utt 251, §269 (BD 178s); and Utt252, §272 (BD 178u), 
suggesting that certain elements of the two sequences 
were regarded as belonging together in the New Kingdom. 
See Allen, Occurrences of Pyramid Texts, p. 103. 

125 To be distinguished from a similar concept that he termed 
"transparency", in which an image on one side of the wall 
is deliberately left incomplete and "completed" by an 
image on the other side of the wall occupying exactly the 
same position, so that one needs to "look through the 
wall" in order to see the whole picture. See Schwaller de 
Lubicz, The Temple in Man, p. 44. 

126 Schwaller de Lubicz, op. cit., p. 44. 

127 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 72. 

128 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 63. 

129 §122 (trans. Piankoff). 
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130 Thus, for example in Utt 306, §476 it is significant that 

as the king ascends to the sky, the gods exclaim, "How 
lovely to seel how pleasing to behold! " And in Utt 
311, §495, Unas prays to Ra, "See me 0 Ra; recognise me, 
0 Ra. I belong to those that know you, so know me. " See 
also Utt 262 for the importance of "being known" by the 
gods. 

131 Campbell, The Masks of God, p. 265 quotes an eye witness 
account of Yakut shamans turning into bulls. The witness 
recalls that 

"the shamans bellowed during the seance like bulls. 
And there would grow on their heads pure, opaque 
horns. I once saw such a thing myself. There used to 
live in our village a shaman whose name was Konnor. 
When his older sister died, he shamanized. When he 
did so, horns grew on his head. He stirred up the dry 
clay floor with them and ran about on all fours... 
and bellowed like a bull. " 

132 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 460. 

133 Kenzet probably referred originally to the cataract 
region near Aswan, where the Nile was thought to emerge 
from the Dwat. At this entrance to the Dwat, the dead 
would undergo purification. According to Mercer, Kenzet 
represents the eastern part of heaven. See Frankfort, 
Kingship and the Gods, p. 374 n. 13 and Mercer, The Pyramid 
Texts 2, p. 64. 

134 For Kenzet as having an otherworidy location, see Utt 
210, §126; Utt 471, §920; Utt 510, §1141; Utt 525, §1245; 
and Utt 578, §1541. 

135 §123. 

136 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 75. 

137 Eliade, ibid., p. 77. For a discussion of shamanic spirit- 
marriages, see Lewis, Ecstatic Religion, pp. 57-64; also 
Kaiweit, Dreamtime and Inner Space, Ch. 11. 

138 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 73, sees her as the 
"personified West", i. e. a form of Nut or Hathor. In Utt 
366, §632, the celestial wife of the king is Isis (as 
Sothis or Sirius), and his sexual relations with her 
cause a celestial Horus (Horus-Soped) to be born. 

139 §124, trans. Piankoff. 

140 §125 

141 Gardiner, Egyptian Grammar, p. 588; Faulkner, A Concise 
Dictionary of Middle Egyptian, p. 208. 

142 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 213f; Meeks and Favard- 
Meeks, Daily Life of the Egyptian Gods, p. 66; Naydler, 
Temple of the Cosmos, p. 93f. 
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143 Budge, The Gods of the Egyptians 1, p. 418. 

144 Jacq, Egyptian Magic, p. 41 and 118; Hornung, 'The 
Discovery of the Unconscious in Ancient Egypt', Spring 
(1986), p. 22f; Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, p. 221ff. 

145 See for example Eliade, Shamanism, p. 205, who writes: 
"The peoples of North Asia conceive the 
otherworld as an inverted image of this world. 
Everything takes place as it does here, but in 
reverse... In the Underworld rivers flow backward to 
their sources. And everything that is inverted on 
earth is in its normal position among the dead... " 

See also Kalweit, Dreamtime and Inner Space, p. 59. 

146 §128-129 (trans. Faulkner). 

147 See p. 202, with n. 22 above. 

148 §131-132 (trans. Faulkner). 

149 Corpus Hermeticum 10.7; 13.10 and 13; 'The Discourse on 
the Eighth and the Ninth' in Robinson, op. Cit.,, 57f. It 
also has parallels in the shamanic tradition, for which 
see Vitebsky, The Shaman, p. 66. 

150 §132. 

151 According to the Coffin Texts, when Atum emerged from the 
waters of the Nun, Nun admonished him to "eat of your 
daughter Maat". CT 80, §35. See also Breasted, Ancient 
Records, 2.299, where Maat is described as the "bread" on 
which Ra lives. See also n. 142 above. 

152 This was one of the king's primary functions. See 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 54ff and Quirke, The 
Cult of Ra, p. 20. 

153 Utt 212, §133 (trans. Faulkner). The Utterance is a 
little ambiguous for it is not explicitly stated who "he" 
is, though the sense of it does seem to be that "he" is 
Horus, nourished by Osiris as he was in Utt 204. 
That this is the case may be gleaned by comparison with 
Utt 400, which begins in the same way, but in which the 
"Foremost of the Westerners" is replaced by the "two 
Horuses. " In this Utterance it is the two Horuses 
who are providing the king with food, and hence the king 
can be assumed to be Osiris. It follows, therefore, that 
in Utt 212 where Osiris (as "Foremost of the 
Westerners") is in exactly the same position as the two 
Horuses, the reverse will hold, i. e. the king is Horus. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER EIGHT 

THE ANTECHAMBER CHAMBER TEXTS 



1 Utt 247, §259-260. 

2 Utt 211, §132. 

3 Hart, Dictionary of Egyptian Gods and Goddesses, p. 198. 

4 As in the Niuserre reliefs. For the lion-bed motif, see 
Ch. 3, p. 76ff and figs. 3.5 - 3.10. Sekhmet was 

" immensely significant in the Sed festival rites of 
Amenhotep III, for which literally hundreds of statues of 
the goddess were made. See Bryan, 'The Statue for 
the Mortuary Temple of Amenhotep III' in Quirke (ed. ), 
The Temple in Ancient Egypt, p. 60. It is also 
interesting to note the presence of the leonine goddess 
Bastet just before "the secret rites" during the Sed 
festival of Osorkon. She is depicted twice facing the 
king, once while he sits enthroned and once while he 
walks toward the tomb wearing the long Osirian cloak. The 
latter figure, from Naville, The Festival Hall of 
Osorkon II , pl XXIII, is reproduced below. 

5 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 124. 

6 Utt 249, §266. For Nefertem, see Mercer, op. Cit., p. 124. 
Also Hart, Dictionary of Egyptian Gods and Goddesses, 
p. 130. 

7 For the Memphite theology, see Lichtheim, Ancient 
Egyptian Literature 1, pp. 51-57. For an excellent 
account of the Memphite theology, see Roberts, My Heart, 
My Mother, pp. 14-20. 

8 Hart, A Dictionary of Egyptian Gods and Goddesses, p. 201. 
Also Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 46. 

9 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 124. 

10 Utt 205, §121. 
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11 §274 (trans. Faulkner). 

12 See Ch. 7, p. 216 and fig. 7.16. 

13 As Wente and van Siclen III have noted in their study, 'A 
Chronology of the New Kingdom' in Johnson and Wente 
(eds. ), Studies in Honour of George R. Hughes, p. 221, 

"A culminating point in the traditional Sed-festival 
was the apotheosis of the king identifying him with 
the sun-god" 

See also Johnson, 'Amenhotep III and Amarna: Some New 
Considerations', JEA 82 (1996), p. 66f who refers to the 
deification of Amenhotep III during his Sed festival as 
a "theological event" and adds "this king experienced 
living deification". The New Kingdom Underworld Books are 
another important source for this inner event. As 
Hornung, 'The Discovery of the Unconscious in Ancient 
Egypt', p. 25, has written, 

"Whoever goes down into the Underworld meets the gods 
face to face, looks into the 'Face of the Sun' 
which... is drawn through the underworld to shine in 
its depth. " 

Such was the experience of the Greek and Hellenistic 
mysteries, as witness Apuleius, The Golden Ass, p. 285, 
"At midnight I saw the sun shining as if it were noon", 
an inner experience that quite possibly has its precursor 
in the solarization of the king during the Sed festival. 

14 Hornung, The Ancient Egyptian Books of the Afterlife, 
p. 41. 

15 Utt 204, §119 (trans. Mercer). 

16 For the symbolism of the practice of inverse quoining in 
Egyptian temple architecture, see West, The Traveller's 
Key to Ancient Egypt, p. 146f. 

17 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 129. 

18 For the use of threats in the practice of magic in 
ancient Egypt, see Jacq, Egyptian Magic, p. 102f; Naydler, 
Temple of the Cosmos pp. 162-164. 

19 §282-3 (trans. Faulkner). 

20 §285. Piankoff translates "ploughed into" as "fall to 
pieces in", Mercer as"decay in", and Faulkner as "sink 
into". The word hb is, however, written with the 
determinative of a plough, and it does seem appropriate 
to translate it literally here. 

21 The classic study is Chassinat, Le Myst6re d'Osiris au 
mois de Khoiak. The main events of the festival of Rhoiak 
are described in Frazer, The Golden Bough, p. 375f. See 
also Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 193. 

22 In so doing he affirms his identity with Ra. In The 
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Litany of Ra, Col. 26, Ra is hailed as "supreme power 
with attached head" and later in Col. 64, as "chief of 
the she-monkeys". See Piankoff, The Litany of Ra, p. 24 
and p. 27. While Faulkner translates them as apes, both 
Mercer and Piankoff call them monkeys. Judging by 
their hieroglyphic depiction in the pyramid of Unas, 
they are monkeys and not apes. Houlihan, The Animal World 
of the Pharaohs, p. 95, notes that there is no evidence to 
suggest that the Egyptians were acquainted with great 
apes. It is, however, frustratingly difficult to know 
exactly what to make of these female monkeys, whose 
appearance in religious texts is very rare, and whose 
religious symbolism is obscure. 

23 This has been discussed in Meeks, 'Dieu masque, Dieu sans 
tete', Archeo-Nil 1 (1991), pp. 5-15. See also Berlandini, 
'L 'Ilacephale" et le rituel de revirilisation', OMRO 73 
(1993), pp. 29-41. 

24 See Ch. 3, p. 77f and fig. 3.8, with nn. 115-117. 

25 In certain shamanic sources, the forging of a new head 
in a blacksmith's furnace was considered necessary if the 
shaman was to acquire the ability to shamanize. See 
Eliade, Shamanism, p. 41f and p. 471n. For the Osirian rite 
of restoring and consecrating the head in Middle Kingdom, 
New Kingdom and later sources, see Meeks, op. cit., pp. 5- 
15. See also Moret, Mysteres Egyptiens, p. 57f and 69f and 
DuQuesne, At the Court of Osiris, p. 56. For the theme of 
the "headless Osiris", documented in a variety of 
Ptolemaic and later sources, and its relationship to the 
alchemical tradition, see Roberts, My Heart My Mother, 
p. 211f and p. 247, n. 28f. 

26 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 83ff and p. 93ff. 

27 Wilson 'Egypt', in Frankfort et al., Before Philosophy, 
p. 93f, and Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 51f. 

28 Ibid. 

29 §301 (trans. Faulkner). 

30 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 140. 

31 Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 
(1965), p. 371. 

32 §303. See also Utt 518, §1197 in the entrance corridor of 
the pyramids of Merenre, Pepi I and Pepi II which is 
another instance of the gods disrobing. It reads as 
follows: 

"I found the gods standing wrapped in their garments, 
with their white sandals on their feet; 
they threw off their sandals on the ground 
and discarded their garments; 
'We were not happy until you came down' they said... " 
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33 The following statement in Corpus Hermeticum, X. 24-5, 
reiterates this profound truth: 

"The true human being is above even the gods... 
For none of the heavenly gods will leave the 
heavenly frontiers and descend to earth, yet 
the human being rises up to the heavens-and knows 
their heights and depths... And what is even more 
remarkable than all of this, is that the human 
can become established on high WITHOUT EVEN LEAVING 
THE EARTH" 

What is spoken of as a universal human possibility in the 
Corpus Hermeticum was in Old Kingdom Egypt restricted to 
the king and a small spiritual elite. 

34 For the understanding of bia as "basin", see Allen, 
'The Cosmology of the Pyramid Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), 
Religion and Philosophy, p. 9. According to Faulkner, The 
Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 67, bia should be 
understood as "the visible canopy of the sky". 

35 See Plato, Phaedrus 247, where he describes the immortal 
souls as "going outside" the vault of heaven and 
"standing upon the back of the universe" where they are 
able to "contemplate what lies outside the heavens". 
Compare with Utt 503, §1080, in the pyramid of Pepi I, 
where the king states: 

"I am back to back with those northern gods of the 
sky, the circumpolar stars, therefore I shall not 
perish. " 

For the shamanic counterpart to this cosmic breakthrough 
of plane, see Kaiweit, Dreamtime and Inner Space, p. 213, 
where he gives several examples of shamans entering the 
supercelestial spirit-realm through "holes" or "windows" 
in the sky. The concept is that the stars are like little 
openings in the heavenly canopy, through which the 
supercelestial world of pure light sends its beams. In 
many shamanic traditions, the most important of these 
openings is the pole star, for it is on the cosmic axis 
of the world (axis mundi) that connects the different 
planes of reality and through which a breakthrough in 
plane can most easily be accomplished. For this 
cosmological concept, see Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 8. 
Whether the ancient Egyptians subscribed to a similar 
concept is hard to tell. Militating against it is the 
evidence from the New Kingdom Book of Nut in the cenotaph 
of Seti I, which describes the realm beyond the sky as 
one of infinite darkness rather than of light. This view, 
however, does belong to a period over a thousand years 
later than the Unas texts, and we must allow both for 
changes in theology and the changes in consiousness that 
the theology of Seti's time would reflect. In the 
Pyramid Texts, the infinite darkness of the Nun was the 
progenitor of the light-bearing creator god Atum-Ra. It 
is possible that - in line with many mystical accounts of 
God's "darkness" - that it is the only way we can 
experience the dazzling brilliance of the divine 
light-source. For the Heliopolitan creation account in 
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the Pyramid Texts, see Allen, Genesis in Egypt, p. 13f; 
also p. 30ff. For a translation and commentary on 
The Book of Nut, see Allen, op. cit., pp. 1-7. A brief 
discussion of what lies beyond the canopy of the sky is 

also to be found in Allen, 'The Cosmology of the 
Pyramid Texts' in Simpson, op. cit., p. 11f. 

36 PT 469, §907 (trans. Faulkner). Note that, wearing the 
leopard skin, Unas is clothed like a sem priest. 

37 Plato, Timaeus 37. 

38 §308 (trans. Piankoff). 

39 §311 (trans. Piankoff). 

40 According to Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 148f, 
the "dead" king is here unequivocally identified with 
Horus, and the phrase "I am the one who went and came 
back" can only mean that "the deceased king defines 
himself as "he who died and now lives again. " But the 
text actually states that he "came back" or "returned" - 
not "returned to life" but simply "returned" (in 
Egyptian, ii). The sense of the phrase as a whole is 
mystical or initiatory rather than mortuary. 

41 The first line of text in the sarcophagus chamber 
(corresponding to the last line in the antechamber) is 
§188cde-189a ("He lives - this Unas lives! He is not dead 

- this Unas is not dead. He is not destroyed - this Unas 
is not destroyed! He has not been judged - this Unas has 
not been judged! He judges - this Unas judges! ") The last 
line in the antechamber is §316abc ("0 Geb, bull of the 
sky, I am Horus, my father's heir. I have gone and 
returned, the fourth of these four gods who have 
brought water, who have made a purification"). 

42 Only one fragmentary Utterance (Utt 411) survives from 
the south wall of the pyramid of Teti, apparently a 
ferryman text. In the pyramid of Pepi I, on the 

antechamber south wall there is just one short ascension 
text (Utt 488), in which the king "grows wings as a 
falcon" in order to ascend to the sky. Merenre's south 
wall texts are lost altogether, but on the antechamber 
south wall of Pepi II's pyramid there are four complete 
texts in which the ascension motif is strong (Utts 333, 
508,509 and 565) and various fragments in which crossing 
the Field of Rushes is featured (Utts 419end, 265? and 
325), and also overcoming obstacles or dangers (Utts 
fr. 524? and fr703). See Appendix 2. 

43 §317 (trans. Faulkner). The word "lacking" is shut and 
the passage could equally well be translated "while Shu 
was a witness", which is how Piankoff chooses to 
translate it. Note that towards the end of the Old 
Kingdom Shu's partner Tefnut was increasingly identified 
with Maat, for which see Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol, 
p. 45f. 
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44 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 34. 
See also Griffiths, The Conflict of Horus and Seth, 
p. 54ff. 

45 Whether this judgement by Double Maat, set in the context 
of the Horus-Seth conflict, became the prototype for the 
judgement of the soul in the later Book of the Dead 
should probably remain an open question, but there can be 
no doubt as to its non-funerary context here. Griffiths, 
The Conflict of Horus and Seth, Ch. 3, argues that 
gradually Horus - the original plaintiff in the trial - 
was replaced by Osiris, and cites CT 29 as an important 
transitional text (op. cit., p. 64). 

46 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 86. See also Ch. 4, 
pp. 86-88 and Ch. 7, pp. 222f above. 

47 Englund, Akh -un notion religieuse, p. 205ff; see also 
Englund, 'La lumiere et la repartition des textes' in 
Berger et al. (eds. ), Hommages A Jean Leclant 1, pp. 173- 
180. 

48 See Ch. 7, p. 217f with n. 72 and n. 73. 

49 Englund, Akh - un notion religieuse, p. 172. 

50 §318-9. For the primary function of the kingship as being 
to establish and maintain maat throughout the land, see 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 51f; Morenz, Egyptian 
Religion, p. 113ff; and Quirke, The Cult of Ra, pp. 17-20. 
See also Ch. 7, p. 239f and n. 152. 

51 Utt 260, §323. 

52 One of the most famous sequences of Coffin Texts is the 
Book of the Two Ways, in which the Underworld traveller 
has to negotiate a Gate of Fire and a Gate of Darkness. 
See CT 1037. 

53 Utt 262, §327-328. The phrase "Do not be unaware of" (or 
"ignorant of") translates the Egyptian khem; in the next 
line "know" translates the Egyptian rekh. 

54 §334. Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 72, 
n. 11, interprets "the path of the sehedu stars" as the 
Milky Way, while Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 157, 
argues that they occupy the Zodiacal belt and may be the 
planets. See also Allen, 'The Cosmology of the Pyramid 
Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and Philosophy, p. 4 and 
p. 7. 

55 Breasted, The Development of Religion and Thought, p. 108. 

56 Utt 469. See p. 254f above. 

57 §339. Not only those who bring the "four spirits", but 
the four spirits themselves, acting as "guardians of the 
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threshold", are identified by Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 
2, p. 160, as spirits of the dead. 

58 Eliade, Shamanism, p. 85; Vitebsky, The Shaman, p. 66f. 

59 This view was propounded by Breasted in The Development 
of Religion and Thought, p. 139f and p. 142ff and has 
continued to be the "standard" view. The two cults were 
supposedly syncretized for entirely nonreligious, 
political reasons. See for example, Aldred, The 
Egyptians, p. 100f. 

60 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 170. 

61 Walsh, The Spirit of Shamanism, p. 59f; Vitebsky, The 
Shaman, p. 60f; Eliade, Shamanism, pp. 39-45. 

62 Elffade, Shamanism, p. 34. For the role of the Supreme 
Being, see Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 4. 

63 According to Eliade, Shamanism, p. 391, "symbolic ascent 
to heaven by stairs is typically shamanic. " Examples of 
ascent to the sky by ladder or stairway abound in his 
book. See for example pp. 121-129 and p. 487-494. See also 
p. 277f with n. 117 below. With respect to ascent in 
the form of a bird Eliade, Shamanism, p. 403, comments: 

"the ability to turn into a bird is the common 
property of all kinds of shamanism, not only the 
Turko-Mongol but also the Arctic, American, and 
Oceanian. " 

64 §364 (trans. Faulkner). While the Pyramid Texts are 
generally reticent about the dismemberment, Unas's 
pyramid texts are also more reticent than most about the 
reconstitution of the body. For example, in the pyramid 
of Teti, the antechamber west wall includes an important 
"reconstitution ritual" sequence (Utts 364-374) most of 
which is repeated on Pepi I's, Merenre's and Pepi II's 
sarcophagus chamber west wall. A second reconstitution 
sequence, Utts 447-453, also appears on the same 
sarcophagus chamber west wall (in full in Pepi I, and 
with minor variation in the others). It will be recalled 
that Unas's sarcophagus chamber west wall was not 
inscribed with texts, as if the subject of dismemberment 
and reconstitution were too delicate a matter to express 
in writing. 

65 §365-6 (trans. Faulkner). 

66 Elffade, Shamanism, p. 76, distinguishes between the 
"consecration" and the "initiation proper", the former 
involving the dismemberment experience, the latter the 
ascent to the sky. See also Eliade, Rites and Symbols of 
Initiation, pp. 90-99. 

67 Rambova, 'The Symbolism of the Papyri' in Piankoff, 
Mythological Papyri, pp. 56-65. 
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68 See p. 277f with fig 8.30 and nn. 116-118 below. 

69 Roberts, 'The Mystery Drama of Renewal: An Archaic 
Ritual' (Unpublished paper on the Ramesseum Dramatic 
Papyrus). 

70 Ramesseum Dramatic Papyrus, scene 38. See also Ch. 3, 
p. 71 of the present study. 

71 Reliefs of some of the main stages of the coronation 
rites are to be seen at the temple of Seti at Abydos, in 
the first hypostyle hall. E. g. the purification of the 
king, and his being suckled by Hathor and Isis. See 
David, A Guide to Religious Ritual at Abydos, p. 22. See 
also Roberts, Hathor Rising, pp. 62-64 with p1.71 
illustrating the 4th century BC coronation sequence of 
Philip Arrhidaeus at Karnak. 

72 §370. Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 172, comments 
that the word kai ("to be high") is used here "in 
reference to the brilliant symbols of the gods on 
standards raised aloft and carried in processions on 
feast days. " 

73 For the background to this and the following discussion, 
see Naydler, Temple of the Cosmos, pp. 193-197. 

74 §375. The word "omnipotent" translates menekh written 
twice. Literally "menekh is this Unas, being menekh. " 

75 §376-378. 

76 She is more usually depicted, however, with the face of a 
hippopotamus. 

77 §381-2 (trans. Faulkner). 

78 Sellers, The Death of Gods in Ancient Egypt, p. 320. 

79 Elffade, Shamanism, pp. 259-266. 

80 Ibid., p. 266. 

81 §383-4. 

82 In the Coffin Texts, the traveller is subjected to a 
lengthy cross-examination. See CT 395ff, but especially 
CT 397. In the Book of the Dead, the main ferryman text 
is BD 99 which parallels CT 397. 

83 CT 397, BD 99. 

84 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 178. 

85 Ibid., p. 180. See also Utt 508, §1118, where two vulture 
goddesses appear on the mountain of Sehseh. 

86 Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 178. 
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87 Wente, 'Hathor at the Jubilee' in Studies in 
Honor of John A. Wilson, p. 90, argues that during the Sed 
festival of Amenhotep III, there was a sacred marriage of 
Hathor and the king (identified with the sungod): 

"This ritual enactment of the cosmological union of 
the sungod with his mother insured the king's 
symbolic rebirth at the end of the jubilee. " 

For the rebirth motif in the Sed festival of Amenhotep 
III, see Roberts, Hathor Rising, pp. 29-32 

88 Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 235f; 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 178. 

89 The djed was raised at the end of the third festival of 
Amenhotep III, for which see Fakhry, 'A Note on the 
Tomb of Kheruef at Thebes', ASAE 42 (1943), p. 477f and 
Pi. XXXIX; also Moret, Mystdres Egyptiens, p. 15. 
While there is some evidence for its being raised at the 
end of other Sed festivals (e. g. the djed motif in the 
chambers under Zoser's pyramid), we cannot be absolutely 
certain that this was the case. 

90 See Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 180; Rundle Clark, 
Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 237. For the 
djed as axis mundi, see Fix, Star Maps, pp. 29-37. 

91 §390. 

92 The shamanic literature would certainly support this. See 
Eliade, Shamanism, p. 259 and p. 262f. 

93 For Nun as the fount and origin of the gods, see Allen, 
Genesis in Egypt, p. 1. 

94 The texts that appear on the north wall of Pepi II's 
antechamber are Utts 303,304,305,308 and 310. The 
north wall texts from the pyramids of both Teti and 
Merenre are lost, while only a few fragments survive from 
the pyramid of Pepi I. These fragments are mostly of 
ascension texts in which the king flies up as a bird to 
the sky (see Utts 302,626,627 and 704). The pyramid of 
Pepi II is alone in preserving intact a sequence of 
texts, although its north wall has also suffered damage. 
See n. 96 below. 

95 The argument of Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid' in Berger et 
al. (eds. ), Hommages ä Jean Leclant 1, p. 11, that the 
antechamber east gable texts should be read after the 
south wall texts is seriously weakened by the fact that 
only two Middle Kingdom tombs (of Senwosret Ankh and 
Siese) adopt this order, whereas several later copies of 
the Unas texts treat Utt 272 (at the end of Unas's south 
wall) as terminating the sequence (254-272). Since one of 
these later copies follows Utt 272 with Utt 302 (the 
beginning of the ten north wall texts), and another with 
Utt 213 (the beginning of the sarcophagus chamber south 
wall), the question of a "right sequence" seems to have 
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run out of steam here. See Allen, op. cit., n. 13. See 
also the discussion in Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, p. 61. 

96 Although neither of the bull texts (Utts 306 and 307) are 
exactly replicated in Pepi II's pyramid, the closely 
parallel Utts 474 and 480 feature prominently on Pepi 
II's west wall, as they do on Pepi I's west wall. Utt 474 
also appears on Merenre's west wall. 

97 §458. 

98 Utt 366, §632, reads as follows: 
"Your sister Isis comes to you, 
rejoicing for love of you. 
You have placed her on your phallus 
and your seed issues into her, 
she being ready as Sothis, 
and Horus-Soped has come forth from you 
as Horus who is in Sothis. " 

This Utterance occurs in the pyramids of Merenre, Pepi I, 
Teti and Pepi II. See also the variant Utt 593, §1633ff 
which occurs in the pyramids of Pepi I, Merenre and 
Pepi II. 

99 This is also made clear in §460. For the relationships 
between Sothis/Orion/ Soped and Isis/Osiris/Horus 
see Hart, A Dictionary of Egyptian Gods and 
Goddesses, pp. 205-207. 

100 In the phrase translated by Faulkner as "Men hide (dekh), 
the gods fly away" (§459), the word dekh has the 
determinative of a hut with a low entrance near to the 
ground. Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 1, p. 102, suggests 
"Men bury themselves", thereby bringing out the Osirian 
implications of the contrast. The word translated as 
"men" is remetj which could be rendered "ordinary 
people" in contrast to the divinized king. 

101 See p. 262 above, and n. 63. 

102 Vitebsky, The Shaman, p. 82ff and p. 120f. 

103 For evidence of the use of masks in Egyptian ritual, see 
Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical 
Practice, p. 249, n-1142- 

104 The claws of Unas are said to be "the fangs of Him of the 
Cerastes (horned viper) Mountain nome" (§461). The 
Cerastes Mountain nome (djuf-nome) worhipped Anti, a 
falcon god named "The Clawed One" (Dunanwy), a form of 
Horus associated especially with the eastern sky. 

105 §463. 

106 DuQuesne, 'Anubis e il Ponte' in Marchian6 (ed. ), La 
religione delta terra, p. 116. For travelling to the sky 
on the celestial sledge, see DuQuesne, Jackal at the 
Shaman's Gate, p. 11f and p. 18. References in the Pyramid 
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Texts to this event include Utt 330, §539, Utt 437, §800 
and Utt 485C, §1036. 

107 For the role of Wepwawet in the Sed festival, see 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 83 and 85f. Also 
Uphill, 'The Egyptian Sed-Festival Rites', JNES 24 
(1965), p. 374f and p. 376f. The appearance of both the 

Wepwawet standard and the tambourine or drum which is his 
special instrument, carried in procession as the king 
stands in front of the tomb, can be seen in the Sed 
festival reliefs of both Niuserre and Osorkon. See von 
Hissing and Kees, Das Re-Heiligtum des Königs Ne-woser-re 
2, P1.18, and Naville, The Festival Hall of Osorkon II, 
P1. XI. For the tambourine as the instrument of 
Anubis/Wepwawet, see DuQuesne, Jackal at the Shaman's 
Gate, p. 20. For the relationship of the shedshed to the 
Sed festival, see Moret, Mysteres Egyptiens, pp. 74-79, 
who believes it possible that the name of the Sod 
festival may be derived from the shedshed. 

108 Labrousse et al., Le Temple Haut du Complexe Fundraire du 
Roi Ounas, p. 98, figs. 76A and 76B (Doc. 50). 

109 §466. The text is quite clear as to the identity of Unas 
as Horus. See Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 218f. 

110 See n. 87 above. 

111 DuQuesne, Jackal at the Shaman's Gate, p. 12ff. 

112 Faulkner, A Concise Dictionary of Middle Egyptian, p. 96; 
Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 219. 

113 Eliade, shamanism, pp. 482-486. 

114 For Falcon City being the royal residence on earth, see 
Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 93, n. 3. 

115 "Honourable ones" is Mercer's translation. Piankoff gives 
"honoured dead". Faulkner, however, gives "herbs" which 
seems unlikely. See Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 221f 
for the reasons why the reference is almost certainly to 
the dead. 

116 For Jacob's ladder, see Genesis 28,12. For the Orphic 
ladder, see Cook, Zeus: a Study in Ancient Religion 2, 
p. 124f. For the Mithraic ladder, see Cumont, Astrology 
and Religion among the Greeks and Romans, P. 101. An 
illustration of the Christian ladder of virtues, from a 
15th century Italian engraving, is reproduced below. 

432 



117 For the ladder in shaman ict radi t. 
.i on, see pIi0, jo, 

Shamanism, pp. 121 -1 27, p. 2751r and pp. 487 414. Fur 
photographs of shamaniC riI ua 1s involving 1 . lt1(ir'r S, 
see Halifax, Shaman: the Wounded Hea 1 Cl , P. 84 t.:; "n M:; O 
p. 262f with n. 63 above. 

118 Lurker, The Gods and Symbols of Ancient 1: c, ypt , 1x. 76. 

119 §474. The transliterat ion khat should stri cif ]y speak i nil 
be shat, but after the Old Kingdom sh is ovt en repl anq, j 
by kh, and shat came to be spr'l t khat. 

120 §479-480. The text is not compl cat e] y ca lpar, but thi:; 
seems the most likely interptnt 0t 1, n. K" o }'Innkot (, T1rß, 
Pyramid of Unas, p. 23. 

1 21 For their role in the Sed fest i va l, see Frank f"r t 
Kingship and the Gods, p. 87f. The spirits ei pc, orrear falcon-headed on monuments, while the Spirit: of Nekhen 
are jackals. For this and their representing respectively 
heaven and earth, see Mercer, The Pyramid 'iyt"ts 2, p. 225, 
and Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 94 f. Not o 
also that the spirits of Nekhon wit nelsc"d t ho ri try.; 
performed by the king in Ut t 255, immediately preceding his coronation in Utt 256 on the ant echambrrr west wry 11. 
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122 §478-9. 

123 §481. 

124 Utt 306 appears in variant form in the pyramids of 
Pepi I, Merenre and Pepi II as Utt 474, which belongs to 
a sequence of eight Utterances (Utts 470-477) in the 
middle of Pepi I's west wall. The sequence begins (Utt 
470) with an address to the red and white crowns as the 
"mothers" of the reborn king, who is also referred to as 
a "great wild bull" (§913). He ascends to the sky where 
he meets the ancestors (the Followers of Horus) and gods 
(Utt 471), encounters the "bull of the gods" (Utt 472), 
crosses the celestial river and is reborn as Horus in the 
Akhet (Utt 473). Finally, in Utt 474, the king is met by 
Isis and Nephthys as he ascends the ladder to the stars. 
As in Utt 306, the king meets the divinized ancestral 
spirits of Pe and Nekhen, while the realms of the earth 
god Geb are given to the king who is then hailed as "the 
firmest of the Wild Bulls". Clearly describing a ritual, 
the Utterance ends with the directions (§945): 

"Recite four times: 0 King, long endure! 
You are long enduring! " 

The parallel with the Unas north wall is clear, but so 
also is the fact that we are dealing here with a kingship 
ritual that does not necessarily have any funerary 
implications. 

125 For the cult of the Mnevis bull at Heliopolis, see 
Frankfort, Kingship and the Gods, p. 63 and p. 67, and 
p. 381, n. 27. See also Quirke, The Cult of Ra, p. 109f. 

126 §486. 

127 §482. 

128 §486. The word "generates" translates mesi (literally 
"gives birth"). The word "continuously" translates 
djeretch, implying continuity in the past as well as 
the future. See Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid 
Texts, p. 95, n. 9. For djer, see Faulkner, A Concise 
Dictionary of Middle Egyptian, p. 323. Both Faulkner and 
piankoff emphasise the continuity of the generative 
process in their translations of the last sentence of 
this passage, while Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 230 
states that "The sentence is an echo of what is true of 
Re that he daily comes forth from the earth and the sky. " 

129 'What India Can Teach Us' (1939) in Civilization in 
Transition, CW 10, para 1011. 

130 Utt 308, §489. The other similes in the text are also of 
maternal relationships: Nehebkau to Selkit, Sobek to 
Neith, and Seth (more problematically) to the "two 
harmonious ones" whose identity is not stated. 

131 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 232. 
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132 §491. 

133 §493. 

134 The two-headed planet Venus reproduced below is from 
Budge, The Gods of the Egyptians 2, p. 303 and belongs to 

a later period. For the two-headed gods of the Book of 
What is in the Underworld, see Piankoff, The Tomb of 
Ramesses VI, p. 30. 

135 §495 (trans. Faulkner). 

136 For the hieroglyph of the platform wih steps, see 
Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, P1.10. Depictions of the 
throne within the booth set on a stepped platform abound 
in Sed festival representations, from King Narmer (Narmer 
Macehead, Ashmolean Museum, Oxford, reproduced in 
Clayton, Chronicle of the Pharaohs, p. 19) to Amenhotep 
III (Tomb of Kheruef, reproduced in iiodel-iioenes, Life 
and Death in Ancient Egypt, figs. 152 and 153) to Osorkon 
II (reproduced in Naville, The Festival Hall of Osorkon 
II, P1. XXIII). 

137 See Ch. 3, p. 73. 

138 §498. 

139 §499f. 

140 For Wadjet, see Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 36. For 
Wadjet in relation to Nekhbet, see Frankfort, Kingship 
and the Gods, p. 96. 

141 See Ch. 7, p. 206. 
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NOTES TO CHAPTER NINE 

FROM THE ANTECHAMBER TO THE ENTRANCE CORRIDOR 



Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, p. 61, who also notes the 
similarly self-sufficient positioning of this text in the 
pyramid of Teti - the only other pyramid in which it is 
found - where it stands between Utts 399 and 400. For a 
discussion of the difficulty of assigning the antechamber 
east gable texts to a specific sequence, see Ch. 8, n. 95 
above. 

2 §393. 

3 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 61f. 

4 §394 

5 DuQuesne, Jackal at the Shaman's Gate, p. 11f. See also 
Ch. 8, p. 275f above. 

6 §395 

7 Utt 307, §486. See Ch. 8, p. 281 with n. 128 above. 

8 See Ch. 8, p. 251f. 

9 §396-7. 

10 §396. The kas and hemsut would seem to be male and 
female helping spirits, closely linked to the king's own 
vital energies. 

11 §398. These spirits and helpers are revealed in §400- 
403 to include spirit-messengers, a "horn grasper" who 
lassoes other spirits, a serpent guardian, a spirit who 
binds other spirits, one who kills them, another who cuts 
them up and another who cooks them. For helping spirits 
in shamanism, see Eliade, Shamanism, p. 88-95. In this 
passage (§400-403) Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, pp. 85-91, 
sees compelling evidence that the Cannibal Hymn is the 
text of a butchery ritual. His argument is handicapped by 
the lack of any clear textual support indicating that the 
magic of the gods is identified with the parts of the 
sacrificial bull. The only explicit bull imagery in the 
Cannibal Hymn relates to the king as the victorious bull 
of the sky, rather than to any sacrificial bull. Eyre 
argues that the sacrificial bull is at the beginning of 
the text initially identified with the king (op. cit., 
pp. 76-80), but subsequently with "the magic of the gods" 
(p. 85ff) which the king himself (no longer a bull) then 
consumes. For the bull's identity to change in this way 
during such a highly charged ritual does intuitively 
seem implausible, and casts serious doubt on the 
interpretation of this text as a slaughter ritual text 
(an interpretation first proposed by Schott, 
Bemerkungen zur ägyptischen Pyramidenkult, pp. 194-200). 
Despite the doubts we may have, Eyre's argument (p. 145f) 
that the bull itself is a contradictory symbol, 
representing both the forces of destructive chaos and of 
power, dominance and virility, is persuasive. The 
question is whether this symbolic ambivalence of the bull 
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would have been ritually enacted with one and the same 
bull taking on the role of both 'victorious king' and 
'victim to be slaughtered'. 

12 §403-4 (trans. Faulkner). 

13 §409, §410, §411, §413. 

14 §406 and §407. The word "power" translates sekhem. 

15 Ritner, The Mechanics of Ancient Egyptian Magical 
Practice, p. 103. 

16 Vitebsky, The Shaman, p. 24. According to Vitebsky, 
in Peru the shaman's phlegm is called yachay, which is 
derived from a verb meaning "to know". It therefore 
represents power as knowledge. The shaman is also able to 
regurgitate some of this phlegm and give it to a pupil to 
drink, in order to pass on his knowledge and power. 

17 Shirokogoroff, The Psychomental Complex of the Tungus 
(London, 1935) p. 269, quoted in Jakobsen, Shamanism, p. 5. 

18 Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, p. 57, has stated: 
"There is nothing in the text that necessarily 
relates it to a purely funerary context, but 
everything to assert the king's role as heritor of 
divine power. " 

19 Most recently by Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, Ch. 9. For 
the difficulties with this interpretation, see n. 11 
above. 

20 Eyre, The Cannibal Hymn, p. 56f. See also n. 18 above. 
There are possible indications of a Sed festival context 
to the Cannibal Hymn. Two thirds of the way through at 
§406, we meet two phrases discussed in Ch. 4, p. 119 with 
n. 117 and n. 118. The king is said to have "travelled 
around the whole of the two skies" and "circumambulated 
the Two Banks". These phrases in all probability refer to 
the Sed festival "dedication of the field" rite. The fact 
that the king is earlier referred to as "the Bull of 
Heaven" could also be taken as an indicator of a possible 
Sed festival background to this text. 

21 §412. 

22 §413, "Appearance" here is literally "dawning". This is a 
particularly hard stanza to translate. Mercer gives us: 
"He is as that which dawns, which dawns, which endures, 
which endures". The doubling of the participles however 
carries the metaphysical connotation of the "dawningness 
of dawning", the "enduringness of enduring". 

23 Corpus Hermeticum, XI. 20. The text continues: 
"Like is understood by like. 
Grow to immeasurable size, 
be free from every body, 
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transcend all time, 
become eternity 
and thus you will understand God. " 

(trans. Salaman et al, The Way of Hermes, p. 57). 

24 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 47. Mercer, The Pyramid 
Texts 2, p. 193, concurs. But Faulkner, The Ancient 
Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 84, n. 5, sees it as "something 
in the nature of a cloak". The problem is in whether we 
interpret the sed in mesedet as being derived from the 
noun "tail" or the verb "to clothe". If we choose the 
former, then we could, with Fix, Star Maps, p. 99ff, see 
this episode as yet another link to the Sed festival, 
since the mesedet garment would then become the Sed 
festival kilt with the bull's tail hanging from it. For 
the translation of the first garment as "hide of a 
baboon", see Piankoff, op. cit., p. 46, and Mercer, op. 
cit., p. 193. 

25 For the magical signicance of the number forty-two (as a 
multiple of seven), see Wilkinson, Symbol and Magic, 
p. 136. It is unlikely that this number related to the 
nomes or administrative regions of Egypt as in the Old 
Kingdom there were only thirty-eight or thirty-nine 
nomes. 

26 Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, pp. 50-54. 
See also CT 321. 

27 Rundle Clark, Ibid. See also Utts 22 and 297. See also 
BD 17,18-22. 

28 Utt 281 (trans. Piankoff). 

29 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 48n. This spell is 
perhaps an example of what the Corpus Hermeticum refers 
to as "the pure spirit of the words" of the Egyptian 
language. "For the very quality of the sound and the 
pronunciation of the Egyptian language carries in itself 
the power of what is being spoken. " (CH 16.2, trans. 
Salaman et al., The Way of Hermes, p. 74). 

30 §225 (trans. Faulkner). 

31 §226 (trans. Faulkner). 

32 piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 95n; Mercer, The Pyramid 
Texts 2, p. 104f. To appreciate what death by "drowning" 
might have meant, it is necessary to remember that travel 
in the celestial regions is normally by boat. 

33 Utt 293, §435 (tranA. Faulkner). 

34 Utt 228, §228; Utt 290, §431. 

35 Utt 238, §242; Utt 282, §423. The god Khaitau is, 
according to Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 112, the 
ox-god of a district near Byblos. 
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36 Utt 229, §229 (trans. Faulkner). For the role of the 
Neheb-kau snake as the primeval opponent of Atum, 
see Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, 
p. 52f. 

37 Utt 283, §424 (trans. Faulkner). See Piankoff, The 
Pyramid of Unas, p. 48n. 

38 Rundle Clark, Myth and Symbol in Ancient Egypt, p. 52f; 
BD 17,18-22. 

39 Utt 297, §440 (trans. Faulkner). 

40 See Ch. 7, p. 233. 

41 I am grateful to Maria Narancic for this suggestion in 
her unpublished paper 'Snake Spells in the Pyramid 
Texts'. 

42 §445. 

43 For the relationship between Anubis and Sokar in 
connection with Ro-Setawe, see Terence DuQuesne, Jackal 
at the Shaman's Gate, pp. 14-24. 

44 This is most clearly expressed in the New Kingdom Book of 
What is in the Underworld, Div 5. See also CT 1150, where 
Ro-Setawe is described as a place of birth and associated 
with the Akhet. 

45 §447. 

46 §448. 

47 §449 (trans. Faulkner). 

48 §450 (trans. Faulkner) 

49 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 211. 

50 §455. 

51 §457. For meanings of seped, see Faulkner, A Concise 
Dictionary of Middle Egyptian, p. 223. It is also not 
wholly certain that it is Unas who is being referred to 
as ba and seped. The text attributes these qualities to 
Horus, Lord of the Greenstone, with whom - according to 
Piankoff - Unas is here identified. See Piankoff, The 
Pyramid of Unas, p. 53n. Mercer thinks otherwise, but the 
sense of the text supports Piankoff. 

52 Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid'in Berger et al. (eds. ), 
Hommages A Jean Leclant 1, p. 19. 

53 Utterance 313 is notoriously difficult to translate. For 
an illuminating discussion, see West, Serpent in the 
Sky, pp. 149-156. Note that West misleadingly refers to it 
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as Utterance 316. 

54 In the Unas text, there is no mention of "phallus", which 
appears in so many translations. The substitution of 
"phallus" for "bolt" is justified on the grounds that it 
occurs in a later version of the Utterance in the Middle 
Kingdom mastaba tomb of Senwosret Ankh at Lisht. See 
Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 17n. The phallus of Babi 
forms the subject of spells in the Coffin Texts (e. g. CT 
576 and CT 822). For his red ears and purple buttocks, 
see PT Utt 549. For his living on the entrails of "the 
old ones", see BD 125. For a discussion of Babi (Baba), 
see to Velde, Seth, God of Confusion, p. 54 and p. 106. 

55 §503b. 

56 The resistance of the ox is envisaged as having a 
malevolent serpentine form, hence the final words of the 
spell are directed against a snake. See Mercer, The 
Pyramid Texts 2, p. 236f. 

57 Mercer, op. cit., p. 237. Roberts, Hathor Rising, pp. 197- 
198, describes "becoming like one of Thoth's baboons" as 
the climax of a sequence of initiatory experiences on the 
mystical "way of Thoth" that continued into the Roman 
period. 

58 §505b. "Wish" translates saar. "At my own will" 
translates her tep Wenis (literally "upon the head of 
Unas"). See the discussion of the meaning of these two 
phrases in Mercer, op. cit., p. 237. 

59 For example, Hem in Utterance 556, §1382. See also Imheti 
in Utt 507, §1102 and Utt 678, §202. 

60 It is possible that sehed is another name of Hemi, or 
else a second ferryman, for which see Mercer, op. cit., 
p. 238. 

61 The ferryman text on the east wall of the antechamber is 
Utt 300. Note that Babi also appears amongst the east 
wall snake spells in Utt 278, where he is said to "stand 

Ups,. 

62 §507. 

63 Quirke, Ancient Egyptian Religion, p. 51. 

64 §508. 

65 §509. "Great flood" translates mehet weret, often 
conceived in the form of a cow. 

66 §509 (trans. Piankoff). 

67 For the Sed festival as a fertility festival, see 
Wainwright, The Sky-Religion in Egypt, pp. 20-24. For the 
Hathorian aspects of the Sed festival that may well 
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underly this Utterance, see Roberts, Hathor Rising, Ch. 3. 

68 §510 . 

69 Mercer, The Pyramid Texts 2, p. 240. The sacred import of 
the'passage may be glimpsed through Eliade's remark in 
Rites and Symbols of Initiation, p. 25: 

"In premodern societies, sexuality, like all other 
functions of life, is fraught with sacredness. It is 
a way of participating in the fundamental mystery of 
life and fertility. " 

See also Frazer, The Golden Bough, Ch. 11, where many 
examples of the interrelationship of the divine, cosmic, 
natural and human levels in ancient fertility rites are. 
given that shed light on this part of Utt 317. 

70 For the sexual basis of the king's rule, see Roberts, 
Hathor Rising, p. 49. 

71 Piankoff, The Pyramid of Unas, p. 19n and Mercer, The 
Pyramid Texts 2, p. 242. See also p. 296 with n. 36 above. 

72 For Nehebkau as malevolent, see Utt 229, discussed on 
p. 296 above. For Nehebkau as the benevolent companion 
to the sungod, see Utt 263, §340; Utt 264, §346; Utt 265, 
§356; and Utt 266, §361. For Nehebkau in relation to the 
primordial waters, see Utt 510, §1146. For Nehebkau 
aiding the king's cosmic ascent, see Utt 667, §1934. 

73 Faulkner, The Ancient Egyptian Pyramid Texts, p. 101, Utt 
319, n. 4. 

74 §514. 

75 §516. 

76 CT 38 (V. 132); CT 473 (VI. 11). 

77 "Faithful companion" translates setep za. For this 
phrase in other Utterances, see also Utt 475, §948; 
Utt 478, §971 and §975; Utt 569, §1442; and Utt 576, 
§1517. Of these, it is Utt 569 (which is positioned in 
the vestibule to the entrance corridor in the pyramids of 
Pepi I, Merenre and Pepi II) that most strikingly and 
beautifully affirms the mystical meaning of the phrase: 

"I have come to you, 0 Ra, 
I have come to you, 0 Limitless One, 
and i will row you, 
I will be your faithful companion, 
I will love you with my body, 
I will love you with my heart. " 
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NOTES TO THE CONCLUSION 

WHAT MYSTICISM IN ANCIENT EGYPT MEANS 



Ch. 1, pp. 1-7. 

2 Eliade, Myths Dreams and Mysteries, p. 59. The view that 
such religious phenomena as shamanism are socially 
determined goes back to Durkheim's The Elementary Forms 
of the Religious Life (1912). See Lewis, Religion in 
Context, p. 111f for a discussion of this Durkheimian 
view with respect to shamanism. 

3 Osing, 'Zur Disposition der Pyramidentexte des Unas', 
MDAIK 42 (1986), pp. 131-144; Allen, 'Reading a Pyramid', 
in Berger et al. (eds. ), Hommages 6 Jean Leclant 1, pp. 5- 
28. See also the discussion in Ch. 6, p. 192ff above. 

4 An important example is the sequence of twelve Utterances 
on the south and east walls of the sarcophagus chamber of 
the pyramid of Unas (Osing's sequence C, Allen's sequence 
E). Most of this sequence is replicated in the later 
pyramids of Pepi II and his queen Neith, and in 
fragmentary form in the pyramids of Teti and Pepi I. 
In each case it appears on their south walls. It is also 
replicated in the Middle Kingdom tomb of Senwosret Ankh. 
See Osing, op. cit., p. 138f; Allen, op. cit., p. 15ff. 

5 See Ch. 3, pp. 58-81. 

6 For the "voluntary death", see also Utt 315 and Ch. 9, 
p. 304. 

7 See Ch. 7, p. 212. 

8 The death and rebirth motif is strong in the antechamber 
west to south wall sequence (Utts 254-272), which 
architecturally is a mirror image of the sarcophagus 
chamber south to east wall sequence. The theme of 
cosmic rebirth is key to the antechamber west gable 
texts. Solarization and union with Ra is a recurrent 
theme in the antechamber west gable and west wall, 
south and north wall texts (e. g. Utts 249,251,252,268, 
302,309, and 311). The idea of Horus as a reborn Osiris, 
or as a condition that supercedes the Osirian condition, 
can be found in Utts 254,256,258,260,267-269,303 and 
310. 

9 In the antechamber south wall sequence, this is 

particularly clear. See Utts 260-262 and Utt 267. 

10 Utts 261 and 267. See also Utts 269,302,305,273-4 and 
318. 

11 For shamanic ascent, see Eliade, Shamanism, Ch. 6; for the 
mystical flight of Etana, see Black and Green, Gods, 
Demons and Symbols, p. 78; for Plato's description see 
Phaedrus, 246-7; for St. Paul, see 2 Corinthians 12: 1-7; 
the Hermetic 'Discourse on the Eighth and the Ninth' is 
published in Robinson (ed. ), The Nag Hammadi Library in 
English, pp. 292-297; Mohammed's mir'aj is discussed in 
Eliade, A History of Religious Ideas 3, p. 70f. 
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12 Eliade, Myths, Dreams and Mysteries, p. 110, comments: 
"It would be absurd to minimise the differences of 
content that diversify examples of 'flight', ecstasy' 
and 'ascension'. But it would be just as absurd not 
to recognise the correspondence of structure which 
emerges from such comparisons. And in the history of 
religions, as in other mental disciplines, it is 
knowledge of structure which makes it possible to 
understand meanings. " 

The classic Egyptological study of the motif of ascension 
in the Pyramid Texts, Davis, 'The Ascension-Myth in the 
Pyramid Texts', JNES 36 (1977), pp. 161-179, is curiously 
oblivious of the vast literature concerning mystical 
ascent, and fails to mention that the "ascension myth" in 
the Pyramid Texts conforms to a basic mystical pattern. 
The meaning of the ascenion motif is understood as being 
merely part of a "system of [funerary] belief" (p. 163) 
rather than belonging to the structure of mystical 
experience. 

13 Utts 211 and 212. 

14 In Utt 211, the king is said to be conceived and born in 
the night, and also in the Nun - the watery source of all 
existence. In Utt 248, it is Sekhmet who is said to have 
conceived him and Shesmetet who gives birth to him - both 
fiery leonine goddesses. In Utt 249, he appears as 
Nefertem, the solar child and son of Sekhmet. He is 
suckled by the milk goddess Iat in Utt 211 and by the 
hippopotamus goddess Ipy in Utt 269. 

15 This doctrine is expounded in Plato, Phaedrus, 246ff and 
Phaedo, 64ff. In the pyramid of Unas the Egyptian 
precursor of this doctrine is expressed in the delicate 
relationship between the sarcophagus chamber east gable 
and the antechamber west gable texts, especially Utts 
207,209 and 212 (on the sarcophagus chamber east gable) 
and Utts 247-250 on the antechamber west gable. See the 
discussion in Ch. 7, pp. 237-240 and Ch. 8, pp. 242-246. 

16 In the Pyramid Texts the exact location of the Dwat is 
not made explicit. Although it is written with the star 
determinative, it has been suggested that it was 
visualized by the authors of the Pyramid Texts as lying 
beneath the earth, for which see Allen, 'The Cosmology of 
the Pyramid Texts' in Simpson (ed. ), Religion and 
Philosophy in Ancient Egypt, p. 23. While this is 
possible, its starry location can also hardly be denied, 
and Allen accepts that it was also conceived as a cosmic 
region (p. 22). Even taking account of the changes in 
religious consciousness during the Middle Kingdom and the 
New Kingdom, it seems improbable that the conception of 
the location of the Dwat within the body of Nut would 
have been a completely new conception introduced in-the 
New Kingdom. It is more reasonable to suppose that this 
idea was an elaboration of an already existing 
conception. In essence the Dwat does not exist anywhere 

445 



in physical space. Its reality is, in Corbin's terms, 
"imaginal". 

17 See Versluis, Song of the Cosmos, Ch. 2. Such cosmologies 
are described by Rawlinson, The Book of Enlightened 
Masters, Ch. 3 as "hot-structured", for which see Ch. 1, 
n. 16 above. 

1.8 See also Utts 263 and 304. 

19 Hornung, Conceptions of God, p. 167f, p. 182, p. 191; 
Assmann, The Search for God, pp. 155-157. See also Ch. 1, 
p. 5f above. 

20 In the sarcophagus chamber of the pyramid of Unas, Unas 
is explicitly identified with Osiris eighty eight times, 
and implicitly thirteen times (all in the north wall 
Offering Liturgy); explicitly with Horus four 
times and implicitly eight times. In the antechamber, he 
is explicitly identified with Osiris only once (Utt 258) 
and explicitly with Horus eight times, implicitly ten 
times. In the passage between the chambers and the 
entrance coridor are a further five identifications with 
Osiris and five (mostly implicit) identifications with 
Horus. See also Ch. 3, n. 49 above. 

21 Ch. 1, pp. 1-7. 

22 This understanding of Nut is encapsulated in Utt 432, 
where it is stated of Nut: 

"you have enclosed the earth 
and all things within your embrace, 
and you have set this king 
as an imperishable star who is within you. " 

23 See Ch. 7, p. 238f. 

24 See Ch. 9, p. 300. 

25 See Ch. 7, p. 214f. 

26 Utts 216-217. See also Ch. 7, pp. 215-218 above. 

27 The king is identified with Ra in Utts 252,253 and 257, 
and with the solar Mnevis bull in Utt 307. His longing to 
be in the presence of Ra is expressed in Utts 262,302, 
and 311. He is said to be in the presence'of Ra in Utt 
309 (as Ra's servant) and in Utt 321 (as Ra's faithful 
companion). He joins the cosmic circuit of Ra in Utt 222 
in a state of identification or very close companionsip 
with the god. See also Utts 216-217 for union with Ra. 

28 As Hornung argued in Conceptions of God, p. 101. See also 
Ch. 2, p. 41ff above. 

29 See Ch. 7, pp. 210-219 and Utts 220-221. 

30 Utts 223 and 224. See also Utt 247. 
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31 Utts 255 and 256. 

32 Utt 260. 

33 Utts 317 and 319. See also Ch. 4, p. 85; Ch. 9, pp. 305-8. 
For maat, see Ch. 7, p. 239f. 

34 This approach, so eloquently advocated by Eliade, and so 
much attacked and maligned by his reductionist critics, 
has been recently defended in Rennie, Reconstructing 
Eliade, p. 111ff. See also Ch. 5, p. 129 and p. 147 above. 

35 It is worth noting that Eliade, while advocating that 

religious phenomena be studied on their own plane of 
reference, was by no means an anti-contextualist. In The 
Quest, p. 35, he writes: 

"even the most elevated religious expression (a 
mystical ecstasy, for example) presents itself 
through specific structures and cultural expressions 
which are historically conditioned. " 

36 Ch. 5, pp. 138-141 and pp. 145-150. 

37 See Ch. 3, pp. 72-81. 

38 These references and allusions refer to practically every 
phase of the Sed festival, from the initial purification 
rites and offering rituals to the circumambulation of the 
"mounds" of Horus and Seth, the "dedication of the 
field", the communion with the Spirits of Pe and Nekhen, 
the double coronation, solarization, the ritual sailing, 
vision of the gods, the union of heaven and earth 
and the chanelling of the forces of fertility into the 
land of Egypt, all discussed in Chs. 7-9 above. 

39 See Ch. 1, pp. 8-13; Ch. 5, pp. 145-150; Ch. 6, pp. 182-194. 

40 For Fankfort's criticism of 
and the Religion of the Old 
pp. 157-162. Barta's assault 
theories is to be found in 
Pyramidentexte, references 
above. 

Schott, see 'Pyramid Temples 
Kingdom', BO 10 (1953), 
on previous Pyramid Texts 

Die Bedeutung der 
to which are given in Ch. 6 

41 See Ch. 6, pp. 182-194. 

42 Eliade, The Two and the one, p. 46. 

43 Even Elffade is not immune from this criticism: his 
discussion of ancient Egyptian religion in The History of 
Religious Ideas 1, pp. 94-111 is completely beholden to 
the funerary interpretation, being dependent on such 
secondary sources as Breasted, Morenz, Frankfort and 
Vandier. On the other hand, within Egyptology there have 
been studies of Egyptian religion that have focused on 
the experiential - the recent work, for example, of 
Roberts and DuQuesne. These are the exceptions, however, 
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in a discipline hampered by methodological 
parameters which tend to exclude rather than to embrace 
the experiential. See the discussions in Ch. 1, p. 14f, 
Ch. 2, pp. 23-27 and pp. 39-43, and Ch. 3, pp. 48-50. 

44 Ch. 2', p. 44f. 

45 Ibid. 

46 Ch. 2, p. 21f; Ch. 3, p. 49ff. 

47 Ch. 2, p. 23. 

48 General studies of Western esoteric traditions and their 
relationship to ancient Egyptian include Curl, The 
Egyptian Revival, Iversen, The Myth of Egypt and Hornung, 
The Secret Lore of Egypt. 

49 Baines, 'Restricted Knowledge, Hierarchy and Decorum', 
JARCE 27 (1990), p. 2ff. See also Ch. 1, p. 11 above. 

50 Hornung, The Secret Lore of Egypt, p. 3. 

51 Ibid., p. 16. 

52 Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, p. 175f, quoted in Ch. 2, 
n. 102 above. 

53 See Faivre, Access to Western Esotericism; Hanegraaff, 
New Age Religion; the collections of essays in Faivre and 

-Needleman (eds. ), Modern Esoteric Spirituality and 
Hanegraaff and Broek (eds. ), Gnosis and Hermeticism; and 
the numerous publications of Versluis, most recently 
Restoring Paradise. See also the electronic journal 
Esoterica at www. esoteric. msu. edu. 

54 The standard view is represented by Faivre, 'Ancient and 
Medieval Sources of Modern Esoteric Movements' in Faivre 
and Needleman (eds. ), Modern Esoteric Spirituality, pp. 1- 
70. See also Faivre, Access to Modern Esotericism, pp. 51- 
53. Compare, however, with the dissenting view of 
Versluis, The Egyptian Mysteries, p. 1, who asserts that 
for the understanding of the Western tradition - 
especially Neoplatonism and Hermeticism - "an 
understanding of the Egyptian Mysteries and tradition is 
virtually indispensable". 

55 The Valentinian School in particular. For the 
indebtedness of the Hermetic tradition to ancient 
Egyptian sources, see Ch. 3, n. 11 above. Even Hornung 
seems to accept that the sources of the Hermetic 
tradition lie in "real" rather than simply imaginary 
Egypt. See Hornung, op. cit., p. 51. For the pharaonic 
roots of alchemy, see the discussion in Hornung, op. cit. 
Ch. 4. More usefully, Roberts, My Heart, My Mother, 
pp. 202-205 discusses the ancient Egyptian-alchemical 
transmission. See also Roberts, op. cit., pp. 205-216 for 
a pioneering discussion of the 16th century alchemical 
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texts Splendor Solis in relation to the New Kingdom Book 

of Night. 

56 An English translation of the Visions of Zosimus is given 
in Jung, Alchemical Studies, pp. 59-65, with an extensive 
commentary by Jung, op. cit., pp. 66-108. See also the 
discussion in Roberts, My Heart My Mother, p. 202f. 

57 Apart from the Visions of Zosimus, ancient Egyptian 
mythical and initiatory motifs are present in such major 
alchemical works as the Turba Philosophorum (of which 
there was an early tenth century Arabic protoype), the 
14th century illustrated texts of Petrus Bonus: Pretiosa 
Margarita Novella, and Pseudo-Thomas Aquinas: Aurora 
Consurgens, as well as the 16th century Splendor Solis. 
While reference may not be explicitly made to ancient 
Egyptian sources in these texts, it is nevertheless 
perfectly evident to anyone familiar with ancient 
Egyptian religion that Egyptian motifs are present in 
them. Sometimes, however, alchemical texts do refer 
explicitly to ancient Egypt, as for example when in 
Michael Maier's Arcana arcanissima (1614) reference is 
made to the myth of Osiris as representing the alchemical 
process. 

58 Ch. 1, p. 9. 
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APPENDICES 



APPENDIX I 

SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER 

West gable 
Utts 226-243: 18 Snake Spells 

North Wall 
1 Purification: Utts 
2 Opening the Mouth: 
3 Preliminary Presen 
4 Anointing with the 
5 The Feast: Utts 25 

South and East Wall 

23,25,32,34,35 and 36 
Utts 37-42 

tation of Offerings: Utt 32 and 43-57 
Seven Holy Oils: Utts 72-78,79 and 81 
and 32,82-96,108-171 

1 Utt 213: Departing Alive 
2 Utt 214: Becoming a Falcon 
3 Utt 215: Healing Horus and Seth, Embraced by Atum 
4 Utt 216: In the Nightbark of the Sun 
5 Utt 217: Solarization 
6 Utt 218: Empowerment 
7 Utt 219: A Living Osiris 

7 Utt 219: A Living Osiris 
8 Utt 220: Coronation as Horus: (i) approaching the crown 
9 Utt 221: Coronation of Horus: (ii) the royal rebirth 
10 Utt 222: Joining the Cosmic Circuit of Ra 
11 Utt 223: Awakening 
12 Utt 224: Return 

Passage 
North 
Utt 199: 
Utt 32: 
Utt 23: 
Utt 25: 
Utt 200: 

Summary of Utterances in the Pyramid of Unas 

Between Chambers 

Reversion of Offerings 
Purificatory Libation 
Protective Libation 
Going with his Ka 
Hymn to incense 

East Gable 

South 
Utt 244: Smashing of Jars 
Utt 245: Flying up to Nut 

Utt 246: Merging with Min 
at the Doors of the Akhet 

1 Utt 204: The Nourishment Provided by Osiris 
2 Utt 205: The King is Transformed Into a Bull 
3-4 Utts 207-8: Two Food Texts 
5 Utt 210: Negotiating the Inverted World 
6 Utt 211: Unas is Born a Star 
7 Utt 212: The Divine Nourishment of the King 
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ANTECHAMBER 

West Gable 
1 Utt. 247: The Awakening of the Initiate King 
2 Utt 248: ' The Fiery Rebirth of Unas 
3 Utt 249: The Sunchild 
4 Utt 250: Uniting with Sia 
5' Utt 251: Becoming the Strong Horn of Ra 
6 Utt 252: Union with Ra 
7 Utt 253: Lifted up by Shu 

West and South Wall 
1 Utt 254: The Death and Rebirth of the Horus King 
2 Utt 255: Overcoming the Ugly One 
3 Utt 256: The Throne of Horus 
4 Utt 257: Bursting Through the Sky 
5 Utt 258: A Living Osiris 
6 Utt 260: The One Who Went and Came Back 

6 Utt 260: The One Who Went and Came Back 
7 Utt 261: The Lightning Ascent 
8 Utt 262: The Regenerative Journey 
9 Utt 263: Crossing on Reed Floats, Meeting the Dead 
10 Utt 267: Re-memberment and Ascent to the Sky 
11 Utt 268: Uniting with the Ka 
12 Utt 269: Ascent to the Sky, Suckled by Ipy 
13 Utt 270: Awakening the Ferryman 
14 Utt 271: Pulling Papyrus, Raising the Djed 
15 Utt 272: The Gate of Nun 

North Wall 
1 Utt 302: Becoming a Falcon, Flying up to Ra 
2 Utt 303: The Dawning of the Second Hiorus 
3 Utt 304: The Openings of the Sky 
4 Utt 305: The Sky Ladder 
5 Utt 306: The Linking of Heaven and Earth 
6 Utt 307: The Bull of Heliopolis 
7 Utt 308: The Naked Daughters of the Cods 
8 Utt 309: The Servant of Ra 
9 Utt 310: Horus, Coming After Osiris/The Two Headed 

Ferryman 
10 Utt 311: Being Known By and Knowing Ra 
11 Utt 312: The Bread That Flies Up 

East Gable 
1 Utt 273-4: The Cannibal Hymn 
2 Utt 275: The Baboon-hide Garment 
3 Utt 276: Snake spell 

East Wall 
Utts 277-299: 23 Snake Spells 
Utt 300: Acquiring a Ferryboat, Becoming Sokar 
Utt 301: Crossing to the Father God 
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The Entrance Corridor 
West wall tex ts: 
1 Utt 313: The Encounter with Babi 
2 Utt. 314: Ox-Calming Spell 
3 Utt 315: The Voluntary Death 
4 Utt 316: Calling the Celestial Ferryman 
5 Utt 317: Becoming Sobek 

East wall texts 
1 Utt 318: Becoming the 
2 Utt 319: The Bull King 
3 Utt 320: Babi, Lord of 
4 Utt 321: The Faithful 

nau-snake 

the Night 
Companion of Ra 
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APPENDIX II 

Table of Utterances in the Five 
Double Chamber Pyramids at Saqqara 

The table of Utterances given below lists the Utterances in the five 
main pyramids wall by wall. To make quick reference easier, these 
Utterances are listed in numerical sequence, according to the 
numbers given them by Sethe. The tables therefore neither give 
information as to the actual position of an Utterance on the walls of 
the pyramid nor indicate the sequence of the Utterances as they occur 
on the walls. The tables simply give information regarding which 
Utterances occur on which walls in the five main pyramids. A more 
exact treatment of this material would take up too many pages and 
would also make it a much more complicated process for the reader to 
locate various Utterances. 

For more detailed information as to the exact placement of texts, 
both in the five main pyramids and the four single chamber pyramids, 
the reader is referred to Kurt Sethe, Die Altaegyptischen 
Pyramidentexte and T. G. Allen, Occurrences of Pyramid Texts. For 
some supplementary information, see also J. P. Allen, 'Reading a 
Pyramid' in Hommages A Jean Leclant 1, pp. 5-28. 

The following abbreviations are used: 
fr - fragment 
beg - beginning of Utterance only 
end - end of Utterance only 

?- possibly present 
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SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER 

North Wall 

UNAS TETI 

23; 25 Lost 
32 
34-57 
72-79 
81-96 
108-171 

South Wall 

UNAS TETI 

PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

frs of Lost Some lost 
33-4 9,11-199 
108-171 223-5 
660 268,272 

326-7 
330-331 
412beg 
598 
624-653 
(654-658)? 

PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

213-219 Mostly Mostly 
lost lost 
frs of frs of 
213-222 213-22 
and and 
245-6 245-6 

Lost Damaged 
213-222 
245-6 
262,267 
302,309 
358,458 
509,537 
591-2,603 
658fr 
663-4fr? 
665-672 
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SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER 

East Wall and Gable 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

219-224 142-173 Wall lost Some lost 201-3 
224 except 199 352-353 

Gable 355-358 407,456 206,208 355,357 
204-5 210-212 401-3 
207 Gable Gable 224,244 405end 
209 208 355-7 338-346 407 
210-212 210-212 457-461 348-351 414,418 

338-351 353 439,456 
353-4 400-404 459 

436,460 591 
598-604 593-597 

599 
Gable 600-602 
355-7 604-5 
407 637 
459 659-662 
593-597 

Gable 
206,208 
210-212 
338-349 
400 
404-405beg 
406 

West Wall and Gable 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

Gable Gable 335-6 10,332 9 
only only 356 373,414 332,336 
226-243 322-337 367-8 424-434 356 

425-455 437 365-371 
439-444 373 

Gable 446-455 412end 
365-6 588-592 422 
370-372 425-434 
422-425 Gable 443-444 

335-6 446-455 
365-8 589-590 
370-2 621-623 
422 

Gable 
335 
423-4 
436-8 
440-2 
620 

456 



PASSAGE BETWEEN ANTECHAMBER AND SARCOPHAGUS CHAMBER 

North Wall 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE 
23" 359-363 Some Lost 
25 lost 
32 462-464 
199 
200 

South Wall 

244-6 262 Lost Lost 
264 
272 

PEPI II 
462 
674-677 

360-1 
463-4 
587 
673 
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ANTECHAMBER 

North Wall 

UNAS TETI PEPI I 

302-312 Lost Mostly 
lost 
302? 
fr594 
or 626? 
627B? 
704? 

MERENRE 

Lost 

PEPI II 

South Wall 

260-263 411 488 
267-272 

303-5 
308,310 
fr606 
679 
681-690 
691A-G 

Lost Damaged 
frl60? 
265? 
fr269? 
fr325 
333,419end 
508,509 
fr524? 
fr555? 
565 
fr682? 
fr703? 

Passage toSerdab (Triple Chamber 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE 

None N. wall: None None 
412-3 

S. Wall: 
414-421 

PEPI II 

None 
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ANTECHAMBER 

West Wall and Gable 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

254-8 Wall & Wall & 270 270,271 
260 gable gable 467-8 457,461 

together together 472 470-481 
Gable 253-259 (some 477-479 
247-253 364-374 damaged) 481-483 Gable 

265,270 467-8 
310,337 Gable 482-3 
363,407 310 487 
465-487 473-476 678-680 

487 

East Wall and Gable 

LINAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE PEPI II 

277-301 Wall & Wall & Wall 227,233 
gable gable damaged 240 

Gable together together (most 280-2 
273-276 206,240 (some lost) 284beg 

273-4 lost) 470,484 285end-287 
277 233,280 289-292 
280-3 284-286 Gable 295-299 
285-293 289 364 301,363-4 
295-6 292-3 418-421 406,418 
299,318 384,408 456,461 421,466 
375-410 489-502 466 469,493, 

605 499,500 
502,524 

Gable 
420,456 
460 
693-696 

458 



ENTRANCE CORRIDOR 

East Wall. 

UNAS TETI 

318-321 Lost 

UNAS 

313-7 

TETI 

fr480 
f r705 

PEPI I 

South end: 
323 
503-9 

North end: 
357 
534-538 

PEPI I 

South end: 
322-3 
510-514 

North end: 
266 
515-533 

MERENRE 

South end: 
510 
515-520 
573 
North end: 
Lost 

MERENRE 

South end: 
323 
504-7 
521-23 
525-531 
563 
606-8 

North end: 
269 
558-560 
565 
609 

PEPI II 

South end: 
322,503 
558-560 
609 

Middle: 
486 
515-9 
565 

North end: 
337,359 
532,535 
573 

PEPI II 

South end: 
504 
511 

Middle: 
507,512 
521-3 
525-531 
555,563 
607-8 
697 

North end: 
506,513 
606 

460 



DESCENDING PASSAGE 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE 

None None South end: None 
206 
348-351 
353 
401-5 
f r439? 
f r684? 

North end: 
587 

West Wall 

UNAS TETI 
None None 

PEPI I MERENRE 
South end: None 
325,474 
569-570 
584-586 

North end: 
Lost 

PEPI II 

None 

PEPI II 
None 

VESTIBULE 

UNAS TETI PEPI I MERENRE 

None None South wall: South wall: 
539-52 610-612 

East Wall: 
f r262? 
271 
fr328? 
553-561 
fr706-8? 

West wall: 
269,307 
359 
562-583 

East wall: 
555 
569-70 
572 
613-616 

West wall: 
Lost 

North wall: North wall: 
Lost 306,583 

617-9 

PEPI II 

South wall: 
556 
Mostly lost 

East wall: 
306,331 
553,566-8 
574-5 
610-12 
617,619 
698-701 

West wall: 
478beg 
569-570beg 
571,579 
581,613 

North wall: 
562,564 
582 
702-3 

461 
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